Murat Işık

THE BOOK OF LEVITICUS FROM THE GÖZLEVE BIBLE

A LINGUISTIC ANALYSIS OF A CRIMEAN KARAIM BIBLE TRANSLATION



STUDIEN ZUR SPRACHE, GESCHICHTE UND KULTUR DER TURKVÖLKER EDITION KLAUS SCHWARZ



Murat İşık

The Book of Leviticus from the Gözleve Bible

Studien zur Sprache, Geschichte und Kultur der Turkvölker

Edited by Benedek Péri, Günhan Börekçi, Hülya Çelik, Cemal Kafadar, László Károly, and Julian Rentzsch

Volume 37

Murat İşik

The Book of Leviticus from the Gözleve Bible

A Linguistic Analysis of a Crimean Karaim Bible Translation The research upon which this publication is based has been awarded funding from the European Research Council (ERC) under the European Union's Horizon 2020 research and innovation programme (grant agreement no. 802645).





ISBN 978-3-11-139070-3 e-ISBN (PDF) 978-3-11-139177-9 e-ISBN (EPUB) 978-3-11-139186-1 DOI https://doi.org/10.1515/9783111391779



This work is licensed under the Creative Commons Attribution-NonCommercial-NoDerivatives 4.0 International License. For details go to https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-nc-nd/4.0/.

Creative Commons license terms for re-use do not apply to any content (such as graphs, figures, photos, excerpts, etc.) not original to the Open Access publication and further permission may be required from the rights holder. The obligation to research and clear permission lies solely with the party re-using the material.

Library of Congress Control Number: 2024939721

Bibliographic information published by the Deutsche Nationalbibliothek

The Deutsche Nationalbibliothek lists this publication in the Deutsche Nationalbibliografie; detailed bibliographic data are available on the internet at http://dnb.dnb.de.

© 2024 the author(s), published by Walter de Gruyter GmbH, Berlin/Boston The book is published open access at www.degruyter.com.

Cover image: Marco Polo's caravan on the silk road. Painting by Abraham Cresques, 1375, Catalan Atlas. Source: Gallica. Digital Library ID btv1b55
Typesetting: Integra Software Services Pvt. Ltd.
Printing and binding: CPI books GmbH, Leck

www.degruyter.com Questions about General Product Safety Regulation: productsafety@degruyterbrill.com

Preface

This book is a revised version of my doctoral dissertation, which was written under the supervision of Zsuzsanna Olach (Ph.D.) in the Altaic Studies program at the Doctoral School of Linguistics, University of Szeged, and defended in September 2023. The study explores a previously unstudied and untranscribed biblical book from the so-called Gözleve Bible (1841), a Crimean Karaim Bible translation. It provides a comprehensive linguistic description, transcription, translation, and facsimiles, and contributes to discussions on Crimean Karaim language and the Karaim Bible translation traditions, which necessitate scholarly edited texts.

First and foremost, this study would not have been possible without the experience and support I gained while working on the KaraimBIBLE project (ERC Starting Grant № 802645) from 2020 to 2024, which also provided funding for this publication. I was fortunate to collaborate with outstanding colleagues, particularly under the leadership of Professor Michał Németh. He not only provided an excellent work environment for studying Karaim Bible translations but also hosted regular online seminars with me and my dear friend and colleague, Anita András (MA). These discussions were crucial in deepening my understanding of the field. Furthermore, Professor Németh dedicated considerable time to reviewing my doctoral dissertation, offering detailed comments and critiques that prompted significant revisions. He also made great efforts to secure funding for this work within our project. I am immensely grateful for the opportunity to work with him, as well as for his kindness and support. Needless to say, any remaining errors in this book are solely my responsibility.

I would like to express my gratitude to my supervisor, Zsuzsanna Olach (Ph.D.), for her support and for introducing me to the field of Karaim studies. I am also deeply thankful to Professor Éva Ágnes Csató and Professor László Károly, who have shared their valuable comments and supported me in preparing my book for publication.

I would also like to express my gratitude to Zeynep Erk Emeksiz (Ph.D.), my MA thesis supervisor, who unfortunately passed away recently. She was not only a great scholar but also a great person. Her efforts were crucial to the initiation of my Ph.D. studies and academic career in Europe. I will always be grateful to her.

Lastly, I am immensely thankful for the support and understanding from my colleagues in the Department of Altaic Studies at Szeged University, particularly our head of department, Professor Sándor Papp, who has been exceptionally supportive of my work. I extend my deepest gratitude to my dear friends and family for their unwavering support throughout the publication process of my book.

Szeged, April 2024

Contents

Preface — V

Abbreviations and Symbols —— IX

1	Introduction —— 1
1.1	The Aim, Scope, and Methodology of the Study —— 1
1.2	Brief History of the Crimean Karaims —— 2
1.3	Crimean Karaim Language —— 7
1.3.1	Debates Concerning Its Existence —— 7
1.3.2	Varieties —— 13
1.4	Crimean Karaim Bible Translations —— 15
1.4.1	The Gözleve Bible 1841 —— 17
2	Linguistic Analysis of the Text —— 20
2.1	Sound System and Transcription —— 20
2.1.1	Vowels —— 20
2.1.2	Consonants —— 21
2.1.3	Sound to Spelling Correspondences and Transcription —— 22
2.1.4	Irregular Sound Changes —— 27
2.1.5	Kipchak vs. Ottoman Turkish Elements in the Sound System —— 30
2.2	Morphology and Morphophonology —— 39
2.2.1	Stem Variations —— 39
2.2.2	Suffix Variations —— 41
2.2.3	Inflectional Morphology —— 46
2.2.4	Word Formation —— 79
2.3	Morphosyntactic and Syntactic Peculiarities —— 82
2.3.1	Phrases —— 83
2.3.2	Clauses —— 88
2.4	Lexicon —— 91
2.4.1	Turkic Vocabulary —— 92
2.4.2	Words of Arabic Origin —— 96
2.4.3	Words of Persian Origin —— 98
2.4.4	Words of Biblical Hebrew Origin —— 100
2.4.5	Other Loanwords —— 102
2.4.6	Copies from Ottoman Bible Translations —— 103
2.5	Conclusion —— 107
3	Transcription —— 110
3.1	Preliminary Remarks —— 110
3.2	Transcription of the Book of Leviticus from Gözleve Bible (1841) —— 110

4 Translation —— 172

4.1 Preliminary Remarks —— 172

4.2 Translation of the Book of Leviticus from the Gözleve Bible (1841) —— 172

Bibliography —— 231

Facsimiles —— 239

Abbreviations and Symbols

Abbreviations

1 first person 2 second person 3 third person ABL ablative ABS absolute state ACC accusative ADJ adjective ΑN action noun **AOR** Turkic aorist Arabic Ar

B.Heb **Biblical Hebrew BOTH** common gender CARD cardinal numeral CASE case markers **CAUS** causative COND conditional **CONST** construct state CONV converb COP copula

Cr.Kar Crimean Karaim Cr.Tat Crimean Tatar Cr.Tur Crimean Turkish

DAT dative

DEM demonstrative DER derivative DIR directive DISTR distributive DUAL dual

E.Kar Eastern Karaim

Eng English EQU equative **Book of Exodus** Exo FEM feminine **FUT** future

Book of Genesis Gen genitive

GEN

Gr Greek H.Kar Halych Karaim HIP hiphil HOP hophal

IMP imperative **IMPF** imperfect INF infinitive

intr. intransitive verb Kip. Kipchak Turkic Lev Book of Leviticus

lit. literally
LOC locative
MASC masculine
ms. manuscript
NEG negative
NOM nominative
Num Book of Numbers

O object
Ogh. Oghuz Turkic
onom. onomatopoeic
OPT optative
ORD ordinal

Ot.Tur Ottoman Turkish

PASS passive PAST simple past Per Persian PERF perfect PL plural POSS possessive POST postposition PRD predicative PRO pronoun

PRS present-progressive

PTCP participle Q question particle

QAL qal
RECP reciprocal
REFL reflexive
REL relational suffix

rº recto

Ruth Book of Ruth
S subject
SG singular
T.Kar Trakai Karaim
Trk Turkish
Tur Turkic
V verb
v° verso

W.Kar Western Karaim

Symbols for Morphophonological Variation

A $a \sim e$, encompassing all applicable phonetic variants

G $g \sim \chi$ Ι ï∼i Κ $k \sim k$ Q $g \sim \chi \sim k \sim k$ U $u \sim \ddot{u}$ Χ ï ~ i ~ u ~ ü

Symbols for Transcription

abc Karaim text

אבג text in Biblical Hebrew

[.] missing or illegible portion of text [abc] reconstructed portion of text

(abc) deletion

[123] verse numbers added by the editor (abc) Karaim text written in parentheses Labc1123 portion of text commented in a footnote

ואבג¹²³ר. Hebrew portion of text commented in a footnote

Symbols for Translation

abc the translation of the Karaim text

abc a term that cannot be directly translated into English editorial addition due to the linguistic constraints of English |abc| (abc) the translation of the Karaim text written in parentheses

∟abc def¹¹23 a passage commented in a footnote verse numbers added by the editor [123]

1 Introduction

1.1 The Aim, Scope, and Methodology of the Study

The primary objective of this study is an exhaustive exploration of one book from a printed translation of the Tanakh (excluding the Chronicles) into Crimean Karaim, known as the Gözleve Bible or Eupatorian print (1841). While the language of this Bible translation is generally identified as Crimean Karaim, it continues to be a topic of debate, due to its heterogeneous properties. A relatively small number of studies have investigated the language of the Gözleve Bible, typically focusing on selected portions. The analyses and conclusions regarding this edition have also raised skepticism among certain scholars about the existence of the Crimean Karaim language as a separate Turkic variety, which is largely considered an extinct dialect (Eastern) of Karaim. An analysis of the limited written resources available is crucial if we are to continue the ongoing debate about both the status of Crimean Karaim and the tradition of translating the Bible into Karaim. Thus, this study presents a hitherto untranscribed and unstudied book of the Gözleve Bible, specifically the Book of Leviticus. It comprises a brief introduction, linguistic analyses, transcription, translation of the text, and its facsimiles. It should be noted that the outcomes of this research primarily relate to the linguistic features of this specific book and do not necessarily reflect the language of the entire edition.1

First of all, the printed edition in question was written in Hebrew script. As will be discussed in the relevant section (see 2.1.3), some phonetic or phonological features of Crimean Karaim are not accurately reflected by the Hebrew script. In such instances, we have consulted existing Karaim dictionaries and studies. In the transcription (see 3.2), we carefully addressed specific errors, systematically comparing them with Bible translations written in other Karaim dialects and, occasionally, with Ottoman Bible translations where equivalent portions exist. For further transcription remarks, see 3.1.

The English translation provided in our study (see 4.2) adheres as closely as possible to the Karaim text. Consequently, we aimed to mirror the structural elements of the original text, within the confines of the English language. For additional translation notes, see 4.1.

The linguistic analysis of the text is both descriptive and comparative in nature. The phonological, morphological, morphophonological, syntactic, morphosyntactic, and lexical features of the text were examined and compared to their counterparts in Crimean Tatar, Crimean Turkish, Ottoman Turkish, and all Karaim dialects.² This

¹ The transcription of all the books of the Torah from the Gözleve Bible was prepared by the present author (see Işık 2022).

² Due to factors described in the relevant section (see 2.3), the morphosyntactic and syntactic features analyzed highlight only some peculiarities; they do not provide comprehensive descriptions of these layers and were compared solely to Karaim Bible translations.

includes the linguistic descriptions of Crimean Karaim, in order to compare the text with documented Crimean Karaim characteristics. In the descriptive analysis, we highlight specific characteristics within the text through examples. In cases where it is relevant, we provide the number of instances and, depending on the topic, all the representative examples. In other sections, only representative samples are cited, as the frequency of occurrence of such features is not of substantial relevance to our investigation.

Regarding the comparative aspect of this study, various sources were consulted. For Crimean Turkish, our resources were primarily limited to a short article written by Doerfer (1959a), and consequently, data for this language were not systematically present in certain sections. For linguistic features related to Crimean Tatar, the studies we mainly consulted are Kavitskaya (2010), Jankowski (2010), and Doerfer (1959b), while the KRUS dictionary was primarily used for lexical items. For Ottoman Turkish, which notably consists of three main phases—Old Ottoman (thirteenth-fifteenth century), Middle Ottoman (sixteenth-eighteenth century), and New Ottoman (nineteenth century to 1928)—as outlined by Kerslake (2022, 176), primarily descriptions pertaining to New Ottoman features by Kissling (1960) and Hagopian (1907) were employed. Dictionaries utilized included ETD, LET, and occasionally ÖTS and YTL, along with another dictionary pertaining to Middle Ottoman, TLO. In addition, an array of studies on Karaim was consulted, encompassing works by Zajączkowski (1932), Prik (written in 1949 but published in 1976), Musaev (1964, 1977), Gülsevin (2016), Çulha (2019), and Öztürk (2019). For lexical references, we primarily relied on two chief sources: CKED and KRPS. It is essential to note that when assessing the features of Crimean Karaim, our predominant reference was Prik's 1976 study, owing to its aptitude for comparing the Crimean Karaim Bible translations, which bear archaic features. This choice stands in contrast with Culha's study, which is largely predicated on *mejumas*, and thereby predominantly showcases features heavily influenced by Crimean Turkish, often devoid of certain intrinsic Karaim properties. Moreover, some sections of the Crimean Karaim Bible translations (e.g., Jankowski 1997, 28-52, Németh 2016, 169-189, CrKB I, 165-217) and a Prayer Book from 1734 (Sulimowicz 1972, 56–64) were also utilized for comparative purposes.³

Finally, selected examples from the Hebrew Bible, its interlinear analysis, and occasionally some English and Russian Bible translations will be incorporated, sourced using the software 'Bible Works 9'.

1.2 Brief History of the Crimean Karaims

Karaite Judaism, or the Karaism, originated as a movement in the second half of the eighth century in Baghdad (Poznański 1915, 662; Nemoy 1978, 604). Anan ben David is

³ Notably, unless otherwise mentioned, all examples from other Turkic languages are presented in our transcription system to offer a better basis for comparison.

generally acknowledged as the principal founder and the first lawgiver of the Karaite movement (Zajaczkowski 1961, 24).4 He drafted the initial document, a code of laws⁵ called Sefer ha-Mitzvot, 'The Book of Precepts', written in Aramaic in the mid-eighth century (Nemoy 1952, 8).6 This new movement emphasized the Tanakh as the sole source for interpretation, dismissing any supplements. Essentially, the central notion was to reject the Talmud, a written assembly of oral traditions deemed sacred by Rabbanites, followers of mainstream Judaism. Apart from this primary distinction between Karaites and Rabbanites, traces of Muslim law and philosophy are also apparent in Karaite Judaism (Kohler and Harkavy 1904, 440; Ankori 1968, 3). These influences include avoiding anthropomorphic expressions in translations of the Tanakh, adopting a low prostration during prayers, removing shoes before entering a kenesa, and performing a form of ablution before praying (Zajączkowski 1961, 28–29; Besalel, 2001, 311; Kizilov 2009, 136).8

The pinnacle of Karaite religious and scholarly activity occurred after its center moved from modern-day Iran and Iraq to Jerusalem and Cairo in the mid-tenth century. From these hubs, it extended into Asia Minor, Africa, Cyprus, Spain, and the Byzantine Empire (Danon 1925, 288–289; Nemoy 1978, 604). By the second half of the twelfth century, post-Second Crusade, new Karaite settlements had been established within the Byzantine Empire (Danon 1925, 290; Astren 2004, 124). It is generally acknowledged that the movement in Constantinople subsequently shifted to Crimea (Zajączkowski 1961, 36). As will be further discussed in this section, through the Turkic Karaims, Karaite Judaism later expanded to Lithuania, Poland, Russia, and present-day Ukraine. At this point, it is worth distinguishing the Turkic (the Central and Eastern European Karaites) from the non-Turkic believers of Karaite Judaism, since the terms used in the literature might be confusing. Anan's followers were first called 'Ananites' (Poznański 1915, 662; Nemoy 1978, 604), whereas some centuries later they were known as 'Karaims' or

⁴ Anan ben David was not the founder of the Karaite Judaism, even though his thoughts influenced the movement (Poznański 1915, 662; Nemoy 1950, 307-311; Schur 1992, 20-24). For a further discussion regarding Anan, see Harkavy (1904, 553-556) and Nemoy (1952, 3-11).

⁵ It is worth noting that some of Anan's principles were later modified, primarily by Benjamin Nahawandi, who had a significant impact on Karaite Judaism after Anan ben David (Kohler and Harkavy 1904, 438-439; Poznanski 1915, 664).

⁶ Only certain fragments of this book have survived (Poznański 1915, 663; Nemoy 1952, 8).

⁷ It is worth noting that the main principles of Karaite Judaism, i.e., the rejection of the authority of the post-biblical oral tradition were not a brand-new approach in this area, since some similar ideas can be traced back to the early sects of Judaism. For instance, through the discovery of the Dead Sea Scrolls, a connection has been noted between the Karaites and the Essenes, who flourished in Palestine between the second century BC and first century AD (Csató 2006, 392). At the same time, the Karaites are also considered to have borrowed some modifications from the Sadducees and the Boethusians (Kohler and Harkavy 1904, 438; Poznański 1915, 662; Astren 2003, 39).

⁸ For further details regarding the principles of Karaim religion, see Kuzgun (2015, 277-301); Schur (1992, 13-57); and Astren (2004, 23-123).

'Karaites' in the literature. In their Turkic vernacular, Karaims call themselves karaylar (singular: karay), which etymologically goes back to the Hebrew-Aramaic stem קרא, meaning 'to read' and stands for 'readers', referring to people who (only) read the Holy Scripture. In most European languages, the Indo-European linguistic milieu suffix -it has been also attached to this Hebrew-Aramaic stem and appears as Karaite to denote the believers of this religion (Harviainen 2003, 634). On the other hand, the word Karaim is the Hebrew plural form of the aforementioned word and is also widely used in other languages. 10 It is worth noting that apart from karay, karaylar, the Turkic believers prefer the word Karaim, since the word Karaite sounds pejorative in Turkic languages, being associated with kara 'black' and it 'dog' (Harviainen 2003, 635). In some English-language studies, there is a tendency to use the term Karaim referring the Turkic believers and their language, while the word Karaite was used to describe the non-Turkic or all adherents of Karaite Judaism. However, along with Crimean Karaims, one can also see the term 'Crimean Karaites' in reference to the Turkic adherents of Karaism. In this study, to avoid confusion, the term Karaim will be used to refer only to Turkic-speaking believers of Karaite Judaism, who mainly lived in Central and Eastern Europe, as well as to their Turkic vernacular language. 11

Around 1180, Petahyah of Regensburg, a Rabbanite traveler, documented a group of people upon entering Crimea. He portrayed them not as Rabbinic Jews, but as heretics whose Sabbath eve was spent in darkness and whose prayers consisted solely of Psalms. Additionally, these individuals communicated their unfamiliarity with the Talmud to Petahyah. This account is generally considered the earliest reference that potentially pertains to the Karaites in the Crimean region, given that the described characteristics align with those associated with Karaite customs (Mann 1935, 288–290; Harviainen 2003, 636). Ankori (1968, 61–64) also concurs with the supposition that these were Crimean Karaites, albeit with no written tradition yet established. He further proposes that the migration from the Byzantine Empire to Crimea probably ensued once the Byzantine faction of Karaism had already attained its zenith, concurrent with the Fourth Crusade (1204).¹² Apart from this account, the earliest reliable documentation of Karaim presence in the Crimean region goes back to the late thirteenth century (Har-

⁹ According to some scholars, the term 'Karaite' was first used by Benjamin Nahewendi (see Kohler and Harkavy 1904, 438).

¹⁰ Therefore, in the English language, the term 'Karaims' exhibits a double plural usage. Despite this, due to its wide acceptance in scholarly literature, we will also maintain its usage.

¹¹ It is worth noting that the Karaites living in Turkey have also been considered non-Turkic by some scholars (see Ankori 1968, 84-85). Along with the originally Greek-speaking community, there were also Turkish-speaking communities, as some Crimean Karaites migrated to the Ottoman Empire. However, in this study, the term 'Karaims' will be used exclusively to refer to the Turkic-speaking followers of Karaism residing in Central and Eastern Europe, primarily in Crimea, Lithuania, Poland, and Russia.

¹² The question of whether the Turkic people in Crimea converted to the Karaite Judaism or if the non-Turkic Karaites began to speak the Turkic vernacular is another matter. For further examination, see Harviainen (2013, 636-643).

viainen 2003, 636, 639). Consequently, varied perspectives emerge concerning the historical background of the Crimean adherents of Karaite Iudaism. One theory suggests that the Karaims are the progeny of the Turkic Khazars, who embraced Karaite Judaism around the mid-eighth century, introducing the religion to the Crimean region following the fall of the Khazar Empire. This theory was predominantly endorsed by some Karaim scholars of the twentieth century (e.g., Zajaczkowski 1961, 12–23; Szysman 1980, 73), who highlight the similarities between the Karaim language and that of the Codex Cumanicus as compelling evidence supporting the contention that the Turkic-speaking Karaims descend from the Khazars and Cumans. 13 Contrarily, some scholars argue that the Khazars spoke a language more akin to Bolgar Turkic, while the Karaim language exhibits no vestiges of Bolgar Turkic (Togan 1964, 402; Barthold 2004, 61; Jankowski 2004, 85). Moreover, the idea of discerning ethnicity based solely on linguistic evidence may be deemed misleading. This theory also contends that the Khazars practiced the Karaite variant of Judaism, which lacks any substantiated documentary support. In fact, Golden (2001, 44) maintains that the Khazars converted to Rabbinical Judaism. As a consequence, this theory is no longer supported by more recent studies.

At the time when Batu Khan, the founder of the Golden Horde, launched his conquest in the 1220s, Crimea was inhabited by a variety of ethnic groups. These groups included Greeks, Armenians, nomadic Turkic tribes, as well as sizeable Italian and Frankish minorities in political and economic command, primarily located in several large towns along the Black Sea coastline (Fisher 1978, 1). In the middle of the thirteenth century, Turkic people rose to political prominence under the Golden Horde's rule. This period also saw some Anatolian Turks settle in the region (Fisher 1978, 1–2). Subsequently, the Tatars established the Crimean Khanate in the early 1440s. From the fifteenth century until the Russian annexation of Crimea in 1783, the Ottoman Empire exerted control over the region. During this time, Crimean Karaims enjoyed a privileged status in the Crimean Khanate, both economically and judicially (Zajaczkowski 1978, 608). After the Crusades, as other Karaite centers began to wane in their influence, Crimea emerged as a principal hub of Karaism (Kuzgun 2015, 223). Crimean Karaims were predominantly located in Solkhat (Eski Qırım, Staryi Krym), Caffa (Kefe, Feodosia), Chufut-Kale (Qale, Qırkyer), and Mangup. The Muslim community later migrated to Bakhchysarai (Bahçesaray), established by the khan Sahib I Giray. Consequently, Chufut-Kale transformed into a city inhabited primarily by non-Muslims, including Jews, Karaims, and Armenians (Smetek 2012, 11–12). In subsequent centuries, Gözleve (also known as Kezlev, Közlev, or Eupatoria) and Karasuv Bazar (currently Bilohirsk,

¹³ Zajączkowski (1961, 39–40) cites excerpts from the Lord's Prayer in the Codex Cumanicus, a linguistic document from the fourteenth century that primarily serves as a medieval language manual aimed at facilitating communication between Latin-speaking Catholic missionaries and the Cuman-Kipchak tribes of the Crimean and lower Volga regions. He notes that the sentences are almost entirely comprehensible for Karaims of his times.

previously known as Belogorsk) also emerged as important centers for the Karaim community in Crimea (Shapira 2003, 726).

It is generally accepted that during the fourteenth century, communities of Karaims emerged in the Grand Duchy of Lithuania, particularly in Trakai, although this is still a subject of debate. According to numerous sources, Karaims migrated to the Grand Duchy of Lithuania, predominantly to Trakai, at the end of the fourteenth century, later spreading to other regions such as Volhynia and Podolia (Poznański 1915, 669; Kowalski 1929. xvi–xviii: Dubiński 1991. 216: Schur 1992. 107: Wexler 1983. 29–30: Jankowski 2008, 165–166). In contrast, Kizilov (2009, 30–38) labels this narrative as 'Karaim mythology', attributing its origin to a falsified copy of a chronicle by Joseph Solomon Lutski, while conceding that the Karaims most likely made their first appearance at the dawn of the fifteenth century in Trakai, Lutsk, and Lviv, cities that were crucial for trade with Crimea, and further eastwards. This perspective is echoed by Shapira (2003, 663–665, 669–670), who argues that the Karaim community in the west did not migrate from Crimea, but were instead descendants of the peoples of the Golden Horde residing in the western regions. These shared views have led to further questions regarding the existence of a unique Crimean Karaim language (see 1.3.1).

The Russian annexation of Crimea in 1783 instigated substantial transformations in the lives of the Crimean Karaims. The community initially strived to regain their privileges within the new Russian administration. Their religion was formally recognized in 1837, and by 1852, they were granted permission to establish residences anywhere under the Russian Empire. In 1863, they were awarded full privileges identical to those of the Christian inhabitants of Russian lands (Prohorov 2013, 209).¹⁴ Nonetheless, the upheavals of the 1917 revolution, along with the turbulence of World War II, forced many Crimean Karaims to abandon their settlements (Gülsevin 2016, 15). The advent of the Soviet regime led to significant alterations in their lifestyle, including the forced abandonment of religious rituals, the closure of their prayer houses (kenesa), and the cessation of the long-standing tradition of Bible translation. The so-called Qaray Bitikligi, known for its extensive collection of Karaim manuscripts, was also closed by the Soviets, and its invaluable collections were relocated mainly to St. Petersburg (for further details, see 1.4).

Currently, communities of Karaims are geographically dispersed, with primary population clusters in Russia (notably St. Petersburg and Moscow), Ukraine (Odessa and Kiev), Lithuania (Vilnius, Trakai, Panevėžys), and Poland (Warsaw, Wrocław, Gdańsk) (Smetek 2012, 14). While precise population estimates remain challenging to ascertain, reports suggest that there are approximately 1,100 Karaims in Crimea, less than 300

¹⁴ These privileges marked the first legal distinction between Rabbanites and Crimean Karaims. However, Crimean Karaims sought these privileges largely for economic considerations, while they still regarded each other as brethren in faith (Miller 1993, 41), mirroring the dynamic from previous centuries.

in Lithuania and Poland, and globally the population probably does not exceed 5,000 (Jankowski 2015b, 452).

1.3 Crimean Karaim Language

1.3.1 Debates Concerning Its Existence

The Karaim language belongs to the Kipchak (Northwestern) branch of Turkic languages. Two main branches. Western and Eastern Karaim, can be distinguished. Western Karaim comprises two sub-branches: the Northwestern sub-branch, or Trakai Karaim, referring to the dialect of communities currently located in Lithuania and Poland; and the Southwestern sub-branch, represented by the extinct Lutsk and Halvch Karaim dialects previously spoken in modern-day Ukraine. In contrast, Eastern Karaim denotes the extinct dialect native to the Crimean region.

The classification of the Karaim varieties, based on Németh (2011b, 11), can be seen in Table 1:

Table 1: Breakdown of the Karaim Dialects and Their Varieties.

Karaim	Eastern	Crimean Kipchak Karair	n
	(Crimean Karaim)	Crimean Tatar Karaim	
		Crimean Turkish Karain	n (in the Crimea)
		Crimean Turkish Karain	n (in the Ottoman Empire)
	Western	Southwestern Karaim	Halych Karaim
			Lutsk Karaim
		Northwestern Karaim =	Troki = Trakai-Vilnius

In accordance with Prohorov's research (2013, 210), in 1897, 21% of Crimean Karaims designated Russian as their native language, whereas 70% identified Karaim as their mother tongue. However, by the mid-twentieth century, as indicated by Prik in her Crimean Karaim grammar (originally written in 1949 but published in 1976), the use of the native language by the Karaims had significantly dwindled. This suggests that the language shift among the Crimean Karaims potentially accelerated from the onset of the twentieth century. By 2004, the number of individuals reporting some proficiency in this dialect had dwindled to a mere few (Jankowski 2004, 87–88), leading to the dialect's complete extinction today. In relation to Western Karaim, it has been recorded that in 2006, only fifty individuals were using the Trakai dialect in their daily interactions, while fewer than ten were conversant in the Halych dialect (Csató 2006, 395). Presently, the Halych dialect has no known speakers (Jankowski 2015, 453), and the Trakai Karaim dialect is likewise on the brink of extinction.

The distinction between the Western and Eastern branches of the Karaim language is significant, characterized by an array of differences attributable to local influences that have evolved over centuries. Jankowski (2015b, 462) posits that the Western and Eastern Karaim variants exhibit such a multitude of disparities that they might be considered two distinct languages. Contrary to Eastern Karaim (Crimean Karaim), the western branch has experienced prolonged isolation from other Turkic languages, resulting in the preservation of many archaic characteristics of Kipchak Turkic. These include several resemblances with the Cuman language, as documented in the Codex Cumanicus, as well as with Armeno Kipchak (Kowalski 1929, lix-lxv, lxvi-xxi; Zajaczkowski 1961, 38–40). Meanwhile, the status of Crimean Karaim is a subject of ongoing scholarly debate. Some scholars argue that the dialect exhibits numerous archaic features of West Kipchak, while also displaying Oghuz influences (Prik 1976, 8; Jankowski 2015b, 453). However, it is worth noting that the existence of the eastern dialect and its archaic traits have been contested by certain scholars who posit that Crimean Karaim never existed and that the Karaim language was originally confined to the western regions.

The Ottoman conquest of Caffa (present-day Feodosia) in 1475 is widely recognized as an event that introduced numerous Oghuz characteristics into the Turkic languages of the Crimean region (Doerfer 1959a, 272–280; Schönig 2010, 107–119). Given the interaction between Crimean Karaims and various Turkic-speaking communities, such as Crimean Tatar, Crimean Turkish, Krimchak, Urum, and Nogay, the language was influenced by numerous Turkic varieties. Consequently, some scholars have argued that Crimean Karaim and Crimean Tatar were not distinct languages. Radloff (1896, xvi), for instance, claimed that Crimean Karaim was identical to Crimean Tatar or Crimean Turkish. Radloff's viewpoint was challenged by Samoylovič (1917, 116), who asserted that Radloff's materials only represented literature modified under Ottoman and Crimean Karaim influences and could not accurately depict spoken Crimean Karaim. Prik, who extensively documented the grammar of the Crimean Karaim dialect based on a small number of speakers in 1949, also noted significant differences between spoken Karaim and Radloff's materials from 1896 (Prik 1976, 16). Furthermore, based on samples from Bible translations, Prik observed numerous characteristics of the old canonical language in Crimean Karaim, which were preserved in the contemporary spoken western branch of Karaim (Prik 1976, 9-10). Similar perspectives were shared by Pritsak (1959, 320-321) and Musaev (1964, 36), who did not include the Crimean Karaim dialect in their grammars but acknowledged its historical existence and proposed that it had been assimilated by Crimean Tatar, losing its distinctive features over time.

After a long hiatus, scholars have begun to study Karaim anew and analyze both Eastern and Western Karaim texts. Among these scholars, Shapira has reignited previous discussions with his views, which have been contested by many others. Specifically, he has asserted (2003, 661–665; 2013, 155–157) that Crimean Karaim was a ghost dialect that had never existed. According to Shapira, the Crimean Karaim texts (primarily Biblical) exhibiting characteristics of the old canonical language were originally composed in West Karaim (from Lutsk, Kiev, and Troki), which explains the archaic features found in these sources (Shapira 2013, 150–157). Shapira based his arguments on the Book of Nehamia from the Gözleve Bible, which is the subject of our study. He compared this translation with equivalent portions of a Lutsk-Karaim text. Below, in Table 2, we present a sample of his comparison (Shapira 2013, 165).¹⁶

Table 2: A Comparison of Göz. 1841 and a Mid-Eighteenth Century Lutsk Karaim.

English Translation	The mid-eighteenth century Lutsk Karaim	Göz. 1841
Honor/fame is to such a man, who does not walk with the counsel of the wicked ones, and does not stand in the way of the sinners, and does not sit in the sitting(-place) of mockers.	sandır andıy k'išeg'e ki yür'um'es'e k'en'es'i bıla raša'larnın da yolunda yazıqlırarnın tÿurmasa da oltÿurusunda eliqcilarnin oltyurmasa	san ol kišiga ki yurumadi kegaši bilan rašaʻlarnig da yolinda yaziqlilarnig turmadi da-oturašinda eriklavčilarnig oturmadi.

Based on his analysis, he claims that the discrepancies between the texts can be primarily attributed to phonetic variations, largely the influence of the local Slavic languages. He argues that the disparities should not be ascribed to geographical diversities but rather to chronological divergences. Additionally, he contends that the West Karaim community did not originate from Crimea, but instead were presumably progenies of the Golden Horde. The late fifteenth-century Karaim immigrants from the west, he suggests, brought their unique vernacular to Crimea (Shapira 2013, 152, 157). In this context, he postulates that the presence of Slavic lexical elements in what are purported to be Crimean Karaim texts lends further support to the hypothesis that the existence of a distinct Crimean Karaim language is improbable. The logic follows that if such a language indeed existed, it would be devoid of Slavic influence. His interpretation of the Göz. 1841 provides additional substantiation for these assertions (Shapira 2003, 696):

the so-called "Tirishgan translation" or "Gözleve Bible" was not a new translation, but rather a hasty attempt to Tatarize—or even vulgarize—earlier translations existing in manuscripts. The main goal of this edition was to eradicate the Karaim-tinged "language of the educated (i.e., savants)" not fully understood by the Gözleve nouveaux riches, like Tirishqan himself or Simhah Babowicz. Lacking genuine Crimean-Tatar manuscripts, the editors took Karaim ones brought apparently from Łuck, and changed some grammatical forms from Karaim to "Tatar," whatever this ambiguous term might mean, sometimes also substituting some Karaim words with their Tatar equivalents. The result was rather superficial Tatarization.

¹⁵ Furthermore, Shapira (2003, 662) misquoted Musaev (1964, 36-37) and Pritsak (1959, 320), falsely stating that they considered Crimean Karaim as a ghost dialect, thereby excluding it from their grammars. In reality, Musaev and Pritsak acknowledged the existence of Crimean Karaim but suggested that it had been assimilated over time, leading to its exclusion from their grammars. Notably, Shapira's erroneous statement has been pointed out by scholars, including Jankowski (2008, 166) and Németh (2016, 209-210). 16 Note that, unlike the other Turkic materials, we did not adapt Shapira's transcription system to our own. Instead, we present exactly what he wrote to avoid potential errors, as certain parts were unclear to us.

Similar ideas have also been expressed by Mikhail Kizilov. He argues that there is no concrete evidence supporting the belief that the early Karaites in Crimea spoke a Kipchak Karaim language, despite its theoretical plausibility. Indeed, even if this were the case, Kizilov posits that the Crimean Karaims likely shifted their language to Crimean Tatar no later than the late fifteenth or early sixteenth century. Thus, he concurs that all known Karaite Turkic texts from the seventeenth to nineteenth centuries exhibit characteristics of different variants of Crimean Tatar and Crimean Turkish (Kizilov 2013, 247–248).

However, some scholars, including Jankowski (2003a, 2008, 2015a, 2015b), Agtay (2009, 16–18), and Németh (2015a, 179–180; 2015d, 2016), have contested Shapira's ideas. The primary disagreement between these opposing viewpoints stems from the controversy surrounding the emergence of Karaim settlements in Western areas. Indeed, the prevailing scholarly view is that the waves of Karaim emigration originated from Crimea (see 1.2). Furthermore, Shapira's argument that the existence of Slavic lexical elements in eastern texts are evidence that Crimean Karaim had not existed, seems erroneous. Firstly, these texts do not contain a significant number of Slavic lexemes. Secondly, as Jankowski also noted (2008, 166–167), some Slavic loanwords were already present in Middle Turkic languages as far as Central Asia, as well as in the Codex Cumanicus. Echoing prior theories, Jankowski (2009, 502) asserts that, after migrating to Crimea, the originally Greek-speaking Karaim believers adopted a Kipchak Turkic language that was quite similar to the Kipchak Turkic present in the Codex Cumanicus. Over time, however, they adapted their language to Crimean Tatar or Turkish, as these Turkic languages were used by their overlords (Jankowski 2015a, 200). Thus, considering the historical context, he delineates the progression of the language chain as follows: Arabic → Greek → Kipchak Turkic → Crimean Turkish → Russian (Jankowski 2015a, 201).

In 2014, Németh conducted a detailed examination and presentation of the oldest known comprehensive Western Karaim translation of the Torah from 1720. This manuscript, known as ADub.III.73, encompasses translations of the Torah and four other books from the Ketuvim: namely the Book of Ruth, the Book of Jeremiah, Ecclesiastes, and the Book of Esther (Németh 2014c). Subsequently, in a comprehensive study, he juxtaposed the language employed in the Book of Ruth in the ADub.III.73 manuscript with the respective book from the Göz. 1841 (Németh 2015c). Through this comparison, he demonstrated that the variances observed between these Western and Eastern Karaim translations were dialectal, largely attributable to the Oghuz influence in the Crimea, e.g., ADub.III.73 oltur- 'to sit; to dwell' vs. Göz. 1841 otur- id., ADub.III.73 tuv- 'to be born' vs. Göz. 1841 doy- id., the so-called negative infinitive, i.e. W.Kar -maska vs. E.Kar -mamakka, etc. (Németh 2015c, 105). However, it merits noting that despite exhibiting Oghuz traits, the Crimean translation predominantly manifests Kipchak characteristics, typical of Crimean Kipchak Karaim (see 1.3.2), e.g., ber- 'to give', bol- 'to be', kel- 'to come', the optative -yay (Németh 2015c, 105). Consequently, Németh elucidates a few North-Western Karaim attributes that were not previously discerned in Crimean Karaim. For example, W.Kar bašak¹⁷ 'ear of grain', and the usage of optative -yay, e.g., külyaysin 'may you do'. Ultimately, he postulates that the Book of Ruth in the Göz. 1841 could have been created based on a Western Karaim version or another Eastern Karaim manuscript, which was, in turn, derived from a Western Karaim prototype. In Table 3, an example of Németh's (2015c, 11) comparison is presented.

Table 3: Comparison of Ruth 2:10 as copied in ADub.III.73 and Göz. 1841.

Ruth	English Standard Version	ADub.III.73 (1720, W.Kar)	Göz. 1841 (E.Kar)
2:10	Then she fell on her face, bowing to the ground, and said to him, "Why have I found favor in your eyes, that you should take notice of me, since I am a foreigner?"	Da ťušťu yuzĺari üsťuńa bašurdu yerģa da ayttï anar ne üčun taptïm širinlik kozĺariy <u>da</u> tanïma meni da men yat <u>k</u> atïn men.	Da tüštü yüzläri üstünä bašurdu yergä da ayttï aŋar ne učun taptïm širinlik közläriŋ <u>ä</u> tanïma meni da men yat.

Subsequently, Németh (2016) introduced crucial new data that enriched the discussion and shed light on specific theories concerning the language of Göz. 1841. He unveiled a manuscript containing the Book of Ruth from an Eastern Karaim translation ([Sul. III.02), transcribed no later than 1687, which makes it the oldest Eastern Karaim translation identified to date. 18 In addition, he juxtaposed this translation with the respective portions of the oldest Western translation (ADub.III.73) and those of the Göz. 1841. One remarkable outcome was the striking similarities between the JSul.III.02 and the Göz. 1841. The differences between the Eastern and Western translations were, yet again, basically dialectal, pertaining to phonology, morphophonology, morphology, syntax, and lexicon, e.g., the genitive case +nin (E.Kar) vs. +nin (W.Kar), the so-called 'negative infinitive' (E.Kar) -makka vs. -maska (W.Kar), etc. (Németh 2016, 199-200). As such, Shapira's hypothesis, positing that the editors of the Göz. 1841 hastily altered the language to fit a phantom dialect, was refuted. This is because the language of Göz. 1841 is in many respects identical to that of a manuscript that is 200 years older. Furthermore, Németh also mentions that the Crimean Tatar loanwords were not present in the Book of Ruth translations of the JSul.III.02 and Göz. 1841. However, it is possible to identify certain specific Karaim features that are absent in Crimean Tatar: for instance, "n"ir 'evening', tavus- 'to complete', the -yay optative, or the +ka suffix in the negative infinitive form +makka (Németh 2016, 201). Hence, Németh (2016, 202-203) claims that it is misleading to assert that the Göz. 1841 was 'Tatarized' or 'vulgarized'; rather, it was

¹⁷ Németh asserts that this word was not recorded in the most recognized Crimean Karaim dictionaries such as those by CKED, Culha 2006, and Chafuz 1995. However, it bears emphasis that the word was listed for Ottoman Turkish (and remains in contemporary Turkish) in Meninski's dictionary (TLO I, 664), published in 1680. As such, the word could have been adopted from Ottoman Turkish, either directly or via Crimean Tatar.

¹⁸ For the evidence for this information, see Németh (2016, 166–167).

'Ottomanized' in response to the linguistic trends of the area and era. In Table 4, some of these modifications, as listed in Németh (2016, 203), are demonstrated.

Line nr	Jsul.III.02 (E.Kar)	Göz. 1841 (E.Kar)	III. 73 (W.Kar)
4	edi	boldï	edi
6	atï	adï	atï
31	asrï	gajet	_
43	barča	žümlä	bar
60	keldi	keläydir	keldi
73	ķaydan	neden	ķajdan
84	kibik	gibi	kibik
106	učramaɣajlar	učramasïnlar	ki yadatmaɣaylar

As for the large number of typical Western Karaim features found in Eastern texts, Németh asserts that the Eastern Karaim translation of the Book of Ruth might have been prepared based on an earlier Western Karaim manuscript. However, as he also notes, given that the oldest known Western Karaim Bible translation identified to date is actually more recent than the oldest Eastern Karaim Bible, this hypothesis remains uncertain. As an alternative explanation, he cites the idea of an Old Karaim linguistic heritage (see also, Németh and Sulimowicz-Keruth 2023, 556–558), a theory upheld by scholars such as Gordlevskij (1928, 87–88) and Dubiński (1993, 37–38). Lastly, he asserts that, even if the Crimean texts were based on Western Karaim texts, this does not provide sufficient evidence to declare Crimean Karaim a ghost dialect, since the canonical language and the spoken language should not be regarded as identical (Németh 2016, 211).

In light of these debates, it is essential to consider several key factors before delying into discussions about Crimean Karaim. Primarily, the language of the sources in question was not defined as Karaim or Crimean Karaim, given that Karaim communities, including those in the West, did not use a specific term for their Turkic vernacular for an extended period. 19 In Hebrew, their language was commonly referred to as lešon gedar 'language of the Crimea/Black Sea region', for instance, Lešon Qedar, lašon Qedari, bisfat Qedar, or yišmaʻeli ʻIshmailite' (Jankowski 2015b, 454). In fact, the label lešon Tatar was also applied to the Göz. 1841. According to Jankowski (2018, 52), this edition would have been barely decipherable to Crimean or Volga Tatars in the nineteenth century, indicating that classifying written sources based on their labels may lead to misconceptions.

¹⁹ However, drawing on certain sources, it is known that Crimean Karaims historically referred to their Turkic vernacular as 'Chaltai', a term that probably traces its origins to Chaghatai, a literary language used in Central Asia between the fifteenth and twentieth centuries (see Jankowski 2018, 40).

Another central consideration is that the geographical origins of the publications may not yield precise insights into the language of the Karaim dialects. Consequently, a text published in Crimea should not be designated as Crimean Karaim solely on this basis (Jankowski 2015a, 202). In terms of the spoken language, extant colloquial material is significantly limited, considering that Crimean Karaim now exists as an extinct dialect of Karaim (Prik 1976; Jankowski 2003a). Hence, scholars can only evaluate written resources, which may occasionally fail to shed light on the intricacies of the colloquial language (Smetek 2012, 18).

1.3.2 Varieties

Jankowski's paper (2015a) is perhaps the most comprehensive study devoted to the question of Crimean Karaim varieties. In an earlier article, he (Jankowski 2008, 162–165) divides Crimean Karaim varieties into four sub-categories:

- a) Crimean Kipchak Karaim
- b) Crimean Tatar Karaim
- c) Crimean Turkish Karaim (in the Crimea)
- d) Crimean Turkish Karaim (in the Ottoman Empire)

Given the lack of standardization in the language, it remains a challenging task to accurately distinguish between the varieties. However, certain distinct features can indeed be identified. To begin with, Crimean Kipchak Karaim predominantly displays Kipchak features, along with some Oghuz influence. This variety, predominantly attested in Bible translations, exhibits more consistency compared to other varieties.²⁰ Several common features are discernible in the Bible translations from Crimea. Drawing upon Jankowski's classification (2015a, 202-204), these features can be listed as shown in Table 5.

It is important to note that some features of this dialect have evolved over time in response to the prevailing linguistic trends. However, Jankowski observed that the Crimean Kipchak Karaim and Western Karaim translations (in general) exhibit clear similarities. Despite this, there are many features found in Western Karaim Bible translations that are absent in Crimean Kipchak Karaim, e.g., W.Kar oltur- 'to sit; to dwell' vs. E.Kar otur- id., ošol 'that over there' vs. E.Kar šol 'id', W.Kar -bila ~ -bile 'with', E.Kar bilän id., W.Kar -doyač 'when . . .' (Jankowski 2015a, 204).

²⁰ Beyond Bible translations, there exist two other types of text in this dialect. The first is a prayer book, namely the Targum Selihot, which was published in Crimea in 1734 and likely translated by Simha Isaac Łucki. The second is a translation of the Passover Haggadah, referred to as the Targum hallel haggatan, which was also published in Gözleve. The specifics concerning the date and translator of this latter translation remain unknown (Jankowski 2015a, 202-203).

	Crimean Kipchak Karaim
Phonological and Morphohonological Features	Rounded-unrounded vowel harmony is inconsistent, e.g., koyyïn vs. koyyun 'put'.
	The lenition of voiceless stops -k-, -k-, and -p-, and the preservation of -t- in verbs between vowels, e.g., čiɣar- 'to push out', etär 'she/he/it does' etc.
	The initial <i>t</i> - and <i>k</i> - are retained, along with <i>b</i> - in <i>bar</i> - 'to go'; <i>bar</i> 'there is/are'; <i>ber</i> - 'to give', <i>bol</i> - 'to be; to become'.
Morphological Features	The genitive is $+nI\eta$, the accusative is $+nI$, and the dative is $+GA$.
	The imperative is <i>-QIn</i> , and the subjunctive is <i>-QAy</i> .
	Some actional forms such as kimilday turyan 'she/he/it is moving' are present.

Another variety, Crimean Tatar Karaim, is predominantly seen in literary works (e.g., short songs, poems, and the so-called *mejumas*), which were quite popular among the Crimean Turks and Tatars. According to Jankowski, the abundance of Crimean Tatar features makes it challenging to categorize this variant as Crimean Karaim. Notable examples are attested in studies on mejumas, such as Agtay (2009), Çulha (2010), and Jankowski (2013).

The next variety, Crimean Turkish Karaim is also limited. The earliest examples of this dialect are found in a prayer book published in Venice in 1528/1529.²¹ Subsequent attestations of this dialect are presented in works by Poznański (1913), Shapira²² (2001, 79–92), Agtay (2009, 102–113, 224–294), and Jankowski (2012). As per Jankowski (2015b, 460-461), a variety of examples (primarily translations or adaptations) were penned in the ensuing centuries by Western Karaim authors who were active in both Turkey and the Crimea. Consequently, the language primarily consists of Turkish, along with Crimean and even Western Karaim elements. The most substantial of these is a Bible translation printed between 1832 and 1835 in Ortaköy (Istanbul) under the supervision of Abraham Firkovich (see section 1.4).

Table 6 below demonstrates some of the Crimean Turkish features, based on Jankowski (2015a, 204–205):

²¹ The language of this prayer book was mistakenly described as Crimean Kipchak Karaim by Zajączkowski (1964, 793) and this reference was cited over time by many authors until Shapira (2003, 691-692), who describes the language as 'New Greek with some Turkish phrases not present in any kind of

²² He defines this dialect as Crimean Tatar.

Table 6: A Selection of Typical Crimean Turkish Karaim Linguistic Features.

	Crimean Turkish Karaim
Phonological and Morphohonological Features	Initial <i>t-, k-</i> are voiced to <i>d-, g-,</i> which is also present for some words that do not show voicing in standard Turkish but do in Crimean Turkish, e.g., <i>tut-</i> vs. <i>dut-</i> 'to hold, to grasp', <i>taš</i> vs. <i>daš</i> 'stone'; <i>kendi</i> vs. <i>gendi</i> '-self'.
	The deletion of the initial <i>b</i> - is evident in words such as <i>ol</i> - 'to be; to become', <i>ilen</i> 'with', or its spirantization, <i>var</i> - 'to go', <i>ver</i> - 'to give', and <i>var</i> 'there is/are'.
	Contrasting with Turkish, the change from $k \to h$ (most commonly denoted as h) is evident, e.g., $ka\check{c}an \to ha\check{c}an$ 'when', $yakin \to yahin$ 'near'.
Morphological Features	The genitive is $+(n)I\eta$, the accusative is $+(y)I$, and the dative is $+(y)A$.
	It is possible to find the perfect -mIš, and progressive -yUr.
	The usage of the converb -DIQčAz 'as long as' is present.
	The usage of the converb - <i>InčAz</i> , 'until' is attestable.
	The usage of the converb -(y)AndA, 'when' is present.
	The present or progressive -AyIr and -UyIr is attestable.
Lexical Features	The usage of čok instead of köp 'much, many'; kapu instead of ešik 'door'; gizle- instead of yašīr- 'to hide'; millet instead of ulus 'nation'; hakka instead of kerti 'truly'.

1.4 Crimean Karaim Bible Translations

The available Crimean Karaim written materials can be broadly classified into two categories. The first group comprises compilations of literary materials, while the second primarily consists of translations of canonical texts and liturgies. Given that the present study is centered on the canonical materials, this section will elaborate on these sources.

It has always been essential for Karaims to read the Hebrew Bible in their own vernacular. Consequently, Karaims have been translating the Holy Scripture into their Turkic vernacular for centuries.²³ However, the exact dates of the creation of Crimean Karaim Bible translations remain unknown due to insufficient philological evidence.

For a better understanding of the subject of the present chapter, the structure of the Hebrew Bible (Tanakh) has been summarized in Table 7:

²³ Additionally, they also employed their own language in liturgical practices (Zajączkowski 1961, 21).

Table 7: The Books of Hebrew Bible (Tana
--

Torah		Genesis, Exodus, Leviticus, Numbers, Deuteronomy
Neviim	The Former Prophets	Joshua, Judges, Samuel, Kings
	The Latter Prophets	Isaiah, Jeremiah, Ezekiel
	The Twelve Minor Prophets	Hosea, Joel, Amos, Obadiah, Jonah, Micah, Nahum, Habakkuk, Zephaniah, Haggai, Zechariah, Malachi
Ketuvim	The Three Poetic Books	Psalms, Proverbs, Job
	The Five Megillot	Song of Songs (Song of Solomon), Ruth, Lamentations, Ecclesiastes, Esther
	Other Books	Daniel, Ezra, Nehemiah, Chronicles

The largest collection of Karaim manuscripts, which contain Bible translations, is kept at the Institute of Oriental Manuscripts of the Russian Academy of Sciences in St. Petersburg (see 1.4). A significant number of these manuscripts were transferred there in 1928 or 1929 from the Crimean Karaim Library (Qaray Bitikligi). Established in the nineteenth century, this library was closed by the Soviet Union (Jankowski 2018, 48). As noted by Sklare (2003, 904), there are 413 manuscripts from Gözleve in St. Petersburg. The renowned Karaim-Russian-Polish Dictionary (KRPS) enumerates thirty of these manuscripts, including the Tanakh translations into Karaim (KRPS, 28–29), with seven of these described in detail by Jankowski (2018, 48–50). In addition, he identifies significant manuscripts held in other libraries, including BSMS 288 (Cambridge University Library), H 170 (John Rylands Library, Manchester), and Or. Ms. 629 (Edinburgh University Library), as well as JSul.III.02, which is kept in Anna Sulimowicz's private collection in Warsaw (Jankowski 2018, 50-51).

Apart from manuscripts, two printed editions of Biblical texts are also known. 24 One of them is Göz. 1841, the other is a translation of the Torah published in Ortaköy (today in Istanbul) between 1832 and 1835. This edition displays predominantly Turkish features interspersed with some Karaim characteristics (Jankowski 2009, 516; 2018, 52–53).

One of the first studies on Crimean Karaim Bible translations was conducted in 1826 by Ebenezer Henderson, who published a brief fragment of the Tanakh in Crimean Karaim. He examined the manuscript BSMS 288, which had been purchased in 1816 by Robert Pinkerton (Henderson 1826, 332). Henderson also identified certain translation strategies influenced by Aramaic Targums and rabbinic interpretations. Later, Steinschneider (1871, 38) presented the first two verses of the Book of Genesis from the four-volume manuscript H 170, currently held at the John Rylands Library in Manchester. 25 Later,

²⁴ In addition, a printed edition of the Book of Jeremiah, published in 1873 in Odessa, is listed by Walfish and Kizilov (2011, 387). However, this source is not available for analysis and no further details have been provided (see Jankowski 2018, 52).

²⁵ For some concerns regarding his transcription, refer to Jankowski (2018, 44).

a short fragment was analyzed by Albert Harkavy and Hermann Leberecht Strack, who provided a fragment of Lev. 1:1-3 from the manuscript Evr. I 143 and 144 in their catalog (Harkavy and Strack 1875, 168).

The research initiated by Henderson was continued by Gordlevskij (1928), who studied the lexicon of Crimean Karaim Tanakh translations. Subsequently, Kowalski presented brief fragments from the Göz. 1841 (1929, 287-288). Additionally, a prayer book from 1734, known as the Targum Selihot, was also edited by Józef Sulimowicz $(1972)^{26}$

Jankowski revitalized the discussion on Karaim Bible translations with his 1997 study. He produced both a transcription and transliteration of selected portions of the H 170 manuscript, examining the text's grammar from a phonological, morphosyntactic, and lexical perspective. Notably, he characterized the manuscript's language as the northern dialect of Crimean Karaim.

Some years later, Dan Shapira released several articles examining Crimean Karaim Tanakh translations. In 2006, he presented a comparative analysis of the translation of Genesis 1:1-4 as found in ms. H 170, the Göz. 1841, ms. BSMS 288, and the Ortaköy 1832–1835 translation (Shapira 2006, 264–270). More recent scholarship includes work by Shapira (2013) and Németh (2015c, 2016), who analyzed sections of the Göz. 1841. Alongside this, Olach (2016) conducted a linguistic comparison of the Song of Moses from the Karaim Bible translations, disseminating excerpts from the Göz. 1841 and ms. BSMS 288. In a separate study, Smetek (2016) undertook lexical and phonological scrutiny of certain sections (the Book of Genesis, Leviticus, Job, and Psalms) of ms. BSMS 288. In 2018, Jankowski described the best known Tanakh translations of Crimean Karaim, additionally sharing fragments from the ms. Evr. I 143, ms. BSMS 288, Ortaköv 1832-1835, and Göz. 1841. In 2019, a critical edition of the Torah, Five Scrolls, Book of Psalms, Proverbs, Job, Daniel, Ezra, and Nehemiah from ms. BSMS 288 was published by Henryk Jankowski, Gülayhan Agtay, Dorota Cegiołka (formerly Smetek), Tülay Culha, and Michał Németh. This two-volume edition (cited as CrKB in this study) includes both transcription and translation. Furthermore, Murat Işık (2018, 2020a, 2020b) has contributed several articles, each focusing on specific issues regarding the Book of Leviticus in Göz. 1841.

1.4.1 The Gözleve Bible 1841

The subject of this study, the so-called Göz. 1841, represents a translation of the Tanakh (except the Chronicles) into Karaim. Published in four volumes in Gözleve/Kezlev (Eupatoria) in 1841, the translation was commissioned to commemorate the wedding of the future Russian Tsar Alexander II, and it simultaneously celebrated the newly granted

²⁶ Poznański (1913, 40) also provided a short fragment of this text.

administrative and religious rights of the Crimean Karaims (Shapira 2013, 134). Known also as the Eupatorian print or the Tirishgan translation, this edition was produced at the printing house of the renowned merchant Mordechaj Tirishkan in Eupatoria. The exact title of the translation is Sefer Targum ha-Torah bilešon Tatar, i.e. 'The Targum Translation of the Torah in Tatar'.

According to Poznański (1916, 88), the text of Prophets and Writings in this publication was based on the translation of Jacob b. Mordecai, completed in 1672. Shapira (2013, 135–151) contends that Jacob b. Mordecai was responsible only for the copy, not the translation. Given that the fate of this souce remains unknown, we cannot draw any definite conclusion. Additionally, the language of this translation was modernized by its editors, resulting in a quite heterogeneous language that, alongside Karaim features, also displays certain Crimean Turkish traits identifiable in Crimean Tatar (Dubiński 1993, 37–38; Jankowski 2018, 52).²⁷

The present study utilizes a printed copy, specifically [Sul.IV.02A²⁸, which constitutes the first volume of Göz. 1841 and encompasses the five books of Moses. In this edition, the Book of Leviticus is contained within folios 93 r^o-121 r^o, thus spanning 57 pages of the translation and comprising 27 chapters written in Hebrew script. It is noteworthy that one verse (Lev 26:38) is absent from this translation.²⁹ Consequently, on the fourth line of folio 120 r°, verse 26:39 succeeds verse 26:37. The missing verse is exhibited in Table 8:

²⁷ Jankowski (2022, 13), lists the editors of Göz. 1841 as Abraham Örmeli and Jacob Firkovich.

²⁸ The aforementioned copy is preserved in the private archive of Józef Sulimowicz. I express my profound gratitude to Anna Sulimowicz-Keruth (Ph.D.), who graciously provided digital scans of the printed edition. Additionally, I extend my appreciation to Zsuzsanna Olach (Ph.D.), who shared with me digital photographs of another copy of Göz. 1841. Regrettably, detailed information about the history of the latter is not available. I referred to it only on a few occasions, specifically when certain segments of JSul. IV.02A were illegible.

²⁹ It is noteworthy that this verse is also absent in the BSMS 288, whereas it does appear in the H 170: Da tas bolursuz uluslarda da tavusur sizni yeri dušmanlariniznin 'And you will perish among the nations, and the land of your enemies will destroy you' (CrKB I, 215; II, 169).

Table 8: Missing Verse in the Lev of the Göz. 1841.

Lev	Göz. 1841	Eng. Bible (NAS 1977)
26:37	Da sürünürlär här kiši kardašī bilän tutki aldīndan ķīlīčnīŋ da kuvuvčī yoktīr da bolmaz sizgä turmak aldīna dušmanlarīŋīznīŋ.	They will therefore stumble over each other as if running from the sword, although no one is pursuing; and you will have no strength to stand up before your enemies.
26:38	-	But you will perish among the nations, and your enemies' land will consume you.
26:39	Da ol kalyanlar sizdä čürirlar günähläri bilän yerlärindä dušmanlariŋizniŋ da dayin günähläri bilän atalariniŋ birgälärinä čürirlär.	So those of you who may be left will rot away because of their iniquity in the lands of your enemies; and also because of the iniquities of their forefathers they will rot away with them.

2 Linguistic Analysis of the Text

2.1 Sound System and Transcription

Firstly, the Crimean Karaim language is an extinct variety, and our knowledge of spoken Karaim is very limited.³⁰ Secondly, many phonetic features are not reflected in the Hebrew script (see below). As such, certain questions arise when discussing the Crimean Karaim sound system, which could usually be answered, based on investigations of scholarly edited texts (see Jankowski 2014, 240–242). Although there may be uncertainties, it can be posited that the phonemic inventory of Crimean Karaim demonstrates typical features of Turkic languages in Crimea, resulting in minimal deviation from languages such as Crimean Tatar, Crimean Turkish, and Ottoman Turkish. In contrast, it does not exhibit the unique phonemes of Western Karaim languages, which have evolved under the influence of Slavonic languages.

In subsequent parts of this section, we discuss the sound and the transcription system, as well as certain characteristic sound changes and the Oghuz-Kipchak phonological opposition observed in the text.

2.1.1 Vowels

In Prik's (1976, 25) analysis of Crimean Karaim, eight vowel phonemes are identified: front unrounded /i/ and /ä/, front rounded /ü/ and /ö/, back unrounded /a/ and /i/, and back rounded /o/ and /u/. These vowel phonemes are identical to that of Trakai Karaim, but differ from Halych Karaim, which possesses only six phonemes, as it lacks /ö/ and /ü/, which have been replaced by /ä/ and /i/, respectively (Musaev 1977, 9; Németh 2014a, 253–256). Both Ottoman Turkish (Kissling 1960, 17) and Crimean Tatar (Kavitskaya 2010, 6) display an identical set of phonemes.

It is widely acknowledged that in Crimean Karaim Bible translations, the phoneme /ä/ displays variants, including [ä] and a closed variant [e].³¹ As illustrated in section 2.1.3, these two E-type vowels can also be distinguished; [ä] is denoted through orthographic strategies akin to those for the phoneme /a/, while being differentiated by the frontness and backness of words, except in words of Biblical Hebrew origin. It is important to high-

³⁰ Prik's research (1976) represents the only study devoted to Crimean Karaim based on spoken material; however, the data was gathered in 1949 when only a limited number of speakers remained. Consequently, it may not accurately reflect a text written more than a century prior to the collection of this material.

³¹ Regarding the transcription of Crimean Karaim vowels, Sulimowicz (1972, 42, 45) put forward a system that employed the letter \acute{a} to denote non-initial \ddot{a} sounds, which reflected a centralized front vowel. In contrast, our study employs a transcription system that is consistent with that utilized by Jankowski (1997) and CrKB I.

light that Doerfer (1959a, 273) also distinguishes [ä] from the closed [e] variant in Crimean Turkish and maintains that [a] appears solely in non-initial syllables. In fact, Prik (1976, 26) also mentions the same system in spoken Crimean Karaim material. Our analysis shows that, although the majority of the data adheres to the above rule, some deviations are to be observed; in some instances, [ä] appears in initial syllables and [e] in non-initial syllables in Turkic words. We do not consider such examples as typographical errors and present them in their original forms in the transcription. Notably, a similar deviation in Crimean Karaim has also been mentioned by Jankowski (1997, 7; CrKB I, XXV). Consequently, it is worth emphasizing that the [e] is a phonemic variation of the phoneme /ä/ and happens to be used interchangeably with [ä] in the same words (see 2.1.4).

2.1.2 Consonants

In our dataset, there are a total of 21 consonant phonemes: /b/, $/\xi/$, /c/, /d/, /f/, /g/, /h/, /h/, /k/, /l/, /m/, /n/, /n/, /p/, /r/, /s/, /s/, /t/, /v/, and /z/. This inventory of consonant phonemes is almost identical to those found in such Turkic languages as Crimean Tatar (Kavitskaya 2010, 10), Crimean Turkish (Doerfer 1959a, 275), and Ottoman Turkish (Kissling 1960, 1–9). However, the inventory does not include specific consonants found in Western Karaim (Musaev 1977, 12–14), such as the palatalized Trakai Karaim consonants $(b, \dot{\xi}, \dot{c}, \dot{d})$ etc.) or the Halych Karaim denti-alveolar affricates 3 and c, which developed under Slavonic influence. 32

Determining the precise phonetic values of the phonemes in our dataset presents a challenging task. As the only Crimean Karaim grammar based on native speakers, Prik's description of Crimean Karaim consonants (1976, 29) may not be directly applicable to our dataset, since her description reflects a different time period and includes Russian influences on the consonantal inventory that are not found in older sources. However, clear phonetic variations can also be observed in our transcription system. For instance, the phoneme /g/ appears in two variants in the text: a voiced stop [g] which occurs in a front vowel environment, and the voiced fricative [y] in a back vowel environment. Similarly, the phoneme /k/ has two variants: a velar [k] appearing in a front vowel environment, except in words of Biblical Hebrew origin or some Persian loanwords, and an uvular [k] occurring in a back vowel environment.

An important point to consider is that some graphemes represent Biblical Hebrew consonant phonemes lacking equivalents in Crimean Karaim. To begin with, the consonant aleph (x) in Biblical Hebrew primarily represents a glottal stop, which has no equivalent

³² It should be noted that, given the fact that speakers of Trakai Karaim were also speaking a Slavonic language, the phonemes /ʒ/ and /c/ also existed in their sound inventory for non-Turkic words. As such, in the Trakai Karaim Bible translations, specific Biblical Hebrew or Slavonic words have these phonemes represented in transcription by scholars. However, Halych Karaim presents a different case, as there was a regular shift in its sound inventory from /ʒ/ to /ʒ/ and /c/ to /c/. For a comprehensive examination of the historical development of Western Karaim phonology, see Németh (2014a; 2014b; 2015a).

in Karaim. In our text, however, aleph (x) is predominantly utilized to serve as a mater lectionis (see Section 2.1.3). Nevertheless, in medial positions in Biblical Hebrew and Arabic words in our text, aleph is represented by ['] in our transcription. In these cases, the transcription merely follows the orthography. Another notable aspect is the letter ayin (y), which was originally a voiced pharyngeal fricative but later evolved into a pharyngealized glottal stop in Hebrew and lacks an equivalent in Karaim. However, in our transcriptions of Arabic and Biblical Hebrew words, ayin (y) is consistently represented as [] in every position within a word. This representation also lacks phonemic value but is included due to common transcription strategies used in Crimean Karaim Biblical texts.

Identifying the exact phonemic value of [h] and [h] presents a challenge, an issue also noted by Németh (2020a, 29). Both letters presumably stand for the same voiceless glottal fricative. A similar phenomenon can be observed in Ottoman Turkish written in Arabic script, where $hah(\tau)$, typically transcribed as [h], and $khah(\dot{\tau})$, typically transscribed as [h], do not represent distinct phonemes (Kissling 1960, 4).

2.1.3 Sound to Spelling Correspondences and Transcription

The analyzed text is fully vocalized, except for some Hebrew incipits, and certain words appear within parentheses. Notably, the transcription system closely resembles that found in CrKB I, XXIV-XXV.

In the analyzed text, vowels are noted either with vowel points (niqqud) or with vowel points in combination withe *matres lectiones*. It is essential to emphasize that the rationale behind the Hebrew script exhibiting this range of combinations is to indicate the position of vowels and various Biblical Hebrew vowel qualities, such as short, long, and interrupted (chataf). This comprehensive inventory is mirrored in Karaim, even though Karaim lacks the specific vowel values found in Biblical Hebrew.

In our text, words of Biblical Hebrew origin were consistently written in their original Biblical Hebrew forms, thereby displaying Biblical Hebrew orthographic features. Consequently, consulting Harviainen's work (2013, 453–457) was essential for further clarification. It should be noted that the orthography of this source does not distinguish between vowel pairs such as $\ddot{i} \sim i$, $o \sim \ddot{o}$, $u \sim \ddot{u}$, and $a \sim \ddot{a}$. Similarly, in the case of the Arabic script used for a range of Turkic languages in the past and still employed among some Turkic languages today, palatal vowel harmony is crucial for identifying the back or front nature of these words. However, aside from cases involving the consonant pair $k \sim k$, which indicates whether the vowels in the respective mainly non-Hebrew word are back or front, identifying the quality of the vowels is not straightforward. In such

³³ Regarding words of Biblical Hebrew origin, we do not encounter this issue, as Biblical Hebrew lacks the phonemes ä, ï, ö, and ü.

cases, the mentioned vowel pairs can only be distinguished by taking into account the context, or it may not be possible at all.

Below, Table 9 demonstrates the transcription of vowels within the edited text.

Table 9: Transcription.

Vowels	Letters		
a	ৃ (<i>patach</i>): Frequent; appears only in word-medial positions.		
	় (<i>qamatz</i>): Rare; appears only in word-medial positions, and usually in Biblical Hebrew words.		
	្ន (<i>chataf patach</i>): Rare; appears only in word-medial positions, and only in Biblical Hebrew words.		
	<u>នុ</u> (aleph+patach): Frequent; appears only in word-initial positions.		
	ষ্ট্ (aleph+qamatz): Rare; appears only in word-initial positions, and usually in Biblical Hebrew words.		
	ស្ (patach+aleph): Frequent; appears mostly in word-final positions and occasionally in word-medial positions. As mentioned (see 2.1.2), only in Biblical Hebrew and Arabic words, and exclusively in word-medial positions, aleph (ង) is not a mater lectionis but denotes a Hebrew/Arabic glottal stop. This glottal stop is represented by [] in our transcription, but does not have a phonemic value in Karaim. Thus, such Arabic/Biblical Hebrew examples differ from this combination.		
	ន្ (<i>qamatz+aleph</i>): Rare; appears only in word-final positions.		
	ក <i>្ (patach+he</i>): Frequent; appears only in word-final positions.		
	הְ (<i>qamatz+he</i>): Rare; appears only in word-final positions.		
ä	ৃ (patach): Frequent; appears mostly in word-medial positions and rarely in word-final positions.		
	় (<i>qamatz</i>): Rare; appears only in word-medial positions.		
	<u>នុ</u> (aleph+patach): Rare; appears only in word-initial positions.		
	ស្ (patach+aleph): Frequent; appears only in word-final positions.		
	ת (patach+he): Frequent; appears only in word-final positions.		
e	ু (tzere): Frequent; appears mostly in word-medial positions and rarely in word-final positions.		
	ৢ (<i>segol</i>): Rare; appears in word-medial positions.		
	φ (mobile shewa ³⁴): Rare; appears only in word-medial positions and always after the first letter of the word. Moreover, it is found exclusively in Biblical Hebrew words ³⁵ , with the exception of one Turkic word, e.g., [Lev 12:2] yedi. Note that, with the exception of a few instances, the Turkic word yedi was consistently written using mobile shewa.		

³⁴ It should not be mistaken with the shewa nach (?), which appears frequently in our text and indicates that the following letter is a consonant.

³⁵ It should be noted that in Biblical Hebrew words, if mobile shewa (a) appears before a guttural consonant such as $alef(\aleph)$, $he(\sqcap)$, $he(\sqcap)$, and $ayin(\varPsi)$, its value is identical to the following vowel that appears after the guttural consonant (Harviainen 2013, 455).

Table 9 (continued)

Vowels	Letters
	ន្ទ (aleph+tzere): Frequent; appears only in word-initial positions.
	នុ (aleph+segol): Rare; appears only in word-initial positions.
	ស្ទ <i>(tzere+aleph)</i> : Rare; appears only in word-final positions.
	ស [ូ] (<i>segol+aleph</i>): Rare; appears only in word-final positions.
	ַם (tzere+he): Rare; appears only in word-final positions.
	ה; (tzere+ segol): Rare; appears only in word-final positions.
	າ (segol+yodh): Rare; appears in word-final positions.
ï, i	אָי (aleph+hiriq+yodh): Frequent; only in word-initial positions.
	ှ (<i>hiriq+yodh</i>): Frequent; appears in word-medial and word-final positions.
	় (<i>hiriq</i>): Rare; appears only in word-medial positions.
0	าม (aleph+vav): Frequent; appears only in word-initial positions.
	មេ (aleph+holam male): Frequent; appears only in word-initial positions.
	າ (vav): Frequent; appears only in word-medial positions and word-final positions.
	i (holam male): Frequent; appears only in word-medial positions and word-final positions
	(holam haser): Rare; appears only in word-medial positions and only in Biblical Hebrew words.
	ָ (qamatz): Rare; only in word-medial positions, and exclusively in a few Biblical Hebrew words, e.g., the word יְקרבְוֹ is transcribed as korban and not as karban. In Modern Hebrew, this vowel point is named as qamatz qatan, which does not differ in shape from the so-called qamatz gadol that represents the phoneme /a/.
ö	าม (aleph+vav): Frequent; appears only in word-initial positions.
	មេ (aleph+holam male) : Frequent; appears only in word-initial positions.
	າ (<i>vav</i>): Frequent; appears in word-medial and word-final positions.
	i (vav with holam): Frequent; appears only in word-medial and word-final positions.
u, ü	าม (aleph+vav): Frequent; appears only in word-initial positions.
	าง (aleph+shuruk): Frequent; appears only in word initial positions.
	ष्ठ (aleph+kubutz): Rare; appears only in word-initial positions.
	າ (<i>vav</i>): Frequent; appears only in word-medial positions and word-final positions.
	ા (shuruk): Frequent; appears in word-medial and word-final positions.
	্ (<i>kubutz</i>): Rare; appears only in word-medial positions.

Some orthographical features require further clarification. One such feature is the use of patach furtivum. Specifically, in certain Biblical Hebrew words, when a patach () —

representing the vowel a — follows certain consonants like *cheth* (π), *he* with *mappig* (ה), or ayin (y), the vowel a appears before these consonants rather than after them. The edited text contains this phenomenon in only one word, which occurs 87 times in total, e.g., [Lev 1:5], מובח mizbeah 'altar'.

Regarding the transcription of consonants, in contrast to the majority of Karaim Bible translations and prayer books examined in previous studies (e.g., Jankowski 1997; Sulimowicz 1972; Németh 2011, 2020, 2021; CrKB I), the editors of the current edition abstain from employing the so-called *raphe* (\tilde{o}) to differentiate the stops b, g, k, and p from their corresponding fricative counterparts v, y, h, and f. Instead, when respective letters, such as beth (\beth), gimel (\mathfrak{z}), kaf (\mathfrak{z}), and pe (\mathfrak{z}), lack a dagesh (\mathfrak{z}), they are typically interpreted as fricatives, and only occasionally as stops. However, when such letters are combined with the dagesh (a), they are consistently interpreted as stops. Furthermore, the text does not provide specific means to distinguish the fricative y from the stop g and the velar η .

Below, in Table 10, we demonstrate the transcription of consonants in the edited text.

Table 10: Transcriptional System of Consonants.

Consonants	Letters
b	ם (beth): In all positions. ם (beth with dagesh): In all positions.
ž	'a (gimel with geresh): In all positions.
č	צ (tzade): In word-initial and word-medial positions. ץ (kaph sofit) In word-final positions.
d	ד (dalet): In all positions.
f	פ (pe): In all positions.
g, y	ג (gimel): In all positions.
h	ה (he): In all positions.
μ̈	ח (chet): Only in non-Turkic words (i.e., in Biblical Hebrew, Arabic, Persian words), and in all positions.
b	্ৰ (kaph): In word-initial and word-medial positions. ন্ (kaph sofit): In word-final positions.
k	⊇ (kaph with dagesh): In all positions. ⊃ (kaph): In all positions (rare).
ķ	ק (qoph): In all positions.
I	ל (lamed): In all positions.
m	מ (mim): In word-initial and word-medial positions. ם (mim sofit): In word-final positions.
n	נ <i>(nun)</i> : In word-initial and word-medial position. ן <i>(nun sofit)</i> : In word-final position.

Table 10 (continued)

Consonants	Letters
ŋ	ລ (gimel): In word-medial and word-final positions.
p	១ (pe with dagesh): In word-initial and word-medial positions. ១ (pe): In word-initial and word-medial positions (rare). ๆ (pe with dagesh sofit): In word-final positions. ๆ (pe sofit): In word-final positions (rare).
r	ר (resh): In all positions.
S	່ວ (<i>samekh</i>): In all positions. ່ _{ປີ} (<i>shin</i> with <i>sin</i> dot): Only in some Biblical Hebrew words in all positions.
š	ພໍ (<i>shin</i> with <i>shin</i> dot): In all positions. ພໍ (<i>shin</i>): In all positions.
t	ប (tet): In all positions. ភ (tav with dagesh): In all positions (rare). ភ (tav): In all positions.
v	າ (<i>vav</i>): In all positions. າາ (<i>double vav</i>): In all positions (rare). ⊐ (<i>beth</i>): In word-initial and word-medial positions (rare).
у	ຳ (yodh): In all positions. ຳ (double yodh): In all positions (rare).
Z	ז (<i>zayin</i>): In all positions.

There are two notable orthographical tendencies regarding consonants in the text. The first tendency is the avoidance of writing the letter vav (1) three times in succession. As illustrated, vav can represent the vowels o, u, \ddot{o} , \ddot{u} , as well as the consonant v. However, in specific words where the sequence vowel+consonant+vowel would typically require three instances of vav, only two are used, e.g., [Lev 4:7] אָסוֹושׁ kov(u)š. This phenomenon has also been observed in other Karaim texts (Németh 2011, 119–120). The second tendency involves avoiding the placement of two kaph (3) letters adjacent to each other in certain instances. Although this characteristic is not consistent, it appears in the majority of the relevant examples, e.g., [Lev 15:33] ארכבה erkäk(k)e, a practice previously observed by Sulimowicz (1972, 56–57). In fact, the combination of the relative pronouns nečik 'how' and ki 'that; which', appears as nečiki 'so as; so that' in our text (see 2.2.3.1.3.5), whereas it appears as nečik ki in other Crimean Karaim Bible translations (Jankowski 1997, 35; CrKB I, 178) and in a prayer book translation (Sulimowicz 1972, 57). It should be noted that the combination *nečik ki* also appears in a Trakai Karaim Bible translation (Németh 2021, 622) and a Halych Karaim Bible translation (Olach 2013, 346), whereas it does not occur in Crimean Tatar³⁶ and Ottoman Turkish. In fact, this

³⁶ However, the word *nečik* alone appears in Crimean Tatar (KRUS, 392).

consonant deletion in our text might also be attributed to the orthographical tendency we discuss here, rather than a sound change.

2.1.4 Irregular Sound Changes

In this section, we will demonstrate irregular sound changes. It is worth noting that, due to the nature of Crimean Karaim, numerous Ottoman Turkish loanwords are found. which are often presented alongside their Kipchak Turkic equivalents in Crimean Karaim texts. Thus, there are instances in the edited text where their occurrences are irregular but cannot be attributed solely to sound changes but rather to the use of two distinct Turkic forms reflecting Oghuz Turkic/Ottoman Turkish vs. Kipchak Turkic characteristics, e.g., [Lev 4:12] čiyar- 'to take out' vs. [Lev 6:4] čikar- id. For such cases, see the relevant section (2.1.5).

To begin with certain irregular sound changes, we observe instances of prosthesis, epenthesis, and paragoge, which are predominantly observed in non-Turkic lexemes in the analyzed text. As Table 11 illustrates, prothesis is observed in some specific lexemes within our dataset.

Table 11:	Prothesis in	n Lev of	Göz. 1841.
-----------	--------------	----------	------------

Examples	Göz. 1841	C.Kar	C.Tat	Ot.Tur	H.Kar	T.Kar
مردار [murdār] 'unclean, impure, dirty' <per> (NS, 611–612)</per>	umundar vs. mundar [Lev 11:25; 5:2]	mïndar; mundar (CKED, 241)	murdar (KRUS, 368)	murdar (ETD, 1004)	murdar (KRPS, 411)	murdar (KRPS, 411)
رنگ [rang] 'color' <per> (NS, 737–738)</per>	irenk vs. renk [Lev 14:52; 13:55]	renk; reng (CKED, 328)	renk (KRUS, 458)	renk (ETD, 716)	reng (KRPS, 453)	-

These examples coexist with their counterparts that do not exhibit prothesis. Notably, this phenomenon is absent in the other languages demonstrated above for these lexemes, which have not been listed in Crimean Karaim dictionaries either. The next phenomenon, known as epenthesis, can be ascribed to Turkic phonotactic constraints, which generally cause consonant clusters to be separated in final positions.³⁷ There are numerous examples that illustrate this common characteristic in the adaptation of Arabic and Persian loanwords in Turkic languages, as well as in our dataset. Below, in Table 12, we present only one example where the phenomenon is not consistent.

³⁷ However, in Turkic languages, terminal clusters consisting of a single nasal, liquid, or sibilant are frequently observed (Johanson 2022a, 27).

Table 12: Epenthesis in Lev of Göz. 1841.

Examples	Göz. 1841	C.Kar	C.Tat	Ot.Tur	H.Kar	T.Kar
-waķt] <ar) td="" وقت<=""><td>vaķït vs. vaḫt</td><td>vaḫt; vahït; vaķït</td><td>vakit; vaķït</td><td>vakit</td><td>vaḫt</td><td>vaḫt</td></ar)>	vaķït vs. vaḫt	vaḫt; vahït; vaķït	vakit; vaķït	vakit	vaḫt	vaḫt
'time' (NS, 932)	[Lev 14:56; 16:2]	(CKED, 436)	(KRUS, 131)	(ETD, 1112)	(KRPS, 156)	(KRPS, 156)

Finally, there is a singular example of paragoge occurring within the edited text, as shown in Table 13.

Table 13: Paragoge in the Lev of Göz 1841.

Example	Göz. 1841	C.Kar	C.Tat	Ot.Tur	H.Kar	T.Kar
مکروه [<i>makrūh</i>] 'abominable' <ar> (NS, 574)</ar>	mïķruḥa vs. mïķruḥ [Lev 11:23; 11:11]	-	mekruḫ (KRUS, 345)	mekruh (ETD, 1045)	-	_

The above example may also be attributed to an orthographical peculiarity, where the word-final haa (*) in Arabic script represents e or a in Ottoman Turkish. Given that the word was not documented in Karaim dialects but in Ottoman Turkish and Crimean Tatar, it is possible that it was borrowed via Ottoman Turkish.

The next irregular sound change is an alternation between a and \ddot{a} within the edited text. Firstly, both a and \ddot{a} are represented by the same orthographic means (see 2.1.3). Nevertheless, the frontness or backness of a word can be determined due to the presence of suffixes containing the phoneme /k/, as the phonemic variants [k] and [k] are denoted by different letters (see 2.1.3). Jankowski (CrKB I, XXVI) reports that alternations involving a and \ddot{a} are also evidenced in other Crimean Karaim Bible translations, potentially attributable to the preceding phoneme /y/. A slightly different phenomenon appears in Trakai Karaim, where the vowel-consonant sequence ay undergoes a transformation to ey. Notably, these changes occur prior to the phoneme /y/, not after it (Musaev 1964, 55–56). Table 14 below shows the alternation between $a \sim \ddot{a}$ within the analyzed text.

Table 14: Alternation Between the Vowels $a \sim \ddot{a}$ in the Lev of Göz. 1841.

Examples	Göz. 1841	C.Kar	C.Tat	Ot.Tur	H.Kar	T.Kar
sač- 'to scatter; to sprinkle' <tur> (EDPT, 794)</tur>	sač- vs. säč- [Lev 1:5; 26:5]	sač-; seč- (CKED, 331)	sač- (KRUS, 484)	sač- (ETD, 768)	<i>cac</i> - (KRPS, 613)	<i>čač-</i> (KRPS, 625)
yaraštur- 'to set in order; make ready' <tur> (EDPT, 973)</tur>	yaraštirmaķ vs. yäräštirmäk [Lev 24:7; 24:6] 'arrangement'	yaraštïr- 'to fit; to arrange' (CKED, 449)	yaraštïr- 'to fit; to arrange' (KRUS, 649)	yaraš- 'to beseem; to suit' (ETD, 1135)	-	yaraštir- 'to fit; to arrange' (KRPS, 232)

Aside from the examples sač- 'to sprinkle' vs. seč- 'id', the remaining examples showing the $a > \ddot{a}$ change are not present in Crimean Karaim dictionaries and the languages listed in the table above.

One other inconsistent sound change occurs between e and \ddot{a} . As previously noted (see 2.1.1), a certain opposition exists between e and \ddot{a} in various Turkic languages. In these languages, e consistently materializes in the initial syllables, while \ddot{a} appears in the subsequent syllables. Nevertheless, as corroborated by Jankowski (1997, 7; CrKB I, XXV) in Crimean Karaim Bible translations, variations between e and \ddot{a} can also be identified. Although the aforementioned pattern is predominantly observed in our text as well, certain examples exhibit fluctuations, with the vowel \ddot{a} manifesting in the initial syllables and *e* in the following syllables. It is worth noting that the alternation between e and ä in the first syllables is also found in Crimean Turkish (Doerfer 1959a, 274). Such changes observed in the analyzed text are listed in Table 15.

Table 15: Alternations Between the Vowels $e \sim \ddot{a}$.

Examples	Göz. 1841	C.Kar	C.Tat	Ot.Tur	H.Kar	T.Kar
et 'flesh; meat' <tur> (EDPT, 33)</tur>	et vs. ät [Lev 13:14; 10:19]	et (CKED, 157)	et (KRUS, 790–791)	et (ETD, 433)	et (KRPS, 671)	et (KRPS, 671)
temel 'foundation; base' <gr> (NS, 875)</gr>	temel vs temäl [Lev 25:47; 4:7]	temel (CKED, 393)	temel (KRUS, 568)	temel (ETD, 602)	-	-

Another irregular sound change is the alternation between the vowels $o \sim u$ and $\ddot{o} \sim \ddot{u}$, in accordance with palatal vowel harmony. These alternations have been documented in another Crimean Karaim Bible translation (Jankowski 1997, 9) and identified in Crimean Tatar (Jankowski 2010, 79–80), as well as, albeit rarely, in Trakai Karaim (Musaev 1964, 57). Table 16 lists these alternations found in our text.

Table 16: Alternations Between the Vowels $O \sim U$.

Examples	Göz. 1841	C.Kar	C.Tat	Ot.Tur	H.Kar	T.Kar
bol- 'to be' <tur> (EDPT, 331–332)</tur>	ol- vs. ul- [Lev 25:54 vs. 25:49]	bol-; ol- (CKED, 89)	<i>bol-; ol-</i> (KRUS, 119)	<i>ol-</i> (ETD, 508)	<i>bol</i> - (KRPS, 128)	<i>bol</i> - (KRPS, 128)
buz- 'to destroy' <tur> (EDPT, 389–390)</tur>	<i>boz</i> - vs. <i>buz</i> - [Lev 11:35 vs. 26:15]	<i>buz-</i> (CKED, 98)	boz-; buz-; bïz- (KRUS, 117)	<i>boz-</i> (ETD, 546)	buz- (KRPS, 136)	buz- (KRPS, 136)

Table 16 (continued)

Examples	Göz. 1841	C.Kar	C.Tat	Ot.Tur	H.Kar	T.Kar
kögürčgün 'pigeon; dove' <tur> (EDPT, 713)</tur>	gögürčün vs. gügürčin [Lev 15:14; 12:16]	kögirčin; kögürčün; kögirčin (CKED, 216)	gogeržin; kogeržin; kogeržin; kogerčin; kögeržin (KRUS, 141)	gügerğin (ETD, 944)	tigircin (KRPS, 525)	kuģurčuń; koģurčuń (KRPS, 396)
مراد [murād] 'wish; desire' <ar> (NS, 611)</ar>	murad vs. morad [Lev 22:29 vs. 19:5]	mïrad; murad; murat (CKED, 241)	murat; mïrat (KRUS, 367–368)	murad (ETD, 1002)	-	-
öl- 'to die' <tur> (EDPT, 125–126)</tur>	öl- vs. ül- [Lev 10:2 vs. 11:31]	ö/- (CKED, 267)	ö/- (KRUS, 413)	öl-; ül- (YTL, 114; ETD, 508)	<i>el-</i> (KRPS, 658)	öl- (KRPS, 440)

As observed in our dataset, these alternations manifest in both Turkic and non-Turkic lexemes. There are instances in which the etymological low rounded vowels o and \ddot{o} transform into high rounded vowels u and \ddot{u} , and vice versa.

2.1.5 Kipchak vs. Ottoman Turkish Elements in the Sound System

The analyzed text reveals numerous Oghuz Turkic, specifically Ottoman Turkish, influences, particularly evident in the consonant system. This phenomenon arises from the significant impact of Ottoman Turkish on the languages of Crimea (see 1.3.1). The extensive influence of Ottoman Turkish on the Crimean Karaim language results in the diversification of Crimean Karaim varieties (see 1.3.2). Providing a description of the distribution of these linguistic features is essential for accurately characterizing the language employed in the text.

Given the absence of sections that delve into detailed consonantal characteristics and alternations in Prik's grammar (1976), and since Culha's description (2019) focuses solely on Crimean Karaim *mejumas*, we utilize selected portions of published Crimean Karaim Bible translations to position our text among other Crimean Karaim Bible translations.

A) $k \sim g$: The Old Turkic initial unvoiced plosive k-, very often undergoes voicing in Oghuz languages. In contrast, the preservation of k- is a hallmark of such Turkic lexemes in the majority of Kipchak languages, encompassing Western Karaim (see, e.g. Culha 2019, 68). With respect to Crimean Karaim Bible translations, the Kipchak characteristic is evident, e.g., kötär- 'to lift', kök 'sky; heaven' (Jankowski 1997, 28–52), kel- 'to come', kelin 'bride; daughter-in-law' (Németh 2016, 178), kibik 'like; as', kün 'day' (CrKB I, 166–217). Notably, the Ottoman Turkish feature pertaining to this trait has been observed in the Eastern dialect of Crimean Tatar (Kavitskaya 2010, 19) and Crimean Turkish (Doerfer 1959a, 274), often appearing alongside the Kipchak characteristic. It is noteworthy that our dataset encompasses 26 unique instances of the aforementioned Ottoman Turkish feature, cumulatively appearing 373 times as shown in Table 17.

Table 17: Voicing of the Initial *k-.*

Lev	Exampl	Occurrence	
25, 26, 27	geč-	'to pass'	4
6, 8	gečä	ʻnight'	2
25	gečin-	'to live on'	2
9, 10, 11, 12, 13, 14, 15, 16, 19, 21, 23, 25	gel-	'to come'	23
11	gelinčik	'weasel'	1
1, 9, 15, 16, 19, 23	gendi	'-self; own'	14
2, 4, 5, 6, 7, 10, 11, 12, 13, 14, 15, 17, 18, 20, 23, 24, 26	getir-	'to bring'	38
11	gevše-; gevšemek getir- gevšemäk getir-	'to chew the cud'	5+1+2
11, 18	gez-	'to wander'	8
4, 5, 6, 7, 9, 10, 12, 13, 14, 15, 18, 19, 20, 22, 25, 26, 27	gibi	ʻlike; as'	32
10, 16	gir-	'to enter'	6
4, 6, 10 11, 16	girgiz-	'to let in; to bring in'	8
6, 8, 16, 21	giy-	'to wear'	11
7, 18, 20	gizli	'hidden'	4
26	gök	'sky, heaven'	1
8, 10, 16	gölmäk	'shirt'	4
19, 26	göŋül	'heart'	3
5, 9, 13, 14, 20, 25, 27	gör-	'to see'	55
25, 27	görä	'according to; as to'	7
5, 26	gövdä	'body'	5
4, 10, 11, 13, 14, 20, 21, 24, 26	göz	'eye'	12
5, 12, 15	gügürčin gögürčün	ʻpigeon'	1+3
5, 25, 27	gümüš	'silver'	9

Table 17 (continued)

Lev		Examples	Occurrence
1, 5, 6, 7, 8, 9, 10, 12, 13, 14, 15, 16, 19, 22, 23, 24, 25, 26	gün	'day'	111
11	güneš	'sun'	1

In the dataset, the highest number of Ottoman Turkish influences is found in Chapter 13 (63 words), Chapter 23 (43 words), and Chapter 14 (28 words). The lowest number of this feature is observed in Chapter 2 (1 word), Chapter 1 (2 words), and Chapter 3 (2 words). Interestingly, the text includes only nine lexemes, which appear 35 times across eighteen chapters, where the initial k- is retained, as shown in Table 18. Notably, this Kipchak characteristic is dominated by the Ottoman Turkish feature, with a ratio of 8% to 92%.

Table 18: Preservation of the Initial *k*-.

Lev	Examples		Occurrence
14	kel-	'to come'	2
18, 20	kelin	'bride; daughter in law'	2
13	ket-	'to go'	1
1, 3, 4, 7	ketär-	'to take away; to remove'	11
2, 4, 5, 14, 17, 19	ketir-	'to bring'	7
6	kiy-	'to wear'	1
1, 14, 15	kögürčin/kögürčün	ʻpigeon'	3+1
5, 7, 9, 10, 15, 16	kötär-	'to lift'	6
27	kümüš	'silver'	1

Furthermore, as seen in Table 19, five lexemes appear alongside their doublets in the text, exhibiting both characteristics for the same lexemes.

Table 19: Ottoman Turkish and Kipchak Doublets 1.

Glosses	Lev	Kip. Form	Occurrences	Lev	Ot.Tur Form
'to come'	14	kel-	2 vs. 23	9, 11, 12, 13, 14, 15, 16, 19, 21, 23, 25	gel-
'to bring'	2, 4, 5, 14, 17, 19	ketir-	8 vs. 38	2, 4, 5, 6, 7, 10, 11, 12, 13, 14, 15, 17, 18, 20, 23, 24, 26	getir-
'to wear'	6	kiy-	1 vs. 11	6, 8, 16, 21	giy-
ʻpigeon'	1, 12, 14, 15	kögürčin/kögürčün	4+1 vs. 1+3	5, 15	gügürčin; gögürčün
'silver'	27	kümüš	1 vs. 9	5, 25, 27	gümüš

Once again, the Ottoman Turkish feature predominates over the Kipchak characteristic, even in the case of etymological doublets, with 85 instances exhibiting the voiced g- compared to only 17 examples displaying the k- (83% vs. 17%). Importantly, this Ottoman Turkish influence is largely absent from older Crimean Karaim religious texts, and it was also missing from Prik's description (1976) of Crimean Karaim.

B) t-~ d-: Another characteristic of Ottoman Turkish is the voicing of the initial plosive t- to d-, a typical Oghuz feature for specific lexemes, while the preservation of the initial t- is typical in Kipchak languages, including Western Karaim (see, e.g. Culha 2019, 78–79). In the Crimean Karaim Bible translations, the Kipchak characteristic is dominant, e.g., tiri 'alive', tiši 'female' (Jankowski 1997, 35), tigim 'slice', tüz 'straight, plain,' (Németh 2016, 177), töš 'breast, bosom', taya-'to prop up' (CrKB I, 178). Analogous to the previous feature, this attribute is also discernible in the eastern dialects of Crimean Tatar (Kavitskaya 2010, 19) and Crimean Turkish (Doerfer 1959a, 275), accompanied by contrasting Kipchak characteristics.

Our dataset demonstrates the Ottoman Turkish feature of t- > d- voicing in 211 examples across 34 unique lexemes. These instances are distributed throughout all chapters of the Book of Leviticus, as shown in Table 20.

Table 20: Voicing of the Initial *t*-.

Lev	Exar	mples	Occurrence	
13, 25, 26	dayïn	'still; so far; yet; more'	12	
21	daḫï	'still; so far; yet more'	1	
1	damla-	'to drip'	1	
1, 4, 5, 6, 7, 8, 9, 10, 11, 12, 13, 14, 15, 17, 18, 19, 20, 21, 22, 23, 24, 25, 27	de-	'to say'	50	
11	deg-	'to touch'	5	
11, 13, 15, 27	degil/dügül	'not'	1+8	
6, 7, 8, 11, 12, 13, 14, 15, 19, 22, 23, 24, 25, 26, 27	degin/deginčä	'up to; till'	49+1	
13	degiš-	'to exchange'	9	
26	demir	'iron'	1	
11	deŋiz	'sea'	3	
11	deri	ʻskin'	1	
13	derän	'deep'	1	
11	deve	'camel'	2	
6	dilim	'slice'	1	
11, 16	diri	'alive'	3	
16, 17	diril-	'to keep alive'	2	

Table 20 (continued)

Lev	Exa	amples	Occurrence
24	diš	'tooth'	2
3	diši	'female'	1
11	diz	'knee'	1
11, 12, 18, 22	doy-	'to be born'	17
19	doɣru	'straight; right'	4
19	doɣrulïķ	'rightness; correctness'	1
1, 16	doɣuš	'birth'	2
25	doķuzunǯï	'nineth'	1
16, 21	doldur-	'to fill'	2
25	dolyïnǯa	'enormously; fully'	1
2, 5, 16	dolu	'full'	4
19, 23	dördünži	'fourth'	2
11, 20	dört	'four'	6
11	duɣan	'falcon'	1
5, 19	dut-	'to hold'	4
7, 11, 15, 19	dürli/dürlü	'various'	3+1
11	düš-	'to fall'	5
14	düz	ʻopen field'	2

The prominence of this Ottoman Turkish feature is most evident in Chapter 11 (46 words), Chapter 13 (19 words), and Chapter 15 (18 words). Conversely, Chapters 2 and 3 exhibit only one example, showing the lowest occurrence of this feature. On the other hand, the initial t- is preserved in the text in 27 unique words, appearing a total of 233 times, and found in every chapter, as shown in Table 21.

Table 21: Preservation of the Initial *t*-.

Lev	Ex	Occurrence		
7, 27	tay	'mountain'	2	
5	tam-	'to drip'	1	
19	tamya	'brand-mark'	1	
1, 3, 4, 8, 16, 24, 25	taya-	'to prop up'	15	

Table 21 (continued)

Lev	Exa	mples	Occurrence
21	tayaķ	'stick'	1
13	terän	'deep'	7
1, 4, 7, 8, 13, 15, 16	teri/täri	'skin'	27+1
21	teš-	'to pierce'	1
26	tïnč	'quiet'	3
19, 26	tik	'straight'	2
19	tik-	'to plant/set up'	1
2	tilim	'slice'	1
2	tilimlä-	'to portion out'	2
15, 27	tip	'bottom'	2
16	tiri	ʻliving; alive'	2
17, 18, 19, 20, 25	tiril-	'to keep alive'	10
3, 4, 5, 14, 15, 27	tiši	'female'	9
5, 6, 7, 11, 12, 15, 21, 22	tiy-	'to touch'	24
23, 25	toķuz	'nine'	2
19	tol-	'to become full'	1
8, 9	toldur-	'to fill-'	2
26, 25	toyyunča	'enough'	2
1, 2, 4, 8, 9, 14, 15, 17, 19, 22, 26	tök-	'to spill out'	23
7, 8, 9, 10	töš	'breast; bosom'	9
15	töšäk	'bed'	7
21, 22	tul	'widow'	2
9, 13, 18, 19, 20, 26, 27	tur-	'to get up; stand; stop'	13
14, 19, 25, 26, 27	tut-	'to hold'	22
1, 5, 7, 11, 18, 19, 20, 24, 25, 27	tuvar	'cattle; animal'	30
9, 21, 26	tüš-	'to fall down'	5
17, 26	tüz	'straight; plain'	3

The data above indicates that the Kipchak Turkic feature prevails over the Ottoman Turkish characteristic, constituting 52% as opposed to 48% of the relevant lexemes (233 vs. 211). In addition, our analysis revealed the presence of thirteen etymological doublets in this respect, which are listed in Table 22.

Table 22: Ottoman	Turkish and	Kipchak Doublets 2.
-------------------	-------------	---------------------

Glosses	Lev	Kip. Form	Occurrences	Lev	Ot.Tur Form
'to drip'	5	tam-	1 vs. 1	1	damla-
'deep'	13	terän	6 vs. 1	13	derän
'skin; leather'	1, 4, 7, 9, 13, 15, 16	teri; täri	52+1 vs. 1	11	deri
'slice'	2	tilim	1 vs. 1	6	dilim
'alive'	16	tiri	2 vs. 3	11, 16	diri
'to keep alive'	17, 18, 19, 20, 25	tiril-	10 vs. 2	16, 17	diril-
'female'	3, 4, 5, 12, 14, 15, 27	tiši	11 vs. 1	3	diši
'to touch'	5, 6, 7, 11, 12, 15, 21, 22, 23	tiy-	24 vs. 6	11	deg-
'nine' vs. 'nineth'	23, 25	toķuz	2 vs. 1	25	doķuzïnǯï
'to fill'	8, 9	toldur-	2 vs. 2	16, 21	doldur-
'to hold'	14, 19, 25, 26, 27	tut-	22 vs. 4	5, 19	dut-
'to fall'	9, 21, 26	tüš-	5 vs. 5	5	düš-
ʻplain'	17, 25, 26	tüz	4 vs. 2	14	düz

Among the doublets, 143 instances display the Kipchak form, while 30 examples exhibit the Ottoman Turkish type (83% vs. 17%). The latter, although this time slightly predominated by the opposite characteristic, once again represents a substantial number of instances, uncommon in Kipchak languages including Western Karaim (Culha 2019, 79), and are unmentioned in Prik's description of Crimean Karaim (1976, 29–34).

C) $b \sim \emptyset$: In a restricted group of lexemes, the omission of the initial b- is discernible in Ottoman Turkish and other West Oghuz languages, as opposed to Kipchak languages. The lexemes showing this Oghuz feature can also be found in the eastern dialect of Crimean Tatar (Doerfer 1959b, 379) and Crimean Turkish (Doerfer 1959a, 275), alongside contrasting examples. On the other hand, the Kipchak characteristic of preserving the initial b- in such lexemes is also evident in Western Karaim (Çulha 2019, 48), and it frequently appears in Crimean Karaim Bible translations, e.g., bilän (Németh 2016, 170), bol- 'to become' (Jankowski 1997, 29; CrKB I, 165). Nevertheless, our data displays mixed features in two distinct words, as listed in Table 23.

Table 23: Opposition Regarding the Initial b-.

Glosses	Lev	Kip. Form	Occurrence	Ot.Tur Form	Lev
'with'	All, except 11 and 13	bilän	188 vs. 4+1	ilän/ilen	11
'to be; to become; to happen'	All, except 11	bol-	297 vs. 37	ol-	1, 2, 4, 11, 12, 20, 22, 24

Forms with the initial b- in these two words are much more frequent than their Ottoman Turkish equivalents (92% vs. 8%). It is noteworthy that in Chapter 11, where a significant portion of the Ottoman Turkish forms is attested, there are no such Kipchak Turkic forms at all

D) $b \sim v \cdot :$ In Oghuz languages, the spirantization of the initial $b \cdot$ to $v \cdot$ is known in some specific lexemes, whereas b- is preserved in Western Karaim (Çulha 2019, 47) and frequently in Crimean Karaim Bible translations, e.g., ber- 'to give' (Jankowski 1997, 47; CrKB I, 211), bar- 'to go' (Németh 2016, 169). On the other hand, in addition to the Kipchak Turkic forms, the Oghuz Turkic variants are also used in the eastern dialect of Crimean Tatar (Doerfer 1959b, 379) and Crimean Turkish (Doerfer 1959a, 275), as another Ottoman Turkish influence.

In the Lev of Göz, 1841, two lexemes display this Ottoman Turkish feature and occur a total of 88 times, as presented in Table 24.38

Table 24: Spirantization of the Initial *b*-.

Glosses	Lev	Occurrence	Ot.Tur Form
'there is/are'	25	1	var
'to give'	all except 3, 12, 13, 21	87	ver-

None of the Kipchak forms, in which the Kipchak b- contrasts with the Oghuz v-, is attested in the Book of Leviticus. In this regard, the Lev of Göz. 1841 unequivocally demonstrates an Ottoman Turkish characteristic.

E) $b \sim m$: The nasalization of the initial $b \sim m$ is typically observed in Turkic languages, encompassing both Kipchak and some Oghuz languages for certain lexemes. However, this does not occur in Ottoman Turkish, whereas the retention of the initial b- in specific words can also be observed in the context of the eastern dialect of Crimean Tatar (Doerfer 1959b, 383) and Crimean Turkish (Doerfer 1959a, 277), providing contrasting examples. The nasalization of the initial b- to initial m- is well documented in Western Karaim (Culha 2019, 47) and frequently attested in Crimean Karaim Bible translations, e.g., men 'I' (Jankowski 1997, 33; Németh 2016, 185), mu(n)+ï {this+Acc} (CrKB I, 213).

In the Lev of the Göz. 1841, seven distinct lexemes manifest these opposing attributes, as shown in Table 25. Of these, three words also appear alongside their respective doublets.

³⁸ Although the letter beth (2) can represent both v and b, all instances of the spirantization of the initial b- in the Lev of Göz. 1841 are written with the letter vav (1), which clearly indicates v.

Glosses	Lev	Kip. Form	Occurrences	Lev	Ot.Tur Form
ʻbrain'	_	_	0 vs. 1	24	beyin
T'	11, 14, 17, 18, 19, 20, 21,	men	67 vs. 2	11	ben
	23, 24, 25, 26				
'I+GEN'	25	menim	1 vs. 0	-	_
'moustache'	13	mïyïķ	1 vs. 0	_	_
'saddle beast; saddle'		_	0 vs. 1	15	binek
'this+DAT'	10, 13, 14, 25	muna/muŋa	28+1 vs. 1	23	buŋa
'this+ACC'	26	munï	1 vs. 3	11, 26	bunu/bunï
'this+GEN'	16, 26	munïn	2 vs. 0	_	_

Table 25: Nasalization of the Initial b-.

The Kipchak forms are more prevalent than the Ottoman Turkish forms, with a ratio of 93% to 7%.

F) $b \sim p$: In Oghuz Turkic languages, native lexemes often feature p-, e.g., Ot.Tur parmak 'finger' (TLO I, 647), whereas West Kipchak Turkic predominantly uses b-. Although Crimean Tatar usually displays both features for the same lexemes, e.g., barmak ~ parmak 'finger', (KRUS, 97; 431), in Western Karaim, the initial b- is stable, e.g., T.Kar barmah 'finger', biš- to 'cook' (KRPS, 103; 125), H.Kar barmak 'finger', bis- 'to cook' (KRPS, 103, 123).

In the analyzed text, both forms with b- and p- occur; yet there are no doublets, as presented in Table 26. In this respect, the Kipchak forms are dominant, accounting for 86% of instances, compared to Ottoman Turkish forms, which constitute 14%.

Tab	le 26:	Ottoman	Turkis	h and	l Kipc	hak	Doul	blets 3.	
-----	--------	---------	--------	-------	--------	-----	------	----------	--

Glosses	Lev	Kip. Form	Occurrences	Ot.Tur form	Lev
'finger'	4, 8, 9, 14, 16	barmaķ	24 vs. 0	_	_
'grape molasses'	2	bekmäz	1 vs. 0	_	_
'to cook'	-	-	0 vs. 4	pišir-	2, 8, 24, 26

G) ol ~ o: A well-known West Oghuz feature is the use of the DEM.PRO o, in contrast to ol, known from the majority of Turkic languages. In Western Karaim, the sole form used is ol (Musaev 1964, 217–218). Prik's grammar of Crimean Karaim reveals the presence of the Oghuz form o (Prik 1976, 96–100), while in Crimean Karaim Bible translations, only the variant ol is encountered (Jankowski 1997, 31; Németh 2016, 174; CrKB I, 165). Notably, the o variant is also found in Crimean Tatar (Kavitskaya 2010, 45-46) and coexists with its counterpart ol in Crimean Turkish (Doerfer 1959a, 277).

In our dataset, there are 78 instances where the DEM.PRO and 3sg.PRO o can be attested. With the exception of a single example in Lev 7:8, all the respective occurrences are found in Chapter 11. On the other hand, the Kipchak counterpart ol appears 1.377 times.³⁹ Consequently, the Kipchak feature significantly dominates the Ottoman Turkish trait (95% vs. 5%). Notably, the Ottoman Turkish characteristic, which is highly exhibited in Chapter 11 of the edited text, is atypical in other Crimean Karaim Bible translations.

H) -k- ~ -g-; -k- ~ -y-: According to Jankowski's description (2015a, 202), the lenition of the voiceless stops -k-, -k-, and -p- between vowels in verb roots can serve as a criterion for distinguishing between Crimean Kipchak Karaim and Crimean Turkish Karaim variants. In fact, as Károly (2012, 4–5) demonstrates, the situation goes back to the Old Turkic vowel length. According to him, the voiceless velar and uvular plosives are preserved in the Turkestan branch, in Khaladj, and in the Oghuz branch if the preceding vowel was short, e.g., čikar- 'to take out.' tökül- 'to be poured out'. In contrast, in Kipchak languages such consonants become voiced. Furthermore, as Károly states (2012, 9–10), examples showing the Oghuz feature in Crimean Tatar and Crimean Turkish lexemes demonstrate that these lexemes were loanwords from Ottoman Turkish. Regarding this criterion, our text once again exhibits mixed characteristics. Concerning the lenition of intervocalic -k- in stems, we find both characteristics, e.g., [Lev 6:4] čikar- 'to take out' vs. [Lev 4:12] čiyar- id, with the latter, the Kipchak characteristic, occurring twice as often as the latter (18 times vs. 9 times), thus predominating over its Oghuz counterpart. However, as for the intervocalic -k- in stems, the text systematically preserves the Oghuz characteristics, e.g., [Lev 1:16] tökil- 'to be poured out'.

2.2 Morphology and Morphophonology

In this section, an analysis of morphology and morphophonology within the dataset will be conducted, drawing comparisons between Crimean Tatar, Crimean Turkish, Ottoman Turkish, and all the dialects of Karaim. As in previous sections, the availability of Crimean Turkish data is limited, resulting in gaps in various categories.

2.2.1 Stem Variations

2.2.1.1 Lenition of Stem-Final Fortis Stops

In our dataset, the word-final fortis stops -p, -t, -k, and the affricate -č undergo intervocalic lenition, e.g., -p > -b, -t > -d, -k > -g, $-k > -\gamma$, -c > -3, in the majority of nominal and

³⁹ In the Book of Leviticus of the Gözleve Bible, as well as in all other Karaim Bible translations, the pronoun $ol \sim o$ typically plays the role of definite article and calques the Hebrew definite article $\tau = 0$ [ha] (see 2.2.3.1.3.2).

verbal stems when they are followed by a vowel-initial suffix, e.g., [Lev 18:18] ayip+i > ayibi {nakedness+3sg.poss}, [Lev 26:11] surat+im > suradim {face+1sg.poss}, [Lev 1:3] ešik+i+nä > ešiginä {entrance+3sg.poss+dat}, [Lev 7:38] sïmarla-dïk+ï > sïmarladïyï {command-PTCP+3sg.Poss}, [Lev 1:11] $u\check{c}+u > u\check{z}u$ {edge+3sg.Poss}. However, the text displays numerous examples where such a phenomenon does not appear, e.g., [Lev 2:2] avuč+i > avučī {handful+3sg.poss}, [Lev 11:33] kap+ī > kapī {vessel+3sg.poss}, while in some cases, counterparts are also observed together, e.g., $ay\bar{v}p+\bar{v}$ {nakedness+3sg.poss}: [Lev 18:8] $av\ddot{b}\ddot{b}$ vs. [Lev 18:18] $av\ddot{b}\ddot{c}$: $art+\ddot{c}(n)+da$ {back+3sg.poss+Loc}: [Lev 13:55] $art\ddot{c}$ nda vs. [Lev 13:42] ardinda. The only systematic occurrence of this phenomenon in the provided data is the intervocalic lenition of stem-final -k > -g and -k > -y in nominal and verbal stems when these stems are followed by vowel-initial suffixes, e.g., [Lev 26:30] kilek+im {spirit+1sg.poss} > kilegim, [Lev 7:16] vuvuklaštir-dik+i {bring forward-ptcp+3sg.poss} > yuvuklaštirdiyi, except for the lexeme renk ~ renk 'color', e.g., [Lev 13:55] renk+i(n)+i {color+3sg.poss+Acc} > renkini. Note that the situation regarding verb roots having final -p, -t, -k, and -č followed by vowel-initial deverbal verbal formatives is slightly different. The presence or absence of intervocalic lenition in such examples represents petrified forms that demonstrate certain characteristics of different branches of Turkic languages. Instead of stem variations, these forms show variants of lexemes, possibly indicating loanwords from other Turkic languages, as previously discussed (2.1.5). On the other hand, concerning verb roots followed by grammatical markers (which are, therefore, usually not petrified forms) in our text, there exists one auxiliary verb, it-'make; do', e.g., [Lev 26:43] it-di-Ø {do-PAST-3sg}, which, when followed by vowel-initial grammatical markers, exhibits this phenomenon, e.g., [Lev 11:13] it-iniz {make-2PL.IMP} > id-iniz {make-2PL.1MP}, [Lev 26:30] it-är-Ø {make-AOR-3sG} > id-är-Ø. However, in some instances, lenition also occurs when this verb is followed by consonant-initial grammatical markers, e.g., [Lev 13:33] id-mä-sin {do-NEG-3SG.VOL}, [Lev 14:8] id-sin {do-3SG.VOL}, thus indicating that the verb form itself can be considered a variant as id-.40

The intervocalic lenition of certain final strong obstruents is corroborated across a range of Turkic languages in both monosyllabic and polysyllabic words, including Crimean Tatar (Kavitskaya 2010, 10), Crimean Turkish (Doerfer 1959a, 277), and Ottoman Turkish (Kissling 1960, 22, 25–26). However, the lenition of $-\dot{c}$ > $-\dot{z}$ and $-\dot{t}$ > $-\dot{d}$ does not occur in Karaim dialects, and -t- is only documented for Trakai Karaim spoken in the Panevėžys region (Musaev 1964, 82–83; Prik 1976, 43). This is because in West Kipchak languages, intervocalic lenition of the final -t does not occur, and -č- appears only sporadically (Berta and Csató 2022b, 321).41

⁴⁰ Notably, another variant et- never exhibits intervocalic lenition when followed by vowel-initial grammatical markers within our text, e.g., [Lev 16:30] et-är-Ø {make-AOR-3sg}.

⁴¹ Besides, due to differences in its sound inventory, the intervocalic lenition of -k- > -y- is realized as $-h > -\gamma$ in Trakai Karaim (Musaev 1964, 83).

2.2.1.2 Pronominal *n*

All modern Turkic languages, except for modern Uyghur and Uzbek, exhibit the so-called pronominal n, which systematically occurs as a stem extension in most of the oblique stems of demonstrative and personal pronouns, the possessive nominal declension after the 3sg.poss, 3pl.poss markers, and the relational suffixes, e.g., [Lev 11:21] bu(n)+u {DEM.PRO+ACC}, [Lev 13:12] $ba\check{s}+\ddot{\imath}(n)+dan$ {head+3sg.Poss+ABL}, [Lev 25:17] karši+da+ki(n)+i {opposite+Loc+REL+Acc}. Note that the plural proximal and distal demonstrative pronouns bular and olar ~ alar (which also function as third person plural pronoun) within our text do not exhibit the pronominal n, similar to Crimean Tatar, Crimean Turkish, and the Karaim dialects, but in contrast to Ottoman Turkish (see 2.2.3.1.3.1 and 2.2.3.1.3.2).

2.2.1.3 Vowel Dropping

In most Turkic languages, it is commonplace that, when vowel-initial suffixes are added to certain bisyllabic stems that have high vowels, i.e., \ddot{i} , \dot{u} , \ddot{u} in their final syllables, the suffixation leads to the dropping of such high vowels from the last syllables of the stems. This phenomenon is further substantiated by instances found in Crimean Turkish (Doerfer 1959a, 274), Crimean Tatar (Doerfer 1959b, 376-377), Ottoman Turkish (Kissling 1960, 30–36), and all the dialects of Karaim (Musaev 1964, 60; Prik 1976, 45). Notably, this feature systematically occurs in certain lexemes within the edited text, e.g., [Lev 19:17] gönil+i {heart+3sg.poss} > gönli, [Lev 24:10] oyul+u $\{\text{son+3sg.poss}\} > oylu.$

2.2.2 Suffix Variations

2.2.2.1 Consonant Assimilation

In Turkic languages, there exists a prevalent phenomenon known as progressive consonant assimilation, wherein consonant-initial suffixes are adjusted to align with the preceding sound according to their voiced or unvoiced features. This adjustment involves assimilation between the voiced consonants d, ξ , g, γ , and their respective unvoiced counterparts t, č, k, k, within the consonant-initial suffixes, e.g., [Lev 5:1] gördi-Ø {see-PAST-3sG} vs. [Lev 8:15] tök-ti-Ø {pour out-PAST-3sG}; [Lev 2:14] ot+ka {fire+DAT} vs. [Lev 18:23] *tuvar+ya* {cattle+DAT}; [Lev 25:47] *yarip+kä* {stranger+DAT} vs. [Lev 14:41] yer+ge {place+DAT}; [Lev 9:16] šara'at+ča {law+EQU} vs. [Lev 1:6] buvum+lar+ï(n)+ǯa {joint+PL+3sG.POSS+EQU}. Notably, although the mentioned feature is highly predominant within the edited text, there are some contrasting examples as well, e.g., [Lev 6:21] sayït+da {vessel+Loc}, [Lev 5:10] töräčä {law+EQU}, [Lev 26:43] hor it-di-Ø {despise-PAST-3sg}, etc.

2.2.2.2 Elimination of the Final -r in the Turkic Aorist Marker

In our dataset, across 21 examples, we observe the sporadic elimination of the final -r in the Turkic agrist marker -Ir (see 2.2.3.3.1.4). This occurs in a total of seven different verbal stems, with the marker preceding either the 1sg or 2PL agreement markers, e.g., [Lev 26:25] ver-il-i-siz {give-pass-aor-2pl}. [Lev 26:19] sindir-i-min {break-aor-1sg}. The deletion is unlikely to be a typographical error, as this phenomenon has also been documented for Western Karaim (see Grzegorzewski 1916–1918, 258; Németh 2011a, 47; 2020, 105–106; Berta and Csató 2022b, 330). Additionally, various examples from several other Turkic languages regarding the elimination of medial and final -r in nominal and verbal stems, including those in the Turkic agrist marker, further support our assumption (see Tenišev 1984, 371–372).

In our data, the verbal stems preceding the Turkic aorist marker, with its final -reliminated, include arttir- 'to increase', getir- 'to bring', suvur- 'to pull out; to yank out', ver- 'to give', veril- 'to be given', yayïldïr- 'to spread', and yibir- 'to send'. Notable examples for the same characteristics from Western Karaim includes verbal stems bil- 'to know', bol- 'to be', kaytar- 'to return' (Németh 2011a, 47), cayïr- 'to call', (Németh 2020, 105), and al- 'to take' (Berta and Csató 2022b, 330). This suggests that the final sonorants -l and -r in verbal stems preceding Turkic agrist markers might tend to trigger this elimination, a pattern which has also been observed in other Turkic languages (Tenišev 1984, 372).

2.2.2.3 Palatal and Labial Vowel Harmony

In Turkic languages, the most prevalent feature that leads to suffix variations is palatal vowel harmony, wherein the final vowel of the stems determines the palatal quality of the following suffixes' vowels. As discussed, Biblical Hebrew orthography does not distinguish between front and back vowel pairs, except for the a-e opposition. However, based on expected Crimean Karaim phonotactics documented in dictionaries and other written materials (see Prik 1976, 35–36; Jankowski 2014, 240–242), we consistently demonstrate palatal yowel harmony in suffixes, e.g., [Lev 4:4] buya+nï {bull+Acc}, [Lev 14:6] ezöv+ni {hyssop+Acc}, except for the invariant non-harmonic relational suffix +ki, e.g., [Lev 19:27] kenar+i(n)+da+ki {edge+3sg. POSS+LOC+REL}. 42 As expected, this characteristic, with some exceptions due to rare invariant non-harmonic suffixes, is also prevalent in Crimean Tatar (Jankowski 2010, 105–106), Crimean Turkish (Doerfer 1959a, 273), Ottoman Turkish (Kissling 1960, 17–18), and Halych Karaim (Zajączkowski 1931, 7–8). However, in the case of Trakai Karaim, influenced by Slavonic and Lithuanian articulatory practices, Turkic phonotactic rules have transitioned from a vowel harmony-based system to

⁴² Note that we observe the relational suffix +ki appearing as +yi in one example, e.g., [Lev 4:21] burun+yï {in front of+REL} 'first'. However, the word in question is a petrified form, and the relational suffix +yi is an unproductive variant of the suffix +ki.

one centered on palatal consonant harmony. Consequently, it is consonants that correspond in terms of frontness, rather than yowels (Németh 2024, 29–30).

Another feature that leads to variation in suffixes is labial vowel harmony, a phenomenon less common than palatal vowel harmony but one that often operates concurrently with it in many Turkic languages. In this type of vowel harmony, the vowels in the last syllable of stems determine the quality of the certain following suffixes' vowels in terms of roundedness vs. unroundedness. In the edited text, we observe mixed characteristics for this type of harmony, e.g., [Lev 2:1] ol-sin vs. [Lev 7:33] ol-sun {be-3sg. VOL}, although the absence of labial vowel harmony in suffixes attached to word stems with labial vowels in their final syllables is highly predominant. Within the edited text, the suffix variants that consist of labial vowels are as follows: the denominal nominal derivative suffixes +IX. +IXK: the deverbal nominal derivative suffixes -X. -(X)K. -(X)m. $-(X)\check{s}$, $-(X)v\check{c}i$, -(X)v; the possessive markers +(X)m, +(X)n, +X, +(X)nXz; the accusative case marker +nX; the suffix $+(X)n\xi I$ that forms ordinal numbers; the passive voice marker -XI; the causative voice markers -*Ur*, -*DXr*, -*GXz*; the reflexive voice marker -(X)n, the simple past tense marker -DX; the agrist marker -Ur; the imperative mood markers -X ηX z, -(X)nIz; the voluntative mood marker -sXn; the converb marker -Xp; and the participle marker -(X)vči. The presence of rounded forms of these suffixes are usually absent in standart variety of Crimean Tatar (Jankowski 2010, 106–107) and Crimean Karaim (Prik 1976, 36–37), whereas it is particularly mixed in Crimean Turkish (Doerfer 1959a, 274). Although Western Karaim languages typically possess labial vowel harmony, the scarce characteristic observed in the edited text might be attributed to the Ottoman Turkish morphophonological feature that began earlier but was definitively established in the nineteenth century (see Kerslake 2021, 179), which was also, albeit rarely, prevalent in Crimean Turkish.⁴³ In this, the text shows a feature that was common in texts under the influence of Ottoman Turkish and/or Crimean Turkish (Jankowski 2012, 257–260), unlike other Crimean Karaim Bible translations except for the translation known as Ortaköy 1832–1835 (see 1.4), whose language is rather defined as Turkish, consisting of limited Crimean Karaim features (Jankowski 2018, 52–53).

2.2.2.4 The Alternation between -z ~ -s in the Negative Turkic Aorist Marker

In our dataset, the negation in the Turkic agrist marker, when in a back vowel context, is realized as either -maz or -mas (see 2.2.3.3.1.1), illustrating a variation between the final -z and -s in the marker, e.g., [Lev 7:18] sayil-maz-Ø {be counted-NEG.AOR-3SG} vs.

⁴³ Due to orthographical constraints and tendencies, it is difficult to discuss the exact phonetic values of Ottoman Turkish written materials that were composed in Arabic script. Moreover, relying solely on written sources would not enable conclusions to be drawn about spoken language. Fortunately, an important observation regarding the situation of labial vowel harmony in Istanbul Turkish from the end of the eighteenth century can be found in Viguier's work (1790, 284-287). This study demonstrates that labial harmony was clearly present in colloquial language, whereas it was absent in high-status language, adhering to written standards.

[Lev 27:11] yuvuklaštir-mas-lar {bring forward-NEG.AOR-3PL}.44 In the text, the variant -mas occurs in all seven attestations only when it is followed by the third person plural marker -lar, i.e., it is not observed in word-final position. On the other hand, out of its eight attestations, -maz is only followed by another bound morpheme once, e.g., [Lev 26:25] toy-maz-sïz {be saturated-NEG.AOR-2PL} which could indicate morphophonological tendencies regarding this variation.

The alternation has also been documented in both Crimean Turkish (Doerfer 1959a, 279) and Crimean Tatar (Doerfer 1959b, 385; Jankowski 2010, 78). In contrast, Crimean Karaim -mAz (Prik 1976, 138), Ottoman Turkish -mAz (Kissling 1960, 99–101), and Western Karaim -mAs (Musaev 1964, 285) each display only one of these forms. For further comparison regarding -z ~ -s variations in bound morphemes, including the negative Turkic agrist marker and free morphemes, see Tenišev 1984, 234.

2.2.2.5 The Shift from n > n

In the edited text, albeit very infrequently, the velar η was realized in certain case, mood, and possessive markers as dental n, a variation not documented in Prik's Crimean Grammar (1976), e.g., [Lev 7:3] *ver-iniz* vs. [Lev 25:24] *ver-iniz* {give-2pl.imp}: [Lev 26:21] yazïk+lar+ïnïz vs. [Lev 26:18] yazïk+lar+ïnïz {sins+PL+2PL}; [Lev 26:27] yürü-sä-niz vs. [Lev 26:23] $v\ddot{u}r\ddot{u}$ -sä-niz {walk-cond-2pl}; [Lev 27:28] tutuvlu(k>y)+ \ddot{i} + $n\ddot{i}\eta$ vs. [Lev 27:22] $tutuvlu(k>y)+\ddot{i}+n\ddot{i}n$ {possession+3sg.poss+gen}. It is crucial that the visual similarity between the letter gimel (x), representing the velar η , and nun (x), signifying the dental n, might lead to the presumption that distinguishing between them could pose a challenge in certain contexts, potentially ascribing this variability to typographical or transcription errors. Nonetheless, clarity is significantly enhanced regarding the genitive case markers, which end in $-\eta$ and rarely as -n in our dataset. The Hebrew letter nun (1), in its final position (7), diverges from its initial and medial forms (1), thereby clearly differentiating it from the letter gimel (x) in such instances. This clear differentiation suggests that the observed fluctuation cannot be solely ascribed to typographical or transcription errors.

The develorization of the velar η to the labial m or the dental n was observed during the middle phases of Ottoman Turkish, spanning from the sixteenth to the eighteenth centuries (see Kerslake 2022, 178). 45 The phoneme /n/ in Turkish eventually disappeared entirely from the standard language and is not represented in the Turkish latinized alphabet, surviving only in some Turkish dialects. Establishing a more precise timeline for this develarization process in Ottoman Turkish is challenging due to orthographic

⁴⁴ In front-vocalic environments where the marker is attested, which occurs only 6 times, only forms ending in -z are observed, e.g., [Lev 11:7] gevše-mez-Ø; {chew the cud-NEG.AOR-3SG}, [Lev 26:20] vermäz-∅ {give-NEG.AOR-3SG}.

⁴⁵ The replacement of the velar η in bound morphemes occurred solely with the dental n, while in word stems, both the dental n and the labial m were observed.

tendencies. However, a study focusing on colloquial Istanbul Turkish from the end of the eighteenth century clearly demonstrates that this type of develorization had already been adopted in spoken language, before it was reflected in written materials (Viguier 1790, 284–295). The shift from the velar η to the dental n has been documented in various regions where Crimean Turkish was spoken (Doerfer 1959a, 272). However, the velar η has been preserved in most of the regions where Crimean Tatar is spoken (Doerfer 1959b, 380).⁴⁷ In Western Karaim, the phoneme /n/ is absent, as was also the case in Middle West Karaim (Németh 2020, 95). Historically, n was replaced by the palatal and pre-velar glide y in Trakai Karaim, and by the dental n in Halych Karaim (Pritsak 1959, 321). According to Németh (2020a, 95), these replacements must have occurred no later than 1671 for Trakai Karaim and prior to circa 1740 for Halych Karaim. Consequently, the infrequent attestation of the $\eta > n$ shift in our text should be attributed directly to Ottoman Turkish or, more likely, indirectly through Crimean Turkish.

2.2.2.6 The Application of the Passive Voice Markers -(X)/ and -(X)n

The use of the passive voice markers -(X)l and -(X)n extends beyond the expected palatal vowel harmony and occasional labial vowel harmony, depending on specific conditions. For example, if the verbal stem ends with a vowel, the passive voice is typically marked by -n, e.g., [Lev 10:13] simarla-n-di-m {command-PASS-PAST-1SG}, with one single exception, e.g., [Lev 11:41] ye-l-me-sin {eat-PASS-NEG-3SG.VOL}. The marker -(X)n, on the other hand, are realized when the verbal stems ends with the sonorant -l, e.g., [Lev 4:28] bil-in-sä-Ø {know-pass-cond-3sg}. For verbal stems that do not end with -l, the marker -(X)l is employed, e.g., [Lev 10:14] ver-il-di-lär {give-PASS-PAST-3PL}. Note that the characteristic avoidance of -(X)l after verbal stems ending in -l is also prevalent in Crimean Tatar (Kavitskaya 2010, 74), Ottoman Turkish (Kissling 1960, 236), and all Karaim dialects (Musaev 1964, 252-253; Prik 1976, 112).

2.2.2.7 The Application of the Turkic Aorist and Causative Voice Markers

Another characteristic that leads to suffix variations beyond palatal and labial vowel harmony within our dataset appears in the Turkic agrist markers -(X)r and -(A)r, as well as in the causative voice markers -(A)r, and -(U)r. These variations are contingent upon the syllabic structure of the verbal stem. For example, the monosyllabic stems typically adopt -(A)r, e.g., [Lev 26:6] yat-ar-siz {sleep-AOR-2PL}; while polysyllabic stems are marked with -(X)r based on the palatal and occasionally labial vowel harmony, e.g., [Lev 25:19] otur-ur-siz {dwell-AOR-2PL}. However, a notable subset of frequently

⁴⁶ For detailed observations regarding this topic from Viguier's work, see Yağmur 2017.

⁴⁷ As for some contrasting examples from some regions where Crimean Tatar is spoken, see Jankowski (2010, 86).

used monosyllabic verbs deviates by adopting -(X)r instead of the usual -(A)r, e.g., [Lev 26:38] kal-ïr-sa-Ø, {remain-AOR-COND-3sG}, [Lev 13:34] bol-ïr-sïz {be-AOR-2PL}. Notably, this characteristic is also present in Crimean Tatar (Kavitskaya 2010, 64–65), Ottoman Turkish (Kissling 1960, 81-82), and all dialects of Karaim (Musaev 1964, 281-286; Prik 1976, 137-138).

2.2.3 Inflectional Morphology

2.2.3.1 Nominal Categories

2.2.3.1.1 Nouns

2.2.3.1.1.1 Number

The plural is denoted by the marker +lAr, which appears in identical form in Crimean Turkish (Doerfer 1959a, 276), Crimean Tatar (Kavitskaya 2010, 35), Ottoman Turkish (Kerslake 2022, 181), and all the dialects of Karaim (Musaev 1964, 124; Prik 1976, 62), e.g., [Lev 1:8] kohen+lär {priest+PL} 'priests', [Lev 12:8] kumru+lar {turtledove+PL} 'turtledoves'.

In examining the utilization of the plural suffix within the corpus, certain attributes exhibit non-Turkic features, which are particularly prevalent in Karaim Bible translations. For example, within our dataset, nouns following cardinal numbers or quantifiers predominantly bear the plural suffix. This trait, present in other Karaim Bible translations across three dialects, is generally associated with Slavonic and Biblical Hebrew influences (Olach 2013, 122-124; Berta and Csató 2022b, 325). However, this particular characteristic in the edited text should be attributed primarily to Biblical Hebrew influence, e.g., [Lev 23:3] altï gün+lär {six day+PL} lit. 'six days' vs. B.Heb šêšet yāmîm id., [Lev 13:46] *jümlä gün+lär* {all day+PL} lit. 'all days' vs. B.Heb kāl- yəmê id., [Lev 15:25] čok gün+lär {many day+PL} lit. 'many days', vs. B.Heb rabbîm yāmîm; id. The basis for this assertion lies in the observation that both the use and omission of plural suffixes in our text align with Biblical Hebrew structures. For example, when a Hebrew expression omits the numeral for 'two' and employs a dual form of the noun instead, nouns modified by the numeral eki 'two' in our dataset appear in the singular form, e.g., [Lev 12:5] eki hafta {two week} vs. B.Heb šəbu'ayim {week:MASC.DUAL.ABS}, whereas Biblical Hebrew expressions that denote plurality with the numeral two, followed by plural nouns, are maintained in the same structural form in the edited text, e.g., [Lev 5:7] eki kumru+lar {two turtledove+pl} vs. B.Heb šətê tōrîm {two:fem.dual.const turtledove:FEM.PL.ABS}. Note that the omission of the plural suffix in the mentioned verse is also observed in another Crimean Karaim Bible translation, BSMS 288, e.g., eki hafta {two week} (CrKB I, 184). In contrast, in Western Karaim Bible translations, the plural suffix was employed, e.g., ADub.III.73 (T.Kar) *ėki yedi+ĺar* {two week+pl}, [Sul.III.01 (H.Kar) eki hafta+lar {two week+PL}. This further supports our claim that, while this characteristic in Western Karaim Bible translations may also be attributed to Slavonic influence, it should be ascribed to Biblical Hebrew influence in our text.

The corpus further showcases four instances where the employment of the plural suffix exhibits additional non-Turkic characteristics. Intriguingly, these unconventional uses also mirror structural elements from Biblical Hebrew. Specifically, in two examples. the plural suffix is attached to adjectives. In these instances, unlike in our text, it becomes evident that Biblical Hebrew employs the plural form of adjectives to signify approximation, e.g., [Lev 14:37] yäšil+lär {green+PL} 'green' vs. B.Heb yəraqraqqōt {green:FEM.PL.ABS} 'greenish', [Lev 14:37] *kïrmïzï+lar* {red+pL} 'red' vs. B.Heb *'ădamdammōt* {red:FEM.PL.ABs} 'reddish'. Note that the same calques are present for another Crimean Karaim Bible translation, BSMS 288 [Lev 14:37] yešil+lär {green+PL}, k"iz"il+lar {red+PL} (CrKB I, 191). In contrast, Western Karaim Bible translations employ different strategies, avoiding the attachment of plural suffixes to adjectives, e.g., ADub.III.73 (T.Kar) [Lev 14:37] yašil siman+lar {green phenomenon+PL}, k"uz" il s"man+lar {red phenomenon+PL}; [Sul.III.01 (H.Kar) [Lev 14:37] jesillen-edoyan+lar {turn green-ptcp+pL}, kïzar-adoyan+lar {turn red-ptcp+pL}. In one example, we once again encounter an atypical Turkic feature where the predicate adjective is attached by a plural suffix due to a plural subject, e.g., [Lev 23:15] tamam+lar bolsïnlar {complete+PL be-3PL.VOL} 'they shall be complete' vs. təmîmōt tihyenāh {complete:FEM.PL.ABS become:QAL.IMP.3.FEM.PL} id. The same translational strategy is also attested in other Karaim Bible translations, e.g., BSMS 288 (C.Kar) [Lev 23:15] tügäl+lär bol-sïnlar {complete+PL be-3PL.VOL}; ADub.III.73 (T.Kar) [Lev 23:15] tüģal+lar bol-sunlar {complete+PL be-3PL.VOL}; [Sul.III.01 (H.Kar) [Lev 23:15] tigel+ler bol-sunlar {complete+PL be-3PL.VOL}. In the last example, we see an adjective functioning as adverb, attached by a plural suffix, e.g., [Lev 20:20] mahrüm+lar öl-sinlär {deprived+PL die-3PL.VOL} 'they shall die being deprived | of children | 'vs. B.Heb 'ărîrîm yāmutū {stripped:MASC.PL.ABS die:QAL. IMP.3.MASC.PL} 'they shall die childless', lit. 'heirless ones they shall die'. Notably, this time we do not find an identical structure in other Karaim Bible translations, e.g., BSMS 288 (C.Kar) [Lev 20:20] mährüm+lär bol-sinlar {deprived+PL be-3PL.VOL}; ADub.III.73 (T.Kar) [Lev 20:20] jalyyz+lar bol-sunlar {alone+PL be-3PL.VOL}; [Sul.III.01 (H.Kar) [Lev 20:20] ulanlarsyz el-sinler {without children die-3pl.vol}.

2.2.3.1.1.2 Case Markers

In this section, we demonstrate the case system of nominals in non-possessive declension within our text. For paradigms of possessive declension, see 2.2.3.1.1.3; for the case system in personal and demonstrative pronouns, see 2.2.3.1.3.1 and 2.2.3.1.3.2.

Our dataset encompasses six distinct productive grammatical cases: nominative, accusative, genitive, dative, locative, and ablative. 48 In Table 27, we present the markers for these grammatical cases found in our dataset.

⁴⁸ The text also includes certain petrified lexemes that utilize unproductive case markers, which correspond to the Old Turkic orientational formative marker +DXn (Erdal 2004, 376), e.g., [Lev 14:41] ičkär-

ACC

GEN

DΔT

LOC

ABL

	. ,	rkers and their riants	non-dominant Ottoman/Crimean
	main form	rare variants	Turkish counterparts
NOM	Ø	_	_

+nu

+nun, +nïn

Table 27: Oblique case markers of Lev of Göz 1841.

+nI

+nIn

+GA

+DA

+DAn

As the table above demonstrates, the nominative is unmarked, e.g., [Lev 14:4] kohen+Ø {priest+NOM} 'priest', while the other five cases have specific markers that are mostly identical to or exhibit morphophonological variants those found in modern Turkic languages (for a brief comparison, see Németh 2024, 32–33).

+(y)I

+(n)In

+(y)A

The accusative case is indicated by two kinds of markers, each with its own morphophonological variations. One such marker is denoted by +nI, e.g., [Lev 4:4] buya+nï {bull+Acc}, [Lev 14:6] ezöv+ni {hyssop+Acc}. The accusative marker +nI is attested in Kipchak languages, including the central and northern dialects of Crimean Tatar (Jankowski 2010, 208) and all Karaim dialects (Musaev 1964, 153–154; Prik 1976, 71). Additionally, this marker has been recorded in Crimean Turkish (Doerfer 1959a, 276). Note that labial harmony with this marker is only attested once, where the marker was realized as +nu, e.g., [Lev 9:20] yay+lar+nu {oil+PL+Acc}. The second variant of the accusative case, +(y)I, occurs merely eleven times, exclusively in Chapter 11 of the text. This marker is the Turkish equivalent of the Kipchak +nI and has been documented in Crimean Turkish (Doerfer 1959a, 276), Ottoman Turkish (Kissling 1960, 25-27), and southern dialects of Crimean Tatar (Doerfer 1959b, 381). While Prik's description (1976) does not mention this variant, Culha's account of Crimean Karaim (2019, 87) notes its presence in mejumas, which predominantly display Crimean Turkish characteristics. Consequently, in the analyzed text only the following examples exhibit Crimean/Ottoman Turkish features regarding this marker: [Lev 11:3] türnakli+yi {unguiculate+Acc}, [Lev 11:4; 11:13] bu+lar+i {this+PL+ACC}, [Lev 11:6] tavušan+i {rabbit+ACC}, [Lev 11:7] hin-

tin 'inside; from inside', directive marker +(g)ArU (Erdal 2004, 370–371), e.g., [Lev 7:34] yokarï 'above; upwards', directive-locative marker +rA (Erdal 2004, 373-374), [Lev 18:3] ora 'there', equative marker + $\dot{c}A$ (Erdal 2004, 376–378), e.g., [Lev 25:23] $an\ddot{z}a$ 'only'. Among these, the equative marker + $\dot{z}A$ can be considered semi-productive for our text, as it retains some of its semantic functions—such as quantitative approximation and accordance—in non-petrified lexemes, e.g., [Lev 1:6] buvum+lar+i(n)+3a {piece+PL+3sg.Poss+EQU} 'as many pieces as possible', [Lev 5:10] törä+čä {regulation+EQU} 'according to the regulation'. Note that, there is no common consensus on whether the equative should be treated as a case marker or as a case-like derivative suffix (Németh 2024, 33).

zïr+ï {pig+Acc}, [Lev 11:15] kuzyun+ï {raven+Acc}, [Lev 11:16] duyan+ï {hawk+Acc}, [Lev 11:19] balikčin+i {heron+acc}, [Lev 11:42] olar+i {they+acc}, [Lev 11:43] ǯan+lar+iniz+i {soul+PL+2PL.POSS+ACC}, [Lev 11:45] *siz+i* {vou (2PL)+ACC}.

The genitive marker is represented by two types. The primary type is $+nI\eta$, e.g., [Lev 1:2] Yišra'el+nin {Israel+GEN}, [Lev 1:5] sïyïr+nïn {cattle+GEN}. In three instances, we encounter the marker +nIn, and once as +nun, illustrating the alternation from final velar n to dental n in the marker (see 2.2.2.5), where the latter instance also serves as the sole example of an allomorph that includes a labial vowel, e.g., [Lev 11:3.7] türnak+nin {fingernail+GEN}, [Lev 27:22] tutuvlu(k>y)+i+nin {possession+3sg.poss+GEN}, [Lev 11:10] *suv+nun* {water+gen}. We observe the occurrence of a second variant of the genitive marker, represented by +(n)In, exclusively in Chapter 11 of our dataset, a total of four times: [Lev 11:2] Yisra'el+in {Israel+GEN}, [Lev 11:45] Misir+in {Egypt+GEN}, [Lev 11:47] haram+in {unclean+GEN}, [Lev 11:47] helal+in {clean+GEN}. The markers +nXn and +(n)Xn are found across many Turkic languages. While the latter is specifically attested in West Oghuz languages, the first form, +nXn, is prevalent in many Turkic languages, including Kipchak languages, albeit with some morphophonological variations (Tenišev 1988, 62–70). In Ottoman Turkish, it appears as +(n)Xn (Kissling 1960, 22-24) and +(n)Xn (Kerslake 2022, 181). Doerfer's description (1959a, 276) documents the usage of both $+nI\eta$ and +(n)In for Crimean Turkish, while Crimean Tatar exhibits the Oghuz variant $+(n)I\eta$ in its eastern dialect and the variant $+nI\eta$ in its central and northern dialects (Doerfer 1959b, 381). The variations $+(n)I\eta$, $+(n)I\eta$, $+nI\eta$, and $+nI\eta$ are also observed in Culha's description of Crimean Karaim (2019, 86). However, Prik's description (1976, 71-74) of Crimean Karaim and Musaev's study (1977, 41) on Western Karaim do not document the Oghuz marker in these Karaim dialects, e.g., C.Kar +nIn; T.Kar +nIn, +nUn; H.Kar +nIn, +nun.

The dative case, similar to the previous examples, is indicated by two types of markers, with the primary one being +QA, e.g., [Lev 2:14] ot+ka {fire+DAT}, [Lev 14:41] yer+ge {place+DAT}. However, certain chapters within the book also feature the West Oghuz +(y)A marker. Yet, with the exception of Chapter 11, the +QA marker remains significantly more prevalent than the marker +(y)A. More specifically, this Oghuz marker is only observed 32 times across six different lexical items, present in two different chapters, e.g., [Lev 6:16] ateš+ä {fire+DAT}, [Lev 11:4; 11:5] siz+ä; siz+e {2PL.PRO+DAT}, [Lev 11:24] ahšam+a {evening+DAT}, [Lev 11:31] olar+a {they+DAT}, [Lev 11:39] ye-me+ye {eat-VN+DAT}. It is worth noting that 31 out of the 32 examples of this phenomenon appear in Chapter 11, while Chapter 6 only presents one example, resulting in a ratio of 97% to 3%. These Oghuz-Kipchak variants are found together in Crimean Turkish (Doerfer 1959a, 276), Crimean Tatar (Doerfer 1959b, 381), and Crimean Karaim (Prik 1976, 71–74), whereas Western Karaim only displays the Kipchak variants (Musaev 1977, 32). Ottoman Turkish, as expected, only exhibits the Oghuz +(y)A (Kissling 1960, 24-25).

The locative marker takes form of +DA, e.g., [Lev 2:7] tänǯärä+dä {saucepan+Loc}, [Lev 7:9] tandur+da {oven+Loc}, which is widely recognized in Turkic languages, including Crimean Tatar (Kavitskaya 2010, 37), Crimean Turkish (Doerfer 1959a, 273) Ottoman Turkish (Kissling 1960, 27–28), and all the dialects of Karaim (Prik 1976, 71–74; Musaev 1977, 29-33).

Finally, the ablative case marker is +DAn, e.g., [Lev 1:14] kuš+tan {bird+ABL}, [Lev 13:4] teri+dän {skin+ABL}, which is also quite common in Turkic languages, including Crimean Tatar (Kavitskaya 2010, 37), Crimean Turkish (Doerfer 1959a, 282), Ottoman Turkish (Kissling 1960, 28–29), and all Karaim dialects (Prik 1976, 71–74; Musaev 1977, 33).

2.2.3.1.1.3 Possessive Markers

Lev of Göz. 1841 introduces possessive markers for all persons, e.g., [Lev 15:31] miškan+im {tabernacle+1sg.poss} 'my tabernacle', [Lev 18:21] kul+un {servant+2sg.poss} 'your servant', [Lev 1:4] kol+u {hand+3sg.poss} 'his hand' etc. These markers are either identical or present only morphophonological variations across Turkic languages. This can also be seen in Table 28 below, which outlines the possessive markers for single possessed items in Crimean Tatar (Kavitskaya 2010, 61), Ottoman Turkish (Kissling 1960, 29–37), the corpus under analysis, and all the dialects of Karaim (Prik 1976, 67; Musaev 1977, 26). 49

	Cr.Tat	Ot.Tur	Lev of Göz. 1841	Cr.Kar	H.Kar	T.Kar
1SG	+(I)m	+(X)m	+(I)m, +(u)m	+(I)m	+(I)m, +(u)m	+(X)m
2SG	+(I)ŋ	$+(X)n, (X)\eta$	+(X)ŋ	+(I)ŋ	+(I)n, $+(u)n$	+(X)y
3SG	+(s)I(n)	+(s)X(n)	+(s)X(n)	+(s)I(n)	+(s)I(n), +(s)u(n)	+(s)X(n)
1PL	+(I)mIz	+(X)mXz, $+(X)mXz$	+ïmïz	+(I)mIz	+(I)mIz, $+(u)muz$	+(X)mXz
2PL	+(I)ŋIz	$+(X)nXz$, $+(X)\eta Xz$	+(X)ŋXz	+(I)ŋIz	+(I)nIz, +(u)nuz	+(X)yXz
3PL	+IArI(n), +(s)I(n)	+IArI(n), +(s)X(n),	+IArI(n), +(s)I(n)	+(s)I(n)	+lArI(n)	+lArI(n)

Table 28: Possessive Markers.

+(s)U(n)

As can be seen, the main difference between our text and Prik's description of Crimean Karaim (1976) is the use of labial variants of the aforementioned markers, which could be attributed to Ottoman Turkish and/or Crimean Turkish influences on our text (see 2.2.2.3).

⁴⁹ Note that, identical to other Turkic languages, in the edited text, if the possessed item is plural, the noun is attached with the PL marker before the Poss markers, e.g., [Lev 22:31] mičva+lar+im {commandment+PL+1sg.Poss} 'my commandments'. However, it should be noted that if the possessed item is plural and the possessor is in the 3sg, and the 3sg. Poss marker is +I, it renders the combination identical to the 3PL.Poss marker for single items +lArI. This similarity can only be clarified through context to determine the number, e.g., [Lev 26:43] 3an+lar+i {soul+pL+3pL.poss} 'their souls' vs. [Lev 26:44] Tenri+lari{God+3pl.poss} 'their God'.

In the following, we will delve into the characteristics of case markers in possessive declension, with a particular emphasis on those that diverge from the non-possessive declension (see 2.2.3.1.1.2). The text exhibits some alternations for this type of declension. For example, the ACC marker alternates between +n and +I, after the 3.Poss markers, with the latter involving the pronominal n attaching to the Poss marker, e.g., [Lev 1:12] baš+i+n {head+3sg.poss+acc} vs. [Lev 1:15] baš+i(n)+i {head+3sg.poss+acc}.50 In the dataset under analysis, 430 instances feature an ACC marker appended to a 3.Poss marker. Among these, 138 cases (32%) employ the +n marker, while the +I marker with a pronominal n attached to the POSS marker is used in 292 instances (68%). The distribution of these markers is inconsistent, with occurrences of both markers sometimes appearing within the same sentence. The 3.Poss-Acc+n is widespread across various Kipchak languages, including Crimean Tatar (Kavitskaya 2010, 37). In such structures, Trakai Karaim (Musaev 1964, 146) and Ottoman Turkish (Kissling 1960, 40-41) utilize the Poss marker +X, followed by the pronominal n preceding the ACC marker. In contrast, Halych Karaim and Crimean Karaim exclusively use the Acc marker +n directly succeeding the Poss marker (Musaev 1964, 146; Prik 1976, 74).

In instances where either 1sg.poss or 2sg.poss are evident, the DAT marker is manifested as +A, e.g., [Lev 10:3] yuvuk+lar+im+a {near+PL+1sg.POSS+DAT}, [Lev 25:14] $dost+u\eta+a$ {friend+2sg.poss+dat}. Meanwhile, as expected, the pronominal n occurs in the 3.Poss markers, before the dative marker +A, e.g., [Lev 4:7] temäl+i(n)+ä {base+3sG. POSS+DAT₅⁵¹ Such POSS-DAT declensions are a prominent characteristic in both Oghuz and Kipchak languages (Tenišev 1988, 62, 70).

2.2.3.1.2 Adjectives

Adjectives can serve both attributive and predicative functions in Turkic languages as well as in our data, e.g., [Lev 16:24] ayruhsï yer 'holy place', [Lev 21:7] ayruhsï+dïr+Ø {holy+cop+3sg} 'he is holy'. Clear differentiation between adjectives and nouns depends on the context due to the common practice in Turkic languages, e.g., [Lev 1:3] saylam erkäk 'healthy male', [Lev 19:11] saylam+nï yuvuklaštïr-sïn {healthy+Acc bring-3sg.vol.} 'he shall bring the healthy one'. A similar ambiguity can exist between some adjectives and adverbs, as illustrated by the following example, where the adjective koyu meaning 'thick', functions as an adverb, e.g., [Lev 15:3] koyu ak-ïp kapa-dï-Ø ise {thick flow-conv cover-PAST-3sg COND.COP} 'if it has flowed thickly and covered'.

⁵⁰ Considering that the Kipchak-type ACC +nI is common in our text, the example can be interpreted as baš+ï+nï {head+3sg.poss+Acc} as well. However, due to the nature of Crimean Karaim, we believe that the example should be treated as we demonstrated above, where the ACC is +I and it follows the pronominal n, similar to Oghuz languages.

⁵¹ However, there is one exceptional example found in the edited text where the DAT marker +yA occurs after the 3sg.poss marker, e.g., [Lev 11:39] leš+i+yä {carcass+3sg.poss+DAT} which is likely a typographical error.

Finally, our dataset does not show examples exhibiting the superlative forms of adjectives. However, in terms of comparison, we encounter a very common structure within Turkic languages, where the compared element is marked with an ABL marker, without any suffix attached to the adjective, e.g., [Lev 13:25] görüm+i derän ol teri+dän {appearance+3sg.poss deep the skin+ABL} 'its appearance is deeper than the skin'. Yet, adjectives in several Turkic languages are modified by specific comparative suffixes (see Tenišev 1984, 153–156). Among these, the suffix +rAK and its variations are notable, being utilized in the northern dialect of Crimean Tatar (Jankowski 2010, 236) and Western Karaim dialects (Pritsak 1959, 332). Conversely, such suffixes are missing in Crimean Karaim (Prik 1976, 4; Culha 2019, 111) and have not been identified in Crimean Turkish (Doerfer 1959a). Importantly, the productive use of comparative suffix +rAK in Ottoman Turkish was only prevalent up until the fifteenth century (Kerslake 2021, 181).

2.2.3.1.3 Pronouns

In this section, we will analyze the personal, demonstrative, reflexive, interrogative, relative and indefinite pronouns found in the Lev of the Göz. 1841.

2.2.3.1.3.1 Personal Pronouns

The corpus presents a limited number of personal pronoun examples, as shown in Table 29, together with their possessive declensions.

Table 29: Personal	Pronouns.
--------------------	-----------

	1SG	2SG	3SG	1PL	2PL	3PL
NOM	ben ~ men	sen	ol ~ o	_	siz	olar ~ alar
GEN	menim	-	onïŋ ~ anïŋ	-	-	-
DAT	таŋа	saŋa	ona ~ aŋar	-	sizgä ~ size	alarya ~ olara
ACC	-	-	anï ~ onu	-	sizni ~ sizi	alarnï ~ olarï
LOC	-	-	anda	-	sizdä	alarda
ABL	-	-	andan	-	sizdän	alardan ~ olardan

As seen in the table above, some pronouns are used both in their Kipchak Turkic and Oghuz Turkic form, e.g., ben 'I' vs. men id., or ol 'she/he/it' vs. o id. Nevertheless, the form ben, which is attested in Ottoman Turkish (Hagopian 1907, 47), appears only twice in the entire book (in Chapter 11), whereas the pronoun men, which is common in Crimean Tatar (Kavitskaya 2010, 45) and all Karaim dialects (Pritsak 1959, 333; Prik 1976, 96), is highly predominant, and occurs 71 times (99% vs. 1%). Notably, Crimean Turkish possessed both of them (Doerfer 1959a, 277). The 3sg.pro ol, documented also in Western Karaim (Pritsak 1959, 333), appears 127 times, whereas the Oghuz form o, used in Crimean Karaim (Prik 1976, 96), Crimean Tatar (Kavitskaya 2010, 45), and Ottoman Turkish (Hagopian 1907, 47), is attested a mere twelve times only as a personal pronoun, i.e. ol is dominant with a ratio of 91% to 9%. Once again, Crimean Turkish possesses two variants as well (Doerfer 1959a, 277).

Further similar alternations exist within the 3PL.PRO as well. In the dataset, 3PL. PRO *olar* appears sixteen times, all in Chapter 11, whereas *alar* is encountered 133 times (11% as opposed to 89%). The form *olar* is documented for Crimean Tatar (Kavitskaya 2010, 45) and Crimean Karaim (Prik 1976, 96), whereas alar is recorded for Western Karaim (Pritsak 1959, 333) and onlar for Ottoman Turkish (Hagopian 1907, 48). In Crimean Turkish we encounter three forms, olar, ular and alar (Doerfer 1959a, 277).

As far as the declension of case markers with personal pronouns is concerned, we encounter both common characteristics and some alternations in the text. For example, GEN marker declension in the 1sg.PRO is accompanied by the marker +im, as evidenced in Crimean Tatar (Kavitskaya 2010, 45), Ottoman Turkish (Hagopian 1907, 47), and all Karaim dialects (Pritsak 1959, 333; Prik 1976, 96). On the other hand, the 3sg.PRO marked with the GEN marker only appears as onin once (in Lev 19:17), whereas it appears 34 times as anin (1%–99%). Similar variants are also present in other Turkic languages, e.g., C.Tat onin (Kavitskaya 2010, 45), Crimean Karaim anin (Prik 1976, 96), Ottoman Turkish onun, onun, anin (Hagopian 1907, 47; Kissling 1960, 49), and Western Karaim anin (Pritsak 1959, 333).

In declensions of the DAT markers, our dataset presents various counterparts, such as 3sg.pro+dat as anar (64 times) vs. ona (5 times); 2pl.pro+dat as sizgä (43 times) vs. sizä ~ size (5+14 times); 3PL.PRO+DAT as alarya (33 times) vs. olara (once). Among these variations, the form ona is listed for both Crimean Tatar (Kavitskaya 2010, 45) and Ottoman Turkish (Kissling 1960, 49), while size and olara are present in Ottoman Turkish (Hagopian 1907, 47–48; Kerslake 2022, 183). These Ottoman Turkish influences on DAT declensions in personal pronouns are exclusively observed in Chapter 11. It is also worth mentioning that the non-Ottoman Turkish form sizge is attested in both Crimean Tatar (Kavitskaya 2010, 45) and all Karaim dialects, while alarya is documented solely in Karaim dialects (Pritsak 1959, 333; Prik 1976, 97) among the languages cited. Lastly, the 3sg.PRO in DAT declension anar is a specific form prevalent in Western Karaim (Pritsak 1959, 333) as anar and can be traced back to earlier stages of Turkic languages (see Erdal 2004, 199-200).

In instances of the ACC declension of personal pronouns, the non-Oghuz forms ani, sizni, and alarni are frequently observed (altogether 340 times). Among them, sizni is also present in Crimean Tatar (Kavitskaya 2010, 45), while Karaim dialects (Pritsak 1959, 333; Prik 1976, 97) include all the mentioned examples. In the data at our disposal, we find only three instances (all in Chapter 11) where the ACC declension in personal pronouns appear as *onu*, *sizi*, and *olari*, which are typical of Ottoman Turkish forms (Hagopian 1907, 47–48; Kerslake 2022, 183).

Finally, another pair of counterparts can be observed in ABL declension in 3PL.PRO, e.g., [Lev 11:22] olardan (3 times) vs. [Lev 13:58] alardan (9 times). Similar to the previous examples, the Ottoman Turkish form *olardan* (Kerslake 2022, 183), appears only in Chapter 11.

2.2.3.1.3.2 Demonstrative Pronouns

The following are the demonstrative pronouns and their case declensions found in the Lev of the Göz. 1841, wherein we once again encounter numerous doublets, as shown in Table 30.

Table	30.	Demons	trative	Pronouns.

	proxin	nal	emphatic 'this one'	distal		
	singular 'this'	plural 'these'		singular 'that'	plural 'those'	
NOM	bu	bular	ušbu	ol ~ o	alar	
ACC	bunï ~ bunu ~ munï	bularnï ~ bularï	_	anï	alarnï	
GEN	munïŋ	_	_	anïŋ	-	
DAT	-	_	_	anar	alarya ~ olara	
LOC	-	_	_	anda	alarda	
ABL	-	bulardan	-	andan	alardan ~ olardan	

When certain case markers are attached to the demonstrative pronoun bu, the initial b- becomes nasalized because of the nasal consonant n apperantly in the paradigm, as evident in *munin*, and *muni*. The forms featuring an initial b- are present in Ottoman Turkish (Hagopian 1907, 70–72), the eastern dialects of Crimean Tatar (Doerfer 1959b, 383), and documented for all Karaim dialects (Pritsak 1959, 333; Prik 1976, 99). The nasalization of the initial b > m- triggered by the pronominal n in the pronouns can be traced back to earlier periods of Turkic languages (Johanson 2022c, 136) and is also observed in some modern Turkic languages such as Turkmen, Kazakh, and Karakalpak (Karakoc 2022, 272; Abish 2022, 341). Note that our text also includes the forms muna and muna; however, instead of being demonstrative pronouns as might be expected, they are used as deictic particles (see 2.2.3.6) meaning 'here, now, then', which were also used in the same sense across all Karaim dialects (Musaev 1964, 219; KRPS, 410).

It should be noted that the demonstrative pronoun ol/o mostly serves to reflect the Biblical Hebrew definite article $rac{1}{1}$ [ha-] in Karaim Bible translations, notwithstanding the absence of a definite article in Turkic languages, as noted in earlier studies (see Grzegorzewski 1903, 73; Kowalski 1929, xxxix; Pritsak 1959, 331; Musaev 1964, 218), e.g., [Lev 5:13] ol kohen {DEM.PRO priest} 'the priest', [Lev 11:21] o yer {DEM.PRO land} 'the land'.52

According to our data, the demonstrative pronoun ol is used 1,256 times in this function, whereas the variant o is used only 55 times (96% vs. 4%). The opposition

⁵² Németh (2014, 78-79) presents two examples from a non-religious text—a letter—where the proximal demonstrative pronoun bu is used as a definite article in Karaim.

between the distal demonstrative pronouns ol and o –which of course do not function as definite article—can be observed in other Turkic languages, e.g., C.Tat, C.Kar, Ot.Tur, o 'that' (Kavitskaya 2010, 46; Prik 1976, 99–100; Hagopian 1907, 70–71), C.Tur o ~ ol id., Western Karaim ol id. (Pritsak 1959, 331).

2.2.3.1.3.3 Reflexive Pronouns

The data indicates that both $\ddot{o}z$ and gendi are used to express the reflexive pronoun 'self'. These pronouns are typically accompanied by personal possessive markers, except in the case of third-person usages of gendi, where both attached and detached Poss markers are encountered, e.g., [Lev 9:7] gendi+n {self+2sg.poss} 'yourself', [Lev 16:6] gendi 'self, own, herself, himself, itself', [Lev 23:14] gendi+si {self+3sg.poss} id., [Lev 1:2] gendi+niz {self+2pl.poss} 'vourselves', [Lev 25:8] öz+ün {self+2sg.poss} 'vourself' [Lev 9:2, Lev 16:22] öz+ü/öz+i {self+3SG.POSS} 'herself/himself/itself', [Lev 26:1] özü+niz {oneself+2PL.POSS} 'yourselves'.

Kavitskaya (2010, 45) asserts that, within the Crimean Tatar, öz represents a more neutral means of expressing reflexivity, while kendi is predominantly employed in the eastern dialect. In studies focused on Karaim, öz is also frequently used as a reflexive pronoun (Prik 1976, 105–106; Musaev 1977, 44), while kendi is more prevalent in Ottoman Turkish (Hagopian 1907, 48). As previously mentioned (see 2.1.5), the word gendi demonstrates an influence of Crimean Turkish, as it exhibits the voicing of the initial k- to g-, a phonetic change that is not observed in standard Ottoman Turkish in this particular lexical item (Jankowski 2015a, 204–205).

2.2.3.1.3.4 Interrogative Pronouns

The collected data exhibits the anticipated interrogative pronoun *ne* 'what', which is widespread in Turkic linguistic world, including Crimean Tatar (Kavitskaya 2010, 48), Ottoman Turkish (Hagopian 1907, 82), and Karaim dialects (Prik 1976, 101; Musaev 1977, 42).

It is worth noting that only two instances were identified in which the pronoun *ne* and its compound form with the postposition učun (i.e., nučun 'why') function as interrogative pronouns, e.g., [Lev 10:17] nučun aša-ma-dï-nïz {why eat-NEG-PAST-2PL} 'why have you not eaten?', [Lev 25:20] ne aša-lim {what eat-1sg.vol} 'what shall we eat?'. However, the dataset indicates that these pronouns, along with other interrogative pronouns such as kim 'who' and nečik 'how', only appear in a relative pronoun function within our dataset, which is not typical for Turkic languages (see the next section, 2.2.3.1.3.5).

2.2.3.1.3.5 Relative Pronouns

As previously discussed, the interrogative pronouns ne 'what' and kim 'who', along with their inflected forms modified by case markers, can function as relative pronouns. As is known, relative clauses in Turkic languages are typically formed using participles, and structures that incorporate relative pronouns exhibit non-Turkic characteristics. At the same time, this atypical Turkic characteristic can be seen in Crimean Tatar (Jankowski 2010, 225), Ottoman Turkish (Kerslake 2022, 192), and all Karaim dialects (Musaev 1964, 220–224; Jankowski 1997, 22–23).

The following are the relative pronouns within our text: [Lev 4:20] neči[k]ki {how that} 'so as; so that', [Lev 15:20] ne ki {what that} 'what', [Lev 14:30] ne+dän ki {what+ABL that} 'from what', [Lev 14:31] ne+gä ki {what+DAT that} 'to what', [Lev 10:17] ne+ni ki {what+ACC that} 'what', [Lev 4:23] ki 'which; that', [Lev 15:32] kim ki {who that} 'who', [Lev 14:32] kim+nin ki {who+GEN that} 'whose'. 53 These pronouns consistently precede the particle, ki 'which, that' (see 2.2.3.6), which is of Persian origin and should not be confused with the homophonous Hebrew conjunction ki 'for, since, because' that frequently appears in our dataset.

2.2.3.1.3.6 Indefinite Pronouns

The numeral bir 'one' functions as an indefinite article in Turkic languages (Johanson 2022a, 33) and is utilized to establish indefinite phrases, e.g., [Lev 4:27] bir ǯan ʻanyone' (lit. 'one soul').⁵⁴ Additionally, there are certain quantifiers that also create indefinite phrases in our data, such as *z̃ümlä* 'all', e.g., [Lev 21:18] *z̃ümlä kiši* 'every person', her/ här 'every' e.g., [Lev 7:6] här erkäk 'every man', and čok 'many, much', e.g., [Lev 15:25] čok günlär 'many days'. Negative pronouns are formed by hič 'any', e.g., [Lev 17:12] hič žan 'nobody'. The etymological equivalents of these quantifiers are also used in Crimean Tatar (Kavitskaya 2010, 46–47), Ottoman Turkish (Hagopian 1907, 84–86), and all Karaim dialects (Öztürk 2019, 77–79).

The numeral bir, 'one', and its various forms which are followed by the 3sg. POSS or even two 3sg.Poss is used as an indefinite pronoun, too, e.g., [Lev 5:5] bir+gä {one+DAT}; [Lev 11:33] bir+i+si {one+3sg.poss+3sg.poss}; [Lev 13:1] bir+si {one+3sg. POSS}; [Lev 20:16] bir+i {one+3sg.poss}; [Lev 23:19] bir {one} 'one |of|; someone'. This is also common in all the dialects of Karaim. In the majority of other cases, the formation of indefinite pronouns in our data is primarily based on interrogative pronouns, which may be followed by some enclitics, e.g., [Lev 6:12] här kim 'everybody; nobody', [Lev 19:11] kimsä 'anybody', [Lev 27:32] här ne 'whatever'. The rest of the indefinite pronouns is as follows, e.g., [Lev 5:2] nemä 'something, nothing', [Lev 11:32] her šey 'everything', [Lev 19:11] karšidaki 'the other person'; lit. 'the one opposite'.

⁵³ Among the examples, the pronoun nečiki, 'so as; so that', is petrified form derived from the combination of the interrogative pronoun nečik 'how?' and the particle ki.

⁵⁴ In our data, nouns often appear without the indefinite article bir, serving solely to refer to indefinite phrases. This phenomenon is particularly common in Karaim Bible translations, which follow the structure of Biblical Hebrew.

2.2.3.1.4 Numerals

2.2.3.1.4.1 Cardinal Numbers

In our data, we have identified a total of twenty different cardinal numbers, which are listed in Table 31.

Table 31: Cardinal Numerals.

	Lev of Göz. 1841	Ot.Tur	Cr.Tat	C.Kar	T.Kar	H.Kar
one	bir	bir	bir	bir	bir	bir
two	eki	iki	eki	eki	ėki	eki
three	üč	üč	üč	üč	üč	ic
four	dört	dört	dört	dört	<i>áor</i> ť	dert
five	beš	beš	beš	beš	b́eš́	bes
six	altï	altï	altï	altï	altï	altï
seven	yedi	yedi	yedi	yedi	yedi	yedi
eight	sekiz	sekiz	sekiz	sekiz	śegiź	segiz
nine	toķuz/doķuz	doķuz	doķuz	doķïz	tohuz	tohuz
ten	on	on	on	on	on	on
twelve	on eki	on iki	on eki	on eki	on ėki	on eki
fifteen	on beš	on üč	on üč	on beš	on üč	on ic
twenty	yegirmi/yigirmi	yirmi	yigirmi	yigirmi	igirme ~ ėgirmi	egirmi
thirty	otuz	otuz	otuz	otuz	otuz	otuz
thirty-three	otuz üč	otuz üč	otuz üč	otuz üč	otuz üč	otuz ic
fourty-nine	ķïrķ toķuz	ķïrķ doķuz	ķïrķ doķuz	ķïrķ toķuz	ķïrḫ tohuz	ķïrk tohuz
fifty	elli	elli	elli	elli	ėńli	enli
sixty	altmïš	altmïš	altmïš	altmïš	altïmïš	altïmïs
sixty-six	altmïš altï	altmïš altï	altmïš altï	altmïš altï	altïmïš altï	altïmïs altï
hundred	yüz	yüz	yüz	yüz	yuź	iz

The forms in our corpus sometimes present certain Oghuz vs. Kipchak phonological oppositions, e.g., tokuz vs. dokuz 'nine', as the initial t- becomes voiced in Oghuz languages in certain words while it is preserved in Kipchak languages (see 2.1.5).

In addition to the numerals listed above, our data features the lexeme [Lev 26:8] tümen, which refers to 'a division of ten thousand' and is typically employed as a military term. This term is attested in numerous Turkic languages, e.g., Cr.Tat, tümen (KRUS, 622); Ot.Tur tümen (TLO I, 1480); T.Kar, tuman (KRPS, 570); H.Kar kimen, timen (KRPS, 320; 528).

2.2.3.1.4.2 Fractional Numerals

In Prik's Crimean Karaim description (1976, 87), there are examples of fractional numerals, such as 1/3 expressed as \(\vec{u}\vec{c}+in\vec{z}i\) pay+\(\vec{v}\) {three+ORD portion+3sg.Poss} and 4/6 as dört kere altï+nǯï pay+ï {four times six+ord portion+3sg.poss}. However, in our data, fractions are constructed by adding a locative marker +DA to the denominator of

the fraction, followed by the numerator and the word pay, meaning 'portion', which is then followed by a 3sg.poss marker, e.g., [Lev 14:21] on+da bir pay+ï özäk {ten+Loc one portion+3sg.poss wheat flour} 'one tenth portion of wheat flour'. This structure is also observed in other Turkic languages, such as Crimean Tatar (Kavitskaya 2010, 50) and Ottoman Turkish (Hagopian 1907, 94). Similarly, in Western Karaim, a structure comparable to Prik's description of Crimean Karaim is encountered, where the denominator includes an ordinal marker preceding a word meaning 'portion', such as helek or üles, followed by 3sg.poss marker, e.g., T.Kar üčuńču helegi {third portion+3sg.poss}'one third', H.Kar besinci helegi {fifth portion+3sg.poss} 'one fifth' (Musaev 1964, 211).

The Lev of Göz. 1841 features another structure that is similar to what is encountered in genitive constructions (see 2.3.1.1), e.g., [Lev 14:10] üč pay+ï on+nïŋ özäk {three portion+3sg.poss ten+gen wheat flour} 'three tenths of wheat flour', [Lev 23:13] eki pay+" on+nin özek {two portion ten+gen wheat flour} 'two tenth portions of wheat flour'. However, this specific structure is not mentioned in the descriptions of Crimean Tatar, Crimean Turkish, Ottoman Turkish, or Karaim dialects while we encounter it in another Crimean Karaim Bible translation, e.g., BSMS 288 [Lev 14:10] üč ülüš+i on+nïŋ özäk {three portion+3sg.poss ten+gen wheat flour} 'three tenths of wheat flour' (CrKB I, 189). Note that fractions in the corpus are also indicated by certain lexemes which are common or slightly different in other Turkic languages, e.g., [Lev 27:30] ondasï 'tithe; one tenth', [Lev 6:13] yarïmïsï 'half', [Lev 25:30] tamam 'full'.

2.2.3.1.4.3 Ordinal Numerals

In our corpus, the ordinal numerals are formed by the suffix $+(X)n\ddot{\chi}I$, which is attached to the cardinal numerals, e.g., [Lev 5:11] on+unǯï {ten+ord} 'tenth', [Lev 7:17] üč+ünǯi {three+ord} 'third', [Lev 5:24] beš+inži {five+ord} 'fifth', [Lev 25:21] altï+nžï {six+ord} 'sixth' etc. These suffixes and their variants are prevalent in most of the modern Turkic languages, e.g., C.Tat $+(I)n\xi U$ (Kavitskaya 2010, 51), C.Kar $+(I)n\xi I$ (Prik 1976, 89), Ot.Tur $+(X)n\xi X$ (Kissling 1960, 61), T.Kar $+(X)n\check{c}X$, and H.Kar +(I)ncI and +(u)ncu (Musaev 1964, 206–207).

In the text, we have identified two ordinal numerals that express the meaning of 'first'. One of them employs the +yi relational suffix to form 'first' from the postposition burun 'before; in front of', e.g., [Lev 23:5] burunyï 'first'. Another ordinal numeral that conveys the meaning of 'initial' or 'first' is ilk, e.g., [Lev 23:10] ilk 'first'. The word, birinži, meaning 'first', is not present in our data. Notably, the form burunyï is not used in Ottoman Turkish, but it is present in Crimean Tatar (KRUS, 127) and all Karaim dialects (KRPS, 141). On the other hand, ilk is present in Ottoman Turkish (TLO I, 393), Crimean Tatar (KRUS, 192), and all Karaim dialects (KRPS, 199).

2.2.3.1.4.4 Distributive Numerals

The corpus provides one example of the use of the distributive marker $+(\check{s})Ar$, and since this particular lexeme ends in a consonant, the suffix takes the form of +er, e.g., [Lev 7:14] bir+er {one+DISTR} 'one each'. This suffix is also attested in other Turkic languages, such as Crimean Tatar (Kavitskaya 2010, 51), Crimean Karaim (Prik 1976, 90), and Ottoman Turkish (Hagopian 1907, 96), whereas in Western Karaim we encounter the slightly different variations, e.g., T.Kar +(s)ArI, H.Kar +(s)Ar (Musaev 1977, 39–40).

2.2.3.1.5 Nominal Predication

Nominal predicative markers are affixed to nouns, pronouns, adjectives, or postpositions to form non-verbal sentences. Table 32 presents the nominal predicative markers of the edited text in comparison with their equivalents in Crimean Tatar (Kavitskaya 2010, 61), Crimean Turkish (Doerfer 1959a, 277), Ottoman Turkish (Kissling 1960, 64-65), Crimean Karaim (Prik 1976, 63-64), and Western Karaim (Pritsak 1959, 334).

Table 32:	Comparision	of Nominal	Predicative	Markers.
-----------	-------------	------------	-------------	----------

	Lev of Göz. 1841	Cr.Tat	Cr.Tur	Ot.Tur	Cr.Kar	T.Kar	H.Kar
1SG	+ïm, +mIn	+(I)m	+Im, +Um, +mIn, +mUn, +mAn	+(y)Im, +(y)Um	+Im, +m	+mïn +miń	+men
2SG	-	+sIŋ	+sIŋ, +sIn, +sUŋ, +sUn, +sAn	+sIn, +sUn	+sIŋ	+sïn +siń	+sen
3SG	+DIr, +dur	+Ø, +DIr	+Ø, +DIr	+Ø, +DIr, +DUr	+Ø	+DIr, +dur, +tur, +áur, +tur, +D, +á, +t	+DIr, +Dur, +DI, +Du, +t, +d
1PL	-	+mIz	+Iz, +Uz, +ïs, +ïḥ	+(y)Iz, +(y)Uz	+mIz	+bïz, biź	+biz
2PL	-	+sI(ŋI)z	+sIŋIz, +sInIs, +sInIz, +sIs	+sInIz, +sUnUz	+sIz	+sïz, +siź	+siz
3PL	+DIr, +DIrlAr, +lArDIr	+Ø, +DIr	+lAr, +DIrlAr	+Ø, +DIrlAr, +DUrlAr	+Ø, +IAr	+Dïrlar, +Dirĺar +durlar, +áurĺar, +dlar,+áĺar, +tlar, +tĺar	+dïrlar, +dïlar, +tïlar, tular

With regard to the 1sg, our dataset has revealed the use of two predicative markers: +im and +mIn, while the latter is exclusively attached to 1sg.pro e.g., [Lev 11:44] kuduš+im {holy+1sG} 'I am Holy', [Lev 11:44] men+min YWY {1sG.PRO+1sG.PRD lord} 'I am the Lord'. According to our corpus, the 3sg predicatives lack any markers; however, in all cases, stems are affixed with the copula markers +DIr and +dur, e.g., [Lev 1:9] 'ola+Ø+dïr {burnt offering+3sG+cop} 'It is a burnt offering'. Regarding the 3PL predicatives, the

corpus reveals a variety of suffixes. Among these, the primary one exhibits the identical combination observed in the 3sg predicatives, specifically $+\emptyset+DIr$. Customarily, in such circumstances, the 3PL.PRO is employed to delineate the personal ending, e.g., [Lev 18:17] $yuvuk+\emptyset+tir\ alar\ \{relative+3PL+cop\ they\}$ 'They are relatives'. The subsequent combination manifests as +lAr, which additionally precedes the COP marker +dIr, e.g., [Lev 11:26] murdar+lar+dir olar {unclean+3pL+cop they} 'They are unclean'. Furthermore, there are instances where the order of the third person plural +lAr and the copula marker +DIr is reversed, e.g., [Lev 23:2] bular+dïr+lar... {these+cop+3pL} 'these are...'.

As demonstrated in Table 32, the examples from the corpus bear a striking resemblance to the description provided for Crimean Turkish. With the exception of the 1sg variant +mIn, which is only attached to 1sg.pro, it also shares significant similarities with the descriptions for Crimean Tatar, Ottoman Turkish, and Prik's description (1976) of Crimean Karaim. Although some similar forms are found in Western Karaim, it is evident that the corpus mostly differs from Western Karaim markers.

In our text, negation of nominal predications is realized through the employment of particles, such as dügül, found in eight instances. This particle appears as tuvul in the Northern dialect of Crimean Tatar and as degil in Eastern dialects (Kavitskaya 2010, 112–113). The particle degil is also commonly used in Ottoman Turkish (Hagopian 1907, 35), while Prik (1976, 65) lists the form dügül as the negation particle for nominal predications in Crimean Karaim. Additionally, Western Karaim presents several other phonological variants, e.g., T.Kar tuvuĺ, H.Kar tivil (KRPS, 524; 568). In the Lev of Göz. 1841, only in one example mentioned in Chapter 11, the Ottoman Turkish variant degil is used, preceding the copula +dir. As a result, it is noteworthy that the particle dügül predominates in usage, comprising 89% of the instances, while degil accounts for a mere 11% within our dataset, e.g., [Lev 13:4] terän dügül+Ø {deep not+3sg} 'it is not deep'; [Lev 11:4] ayrī tirnaklī degil+Ø+dir {cloven hoofed not+3sG+cop} 'it is not cloven-hoofed'.

In several occurrences, the examined data exhibits the employment of the definite past tense for nominal predications, wherein the copular verb e- is followed by the definite past tense marker -dI, which is then attached by personal markers, e.g., [Lev 19:34] yarip+lär edi+niz {stranger+PL COP.PAST+2PL} 'you were strangers'. Besides, it merits mention that instances arise where nominals are utilized in conjunction with the conditional mood, exhibiting a comparable strategy in which the copular verb e- or *i*- precedes the conditional marker -sA, e.g., [Lev 13:3] *terän isä+Ø* {deep cond.cop+3sg} 'if it is deep'. Notably, the use of the copular verb e- with past tense markers and conditional mood markers for nominal predicatives is known in all Turkic languages, including Ottoman Turkish, wherein the copular verb surfaces as i- (Hagopian 1907, 35), Crimean Karaim, Crimean Tatar, and Western Karaim, where the copular verb known as e- (Prik 1976, 66; Kavitskaya 2010, 61; Musaev 1964, 120–130).

Finally, our data also shows the usage of existential predications, e.g., var 'existing' (occurring once) and yok 'non-existing' (occurring seven times), which were utilized under nominal predicatives to indicate whether the subject possessed or lacked the property described by the predicative, e.g., [Lev 25:30] ol ev ki ol šäḥärdä ki var aŋar

kala, lit. 'the house which is in the city which there is wall to it, 'the house which is in the walled city': [Lev 26:37] kuvuvči voktir 'there is no one who drives away'. The mentioned existential predications are obviously present in other Turkic languages, e.g., Cr.Tat bar, yok (Kavitskaya 2010, 33), Ottoman Turkish var, yok (Hagopian 1907, 36), C.Kar bar, yok (Prik 1976, 66), T.Kar bar, yoh/yoht (KRPS, 102, 250), H.Kar bar, yoht (KRPS, 102, 251). Note that the spirantization of the initial b- in the word bar reflects the influence of Ottoman Turkish in our text (see 2.1.5).

2.2.3.2 Adverbs

The edited text presents a variety of adverbs, including those that indicate time, e.g., [Lev 11:24] aḥšam 'evening', [Lev 19:13] ertä 'morning'; manner, e.g., [Lev 24:19] alay 'in that way', [Lev 7:21] gizli 'secretly': spatial and directional references, e.g., [Lev 6:4] čihari 'outside', [Lev 18:3] anda 'there'; and degree, e.g., [Lev 25:16] az 'little, few', čok 'many; much'. The text also contains conjunctive adverbs that provide supplementary or complementary information to the previous clause or sentence, such as [Lev 25:45] dayïn 'also'. Similar adverbs can also be found in Crimean Tatar (Kavitskaya 2010, 57-58), Ottoman Turkish (Kissling 1960, 130-131), and all Karaim dialects (Musaev 1964, 188; Prik 1976, 92; Öztürk 2019, 80-86).

In Turkic languages, most of the adjectives and other nominals can serve as adverbs without overt marking (see 2.2.3.1.2). However, certain suffixes are also employed to form adverbs from nominals. The edited text also presents this characteristic. Among the examples, we commonly encounter usages of unproductive and productive case markers (see 2.2.3.1.1.2) attached to nominal stems, e.g., [Lev 10:18] ič+käri {inside+DIR} 'into; inside', [Lev 20:4] ačik+tan {open+ABL} 'openly', [Lev 25:30] dolyïn+ǯa {full+EQU} 'fully'. Notably, in some examples nominals with postpositions function as adverbials, e.g., [Lev 26:13] tik boy bilän {straight stature with} 'keeping |your| head up high'; lit. 'with upright stature'.

In the case of the adverb *cupcuve*, which occurs a total of fifteen times within our dataset, we observe a method of semantic intensification that is also present in adjectives across many Turkic languages. The base is prepended by an additional syllable, which typically incorporates the first mora of the base and ends with $m, p \ (> f, v, w)$, r, or s (Stachowski 2014, 293–306; Németh 2024, 34)55, e.g., [Lev 1:5] čüvre 'around' > čüpčüvrä 'all around; roundabout'.

⁵⁵ The reasons why the reduplicated anlaut should be attributed to the first mora of the base, rather than the first syllable, are explained in detail in Stachowski 2014, 250-253.

2.2.3.3 Verbal Categories

2.2.3.3.1 Finite Verb Forms

2.2.3.3.1.1 Negation

The negation marker -mA, along with its phonological variants, is attested in basic and derived verb stems in Turkic languages, e.g., [Lev 5:17] bil-mä-di-Ø {know-NEG-PAST-3sG} 'he did not know'. On the other hand, the negative Turkic aorist has distinct forms in Turkic languages. For instance, within the analyzed text the marker -mAz or -mas is attested before the 2sg, 2pl, 3sg, and 3pl personal endings, e.g., [Lev 26:26] toy-maz-siz {be satiated-NEG.AOR-2PL} 'you will not be satiated', and -mAm in 1sg forms, e.g., [Lev 26:31] kabul et-mäm-dir {accept-1sg.NEG.AOR-COP} 'I will not accept'. Notably, there is no example of 1pl negative Turkic agrist form in the analyzed text.

The negation marker -mA and its associated forms including those of the Turkic aorist have also been identified in Crimean Tatar (Kavitskaya 2010, 65, 111-112), Crimean Turkish (Doerfer 1959a, 279), Ottoman Turkish (Kissling 1960, 99-104), and across all Karaim dialects (Zajączkowski 1932, 127; Musaev 1964, 263–264, 285; Prik 1976, 125; 138).

2.2.3.3.1.2 Voice

The edited text presents five categories traditionally described as voice or diathesis in Turcological studies: active, passive, causative, reflexive, and reciprocal. Among these, the active voice has no marker, a characteristic that is widespread across all Turkic languages. Both transitive and intransitive verbs can be found within this category, e.g., [Lev 9:23] gel-di-Ø {come-PAST-3sG} 'he came', [Lev 10:1] sïmarla-ma-dï-Ø {order-NEG-PAST-3sg} 'he had not commanded'.

The passive voice markers are realized as -(X)l and -(X)n in our dataset, e.g., [Lev 11:41] ye-l-me-sin {eat-PASS-NEG-3SG,VOL}, [Lev 4:28] bil-in-sä-Ø {know-PASS-COND-3SG} 'if it is known', [Lev 10:14] ver-il-di-lär {give-PASS-PAST-3PL} 'they were given'. 56 In Prik's grammar (1976, 112), the passive voice markers are listed as -(I)l, -(I)n, for Crimean Karaim. The similar markers are common in other Turkic languages as well, e.g., Cr.Tat -(X)l, -(X)n (Kavitskaya 2010, 74); Ot.Tur -(X)l, -(X)n (Hagopian 1907, 116); T.Kar -(X)l, -(X)n(Musaev 1977, 47); H.Kar -(I)n, -(u)n (Musaev 1977, 48). As a result, the disparity between our dataset and Prik's account lies solely in the presence of rounded variants, which can once again be attributed to Ottoman Turkish influence on our text.

⁵⁶ The application of these markers, in addition to the expected palatal vowel harmony and occasional labial harmony, depends on some other specific conditions (see 2.2.2.6).

Our dataset encompasses numerous productive, semi-productive, and unproductive markers for causativity, including -Ar, -Ur, -dUr, -DIr, -giz, -vuz, -t, and -tär, 57 In other Turkic languages, the same voice category can be identified, accompanied by similar markers, such as Cr.Tat -(X)t, -Xr, -DXr (Kavitskaya 2010, 72-74); Ot.Tur -(X)t, -Ar, -Xr, -DXr, -GUr (LET, 96–98; Kerslake 2022, 184); T.Kar -t, -Xr, -Ar, -DXr; H.Kar -t, -Ar, -Ir, -ur, -DIr, -Dur (Musaev 1964, 248). In most cases, we encounter the productive causative marker -DIr and its rare variant -dUr in the text, e.g., [Lev 8:7] giv-dir-di-Ø {wear-caus-past-3sg} 'he clothed', [Lev 9:17] tol-dur-dï-Ø {become full-caus-past-3sg} 'he filled'. The unproductive marker -Ar and the semi-productive marker -Ur predominantly manifest in monosyllabic stems characterized by a terminal consonant, e.g., [Lev 6:4] čik-ar-sin {go out-caus-3sg.vol} 'he shall take out', [Lev 12:2] doy-ur-sa-Ø {be born-CAUS-COND-3SG} 'if she gives birth'. 58 In a single instance, where a verb stem ends with a terminal vowel, we find the productive causative voice marker -t, e.g., [Lev 26:13] yürü-t-ti-m {walk-caus-past-1sg} 'I made | them | walk'. Another singular occurrence is the unproductive causative marker, -tär, which is followed by an additional causative marker within the analyzed text, e.g., [Lev 22:16] ček-tär-t-sinlär {bear-caus-caus-3pl. VOL} 'they shall make them bear'. Lastly, our dataset showcases three distinct verbs featuring the semi-productive causative markers -yuz and -giz, e.g., [Lev 4:16] gir-gizsin {enter-caus-3sg.vol} 'he shall bring in', [Lev 16:7] tur-yuz-sin {stand-caus-2sg} 'he shall set', [Lev 23:43] otur-yuz-dim {dwell-caus-past-1sg} 'I made | them | dwell'. These markers have also been documented for Crimean Tatar (Kavitskaya 2010, 73-74) and all Karaim dialects (Musaev 1964, 251; Prik 1976, 113). Notably, the verb turyuz-, which is present in all Karaim dialects (KRPS, 547) and Crimean Tatar (KRUS, 608), appears in Ottoman Turkish in a slightly different form, turğur- 'to stop; to bring a halt; to raise', that is not present in modern Turkish (EDPT, 541). The final consonant -r in the East Old Turkic causative marker -GUr undergoes a transformation to -z in the marker -GUz, a phenomenon which probably initially emerged during the Middle Kipchak period (see Berta 1996, 621-622).

In the analyzed text, two verbal stems exhibit reflexive voice through the attachment of the markers -un and -in, e.g., [Lev 14:8] yuv-un-sin {wash-REFL-3sg.vol} 'he shall wash himself', [Lev 23:40] sev-in-iniz {like-REFL-2PL.IMP} 'you shall rejoice'. Prik's grammar (1976, 112) also lists reflexive marker -(X)n for Crimean Karaim. Notably, similar reflexive markers are also present in many Turkic languages, such as Cr.Tat -(X)n (Kavitskaya 2010, 74), Ot.Tur -(X)n (Hagopian 1907, 117), T.Kar -(X)n, and H.Kar -(u)n, -(I)n (Musaev 1977, 47). Jankowski (1997, 15) notes that the reflexive pronoun kendi, 'herself/himself/itself,' is used as a lexical means for expressing reflexivity in the Crimean Karaim Bible translation he edited. This method of conveying reflexiv-

⁵⁷ For information regarding the categorization of the mentioned causative voice markers, see Zajączkowski (1932, 129).

⁵⁸ As for a contrasting example, see, [Lev 16:20] bit-tir-sin {end (intr.)-cAus-3sg.vol} 'he shall end |it|'.

ity through a reflexive pronoun is also observed in other Turkic languages, as well as in the text analyzed, e.g., [Lev 15:11] gendisi+n yayka-ma-dï-Ø {himself+Acc wash-NEG-PAST-3sG} 'he has not washed himself'.

Finally, the reciprocal marker is realized as -(i)s in our text, e.g., [Lev 24:10] tala-š-tilar {bite-recp-past-3pl} 'they fought each other', [Lev 22:3] yuvuk-la-š-sa-Ø {close+der-RECP-COND-3sG} 'if she/he approaches'. 59 This voice marker is widespread in Turkic languages, with some variations, e.g., Cr.Kar -(X)š (Prik 1976, 112), Cr.Tat -(X)š (Kavitskaya 2010, 74), Ot.Tur -(X)š (Hagopian 1907, 116–117), T.Kar -(X)š; H.Kar -(I)s, -(u)s (Musaev 1977, 47). This voice involves multiple subjects which partake in a shared action. Nevertheless, in some cases, a verb followed by a cooperative marker may express a distinct action from its base form and, consequently, not demonstrate a reciprocal function. Verbs of this nature require etymological analysis to ascertain whether these verbs originally had reciprocal functions and underwent semantic evolution to acquire new significance. For instance, in our data, [Lev 9:15] al- means 'to take' whereas [Lev 8:33] *ališ-* means 'to get accustomed'. According to Clauson (EDPT, 153), the verb *ališ-* is derived from al-, possessing a cooperative function initially. However, in later stages, it acquired a new cognate meaning, 'to get accustomed', in some Turkic languages.

2.2.3.3.1.3 Mood

The present study's data encompasses five categories of mood, namely indicative, imperative, voluntative, optative, and conditional. Since the indicative mood is unmarked, we will not analyze it in the subsequent parts. On the other hand, it is worth noting that there exists a close connection between the imperative, voluntative, and optative moods in Turkic languages (Johanson 2022a, 39). Consequently, some scholars have made different categorizations for the same mood markers in certain Turkic languages. In the interest of clarity, this study has adopted the descriptions of other studies for the purpose of categorization.

2.2.3.3.1.3.1 Imperative

The imperative mood, customarily employed to issue directives, is extensively exemplified in the dataset, given that the Book of Leviticus predominantly comprises imperative sentences. This mood is formed with various markers in the Karaim dialects (Musaev 1964, 269; Prik 1976, 143), Crimean Tatar (Kavitskaya 2010, 70), Crimean Turkish (Doerfer 1959a, 278), and Ottoman Turkish (Kissling 1960, 88-89). It typically has forms for the second person singular and plural (see Table 33).

⁵⁹ In some instances, such as the one mentioned above, the denominal verbal derivative +lA cannot function independently without a voice marker in the verb stem. For example, the verb yuvuk+la-{close+DER} does not occur by itself in Karaim. It is found only in combination with the reciprocal marker -s as yuvuklas-, which conveys the dual meanings of approaching and approaching each other (CKED, 475).

Table 33: Imperative Mood Markers.

	Lev of Göz. 1841	Cr.Kar	Cr.Tur	Ot.Tur	Cr.Tat	T.Kar	H.Kar
2SG	-QIn	-Ø	-Ø	-Ø	-Ø	-Ø, -QXn	-Ø, -QIn, -ķun, -yun
2PL	-(X)ŋIz, -(U)ŋUz	-(I)ŋIz	-In, -Iŋ, -IŋIz, -IŋIz	- (y)X(ŋX)z	-(I)ŋIz	-(X)yXz	-(I)nIz, -(u)nuz

As noted, Prik (1976, 144) does not include the 2sg.IMP markers -QIn and -QUn for Crimean Karaim in her description. However, Jankowski's study (1997, 16) and Culha's description (2019, 122-123) both include these forms for Crimean Karaim. Consistent with these sources, our data includes examples of the 2sg.imp marker as -OIn, while the 2PL.IMP suffix appears as $-(X)\eta Iz$, or $-(U)\eta Uz$, e.g., [Lev 2:15] ver-gin {give-2sg.IMP} 'give', [Lev 25:3] sač-kin {sow-2sg.imp} 'sow', [Lev 11:44] ol-unuz {be-2sg.imp} 'you shall be', [Lev 20:15] öldür-üniz {kill-2sg.imp} 'you shall kill'. It is worth noting that the bare verb stem was not used to form the 2sg.IMP mood in the Lev of the Göz. 1841, which is a common practice in many Turkic languages. Although the null morpheme for 2sg.imp is also noted for Western Karaim, the specific markers shown in Table 33 are predominantly found in both Eastern and Western Karaim Bible translations. Therefore, the presence of these markers, which reflects common Karaim Bible translation features, distinguishes our text from Crimean Tatar, Crimean Turkish, and Ottoman Turkish.

2.2.3.3.1.3.2 Voluntative

In our text, the voluntative mood is expressed through forms for 1sg, 1pl, 3sg, and 3pl and is used to convey offers for actions by the subject or to represent the subject's indirect commands, wishes, and demands. Table 34 illustrates markers of the voluntative mood in our text as well as in Karaim dialects (Musaev 1964, 269-271; Prik 1976, 143-145), Crimean Turkish (Doerfer 1959a, 278), Ottoman Turkish (Hagopian 1907, 171), and Crimean Tatar (Kavitskaya 2010, 70; Doerfer 1959b, 387).

Within text, the 1sg.vol marker -(a)yim and the 1pl.vol marker -(a)lim appear only once, e.g., [Lev 20:24] ver-ä-yim {give-vol-1sg} 'I shall give; let me give', [Lev 25:20] aša-lïm {eat-vol-1pl} 'we shall eat; let us eat'. The 1sg.vol marker -(A)yIm is attested in all the languages listed in the table above, whereas the 1PL.VOL marker -(A)lIm is not found in Crimean Tatar, Western Karaim, and in Prik's Crimean Karaim grammar (1976). Therefore, this marker might be attributed to Ottoman Turkish and/or Crimean Turkish influence on our text. On the other hand, our dataset's 3sg and 3PL voluntative mood markers -sIn and -sInlAr, e.g., [Lev 1:11] soy-sin {slay-3sg.vol} 'he shall slay', [Lev 8:31] aša-sinlar {eat-3PL.VOL} 'they shall eat', are also present in all the languages listed in the table above. Notably, there are rare variants in our dataset that feature labial vowels for the 3sg.vol and 3pl.vol markers, e.g., [Lev 11:35] boz-ul-sun {destroy-pass-3sg.vol} 'it shall be destroyed', [Lev 23:42] otur-sunlar {dwell-3PL.VOL} 'they shall dwell', which

Table 34: Voluntative Mood Markers.

	Lev of Göz. 1841	Cr.Kar	Cr.Tur	Ot.Tur	Cr.Tat	T.Kar	H.Kar
1SG	-äyim	-(A)yIm	-(A)yIm, -(A)ym, -(A)yIn	-(y)AyIm	-(A)yIm	-(A)yIm,	-(A)yIm
2SG		_	-sAnA, -sAŋA	-sAnA	-sAnA, -sAŋA	-	-
3SG	-sIn, -sun	-sIn	-sIn, -sUn	-sIn, -sUn	-sIn	-sIn, -sUn	-sIn, -sun
1PL	-(a)lïm	-(A)yIK	-(A)yIK, -(a)yïḥ, -(A)yK, -(a)yḫ, -(A)IIm	-(y)AlIm	-(A)yIK	-(e)yik, -(a)yïḫ	-(A)yIK
2PL		-	-	-sAŋIzA	-	-	-
3PL	-sInlAr, -sunlar	-sInlAr	-sInlAr	-sInlAr, -sUnlAr	-sInlAr	-sInlAr, -sUnlAr	-sInlAr, -sunlar

have not been documented in Crimean Tatar and Crimean Karaim. Their appearance is also highly likely attributable to Ottoman Turkish and/or Crimean Turkish influence.

2.2.3.3.1.3.3 Optative

The optative mood is closely related to the voluntative mood as it expresses the subject's desires, wishes, hope, and polite commands, and functions similarly to the subjunctive mood in specific structures (Jankowski 1997, 16). Table 35 includes descriptions for Crimean Turkish (Prik 1976, 145–146), Ottoman Turkish (Kissling 1960, 88), Crimean Tatar (Kavitskaya 2010, 70-71), and Western Karaim (Musaev 1964, 286). Note that Crimean Karaim and Crimean Tatar forms having simple past tense markers usually refer to future fulfilment of wishes or desideratives for past actions.

Our data exhibits a mixed characteristic for this mood, as it contains both -(y)A and -QAy markers. Among them, the Ottoman Turkish marker -(y)A appears eleven times in the text, e.g., [Lev 15:3] ol-a-Ø {be-OPT-3sG} 'it shall be', [Lev 11:9] ye-ye-siz {eat-OPT-2PL} 'you shall eat', [Lev 11:44] *id-me-yä-siz* {do-NEG-OPT-2PL} 'you shall not do'.⁶⁰ On the other hand, also precisely 11 times, the dataset reveals that optative mood markers,

⁶⁰ Among the examples, a distinct petrified conjunction can be identified, e.g., [Lev 10:7] ol-ma-ya-Ø {be-NEG-VOL-3SG}, which, instead of conveying 'it shall not be', denotes the meaning of 'or else' within the edited text (see 2.2.3.5). It is essential to highlight that in Crimean Karaim, this conjunction, conveying the same meaning, more frequently appears as bol-ma-yay-Ø (be-NEG-VOL-3SG) (CKED, 90). Consequently,

Table 35: Optative Mood Markers.

	Lev of Göz. 1841	C.Kar	Ot.Tur	Cr.Tat	T.Kar	H.Kar
1SG	-	-QAy edim	-(y)Am	-QAydIm, -QAyIm	-Geymïn, -keymin, -ḫeymïn	-QAymen
2SG	-gäysin	-QAy ediŋ	-(y)AsIn, -(y)AsUn	-QAydIŋ, -QAysIŋ	-yeysin, -geysin, -keysin, -ḫeysïn	-QAysIn
3SG	-(y)a, - _Y ay	-QAy edi	-(y)A	-QAydI, -QAy	-ɣey, -gey, -key, -ḫey	-QAy
1PL	-	-QAy edik	-(y)AyIz, -(y)AyUz	-QAydIK, -QAymIz	-ɣeybïz, -geybiz, -keybiz, -ḫeybïz	-QAybIz
2PL	-(y)esiz ~ (y)äsiz, -ɣaysïz	-QAy ediŋiz	-(y)AsX(ŋX)z	-QAydIŋIz, -QAyI(ŋI)z	-ɣeysïz, -geysiz, -keysiz, -ḫeysïz	-QAysIz
3PL	-gäylär -käylär -yaylar	-QAy ediler	-(y)A(IAr)	-QAydIlAr	-ɣeylar, -geyler, -keyler, -ḫeylar	-QAylAr

appearing as -yay, -gäy, and -käy, which have not been documented for Ottoman Turkish, e.g., [Lev 17:5] korban et-käy-lär {make sacrifice-OPT-3PL} 'they shall make sacrifice', [Lev 19:17] ček-mä-gäy-sin {to bear-NEG-OPT-2sG} 'you shall not bear', [Lev 23:2] čaķīr-yay-sīz {call-OPT-2PL} 'you shall call'. Consequently, our dataset exhibits a blend of both Ottoman Turkish and Kipchak linguistic characteristics for this mood.

2.2.3.3.1.3.4 Conditional

The conditional, i.e. hypothetical mood marker in Turkic languages, including Crimean Tatar (Kavitskaya 2010, 70), Crimean Turkish (Doerfer 1959a, 278), Ottoman Turkish (Kissling 1960, 81, 83–85), and all the dialects of Karaim (Musaev 1964, 290; Prik 1976, 148), is -*sA* (see Table 36).

this particular case accentuates both the phonological and morphological distinctions between Ottoman Turkish and Kipchak linguistic features.

Table	36:	Conditinal	Mood	Markers.

	Lev of Göz. 1841	Cr.Kar	Cr.Tur	Ot.Tur	Cr.Tat	T.Kar	H.Kar
1SG	-sAm	-sAm	-sAm	-sAm	-sAm	-sAm	-sAm
2SG	-saŋ	-sAŋ	-sAŋ	-sAŋ	-sAŋ	-sAy	-sAn
3SG	-sA	-sA	-sA	-sA	-sA	-sA	-sA
1PL	-saķ	-sAK	-sAK	-sAK	-sAK	-saḥ, -sek	-sAK
2PL	-saŋïz	-sAŋIz	-sAŋIz	-sAŋIz	-sAŋIz	-sAyIz	-sAnIz
3PL	-salar	-sAlAr	-sAlAr	-sAlAr	-sAlAr	-sAlAr	-sAlAr

The conditional relation may be emphasized through the use of the conjunction egär, which was borrowed from Persian. However, it is not obligatory to use this conjunction. The majority of examples in our data show that the conditional marker -sA is attached to the verb stems. In such structures we encounter expressions of hypothetical actions or states that may happen in the future, e.g., [Lev 14:34] ver-sä-m {give-cond-1sg} 'if I give', [Lev 17:3] soy-sa-Ø {slay-cond-3sg} 'if he slays', [Lev 25:14] al-sa-n {take-cond-2sg} 'if you buy'.

In our dataset, we found a total of thirteen examples in which the conditional marker is attached to the verb stem following the Turkic agrist marker. In contrast, in two examples, the conditional suffix is attached to the e-/i- copular verb, which comes after a verbal stem composed of a Turkic agrist marker. Notably, the edited text does not reveal any distinction between these structures and the previously discussed one, e.g., [Lev 3:1] yuvuklaštir-ir esä-Ø {bring forward-AOR COP.COND-3sG} 'if he brings forward', [Lev 11:34] gel-ir-se-Ø {come-AOR-COND-3SG} 'if he comes', [Lev 11:39] ül-ür-sä-Ø {die-AOR-COND-3sG} 'if it dies'.

As for conditionals associated with past actions or states, a total of eleven examples can be found in the edited text. In all these examples, the thematic stem containing the past tense marker is followed by the copular verb e-/i-, that is attached by the conditional marker, e.g., [Lev 5:21] al-di i-sä-Ø {take-PAST COP-COND-3sG} 'if he has taken', [Lev 13:37] tur-dï e-sä-Ø { stop-PAST COP-COND-3SG} 'if it has stopped'. In a single example found in the text, the conditional marker was attached to thematic stem, whereas the past tense marker followed the copular verb e-. However, it is worth noting that the person agreement marker was attached to both the thematic stem and the clitic e- in this instance, which could possibly be attributed to a typographical error, e.g., [Lev 10:19] aša-sa-m e(y)-di-m {eat-COND-1SG COP-PAST-1SG} 'if I had eaten'.

Finally, in our dataset, one instance exhibits a thematic stem consisting of the future tense marker -aṣ̄ak followed by the auxiliary verb ol- 'be', bearing the conditional marker. This construction represents future actions or states, which are slightly more hypothetical than those constructions in which the verbal stem is followed by the future tense marker -AzAK and then by the conditional marker -sA, without an auxiliary verb, e.g., [Lev 1:2] yuvuklaštīr-ažak ol-sa-Ø {bring forward-FUT be-COND-3sG} 'if he were to bring forward'.

2.2.3.3.1.4 Tense and Aspect

In this section, we demonstrate the mechanisms of temporal and aspectual marking. Although aspectual marking does not employ dedicated markers, it is represented semantically within certain tense-aspect-modality categories.

Among the tense markers, the suffixes -DI and -Du denote the simple past tense, i.e. preterite past tense, without conveying any aspectual information. These markers, along with certain variations, are widespread in Turkic languages, including Crimean Tatar (Kayitskaya 2010, 66), Crimean Turkish (1959a, 274), Crimean Karaim (Prik 1976, 131), Ottoman Turkish (Kissling 1960, 69), and Western Karaim (Musaev 1964, 272). Below, Table 27 highlights the primary difference between our data and that of Crimean Tatar, Crimean Karaim, and Ottoman Turkish, which is the limited and inconsistent usage of the allomorph -Du within our text. 61

Tab	ole	37:	Simp	le	Past	Tense	Mar	kers.
-----	-----	-----	------	----	------	-------	-----	-------

	Lev of Göz. 1841	Cr.Kar	Cr.Tat	Ot.Tur	T.Kar	H.Kar
1SG	-DIm	-DIm	-DIm	-DIm, -DUm	-DIm, -DUm	-DIm, -Dum
2SG	-	-DIŋ	-DIŋ	-DIŋ, -DIŋ	-DIy, -DUy	-DIn, -Dun
3SG	-DI, -Du	-DI	-DI	-DX	-DX	-DI, -Du
1PL	_	-DIK	-DIK	-DXK	-Dïḥ, -Dik, -Duḥ, -Dük	-DIK, -Duķ
2PL	-dïŋïz, -duŋïz	-DIŋIz	-DIŋIz	-DXŋXz	-DIyIz, -DUyIz	-DInIz, -Dunïz
3PL	-DIIAr	-DIIAr	-DIIAr	-DXIAr	-DXIAr	-DIIAr, -Dular

Verbal stems that solely utilize this type of tense marker can be translated into English as either preterites or perfects, e.g., [Lev 18:3] otur-du-nïz {dwell-PAST-2PL} 'you dwelt', [Lev 5:1] gör-di-Ø {see-PAST-3sG} 'he saw', [Lev 6:10] ver-di-m {give-PAST-1sG} 'I have given', [Lev 17:2] simarla-di-Ø YWY {command-PAST-3sg Lord} 'the Lord has commanded'. Notably, the text does not display any perfect-like past markers, or certain structures to express remote past or pluperfect categories. However, there is one example where the verbal stem, marked by a temporal-aspectual marker, is followed by a copular verb that includes a simple past tense marker, i.e., the past copula, e.g., [Lev 10:19] yahšī bol-ïr-mī e-di-Ø (today good be-AOR-O COP-PAST-3SG) 'would it have been good?'. In this instance, the verbal base incorporates the Turkic agrist, the question particle, followed by a past copula, collectively conveying an imperfect-like past along with a modal meaning of a counterfactual question.

In the edited text, we identify two primary types of markers (along with their specific allomorphs) that have been originally classified as present progressive tense

⁶¹ Doerfer (1959a, 274) also observed the absence of the past tense marker -DU in Crimean Turkish, e.g., koy-dï-∅ {put-PAST-3sG} 'she/he/it put'.

markers in certain studies. One type is realized as -(a)yïr, -(ï)yïr, and -yur, appearing altogether six times (see the examples below). Such markers are absent in Crimean Tatar (Kavitskaya 2010, 63-64) and Western Karaim (Musaev 1977, 54-55). On the other hand, Doerfer (1959a, 278) lists markers -(A)yIr, -(X)yXr, -(A)yUr, -(I)yur, and -(A)yor for Crimean Turkish and classified them as praesens durativum. Although Prik (1976, 130–131) does not list such markers for Crimean Karaim, she mentions that, influenced by Ottoman Turkish, in Crimean Karaim mejumas such markers denote actions occurring at the 'moment of speech' (see also Culha 2019, 120). In fact, the marker's first attestation in Ottoman Turkish is known from fourteenth-century sources. It was formed through the combination of a converb in $-(y)A \sim -(y)I$ with the Turkic agrist of the auxiliary verb yüri- 'to walk' as $-(A)yUr(Ur) \sim -(I)yUr(Ur)$ (Kerslake 2022, 186). Subsequently, this form acquired a shortened version $-(A)v\ddot{u}r \sim -(I)v\ddot{u}r$ by the end of the fifteenth century and eventually developed into the form -(I)yor, as a present progressive tense marker in Ottoman Turkish (Kissling 1960, 80). Within the edited text, instead of functioning as a present progressive marker, it predominantly refers to present situations that express habituality, e.g., [Lev 11:26] ayïr-ma-yur-Ø {divide-NEG-PRS-3SG} 'it does not divide', [Lev 11:26] gevšemäk getir-me-yir-Ø {chew cud-NEG-PRS-3SG} 'it does not chew the cud', [Lev 25:16] sat-ïyïr-Ø {sell-PRS-3SG} 'he sells' etc. Except for one example in Chapter 25, the other five examples occur in Chapter 11, which is heavily influenced by Ottoman Turkish and/or Crimean Turkish and also includes lexical copies from some Ottoman Bible translations (see 2.4.6). This raises the question of whether the occurrence of such Ottoman Turkish present progressive markers might also be influenced by Ottoman Bible translations. However, in neither Ali Bey 1665 nor Kiefler 1827 do we find any usage of progressive markers for such examples, e.g., [Lev 25:16] Ali Bey 1665 sat-ar-Ø (sell-AOR-3sg) 'he sells', Kieffler 1827 sat-ar-Ø (sell-AOR-3sg) id., Göz. 1841 sat-ïyïr-Ø (sell-PRS-3sg) id. Another present progressive tense marker identified in the edited text is -(A)ydIr, tracing back to a combination originally involving a converb marker (also is simple present marker in Karaim), that is, -A (attached to stems ending in consonants) and -y (attached to stems ending in vowels), along with the copular particle -dIr. Notably, instead of the expected markers -AdIr and -ydIr, which also serve as 3sg.prs markers in Western Karaim (see below), we identify the marker as -(A)ydIr. This marker, with the converb realized as -(A)y, was not previously noted for Crimean Karaim (see Prik 1976, 122; Çulha 2019, 136–141). However, -(A)ydIr is attested in other Crimean Karaim Bible translations and in the prayer book from 1734, thereby ruling out the possibility of it being a typographical error, e.g., [Sul.III.02 [Ruth 3:2] suvuraydir 'he yanks' (Németh 2016, 180), H 170 [Deut 32:50] *čiyaydir sen* 'you will be rising up' (Jankowski 1997, 48), BSMS 288 [Lev 14:34] beräydirmen 'I am giving' (CrKB I, 191), yanaydïr 'it is burning' (Sulimowicz 1972, 62), etc. According to Prik (1976, 128), simple present markers (which are originated from converb marker) -A and -y are followed by the copular -dIr in some examples for the 3sg and 3PL in Crimean Karaim, showing present progressive with an uncertainty or assumption modal meaning. However, in our text this combination is rather petrified and may also be accompanied by 1sg, 1pL, 2sg and 2PL person agreement markers without conveying any modal meanings. Jankowski (1997, 15) mentions this present tense marker in the Crimean Karaim Bible he edited (H 170), noting that it signifies progressive actions as opposed to habitual ones. In our text, the predominant use of this marker suggests habituality in present situations and actions, or refers to future actions and situations. However, it does not specifically denote actions occurring at the 'moment of speech' e.g., [Lev 14:34] ver-äydir-min {to give-prs-1sg} 'I will give', [Lev 17:7] az-avdür-lar {go astray-prs-3pL} 'they go astray', [Lev 21:6] yuvuklaštir-aydir-lar {bring forward-PRS-3PL} 'they will bring forward'. One might consider that the usage of such a progressive marker, beyond its primary function, might be easily understandable, since such broadened usages of progressive markers are attested in many Turkic languages. For instance, it is well-known that the marker -(X)yor in Modern Turkish, in addition to denoting actions occurring at the moment of speech, also covers broadened functions such as habituality or future actions, which is a relatively recent development (see Johanson 2021, 644). However, considering that our text is a peshat, not a targum, when claiming any relatively unusual characteristics, it is essential to investigate whether our translation employs a consistent strategy to reflect the certain features of Biblical Hebrew as closely as possible. Primarily, in all examples where the aforementioned two main progressive tense markers are attested, verbals in the Hebrew Bible appear in the participle form. In Biblical Hebrew, participles can serve as predicates and function as finite verbs. In most cases, they denote present and present continuous actions (Putnam 2010, 104), e.g., WTT [Lev 14:34] 'ănî nōtên {PRN:1cs give:QAL.PTCP.MASC.SG.ABS} 'I am giving' vs. Göz. 1841 veräydirmin id. In the Book of Leviticus, all participles used as finite verbs in Biblical Hebrew were translated in the edited text using the above-mentioned present progressive markers. However, exceptions occur with Biblical Hebrew participles found in hypothetical sentences referring to non-past actions. In these cases, we observe the combination of the Turkic agrist (see below) in verbal stems, followed by a conditional copula or simply a conditional mood marker in the text.

Table 38 below illustrates the forms of present-progressive tense markers within our text and its comparison with Crimean Karaim (Prik 1976, 30), Ottoman Turkish (Kissling 1960, 80), Crimean Tatar (Kavitskaya 2010, 63-64), and Western Karaim (Musaev 1977, 54–55). It becomes evident that the text exclusively uses Ottoman Turkish and/or Crimean Turkish markers in certain chapters, specifically in Chapters 11 and 25, noted altogether six times. Meanwhile, the form -(A)ydIr, occurring a total of thirteen times as a petrified marker which can be followed by all person agreement markers, was not listed among other languages but is uniformly found throughout the edited text and some other above-mentioned Crimean Karaim religious texts.

The last temporal-aspectual marker is known as the Turkic agrist, which is realized as -(A)r, and -(X)r in our text, whose variants are widespread in Turkic languages including Crimean Tatar (Kavitskaya 2010, 64-65), Crimean Turkish (Doerfer 1959a,

Table 38: Present-Progressive Tense Markers.

	Lev of Göz. 1841	Cr.Kar (based on mejumas)	Cr.Kar (based on Prik's grammar)	Ot.Tur	Cr.Tat	T.Kar	H.Kar
1SG	-äydirmin	-(A)yIrIm	-A yatïrïm	-(X)yorum	-Am, -yIm	-AmIn, -Am, -ymIn, -ym	-Amen, -Am, -ymen, -ym
2SG	-	-(A)yIrsIŋ	-A yatirsiŋ	-(X)yorsun	-AsIŋ	-AsIn, -As, -ysIn, -ys	-Asen, -As, -ysen, -ys
3SG	-aydïr -(a)yïr, -(i)yïr, -yur, -yir	-(A)yIr	-A yatïr	-(X)yor	-A, -y	-AdIr, -AdI, -ydIr, -ydI	-AdIr, -AdI, -ydIr, -ydI, -At, -yt
1PL	-	-(A)yIrIz	-A yatïrmïz	-(X)yoruz	-AmIz, -ymIz	-AbIz, -ybIz	-AbIz, -ybIz
2PL	-	-(A)yIrsIz	-A yatïrsïz	-(X)yorsuŋuz	-AsIŋIz	-AsIz, -ysIz	-AsIz, -ysIz
3PL	-aydïrlar, -äydirlär	-(A)yIrlAr	-A yatïr	-(X)yorlar	-A(IAr), -y(IAr)	-AdIrlAr, -AdlAr, -ydlrlAr, -ydlAr	-AdIrlAr, -AdlAr, -ydIrlAr, -ydlAr

278), Ottoman Turkish (Hagopian 1907, 152–153), and all Karaim dialects (Prik 1976, 138; Musaev 1977, 55–56). 62 As seen, in Table 39 below, the sole difference between our text and the Crimean Karaim described by Prik is the presence of the allomorph with the labial vowel in our text. This distinction could once again be attributed to the influence of Ottoman Turkish and/or Crimean Turkish on the text.

This marker within our text is used to refer solely the actions happening in the future, e.g., [Lev 25:19] otur-ur-sïz {dwell-AOR-2PL} 'you will dwell', [Lev 22:9] öl-är-lär {die-AOR-3PL} 'they will die', [Lev 11:39] \(\bar{u}l\)-\(\bar{u}r\)-\(\bar{s}a\)-\(\Omega\) {die-AOR-COND-3SG} 'if it dies'. In fact, the marker functions to indicate future events across all Karaim dialects (Pritsak 1959, 336; Musaev 1964, 281–286; Prik 1976, 137–140) whereas in Crimean Tatar (Jankowski 2010, 177–183) and Ottoman Turkish (Kissling 1960, 160–162), in addition to denot-

⁶² The markers in Crimean Turkish are identified as -(X)r and -(A)r, without indicating the associated personal agreement markers.

Table 39: The Turkic Aorist Markers.

	Lev of Göz. 1841	Cr.Kar	Ot.Tur	Cr.Tat	T.Kar	H.Kar
1SG	-(A)rmIn -(I)rmIn -(u)rmïn	-(A)rIm, -(I)rIm	-(A)rIm, -(X)rXm	-(A)rIm, -(I)rIm	-(A)rmIn, -(X)rmIn	-(A)rmen, -(I)rmen, -(u)rmen
2SG	-	-(A)rsIŋ, -(I)rsIŋ	-(A)rsIn, -(X)rsXn	-(A)rsIŋ, -(I)rsIŋ	(-(A)rsIn, (-(X)rsIn	-(A)rsen, -(I)rsen, -(u)rsen
3SG	-(A)r, -(X)r	-(A)r, -(I)r	-(A)r), -(X)r	-(A)r, -(I)r	-(A)r, -(X)r	-(A)r, -(I)r, -(u)r
1PL	-	-(A)rmIz, -(I)rmIz	-(A)rIz, -(X)rXz	-(A)rmIz, -(I)rmIz	-(A)rbIz, -(X)rbIz	-(A)rbIz, -(I)rbIz, -(u)rbIz
2PL	-(A)rsIz, -(I)rsIz, -(u)rsïz	-(A)rsIz, -(I)rsIz	-(A)rsIŋIz, -(X)rsXŋXz	-(A)rsI(ŋI)z, -(I)rsI(ŋI)z	-(A)rsIz, -(X)rsIz	-(A)rsIz, -(I)rsIz, -(u)rsIz
3PL	-(A)rlAr -(X)rlAr	-(A)rlAr, -(I)rlAr	-(A)rlAr, -(X)rlAr	-(A)r(lAr), -(I)r(lAr)	-(A)rlAr, -(X)rlAr	-(A)rlAr, -(I)rlAr, -(u)rlAr

ing future actions with some modal meanings, it also signifies present actions, often expressing habitual activities or making generic statements.

2.2.3.3.2 Non-finite Verb Forms

2.2.3.3.2.1 Action Nouns

In the analyzed text, action nouns, i.e., verbal nouns, can take plural suffixes, case markers, and possessive markers, and they primarily denote actions in subordinate clauses. In the analyzed text, we often encounter the markers -mA and -mAK. Meanwhile, in complement clauses that convey adverbial meanings—usually accompanied by postpositions—we find markers such as -dik, -dük, -QAn, and -mäs, which primarily appear as PTCP markers in the rest of the text (see 2.2.3.3.2.2). Notably, most action noun markers also function as deverbal nominal derivative suffixes (see 2.2.4).

The action noun marker -mA is widespread in Turkic languages, including Crimean Tatar (Jankowski 2010, 191-192), Ottoman Turkish (Kissling 1960, 90-91), and all Karaim dialects (Musaev 1964, 294–296; Prik 1976, 116), e.g., [Lev 11:21] sičra-ma, {leap-AN} 'leaping', e.g., [Lev 25:38] ver-mä {give-AN} 'giving'. In addition to its expected Turkic characteristics, it is pertinent to highlight that the action noun marker -mA might seem operating as a converb marker in merely a single lexeme, which appears with consid-

erable frequency (a total of 50 instances), e.g., [Lev 1:1] de-mä {say-AN} 'saying'. Musaev (1964, 296) also wrote about an analogous occurrence of this marker in Trakai Karaim, as demonstrated by comparable examples, e.g., dema 'saying'; korma 'seeing'. The marker in this lexeme will not be categorized as a converb marker as its employment is ascribed to the impact of Biblical Hebrew. Related examples demonstrate that the infinitive in Biblical Hebrew was rendered by the action noun marker -mA in the analyzed text, e.g., [Lev 1:1] B.Heb: *lê.mōr* {PREP-l.say:QAL.INF.CONST.HOM}.⁶³

Another action noun marker -mAK is also quite commonly used in Turkic languages, including Crimean Tatar (Kavitskaya 2010, 75), Ottoman Turkish (Kissling 1960, 68–69), and all the dialects of Karaim (Musaev 1964, 296; Prik 1976, 115), e.g., [Lev 8:15] et-mäk+kä {make-AN+DAT} 'to make', e.g., [Lev 26:37] tur-mak {stand-AN} 'to stand'.

As mentioned above, in specific complement clauses that follow the pattern {verb-AN+POSS+CASE (POST)}, we often see markers -dik, -dük, -OAn, and -mäs, originally known as PTCP markers, functioning as AN markers, e.g., [Lev 11:31] ül-dük+läri(n)+dän sora {die-AN+3PL.POSS+ABL after} 'after they died', [Lev 23:43] čïyar-yan+ïm+da {bring out-AN+POSS+Loc} 'when I brought (them) out', [Lev 14:36] kel-mäs+i+n+dän burun 'before he comes'. 64 Note that these markers, their characteristics and appearance in Turkic languages will be discussed below (see 2.2.3.3.2.2). However, since -mäs does not function as a PTCP marker in our text, it is important to clarify that it is documented as a PTCP marker in Crimean Tatar (Kavitskaya 2010, 77) and Ottoman Turkish (Kissling 1960, 174–175), but not in Karaim dialects. Nevertheless, its presence as AN marker in complement clauses is evident in Karaim Bible translations (see footnote 64).

2.2.3.3.2.2 Participles

In the edited text, the participles, i.e., verbal adjectives similar to verbal nouns, appear in subordinate clauses and can take plural suffixes, case markers, and possessive markers. They also convey some limited temporal-aspectual meanings. As will be shown (see 2.2.4), in a significant number of instances several participle markers function as deverbal nominal derivative suffixes as well. Specifically, the participle markers are as follows: -r, $-(I)v\check{c}I$, $-(u)v\check{c}i$, $-i\check{z}i$, $-(y)A\check{z}AK$, -QAn, -(y)An, $-m\ddot{i}s$, -DIK, and $-d\ddot{u}k$.

In the edited text, only one form, attested altogether six times, features the unproductive participle marker -r, e.g., [Lev 12:6] yaša-r {live-PTCP} 'years old'. This participle

⁶³ For another systematic rendering of the Biblical Hebrew infinitive by the action noun marker -mA in a Biblical Hebrew morphosyntactic phenomenon, see 2.3.1.3.

⁶⁴ Due to their similar appearances, the combination of the AN marker -mäs and the 3sg.Poss marker +i in the example could also be interpreted as the AN marker -mä followed by the 3sg.poss marker +si. However, examples from the same biblical verse in Karaim Bible translations, e.g., [Lev 14:36] BSMS 288 (C.Kar) kel-mäs+tän burun {come-AN+ABL before}, JSul.III.01 (H.Kar) kel-mes+ten burun {come-AN+ABL before}; ADub.III.73 (T.Kar). keĺ-maś+tán burun {come-AN+ABL before}, and from another book of Göz. 1841, e.g., [Gen 27:4] öl-mäs+im+dän burun {die-AN+1sg.Poss before}, clearly show that the AN marker is rather -mAs in such structures.

marker is also found in Crimean Tatar (Jankowski 2010, 190-191), Ottoman Turkish (Kissling 1960, 174-175), and Karaim dialects (Zajączkowski 1932, 99-101; Culha 2019, 132).

The participles formed by the markers -(I)včI, -(u)včI, and -ïžī typically convey properties of the referred subjects or objects. Analogous variants of these markers have been documented in several other Turkic languages, e.g., C.Tat -(U)v3I, -I3I (Jankowski 2010, 190; 221); C.Kar -(I)v3X (Öztürk 2019, 36); Ot.Tur -(y)X3X (Kissling 1960, 233); T.Kar -(U)včU, and H.Kar -(u)vcu, -(i)vci (Zajaczkowski 1932, 61–62; Musaev 1964, 308), 65 In the entire Lev of the Göz. 1841, two instances of the same lexical item featuring the marker -(i) $\dot{\tau}$ i are noted, a marker absent in Karaim, but present in Crimean Tatar and Ottoman Turkish, e.g., [Lev 13:51/14:44] s\(\text{z}|a-t-\text{i}\)\(\text{i}\) (ache-CAUS-PTCP) 'the thing which causes pain'. The text also exhibits variants such as -(I)včI and -(u)vči, which are noted in Crimean Tatar and all Karaim dialects, but are absent in Ottoman Turkish, e.g., [Lev 17:14] ašavči+lar {eat-PTCP+PL} 'the ones who eat', [Lev 20:8] ayruhsi et-ivči {sanctify-PTCP} 'the one who sanctifies', [Lev 24:18] *ur-uvči* {kill-PTCP} 'the one who kills'.

The next participle -(y)A3AK is employed five times throughout the entire text, e.g., [Lev 11:47] aša-l-ma-yaǯak {eat-PASS-NEG-PTCP} 'the thing which is not going to be eaten', [Lev 25:22] gel-exäk {come-PTCP} 'the thing that is going to come out'. This participle marker is found in Crimean Tatar (Kavitskaya 2010, 77) and Ottoman Turkish (Hagopian 1907, 187), whereas it is not present in Western Karaim (Musaev 1964, 1977) and Prik's description (1976, 118–120) of Crimean Karaim. 66

Another participle marker, *-QAn*, is widespread in a multitude of Turkic languages, including the central and northern dialects of Crimean Tatar (Kavitskaya 2010, 76), Crimean Turkish (Doerfer 1959a, 279), and all dialects of Karaim (Musaev 1964, 304; Prik 1976, 118). In fact, an Oghuz variant of this morpheme, -(y)An, exists in Ottoman Turkish (Kissling 1960, 90), the southern dialect of Crimean Tatar (Kavitskaya 2010, 76), and Crimean Turkish (Doerfer 1959a, 279). Mirroring the situation in Crimean Turkish, our data showcases both variants, thereby highlighting the heterogeneous nature of this text once again. Note that these markers signify entities engaged in or subjected to past or continuous actions. In the dataset at hand, the participle -QAn is attested altogether 297 times throughout all chapters, with the sole exception of chapter 1, e.g., [Lev 11:24] deg-gen {touch-PTCP} 'the one who touches', [Lev 17:10] aša-yan {eat-PTCP} 'the one who eats', [Lev 24:14] ešit-kän+lär {hear-PTCP+PL} 'the ones who heard'. On the other hand, the Oghuz variant -(y)An is identified a total of 27 times (in 16 distinct verbal stems) within the text, making the Kipchak variant dominant (92% to 8%). Furthermore, the marker -(y)An appears in Chapters 1, 2, 4, 11, 21, 23, and 27, but nearly 75% of the examples (20 instances) are found in Chapter 11, e.g., [Lev 2:7] piš-en {be

⁶⁵ For the historical development of the Middle Kipchak form of this marker, -(i)ġċü in Middle and Modern Western Karaim, see Németh (2020a, 72-74).

⁶⁶ Nonetheless, Çulha (2019, 135–136) documents this marker, drawing upon Crimean Karaim mejumas as sources.

cooked-PTCP} 'the thing which was cooked', [Lev 11:25] tašï-yan {carry-PTCP} 'the one who carries', [Lev 11:46] doyur-an {give birth-PTCP} 'the one who gives birth'.

The participle -mis is used to indicate entities that were participants in or affected by past events, and it appears only once in the edited text, e.g., [Lev 11:37] ek-il-miš ekin {sow-pass-ptcp crop} 'the crop which has been sowed'. This marker and its allomorphs are widespread in the eastern dialect of Crimean Tatar (Jankowski 2010, 189), Crimean Karaim (Prik 1976, 118), Crimean Turkish (Doerfer 1959a, 278), and Ottoman Turkish (Kissling 1960, 89–90). In contrast, it is absent in Western Karaim, according to Musaev's accounts (1964, 302–309; 1977, 62). However, some petrified forms, where this participle is usually attached to verbal stems that include passive voice markers, have already been listed for Western Karaim (see Kowalski 1929, xxxvii; Zajączkowski 1932, 101-102), which might also have been productive at some stages of Western Karaim (see also Németh 2021, 21).

The last participle marker is -DIK, which is consistently followed by Poss markers within our text, e.g., [Lev 7:16] yuvuklaštir-di(k>y)-i gün+dä {offer-PTCP-3sg.poss day+Loc} 'on the day that he offers'. As expected, the final consonants -k and -k in this marker consistently undergo voicing to -y or -g, respectively, when followed by a poss marker beginning with a vowel, i.e., in all possessive suffixes except for the 3PL.Poss +lArI. Notably, this participle marker is documented in the eastern dialect of Crimean Tatar (Jankowski 2010, 193), Crimean Turkish (Doerfer 1959a, 278), and Ottoman Turkish (Hagopian 1907, 187). However, it is unattested in Prik's Crimean Karaim grammar (1976) and in Western Karaim (Musaev 1964, 302–309). Consequently, the presence of this marker in our text may be attributed to Ottoman Turkish, likely mediated through Crimean Tatar or Crimean Turkish.

2.2.3.3.2.3 Converbs

In the analyzed text, we observe two main converb markers, each serving distinct functions. The first converb marker under investigation is -A and its variant -ay. Equivalents of these markers appear as -A in verbal stems ending in consonants and as -y in verbal stems ending in vowels in Crimean Tatar (Kavitskaya 2010, 77) and all Karaim dialects (Prik 1976, 122; Musaev 1977, 61), while it is represented simply as -(y)A in Ottoman Turkish (Kerslake 2021, 188). Within the analyzed data, as already mentioned, we find a combination consisting of the converb marker -ay, followed by the copula -dir, serving as a progressive present tense marker (see 2.2.3.3.1.4). Apart from these, there are only three lexicalized items containing the converb marker under investigation; in other words, they are not found in productive use. The first example is the postposition görä 'according to' (see, e.g., Lev 25:16), which is derived from the verb gör- 'to see' (Zajaczkowski 1932, 107). Another example is čüvrä, which always occurs with the reduplicative form čüpčüvrä (see, e.g., Lev 25:31) within our text (see 2.2.3.2) and goes back to the verb čevir 'to round' attached by the converb marker -e (Zajączkowski 1932, 107). The last instance discovered in the data is the petrified verbal adjective ayayturyan 'flowing', (see, e.g., Lev 20:24), which is composed of the verb ak- 'to flow', followed by the converb marker -ay, and then the auxiliary verb tur- with the participle marker -yan. As previously mentioned (see 2.2.3.3.1.4), although the expected converb marker in Crimean Karaim and many other Turkic languages is -A after verbal stems with final consonants and -y after verbal stems with final vowels, the examples in our text might seem like a typographical error, as they include both the converb marker -a and -y in succession. However, the marker -(A)y is attested in many texts written in Crimean Karaim (see 2.2.3.3.1.4), but not in Western Karaim. For instance, the verbal adjective ayayturyan is also found in Crimean Karaim dictionaries (CKED, 34; KRPS, 43) and another Crimean Karaim Bible translation, e.g., [Lev 20:24] C.Kar (BSMS 288) ayayturyan (CrKB I, 202), whereas in Western Karaim Bible translations, for its equivalent, we find the expected converb marker -A instead of -(A)y, e.g., [Lev 20:24] T.Kar (ADub.III.73) ayadoyan, H.Kar (I.Sul.III.01) aktïradoyan.

The second converb marker of our data, -Ip and -Up, occurs in a total of twenty examples, e.g., [Lev 1:3] al-"ip {take-conv} 'taking', [Lev 11:24] tiy-ip {touch-conv} 'touching', [Lev 19:13] dut-up {hold-conv} 'holding'. Nevertheless, since all verb stems in these examples end with a consonant, it remains unclear whether the marker would incorporate the linking -y-, which is solely identifiable in verbal stems ending with vowels. Notably, the marker is typically represented as -(X)p in many Turkic languages, such as in Crimean Tatar -(I)p (Kavitskaya 2010, 77), Crimean Karaim -(I)p (Prik 1976, 121), Trakai Karaim -(X)p, and Halych Karaim -(I)p, -(u)p (Musaev 1977, 61). In Ottoman Turkish, however, the form -(y)Xp is used (Hagopian 1907, 208). Both of these variants are also present in Crimean Turkish, exemplified by sävläyip, 'saying', and sävläp id. (Doerfer 1959a, 278).

2.2.3.4 Postpositions

In Turkic languages, postpositions commonly convey semantic, temporal, or spatial relationships. In our dataset, we also encounter such usages of postpositions, which are derived from certain converbs, adverbs, adjectives, and spatial nouns.

Within the analyzed text, postpositions can primarily be categorized into two main groups: the first group includes those which are in their uninflected or petrified form, e.g., [Lev 9:17] baška 'apart from, aside from'; [Lev 1:8, 11:43, 11:21] bilän, ilän, ilen 'with'; [Lev 18:2] burun 'before'; [Lev 19:6] degin 'up to, till'; [Lev 22:4] deginčä ki 'until which' [Lev 6:10] gibi 'like', [Lev 11:32, 25:15] sora, sonra, 'after'; [Lev 4:3, 16:33] učun, učin 'for; for the sake of'. The second group consists of auxiliary/spatial nouns marked by possessive and then certain case markers, e.g., [Lev 12:7] ald+"i(n)+a {the front part+3sg.poss+DAT} 'before, in front of (someone/something)', [Lev 13:55] art+i(n)+da {back+3sg.poss+Loc} 'after, behind (someone/something)', [Lev 20:25] ara+sï(n)+a {between+3sg.poss+dat} 'between (someone/something)', [Lev 8:9] karši'+si(n)+a {opposite+3sg.poss+DAT} 'against (someone/ something)', [Lev 16:5] kat+i(n)+dan {side+3sg.poss+ABL} 'from the side of (someone/something)', [Lev 17:12] orta+n\(\text{iz}\)+da {middle+2PL.POSS+LOC} 'among you', [Lev 7:6] \(\text{on}\)+\(\text{ii}(n)\)+\(\text{ii}) {front+3sg.poss+dat} 'before, in front of (someone/something)', [Lev 7:4] üst+ü(n)+ä

{top+3sg.poss+DAT} 'onto, over, on behalf of (someone/something)', [Lev 7:13] yan+"i(n)+a {side+3sg.poss+dat} 'to the near side of (someone/something); beside'. As for such possessive and case-marked spatial nouns with case-marked complements, we predominantly find prepositional usages of these postpositions, which are common in Karaim and some Turkic languages due to certain non-Turkic influences (see 2.3.1.2).

Finally, most of the postpositions discussed above are common in many other Turkic languages, albeit with slight phonological differences, as observed in Crimean Tatar (Kavitskaya 2010, 81-84), Ottoman Turkish (Hagopian 1907, 104-110), and all Karaim dialects (Musaev 1964, 316-321; Prik 1976, 151-156).

2.2.3.5 Conjunctions

Our analysis has identified a variety of conjunctions in the text. Notably, these conjunctions are predominantly of foreign origin, a characteristic shared among many Turkic languages, such as Crimean Tatar (Jankowski 2010, 268-272), Ottoman Turkish (Hagopian 1907, 230-233), and three dialects of Karaim (Musaev 1964, 321-327; Prik 1976, 157-158).

A significant feature observed in the use of conjunctions in Karaim Bible translations relates to the interpretation of the Biblical Hebrew conjunction vav, which conveys meanings such as 'and', 'but', 'also', and 'then' (LVTL, 244–246). In Karaim translations, this Hebrew conjunction is represented by da 'and', 'too', or 'also' (CKED, 130). However, due to the literal translation approach, da also functions in the abovementioned Hebrew meanings. The high frequency of this conjunction in the original text is reflected in our dataset, with a total of 1,761 instances recorded.

The conjunctions identified in our dataset can be categorized based on their respective functions. For example, connective conjunctions include: [Lev 1:1] da 'and; then; also', [Lev 11:3; 11:7] ve; vä 'and', [Lev 18:7; 19:23] ya'ne, ya'ni 'that is (to say)'; disjunctive: [Lev 27:12] *geräk...geräk...* 'whether...or...', [Lev 7:26] *ne...ne (da)...* 'neither... nor...', [Lev 10:7] olmaya 'or else', [Lev 21:2] ya...(ya)... 'either... or...'; adversative: [Lev 2:12] da 'but'. [Lev 11:4] amma 'but', [Lev 11:4] farzam ki 'although', [Lev 21:22] lakin 'but'; conditional: [Lev 13:26] egär 'if', [Lev 26:37] tutki 'as if'; casual: [Lev 17:5;] anïŋ učun ki 'because', [Lev 12:5; 16:34] učun/učïn 'for', [Lev 17:11] zira 'because' [Lev 11:44] ki (of Hebrew origin) 'for; since; because'.

2.2.3.6 Particles

The analyzed text demonstrates several particles, which are mostly realized as enclitics. Among the particles, the most common is the particle ki 'that, which' (see, e.g., Lev 18:28), which is copied from Persian and precedes relative clauses, often substituting for the Biblical Hebrew relative particle אשר 'ašer' 'which, who, that, because, when, since' (LVTL, 96–98). In several instances, we find the negation particles degil (see, e.g., Lev 11:4) and dügül (see, e.g., Lev 13:4), which are used for the negation of nominal predications. The text also shows certain copula particles consisting of copular verbs e- or -i followed by the PAST marker di, e.g., [Lev 9:1] edi, or cond marker -sä, e.g., [Lev 13:3] *isä*. As demonstrated earlier (see 2.2.3.1.3.2), the proximal singular demonstrative pronouns in the dative declension, muna (see, e.g., Lev 10:16) and muna (see, e.g., Lev 10:18), are used solely as deictic particles in the text, as is common in all Karaim dialects. In one example we encounter the question particle -mi, e.g., [Lev 10:19] bolirmi edi-Ø {be-AOR-O PAST.COP-3SG} 'would it be?'. Finally, the text also shows two petrified pronouns, which consist of certain particles. The first one is the deictic particle uš, which only appears in ušbu (see, e.g., Lev 18:26), serving as an emphatic DEM.PRO (see 2.2.3.1.3.2). The second occurs in a single instance where we find the interrogative pronoun ne followed by the emphatic particle -mä, resulting in nemä (see, e.g., Lev 5:2), which is an indefinite pronoun and stands for 'nothing'. Notably, together with slight phonological variations, most of the above-mentioned particles are documented for Crimean Tatar (Jankowski 2010, 272–274), Ottoman Turkish (Kissling 1960, 206–217) and all Karaim dialects (Musaev 1964, 328–330; Prik 1976, 157).

2.2.4 Word Formation

Nominal and verbal formation strategies can be classified into two main categories: suffixation and compounding. Although compounding falls under the syntactic category, we will very briefly discuss the expected characteristics here, as in our study of morphosyntactic and syntactic features, we focus only on peculiarities (see 2.3). In our dataset the compound nouns follow the 'nominal+noun' pattern, e.g., [Lev 18:9] k"iz kardaš {girl sibling} 'sister'. Compound verbs derive from nominals with light verbs. We observe the presence of *bol-/ol-* 'to become', *et-/it-* 'to do; to make', *kil-* 'to do', *koy-* 'to put; to set', and ver- 'to give' verbs in such phraseological constructs, e.g., [Lev 4:26] keparat et-sin {atonement make-3sg.voL} 'he shall make atonement'. Such compounding strategies are prevalent across Turkic languages including Crimean Tatar (Kavitskaya 2010, 44, 56–57, 79–80), Ottoman Turkish (Kissling 1964, 42, 152–153), and all Karaim dialects (Musaev 1964, 117-120, 242-244; Prik 1976, 58, 111).

Below, we outline synthetic strategies of word formation without conducting an in-depth analysis or engaging in further categorization and discussion. Our aim is to showcase the attested formatives presented in the accompanying tables. These tables illustrate the derivative suffixes, with a relevant example from the text, their productivity level (in their derivative function in Crimean Karaim), and the presence or absence of these suffixes or their morphophonological variations in Western Karaim, Crimean Tatar, and Ottoman Turkish. Firstly, our analysis delineates three levels of productivity for derivative suffixes: productive, semi-productive (i.e., less frequent), and unproductive, mostly mirroring Zajaczkowski's (1932) study on Western Karaim. Secondly, all lexical items featuring the derivative suffixes within the edited text are documented in Crimean Karaim dictionaries (CKED, KRPS). Consequently, we do not examine whether the formatives are present in Crimean Karaim in the tables. Conversely, we have used several studies and dictionaries to ascertain the presence or absence of formatives in Western Karaim (Zajączkowski 1932, KRPS), Crimean Tatar (Jankowski 2010, 118–122, 216–223, 236–241, 257–260; KRUS), and Ottoman Turkish (Hagopian 1907, 75–78, 211– 214, TLO I-III).67

Below, Table 40 presents the derivational suffixes of denominal nominals within the edited text:

Table 40: Denominal Nominal Derivative Suffixes.

Suffixes	Examples	Productivity	W.Kar	C.Tat	Ot.Tur
+(A)K+	[Lev 19:9] <i>baš+ak̥</i> {head+der} 'ear of grain'	unproductive	+	+	+
+An+	[Lev 15:3] <i>suv+an</i> {water+DER} 'liquid; watery'	unproductive	?	?	?
+ 3 A+	[Lev 13:19] <i>ķïrmïzï+ǯa</i> {red+der} 'reddish'	semi-productive	+	+	+
+čA+	[Lev 20:20] aɣa+ča {elder brother+per} 'uncle'	unproductive	+	+	+
+dAš+	[Lev 25:35] <i>din+daš</i> {religion+DER} 'co-religionist'	semi-productive	+	+	+
+ <i>IX</i> +	[Lev 8:26] yay+lï {oil+DER} 'oily'	productive	+	+	+
+ <i>IXK</i> +	[Lev 23:7] <i>kul+luk</i> {servant+der} 'service'	productive	+	+	+
+sA+	[Lev 26:13] boyun+sa {neck+DER} 'yoke'	unproductive	+	+	-
+sI+	[Lev 3:4] <i>artiķ+sï</i> {surplus+DER} 'extra'	semi-productive	+	-	+
+sIz+	[Lev 12:2] <i>ar+sïz</i> {shame+ DER} 'shameless'	productive	+	+	+
+yï(n)+, +ki(n)+	[Lev 25:17] <i>karšï+da+ki</i> {opposite+Loc+DER} 'opposite; the other (person)'	productive	+	+	+

Among the denominal nominal derivatives, the situation involving the +an suffix is complex. Zajaczkowski (1932, 18–20) lists the word oyul+an> oylan 'son' under this suffix, which obviously exists in certain variations in Crimean Tatar, Ottoman Turkish, and all the dialects of Karaim. However, it is worth noting that this suffix is frequently

⁶⁷ Note that Zajączkowski's (1932) study also presents comparable data with some Turkic languages, including Ottoman Turkish and Crimean Tatar, which we have also utilized as sources for these languages.

cited as indicating collectivity in the mentioned lexeme (Erdal 1991, 91-92; Róna-Tas 2022a, 65), thus it is highly probable that this is a different derivative suffix. As observed in the table above, all the derivational suffixes listed were attested in Western Karaim, whereas +sa was absent in Ottoman Turkish, and +sï was not documented in Crimean Tatar sources. Notably, among the derivatives +3A is traditionally recognized as an equative marker, while $+y\ddot{i}(n)+$ and +ki(n)+ function as relational suffixes.

In the following, Table 41 demonstrates derivative suffixes of deverbal nominals:

Table 41: Deverbal Nominal Derivative Suffixes.

Suffixes	Example	Productivity	W.Kar	C.Tat	Ot.Tur
-(A)K+	[Lev 15:9] bin-ek {mount-DER} 'saddle'	unproductive	+	+	+
-(A)t+	[Lev 26:25] <i>öl-ät</i> {die-DER} 'plague; fatal disease'	unproductive	+	+	+
-č+, -(I)č+	[Lev 11:3] <i>ayïr-ïč</i> > <i>ayrïč</i> {separate-DER} 'cleft'	unproductive	+	+	+
-čI+	[Lev 20:25] <i>irän-či</i> {hate-DER} 'disgusting; hateful'	unproductive	+	+	+
-däǯi+, -diǯi+	[Lev 20:6] bil-däǯi {know-DER} 'sorcerer'	unproductive	+	-	-
-kän+	[Lev 27:33] <i>degiš-kän</i> {change-DER} 'substitute'	productive	+	+	+
-X+	[Lev 16:12] dol-u {get full-DER} 'full'	productive	+	+	+
-(X)K+	[Lev 21:7] boz-uķ {break-der} 'broken'	productive	+	+	+
-(X)m+	[Lev 13:3] gör-üm {see-DER} 'appearance'	productive	+	+	+
-(I)n+	[Lev 4:13] yašïr-ïn {hide-DER} 'hidden'	unproductive	+	+	+
-(X)š+	[Lev 1:16] doy-uš {be born+DER} 'birth'68	productive	+	+	+
-(I)včI+, -(u)včï+	[Lev 24:18] <i>ur-uvči</i> {strike-DER}	productive	+	+	+
-mA+	[Lev 26:16] <i>kizdir-ma</i> {heat-DER} 'fever'	semi-productive	+	+	+
-mAK+	[Lev 21:5] čiz-maķ {draw a line-der} 'line'	productive	+	+	+
-mAn+	[Lev 15:3] aṣṣṣ-man {flow-der} 'discharge'	unproductive	+	+	+
-ki+	[Lev 11:34] ič-ki {drink-DER} 'drink'	unproductive	+	+	+
-(<i>U</i>) <i>v</i> +	[Lev 25:14] sat-uv {sell-DER} 'sale'	productive	+	+	-

⁶⁸ The word in question is part of a noun phrase, as seen in Lev 1:16 gün doyušī 'east', lit. 'the birth of the day'.

Once again, all deverbal nominal derivatives were also attested in Western Karaim. However, among them the unproductive suffix $-d\ddot{a}\dot{z}i^+$ and $-d\dot{i}\dot{z}i^+$, whose equivalents were also attested in Old Turkic (see Erdal 2004, 282), are not present in the lexicons of Crimean Tatar and Ottoman Turkish and -(U)v+ was absent in Ottoman Turkish. It is noteworthy that among the suffixes, -kän, -(I)včI+, and -(u)vči+ originally function as PTCP markers, while -mA+, -mAK+, $-u\check{s}+$, and -uv+ serve as AN markers.

Below. Table 42 demonstrates the denominal verbal derivative suffixes:

Table 42: Denominal Verbal Derivative Suffixes.

Suffixes	Example	Productivity	W.Kar	C.Tat	Ot.Tur
+a-	[Lev 21:22] aš+a {food+DER} 'to eat'	semi-productive	+	+	+
+ <i>äy</i> -	[Lev 26:9] <i>kö(p>b)+äy</i> {many+DER} 'to multiply'	semi-productive	+	+	+
+ķïr-	[Lev 9:24] <i>ķič+ķir</i> {onom.+DER} 'to shout; to cry'	unproductive	+	+	+
+/A-, +dA- ⁶⁹	[Lev 9:22] alyıš+la {blessing+DER} to bless'	+ <i>IA</i> -: productive; + <i>dA</i> -: unproductive	+	+	+
+rA-	[Lev 13:51] kalt+ra {onom.+DER} 'to shiver; to tremble'	unproductive	+	+	+

As seen, none of the denominal verbal derivative suffixes shown above is fully productive, while all are present in the other Turkic languages included in the table for comparison.

Finally, the deverbal verbal derivatives also function as voice markers and are thus analyzed in the relevant section (see 2.2.3.3.1.2).

2.3 Morphosyntactic and Syntactic Peculiarities

In contrast to other main components of our linguistic analysis of the analyzed text, this section will not provide a comprehensive overview of a grammatical layer and its systematic comparison with specific Turkic languages, but will succinctly outline certain

⁶⁹ This is an unproductive variant of the highly productive denominal verbal derivative suffix +lA-, occurring most likely to avoid using the sonorant l- in the suffix, occasionally after some nominal stems having final coronal consonants, such as -t, -d, -s, -z, -l, -r, or -n. Notably, our data provides only a single example for this marker attached to the unproductive stem al 'method; device; trick' (EDPT, 120), e.g., [Lev 19:11] al+da {cheat+DER} 'to cheat', which, with its equivalents, is present in many Turkic languages, including those compared in the table.

peculiarities. The main reason for this approach is the common characteristics shared by all Karaim Bible translations, which strictly adhere to the syntactic features of Biblical Hebrew and exhibit numerous instances of calgues (see, Kowalski 1929, xxxviii– xxxix; Pritsak 1959, 338-339; Musaev 2004; Csató 2011; Olach 2013, 151-185). Thereby, although Karaim Bible translations are often labeled as targum, they predominantly exhibit characteristics of peshat (i.e., literal translation) (Jankowski 2018, 53). Thus, our aim is to briefly showcase such features, not by comparing them with various Turkic languages, but by discussing them within the framework of general Turkic characteristics and contrasting them with other Karaim Bible translations. This approach helps to highlight both the distinctiveness and similarities of the edited text with other Karaim translations. For a more comprehensive analysis of the influence of Biblical Hebrew on a Karaim Bible translation, see Olach (2013).

2.3.1 Phrases

2.3.1.1 Nominal Phrases

The word order within nominal phrases partly exhibits Turkic traits. Among these traits, a commonly encountered Turkic order pattern in a nominal phrase can be seen: 'cardinal number+adjective attribute+head' (Johanson 2022a, 43), e.g., [Lev 8:26] bir kalin mača 'one unleavened cake'. Note that due to the meticulous rendering of the Biblical Hebrew definite article $\neg \neg$ [ha-] by the Karaim demonstrative pronoun ol (see 2.2.3.1.3.2), an atypical order frequently appears in such phrases, e.g., [Lev 14:12] ol bir koy+ni {the one lamb+Acc}, which is a common feature in Karaim Bible translations, e.g., [Lev 14:12] BSMS 288 (C.Kar) *šol bir koy+nï* {the one lamb+Acc} (CrKB I, 189), ADub. III.73 (T.Kar) ošol ol bir koy+nï {that the one lamb+Acc}, [Sul.III.01 (H.Kar) osol ol bir kozu+nu {that the one lamb+Acc}. The sole distinction between our text and the other Karaim Bible translations is the omission of the emphatic DEM.PRO šol or ošol 'that one' which renders the Biblical Hebrew particle אחד ['et-], used to mark the direct object (see Olach 2013, 74-76).

A notable deviation in the genitive constructions is readily apparent within the text (see Table 43). In Turkic languages, the element order within a genitive construction is 'possessor+GEN possessed item+poss'. However, the examined corpus predominantly exhibits the reverse order. This distinctive feature can be ascribed to both Biblical Hebrew and Slavonic influence (Kowalski 1929, xxxviii–xxxix; Németh 2010, 202; Csató 2011, 177–178; Olach 2013, 153–154).⁷⁰

⁷⁰ Notably, the inverse order of genitive constructions was also present in Armeno-Kipchak and the language of the Codex Cumanicus (see Csató 2011, 171).

Table 43: Inverse Order of the Genitive Constructions.

Lev	WTT (B.Heb)			
9:6	kə <u>b</u> ōw <u>d</u> Yahwı	eh		
	glory-of Jehov	ah		
	Göz. 1841			
	kavod+ï	YWY+nïŋ		
	glory+3sg.poss	YWY+gen		
	the glory of the	Lord'		

As expected, the same feature is present in other Karaim Bible translations as well, e.g., [Lev 9:6] BSMS 288 (C.Kar) kavod+u H+nin {glory+3sg.poss lord+gen} (CrKB I, 178), ADub.III.73 (T.Kar) *šehina+si Adonay+nin* {divine presence (of God)+3sg.poss lord+gen}, [Sul.III.01 (H.Kar) *šekina+si H+nin* {divine presence (of God)+3sg.poss lord+gen}.

Our dataset also contains a small number of examples in which the expected Turkic order of genitive constructions is kept, e.g., [Lev 26:22] ol tüz+nin kivi[k>g]+i+ni {the field+-GEN animal+3sg.poss+Acc}. Conversely, we find atypical Turkic features in other Karaim Bible translations, e.g., [Lev 26:22] BSMS 288 (C.Kar) kiyi[k>g]+i+n ol $t\ddot{u}z+ni\eta$ {wild animal+3sg.poss+acc the field+gen} (CrKB I, 214), ADub.III.73 (T.Kar) kiyi[k>g]+i+n ol tüz+nün {wild animal+3sg.poss+Acc the field+GEN}, [Sul.III.01 (H.Kar) kiyi[k>g]+i+n ol tiz+nin {wild animal+3sg.poss the field+gen. Beyond such isolated examples, the edited text predominantly exhibits the characteristic features of Karaim Bible translations described above.

Finally, there is another feature observed in the analyzed text which clearly shows the influence of Biblical Hebrew. For emphasis, Biblical Hebrew often uses the repetition of certain nominals and nominal phrases to create universal quantification (see Waltke and O'Connor 2003, 116–117)⁷¹ which is typically indicated by specific quantifiers in Turkic languages (see 2.2.3.1.3.6). In our text, we encounter instances where this characteristic was faithfully replicated, adhering strictly to the original structure, as shown in Table 44. Upon examining the translation of Lev 17:3 and Lev 24:8 in other Karaim Bible translations, we see that another Crimean Karaim Bible translation (BSMS 288) presents the same calques, e.g., [Lev 17:3] kiši kiši 'any person', [Lev 24:8] ol šabat kündä ol šabat kündä (CrKB I, 196, 209). Notably, this particular feature of repetition is not observed in Western Karaim Bible translations of Lev 17:3, e.g., ADub.III.73 (T.Kar) nendiy kiši 'any man', [Sul.III.01 (H.Kar) har kisi 'every man'. On the other hand, although the Lev 24:8 translation in the Halych Karaim Bible (JSul.III.01) presents the same Biblical Hebrew phenomenon, e.g., ol šabat künde ol šabat künde, in the Trakai Karaim Bible translation (ADub.III.73), the repetitive nominal phrases occur after the quantifier har 'every', e.g., har šabat künündá har šabat künündá.

⁷¹ In one instance, we also observe this feature within a postpositional construction (see 2.3.1.2).

Table 44: Biblical Hebrew Repetition.

Lev	WTT	(B.Hel)					
17:3	îš	ĨŠ						
	man	man						
	Göz. 1841							
	kiši	kiši						
	man	man						
	'any ı	man'						
	WTT	(B.Hel)					
24:8	bəyōı	vm	haš:	šabbā <u>t</u>	bəyōı	vm	hašši	abbā <u>t</u>
	in da	y of	the	sabbath	in da	y of	the s	abbath
	Göz.	1841						
	ol	šabat		gün+dä	ol	šab	at	gün+dä
	the	sabba	th	day+Loc	the	sab	bath	day+Loc
	on e	very Sa	bba	ıth day'				

2.3.1.2 Postpositional Constructions

As already shown (see 2.2.3.4), we encounter two types of postpositions in the text, those in their uninflected or petrified form, and those which are spatial nouns marked by possessive and then certain case markers. The second group can also be elements of genitive construction, which often show inverse order in the text. Consequently, we see prepositional use of these postpositions as an atypical Turkic characteristic, e.g., [Lev 1:16] $yan+\ddot{\imath}(n)+a$ of mizbeah+n $\ddot{\imath}\eta$ {side+3sg.poss+DAT the altar+gEN} 'beside the altar', [Lev 15:15] ald+"i(n)+a YWY+nin {before+3sg.poss+pat Lord+gen} 'before the Lord', [Lev 17:10] orta+si(n)+dan ulus+i+nin {middle+3sg.poss+ABL nation+3sg.poss+GEN} 'from among his people'. As expected, this is also attested in other Karaim translations, e.g., [Lev 15:15] BSMS 288 (Cr.Kar) ald+i(n)+a H+nin {the front part+3sg.poss Lord+-GEN} (CrKB I, 193), ADub.III.73 (T.Kar) al(i)n+i(n)+da Adonay+nin {the front part+3sG. POSS+LOC Lord+GEN}, JSul.III.01 (H.Kar) al(i)n+i(n)+da H+nin {the front part+3sg.poss+Loc Lord+GEN}. Importantly, our text does not always consistently mirror the order of Biblical Hebrew genitive constructions, and thus such postpositions can occur in their original syntactic characteristics, e.g., [Lev 18:18] $a(n)+i\eta$ ald+i+na {3sg.pro+gen before+3sg.poss+dat} 'before her', [Lev 7:13] korban+"i+n"in yan+"(n)+a {offering+3sg. POSS+GEN side+3sg.POSS+DAT} 'beside his offering'. Notably, for the mentioned biblical verses, these Turkic characteristics are not found in other Karaim Bible translations (BSMS 288, ADub.III.73 and JSul.III.01).

Finally, a phenomenon discussed in Section 2.3.1, which involves the repetition of certain nominals for semantic intensification, also appears in one example of a postposition construction within our data, as demonstrated in Table 45.

Table 45: Biblical Hebrew Repetition 2.

Lev	WTT (B.H	eb)						
6:5	<i>babbōķer</i> with morr	ning	<i>babbōķer</i> with morning					
	Göz. 1841							
	<i>ertä</i> morning	<i>bilän</i> with	<i>ertä</i> morning	<i>bilän</i> with				
	'every morning'							

Interestingly, this duplication is absent in Western Karaim Bible translations, e.g., ADub. III.73 (T.Kar), har ertenbülada, ISul.III.01 (H.Kar) har erten, whereas another Crimean Karaim Bible translation (BSMS 288) presents the Biblical Hebrew repetition, e.g., ertä bilän ertä bilän 'every morning' (CrKB I, 173).

2.3.1.3 Biblical Hebrew Infinitival Paronomasia

In Biblical Hebrew, the combination of a verb in a non-finite form, i.e., the infinitive absolute, followed by its finite form, is recognized as infinitival paronomasia, which semantically intensifies the verb in the sentence (Waltke and O'Connor 2003, 585-586; Joosten 2009, 99). A similar structure is observed in Karaim Bible translations where the non-finite verbal form, including the action noun marker -mA, precedes the verbal stem in its finite form (Olach 2013, 145–147). This is typically ascribed to either Biblical Hebrew or Slavonic influences. However, given that such structures exist in the oldest Karaim Bible translation written in Crimean Karaim and dating back to the seventeenth century, e.g., [Sul.III.02 [Ruth 2:11] anlat-ïl-ma anlat-ïl-dï-Ø {tell-pass-an tell-PASS-PAST-3SG} 'it has fully been told' (Németh 2016, 176), the sole influence of Slavonic languages may not adequately explain the phenomenon.⁷² Considering that materials from spoken Karaim and secular texts also show these constructions (see Németh 2006. 18), it is also challenging to conclusively determine if they are solely calques from Biblical sources.

Notably, this linguistic phenomenon occurs 31 times in our dataset. An example of this feature is shown in Table 46 below.

⁷² Note that the manuscript Evr. I 143, a Turkic Bible translation from the fifteenth century whose language is debated, also presents this phenomenon, e.g., [Exo 21:16] öl-me öl-tür-ül-sin (die-AN die-CAUs-PASS-3sg.vol} 'he shall surely be put to death'.

Table 46: Paronomastic Usage.

Lev	WTT (B.Heb)						
5:19	āšām āšam {be punished:QAL.INF.ABS} {be punished:QAL.PERF.3SG.MASC						
	Göz. 1841						
	günäḥli bol-ma günäḥli bol-dī-Ø {become guilty-AN} {become guilty-PAST-3SG}						
	'he certainly has become guilty'						
	WTT (B.Heb)						
24:16	mōwt yūmāt {die:Qal.Inf.abs} {die:Hop.impf.3sg.masc}						
	Göz. 1841						
	öl-mä öl-dür-ül-sin {die-AN} {die-CAUS-PASS-3SG.VOL}						
	'he shall surely be put to death'						

It is worth noting that our dataset contains two examples where, unlike in the Hebrew Bible, infinitival paronomasia is featured (see Table 47). This suggests that our dataset does not always maintain a strict parallelism with the linguistic features of Biblical Hebrew.

Table 47: Paronomastic Usage 2.

Lev	WTT (B.Heb)						
6:7	haķrē <u>b</u> {bring near:HIP.INF.ABS}						
	Göz. 1841						
	yuvuklaštir-ma yuvuklaštir-sin {bring forward-AN} {bring forward-3sg.vol}						
	'he shall definitely bring forward'						
	WTT (B.Heb)						
25:14	<u>t</u> imkərū {sell:Qal.IMPF.2PL.MASC}						
	Göz. 1841						
	satin al-ma satin al-saŋ {buy-AN} {buy-COND-2SG}						
	'if you certainly make a purchase'						

However, due to the deverbal nominal derivative function of -mA (see 2.2.4), it may be questionable whether the examples provided truly demonstrate the phenomenon under discussion. This uncertainty persists despite the fact that derived nominal forms like satïn alma and yuvuklaštïrma are not listed in dictionaries.

Finally, instead of using the Turkic characteristics which highlight the semantical intensification of verbs by using certain adverbs, the edited text and other Karaim Bible translations systematically render the Biblical Hebrew structure, e.g. [Lev 5:19] BSMS 288 (C.Kar) günehli bolma günehli boldu 'he certainly has become guilty' (CrKB I, 172), [Sul.III.01 (H.Kar) fasmanli bolma fasmanli boldu id; ADub.III.73 (T.Kar) fašmanli bolma fašmanli boldu id.⁷³

2.3.2 Clauses

2.3.2.1 Main Clauses

Throughout the Book of Leviticus in Göz. 1841, the sentence syntax adheres strictly to the order of the original Hebrew Bible. Hereby, the main clauses in our dataset eschew the common Turkic word order (SOV) in favor of strictly following the original Biblical Hebrew order (VSO), as demonstrated in Table 48. This pattern is also frequently observed in other Karaim translations (Musayev 2002, 223; Olach 2013, 156).

Table 48: Word Order in Main Clauses.

Lev	WTT (B.Heb)									
8:10	wayy and t		<i>mōšeh 'e<u>t</u>-šemen</i> Moses oil-of		<i>hammišḥāh</i> the anointing					
	Göz. 1841									
	da and	<i>aldï</i> he to	ok	<i>Moš</i> Mos	-	<i>ol</i> the	<i>silmäk</i> anointing	<i>yayini</i> oil		

In the following, Table 49 illustrates this phenomenon specifically within the context of imperative clauses.

⁷³ The presence of a similar structure in the Trabzon dialects of Turkey (Coşar 2015, 248–249) is quite interesting. This is particularly significant given the dialect's pronounced Kipchak Turkic influence, while it remains unaffected by the Hebrew Bible. Thus, further research might enlighten the remaining questions.

Table 49: Word Order in Imperative Clauses.

Lev	WTT (B.Heb)							
16:2	dabbêr speak (2SG)	'āḥîḳā brother of you						
	sözlägin Aharon kardašina tell (2SG) Aaron to your brother							
	'tell your brother Aaron'							

Similar to previous observations, we encounter the same method of translation in Karaim Bible translations, e.g., [Lev 16:2] BSMS 288 (C.Kar) sözlägin Aharon kardašina 'tell your brother Aaron' (CrKB I, 194), JSul.III.01 (H.Kar) sözlegin Aharonya karindasina id, ADub.III.73 (T.Kar) sözlagin Aharonya karindašiya id.

Another noteworthy observation pertains to one of the most prevalent strategies employed in Karaim Bible translations, specifically the consistent rendering of the Biblical Hebrew vav, 'and, so, then, when, or, but, that' by using the Karaim conjunction da 'and' (see Pritsak 1959, 338; Jankowski 1997, 22; Csató 2011, 179). In our dataset as well as in other Karaim Bible translations, the majority of clauses commences with da. 74

2.3.2.2 Subordinate Clauses

2.3.2.2.1 Relative Clauses

The relative clauses in our text can primarily be classified into two groups: those with Turkic characteristics where we observe the use of PTCP markers, and those with non-Turkic characteristics. The non-Turkic characteristic involves the systematic rendering of the Biblical Hebrew relative particle אָשׁר ('ašer'), 'which, who, that, because, when, since', as the Persian particle ki. Note that in such a structure the subordinate clause follows the main clause, which therefore presents an untypical Turkic feature. It is also worth noting that this type of relative clauses was also common in Krimchak, and Armeno-Kipchak (see Jankowski 2003b, 143-144), Crimean Tatar (Jankowski 2010, 320, 323, 325), and Ottoman Turkish due to Persian influence (Kerslake 2021, 191–192). Below, Table 50 presents the mentioned feature:

⁷⁴ As previously demonstrated, only in Chapter 11, the conjunction da is replaced with ve/vä, of Arabic origin, which was common in Ottoman Turkish and is still used in modern Turkish (see 2.2.3.5).

Table 50: Non-Turkic Relative Clauses.

Lev	WTT	(B.Heb)						
4:14	<i>พәทดิพฐ่'ถิh</i> when becomes known		<i>haḥaṭṭāṯ</i> the sin		<i>ʾăšer</i> which		ḥāṭəʾū they have committed upon	
	Göz.	1841						
	da	bilinsä	ol	yazi	iķ ki		yazïķlï	boldïlar
	and	if it is known	the	sin	W	hich	sinful	they became
	anïŋ	učun						
	it	for						

The translation of Lev 4:14 presents the same behaviour within other Karaim Bible translations, e.g., BSMS 288 (C.Kar) da bilinsä ol yazik ki yazikli boldular (CrKB I, 169) JSul.III.01 (H.Kar) da bilinse ol yazik ki yazikli boldular, ADub.III.73 (T.Kar) da bilinsa ol yazik ki yazikli boldular 'and if the sin which they have committed is known'.

2.3.2.2.2 Adverbial Clauses

In adverbial clauses of place and manner, we also encounter non-Turkic structures in addition to Turkic characteristics which utilize participles. These often go back to the rendering of the Biblical Hebrew relative particle אשר ['ǎšer], by the Persian ki, as we previously demonstrated (see 2.2.3.6).

In adverbial clauses of place, the interrogative pronoun *ne* is used as a relative pronoun before the word yer 'place', to which a Loc marker is attached. This sequence is invariably followed by the particle ki, which introduces a clause describing the place, as shown in Table 51.

Table 51: Non-Turkic Adverbial Clauses of Place.

.ev	WTT (B.Heb)					
' :2			<i>yišḥἄṭū</i> they are slaying	<i>e<u>t</u>-hāʻōlāh</i> the burnt offering	<i>yišḥăṭū</i> they shall slay	'e <u>t</u> -hā'āšām the guilt offering
	Göz. 1841					
	<i>ne yerdä</i> in what place	<i>ki</i> where	soysalar e (if) they slay	ol 'olani' the burnt offering	soysïnlar they shall slay	ol ašamnï the guilt offering
	'In the place w	vhere th	ney slaughter the	burnt offering, they	shall slaughter t	he guilt offering'

Once again, this structure is also common in other Karaim Bible translations, e.g., [Lev 7:2] BSMS 288 (C.Kar) yerdä ki soysalar šol ʻolanï soysïnlar šol ašamnï (CrKB I, 173), JSul.III.01 (H.Kar) ne orunda ki soysalar osol ol ʻolanï soysunlar osol ol fasmanlïk karbannï, ADub. III.73 (T.Kar) ne orunda ki soysalar ošol ol ʻolanï soysunlar ošol ol fašmanlïk karbannï.

In the non-Turkic adverbial clauses of manner, the clause is often introduced with the pronoun *nečiki* 'so as, so that' which renders the Biblical Hebrew relative particle [ka'āšer] 'just as, as, like' (see Table 52).

Table 52: Non-Turkic Adverbial Clauses of Manner.

	WTT	(B.Heb)								
)	<i>พอ ์ aิร์</i> he sh	<i>āh</i> all offer	lap _i	<i>pār</i> s bull	<i>ka'ăšer</i> just as	<i>ʿāśāh</i> he did	<i>lə̄par</i> the bu	<i>haḥaṭṭāṯ</i> II for the s	•	ering
	Göz.	1841								
	da and	<i>ķïlsïn</i> he shal	l do	<i>ol</i> the	<i>buγaγa</i> to bull	<i>nečiki</i> how	<i>ķïldï</i> he did	buγasïna to its bull	<i>ol</i> the	<i>ḥatatnïŋ</i> sin offering's

In other Karaim Bible translations, we often encounter this type of adverbial clauses, e.g., [Lev 4:20] BSMS 288 (C.Kar) da külsün ol buyaya nečik ki küldü buyasüna ol hatatnün (CrKB I, 170), JSul.III.01 (H.Kar) da külsün tanaya ki nežik küldü tanasüna ol hatatnün alay külsün anar, ADub.III.73 (T.Kar) da külsün tanaya ki nečik qüldü tanasüna ol hatatnün ki özünün alay külsün anar.

2.4 Lexicon

In the dataset under study, the total count of distinct lexical items amounts to 1,075.⁷⁵ The frequency distribution of these terms is illustrated in Table 53 below.

Table 53: Distribution of Lexical Item in the Dataset.

Origin	Distribution
Turkic	726 (67.53%)
Arabic	109 (10.14%)
Hebrew	91 (8.47%)
Persian	65 (6.05%)
Unknown	24 (2.23%)
Arabic+Turkic	22 (2.05%)
Persian+Turkic	15 (1.39%)

⁷⁵ Note that slight phonological variations are also considered different lexical items in this count.

Table 53 (continued)

Origin	Distribution
Greek	6 (0.56%)
Hebrew+Turkic	5 (0.47%)
Italian	2 (0.19%)
Arabic+Persian	3 (0.28%)
Mongolian+Turkic	2 (0.19%)
Turkic+Persian	1 (0.09%)
Armenian+Turkic	1 (0.09%)
Sogdian	1 (0.09%)
Hungarian	1 (0.09%)
Russian	1 (0.09%)

In the subsequent subchapters of this section, we will categorize and examine these lexical items. Importantly, in the context of loanwords, we primarily reference their origin rather than the source language from which the word was directly borrowed. However, since the (CKED) serves as our principal resource for this dataset during the analysis and it provides insights into the origin of some lexical items and their most recent donor language, we will also include such additional information where applicable.

2.4.1 Turkic Vocabulary

The primary vocabulary of the corpus prominently features Turkic lexical items, showcasing 726 distinct Turkic words. The majority of these words have cognates in Crimean Tatar, Crimean Turkish, Ottoman Turkish, and all dialects of Karaim, often exhibiting minor phonological modifications. In specific instances, unique Oghuz and Kipchak lexical disparities can be identified, e.g., [Lev 11:30] güneš 'sun' [Lev 22:7] kuyaš id. As expected, many of these Oghuz characteristics can be linked directly, or indirectly via Crimean Tatar or Crimean Turkish, to Ottoman Turkish. Further examination reveals that animal names, predominantly featured in Chapter 11, appear to be direct borrowings from specific Ottoman Bible translations into the Lev of Göz. 1841, including some lexical copying errors (see 2.4.6). In conjunction with these words, the CKED dictionary indicates that, out of the 655 Turkic lexical items listed, 95 are identified as loanwords from Ottoman Turkish. Some of these are commonly found in Turkic vocabulary, exhibiting Ottoman Turkish phonological characteristics (see 2.1.5), e.g., kel- > gel- 'to come', which is also notable in Crimean Karaim and some dialects of Crimean Tatar. However, it is important to emphasize that no specific Crimean Tatar word was found in our dataset. As for the Turkic lexical items of Western Karaim, distinguishing them from Crimean Karaim poses a considerable challenge, and thus only a few words can be attributed to Western Karaim as they show some Western Karaim sound change characteristics, e.g., [Lev 19:10] *čöplä*- 'to gather; to collect'; [Lev 26:21] *kile*- 'to wish'.

It is important that our dataset contains 71 Turkic-origin words which are not referenced in either the CKED or KRPS for Crimean Karaim. A subset of these words displays only minor phonological alterations, while others do not appear in any recognizable form. Therefore, we believe it would be more appropriate to catalog them separately. In the following, Table 54 presents 27 Turkic lexical items that appear in dictionaries with minor modifications.

Table 54: Unlisted Variants of Turkic Lexical Items in Karaim Dictionaries.

Göz. 1841	Crimean Ka	raim Dictionaries		
[Lev 19:18]	arķardaš ⁷⁶	arķadaš	'comrade; fellow'	(CKED, 48; KRPS, 73)
[Lev 4:6]	barmaķ	parmaķ	'finger'	(CKED, 275; KRPS, 446)
[Lev 20:27]	bildiži	bildeži	'sorcerer; healer'	(CKED, 83; KRPS, 118-119)
[Lev 15:9]	binek	minek	'saddle beast' ⁷⁷	(CKED, 243; KRPS, 407)
[Lev 21:10]	böyük	büyük	ʻbig; great' (via Ot.Tur)	(CKED, 100; KRPS, 144)
[Lev 11:22]	čekirtke	čegirtke	'locust'	(CKED, 115; KRPS, 639)
[Lev 16:23]	češ-	teš-; čez-	'to untie; to unfasten'	(CKED, 398; KRPS, 568)
[Lev 26:39]	čüri-	čiri-; čürü-	'to rot, to decay'	(CKED, 123; KRPS, 629)
[Lev 1:15]	damla-	tamla-	'to drip, to ooze'	(CKED 381; KRPS, 510)
[Lev 11:32]	deri	teri	'skin; hide'	(CKED, 396; KRPS, 566)
[Lev 13:25]	derän	terän	'deep'	(CKED, 396; KRPS, 567)
[Lev 16:10]	diri	tiri	'living; alive'	(CKED, 404; KRPS, 529-530)
[Lev 17:8]	diril-	tiril-	'to keep alive'	(CKED, 404; KRPS, 539)
[Lev 2:2]	dolu	tolu	'full; filled'	(CKED, 407; KRPS, 537)
[Lev 11:16]	duɣan	yaduɣan; yeduɣa	'hawk'	(CKED, 440; KRPS 216)
[Lev 11:4]	degil	dügül	'not; it is not'	(CKED, 143; KRPS, 182)
[Lev 15:22]	dürli	dürlü	'various' (via Ot.Tur)	(CKED, 144)
[Lev 16:12]	girgiz-	kirgiz-	'to let in; to bring in'	(CKED, 213; KRPS, 322)
[Lev 5:7]	gögürčün	kögürčün	ʻpigeon'	(CKED, 216; KRPS, 336)
[Lev 26:36]	göŋül	köŋül	'heart; mind'	(CKED, 217; KRPS, 338)
[Lev 13:3]	görüm	körüm	'appearance; look'	(CKED, 219; KRPS, 339)
[Lev 26:16]	ķaltramaķ	ķaltïramaķ	'to shiver; to tremble'	(CKED, 286; KRPS, 360)
[Lev 26:6]	ķaltratīvčī	ķaltïratïvčï	'causing shivering'	(CKED, 286; KRPS, 360)
[Lev 11:18]	ķašïķčï ķušï	ķašïķčï	'pelican'	(CKED, 295; KRPS, 368)
[Lev 11:6]	tavušan	tafšan	'hare; rabbit'	(CKED, 379; KRPS, 518)
[Lev 23:36]	tiyilmäk	tïyïlmaķ	'delay; constipation'	(CKED, 402; KRPS, 556)
[Lev 7:34]	yoķarï	yuķarï	ʻabove; up' (via Ot.Tur)	(CKED, 467-468; KRPS, 246)

⁷⁶ The word most probably does not represent a typographical error but rather a variant, since it also exists in the Samsun dialects of Turkey (DS 1, 325).

⁷⁷ It is important to highlight that in our text, the word *binek* is used exclusively to signify 'saddle'. Therefore, this usage deviates from the definitions provided in standard dictionaries.

Some differences (a total of 15 examples) can be clearly attributed to Ottoman Turkish features (see 2.1.5), while others exhibit sporadic changes. Below, Table 55 presents those 42 lexical items that are not attested in either the CKED or KRPS for Crimean Karaim.

Table 55: Unlisted Turkic Lexical Items in Crimean Karaim Dictionaries.

Göz. 1841	Cr.Tat	Ot.Tur	H.Kar	T.Kar
[Lev 11:5] <i>ada tavušan</i> 'hare; European rabbit'	_	ada tavšanï (LET, 618)	_	-
[Lev 11: 14] ak baba 'vulture'	akbaba; aybaba (KRUS, 44)	aķbaba (ETD, 475)	-	-
[Lev 15: 2] akkan 'flow'	_	_	_	_
[Lev 15:3] akmak 'flow'	-	-	aķmak (KRPS, 58)	aḫmaḫ (KRPS, 58)
[Lev 15:28] akman 'flow'	-	-	_	_
[Lev 25:27] <i>artkan</i> 'remainder'	-	-	-	-
[Lev 11:19] <i>balīķčīn</i> 'heron; egret'	balīķčīl (KRUS, 95)	balīķčīl; balīķčīn (LET, 397)	_	-
[Lev 2:11] <i>bekmäz</i> 'grape molasses'	bekmez; pekmez; petmez (KRUS, 105)	bekmez; petmez (ETD, 541)	-	-
[Lev 24:12] <i>beyin</i> 'brain'	<i>beyin</i> (KRUS, 104)	beyin (LET, 92)	-	-
[Lev 21:20] <i>bodïr</i> 'short; shortie'	-	bodur 'dwarf; short in stature amounting to deformity' (ETD, 544)	-	-
[Lev 21:13] boylik 'virginity'	-	-	-	-
[Lev 11:22] <i>ǯudǯud</i> 'cicada'	-	<i>ǯirǯir</i> (YTL: 363)	-	-
[Lev 23:2] čaķīrmaķ 'convocation'	-	-	_	-
[Lev 11:14] <i>čaylaķ</i> 'kite'	-	čaylaķ (ETD, 633)	-	-
[Lev 22:25] <i>čaypalmaķ</i> 'corruption; defect'	-	-	-	čaypamaḫ (KRPS, 621) 'destruction; extermination'

Table 55 (continued)

Göz. 1841	Cr.Tat	Ot.Tur	H.Kar	T.Kar
[Lev 21:5] čïzmaķ 'line'	-	-	_	-
[Lev 11:13] deŋiz ķartali 'sea eagle'	-	deŋiz <u>k</u> artali (Işık 2021, 350)	-	-
[Lev 11:36] <i>devširilmä</i> 'concentration'	-	devširilme (ÖTS 2, 1192)	-	-
[Lev 11:16] <i>deve ķušī</i> 'ostrich'	deve ķušu (KRUS, 153)	deve ķušu (ETD, 228)	-	-
[Lev 18:11] <i>doɣurtḳan</i> 'begotten'	-	-	-	-
[Lev 25:30] <i>dolyïnǯa</i> 'fully'	tolyun (KRUS, 597)	dolyun (KRUS, 352)	-	-
[Lev 5:23] <i>dutup almaķ</i> 'plundered item'	-	-	-	-
[Lev 11:37] <i>ekin</i> 'crop; cereal crops'	ekin (KRUS, 774)	ekin (ETD, 480)	-	-
[Lev 11:3] <i>gevšemäk</i> 'cud'	kevšek (KRUS, 222)	geviš (LET, 200)	-	-
[Lev 11:3] <i>gevšemäk getir-</i> 'chew the cud'	-	geviš getir- (LET, 200)	-	-
[Lev 11:3] <i>gevšä-</i> 'chew the cud'	kevše- (KRUS, 222)	-	-	-
[Lev 11:30] <i>göztöbä</i> 'mole'	-	köstebek (ETD, 942)	-	-
[Lev 11:30] <i>güneš kelerisi</i> lit. 'sun lizard'	-	güneš keleri (Işık 2020a, 155)	-	-
[Lev 10:7] olmaya 'or else; lest	-	-	-	-
[Lev 22:27] <i>öte</i> 'beyond; further'	_78	<i>öte</i> (ETD, 499)	-	-
[Lev 2:4] <i>piširmä</i> 'baking'	_79	piširmeklik (LET, 60)	-	-

⁷⁸ In Crimean Tatar, the term $\ddot{o}te$ is only listed before the word $k\ddot{u}n$, denoting 'yesterday'. When it appears before $y\ddot{i}l$, it signifies 'last year' (KRUS, 423).

⁷⁹ In Crimean Tatar, the word *piširme* stands for 'jam', which therefore differs from our data.

Table 55 (continued)

Göz. 1841	Cr.Tat	Ot.Tur	H.Kar	T.Kar
[Lev 6:14] pišmäk 'cooked'	_	_	_	-
[Lev 7:30] sallamaķ 'wave offering'	-	-	_	-
[Lev 25:25] satķan 'sold'	_	-	_	-
[Lev 8:2] silmäk yayï 'anointed oil'	-	-	_	-
[Lev 11:29] <i>sivri sičan</i> 'shrew'	-	sivri sičan (Işık 2021, 364)	_	-
[Lev 19:14] <i>sürünmäk</i> 'obstacle'	-	-	-	-
[Lev 19:4] tökmä 'molten'	-	_	_	-
[Lev 15:16] tökmäk 'emission'	-	_	-	-
[Lev 11:17] <i>ügi ķušu</i> 'eagle owl'	-	ögü kušï (TLO I, 535)	-	-
[Lev 16:32] <i>yerine</i> 'instead'	-	yerine (ETD, 171)		
[Lev 11:30] <i>yïldïz kelerisi</i> lit. 'star lizard'	-	<i>yïldïz keleri</i> (Işık 2020a, 156)	_	-

The analysis reveals that out of the 42 items assessed, 23 surface in Ottoman Turkish, nine in Crimean Tatar, two in Trakai Karaim, and one solitary instance in Halych, while sixteen items are conspicuously absent in these languages. A closer examination of these absent words reveals common derivational strategies, wherein the fundamental nominal or verbal stem frequently appears in other Turkic languages.

2.4.2 Words of Arabic Origin

Predominantly, the non-Turkic vocabulary is of Arabic origin, consisting of 108 lexical items. It is notable that, according to the CKED, out of the 85 Arabic loanword lexical items presented in the dictionary, 71 have been identified as being adopted into Crimean Karaim via Ottoman Turkish. 23 lexical items were not cataloged in either CKED or KRPS for Crimean Karaim. In a manner parallel to the previous section, we divide these unlisted items into two groups, either appearing in dictionaries with minor phonological modifications or not preserved in any form. Below, Table 56 clarifies that eleven such items are present in dictionaries, albeit with certain alterations.

Table 56: Unlisted Variants of Arabic Loanwords in Crimean Karaim Dictionaries.

Göz. 1841	Crimean Karai	Crimean Karaim Dictionaries		
[Lev 5:21] amanat	emanet	'trust; deposit'	(via Ot.Tur)	(CKED, 150; KRPS, 660)
[Lev 17:7] <i>dävür</i>	devir	'period; epoch'	(via Ot.Tur)	(CKED, 137; KRPS, 183)
[Lev 19:20] <i>fiḥat</i>	fiyat	'price'	(via Ot.Tur)	(CKED, 163; KRPS, 594)
[Lev 10:13] <i>ḥaķķ</i>	haķ	'truth; law; salary	(via Ot.Tur)	(CKED, 176; KRPS, 606)
[Lev 11:37] <i>helal</i>	ḥelal	ʻclean; pure'	(via Ot.Tur)	(CKED, 182-183; KRPS, 608)
[Lev 26:28] <i>ķaḥer</i>	ķaḥar	'anger'		(CKED, 284)
[Lev 26:30] <i>kayip</i>	γayïb	'lost; missing'	(via Ot.Tur)	(CKED, 171; KRPS, 163)
[Lev 12:6] <i>ķumru</i>	ḫümri; ḫümrü	ʻring dove'	(via Ot.Tur)	(CKED, 188; 374)
[Lev 11:19] <i>legläg</i>	leglek	'stork'		(CKED, 229)
[Lev 19:5] <i>morad</i>	murad	ʻaim; goal'	(via Ot.Tur)	(CKED, 246; KRPS, 411)
[Lev 15:25] <i>zeyada</i>	ziyada	'much; more'	(via Ot.Tur)	(CKED, 482)

Certain variations can once again be attributed to the adaptation of Ottoman Turkish forms or dedicated to sporadic changes. Twelve lexical items were not listed in any similar form in the dictionaries, as shown in Table 57 below.

Table 57: Unlisted Arabic Loanwords in Crimean Karaim Dictionaries.

Göz. 1841	Cr.Tat	Ot.Tur	T.Kar	H.Kar
[Lev 13:2] <i>ǯüzam</i> 'leprosy'	ǯüzam (KRUS, 744)	<i>ǯüzam</i> (LET, 477)	-	_
[Lev 11:32] <i>espap</i> 'clothing; garment'	-	esvap (LET, 357)	_	-
[Lev 26:26] fa'iz 'interest; usury'	-	faiz (ETD, 846)	-	-
[Lev 11:14] farzam 'although; though"	-	farzen 'supposing that' (ÖTS 2, 1548)	-	-
[Lev 25:24] <i>ḫiilas</i> 'redemption'	ḫalas; ḫales (KRUS, 670)	ḫalas (LET, 629)	-	-
[Lev 11:19] hüdhüd 'hoopoe'	üdüd ķuš (KRUS, 628)	hüdhüd (LET, 405)	-	-
[Lev 20:20] maḥrīm 'deprived'	marum; maḫrum (KRUS, 338; 340)	таḥruт (ÖTS 3, 3020)	-	-
[Lev 7:18] makbul 'accepted'	maķbul (KRUS, 331)	maķbul (YTL: 705)	-	-
[Lev 25:21] mamur 'cultivated'	mamur (KRUS, 334)	mamur (ETD, 1034)	-	-
[Lev 11:10; 11:23] <i>mïķruḥ; mïķruḥa</i> 'abominable'	mekruh (KRUS, 345)	mekruh (LET, 2)	-	-
[Lev 25:30] mukam 'location; residence'	makam 'melody; an air of music' (KRUS, 330)	makam 'a place; a high office; an air (of music) (ETD, 1040)	_	-
[Lev 26:16] tayin 'appointment'	tayin (KRUS, 538)	ta'yin (LET, 32)	_	-

It can be observed that all the unlisted Arabic loanwords are present in Ottoman Turkish, with four also appearing in Crimean Tatar. It is noteworthy that none of these words are present in the Western Karaim languages.

There exist two Arabic lexical items which were consistently utilized in lieu of their Turkic equivalents throughout Chapter 11 of the Göz. 1841 (see Table 58). In other chapters, however, such Arabic words, which were prevalent in Ottoman Turkish cannot be attested.

Table 58: Usage of the	Arabic ve and	l evlad in the Dataset.
------------------------	---------------	-------------------------

Glosses	Lev of the Göz. 1841 (all chapters except for 5, 11 and 14)	Lev of the Göz. 1841 (Only in Lev 11)
'and'	da	ve; vä
'son'	oylan	evlad

Regarding the derivative forms of Arabic loanwords, we identify some common strategies. Notably, all loanwords are treated as nominals, even if they originate as verbal forms. In formation of nominals, we find numerous instances where expected highly productive denominal nominal derivative suffixes (see 2.2.4) are attached to Arabic stems, e.g., [Lev 3:17] ömür+lik {life+DER} 'life long', [Lev 12:2] ar+sïz {shame+DER} 'shameless'. Additionally, we also encounter instances where derivation results from the compounding of Arabic and Persian elements e.g., [Lev 8:11] tas+läkän {bowl+washbowl} 'bowl'. In regard to verbal forms, we identify several predominant strategies. These include the use of Turkic light verbs following Arabic stems, a strategy already mentioned (see 2.2.4), e.g., [Lev 5:23] amanat koy- {deposit put} 'to deposit', [Lev 25:27] hesab et- {calculation do} 'to calculate'. In certain instances, the denominal verbal derivative marker +lA- is attached to the stems, a practice also commonplace in Turkic languages, as illustrated earlier (see 2.2.4), e.g., [Lev 19:13] zülüm+lä {oppression+DER} 'to violate, opress', [Lev 26:32] maymun+la+n {sad+DER+REFL} 'to be upset'.

2.4.3 Words of Persian Origin

Within our dataset, we have identified 65 words of Persian origin. Among these, seven were not indexed in Crimean Karaim dictionaries. Further analysis reveals that four of these exhibit slight discrepancies compared to their dictionary entries (see Table 59).

On the other hand, three of the 65 different Persian-origin lexical items do not manifest in any recognizable form in Crimean Karaim dictionaries (see Table 60).

It is significant that, among the 58 Persian-origin words listed in the CKED, 39 are attributed to Ottoman Turkish.

Analogous to the previous subchapter, the derivation of Persian loanwords exhibits similar Turkic word-formation characteristics. Pertaining to nominal derivations, we

Table 59: Unlisted Variants of Persian Loanwords in Crimean Karaim Dictionaries.

Göz. 1841	Crimean Karaim Dictionaries		
[Lev 11:27] <i>ǯenavar</i>	žanavar; žanïvar	'animal; beast; butcher'	(CKED, 102; KRPS, 171)
[Lev 12:4] <i>hič</i>	<u>ḥeč</u>	'nothing'	(CKED, 182; KRPS, 608)
[Lev 11:38] toḥum	toķum	'seed; grain; lineage; family' (via Ot.Tur)	(CKED, 409)
[Lev 11:25] umundar	mundar	'unclean; impure; dirty'	(CKED,245; KRPS, 410)

Table 60: Unlisted Persian Loanwords.

Göz. 1841	Cr.Tat	Ot.Tur	H.Kar	T.Kar
[Lev 11:13] <i>iron</i> 'bearded vulture (<i>gypaetus barbatus</i>)'	-	<i>iron; irun</i> (see Işık 2021, 350)	_	-
[Lev 11:36] sarnič 'cistern'	-	sarnič (ETD, 52)	_	_
[Lev 11:19] <i>šepere</i> 'bat'	-	šepere (ETD, 66)	_	_

encounter certain denominal nominal derivative suffixes as formatives, e.g., [Lev 4:13] $g\ddot{u}n\ddot{a}h+li$ {sin+der} 'sinful', [Lev 25:35] $din+da\check{s}$ {religion+der} 'coreligionist'. In verbal derivation, we observe the common strategy where the stems are followed by Turkic light verbs, e.g., [Lev 26:43] hor et- {despicable+der} 'to disdain', or are modified by the denominal verbal derivative suffix +lA-, e.g., [Lev 6:2] $s\ddot{i}mar-la$ {order+der} 'to order'.

Finally, there is a remarkable example where a non-Turkic nominal is also processed as a verb stem in Crimean Karaim, e.g., ešker 'openly, overtly'; eškere, aškara 'honest; overt, open'; ešker- 'to be evident'; eškert- 'to make something evident; to announce' (CKED, 157; KRPS, 673), all of which go back to the Persian adjective آشكار [āškār] 'evident' (NS, 77). In our text, we find the form aškara, which acts as a nominal and thus in denominal verbal formation is followed by the Turkic light verb bol- 'to be', e.g., [Lev 16:2] aškara bol-ïr-mïn {evident be-AOR-1sg} 'I will appear'. However, the verb form aškär- is also evident within the analyzed text, e.g., [Lev 18:6] aškär-t-mä+gä {make evident-CAUS-AN+DAT}. Notably, similar verbs are also attested in Karaim dialects, e.g., T.Kar aškar- 'to be evident', aškart- 'to make something evident' (KRPS, 91–92); H.Kar askart- 'to be evident' (KRPS, 80), and in Anatolian Turkish e.g., ešker- 'to be evident', eškert- 'to make evident' (ÖTS 2, 1501). Furthermore, in Anatolian Turkish, the verb form eškerit- is also observed, deriving from ešker it- (ÖTS 2, 1501). As such, the form aškärt- in our dataset might be explained by vowel dropping in the light verb it-, which could have later affected the form ešker, causing it to be interpreted as a verb due to Turkish influence. However, the presence of verbal forms such as aškar, aškart-, and askart- in Western Karaim languages adds a layer of complexity to the discussion. It is noteworthy that although the word aškara is present in the Codex Cumanicus (CC, 44), no verbal form of this word is observed.

2.4.4 Words of Biblical Hebrew Origin

In the analyzed corpus, there are 92 lexical items of Biblical Hebrew origin. Out of these, 39 are not cataloged in Crimean Karaim dictionaries. 80 Among these unlisted words, five bear significant resemblance to entries in the CKED dictionary, as shown in Table 61.

Table 61: Unlisted Variants of Biblical Hebrew Loanwords in Crimean Karaim Dictionaries.

Göz. 1841	Dictionaries		
[Lev 5:13; 6:23] <i>kapara</i> ; <i>keparat</i>	kappara; kapara	'apology; forgiveness'	(CKED, 202)
[Lev 23:6] <i>mača</i>	mačča	'unleavened bread'	(CKED, 231)
[Lev 26:1] <i>mačeva</i>	maččeva	ʻpillar'	(CKED, 231)
[Lev 23:34] <i>suka</i>	sukka	'booth'	(CKED, 363)
[Leb 16:31] <i>šabat</i>	šabbat	'saturday; Sabbath'	(CKED, 370)

The primary divergence resides in the medial gemination of specific consonants. This is related to a diacritical mark, known as dagesh hazaq [], found in Biblical Hebrew. When affixed to a letter representing a consonant, it signals gemination of that consonant, a feature not present in modern Hebrew. This phenomenon is attested in the lexical items illustrated in the table above. However, this characteristics is not indicated in our transcription, as we conform to the general transcriptional method employed in published Karaim Bible translations. As such, the differences displayed in the table primarily reflect transcription methodology rather than phonetic variants.

Below, Table 62 introduces 34 lexical items that are not cataloged in Karaim dictionaries.

Table 62: Unlisted Biblical Hebrew Lexical Items in Crimean Karaim Dictionaries.

Biblical Hebrew	Göz. 1841
- אָשֶׁם (ʾāšām] 'guilt offering' (CEDHL, 58)	[Lev 5:15] <i>ašam</i>
בְּמְה [bāmāh] 'stage; pulpit; platform; high altar' (CEDHL, 76)	[Lev 26:30] <i>bama</i>
בּהק [bōhak] 'a kind of disease (a hapax legomenon in the Bible); brightness' (CEDHL, 65)	[Lev 13:39] <i>boha</i> ķ
אֵפֹר [ˈĉ̄pōdַ] 'ephod, a garment worn by the high priests' (CEDHL, 45)	[Lev 8:7] <i>efod</i>
אָבֶּת [gibbêaḥ] 'bald on the forehead (a hapax legomenon in the Bible)' (CEDHL, 89)	[Lev 13:41] <i>gibeaḥ</i>
$ \bar{\eta} $ [$\hbar \bar{a} \bar{g} \bar{a} \bar{b}$] 'locust; grasshopper' (CEDHL, 207)	[Lev 11:22] <i>ḥagav</i>
ַ הְמֵץ [ḥāmêṣ] 'hametz, leavened (bread)' (CEDHL, 222)	[Lev 2:11] <i>ḥameč</i>

⁸⁰ This group does not encompass any personal proper names.

Table 62 (continued)

Biblical Hebrew	Göz. 1841
ְּחֶרְגֹּל [ḥargōl] 'a kind of locust (a hapax legomenon in the Bible)' (CEDHL, 230)	[Lev 11:22] <i>ḥargol</i>
ַחְּפָאָת [ḥaṭṭāt] 'sin; guilt; sin offering' (CEDHL, 213)	[Lev 4:3] ḥatat
ְחְיִיר [ḥǎzîr] 'pig; swine' (CEDHL, 212)	[Lev 11:7] <i>ḥazïr</i>
חֵרֶם [ḥêrem] 'thing devoted; ban; devotion; destruction' (CEDHL, 233)	[Lev 27:28] <i>ḥerem</i>
וְשֶׁק [ḥōšen] 'breastplate of high priest' (CEDHL, 236)	[Lev 8:8] <i>ḥošen</i>
קבַת [kêrêaḥ] 'bald (a hapax legomenon in the Bible)'; place from which plants have been removed' (CEDHL, 593).	[Lev 13:40] <i>ķereaḥ</i>
ַקּרְבָּן [k̞ārbān] 'offering; sacrifice; oblation; victim' (CEDHL, 591)	[Lev 1:2] <i>ķorban</i>
קְדוֹשׁ [k̞ād̞ōš] 'holy; sacred; saint, saintly' (CEDHL, 562)	[Lev 11:44] <i>ķuduš</i>
קּלִיקָה [<i>mêlîķā</i>] 'nipping off (the neck of a bird)' (CEDHL, 350)	[Lev 5:8] <i>meliķa</i>
מלואים [millu'îm] 'filling in, setting; 'installation; supplement; addition' (CEDHL, 348)	[Lev 7:37] milu'im
ַמְשְׁקְל [<i>mišķāl</i>] 'mithqal, a unit of mass; weight' (CEDHL, 678)	[Lev 19:35; 27:4] misķal; mesķal
בּלֶּף [mōlek] 'Molech'	[Lev 18:21] <i>Moleḫ</i>
ַ [netek] 'scab' (CEDHL, 431)	[Lev 13:30] <i>neteķ</i>
יְבֵלֶה [naḇêlāh] 'corpse, carcass; an animal that died a natural death' (CEDHL, 402)	[Lev 7:24] nevela
ָנְאַף [nōʾêp̄] 'to commit adultery' (CEDHL, 400)	[Lev 20:10] <i>no'ef</i>
ָּבְּסוּל [pāsul] 'unfit; defective; disqualified' (CEDHL, 515)	[Lev 7:18] <i>pasul</i>
אָהֶהֶּה [paḥetet] 'sunken spot in leprosy (a hapax legomenon in the Bible); defect; fault' (CEDHL, 502)	[Lev 13:55] <i>peḥetet</i>
רֶתְם [<i>rāḥām</i>] 'carrion vulture' (CEDHL, 613)	[Lev 11:18] <i>raḥam</i>
שָׁבְּתוֹן [šabbāṯōwn] 'Sabbath observance; complete rest' (CEDHL, 639)	[Lev 16:31] <i>šabaton</i>
יַּטְתִיטָה [<i>šaḥĥṭa</i>] 'ritual slaughtering' (CEDHL 649)	[Lev 17:5] <i>šeḥita</i>
שֵׁם [šêm] 'name; as designation of God' (CEDHL, 664)	[Lev 24:11] <i>šem</i>
אָרֵפָּה [tarêp̄āh] 'an animal tom by wild beasts; an animal with organic defect; ritually forbidden food' (CEDHL, 252)	[Lev 7:24] <i>terefa</i>
าiภ [tōr] 'turtle-dove' (CEDHL, 695)	[Lev 14:30] tor
אָמִים [tummîm] 'one of the two objects attached to the breastplate of the high priest' (CEDHL, 706)	[Lev 8:8] tumim
אורִים [ʾūrîm] 'one of the two objects attached to the breastplate of the high priest' (CEDHL, 14).	[Lev 8:8] <i>urim</i>
זוּב [zōwb] 'flux; issue' (CEDHL, 195)	[Lev 15:2] <i>zav</i>
־־ִּבֹרָת [zōnāh] 'harlot; prostitute' (CEDHL, 196)	[Lev 21:7] <i>zona</i>

Among the lexical items listed above, only the Arabic form of Biblical Hebrew korban, known as kurban 'sacrifice', is attested in Crimean Tatar (KRUS, 302), Ottoman Turkish (ETD, 299), and Western Karaim (KRPS, 347). The remaining lexical items are not documented in the dictionaries of these languages.

Similar to the loanwords previously explored, all Biblical Hebrew loanwords in our dataset present as nominals. The patterns of word-formation for these lexical items align with the strategies previously illustrated in this study (see 2.2.4). For example, in denominal nominal formation, expected Turkic formatives are attached to stems, e.g., [Lev 12:5] nida+lik {menstrual+DER} 'menstruation', [Lev 21:9] kohen+lik {priest+DER} 'priesthood'. On the other hand, in the denominal verbal derivation we observe only one strategy where the nominal stems are followed by certain Turkic light verbs, e.g., [Lev 23:9] hag et- {feast make} 'to make a feast', [Lev 7:18] pasul bol- {abominable be} 'to be abominable'.

2.4.5 Other Loanwords

In our dataset, there are also fourteen distinct lexical elements that are considered loanwords from various other languages, as presented in Table 63. It is essential that most of these loanwords are verifiable in Karaim dictionaries. In certain cases, the Crimean Karaim Dictionary (CKED) elucidates the donor language, and this information is incorporated into the table below. However, it is imperative to clarify that for other examples, while we identify their provenance, it does not necessarily imply that these are the donor languages.

Table 63: Loanwords from Other Languages.

Origin	Göz. 1841
Armenian+Turkic	[Lev 25:25] <i>zügürt+lä-</i> 'to become poor' (for the adjective <i>zügürt</i> , see CKED, 483; NS, 985) (via Ottoman Turkish)
Greek	[Lev 2:1] <i>timyan</i> 'incense' (CKED, 400; KRPS, 556)
	[Lev 4:30;] <i>temel</i> 'foundation; base' (CKED, 393; NS, 875) (via Ottoman Turkish)
	[Lev 13:47] <i>üskülü</i> 'flax; linen' (CKED, 434; KRPS, 591)
	[Lev 19:13] <i>ïrɣat</i> 'servant, workman, hired hand' (CKED, 191; KRPS, 651; NS, 378) (via Ottoman Turkish)
	[Lev 21:20] <i>kambur</i> 'hump' (CKED, 287; KRPS, 361; NS, 434)
	[Lev 24:6] terapiz 'trapezium, a little table' (NS, 902)
Hungarian	[Lev 23:43] čalaš 'hut, cabin; shelter' (CKED, 109; KRPS, 622)
Italian	[Lev 11:28; 11:25] <i>ruba/urba</i> 'clothes' (CKED, 328, 427; KRPS, 580; NS, 743) (via Ottoman Turkish)

Table 63 (continued)

Origin	Göz. 1841
Mongolian+Turkic	[Lev 16:16] toḫta-ɣan 'one who stops; one who dwells (for the verb toḫta-, see CKED, 406; KRPS, 539–540)
Mongolian+Turkic	[Lev 19:24] maḫt(a>o)-v 'praising, praise' (CKED, 232–233; KRPS, 405)
Russian	[Lev 6:21] <i>čöräp</i> 'shell' (CKED, 127; KRPS, 602)
Sogdian	[Lev 14:46] aḫšam 'evening' (CKED, 35; KRPS, 86; NS, 40)

2.4.6 Copies from Ottoman Bible Translations

Within the Book of Leviticus, there exists a substantial animal nomenclature. However, the exact semantic scope of certain Biblical Hebrew animal names remains ambiguous and presents significant challenges for translators in identifying the precise counterparts to the Biblical Hebrew words (see, e.g., Cansdale, 1970; Ferguson, 1974). Additionally, the presence of many *hapax legomena* introduces further complexities in the structural analysis.

Within our dataset, there exist 52 animal names. Işık (2020a, 2021) analyzed these lexical items in detail, contrasting them with the Ottoman Bible translations and another Crimean Karaim Bible translation (CrKB I). Our conclusion was that the editors of Göz. 1841 copied 31 animal names from Chapter 11 of Leviticus from the Kieffer edition (1827), which was based on an earlier Ottoman Bible translation by Ali Bey (1665) (see Işık 2021, 363).

Table 64 provides an exhaustive comparison of those lexical items which we believe to be the result of direct or indirect copies from Kieffer 1827 with equivalents from both Halych Karaim (JSul.III.01) and Trakai Karaim (ADub.III.73) translations.⁸¹

All instances within our dataset are aligned with the Ottoman Bible translation, whereas the Halych and Trakai Karaim versions exhibit variances, occasionally presenting untranslated Biblical Hebrew terms. The reliance on Ottoman Bible translations clearly stems from challenges associated with the interpretation of ambiguous animal names. However, this copying process introduces intriguing errors, which are also reflected in dictionaries. An examination of these problematic items reveals several systematic errors. One of them is the unnecessary duplication of ACC markers (see Table 65).

⁸¹ We also suspect that these copies might be present in the so-called Ortaköy 1832–1835 translation, and thus they might have been copied via this translation, which, as previously mentioned (see 1.4), displays predominantly Turkish characteristics rather than Karaim (see Jankowski 2009, 516; 2018, 52–53). However, further investigation is needed to substantiate this assumption.

 Table 64: Animal Names Appearing in Chapter 11 of Lev.

Lev	WTT (B.Heb)	ADub.III.73 (T.Kar)	JSul.III.01 (H.Kar)	Kieffer 1827 (Ot.Tur)	Göz. 1841	
11:5	שָׁבְּן [šā̄p̄ān] 'rock badger; cony rabbit'			ada tavušan 'hare; European rabbit'		
11:6	אַךְנֶבֶת [ʾarneḇetַ] 'hare; rabbit'	ķoyan	ķoyan	tavšan	tavušan	
11:7	ְחֲזִיר [<i>ḥăzîr</i>] ʻpig; swine'	ḥazir	ḥazir	ḫïnzïr	hïnzïr	
11:13	נֶּשֶּׁר [<i>nešer</i>] 'eagle; vulture'	nešer	nešer	<i>ķartal</i> 'eagle'	<i>ķartal</i> 'eagle'	
11:13	פֶּרֶס [<i>peres</i>] 'bearded vulture'	peres	peres	iron/irun 'a kind of eagle'	<i>ironï</i> 'a kind of eagle'	
11:13	עָזְנִיָּה [' <i>āzənîyāh</i>] 'black vulture'	ʻazniya	ʻazniya	deŋiz k̞artalï 'sea-eagle'	<i>deŋiz k̞artalï</i> 'sea-eagle'	
11:14	דָאָה [dāʾāh] 'eagle and/or vulture; kite; red kite'	da'a	da'a	<i>aķ baba</i> 'vulture'	<i>aķ baba</i> 'vulture'	
11:14	אַיָּה [ʾ <i>ayyāh</i>] 'falcon; kite; hawk; black kite'	aya	aya	<i>čaylaķ</i> 'kite'	čaylaķ 'kite'	
11:16	יְעֵנְה [<i>yaʿănāh</i>] 'female ostrich; ostrich'	anķït	anķït	deve ķušī	deve ķušu	
11:16	។ក្រឃ់ [<i>šāḥap̄</i>] 'seagull'	šaḥaf	šaḥaf	<i>ķuķu ķušī</i> 'cuckoo'	kuku kušï 'seagull'? (see CKED, 319; KRPS, 374)'	
11:16	נֵץ [<i>nê</i> ṣ] 'hawk; falcon'	ķïrɣïy	ķïrɣïy	doyan 'hawk; falcon'	duɣan 'hawk; falcon'	
11:17	ּשֶׁלֶּוּ [šālāk̪] 'cormorant; fish owl'	šalaḫ	šalaķ	<i>kara batak</i> 'cormorant'	<i>kara batak</i> 'tern?' (see CKED, 290; KRPS, 363)	
11:17	າະບຸ່ນ [<i>yanšūp̄</i>] 'long-eared owl; bee- eater'	yanšuf	<i>ķuzɣun</i> 'owl'	to/tu 'a species of owl'	<i>toyï</i> s of 'ibis?' (see CKED, 410; KRPS, 535)	
11:18	תַּנְשֶּׁמֶת [<i>tinšemetַ</i>] 'white owl; chameleon'	tinšemet	tinšemet	<i>ķuγu</i> 'swan'	ķоұи 'swan'	
11:18	קאָת [k̞ɑ̃ˈɑ̃t̪] 'pelican; little owl; jackdaw'	ķa'at	puhac 'a species of owl'	<i>ķašıkjī ķušī</i> 'pelican'	<i>ķašīkčī ķušī</i> 'pelican'	

Table 64 (continued)

Lev	WTT (B.Heb)	ADub.III.73 (T.Kar)	JSul.III.01 (H.Kar)	Kieffer 1827 (Ot.Tur)	Göz. 1841	
11:18	בְּחָם [<i>râḥâm</i>] 'carrion vulture'	raḥam	raḥam	raḥam	raḥamï	
11:19	ְחֵסִידָה [ḥăsîḏāh] ʻstork	ḥasida	busyol	legleg	legläg	
11:19	אֲנָפָּה [anafa] 'heron; egret'	anafa	anafa	<i>balïkčïn</i> 'heron'	<i>balïkčïn</i> 'heron'	
11:19	דּוּכִיפַּת [dū <u>k</u> îp̄a <u>t]</u> 'hoopoe'	duḫifat	duḫifat	<i>hüdhüd</i> 'hoopoe'	<i>hüdhüdi</i> 'hoopoe'	
11:19	ໆຂຼັບຼນຸ [' <i>ăṭallēp</i> ̄] 'bat'	yarï ķanat	yarï ķanat	<i>šebpere</i> 'bat'	<i>šepere</i> 'bat'	
11:22	ּסְלְּעָם [sāləʿām] 'a kind of locust'	sal'am	sal'am	<i>judjud/jüdjüd</i> ʻcicada'	<i>judjud/jüdjüd '</i> cicada'	
11:22	ָּחָרְגּׁל [<i>ḥargōl</i>] 'a kind of locust'	ḥargol	ḥargol	ḥargol	ḥargol	
11:22	ָּתְגְב [ḥāḡāḇ] 'locust; grasshopper'	ḥagav	ḥagav	ḥagab	ḥagav	
11:29	הֹלֶּד [ḥōled̪] 'mole-rat, mole weasel'	<i>ḥoled</i>	<u></u> ḥoled	<i>gelinjik</i> 'weasel'	gelinčik 'mole?' (see CKED, 164; KRPS, 166)	
11:29	עַכְבָּר ['a <u>k</u> bār] 'mouse'	ʻaḫbar	sïcan	<i>sïčan</i> 'rat; mouse'	sïčan 'rat; mouse'	
11:29	צָב [ṣāḇ] 'turtle; turtoise; a kind of lizard'	cav	scur	<i>kaplubuya</i> 'turtle; turtoise'	<i>kaplī baɣa</i> 'turtle; turtoise'	
11:30	אֲנְקָה [ʾănāḳāh] 'gecko; a kind of lizard'	anaķa	anaķa	sivri sïčan 'shrew mouse'	sivri sïčan 'shrew mouse'	
11:30	בֹּח [kōaḥ] 'a kind of lizard'	kovaḥ	koaḥ	<i>güneš keleri</i> lit. 'sun lizard'	güneš kelerisi lit. 'sun lizard'	
11:30	לְּטָאָה [<i>ləṭāʾāh</i>] 'a kind of lizard'	leta'a	leta'a	<i>yïldïz keleri</i> lit. 'star lizard'	<i>yïldïz kelerisi</i> l' lit. 'star lizard'	
11:30	הֹמֶט [ḥōmeṭ] ʻlizard'	ḥomet	ḥomet	kertenkele 'lizard'	kerten kelesi 'lizard'	
11:30	תַּנְשֶּׁמֶת [<i>tinšāmetַ</i>] 'white owl; chameleon'	tinšamet	tinšamet	<i>köstebek</i> 'mole'	<i>göz töbä</i> 'mole'	

Table 65: Usage of Double Accusative Case Markers in the Lev of Göz. 1841 (Işık 2021, 366).

Lev	Kieffer 1827	Göz. 1841
11:13	iron+ï	iron+ï+nï
	{eagle+Acc (Ogh.)}	{eagle+acc (Ogh.)+acc (Kip.)}
11:16	bayķuš+ï	bay ķuš+ï+nï
	{owl+acc (Ogh.)}	{owl+acc (Ogh.)+acc (Kip.)}
11:17	tu+yï	to+yï+nï
	{owl+acc (Ogh.)}	{owl?+acc (Ogh.)+acc (Kip.)}
11:18	raḥam+ï	raḥam+ï+nï
	{carrion vulture+ACC (Ogh.)}	{carrion vulture+ACC (Ogh.)+ACC (Kip.)}
11:19	hüdhüd+i	hüdhüd+i+ni
	{hoopoe+ACC (Ogh.)}	{hoopoe+acc (Ogh.)+acc (Kip.)}
11:20	žüdžüd+i	žüdžüd+i+ni
	{cicada+Acc (Ogh.)}	{cicada+acc (Ogh.)+acc (Kip.)}

Another copying error involves the superfluous duplication of 3sg.poss markers in three noun phrases that follow the pattern noun+noun+3sg.poss, along with an unusual usage of the 3sg.poss marker in one compound noun that follows the noun+noun pattern (see Table 66).

Table 66: Unusual Usage of 3sg.poss Markers in the Dataset (Işık 2021, 366).

Lev	Kieffer 1827	Göz. 1841
11:29	güneš keler+i {sun lizard+3sg.poss}	güneš keler+i+si {sun lizard+3sg.poss+3sg.poss}
11:29	yïldïz keler+i {star lizard+3sg.poss}	yïldïz keler+i+si {star lizard+3sg.poss +3sg.poss}
11:29	kertenkele {lizard}	kerten kele+si {lizard+3sg.poss}

Lastly, in our previous study (Işık 2021) we suggested that five words featured in the Crimean Karaim dictionaries may not be defined accurately (see Table 67). The unusual forms in Göz. 1841 appear to have led dictionary compilers to draw comparisons with other Bible translations when formulating their descriptions. As previously highlighted, various Bible translations reference different animals within the same verses. It is crucial that all these problematic words originate from Shapsal's lexical corpus and are thus incorporated into the KRPS dictionary. This dictionary lists Karaim words alongside their Russian and Polish descriptions. As demonstrated by the present author (Işık 2021, 367–368), the comparison between the Russian description of these five words in the KRPS and corresponding sections of a nineteenth-century Russian Bible translation (RSO 1876) reveals a clear parallel. Subsequently, the uncertain and erroneous animal nomenclature of Göz. 1841 in the dictionaries is likely the result of comparisons with equivalent biblical verses from a Russian Bible. This approach, however, led to misinterpretations, as these words originally referred to different animals, as corroborated by the evidence presented in Kieffer 1827.

Lev	Göz. 1841	Karaim Dictionaries	RSO 1876	Kieffer 1827
11:17	toyï	'ibis' (CKED, 410; KRPS, 535)	ибис 'ibis'	to 'a kind of owl'+ACC > toyï (Işık 2021, 367)
11:16	ķuķu kušï	(appears solely as kuku) 'seagull; mew' (CKED, 319; KRPS, 374)	чайки 'seagulls'	ķuķu kušī 'cuckoo'
11:17	ķarabataķ	'tern; fisher (bird)' (CKED, 290; KRPS, 363)	рыболов 'fisher (bird)'	<i>k̞arabatak̞</i> 'cormorant'
11:17	aķ-baba ķušï	'kite' (KRPS, 377)	коршун 'kite'	aķ baba 'vulture'
11:30	gelinčik	'mole' (CKED, 164; KRPS, 166)	<i>крот</i> 'mole'	gelinjik 'weasel'

2.5 Conclusion

This study meticulously scrutinizes the linguistic properties of a segment of the printed edition known as the Gözleve Bible, whose language has sparked considerable scholarly discourse. Our exhaustive investigation delineates these linguistic elements in detail, providing a comprehensive comparison with Crimean Tatar, Ottoman Turkish, and the Karaim dialects. Additionally, it occasionally includes comparisons with Crimean Turkish and, in specific sections, aligns the data with Karaim and Ottoman Bible translations.

First of all, based on our investigation, it is clear that the text exemplifies translation strategies found in all Karaim Bible translations. These include the inverse order in genitive constructions, systematic renderings of Biblical Hebrew conjunctions such as ki, vav, the Hebrew definite article, repetition of certain nominals and postpositional structures, and the Biblical Hebrew infinitival paronomasia. Furthermore, these influences pervasively shape the structures and word order in both simple and complex sentences, elements that are atypical for Turkic languages. Notably, with respect to specific Biblical Hebrew influences, such as the reduplication of particular nominals and postpositional constructions, e.g., [Lev 6:5] $ert\ddot{a}$ $bil\ddot{a}n$ $ert\ddot{a}$ $bil\ddot{a}n$ 'every morning'; [Lev 17:3] $ert\ddot{a}$ r

At the lexical level, we identified a total of 1,075 unique lexical elements, 939 of which are documented in Karaim dictionaries. Upon evaluating the representation of these words in the languages exhibited in our text, a majority of the words are prevalent across all languages, albeit with differing phonological adaptations. However, the situation is markedly different with respect to Ottoman Turkish. According to the CKED, 209 of the 939 examples originate from Ottoman Turkish as adopted in Crimean Karaim. In addition, our investigation reveals that this number increases to 286 out of 1075 total items when unlisted lexical items are taken into account. Thus, Ottoman Turkish served as a donor language for approximately 27% of the lexical elements in our dataset, contributing words of Turkic, Arabic, Persian, Greek, Italian, and Armenian origin. The influence of Ottoman Turkish within the chapters is not uniformly distributed. Chapter 11 displays a pronounced use of the Ottoman Turkish lexicon and systematically replaces certain Karaim words with their Arabic-origin Ottoman Turkish equivalents. Notably, such an intensive level of Ottoman Turkish lexical influence is yet to be observed in other Crimean Karaim Bible translations, except for the so-called Ortaköy 1832–1835 edition, whose language is sometimes referred to as Turkish.

Perhaps the most striking features when categorizing Crimean Karaim are its phonological, morphological, and morphophonological characteristics. First, in categorizing the phonological characteristics, the most salient features are those pertaining to Ottoman Turkish consonantal alternations, which fundamentally underpin the classification of Crimean Karaim variants. It is well-established that Bible translations penned in Crimean Karaim phonologically exhibit Kipchak traits, whereas secular texts, such as mejumas, frequently display Ottoman Turkish attributes. Our text reveals some intriguing observations, as the influence of Ottoman Turkish phonological features is notably pronounced in a Crimean Karaim Bible translation. We classify such Ottoman Turkish consonantal features into seven subgroups. Among them certain Ottoman Turkish traits are dominant over the Kipchak counterparts, e.g., $b \sim v$ (0% vs. 100%); $k \sim g$ (8% vs. 92%), while others are not, e.g., b- ~ Ø (92% vs. 8%); b- ~ m- (7% vs. 93%), b- ~ p- (86% vs. 14%), ol ~ o (95% vs. 5%), $t \sim d$ - (52% vs. 48%). It is important to underscore that the distribution of these features is characteristically heterogeneous. This can be further corroborated by the occasional presence of both Ottoman Turkish and Kipchak equivalents within the same sentences in our dataset. However, in some chapters, for instance Chapter 11, such Ottoman Turkish features are highly predominant. A noteworthy point is that, with the exception of the Ortaköy 1832–1835 edition, whose language is predominantly Turkish, such Ottoman Turkish phonological features are uncommon in Karaim Bible translations, which therefore distinguishes our text from other Karaim Bible translations.

In morphophonology, the most notable difference lies in the presence of suffix variants consisting of labial vowels, which are absent in Crimean Tatar and the Crimean Karaim Bible translations, as depicted in Prik's (1976) account of Crimean Karaim (see 2.2.2.3). Notably, the variants consisting of labial vowels also have non-labial counterparts, which are significantly more prevalent than the former. In addition, these characteristics should not be ascribed to the influence of Western Karaim. Instead, they seem to faintly echo an Ottoman Turkish morphophonological process which was also, albeit scarcely, prevalent in Crimean Turkish.

In regard to the morphological dimension, the text uncovers a series of Ottoman Turkish markers that are not found in Prik's description of Crimean Karaim or Crimean Karaim Bible translations. Examples include the participle markers -(y)An, -iǯï, -DIk; the first person voluntative mood marker -(A)IIm, and the third person singular optative mood marker -(y)A. It is crucial that, except for the 1PL.VOL marker -(A)IIm, all the markers introduced have Kipchak equivalents within our text. Remarkably, these Kipchak variants predominate over their Ottoman Turkish counterparts (88% vs. 12%). Only in specific chapters, such as Chapter 11, Ottoman Turkish characteristics are more prevalent. The overarching conclusion is that while our text does display Ottoman Turkish morphophonological and morphological characteristics, they do not exhibit predominance. This stands in contrast to certain phonological characteristics discussed above.

Finally, in a wide array of categories, the text appears to undergo Ottomanization across phonological, morphophonological, morphological, and lexical dimensions, sporadically incorporating direct borrowings from Ottoman Bible translations. Simultaneously, the text reveals pronounced Kipchak traits in these categories, which outweigh the Ottoman Turkish equivalents in general. Notably, the text intermittently showcases specific phonological features and lexical elements which, while not atypical for Turkic languages, are absent in other languages that have been compared with our dataset. In light of these findings, Shapira's assertions (2003, 696; 2013, 134) that Crimean Karaim never existed and that the Gözleve Bible represents a hasty attempt to 'Tatarize' or 'vulgarize' older Lutsk editions, resulting in superficial Tatarization, cannot be confirmed. First of all, since 2016, we know that the oldest Karaim Bible translation was written in Crimean Karaim (see 1.3.1). Thus, some of the common Karaim translational strategies found in the Gözleve Bible do not necessarily need to have originated from Western Karaim editions; they could trace back to early Crimean Karaim Bible translation traditions. In fact, as mentioned above, certain specific Biblical Hebrew influences that exist in the Gözleve Bible and another Crimean Karaim Bible translation (BSMS 288), but are not found in some Western Karaim Bible translations, are also good examples of this. Secondly, in our opinion, the text does not display any features that are solely characteristic of Crimean Tatar. Rather, it exhibits common Karaim traits alongside numerous Ottoman Turkish features, which were prevalent in Crimean Tatar, Crimean Turkish, and evidently in Crimean Karaim at the time the edition was composed. These Ottoman Turkish influences (either directly or through another Turkic language) on a written source in a Turkic language of Crimea are not sufficient to conclude that the language did not exist, as similar linguistic trends were prevalent in many other Turkic languages. Therefore, based on Jankowski's descriptions (2015a, 202-205) of Crimean Karaim varieties, the language of Lev of Göz. 1841 encompasses a blend of Crimean Kipchak Karaim and Crimean Turkish Karaim in different layers. Undoubtedly, a more comprehensive analysis is required to provide an accurate portrayal of the entire edition.

3 Transcription

3.1 Preliminary Remarks

The overarching strategies pertaining to our transcription have been extensively discussed earlier (see 2.1.3). Consequently, this segment primarily enumerates supplementary notes that complement the previous explanations.

Given the text's use of Hebrew script, the exact value of vowels in non-Biblical words remains uncertain in certain vowel pairs *a-ä*, *o-ö*, *u-ü*, and *ï-i*. To navigate this ambiguity, we referred to the Crimean Karaim dictionary (CKED) for specific lexical items. Consequently, we did not apply certain Turkish phonotactics to Arabic and Persian words, adhering instead to the dictionary's illustrations, e.g., [Lev 19:17] *dušman* (CKED, 143) 'enemy' vs. Trk *düšman* 'id', [Lev 26:39] *günäḥ* (CKED, 169) 'sin' vs. Trk *günah* 'id'.

Our transcription comprises only two punctuation marks. The first is a period (.) that demarcates the end of verses. The second is a short hyphen (-), which precedes the continuative syllables of a word that extends into the succeeding line. In select cases, certain case marking suffixes following a parenthesis also employ a short hyphen, e.g., ada tavušan (kirpi) -nï {rabbit (hedgehog)+ACC}. This notation also applies following the tetragrammaton YWY, e.g., [Lev 10:19] YWY-nyŋ {Lord+GEN}.

All proper nouns, instances of the tetragrammaton YWY and the word *Teŋri* denoting Jehovah, as well as all verse beginnings, are capitalized.

Although the text does not consistently link suffixes with the corresponding word stem attached, we have chosen to write them together, even when the original text includes a separation, [Lev 9: 17] *ertä niŋ* > *ertäniŋ* {morning+GEN}.

3.2 Transcription of the Book of Leviticus from Gözleve Bible (1841)

93 ro

Chapter 1

(1) גתרגום ספר וייקרא⁸²¹ (2. . .) גער מַשְׁהָ מִיּנְדְ בָּרְא אָל משָׁה וַיָּדְבָּר יִנִי אָלִיו מֵאֹהָל מוֹעֵד לֵאמד³⁸³

(...2) [1:1] Da čaķīrdī Mošegā ohel

- (3) moʻeddän da sözlädi YWY aŋar demä. דבר [1:2] Sözlägin oylanlarïna Yisra'elniŋ
- (4) da aytķīn alarya adam gendiņizdān egār yuvuķlaštīražaķ olsa ķorban YWY-ya

^{82 &#}x27;The translation of Book of Leviticus' in Biblical Hebrew.

⁸³ Lev 1:1 in Biblical Hebrew. It is also the beginning of a weekly Torah portion: Parashat Vayikra (Lev 1:1–5:26).

- (5) ol tuvardan ol sïyïrdan ya ol koydan yuvuklaštïrïnïz korbanïnïznï. אם
- (6) [1:3] Egär 'ola esä korbani ol sivirdan saylam erkäkni alip vuvuklaštirsin ani
- ešiginä ohel moʻednin yuvuklaštirsin ani kabulluyina aldina YWY-nin. וסמד **(7)**
- [1:4] Da tayasın kolunı başı üstünä ol olanın da kabul olunır anar keparat (8)
- (9) üstünä. ושׁחט [1:5] Da soysïn balasïn ol sïyïrnïn aldïna YWY-nïn
- (10)da yuvuklaštirsinlar oylanlari Aharonnin ol kohenlär ol kanni da sačsinlar ol
- kannï ol mizbeah üstünä čüpčüvrä ki ešigindä ohel moʻednin. והפשיט (11)
- [1:6] Da terisin sïyïrsïn ol 'olanın da buvumlasın anı buvumlarınığa. ונחנו (12)
- (13)[1:7] Da versinlär oylanlari Aharon[nin]⁸⁴ ol kohen ot ol mizbeah üstünä da yaraštïrsïnlar
- (14)ayačlar ol ot üstünä. וערבו [1:8] Da yaraštïrsïnlar oylanlarï Aharon[nïn]85 ol
- (15)kohenlär ol buvumlarni ol baš bilän da ol karin yayini ol ayačlar üstünä

- (1) ki ol ot üstünä ki ol mizbeah üstünä. וקרבו [1:9] Da karïnïnï da ayaklarïnï
- yuvsïn suvlar bilän da tütätsin ol kohen ol ǯümläni ol mizbeaḥta ʻoladïr ol (2)
- otlu korban ko[k]usï⁸⁶ kabullïknïn YWY-ya. ואם [1:10] Da egär ol koydan esä (3) korbanï
- ol koylardan ya ol ečkilärdän 'olaya saylam erkäkni alip yuvuklaštirsin (4)
- anï. ושחט [1:11] Da soysïn anï uǯu yanïnda ol mizbeahnïn ki čafon tarafinda (5)
- aldïna YWY-nïn da sačsïnlar oylanlarï Aharonnïn ol kohenlär kanïn ol mizbeah (6)
- üstünä čüpčüvrä. ונתח [1:12] Da buvumlasïn anï buvumlarïnǯa da bašïn da **(7)**
- karın yayını yaraştırsın ol kohen alarnı ol ayaçlar üstünä ki ol ot (8)
- (9) üstünä ki ol mizbeah üstünä. והקרב [1:13] Da ol karïnnï da ol ayaklarnï
- (10)yuvsïn suvlar bilän da yuvuklaštïrsïn ol kohen ol žümläni da tütätsin ol
- (11)mizbeaḥta 'oladir ol otlu korban kokusi kabulliknin YWY-ya. ואם
- (ואם) [1:14] Da egär ol kuštan esä ʻola korbanï YWY-ya da yuvuklaštïrsïn ol (12)
- kumrulardan ya o kögürčin balalarından korbanını. והקריבו [1:15] Da (13)yuvuklaštirsin ani
- ol kohen ol mizbeaḥka da kessin bašīnī da tütätsin ol mizbeaḥta (14)
- (15)da damlanïlsïn kanï duvarï üstünä ol mizbeahnïn. והסיר [1:16] Da ketärsin karnïnï

^{84 [}Sul.IV.02A: Aharon; probably a typographical error. | BSMS 288: Aharonnin, | [Sul.III.01: Aharonnun. | ADub.III.73: Aharonnun.

^{85 [}Sul.IV.02A: Aharon; probably a typographical error. | BSMS 288: Aharonnin. | [Sul.III.01: Aharonnun. | ADub.III.73: Aharonnun.

⁸⁶ JSul.IV.02A: kousi; a typographical error. | BSMS 288: isi. | JSul.III.01: iyisi. | ADub.III.73: iy.

- (16)yünü bilän da tašlasın anı yanına ol mizbeahnın gün doyusı tarafka ol
- (17)kül tökilän yergä. ושׁסע [1:17] Da yïrtsïn anï kanatlarïndan (sïrtïndan)⁸⁷ ayirmasin
- (18)da tütätsin ani ol kohen ol mizbeahta ol ayačlar üstünä ki ol ot
- üstünä 'oladir ol otlu korban kokusi kabulliknin YWY-va. (19)

- (20)(ב) וופש [2:1] Da ǯan ki yuvuklaštïrsa korban minḥa YWY-ya özek olsïn
- (21)korbanï da töksin üstünä vay da versin üstünä timvan. והביאה
- (22)[2:2] Da getirsin ani oylanlarina Aharonnin ol kohenlärgä da avučlasin andan dolu
- (23)ayučini özägindän da vayindan žümlä timvani bilän da tütätsin ol kohen tütidmäsini
- (24)ol mizbeahta otlu korban kokusï kabullïknïn YWY-ya. והנותרת [2:3] Da ol
- kalyannî ol minhadan Aharonya da oylanlarînadîr kodeši kodešlärnin otlu (25)
- (26)korbanlarından YWY-nın. ובי [2:4] Da egär yuvuklaštırsan korban minha tandur piširmäsi

94 r°

- (1) özäk kalin mačalar karišilyanlar yay bilän da yufka mačalar silingänlär yay bilän. ואם
- (2) [2:5] Da egär minha ol tava ičindä esä korbanïn özäk karïšïlyan vay bilän mača
- (3) bolsïn. פתות [2:6] Tilimlämä tilimlägin anï tilimlär da koyyïn üstünä yay
- minhadir ol. ואם [2:7] Da egär tänǯärädä pišen minhasi esä korbanin özäk **(4)**
- yay bilän kilinsin. והבאת [2:8] Da ketirgin ol minhani bulardan YWY-ya (5)
- (6) da yuvuklaštir[y]in⁸⁸ ani ol kohengä da yuvuklaštirsin ani ol mizbeahka. והרים
- [2:9] Da avïrsïn ol kohen ol minhadan tütsüsini da tütätsin ol mizbeahta otlu **(7)**
- (8) korban kokusï kabullïknïn YWY-ya. והנותרת [2:10] Da ol kalyanï ol minhadan
- (9) Aharonya da oylanlarinadir kodeši kodešlärnin otlu korbanlarindan YWY-nin.
- (10)בל [2:11] Här ol minha ki yuvuklaštirsaniz YWY-ya kilinmasin hameč mitlak
- (11)hič ači hamur da hič bekmäz tütätmäniz andan otlu korban YWY-ya. קרבן
- (12)[2:12] Ilk korbani yuvuklaštiriniz alarni YWY-ya da ol mizbeahka čikmasinlar
- kokusïna kabullïknïn. ובל [2:13] Da ǯümlä minha korbanïnnï tuz bilän tuzlayïn
- (13)
- (14)da eksitmegin šart tuzin Tenrinnin üstündän minhannin här korbanin üstünä
- (15)yuvuklaštiryin tuz. ואם [2:14] Da egär yuvuklaštirsan ilklär minhasini

⁸⁷ JSul.IV.02A: Unvocalized text.

^{88 [}Sul.IV.02A: yuvuklaštürsün; a typographical error. | BSMS 288: yuvuklaštüryün. | [Sul.III.01: yuvutsun. | ADub.III.73: yuvutsun.

- (16)YWY-ya arpa bašī čirkingān otka taze arpa kürpāsi yuvuklaštīryīn ilklārinnin
- (17)minhasini. ונחתי [2:15] Da vergin üstünä yay da koyyin üstünä timyan minha-
- dïr ol. והקטיר [2:16] Da tütätsin ol kohen tütsüsini kürpäsindän da yayından (18)žümlä
- (19)tïmvanï bilän otlu korban YWY-va.

- (20)(ג) אם [3:1] Da egär šelamim korbanï esä korbanï egär ol sïyïrdan ol
- (21) vuvuklaštirir esä geräk erkäk geräk diši saylamni vuvuklaštirsin
- (22)anï aldïna YWY-nïn. וסמד [3:2] Da tayasïn kolunï bašï üstünä korbanïnïn
- (23)da soysïn anï ešigindä ohel moʻednin da sačsïnlar oylanlarï Aharonnïn ol kohen-
- (24)lär ol kannï ol mizbeah üstünä čüpčüvrä. והקריב [3:3] Da yuvuklaštïrsïn
- (25)ol šelamim korbanindan otlu korban YWY-ya ol yayni ol yapkan ol karinni
- (26)da ǯümlä ol yaynï ki ol karïn üstünä. ואת [3:4] Da eki ol bögräklärni

- (1) da ol yaynî ki üstlärindä ki ol emizlär üstünä da ol artîksînî ki
- (2) ol bayır üstünä ol bögräklär bilän ketärsin anı. והקטירו [3:5] Da tütätsinlär
- (3) anï oylanlarï Aharonnïn ol mizbeahta ol 'ola üstünä ki ol ayačlar üstünä
- (4) ki ol ot üstünä otlu korban kokusï kabullïknïŋ YWY-ya. ואם [3:6] Da egär
- ol koydan esä korbanï šelamim korbanïna YWY-ya erkäk ya tiši saylam-(5)
- (6) nï yuvuklaštïrsïn anï. אם [3:7] Egär kozu ol yuvuklaštïrïr esä korbanïnï
- da yuvuklaštirsin ani aldina YWY-nin. וסמד [3:8] Da tayasin koluni baši üstünä **(7)**
- (8) korbanının da soysın anı aldına ohel moʻednin da sačsınlar oylanları Aharonnïn
- (9) kanïnï ol mizbeah üstünä čüpčüvrä. והקריב [3:9] Da vuvuklaštïrsïn ol šelamim
- (10)korbanından otlu korban YWY-ya tamam ol kuyruk yayını karsısına ol vumulyannin
- (11)ketärsin anï da ol yaynï ol yapkan ol karïnnï da ǯümlä ol yaynï ki ol
- karïn üstünä. ואת [3:10] Da eki ol bögräklärni da ol yaynï ki üstlärinä (12)
- (13)ki ol emizlär üstünä da artiksini ol bayır üstünä ol bögräklär bilän
- ketärsin anï. והקטירו [3:11] Da tütätsin anï ol kohen ol mizbeahta otlu (14)
- (15)korban YWY-ya. ואס [3:12] Da egär ečki esä korbanï da yuvuklaštïrsïn anï aldïna
- (16)YWY-nïŋ. וסמך [3:13] Da tayasïn kolunï bašï üstünä da soysïn anï aldïna ohel mo'ed-
- (17) nin da sačsïnlar oylanlarï Aharonnïn kanïnï ol mizbeah üstünä čüpčüvrä.

- (18) והקריב [3:14] Da yuvuklaštirsin andan korbanini otlu korban YWY-ya ol yayni ol
- (19) yapkan ol karïnnï da žümlä ol yaynï ki ol karïn üstünä. ואת [3:15] Da
- (20) eki ol bögräklärni da ol yaynï ki üstlärinä ki ol emizlär üstünä
- (21) da artīksīnī ki ol bayīr üstünā ol bögrāklār bilān ketārsin anī.
- (22) והקטירם [3:16] Da tütätsin alarni ol kohen ol mizbeaḥta otlu korban kokusina
- (23) kabulliknin žümlä yayni YWY-ya. חקת [3:17] Ömürlik räsim dävürlärinizgä žümlä
- (24) oturašlarinizda hič yayni da hič kanni ašamaniz.

- (25) (דבר (ד) אידבר [4:1] Da sözlädi YWY Mošegä demä. דבר [4:2] Sözlägin oylanlarïna
- (26) Yisra'elnin demä ǯan ki yazïklï bolsa yanlišlïk bilän ǯümlä mičva-

95 rº

- (1) larından YWY-nın ki kılınmaslardır da kılsa birsini birdan alardan. אם [4:3] Egär
- (2) ol silingän kohen yazikli bolsa günähi učun ol ulusnin da yuvuklaštirsin
- (3) yazïyï učun ki yazïklï boldï buya balasïn sïyïrnïŋ saylamnï YWY-ya ḥatatka.
- (4) והביא [4:4] Da ketirsin ol buyanï äšiginä ohel moʻednin aldïna YWY-nïn da tayasïn
- (5) kolunï bašï üstünä ol buyanïn da sovsïn ol buyanï aldïna YWY-nïn. ולקח
- (6) [4:5] Da alsïn ol silingän kohen kanindan ol buγanin da girgizsin ani ohel moʻedgä.
- (7) נטבל [4:6] Da mänčsin ol kohen barmayïnï ol kanya da sačsïn ol kandan yedi kerätlär
- (8) aldïna YWY-nïŋ aldïna pärdäsiniŋ ol kodešniŋ. ונחן [4:7] Da versin ol kohen
- (9) ol kandan kovuš⁸⁹ köšeläri üstünä ol otyamlar tütsüsi mizbeahnin aldina
- (10) YWY-nïŋ ki ohel moʻeddä da ǯümlä kanïn ol buyanïŋ töksin temälinä mizbeaḥ-
- (11) hïnïŋ ol 'olanïŋ ki ešigindä ohel mo'edniŋ. ואת [4:8] Da ǯümlä yayïn
- (12) ol hatat buyasinin ayirsin andan ol yayni ol yapkan ol karin
- ustünä da žümlä ol yaynï ki ol karïn üstünä. ואת [4:9] Da eki ol
- (14) bögräklärni da ol yaynï ki üstlärinä ki ol emizlär üstünä da ol
- (15) artiksini ki ol bayir üstünä ol bögräklär bilän ketärsin ani. כאשר
- (16) [4:10] Nečiki ayïrïlïr ögüzindän ol šelamim ķorbanïnïn da tütätsin alarnï ol
- (17) kohen mizbeaḥï üstünä ol ʻolanïŋ. ואת [4:11] Da terisin ol buyanïŋ da ǯümlä
- etin bašīn ayaklarī bilān da karīnīn da tezāgin. והוציא [4:12] Da čīyarsīn tākmil

⁸⁹ JSul.IV.02A: *kovš*; an orthographical tendency (see 2.1.3).

- (19)ol buyanî avuldan čîharî temiz yergä ol kül tökän yergä da küydürsin anî
- (20)ayačlar üstünä otka ol kül töken verdä küydürülsin. ואם [4:13] Da egär
- žümlä žama'atï Yisra'elnin yanïlsalar da yašïrïn bolsa bir šey gözlärindän ol (21)
- (22)kahalnın da kilsalar birni ğümlä mičvalarından YWY-nın ki kilinmaslardır
- (23)da günähli olsalar, ונודעה [4:14] Da bilinsä ol vazik ki vazik[li]⁹⁰ boldilar anin učun
- (24)da yuvuklaštirsinlar ol kahal buya siyir balasini hatatka da getirsinlär
- (25)anï aldïna ohel moʻednin. וסמכו [4:15] Da tayasïnlar kartlarï ol ǯamaʻatnïn kollarini
- (26)bašī üstünä ol buyanin aldīna YWY-nin da soysin ol buyani aldīna YWY-nin.

- (1) והביאו [4:16] Da girgizsin ol silingän kohen kanïndan ol buyanïn ohel moʻedgä.
- (2) וטבל [4:17] Da mänčsin ol kohen barmayïnï ol kandan da sačsïn yedi kerätlär aldïna
- (3) YWY-nïn aldïna ol perdänin. ומן [4:18] Da ol kandan versin bučkaklarï üstünä
- ol mizbeahnïn ki aldïna YWY-nïn ki ohel moʻeddä da ǯümlä ol kannï (4)
- (5) töksin binyatïna mizbeahïnïn ol 'olanïn ki ešigindä ohel mo'ednin. ואת
- (6) [4:19] Da ǯümlä yayïnï ayïrsïn andan da tütätsin ol mizbeahta. ועשה [4:20] Da kïlsïn
- **(7)** ol buyaya nečiki kildi buyasina ol hatatnin alay kilsin anar da keparat
- (8) itsin üstlärinä ol kohen da bošatïlïr alarya. והוציא [4:21] Da čïyarsïn ol buyanï
- (9) avuldan či[h]ari⁹¹ da küydürsin ani nečiki küydürdi ol burunyi buyani hatati ol kahal-
- (10)nïndïr ol. אשר [4:22] Egär aya yazïklï bolsa da kïlsa birni ǯümlä mičvalarïndan YWY
- (11)Tänrisinin ki kilinmaslardir yanlišlik bilän da günähli bolsa. או [4:23] Ya
- bilinsä anar yazïyï ki yazïklï boldï anïn učun da getirsin korbanïnï ulayïn (12)
- (13)ečkilärnin saylam erkäk. וסמד [4:24] Da tayasïn kolunï bašï üstünä ol ulaknïn
- da soysïn anï ne yerdä ki soysa ol 'olanï aldïna YWY-nïn hatatdïr ol. (14)
- (15)ולקח [4:25] Da alsïn ol kohen kanïndan ol hatatnïn barmayï bilän da versin kovuš⁹²
- (16)köšeläri üstünä mizbeahinin ol 'olanin da kanini töksin temälinä mizbeahinin
- (17)ol 'olanın, ואת [4:26] Da žümlä yayını tütätsin ol mizbeahta yayı gibi

⁹⁰ JSul.IV.02A: yaziki; a typographical error. | BSMS 288: yazikli. | JSul.III.01: yazikli. | ADub.III.73: yazïķlï.

⁹¹ JSul.IV.02A: čikari/čikäri; a typographical error. | BSMS 288: čiḥarī. | JSul.III.01: tiskartīn. | ADub. III.73: tišķartin.

⁹² JSul.IV.02A: kovš; an orthographical tendency (see 2.1.3).

- (18) ķorbanïnïŋ ol šelamimlärniŋ keparat etsin üstünä ol kohen yazïyïndan
- (19) da bošatīlīr aŋar. ואם [4:27] Da egär bir ǯan yazīķlī bolsa yaŋlīšlīķ bilän ulusīndan
- (20) ol yerniŋ kilyaninda birni mičvalarindan YWY-niŋ ki kilinmaslardir da günähli
- (21) bolsa. או [4:28] Ya bilinsä aŋar yazïyï ki yazïklï boldï da getirsin korbanïnï
- (22) ulayın ečkilärnin saylamnı yazıyı učun ki yazıklı boldı. וסמך [4:29] Da tayasın
- (23) ķolunī bašī üstünā ol ḥatatnīŋ da soysīn ol ḥatatnī yerindā ol
- (24) 'olanı̈n. ולקח [4:30] Da alsı̈n ol kohen kanı̈ndan barmayı̈ bilän da versin kovuš⁹³ köšeläri
- (25) üstünä mizbeaḥïnïŋ ol 'olanïŋ da ǯümlä kanïnï töksin temelinä ol
- (26) mizbeahnın, ואת [4:31] Da žümlä yayını ketärsin nečiki ketärildi yay üstündän

96 rº

- (1) korbanïnïn ol šelamimlärnin da tütätsin ol kohen mizbeahta kokusïna
- (2) kabulliknin da keparat etsin üstünä ol kohen da bošatilir anar. ואם
- (3) [4:32] Da egär kozu getirsä korbanïnï hatatka saylam tišini getirsin anï. וסמך
- (4) [4:33] Da tayasın kolu[n]i⁹⁴ bası üstünä ol hatatnın da soysın anı hatatka ne
- (5) verdä ki soyar ol 'olanï. ולקח [4:34] Da alsïn ol kohen kanïndan ol hatatnïn
- (6) barmayî bilân da versin bučkaklarî üstünä mizbeahînin ol 'olanin da ǯümlä
- (7) kanını töksin binyatına ol mizbeahnın. ואת [4:35] Da ğümlä yayını ketärsin
- (8) nečiki ketärilir yayı ol koynın korbanından ol šelamimlarnın da tütätsin ol
- (9) kohen alarnî ol mizbeahta otlu korbanlarî üstünä YWY-nin da kapara etsin
- (10) üstünä ol kohen yazïyï učun ki yazïklï boldï da bošatïlïr aŋar.

Chapter 5

- (11) נגפשׁ (ה) נפשׁ (5:1] Da ǯan ki yazïklï bolsa da ešitsä avazïn antnïn da ol šahad
- ya gördi ya bildi egär anlatmasa da kötärsin günähin. או
- (13) [5:2] Ya ǯan ki tiysä ǯümlä mundar nemägä ya gövdäsinä mundar kiyiknin ya
- (14) gövdäsinä mundar tuvarnïŋ ya gövdäsi[n]ä⁹⁵ mundar kozlayannïŋ da yašïrïn bolsa
- andan da ol mundar boldï da günäḥli boldï. או [5:3] Ya ki tiysä mundarlïyïna
- (16) adamnın ğümla mundarlıyın aki mundar bolir anın bilan da yasırın
- (17) bolsa andan da ol bildi da günähli boldï. או [5:4] Ya ǯan ki ant etsä

⁹³ JSul.IV.02A: kovš; an orthographical tendency (see 2.1.3).

⁹⁴ JSul.IV.02A: koluηϊ; a typographical error. | BSMS 288: kolun. | JSul.III.01: kolun. | ADub.III.73: kolun.

⁹⁵ JSul.IV.02A: gövdäsindä; probably a typographical error. | BSMS 288: gövdäsinä. | JSul.III.01: gevdesine. | ADub.III.73: gövdasińa.

- (18)sözlämä erinlär bilän yaman etmä ya yahši etmä ǯümlägä ki sözlär ol adam
- (19)ant bilän da vaširin bolsa andan da ol bildi da günähli boldi birgä bulardan.
- והיה [5:5] Da bolyay ki pešman bolsa birgä bulardan da ikrar etsä ki yazikli (20)
- (21)boldï anïŋ učun. והכיא [5:6] Da getirsin pešmanlïyïnï YWY-ya yazïyï učun ki
- vazïklï boldï tišini ol kovdan kozu va ulavïn ečkilärnin hatatka (22)
- (23)da keparat etsin üstünä ol kohen yazïyïndan. ואם [5:7] Da egär yetmäsä kuvatï ķοyγa
- (24)da getirsin pešmanlivini ki vazikli boldi eki kumrular va eki balalarin
- (25)gögürčünnin YWY-ya birni hatatka da birni 'olaya. והביא [5:8] Da ketirsin
- (26)alarnî ol kohenga da yuvuklaştîrsîn birni ki hatatnîn burun da melika

- (1) etsin bašïnï karšïsïndan ensäsinin da ayïrmasïn. והזה [5:9] Da sačsïn kanïndan ol
- (2) hatatnın duvarı üstünä ol mizbeahnın ol kalyan ol kandan tamsın binyatına
- ol mizbeahnïn hatatdïr ol. ואת [5:10] Da ol ekinžini kïlsïn 'ola töräčä (3)
- da kapara etsin üstünä ol kohen yaziyindan ki yazikli boldi da bošatilir **(4)**
- anar. ואם [5:11] Da egär kuvati yetmäsä eki kum[ru]larya⁹⁶ ya eki balalarina (5) gögürčünnin
- (6) da getirsin korbanïnï ki yazïklï boldï onunǯï payïn ol kebičnin özäk hatat-
- ka koymasin üstünä yay da vermäsin üstgä timyan zira hatatdir ol. והביאה **(7)**
- (8) [5:12] Da getirsin ani ol kohengä da avučlasin ol kohen andan dolu avuču⁹⁷ bilän tütsüsi-
- (9) ni da tütätsin ol mizbeahta utlu korbanlari üstünä YWY-nin hatatdir
- (10)ol. וכפר [5:13] Da kapara etsin üstünä ol kohen yazïyï učun ki yazïklï boldï
- (11)birsinden bulardan da bošatïlïr anar da bolsïn ol kohengä minha gibi. וידבר
- (12)[5:14] Da sözlädi YWY Mošegä demä. נפש [5:15] Šan ki tansa tanmak da yazikli bolsa
- (13)yanlığlık bilan kodeşlarından YWY-nın da getirsin peşmanlıyını YWY-ya savlam
- kočkar ol koydan kïymätin bilän gümüš miskallar miskalï bilän ol kodešnin (14)
- (15)ašamya. ואת [5:16] Da neni ki yazïklï boldï ol kodešdän ödesin da bešinǯi
- payïnï arttïrsïn üstünä da versin anï kohengä da ol kohen kapara etsin (16)
- (17)üstünä kočkarï bilän ol ašamnïn da bošatïlïr anar. ואם [5:17] Da egär ǯan ki
- (18)yazïklï bolsa da kïlsa birni ǯümlä mičvalarïndan YWY-nïn ki kïlïnmaslardïr

⁹⁶ JSul.IV.02A: kumlarya; a typographical error. | BSMS 288: torlarya. | JSul.III.01: bedenelerge. | ADub. III.73: bedeńalarga.

⁹⁷ JSul.IV.02A: Spelled אבוצו; a typographical error.

- (19) da bilmädi günäḥli boldī da čeksin ǯürümin. הביא [5:18] Da getirsin kočkar saylam
- (20) ol koydan küyasin bilän ašamya ol kohengä da kapara etsin üstünä ol
- (21) kohen yanlıslıyı učun ki yanıldı da ol bilmadi da bosatılır anar. אשם
- (22) [5:19] Ašamdīr ol günāḥli bolma günāḥli boldī YWY-ɣa. וידבר [5:20] Da sözlādi YWY
- (23) Mošegä demä. נפש [5:21] Šan ki yazïklï bolsa da tansa tanmak YWY-ya da tansa
- (24) dostina amanatķa ya ķol bilän ķoyyan[y]a⁹⁸ ya zülüm bilän ya dutup aldī isä
- (25) dostïndan. א [5:22] Ya tapsa tas bolyannï da tansa anar da ant etsä yalyanya
- (26) bir učun ǯümlädän ki kilar ol adam yazikli bolma alar bilän. והיה

97 r°

- (1) [5:23] Da bolyay ki yazīķlī bolsa da pešman bolsa da ķaytarsīn ol zülümni ki zülümlädi
- (2) ya ol dutup almakni ki dutup aldi ya ol amanatni ki amanat koyuldi
- (3) birgäsinä ya ol tas bolyannï ki taptï. או [5:24] Ya ǯümlädän ki ant etsä
- (4) anın učun yalyanya da ödäsin anı bası bilan da besin isin arttırsın
- (5) üstünä anar ki ol anın versin anı pešman bolyan günündä. ואת [5:25] Da
- (6) pešmanliyini getirsin YWY-ya saylam kočkar ol koydan kiyasin bilän ašam-
- (7) ya ol kohengä. וכפר [5:26] Da kapara etsin üstünä ol kohen aldïna
- (8) YWY-nin da bošatilir anar birsi učun žümlädän ki kilar günähli
- (9) bolsa anı̈n bilän.

Chapter 6

(18)

(10)	ַרַפּדשׁת צו ⁹⁹¹
(11)	ַוידבּר וֹיָי אֶל משֶׁה לֵאמר 1001
(12)	[6:1] Da sözlädi YWY Mošegä demä.
(13)	צו [6:2] Sïmarlayïn Aharonya da oylanlarïna demä budïr torasï
(14)	ol ʻolanïŋ oldïr ol ʻola očayï üstünä ki ol mizbeaḥ üstünä ǯümlä
(15)	ol gečä ol ertäyä degin da otu ol mizbeaḥnïŋ yansïn anda. ולבש
(16)	[6:3] Da giysin ol kohen kisäyi uprak da kisäyi könčäk kiysin eti üstünä da ayïrsïn
(17)	ol külni ki örtär ol ot ol ʻolanï ol mizbeaḥ üstünä da ķoysïn anï

yanına ol mizbeahnın. ופשט [6:4] Da češsin upraklarını da giysin öngä upraklar

⁹⁸ JSul.IV.02A: koyyanna; a typographical error. | BSMS 288: koyyanya. | JSul.III.01: koymayïnda. | ADub.III.73: koymayïnda.

⁹⁹ The weekly Torah portion: Parashat Tzav (Lev 6:1-8:36).

¹⁰⁰ Lev 6:1 in Biblical Hebrew.

- (19)da čikarsin ol külni avuldan čihari aruv yergä. והאש [6:5] Da ol ot ol mizbeah
- (20)üstünä vansin anda sönmäsin da vandirsin üstünä ol kohen avačlar ertä
- bilän ertä bilän da varaštirsin üstünä ol 'olani da tütätsin üstünä (21)
- (22)yayların ol šelamimlarnın. אט [6:6] Dayım ateš yansın ol mizbeah üstünä
- sönmäsin. וואת [6:7] Da budïr torasï ol minhanïn vuvuklaštïrma (23)
- (24)yuvuklaštirsin ani birsi oylanlarinin Aharonnin aldina YWY-nin aldina
- (25)ol mizbeaḥnin. והרים [6:8] Da ayirsin andan avuči bilän özägindän ol minḥanin

- (1) da yayından da <u>xüml</u>ä ol timyannı ki ol minha üstünä da tütätsin ol
- (2) mizbeahta kokusï kabullïknïn tütsüsi YWY-ya. והנותרת [6:9] Da ol kalyannï andan
- (3) ašasınlar Aharon da oylanları mačalar aşalsın ayruhsı yerda azbarında ohel
- nin ašasïnlar anï. לא [6:10] Pišmäsin hameč paylarïnï verdim anï otlu (4)
- korbanlarïmdan kodeši kodešlärnindir ol hatat gibi da ašam gibi. כל (5)
- [6:11] Žümlä erkäk ki oylanlarında Aharonnın asasın anı räsimi dunyanın (6) dävürlärinizgä
- **(7)** otlu korbanlarından YWY-nın har kim ki tiysä alarya ayruhsı bolsın. יידבר
- [6:12] Da sözlädi YWY Mošegä demä. זה [6:13] Budïr korbanï Aharonnïn da (8) oylanlarinin
- (9) ki yayuklaštiryaylar YWY-ya silingän gündän sonra ki silsä ani onunji
- payï ol kebičnin özek minha dayïm yarïmïsïn ertädä da yarïmïsïn ahšamda. (10)
- על [6:14] Tava üčünä yay bilän kilinsin kavurulyanni getirtgin ani (pišmäklärin) (11)
- (12)yanaštiryin dilimlär minhasini yuvuklaštiryin kokusina kabulliknin YWY-ya.
- (13)[6:15] Da ol silingän kohen ornïna oylanlarïndan kilsin ani räsimi dunyanin YWY-
- (14)ya täkmil tütätilsin. וכל [6:16] Da här minḥasï kohennin täkmil atešä
- (15)bolsïn ašalmasïn. וידבר [6:17] Da sözlädi YWY Mošegä demä. דבר [6:18] Sözlägin
- Aharonya da oylanlarina demä budir torasi ol hatatnin ne yerdä ki (16)
- (17) soyulsa ol 'ola soyulsin ol hatat aldina YWY-nin kodeši kodešlärnin-
- dir ol. הכהז [6:19] Ol kohen ol hatat etkän anï ašasïn anï avruhsï verdä (18)
- (19)ašalsïn azbarïnda ohel moʻednin. בל [6:20] Här ne ki tiysä etinä ayruhsï
- (20)bolsïn da egär sačilsa kanindan ol uprak üstünä ki sačilsa üstünä
- yuvyïn ayruhsï yerdä. וכל [6:21] Da čöräp sayït ki pišsä ičindä sïndïrïlsïn (21)
- da egär bakir sayitda pišsä da kirilsin da yaykalsin suvlar bilän. בל [6:22] Här (22)
- erkäk kohenlärdä ašasïn anï kodeši kodešlärnindir ol. וכל [6:23] Da her hatat (23)
- (24)ki girgizilsä kanindan ohel moʻedgä keparat etmägä kodešdä
- (25) ašalmasın otka küydürülsin.

(26) אמת (ז) וואת [7:1] Da budïr torasï ol ašamnïŋ kodeši kodešlärniŋdir ol.

98 rº

(4)	F= 0	1		1 (1		
(1)	במקום ווויצ	.l Ne verda	ki sovsala	ir of folan	ï sovsïnlar o	d asamni da

- (2) kanïnï sačsïn ol mizbeah üstünä čüpčüvrä. ואת [7:3] Da ǯümlä yayïnï
- (3) yuvuklaštirsin andan ol kuyrukni da ol yayni ol yapkan ol karinni. זואת [7:4] Da
- (4) eki ol bögräklärni da ol vavni ki üstlärinä ki ol emizlär üstünä
- (5) da ol artiksini ol bayir üstünä ol bögräklär bilän ketärsin ani. והקטיר
- (6) [7:5] Da tütätsin alarni ol kohen ol mizbeahta otlu korban YWY-ya ašamdir
- (7) ol. כל [7:6] Här erkäk kohenlärdä ašasïn anï ayruhsï yerdä ašalsïn kodeši
- (8) kodešlärnindir ol. בחטאת [7:7] Nečiki ḥatat alay ašam bir tora alarya
- (9) ol kohen ki kapara etsä anïŋ bilän aŋar bolsïn. והכהן [7:8] Da ol kohen ol
- (10) yuvuklaštiryan kišinin ʻolasini terisi ol ʻolanin o kohengä ki
- (11) yuvuklaštīrdī anī aŋar bolsīn. וכל [7:9] Da här minḥa ki pišsä tandurda da här kïlïnyan
- (12) tenžärädä ya tava ičindä ol kohengä ol yuvuklaštiryan ani anar bolsin.
- (13) ובל [7:10] Da här minḥa k̞arïšïlyan yay bilän ya k̞uru ǯümlä oylanlarïna Aharon-
- nïŋ bolsïn här kišigä kardašï gibi. וואת [7:11] Da budïr torasï ol šelamim
- (15) korbanïnïn ki yuvuklaštïrsa YWY-ya. אם [7:12] Egär šükürlik učun yuvuklaštïrsa
- (16) anï da yuyuklaštïrsïn ol šükürlik korbanï bilän kalïn mačalar karïšïlyanlar
- (17) yay bilän da yufka mačalar silingänlär yay bilän da kavurulyan özägi kalïnlar
- (18) karīšīlyanlar yay bilän. על [7:13] Ḥameč kalīn ötmäklär bilän yuvuklaštīrsīn korbanīnī
- (19) šükürlik šelamim ķorbanïnïŋ yanïna. והקריב [7:14] Da yuvuklaštïrsïn andan birer
- (20) ekmäk här bir soy korban ekmägindän ayïrmak YWY-ya ol kohengä ol sačkan
- (21) ol šelamim ķanïnï aŋar bolsïn. ובשר [7:15] Da eti šükürlik ķorbanïnïŋ šelamimläriniŋ
- (22) korban etkän günü[n]dä¹⁰¹ ašalsin konmasin andan ertägä degin. ואם [7:16] Da egär
- (23) inyät ya ǯomartlik esä šelamim korbani yuvuklaštirdiyi gündä korbanini
- (24) ašalsïn da sabaḥïnda da ol kalyan andan ašalsïn. והנותר [7:17] Da ol kalyan ol
- (25) šelamim etindän ol üčünži gündä otka küydürilsin. ואם [7:18] Da egär
- (26) ašalma ašalsa etindän šelamim korbanïnïn ol üčünǯi gündä makbul bolmastïr

¹⁰¹ JSul.IV.02A: günüŋdä; a typographical error. | BSMS 288: künindä. | JSul.III.01: küninde. | ADub. III.73: kününda.

- ol yuyuklaštiryan ani korban sayilmaz anar bayat (pasul¹⁰²) bolir da ol žan (1)
- (2) ol ašayan andan günähini čekär. והבשר [7:19] Da ol et ki tiysä birsinä här dürli
- (3) mundar ševnin ašalmasin otka küvdürilsin da ol kodeš eti här temiz
- (4) kiši ašasïn kodeš etini. והגפש [7:20] Da ol žan ki ašasa et ol šelamim
- (5) korbanından ki YWY-ya da mundarlıyı olsa üzärindä da kesilir ol ʒan oluslarindan.
- (6) וגפֿש [7:21] Da ǯan ki tiysä ǯümlä mundarya mundarlïyïna adamnïn ya mundar
- **(7)** tuvarya ya žümlä mundar iränčigä da gizli ašasa etindän ol šelamim
- korbanïnïn ki YWY-ya kesilir ol ǯan oluslarïndan. וירבר [7:22] Da sözlädi YWY (8)
- (9) Mošegä demä. דבר [7:23] Sözlägin oylanlarina Yisraelnin demä hič yayin ögüznin
- (10)ne koynïn ne ečkinin ašamanïz. וחלב [7:24] Da yayï nevelanïn da yayï terefanïn
- kïlïnsïn här iškä anča[k]¹⁰³ ašama ašamanïz anï. כי [7:25] Zira här ašayan (11)
- yay ol tuvardan ki yuvuklaštirir andan otlu korban YWY-ya kesilir ol (12)
- gizli ašayan žan uluslarindan. ובל [7:26] Da hič kanni ašamaniz žümlä (13)
- oturašlarinizda ne kuštan ne da tuvardan. בל [7:27] Šümlä ǯan ki ašasa hič (14)
- (15)kan da kesilir ol ǯan ulusları̈ndan. וידבר [7:28] Da sözlädi YWY Mošegä demä.
- (16)דבר [7:29] Sözlägin oylanlarina Yisraelnin ol yuvuklaštiryan šelamim korbanini YWY-
- (17) ya getirsin korbanïnï YWY-ya korbanïndan šelamimlärnin. ידיו [7:30] Kollarï getirsinlär
- (18)otlu korbanların YWY-nın ol yaynı ol töş bilan getirsin anı ol
- (19)töšni sallamaya anï önünä sallamak aldïna YWY-nïŋ. והקטיר [7:31] Da tütätsin
- (20)ol kohen ol yaynï ol mizbeahta da bolsïn ol töš Aharonya da oylanlarïna. ואת
- (21) [7:32] Da ol on butnï veriniz kötärip sallamak ol kohengä korbanlarïndan šelamimleriniznin. המקריב
- [7:33] Ol yuvuklaštiryan ol šelamim kanini da ol yayni oylanlarindan (22)Aharonnïn
- (23)anar bolsïn ol on but payya. בי [7:34] Zira ol önünä sallamak töšini da
- (24)ol yokari sallamak butuni aldim yanindan oylanlarinin Yisra'elnin šelamim
- korbanlarından da verdim alarnı Aharon ol kohenga da oylanlarına räsiminä (25)dunyanïŋ
- (26)yanından oylanlarının Yisraelnin. זאת [7:35] Budir büyüklik payı Aharonnın da büyüklik

¹⁰² JSul.IV.02A: A partially unvocalized text.

¹⁰³ JSul.IV.02A: anča; a typographical error. | BSMS 288: da. | JSul.III.01: vale. | ADub.III.73: da.

99 rº

- (1) payï oylanlarïnin otlu korbanlarïndan YWY-nin yuvuklaštiryan gündän alarni
- (2) kohenlik etmägä YWY-ya. אשר [7:36] Ki sïmarladï YWY vermä alarya sildigi
- (3) gündän alarnï yanından oylanlarının Yısra'elnin ömirlik rasımı davurlarına.
- (4) אות [7:37] Budïr ol tora ʻolaya minhaya da hatatka da ašamya
- (5) da milu'imgä da ol šelamim korbanïna. אשר [7:38] Ki sïmarladï YWY Mošegä
- (6) tayında Sinaynın simarladıyı gündä oylanlarına Yisra'elnin yuvuklastırmaya
- (7) korbanlarini YWY-ya yabaninda Sinaynin.

Chapter 8

- (8) (ח) וידבר (E:1] Da sözlädi YWY Mošegä demä. קת [8:2] Alyïn Aharonnï da
- (9) oylanlarini birgäsinä da ol upraklarni da ol silmäk yayini
- (10) da ol ḥatat buyasïnï da eki ol kočkarlarnï da ol mačalar selläsini.
- (11) ואת [8:3] Da žümlä ol žamaʻatnï toplayïn ešiginä ohel moʻednin. ויעש
- (12) [8:4] Da ķīldī Moše nečiki sīmarladī YWY aŋar da toplandī ol ǯamaʿat ešiginā ohel
- (13) moʻednin. ויאמר [8:5] Da aytti Moše ol žamaʻatka budir ol söz ki simarladi
- (14) YWY kilmaya. ויקרב [8:6] Da yuvuklaštirdi Moše Aharonni da oylanlarini da yuvdi
- (15) alarnî suvlar bilän. ויתן [8:7] Da verdi üstünä ol gölmäkni da kušadî anî
- (16) inčkir bilan da giydirdi anar ol šušmanni da verdi üstünä ol efodni
- (17) da kušadī anī bayī bilān ol efodnīŋ da bayladī anī anīŋ bilān. וישׁם [8:8] Da koydī
- (18) üstünä ol hošenni da verdi ol hošengä ol Urimni da ol Tumimni.
- (19) וישם [8:9] Da koydï ol sarïknï bašï üstünä da koydï ol sarïk üstünä
- (20) karšīsīna yüzlārinin ol altīn čičekni ol ķodeš tažīnī nečiki sīmarladī YWY
- (21) Mošegä. ויקח [8:10] Da aldï Moše ol silmäk yayïnï da sildi ol miškannï
- (22) da ǯümläni ki anda da ayruhsï etti alarnï. ייז [8:11] Da sačtï andan ol
- (23) mizbeah üstünä yedi kerätlär da sildi ol mizbeahni da ǯümlä ta[k]imlarini 104
- (24) da ol kumyannï da tasläkänini ayruhsï etmägä alarnï. ויצק [8:12] Da tökti yayïndan
- (25) ol silmäknin baši üstünä Aharonnin da sildi ani ayruhsi etmägä ani.
- (26) ויקרב [8:13] Da yuvuklaštirdi Moše oylanlarin Aharonnin da giydirdi alarya gölmäklär

¹⁰⁴ JSul.IV.02A: ta[.]imlarini; partially illegible text. | BSMS 288: sayitlarin. | JSul.III.01: savutlarin. | ADub.III.73: savutlarin.

- kušadī alarnī inčkir bilān da giydirdi alarya öksāk kavuklar nečiki simarladī (1)
- (2) YWY Mošegä. ויגשׁ [8:14] Da yuvuklaštirdi ol hatat buyasini da tayadi
- (3) Aharon da oylanlarï kollarïnï bašï üstünä ol hatat buyasïnïn. וישׁחט [8:15] Da soydï
- **(4)** da aldī Moše ol kannī da verdi bučkaklarī üstünä ol mizbeahnīn čüpčüvrä
- (5) barmayî bilân da sačtî ol mizbeahnî da ol kannî tökti temâlinâ ol mizbeahnîn
- (6) da ayruhsï etti anï keparat etmäkkä üstünä. ויקח [8:16] Da aldï ǯümlä ol yaynï
- **(7)** ki ol karın üstünä da ol bayırnın artıksısını da eki ol bögräklärni
- (8) da yaylarïnï da tütätti Moše ol mizbeahta. ואת [8:17] Da ol buyanï da terisini
- (9) da etini da tezägini küydürdi otka avuldan čihari nečiki simarladi YWY
- (10)Mošegä. ויקרב [8:18] Da yuvuklaštirdi ol ʻola kočkarini da tayadilar Aharon
- (11)da oylanlari kollarini baši üstünä ol kočkarnin. וישׁחט [8:19] Da soydi da sačti
- Moše ol kannï ol mizbeah üstünä čüpčüvrä. ואת [8:20] Da ol kočkarnï (12)
- (13)buvumladî buvumlarîn a da tütätti Moše ol bašnî da ol buvumlarnî da ol
- karïn vayïnï. ואת [8:21] Da ol karïnnï da ol ayaklarnï yuydï suylar bilän da (14)tütätti
- (15)Moše tekmil ol kočkarni ol mizbeahta 'oladir ol kokusina kabulliknin
- (16)otlu korbandir ol YWY-ya nečiki simarladi YWY Mošegä. זיקרב
- (17)[8:22] Da yuvuklaštirdi ol ekinži kočkarni ol milu'im kočkarini da tayadilar Aharon
- (18)da oylanlari kollarini baši üstünä ol kočkarnin. וישחט [8:23] Da soydi da aldi
- (19)Moše kanindan da verdi yimšayi üstünä ol on kulayinin Aharonnin da baš barmayï
- (20)üstünä ol on kolunin da baš barmayi üstünä ol on ayayının. זיקרב
- (21)[8:24] Da yuvuklaštirdi oylanlarin Aharonnin da verdi Moše ol kandan yimšayi üstünä ol
- (22)on kulaklarının da baş barmayı üstünä ol on kollarının da baş barmayı
- üstünä ol on ayaklarının da sactı Moše ol kannı ol mizbeah üstünä (23)
- (24)čüpčüvrä. ייקח [8:25] Da aldï ol yaynï da ol kuyruknï da žümlä ol yaynï ki
- (25)ol karın üstünä da ol bayırnın artiksisini da eki ol bögräklärni
- (26)da yaylarïnï da ol on butnï. ומסל [8:26] Da ol mačalar sellesindän ki aldïna YWY-

100 r°

- (1) nïn aldï bir kalïn mača da bir kalïn yaylï ötmäk da bir yufka da koydï
- (2) ol yaylar üstünä da ol on but üstünä. ויתן [8:27] Da verdi ol ǯümläni
- (3) avučlari üstünä Aharonnin da avučlari üstünä oylanlarinin da salladi alarni
- **(4)** önünä sallamak aldına YWY-nın. ויקח [8:28] Da aldı Moše alarnı avučları üstündän

- (5) da tütätti ol mizbeahta ol 'ola üstünä milu'imdir alar kokusïna
- (6) kabulliknin otlu korbandir ol YWY-ya. ויקח [8:29] Da aldi Moše ol töšni
- (7) da salladī anī sallamaķ aldīna YWY-nīŋ ķočķarīndan ol milu'imniŋ Mošegä
- (8) boldï payya nečiki sïmarladï YWY Mošegä. ויקח [8:30] Da aldï Moše yayïndan ol
- (9) silmäknin da ol kandan ki ol mizbeah üstünä da sačtī Aharon üstünä upraklarī
- (10) üstünä da oylanlari üstünä da upraklari üstünä oylanlarinin birgäsinä
- (11) da ayruhsï etti Aharonnï upraklarïnï da oylanlarïnï da oylanlarïnïn upraklarïnï
- (12) birgäsinä. ויאמר [8:31] Da ayttï Moše Aharonya da oylanlarïna piširiniz ol
- (13) etni ešigindä ohel moʻednin da anda ašaniz ani da ol ötmäkni ki ol
- (14) milu'im sellesindä nečiki sïmarladïm demä Aharon da oylanlari ašasïnlar
- (15) anï. והנותר [8:32] Da ol kalyannï ol etdän da ol ötmäktän otka küydürüŋiz.
- (16) [8:33] Ešigindän ohel moʻedniŋ čiķmaŋiz yedi günlär tamam bolyan gününä degin milu'im
- (17) günläriniz zira yedi günlär toldurip alištirir kolunizni. באשר [8:34] Nečiki
- (18) kildi ušbu gündä simarladi YWY kilmaya kapara etmä üstünizgä. ופתח
- (19) [8:35] Da ešigindā ohel moʻedniŋ oturuŋïz gün da gečä yedi günlär da saklaŋïz saklovïn
- (20) YWY-niŋ da ölmäŋiz zira alay sïmarlandim. ויעש [8:36] Da kildi Aharon da oylanlari
- (21) žümlä ol sözlärni ki sïmarladï YWY kolu bilän Mošenin.

- (22) ¹⁰⁵ו_פדשׁת שׁמיני
- (23. . .) 1067 יַשְׂרָא יִשְׂרָא מְשֶׁה לְאַהְרַן וּלְכָנְיו וּלְזקנֵי יִשְׂרָא יִשְׂרָא מַשֶּׁה הַשְׁמִינִי קָדָא מַשֶּה לְאַהְרַן וּלְכָנָיו וּלְזקנֵי יִשְׂרָא
- (...23) [9:1] Da edi ol
- (24) sekizin i gündä čakirdi Moše Aharonni da oylanlarini da kartlarin

- (1) Yisra'elnin. ויאמר [9:2] Da ayttï Aharonya alyïn üzünä bïzov balasïn sïyïrnïn
- (2) ḥatatķa da ķočķar ʻolaya saylamlarn[ï]¹⁰⁷ da yuvuķlaštïryïn aldïna YWY-nïŋ.
- (3) [9:3] Da oylanlarına Yısra'elnin sözlägin demä alınız ulayın ekkilärnin hatatka

¹⁰⁵ The weekly Torah portion: Parashat Shemini (Lev 9:1-11:47).

¹⁰⁶ Lev 9:1 in Biblical Hebrew.

 $[\]textbf{107} \;\; \textbf{JSul.IV.02A: } \textit{saylamlarne}; \text{ a typographical error.} \; | \; \textbf{BSMS 288: } \textit{tügällär.} \; | \; \textbf{JSul.III.01: } \textit{tigellerni.} \; | \; \textbf{ADub. III.73: } \textit{tügallarni.}$

- (4) da bïzov da koy birär yašarlar saylamlarnî 'olaya. ושור [9:4] Da ögüz da kočkar šelamim-
- lärgä korban etmä aldina YWY-nin da minha karišilyan yay bilän ki sahi (5)
- (6) bügün kavodi YWY-nin aškara bolunir sizgä. ויקחו [9:5] Da aldilar neni ki sïmarladï
- **(7)** Moše aldīna ohel moʻednin da yuvuklaštīlar žümlä ol žamaʻat da turdīlar
- (8) aldïna YWY-nïn. ויאמר [9:6] Da ayttï Moše budïr ol söz ki sïmarladï YWY
- (9) kïlïnïz da aškara bolsïn sizgä kavodï YWY-nïn. ויאמר [9:7] Da avttï Moše
- (10)Aharonya yuvuklaškin ol mizbeahka da kilyin hatatinni da 'olanni da kapara etkin
- (11)gendin učun da ol ulus učun da ķilyin ol ulusnin ķorbanini da kapara
- (12)etkin alar učun nečiki sïmarladî YWY. יקרב [9:8] Da yuvuklaštî Aharon ol
- (13)mizbeahka da soydï ol hatat bizovunï ki anïn. ויקריבו [9:9] Da yuvuklaštïrdïlar
- (14)oylanları Aharonnın ol kannı anar da mänčti barmayını ol kanya da verdi bučkaklarï
- (15)üstünä ol mizbeahnïn da ol kannï tökti binyatïna ol mizbeahnïn. ואת
- [9:10] Da ol vaynï da ol bögräklärni da ol artïksïnï ol bayïrdan ol hatatdan (16)
- tütätti ol mizbeahta nečiki sïmarladî YWY Mošegä. ואת [9:11] Da ol etni (17)
- da ol terini küydürdi otka avuldan čïharï. וישׁחט [9:12] Da soydï ol 'olanï (18)
- (19)da yerištirdilär oylanlarï Aharonnïn anar ol kannï da sačtï anï ol mizbeah üstünä
- (20)čüpčüvrä. ואת [9:13] Da ol 'olanï verištirdilär anar buvumlarïnža da ol
- bašnï da tütätti ol mizbeah üstünä. וירחץ [9:14] Da yuvdï ol karïnnï da ol (21)
- (22)ayaklarnï da tütätti ol 'ola üstünä ol mizbeahta. ויקרב [9:15] Da yuvuklaštïrdï
- (23)korbanîn ol ulusnîn da aldî ol hatat ulayînî ki ulusnîn da soydî anî
- (24)da ḥatat etti anï burunyïnï gibi. ויקרב [9:16] Da yuvuklaštïrdï ol 'olanï da kïldï
- (25)anï šaraʿatča. ויקרב [9:17] Da yuvuklaštirdï ol minhanï da toldurdï avučïnï andan
- (26)da tütätti ol mizbeah üstünä ʻolasindan baška ol ertänin. וישחט

101 r°

- (1) [9:18] Da sovdï ol ögüzni da ol kočkarnï ol šelamim korbanïnï ki ulusnïn da verištirdilär
- (2) oylanları Aharonnın ol kannı anar da sačtı anı ol mizbeah üstünä čüpčüvrä
- ואת [9:19] Da ol yaylarnï ol ögüzdän da ol kočkardan ol kuyruknï da ol yapkannï (3)
- da ol bögräklärni da artiksisin ol bayirnin (ayirdilar)¹⁰⁸. וישימו [9:20] Da **(4)** koydïlar ol yaylarnu

- ol töšlär üstünä da tütätti ol yaylarni ol mizbeaḥta. ואת [9:21] Da ol töšlärni
- (6) da ol on butnï salladï Aharon sallamak önünä YWY-nïn nečiki sïmarladï YWY
- (7) Mošegä. וישא [9:22] Da kötärdi Aharon kollarini ol uluska da alyišladi alarni
- (8) da evvel endi kılmaktan ol hatatnı da ol 'olanı da ol šelamimlarnı. איבא
- (9) [9:23] Da geldi Moše da Aharon ohel moʻedgä da čiķtilar da alyïšladilar ol ulusnï
- (10) da aškara boldī kavodī YWY-nīŋ ǯümlä ol uluska. ותצא [9:24] Da čīķtī ot
- (11) aldından YWY-nın da yaktı ol mizbeah üstünä ol 'olanı da ol yaylarnı da gördi
- (12...) ǯümlä ol ulus da kičkirdilar da tüštilär yüzläri üstünä.

- (. . .12) ויקחו [10:1] Da aldïlar
- (13) oylanlarî Aharonnin Nadav da Avihu här kiši mahtasini da verdilär alarda ot
- (14) da koydilar üstünä tütsü da yuvuklaštirdilar aldina YWY-niŋ yat ot ki
- (15) sïmarlamadï alarya. ותצא [10:2] Da čïktï ot aldïndan YWY-nïn da yaktï alarnï
- (16) da öldilär aldïna YWY-nïn. ויאמר [10:3] Da ayttï Moše Aharonya oldïr ne
- (17) ki sözlädi YWY demä vuvuklarima ayruhsi bolirmin da aldina ǯümlä ol
- ulusnïn hörmätlänirmin da sustu Aharon. ויקרא [10:4] Da čaķïrdï Moše Mišaelni
- (19) da Elčafanni oylanlarin ʿUziʾel ayačasinin Aharonnin da aytti alarya yuvuklašiniz
- (20) kaldırınız kardaşlarınıznı yanından yüzlarının ol kodeşnin avuldan ciharı.
- (21) ויקרבו [10:5] Da yuvuklaštīlar da kaldīrdīlar alarnī gölmäkläri bilän avuldan čīyarī
- (22) nečiki sözlädi Moše. ויאמר [10:6] Da ayttï Moše Aharonya da El'azarya da Itamar
- (23) oylanlarına başlarınıznı açmanız da upraklarınıznı yırtmanız da ölmäniz
- (24) da žümlä ol žamaʿat üstünä ačuvlanmasïn da kardašlarīŋīz žümlä žamaʿat Yisraʾel-
- (25) niŋ yïlasïnlar ol küymäkni ki küydürdi YWY. מפתח [10:7] Da ešigindän ohel moʻed-
- (26) niŋ čiķmaŋïz olmaya ölärsiz zira silmäk yayï YWY-nïŋ üstiŋizdä da ķïldïlar

- (1) sözinčä Mošeniŋ. וידבר [10:8] Da sözlädi YWY Aharonya demä. [10:9] יין Yaŋï sarap ne
- (2) eski šarap ičmägin nä sen ne da oylanlarin birgänä girdiginizdän
- (3) burun ohel moʻedgä da ölmäniz ömürlik räsim dävürlärinizgä. ולהבדיל [10:10] Da alay
- (4) ayïrmaya gelip arasïna ol kodešnin da arasïna ol yenilnin da arasïna ol

- (5) mundarnin da arasina ol aruvnin. ולהורות [10:11] Da ögrätmägä gelip ovlanlarina
- Yisraelnin yümlä ol räsimlärni ki sözlädi YWY alarya kolu bilän Moše-(6)
- **(7)** nin. וידבר [10:12] Da sözlädi Moše Aharonya da El'azarya da Itamar oylanlarïna
- (8) ol kalyanlarya aliniz ol kalyan minhani otlu korbanlarindan YWY-nin da ašanïz
- (9) anï mačalar yanïna ol mizbeahnïn zira kodeši kodešlärnindir ol. ואכלתם
- (10)[10:13] Da ašaniz ani avruhsi verdä zira hakkin da hakki oylanlarinnindir ol otlu
- (11)korbanlarından YWY-nın ki alay sımarlandım. ואת [10:14] Da ol sallamak töšini da
- (12)ol ayırmak butunı ašanız temiz yerdä sen da oylanların da kızların birgana ki
- (13)hakkin da hakki oylanlarinnin verildilär šelamim korbanlarindan oylanlarinin Yisrael-
- (14)nin. שוק [10:15] Ol ayırmak butunı da ol sallamak töšini otlu korbanları bilän
- yaylarnın getirsinlar sallamaya sallamak aldına YWY-nın da bolsın sana da (15)oylanlarina
- (16)birgänä ömürlik räsimgä nečiki sïmarladï YWY. ואת [10:16] Da ol hatat
- (17)ulayını arama aradı Moše da muna küydürüldi da ačuvlandı El'azar üstünä
- (18)da Itamar üstünä ol kalyan oylanlari Aharonnin demä. מדוע [10:17] Nučun ašamadïnïz
- (19)ol hatatnï ol kodeš ornïnda ki kodeši kodešlärnindir ol da anï verdi
- (20)sizgä kötärmägä günähin ol ǯamaʻatnïn keparat etmägä alar učun aldïna
- (21)YWY-nïŋ. הן [10:18] Muŋa kanï girgizilmädi ol kodešgä ičkäri ašama ašaŋïz
- (22)anï ayruhsï yerdä nečiki sïmarladïm. וידבר [10:19] Da sözlädi Aharon Mošegä
- (23)muna bügün yuvuklaštirdilar hatatlarini da 'olalarini aldina YWY-nin učradïlar
- (24)mana bular gibi da ašasam eydim hatat ätini bügün yahšī bolīrmī
- edi 'enayatlarına YWY-nın. ישמע [10:20] Da ešitti Moše da yahšı boldı gözlärinä. (25)

(26)וידבר (יא) וידבר [11:1] Da sözlädi YWY Mošegä da Aharonya demä alarya.

102 r°

- (1) דברו [11:2] Sevläniz evladlarïna Yisra'elin demä budur o hayvanat ki yeyäsiz žümlä
- (2) o tuvardan ki o yer üzerinä. בל [11:3] Här čatal tïrnakliyi ve ayiriǯini ayirmayin
- tïrnaknïn gevšemäk getirenni tuvarda onu ašanïz. אד [11:4] Amma gevšemäk (3)

- (4) getirenlerden ve _Lčatal tïrnaķlïlardan¹¹⁰⁹ bularī yemeyesiz o deveni farzam ki gevšer amma
- (5) tamam ayrï tïrnaklï degildir murdardïr o sizä. ואת [11:5] Ve o ada tavušan
- (6) (kirpi)¹¹⁰ -nï¹¹¹ farzam ki o gevšer amma tamam tïrnaķ ayïrmaz murdardīr o size.
- (7) אוד [11:6] Ve o tavušani farzam ki gevšer amma tamam tirnaķ ayirmadī murdardīr
- (8) o size. ואת [11:7] Ve o ḥīnzīrī (ḥazīrnī) farzam ki čatal tīrnaķlīdīr vä tamam ayīrīr
- (9) ayırmasın tırnaknın amma o gevseme gevsemez murdardır o sizä. מבשרם
- (10) [11:8] Etlärindän yemeŋiz ve lešlerine degmeŋiz ḥaramdïr olar size. את [11:9] Bunu yeyesiz
- (11) ǯümlädän ki suvda ḥer šey ki ona kanat ve pul suvda denizlerde da özänlärdä
- (12) olarï yeyesiz. וכל [11:10] Ve ḥer šey ki yok ona kanat ve pul deŋizlerde özänlärdä
- (13) žümlä kozlamasindan suvnun ve žümlä o diri žandan ki suvda mikruhdir
- olar size. ושקץ [11:11] Ve mïk̞ruḥ olsunlar size etlerinden yemey[e]siz¹¹² ve lešlerini
- (15) ikrah idäsiz. כל [11:12] Her šey ki yok ona kanat ve pul suvlarda mikruhdir
- o size. ואת [11:13] Ve bularï ikrah idiniz o kuštan ašalmasinlar mikruhdir
- (17) olar o ķartalnï (ķara ķušnï) ve iron[n]ï¹¹³ ve deŋiz ķartalïnï. ואת [11:14] Ve aķ babanï
- ve čaylaķnī žinsinžä. את [11:15] Här ķuzyunī žinsinčä. ואת [11:16] Ve deve kušunī
- ve bay¹¹⁴ kušnï ve kuku kušinï ve duyanï žinsinčä. ואת [11:17] Ve ügi kušunï ve kara bataknï

¹⁰⁹ JSul.IV.02A: tirnak čatallilardan; probably a typographical error. | BSMS 288: tuyak etivčilärdän. | JSul.III.01: tuyaklavculardan. | ADub.III.73: tuyaklavčulardan.

¹¹⁰ Although it is written in a parenthesis, the word differs from *ada tavušan* 'rabbit' and stands for 'hedhegog'. This different interpretation is also present in BSMS 288, e.g., *kirpi*. | JSul.III.01: *krolik*. | ADub.III.73: *krolik*.

¹¹¹ The accusative suffix belongs to the word *tavušan*.

¹¹² JSul.IV.02A: yemeysiz; probably a typographical error. | BSMS 288: ašamaŋïz. | JSul.III.01: asamanïz. | ADub.III.73: ašamayïz.

¹¹³ JSul.IV.02A: *ironïnï*; erroneously copied from some Ottoman Bible translations, e.g., Cod. Or. 1101a-f: *eronï/erunï*; 4B.Or.131-1: *ironï/irunï* (see Işık 2021, 350). | BSMS 288: *peresni*. | JSul.III.01: *peresni*. | ADub. III.73: *peresni*.

¹¹⁴ JSul.IV.02A: Spelled בַּי; a typographical error.

- (20)ve to[n]¹¹⁵. ואת [11:18] Ve koyunï ve kašïkčï kušïnï ve rahamnï¹¹⁶. ואת [11:19] Ve leglägni ve balïkčïnï
- žinsinčä ve וְhüd hüdni¹¹¹⁷ ve šepereni. כל [11:20] Ve her učan kušu dört ayak (21)üzerinä gezen
- (22)mïkruhdïr o size. אד [11:21] Salt bunu yeyesiz ǯümlä doyurduyundan o kušnïn
- (23)o gezen dört ayak üzärine ki ona dizlär yokaridan ayaklarina sičrama
- (24)olar ilen o yer üzerine. את [11:22] Bularnï olardan ašanïz o čekirtkeni
- žinsinžä ve žudžudi žinsinčä ve hargolni žinsinžä ve hagavni žinsinžä. (25)
- ובל [11:23] Ve ǯümlä doyurduyu o kušnïŋ¹¹⁸ ki ona dört ayaklar mïkruḥadïr o (26)

- (1) size. ולאלה [11:24] Ve bularya tiyip mundar olursïz här deggen lešlerinä mundar
- (2) olsin o ahšama degin. ובל [11:25] Ve o (tašiyan) kaldiran läšlärindän yikasin urbalarini
- umundar olsun ol ahšama degin. לכל [11:26] Här hayvan ki o čatal tïrnaklïdïr (3)
- **(4)** vä tamam ayırmak ayırmayur ve gevšemek getirmeyir murdarlardır olar sizä här
- (5) deggen lešlerinä mundar olsïn o ahšama degin. ובל [11:27] 3ümlä gezen tabanlarï
- üzerine žümlä ženavarda o gezen dört ayak üzerine haramlar olar size žümlä (6)
- o tiygän lešlerinä mundar olsun o ahšama degin. והנשא [11:28] Ve o kaldïran (7)
- lešlärini yïkasïn rubalarïnï da mundar olsun o ahšama kadar haramlardïr olar (8)
- (9) size. חה [11:29] Ve budur size o haram doyyan da o kozlayan o yer üzerinä
- (10)o gelinčik ve o sïčan ve o kaplï baya žinsinžä. והאנקה [11:30] Ve sivri sïčan

^{115 [}Sul.IV.02A: toyüni; a typographical error. Although the Karaim dictionaries have listed the form toyï for Crimean Karaim denoting 'ibis' (CKED, 410, KRPS, 535), it was erroneously copied from some Ottoman Bible translations, e.g., Cod. Or. 1101a-f: to/tu; 4B.Or.131-1: to/tu 'a species of owl' (see Isık 2021, 356–357). | BSMS 288: yanšufnï. | JSul.III.01: kuzyunnï. | ADub.III.73: yanšufnï.

¹¹⁶ JSul.IV.02A: raḥamini; probably a typographical error. | BSMS 288: raḥamani. | JSul.III.01: raḥamni. | ADub.III.73: rahamnï.

^{117 [}Sul.IV.02A: hüdhüdini; erroneously copied from some Ottoman Bible translations e.g., Cod. Or. 1101a-f: hüdhüdi; 4B.Or.131-1: hüdhüdi (see Işık 2021, 359). | BSMS 288: duḥifatnï. | JSul.III.01: duḥifatnï. | ADub.III.73: duhifatnï.

^{118 |} ISul.IV.02A: kušunnin; a typographical error. | BSMS 288: kušnin. | | ISul.III.01: kusnun. | ADub.III.73: kušnun.

- (11) ve ¡güneš keleri¹¹¹⁹ ve ¡yïldïz keleri¹¹²⁰ ve ¡kerten kele¹¹²¹ ve ¡göz töbä[k]¹¹²². אלה [11:31] Bular o haramlar
- (12) size ǯümlä o doyyan da ǯümlä o deggen olara üldiklerindän sora
- (13) ḥaram olsun o aḥšama degin. ובל [11:32] Ve her šey ki düšerse üzerinä olardan
- (14) üldüklärindän sora haram olsun ǯümlä ayač avadanlïkdan (sayïttan) yahud
- (15) espap ya deri ya čuval här avadanlik ki yapulur iš olar ilän suvlara
- (16) girgizilsin ve ḥaram olsun o aḫšama kadar ve pak olur. ובל [11:33] Ve ǯümlä saksï
- (17) kapî ki düšerse birisi olardan ičerisinä här ne ki ičerisindä haram
- olsun da o kapni kiriniz. מכל [11:34] Šümlä o yemekdän ki ašalir ki gelirse üzärinä suv
- (19) haram olur ve ǯümlä ički ki ičilir här kap ičindä haram olur.
- (20) ובל [11:35] Ve her šey ki düšerse üzerine lešlerindän ḥaram olur furun vä očaķ bozulsun
- (21) ḥaramlardïr olar vä ḥaramlar olsunlar sizä. ובל [11:36] Tek češmä ve sarnïč
- (22) devširilmesi suvnun olur ḥelal ve deggen lešlerine ḥaram olur. ובל [11:37] Da egär
- (23) düšerse lešlerindän här dürlü ekilmiš ekin üzerine ki ekilse helaldir
- (24) o. ובל [11:38] Ve egär verilsä suv tohum üzerinä ve düšersä lešlerindän üzerinä
- (25) haramdir o size. ובי [11:39] Da egär ülürsä o tuvardan ki helaldir o sizä
- yemeye o deggen leši[n]ä¹²³ ḥaram olsun o aḫšama ḳadar. והאכל [11:40] Ve o yeyen

103 r°

- (1) lešindän yïķasïn urbalarïnï da mundar olsun o aḫšama ķadar ve o ķaldïran lešini
- yïkasïn rubalarïnï da mundar olsun o aḫšama kadar. וכל [11:41] Ve ǯümlä o doyyan

¹¹⁹ JSul.IV.02A: güneš kelerisi; erroneously copied from 4B.Or.131-1: güneš keleri (see Işık 2021, 366). | BSMS 288: kovaḥ. | JSul.III.01: koaḥ. | ADub.III.73: kovaḥ.

¹²⁰ JSul.IV.02A: *yïldïz kelerisi*; erroneously copied from 4B.Or.131-1: *yïldïz keleri* (see Işık 2021, 366–367). BSMS 288: *leta'a*. | JSul.III.01: *leta'a*. | ADub.III.73: *leta'a*.

¹²¹ JSul.IV.02A: *kerten kelesi*; erroneously copied from some Ottoman Bible translations, e.g., Cod. Or. 1101a-f; *kerten kele*; 4B.Or.131-1: *kerten kele* (see Işık 2021, 366). | BSMS 288: *homet.* | JSul.III.01: *homet.* | ADub.III.73: *homet.*

¹²² JSul.IV.02A: *göz töbä*; erroneously copied from the Ottoman Bible translations, e.g., Cod. Or. 1101a-f: *köstebek*; 4B.Or.131-1: *köstebek* (see Işık 2021, 363). | BSMS 288: *tinšemet*. | JSul.III.01: *tinšamet*. | ADub. III.73: *tinšamet*.

¹²³ JSul.IV.02A: *lešiyä*; probably a typographical error. | BSMS 288: *gövdäsinä*. | JSul.III.01: *gevdesine*. | ADub.III.73: *gövďasińa*.

- (3) šey ki doyayïr o yer üzerinä mïkruh šeydir yelmesin. כל [11:42] Här gezän
- (4) kursak üzerinä ve här gezän dört ayak üzerinä žümlä o doyyandan ki doyayir o
- yer üzerinä yemeyäsiz olari zira mikruh šeydir olar. אל [11:43] İkrah (5)
- idtirmäniz žanlarinizi biri ilän o doyyannin ki kozlayir da mundar olunmaniz o-(6)
- **(7)** lar ilän zira kapanïr akïlïnïz olar ilän, בי [11:44] Ki menmin YWY Tänriniz avruhsï
- (8) olunuz ve olunuz kudušlar zira kudušim ben ve haram idmeyäsiz ǯanlarinizi žümlä
- (9) o doyyan ilän o kïmïldayan o yer üzerinä. בי [11:45] Ki menmin YWY o čïkaran
- (10)sizi yerindän Mïsïrïn olma size Tänrigä d[a]¹²⁴ olunuz kudušlar zira kudušïm
- (11)ben. ואת [11:46] Budur torasï o tuvarnïn ve o kušnïn ve ǯümlä o diri
- (12)žan[nin]¹²⁵ o kimildayan suvlarda ve žümlä žan[nin]¹²⁶ o doyuran o yer üzerinä.
- (13)להכדיל [11:47] Fark idmegä arasïna o haramïn ve arasïna o helalin ve arasïna
- ašalažak hayvanatnin ve arasina o hayvanatnin ki ašalmayažak. (14)

- (15)וידבר יוי אל משה לאמר¹²⁸ו. (16...)
- (...16) [12:1] Da sözlädi YWY Mošegä demä. דבר
- (17)[12:2] Sözlägin oylanlarïna Yisraelnin demä hatin ki urluk etsä
- da doyursa erkäk da mundar bolsïn yedi günlär günläri gibi arsïzlïyïnïn nida-(18)
- (19)lïyïnïn mundar bolsïn. וביום [12:3] Da ol sekizinži gündä sünätlänsin eti
- (20)aklafının, ושלשים [12:4] Da otuz üč günlär otursın kanları bilän temiz-
- (21) liknin hič kodešgä tiymäsin da ol mikdaška gelmäsin tamam bolyanïna degin
- günläri temizliginin. ואם [12:5] Da egär tišini doyursa da mundar bolsïn eki (22)hafta
- (23)nidaliyi učun da altmiš alti günlär otursin kanlari učun temizliginin.
- ובמלאת [12:6] Da tamam bolyanı̈nda günläri temizliginin oyulya ya kı̈zya (24)getirsin
- (25)bir yašar koy 'olaya da balasın gügürčinnin ya kumru hatatka ešiginä ohel

^{124 |} ISul.IV.02A: d; a typographical error. | BSMS 288: da. | ISul.III.01: da. | ADub.III.73: da.

¹²⁵ JSul.IV.02A: ǯannηïn; a typographical error. | BSMS 288: ǯannïη. | JSul.III.01: ʒannïn. | ADub.III.73:

¹²⁶ JSul.IV.02A: ǯannnin; a typographical error. | BSMS 288: ǯannin. | JSul.III.01: ʒannin. | ADub.III.73: žannïn.

¹²⁷ The weekly Torah portion: Parashat Tazria (Lev 12:1–13:59).

¹²⁸ Lev 12:1 in Biblical Hebrew.

- (1) moʻednin ol kohengä. והקריבו [12:7] Da yuvuklaštirsin ani aldina YWY-nin da kapara
- (2) ätsin üstünä da aruv bolsin čokrayindan kanlarinin budir torasi ol
- (3) doyuryannin erkäkni ya tišini. ואם [12:8] Da egär yetmäsä kuvati koyya da alsin
- (4) eki kumrular ya eki balalarin kögürčinnin birni 'olaya da birni hatatka da kapara
- (5) etsin üstünä ol kohen da temiz olur.

- (6) (יידבר (יג) [13:1] Da sözlädi YWY Mošegä da Aharonya demä. אדם [13:2] Adam ki
- (7) bolsa terisindä etiniŋ šiši[k]¹²⁹ ya oyuz ya ak lekä
- (8) da bolsa terisindä etinin hastalïyï ǯüzam derdliknin da getirilsin Aharon ol
- (9) kohengä ya birsinä oylanlarindan ol kohenlärgä. וראה [13:3] Da görsin ol kohen
- (10) ol hastalïknï terisindä ol etnin da sač hastalïkta degiširildi isä ak
- (11) da görümi ol hastaliknin terän isä terisindän etinin hastaliyi ǯüzam derdliknin
- ol da görsä anï ol kohen da mundar etsin anï. ואם [13:4] Da egär ak leke
- (13) esä ol terisindä etinin da terän dügül esä görümï ol teridän da sačï
- (14) degiširilmādi esā aķ da beklāsin ol kohen ol ḥastalīyī yedi günlār. וראהו
- (15) [13:5] Da görsin anı ol kohen ol yedinži gündä da muna ol ḫastalı̈k turdı̈ renkindä
- (16) yayılmadı ol hastalık terida da beklasin anı ol kohen yedi günlar ekinği. וראה
- (17) [13:6] Da görsin ol kohen anï ol yedinži gündä ekinži kerät da muna sönükkän
- (18) ol hast[a]lïk¹³⁰ da yayïlmadï ol hastalïk teridä temiz etsin anï ol kohen
- (19) oyuzdïr ol da yuvsïn upraklarïn da temiz bolsïn. ואם [13:7] Da egär yayïlma
- (20) vayilsa ol oyuz teridä görüngänindän sonra ol kohengä temiz bolyanindan
- (21) soŋra da görünsin ekinǯi kerät ol kohengä. וראה [13:8] Da görsä ol kohen
- (22) da muna yayıldı ol oyuz teridä da mundar etsin anı ol kohen ğüzam derdlikdir
- ol. נגע [13:9] Hastalïyï žüzam derdlik ki bolsa adamda da getirilsin ol kohen-
- (24) gä. וראה [13:10] Da görsin ol kohen da muna ak šišik teridä da ol degišti ak
- (25) sač da saylïyï čiy etniŋ šiši[k]dä¹³¹. צרעת [13:11] Eskirgän ǯüzam derdlikdir
- (26) ol terisindä etinin da mundar etsin anï ol kohen beklämäsin anï zira mundar-

¹²⁹ JSul.IV.02A: šišiķ; a typographical error. | BSMS 288: šišik. | JSul.III.01: sisik. | ADub.III.73: šišik.

¹³⁰ JSul.IV.02A: <code>hastlik</code>; a typographical error. | BSMS 288: <code>hastalik</code>. | JSul.III.01: <code>hastalik</code>. | ADub.III.73: <code>hastalik</code>.

¹³¹ JSul.IV.02A: *šišiķdā*; a typographical error. | BSMS 288: *šišikdā*. | JSul.III.01: *sisikte*. | ADub.III.73: *küvmaktá*.

- (1) dïr ol. ואם [13:12] Da egär yayïlma yayïlsa ol ǯüzam derdlik täridä da yapsa ol
- (2) žüzam derdlik žümlä terisin ol hastaliknin bašindan da ayaklarina degin žümlä
- (3) görüminä gözlärinin ol kohennin. וראה [13:13] Da görsin ol kohen da muna yaptï ol
- žüzam derdlik žümlä etini temiz etsin ol hastalikni žümläsi (4)
- degišdi ak [t]emi[z]dir¹³² ol. וביום [13:14] Da görüngän gündä anda čiy et (5) mundar
- (6) bolsïn. וראה [13:15] Da görsin ol kohen ol čiy etni da mundar etsin anï ol
- **(7)** čiy et munda[r]dïr¹³³ ol ǯüzam derdlikdir ol. או [13:16] Ya ki kaytsa ol čiy et
- (8) da degiširildi isä akka da gelsin ol kohengä. וראה [13:17] Da görsin anï ol
- (9) kohen da muna degiširildi ol hastalik akka da temiz etsin ol kohen ol
- hastalïknï temizdir ol. וכשר [13:18] Da et ki bolsa anda terisindä čïban (10)
- (11)da onalsa. והיה [13:19] Da bolsa yerindä ol čïbannïn ak šišik ya ak lekä
- kïrmïzïǯa da görünsin ol kohengä. וראה [13:20] Da görsin ol kohen da muna (12)görümi
- (13)alčak ol teridän da sači degišdi ak da mundar etsin ani ol kohen
- (14)hastaliyi ǯüzam derdliknindir ol čibanda yayıldı. ואם [13:21] Da egär görsä anı
- (15)ol kohen da muna yoktïr anda ak sač da alčak dügüldir ol teridän da ol
- sönükkän da bekläsin anï ol kohen yedi günlär. ואם [13:22] Da egär yayïlma (16)yayïlsa
- (17)teridä da mundar etsin ol kohen anï hastalïkdïr ol. ואם [13:23] Da egär yerindä
- (18)tursa ol ak lekä yayilmasa küyügi ol čibannindir ol da temiz etsin ani
- (19)ol kohen. או [13:24] Ya et ki bolsa terisindä küygäni otnïn da bolsa čiy
- (20)sayï ol küygännin beyazča kïrmïzïǯa lekä ya ak. וראה [13:25] Da görsin anï ol
- (21)kohen da muna degiširildi ak sač lekädä da görümi derän ol teridän ǯüzam
- (22)derdlikdir ol küyükdä yayildi da mundar etsin ani ol kohen hastaliyi ǯüzam
- derdliknindir ol. ואם [13:26] Da egär görsä anï ol kohen da muna yoktïr lekä-(23)
- (24)dä ak sač da alčak dügüldir ol teridän da ol sönükkän da bekläsin anï ol
- (25)kohen yedi günlär. וראהו [13:27] Da görsin anï ol kohen ol yedinǯi gündä egär
- (26)yayılma yayılsa teridä da mundar etsin ol kohen anı hastalıyı ğüzam derdlikinindir

¹³² JSul.IV.02A: [.]emi[.]dir; a partially illegible text. | BSMS 288: aruvdïr. | JSul.III.01: aruvdu. | ADub. III.73: aruvdur.

^{133 [}Sul.IV.02A: mundandir; probably a typographical error. | BSMS 288: mundardir. | [Sul.III.01: murdardï. | ADub.III.73: murdardï.

(1)	ol. ואם [13:28] Da egär yerindä tursa ol lekä yayïlmasa teridä da ol
(2)	sönükkän šišigi ol küyüknindir ol da temiz etsin anï ol kohen zira
(3)	küyügi ol küyüknindir ol. ואיש [13:29] Da kiši ya hatin ki bolsa anda hastaliķ
(4)	bašta ya sakalda. וראה [13:30] Da görsin ol kohen ol hastalikni da muna görümi
(5)	terän ol teridän da anda sarï sač inǯä da mundar etsin anï ol kohen neteķ-
(6)	dir ol ǯüzam derdligi ¹³⁴ ol bašnïŋ ya ol sakalnïŋdïr ol. וכי [13:31] Da egär
(7)	görsä ol kohen ḫastalïyïn ol netekniŋ da muna dügüldir görümi terän ol
(8)	teridän da kara sač yoktïr anda da bekläsin ol kohen ḫastalïyïn ol netekniŋ
(9)	yedi günlär. וראה [13:32] Da görsin ol kohen ol ḫastalïk̩nï ol yedinǯi gündä da muna
(10)	yayılmadı ol netek da bolmadı anda sarı sac da görümi ol netekniŋ terän
(11)	dügül ol teridän. והתגלח [13:33] Da tïraš olsïn da ol neteķni tïraš idmäsin
(12)	da bekläsin ol kohen ol neteķni yedi günlär ekinži kerät. וראה [13:34] Da görsin
(13)	ol kohen ol neteķni ol yedinži gündä da muna yayīlmadī ol neteķ teridä
(14)	da görimi terän dügül ol teridän da temiz etsin anï ol kohen da yuvsïn upraķlarïn
(15)	da temiz bolïr. ואם [13:35] Da egär yayïlma yayïlsa ol neteķ teridä
(16)	temiz bolyanïndan soŋra. וראהו [13:36] Da görsin anï ol kohen da muna yayïldï ol
(17)	netek teridä aramasïn ol kohen ol sarï sačka mundardïr ol. ואם
(18)	[13:37] Da egär renkindä turdï esä ol neteķ da ķara sač bitti esä anda oŋaldï ol
(19)	neteķ temizdir ol da aruv etsin anï ol kohen. ואיש [13:38] Da kiši ya ḫatïn ki
(20)	bolsa terisindä etläriniŋ lekälär aḳ lekälär. וראה [13:39] Da görsin ol kohen
(21)	da muna terisindä etläriniŋ ak lekälär sönükkänlär bohakdir ol yayildï
(22)	teridä temizdir ol. ואיש [13:40] Da kiši ki yurķulsa sačī bašïnïŋ ķereaḥdïr
(23)	ol temizdir ol. ואם [13:41] Da egär yüzläriniŋ tarafından yurkulsa sačı basınıŋ
(24)	gibeaḥdïr temizdir ol. וכי [13:42] Da egär bolsa artta ya aldda ḫastalïḳ aḳ
(25)	ķïrmïzïǯa yayïlï turyan ǯüzam derdlik ol ardïnda ya aldïnda. וראה [13:43] Da
	görsin

105 r°

(26)

(1) aldı̈nda görümi gibi ǯüzam derdlik terisinin etnin. איש [13:44] ǯüzam derdlikdir

anï ol kohen da muna šišigi ol hastalïknïn ak kirmïzïǯa ardïndan ya

- (2) ol mundardir ol mundar etmä mundar etsin ani ol kohen bašinda-
- (3) dïr ḫastalïyï. והצרוע [13:45] Da ol ǯüzam derdli ki anda ol ḫastalïķ upraķlarï

¹³⁴ JSul.IV.02A: *derdirligi*; a typographical error. | BSMS 288: *mečoraˈliyi*. | JSul.III.01: *caraˈatidi*. | ADub. III.73: *caraˈati*.

- (4) bolsïnlar yirtilyanlar da baši bolsin ačik da miyikni sarsin da mundardir
- (5) mundardir čakirsin. בל [13:46] Šümlä günlär ki ol hastalik anda mundar bolsin
- mundardir ol valviz otursin avuldan čihari oturaši. והבגד [13:47] Da ol (6)
- **(7)** uprak ki bolsa anda hastaliyi žüzam derdliknin yün uprakta ya üskülü uprakda.
- (8) אל [13:48] Ya boyda ya arkuyda üskülüdän da yündän ya teridä ya ǯümlä teri
- (9) išindä. והיה [13:49] Da bolsa ol hastalïk yäšilǯä ya kïrmïzïǯa uprakta ya
- (10)teridä va boyda va arkuyda va žümlä teri takimda hastaliyi žüzam derdliknin-
- dir ol da görünsin ol kohengä. וראה [13:50] Da görsin ol kohen ol hastalïknï (11)
- (12)da bekläsin ol hastalikni vedi günlär. וראה [13:51] Da görsin ol hastalikni ol yedinži
- (13)gündä ki yayildi ol hastalik uprakta ya boyda ya arkuvda ya teridä
- (14)žümlägä ki kïlïnïr ol teri iškä sïzlatïǯï ǯüzam derdilikdir
- (15)ol hastalik mundardir ol. ושרף [13:52] Da küydürsin ol uprakni ya ol boyni
- ya ol arkuvnï ki yündän ya üskülüdän ya ǯümlä ol teri takïmnï ki (16)
- bolsa anda ol hastalik zira sizlati[ǯ]i¹³⁵ ǯüzam derdlikdir ol otka (17)
- küydürülsin¹³⁶. ואם [13:53] Da egär görsä ol kohen da muna yayilmadi ol (18)hastalïk
- (19)uprakta ya boyda ya arkuyda ya žümlä teri takïmda. וצוה [13:54] Da sïmarlasïn
- (20)ol kohen da yuvsïnlar neni ki anda ol hastalik da bekläsin ani yedi günlär
- (21)ekinži kerät. וראה [13:55] Da görsin ol kohen yuvulyanindan sonra ol hastalikni
- (22)da muna degišmädi ol hastalik renkini da ol hastalik vavilmadi mundardir ol
- otka küydürgin anı pehetetdir ol artında ya aldında. ואם [13:56] Da egär (23)
- görsä ol kohen da muna sönükkän ol hastalik yuvulyanindan sonra ol (24)
- (25)da yirtsin ani ol upraktan ya ol teridän ya ol boydan ya ol arkuvdan.
- ואם [13:57] Da egär görünsä dayïn uprakta ya boyda ya arkuvda ya ǯümlä teri (26)

- (1) takïmda yayilyan derddir ol otka küydürgin ani neni anda ol hastalik.
- והבגד [13:58] Da ol uprak ya ol boy ya ol arkuv ya žümlä ol teri takïm (2)
- ki yuvsan da ke[ts]ä¹³⁷ alardan ol hastalik da yuvulsin ekinži kerät da temiz (3)
- bolsin. זאת [13:59] Budir torasi hastaliyinin žüzam derdliknin ol yün upraknin (4)

^{135 [}Sul.IV.02A: sizlatiyi; a typographical error. | BSMS 288: eksitivči. | [Sul.III.01: sizlatadoyandi. | ADub.III.73: tavusadoyan.

¹³⁶ JSul.IV.02A: küydürüläsin; a typographical error. | BSMS 288: küydürülsin. | JSul.III.01: kivdirilsin. | ADub.III.73: küvdürülsün.

¹³⁷ JSul.IV.02A: kestä; a typographical error. | BSMS 288: ketsä. | JSul.III.01: ketse. | ADub.III.73: ketśa.

- (5) ya ol üskülünin ya ol boy[n]ïn¹³⁸ ya ol arkuvnïn ya ǯümlä teri takimnïn
- (6) temiz etmägä anï ya mundar etmägä anï.

Chapter 14

(19)

(20)

andan

(7)	וַפּדשׁת תזריע ^{139ן}
(8)	(יד) וַיְדַבֶּר (יד) את [14:1] Da sözlädi YWY Mošegä demä. וּיִדְבֶּר (יד)
(9)	ol ǯüzam derdlikniŋ temiz bolaǯaķ günündä da ketirilsin
(10)	ol kohengä. ויצא [14:3] Da čïḳsïn ol kohen avuldan čïḫarï da görsin ol kohen
(11)	da muna oŋaldï ḫastalïyï ol ǯüzam derdlikniŋ ol ǯüzam derdli bolyandan.
(12)	וצוה [14:4] Da sïmarlasïn ol kohen da alsïn temiz bolaǯaķ učun eki yabani helal
	ķušlarï
(13)	da sälvi ayačï da ķïrmïzï ¹⁴⁰ iränkli yipek da ezöv. וצוה [14:5] Da sïmarlasïn ol
	kohen
(14)	da soysïn ol bir kušnï čöräp sayïtda tatlï suvlar üstünä. את [14:6] Ol
(15)	yaban ķušnī alsīn anī da ol sālvi ayačnī da ol ķīrmīzī irānkli yipekni
(16)	da ol ezövni da mänčsin alarnï da ol yaban ķušnï ķanïna ol soyulyan ķušnïŋ
(17)	ol tatlï suvlar üstünä. והזה [14:7] Da sačsïn ol temizlängän üstünä
(18)	ol ǯüzam derdliliķtän yedi kerätlär da temiz etsin anï da yibirsin ol yaban

- (21) sonra gelsin ol avulya da otursin čadirindan čihari yedi günlär. והיה
- (22) [14:9] Da bolyay ol yedinži gündä tïraš idsin žümlä sačï[n]ï¹⁴² bašïnï da sakalï[n]ï¹⁴³ da
- (23) kirpi[k]lärin¹⁴⁴ gözlärinin da ǯümlä sačini tiraš idsin da yuvsin upraklari[n]i¹⁴⁵

kušni yüzü üstünä ol düznin. וכבס [14:8] Da yuvsin ol temiz bolyan upraklarini

da tïraš idsin ǯümlä sačï[n]ï¹⁴¹ da yuvunsïn suvlar bilän da temiz bolsïn da

(24) da yuvsïn etini suv bilän da temiz bolsïn. וביים [14:10] Da ol sekizinǯi gündä alsïn

¹³⁸ JSul.IV.02A: *boyyïŋ*; a typographical error. | BSMS 288: *boynïŋ*. | JSul.III.01: *osnovanïn*. | ADub.III.73: *osnovanïn*.

¹³⁹ The weekly Torah portion: Parashat Metzora (Lev 14:1-15:33).

¹⁴⁰ JSul.IV.02A: *kirimizi*; probably a typographical error. | BSMS 288: *kirmizi*. | JSul.III.01: *kirmizi*. | ADub.III.73: *kirmizi*.

^{141 [}Sul.IV.02A: sačiņi; a typographical error. | BSMS 288: sačin. | [Sul.III.01: cacin. | ADub.III.73: čači.

¹⁴² JSul.IV.02A: sačini; a typographical error. | BSMS 288: sačin. | JSul.III.01: cacin. | ADub.III.73: čačin.

¹⁴³ JSul.IV.02A: saķalīŋī; a typographical error. | BSMS 288: saķalīn. | JSul.III.01: sahalīn. | ADub.III.73: savalīn.

¹⁴⁴ JSul.IV.02A: *kirpiklärin*; a typographical error. | BSMS 288: *kirpiklärin*. | JSul.III.01: *ķaslar*in. | ADub. III.73: *kašlar*in.

¹⁴⁵ JSul.IV.02A: *upraķlarīn*; a typographical error. | BSMS 288: *upraķlarīn*. | JSul.III.01: *upraķlarīn*. | ADub.III.73: *upraķlarīn*.

- eki saylam koylar da bir tiši koy bir yašar saylam da üč payi onnin (1)
- (2) özäk karïšïlyan yay bilän da bir seyik yay. והעמיד [14:11] Da turyuzsïn ol temiz
- (3) etkän kohen ol temizlängän kišini da alarni aldina YWY-nin ešigindä ohel
- (4) moʻednin. ולקח [14:12] Da alsïn ol kohen ol bir koynï da yuvuklaštïrsïn anï
- (5) ašamya da ol seyik yayni da sallasin alarni sallamak önünä YWY-nin.
- ושׁחט [14:13] Da sovsïn ol kovnï ne verdä ki sovar ol hatatnï da ol 'olanï verindä (6)
- ol kodešnin ki hatat gibidir ol ašam ol kohengä kodeši kodeš-(7)
- (8) lärnindir ol. ולקח [14:14] Da alsïn ol kohen kanïndan ol ašamnïn da versin ol
- (9) kohen yimšayî üstünä on kulayînîn ol temiz bolyanîn da baš barmayî üstünä
- (10)on kolunin da baš barmayi üstünä on ayayının. ולקח [14:15] Da alsın ol kohen
- ol seyik yaydan da koysin ol sol avuču üstünä (özünin) ol kohennin. (11)
- (12)וטבל [14:16] Da mänčsin ol kohen on barmayïnï ol yaydan ki ol sol avuču üstünä
- (13)da sačsïn ol yaydan barmayï bilän yedi kerätlär aldïna YWY-nïn. ומיתד [14:17] Da kalvan
- ol yaydan ki avuču üstünä versin ol kohen yimšayi üstünä on kulayinin (14)
- ol temiz bolyannın da baş barmayı üstünä on kolunın da baş barmayı (15)
- üstünä on ayayinin ol ašam kaninin yeri üstünä. והנותר [14:18] Da ol (16)
- (17)kalyannî yaydan ki avuču üstünä ol kohennin versin bašî üstünä ol temiz
- (18)bolyannïn da kapara etsin üstünä ol kohen aldïna YWY-nïn. ועשה
- [14:19] Da kilsin ol kohen ol hatatni da kapara etsin ol temiz bolyan učun (19)
- (20)mundarliyindan da andan sonra soysin ol 'olani. והעלה [14:20] Da čiyarsin ol kohen
- (21)ol 'olanï da ol minhanï ol mizbeahka da kapara etsin üstünä ol kohen
- (22)da temiz bolsïn. ואם [14:21] Da egär yarlï esä ol da kuvatï yetmäz esä da alsïn bir
- (23)koy ašamya sallamakka kapara etmä üstünä da onda bir payi özäk karišilyan
- yay bilän minḥaya da seyik yay. ושתי [14:22] Da eki kumrular ya eki balalarïn (24)kögürčinnin
- (25)negä ki yetsä kuvatï da bolsïn birsi hatat da ol birsi 'ola. והביא
- (26)[14:23] Da getirsin alarni ol sekizinži gündä temiz bolyanina ol kohengä ešiginä

- (1) ohel moʻednin aldïna YWY-nïn. ולקח [14:24] Da alsïn ol kohen ol ašam koyunï da ol
- (2) seyik yayni da sallasin alarni ol kohen sallamak aldina YWY-nin. ושחט

- (3) [14:25] Da soysïn ol ašam ķoyunï da alsïn ol kohen ķanïndan ol ašamnïŋ da versin
- (4) yimšayī üstünä oŋ kulayīniŋ ol temiz bolyanniŋ da baš barmayī
- (5) üstünä on kolunin da baš b[a]rmayi¹⁴⁶ üstünä on ayayinin.
- (6) ממן [14:26] Da ol yaydan koysin ol kohen ol sol avuču üstünä (özüniŋ) ol kohennin.
- (7) והזה [14:27] Da sačsïn ol kohen ol oŋ kolunïŋ barmayï bilän ol yaydan ki ol sol avuču
- (8) üstünä yedi kerätlär aldïna YWY-nïn. ונהן [14:28] Da versin ol kohen ol yaydan
- (9) ki avuču üstünä yimšayï üstünä on kulayïnin ol temiz bolyannin da baš
- (10) barmayî üstünä on kolunin da baš barmayî üstünä on ayayinin orni üstünä
- (11) kanïnïn ol ašamnïn. זהנותר [14:29] Da ol kalyanï ol yaydan ki avuču üstünä
- (12) ol kohenniŋ versin bašï üstünä ol temiz bolyannïŋ kapara etmä üstünä
- (13) aldına YWY-nı̈n. ועשה [14:30] Da kı̈lsı̈n birni ol torlardan ya balaları̈ndan ol
- (14) kögürčünnin nedän ki yetsä kuvatï. את [14:31] Negä ki yetsä kuvatï ol birni hatat
- (15) da ol birni 'ola ol minḥa üstünä da kapara etsin ol kohen ol temiz bolyan
- (16) üstünä aldına YWY-nın. ואת [14:32] Budır torası kimnin ki anda hastalıyı yüzam
- (17) derdlikniŋ da kimniŋ ki yetmäsä k̞uvatï temiz bolɣanïnda. וידבר [14:33] Da sözlädi
- (18) YWY Mošegä da Aharonya demä. בי [14:34] Ki gelsäŋiz yerinä Kenaʿannïŋ ki men veräydirmin
- (19) sizgä tutuvlïkka da versäm hastalïyïn žüzam derdliknin evindä yerinin tutuvluyïnïznï[n]¹⁴⁷.
- (20) ובא [14:35] Da gelsin kim ki anïŋ ol ev da aŋlatsïn ol kohengä demä ḥastalïk
- gibi göründi maŋa evdä. וצוה [14:36] Da sïmarlasïn ol kohen da bošatsïnlar ol evni
- (22) kelmäsindän burun ol kohen görmägä ol ḫastalïknï ki mundar bolmayay ǯümlä ki
- ol evdä da andan sonra gelsin ol kohen görmägä ol evni. וראה [14:37] Da görsin
- (24) ol hastalikni da muna ol hastalik duvarlarinda ol evnin yol yol yäšillär
- ya kirmizilar da görümläri alčak ol duvardan. ויצא [14:38] Da čiksin ol kohen ol
- (26) evdän ešiginä ol evnin da bekläsin ol evni yedi günlär. ושב [14:39] Da kaytsïn

¹⁴⁶ JSul.IV.02A: *bermayï*; probably a typographical error. | BSMS 288: *barmayï*. | JSul.III.01: *barmayï*. | ADub.III.73: *barmayï*.

¹⁴⁷ JSul.IV.02A: tutuvluyiŋizniz; a typographical error. | BSMS 288: tutuvliyiŋizniŋ. | JSul.III.01: tutuvluyunuznun. | ADub.III.73: tutuvluk yeriyiznin.

(1)	ol kohen ol yedinži gündä da görsä da muna yayïldï ol ḫastalïk̩ duvarlarïnda
(2)	ol evniŋ. מוה [14:40] Da sïmarlasïn ol kohen da suvursïnlar ol tašlarnï ki alarda
(3)	ol ḫastalïk̩ da tašlasïnlar alarnï šaḥardan čïḫarï mundar yergä. ואת [14:41] Da ol
(4)	evni ķīrsīn ičkārtin čüpčüvrā da töksinlār ol topraķnī ki ķīrdīlar
(5)	šaḥardan čīḫarī mundar yerge. ולקחו [14:42] Da alsïnlar öŋgä tašlar da
	ketirsinlär
(6)	ornïna ol tašlarnïŋ da öŋgä topraķ alsïn da sïlasïn ol evni. ואם [14:43] Da egär
(7)	ķaytsa ol ḫastalïḳ da bitsä ol evdä suvurɣanïndan soŋra ol tašlarnï
(8)	da k̞ïryanïndan soŋra ol evni da sïlayanïndan soŋra. ובא [14:44] Da gelsä ol
	kohen
(9)	da görsä da muna yayïldï ol ḫastalïḳ ol evdä sïzlatïǯï ǯüzam derdlikdir
(10)	ol (ol) evdä mundardïr ol. ונחץ [14:45] Da yïḳsïn ol evni tašlarïnï da ol
(11)	ayačlarïnï da ǯümlä toprayïn ol evniŋ da čïyarsïn šaḥardan čïḫarï mundar
(12)	yergä. והבא [14:46] Da ol kelgän ol evgä ǯümlä beklägän günlärdä anï
(13)	mundar bolsïn ol aḫšamɣa degin. והשוכב [14:47] Da ol yatḳan ol evdä yuvsïn
(14)	upraķlarīnī da ol ašayan ol evdä yuvsīn upraķlarīnī. ואם [14:48] Da egär gelmä
(15)	gelsä ol kohen da görsä da muna yayïlmadï ol ḫastalïḳ ol evdä sïlaɣanïndan
(16)	soŋra ol evni da temiz etsin ol kohen ol evni zira oŋaldï ol ḫastalīķ.
(17)	ולקח [14:49] Da alsïn sačmaya ol evni eki ķušlar da sälvi ayačï da ķïrmïzï ¹⁴⁸
	iräŋkli
(18)	yipek da ezöv. ושׁחט [14:50] Da soysïn ol bir k̞ušnï čöräp saɣïtk̞a tatlï suvlar
(19)	üstünä. ולקח [14:51] Da alsïn ol sälvi ayačïnï da ol äzövni da ol k̞ïrmïzï
(20)	iräŋkli yipekni da ol yaban kušnï da mänčsin alarnï kanïna ol soyulɣan kušnïŋ
(21)	da ol tatlï suvlarya da sačsïn ol evgä yedi kerätlär. וחטא [14:52] Da sačsïn
(22)	ol evni ķanï bilän ol ķušnïŋ da ol tatlï suvlar bilän da ol yaban ķušu
(23)	bilän da ol sälvi ayačï bilän da ezöv bilän da ol ķïrmïzï iränkli yipek bilän.
(24)	ושלח [14:53] Da yibirsin ol yaban kušnï šaḥardan čïḥarï yüzü üstünä ol düzniŋ
(25)	da kapara etsin ol ev učun da temiz bolsïn. זאת [14:54] Budïr ol tora här
(26)	ḥastalïyïna ol ǯüzam derdlikniŋ da netek̞k̞ä. ולצרעת [14:55] Da ǯüzam
	derdliginä ol

¹⁴⁸ JSul.IV.02A: ķīrīmzī; probably a typographical error. | BSMS 288: ķīrmīzī. | JSul.III.01: ķīrmīzī. | ADub.III.73: ķīrmīzī.

- (1) upraķnin da evgä. ולשאת [14:56] Da šiši[k]kä¹⁴⁹ da oyuzɣa da lekägä. להורות [14:57] Ögrätmägä
- (2) ol mundar vakitni da ol temiz vakitni budir torasi ol žuzam derdliknin.

- (3) (טו) דברו [15:1] Da sözlädi YWY Mošegä da Aharonya demä. דברו [15:2] אידבר (טו
- (4) oylanlarına Yisra'elnin da aytınız alarya kiši kiši ki bolsa akkan
- (5) etindän zavlïyï mundardïr ol. אחת [15:3] Da bu ola mundarlïyï zavlïyïndan
- (6) suvan aktî isä ayîplî etindân akmayî ya koyu akîp kapadî isä ayîp
- (7) etini akmanindan mundardir ol. בל [15:4] Šümlä ol töšäk ki yatsa üstünä
- (8) ol zav mundar bolsïn da žümlä ol sayït ki otursa üstünä mundar
- (9) bolsïn. ואיש [15:5] Da bašï ki tiysä töšäginä yuvsïn upraklarïnï da yuvunsïn
- (10) suvlar bilän da mundar bolsïn ol ahšamya degin. והיושב [15:6] Da ol oturyan
- (11) ol sayıt üstünä ki otursa üstünä ol zav yuvsin uprakları [n] i¹⁵⁰
- (12) da yuvunsin suvlar bilän da mundar bolsin ol ahšamya degin. והנוגע [15:7] Da ol
- (13) tiygän etinä ol zavnin yuvsin upraklarini da yuvunsin suvlar bilän da mundar
- (14) bolsïn ol ahšamya degin. וכי [15:8] Da ki tükürsä ol zav temizgä da yuvsïn
- (15) upraklarïnï da yuvunsïn suvlar bilän da mundar bolsïn ol ahšamya degin.
- (16) ובל [15:9] Da ǯümlä ol binek ki atlansa üstünä ol zav mundar bolsïn. ובל
- (17) [15:10] Da ǯümlä ol tiygän ǯümlägä ki bolsa tibinä mundar bolsïn ol ahšam-
- (18) ya degin da ol kötärgän alarni yuvsin upraklarini da yuvunsin suvlar bilän
- (19) da mundar bolsïn ol ahšamya degin. וכל [15:11] Da ǯümlä ki tiysä anar ol zav
- (20) da gendisin yaykam[a]dï¹⁵¹ suvlar bilän da yuvsïn upraklarïn da yuvunsïn suvlar bilän
- (21) da mundar bolsïn ol ahšamya degin. ובלי [15:12] Da čöräp sayït ki tiysä anar ol
- (22) zav sïndïrïlsïn da ǯümlä ayač sayït yaykalsïn suvlar bilän. וכי [15:13] Da egär
- (23) temiz kalirsa ol zav akmasından da saysın özünä yedi günlar temizligi učun
- (24) da yuvsïn upraklarïnï da yuvsïn etini tatlï suvlar bilän da temiz bolsïn. וביום
- (25) [15:14] Da ol sekizinği gündä alsın özünä eki kumrular ya eki balaların gögürčünnin
- (26) da gelsin aldına YWY-nın eşiginü ohel moʻednin da versin alarnı ol kohengü.

¹⁴⁹ JSul.IV.02A: *šišiķkä*; a typographical error. | BSMS 288: *šišikkä*. | JSul.III.01: *sisikke*. | ADub.III.73: *šišiknin*.

¹⁵⁰ JSul.IV.02A: *upraķlariņi*; a typographical error. | BSMS 288: *upraķlarin*. | JSul.III.01: *upraķlarin*. | ADub.III.73: *upraķlarin*.

¹⁵¹ JSul.IV.02A: *yaykamdī*; a typographical error. | BSMS 288: *yaykamadī*. | JSul.III.01: *tastīrmasa*. | ADub.III.73: *yuvmasa*.

(26)

günlär da andan

(1)	ועשה [15:15] Da ķïlsïn alarnï ol kohen birni ḥatat da ol birni 'ola da kapara
(2)	etsin üstünä ol kohen aldïna YWY-nïŋ zavlïyïndan. ואיש [15:16] Da kiši ki
(3)	čïķsa andan tökmägi urluķnïŋ da yuvsïn suvlar bilän ǯümlä eti[n]i ¹⁵² da mundar
(4)	bolsïn ol aḫšamɣa degin. ובל [15:17] Da ǯümlä upraḳ da ǯümlä teri ki bolsa
(5)	üstünä tökmägi urluķnïŋ da yuvulsïn suvlar bilän da mundar bolsïn ol aḫšam-
(6)	ya degin. ואשׁה [15:18] Da ḫatïn ki yatsa kiši anï tökmägin urluḳnïŋ da yuvunsïnlar
(7)	suvlar bilän da mundar bolsïnlar ol aḥšamya degin. ואשה [15:19] Da ḥatïn ki
(8)	bolsa zava kan bolsa akkanï etindän yedi günlär bolsïn yïraklïyï učun
(9)	da ǯümlä ol tiygän aŋar mundar bolsïn ol aḫšamya degin. וכל [15:20] Da her
(10)	ne ki yatsa üstünä nidalïyïnda mundar bolsïn da her ne ki otursa
(11)	üstünä mundar bolsïn. וכל [15:21] Da ǯümlä ol tiygän töšäginä yuvsïn
(12)	upraklarïnï da yuvunsïn suvlar bilän da mundar bolsïn ol aḫšamya degin.
(13)	ו רכל [15:22] Da ǯümlä ol tiygän här dürli sayı̈tk̞a ki otursa üstünä yuvsı̈n
(14)	upraklarïnï da yuvunsïn suvlar bilän da mundar bolsïn ol aḫšamya degin. เหต
(15)	[15:23] Da egär ol töšäk üstünä esä ol ya ol sayït üstünä ki ol
(16)	oturaydïr üstünä tiygänindä aŋar mundar bolsïn ol aḫšamya degin. ואם
(17)	[15:24] Da egär yatma yatsa kiši anï da bolsa nidalïyï üstünä da mundar bolsïn yedi
(18)	günlär da ǯümlä ol töšäk ki yatsa üstünä mundar bolsïn. ואשה
(19)	[15:25] Da ḫatïn ki aḳsa aḳḳanï ḳanïnïŋ čoḳ günlär dügül vaḫtī bilän nidalïyïnïŋ
(20)	ya ki aķsa zeyadaʿ nidalïyï vaķïtï üstünä ǯümlä gü[n]lärindä ¹⁵³ aķķanïnïŋ
(21)	mundarlïyïnïŋ günläri gibi nidalïyïnïŋ bolsïn mundardïr ol. כל [15:26] Šümlä
(22)	ol töšäk ki yatsa üstünä ǯümlä günlärindä zavlïɣïnïŋ töšägi gibi nida-
(23)	lïyïnïŋ bolsïn aŋar da ǯümlä ol sayït ki otursa üstünä mundar bolsïn
(24)	mundarlïyï gibi nidalïyïnïŋ. ובּל [15:27] Da ǯümlä ol tiygän alarya mundar bolsïn
(25)	da yuvsin upraklarini da yuvunsin suvlar bilan da mundar bolsin ol ahsamya

degin. ואם [15:28] Da egär temiz kalïrsa akmanïndan da saysïn özünä yedi

¹⁵² JSul.IV.02A: etiŋi; a typographical error. | BSMS 288: etin. | JSul.III.01: gufun. | ADub.III.73: gufun. 153 JSul.IV.02A: güzlärindä; a typographical error. | BSMS 288: künlärindä. | JSul.III.01: kinlerinde. | ADub.III.73: künlarinda.

	4		F4 F 00	1 n		1	1		
1	1)	soŋra temiz bolsïn. ביום	1115.70	11120	l cakizinzi	สมาคา	alein	OZIINA	
١	т,	301114 (CILLE DOISH)	1111111	שע ט	ι συκιδιτί γι	gunua	arom	UZUIIA	CILI

- (2) kumrular ya eki balalarin kögürčinnin da getirsin alarni ol kohengä ešiginä
- (3) ohel moʻednin. ועשה [15:30] Da kïlsïn ol kohen ol birni hatat da ol birni
- (4) 'ola da kapara etsin üstünä ol kohen aldına YWY-nın zavlıyından mundarlıyının.
- (5) והזרתם [15:31] Da ayïrïŋïz oɣlanlarïn Yisraelniŋ mundarlïklarïndan da ölmäsinlär
- (6) mundarliklari bilän mundar etkänlärindä miškanimni ki ortalarinda. זאת
- (7) [15:32] Budïr torasï ol zavnïŋ da kim ki čiķsa andan tökmägi urluķnïŋ mundar

1000

- (8) bolma anın bilan. והרוח [15:33] Da ol nida yıraklıyında da ol zav zavlıyında erkäk[k]e¹⁵⁴
- (9) da tišigā da kišigā ki yatsa mundar hatīn bilān.

Chapter 16

(24)

(10)	נפרשת אחרי מות ¹⁵⁵¹
(11)	יוי וַיְדבֵר יוי אֶל משֶׁה אַחֲרֵי מות שְׁנֵי בְּנֵי אַחֲרן בְּקְרְבָתְם לִפְנֵי יוי
(12)	ַנימֶת,וּ ¹⁵⁶
(12)	(יי) ניְדַבֵּר [16:1] Da sözlädi YWY Mošegä ölgänindän soŋra eki oɣlanlarï
(13)	Aharonnïŋ yuvuklaškanlarïnda aldïna YWY-nïŋ da öldilär. ויאמר [16:2] Da ayttï
(14)	YWY Mošegä sözlägin Aharon ķardašīŋa da girmäsin här vaḫtta ol ķodešgä
(15)	ičkärtin ol perdägä aldïna ol ķapaķnïŋ ki ol sanduķ üstünä da ölmäsin
(16)	ki bulut bilän aškara bolïrmïn ol ķapaķ üstünä. בזאת [16:3] Munïŋ bilän
(17)	girsin Aharon ol ķodešgā buya ķanī bilān balasī sīyīrnīŋ ḥatatķa da ķočķar
(18)	ʻolaya. כתפת [16:4] Kisäyi kodeš gölmägi giysin da kisäyi könčäklär bolsïnlar eti
(19)	üstünä da kisäyi ïnčķïr bilän baylansïn da kisäyi sarīķ bilän sarīlsïn ķodeš
(20)	upraklarıdır alar da yuvsın suvlar bilan etini da giysin alarnı. ומאת [16:5] Da
	ķatïndan
(21)	žamaʻatïnïŋ oɣlanlarïnïŋ Yisraʾelniŋ alsïn eki ulaklarïn ečkilärniŋ ḥatatka
(22)	da bir kočķar ʻolaya. והקריב [16:6] Da yuvuklaštirsin Aharon ol ḥatat buyasini ki
(23)	anïŋ da kapara etsin gendi učun da evi učun. ולקח [16:7] Da alsïn eki ol
	ulaķlarnï

da turyuzsin alarni aldina YWY-nin ešiginä ohel moʻednin. ונתן [16:8] Da versin

¹⁵⁴ JSul.IV.02A: erkäke; an orthographical tendency (see 2.1.3).

¹⁵⁵ The weekly Torah portion: Parashat Acharei Mot (Lev 16:1–18:30).

¹⁵⁶ Lev 16:1 in Biblical Hebrew.

(1)	Aharon ek	i ol ulaklar	[.] üstünä čel	där bir ček	x YWY-ya	da bir	ček 'Azazel-

- (2) gä. והקריב [16:9] Da yuvuklaštïrsïn Aharon ol ulaknï ki čïktï üstünä ol ček
- (3) YWY-va da kïlsïn anï hatat. והשטיר [16:10] Da ol ulak ki čïktï üstünä ol ček 'Azazel-
- **(4)** gä turyuzulsin diri aldina YWY-nin kapara etmä üstünä yibirmägä ani
- 'Azazelgä ol yabanya. והקריב [16:11] Da yuvuklaštirsin Aharon ol hatat buyasini (5)
- (6) ki anın da kapara etsin gendi učun da evi učun da soysın ol hatat buyasını
- **(7)** ki anïn. ולקח [16:12] Da alsïn dolu ol mahtanï köz otlar üstündän ol mizbeah-
- nïn aldïndan YWY-nïn da dolu avučlarïnï tütsüsin otyamlarnïn inǯä (8)
- (9) da girgizsin ičkärtin ol perdägä. ונתן [16:13] Da versin ol tütsini ol ot üstünä
- (10)aldına YWY-nın da yapsın bulutı ol tütsünin ol kapaknı ki ol sahadatlık
- (11)üstünä da ölmäsin. ולקח [16:14] Da alsïn kanından ol buyanın da sačsın barmayï
- (12)bilän aldina ol kapaknin gün doyušina da aldina ol kapaknin sačsin yedi
- kerätlär ol kandan barmayï bilän. ושׁחט [16:15] Da soysïn ulayïn ol hatatnïn ki (13)
- ulusnïn da girgizsin kanï[n]ï¹⁵⁷ ičkärtin ol pärdägä da kïlsïn kanï[n]ï¹⁵⁸ nečiki (14)kïldï
- (15)kanîna ol buyanîn da sačsîn anî ol kapak üstünä da aldîna ol kapaknîn.
- (16)וכבר [16:16] Da kapara etsin ol kodeš učun mundarliklarindan oylanlarinin Yisrael-
- (17)nin da tanmaklardan žümlä yaziklarina da alay kilsin ohel moʻedgä ol
- (18)tohtayan birgälärinä ortasïnda mundarliklarinin. וכל [16:17] Da hič adam bolmasïn
- (19)ohel moʻeddä girdigindä kapara etmägä kodešdä čikkanina degin da kapara
- (20)etsin gendi učun da evi učun da žümlä kahalï učun Yisraelnin. ויצא
- (21)[16:18] Da čiksin ol mizbeahka ki aldina YWY-nin da kapara etsin anin učun
- (22)da alsın kanından ol buyanın da kanından ol ulaknın da versin buckakları üstünä
- (23)ol mizbeahnïn čüpčüvrä. והזה [16:19] Da sačsïn üstünä ol kandan barmayï
- bilän yedi kerätlär da temiz etsin anï da ayruhsï etsin anï mundarlïklarïndan (24)
- (25)oylanlarının Yısraelnin, וכלה [16:20] Da bittirsin kapara etmäktän ol kodešni
- da ohel moʻedni da ol mizbeahni da yuvuklaštirsin ol tiri ulakni. וסמד (26)

¹⁵⁷ JSul.IV.02A: kanini; a typographical error. | BSMS 288: kanin. | JSul.III.01: kanin. | ADub.III.73: kanin. 158 [Sul.IV.02A: kanini; a typographical error. | BSMS 288: kanin. | JSul.III.01: kanina. | ADub.III.73: kanïna.

(1)	[16:21] Da tayasın Aharon eki kolları[n]ı̈ ¹⁵⁹ bašı üstünä ol tiri ulaknı̈ŋ da ikrar
	etsin

- (2) üstünä ǯümlä yaziklarini da versin alarni baši üstünä ol ulaknin
- (3) da yibirsin kolu bilän ḥadïr kišinin ol yabanya. משא [16:22] Da kötärsin ol ulak
- (4) özi üstünä ǯümlä günäḥlärini veran yergä da yibirsin ol ulaķnī yabanya. אבא
- (5) [16:23] Da gelsin Aharon ohel moʻedgä da češsin ol kisäyi upraklarnï ki giydi girdigindä
- (6) ol kodešgä da koysïn alarnï anda. ורחץ [16:24] Da yuvsïn etini suvlar bilän
- (7) ayruḥsï yerdä da giysin upraklarïnï da čïksïn da kilsin 'olasini da 'olasin
- (8) ol ulusnïn da kapara etsin gendi učun da ol ulus učun. ואת [16:25] Da yayïn
- (9) ol ḥatatnïŋ tütätsin ol mizbeaḥta. המשלח [16:26] Da ol yibirgän ol ulaķnï
- (10) 'Azazelgä yuvsin upraklarini da yuvsin etini suvlar bilän da andan sonra
- (11) girsin ol avulya. ואת [16:27] Da ol ḥatat buyasïnï da ol ḥatat
- (12) ulayını ki girgizildi kanları kapara etmägä kodesdä cıyarsın avuldan cıharı
- (13) da küydürsinlär otķa terilärini da etlärini da tezäklerini. והשרף [16:28] Da ol
- (14) küydürgän alarni yuvsin upraklarini da yuvsin etini suvlar bilän da andan sonra
- (15) gelsin ol avulya. והיתה [16:29] Da bolsïn sizgä räsiminä dunyanïŋ ol yedinǯi
- (16) ayda onunda ol aynın kıynanız ğanlarınıznı da hič iš kılmanız ol yerli
- (17) da ol yarip ol dirilgän ortanizda. בי [16:30] Ki ušbu gündä kapara etär
- (18) üstünizgä temiz etmägä sizni ǯümlä yazïklarïnizdan aldina YWY-nin temiz
- (19) boluniz. שבת [16:31] Šabat šabatondir ol sizgä da kiynaniz žanlarinizni räsimi
- (20) dunyanïŋ. וכפר [16:32] Da kapara etsin ol kohen ki silsä anï da ki doldursa kolunï
- (21) kohenlik etmägä atasinin verine da givsin ol kisävi upraklarni¹⁶⁰ ol kodeš
- (22) upraklarïnï. וכפר [16:33] Da kapara etsin mikdašïn ol kodešnin da ohel moʻed-
- ni da ol mizbeahnï kapara etsin da ol kohenlär učun da ǯümlä ulusï
- (24) učin ol kahalnin kapara etsin. והיתה [16:34] Da bolsin bu sizgä räsiminä
- (25) dunyanın kapara etmä oylanları učın Yısra'elnin yümlä yazıklarından bir
- (26) kerät yilda da kildi nečiki simarladi YWY Mošegä.

¹⁵⁹ JSul.IV.02A: kollarin; a typographical error. | BSMS 288: kollarin. | JSul.III.01: kollarin. | ADub. III.73: kollarin.

¹⁶⁰ JSul.IV.02A: *upraķlaran*ï; a typographical error. | BSMS 288: *upraķlarn*ï. | JSul.III.01: *upraķlarn*ï. | ADub.III.73: *upraķlarn*ï.

- (1) (יידבר (יו) וידבר [17:1] Da sözlädi YWY Mošegä demä. דבר [17:2] Sözlägin Aharonya
- da oylanlarına da ğümlä oylanlarına Yisra'elnin da aytkin alarya (2)
- (3) budïr ol söz ki sïmarladï YWY demä. איש [17:3] Kiši kiši ǯamaʻatïndan Yisraʻel-
- **(4)** nin egär soysa ögüz ya koy ya ečki avulda ya ki soysa avuldan čihari.
- ואל [17:4] Da ešiginä ohel moʻednin getirmäsä ani vuvuklaštirmava korban (5) YWY-
- (6) ya aldına mişkanının YWY-nın kan sayılır ol kişigä kan tökti
- **(7)** da kesilsin ol kiši ortasïndan uluslarïnïn, למען [17:5] Anïŋ učun ki ketirgäylär
- (8) oylanlari Yisra'elnin korbanlarini (šehitalarini¹⁶¹) ki alar korban (šehita¹⁶²) etäydirlär
- (9) yüzü üstünä ol tüznin da getirsinlär alarni YWY-ya ešiginä ohel moʻed-
- nin ol kohengä da korban etkäylär alarni korbanlarin šelamimlärnin YWY-ya. (10)
- (11)וזרק [17:6] Da sačsïn ol kohen ol kannï mizbeah üstünä YWY-nïn ešigindä ohel
- moʻednin da tütätsin ol vavnï kokusïna kabullïknïn YWY-va. ולא [17:7] Da (12)korban
- etmäsinlär artik korbanlarini šaytanlarya (ıulak sifatlarina¹¹⁶³) ki alar (13)azaydïrlar
- (14)ardlarından ömürlik räsim bolsın bu alarya dävürlarına. ואלהם [17:8] Da alarva
- aytkin kiši kiši žama atindan Yisraelnin ya ol yariptan ki dirilsä (15)
- ort[a]ları̈nda¹⁶⁴ egär čı̈yarsa 'ola ya korban. ואל [17:9] Da ešiginä ohel mo'ed-(16)
- nin ketirmäsä ani kilmaya ani YWY-ya da kesilsin ol kiši uluslarindan. (17)
- (18)ואיש [17:10] Da kiši kiši žamaʻatïndan Yisraʻelnin ya ol yariptän ol tirilgän
- (19)ortalarında egär asasa hic kan da veri[r]min165 hisimimni ol kannı asayan žanya
- (20)da kesärmin anï ortasïndan ulusïnïn, בי [17:11] Zira ǯanï ol etnin ol kan ičindä-
- (21) dir ol da men verdim anï sizgä ol mizbeah üstünä kapara etmägä ǯanlarïnïz
- učun ki ol kan ol žan učun kapara etär. על [17:12] Anïŋ učun ayttïm (22)
- oylanlarına Yısra'elnin hič jan sizdan asamasın kan da ol yarıp ol tirilgan (23)
- (24)ortanızda ašamasın kan. ואיש [17:13] Da kiši kiši oylanlarından Yisraelnin da ol

¹⁶¹ JSul.IV.02A: Unvocalized text.

^{162 |} ISul.IV.02A: Unvocalized text.

¹⁶³ JSul.IV.02A: Unvocalized text.

¹⁶⁴ JSul.IV.02A: ortlarinda; a typographical error. | BSMS 288: ortalarinda. | JSul.III.01: ortalarinda. | ADub.III.73: ortalarinda.

^{165 [}Sul.IV.02A: verimin; probably a tendency towards consonant deletion (see 2.2.2.2). | BSMS 288: berirmin. | JSul.III.01: berimen. | ADub.III.73: berirmen.

- (25) yariptän ol tirilgän ortalarinda ki avlasa avun kiyiknin ya kušnin ki ašalir
- (26) da töksä kanïnï yapsïn anï toprak bilän. 😇 [17:14] Zira ǯanï ǯümlä tännin

- (1) kanï ǯanï bilän (karïšïk) -dir¹⁶⁶ ol da ayttïm oylanlarïna Yisraelnin hič
- (2) tennin kanïnï ašamanïz zira ǯanï här tennin kanïdïr ol ǯümlä ašavčïlarï
- (3) kesilsin. וכל [17:15] Da här ǯan ki (yaŋïlïp¹67) ašasa nevelanï ya terefanï geräk yerlidän
- (4) geräk geriptän da yuvsïn upraklarini da yuvsïn etini suvlar bilän da mundar
- (5) bolsïn ol aḫšamɣa degin da temiz bolsïn. ואם [17:16] Da egär upraklarï[n]ï¹⁶⁸ yuvmasa
- (6) da etin yuvmasa günäḥini čekär.

- (7) (יח) אידבר (18:1] Da sözlädi YWY Mošegä demä. דבר [18:2] Sözlägin oylanlarïna
- (8) Yisraelnin da aytkin alarya menmin YWY Tenriniz. במעשה [18:3] İši
- (9) gibi Mïsïr yerinin ki oturdunïz anda kilmanïz da iši gibi Kenaʿan yerinin
- (10) ki men getiräydirmin sizni oraya kilmaniz da kanunlari bilän gezmäniz. את
- (11) [18:4] Šaraʿatlarīmnī ķīlīŋīz da rāsimlārimni saklaŋīz gezmāgā alar bilān menmin
- (12) YWY Teŋriŋiz. ושמרתם [18:5] Da saklaŋïz räsimlärimni da šaraʿatlarïmnï ki kïlsa
- (13) alarnï ol adam da tirilir alar bilän menmin YWY. איש [18:6] Kiši kiši hič
- (14) yuvuyina täninin yuvuklašmaniz aškärtmägä 'ayip menmin YWY. ערות
- (15) [18:7] 'Ayïbïn ataŋnïŋ ya'ne 'ayïbïn anaŋnïŋ ačmayïn anaŋdïr ol ačmayïn 'ayïbïnï.
- ערות (16) ערות [18:8] 'Ayibin hatininin atannin ačmayin 'ayibi atannindir ol. ערות
- (17) [18:9] ʿAyïbïn kiz kardašinnin kizi atannin ya kizi anannin geräk doyyani evnin (atandan¹⁶⁹)
- (18) geräk doyyani čiḫariniŋ (yayrisindan¹⁷⁰) ačmayin ʿayiplari[n]i¹⁷¹. ערוּת [18:10] ʿAyibin

¹⁶⁶ JSul.IV.02A: The copula -dir belongs to the postposition $bil\ddot{a}n$ although it appears after the parenthesis.

¹⁶⁷ JSul.IV.02A: Unvocalized text.

^{168 [}Sul.IV.02A: upraklarini; a typographical error. | [Sul.III.01: upraklarin. | ADub.III.73: upraklarni.

¹⁶⁹ JSul.IV.02A: Unvocalized text.

¹⁷⁰ JSul.IV.02A: Unvocalized text.

¹⁷¹ JSul.IV.02A: 'ayiplariŋi'; a typographical error. | BSMS 288: ayiplarin. | JSul.III.01: ayiplerin. | ADub. III.73: ayiplarin.

- (19)küzinin oylunnin ya küzinin küzinnin ačmayin 'ayiplarini zira 'ayibindir
- (20)alar. ערות [18:11] 'Avibin kizinin hatininin atannin doyurtkani atannin savilir
- kïz kardašindir ol ačmayin 'ayibini. ערות [18:12] 'Ayibin kiz kardašinin atannin (21)
- (22)ačmayın zira yuvuyı atannındır ol. ערות [18:13] 'Ayıbın kız kardašının anannın
- (23)ačmayın zira yuvuyı anannındır ol. ערות [18:14] 'Ayıbın kardasının atannın
- (24)ačmayin (yaʻni¹⁷²) hatinina yuvuklašmayin yengäčändir ol. ערות [18:15] 'Ayibin
- (25)kelininnin ačmayin hatini oylunnindir ol ačmaniz 'ayibin. ערות [18:16] 'Ayibin
- (26)hatininin kardašinnin ačmavin ʻavibi kardašinnindir ol. ערות [18:17] 'Avibin hatïnnïn
- (27) da kizinin ačmayin ne kizin oylunin ne kizin kizinin almayin ačmaya 'ayibini yuvuktïr

- alar iränčiliktir ol (almak)¹⁷³ ואשה [18:18] Da hatin kiz kardaši üstünä (1)
- almayin kündäš idmägä anar sayliyinda ačmaya ayipiinli¹⁷⁴ anin aldina. (2)
- ואל [18:19] Da hatinya nidaliyinda mundarliyinin yuvuklašmayin ačmaya (3) 'avïbïnï.
- ואל [18:20] Da hatinina dostunnin (karšidakinnin¹⁷⁵ sayliyinda) vermägin (4) vatuvunni urluk
- vermägä mundar bolmaya anin bilän. ומזרעד [18:21] Da urluyindan vermägin (5)
- (6) kečirmägä Molehkä da yänil etmägin Tenrinnin adïnï menmin YWY.
- את [18:22] Da erkäk bilän yatmayïn yatuvun hatïnnïn ïkrahlïktïr ol. ובכל **(7)**
- (8) [18:23] Da hič tuvarya vermägin yatuvunni mundar bolmaya anin bilän da hatin turmasin
- (9) aldïna tuvarnïn košulmaya anar ikrahliktïr ol. אל [18:24] Mundar bolmanïz
- (10)ğümlä bular bilän zira ğümlä bular bilän mundar boldïlar ol uluslar
- ki men süräydirmin aldïŋïzdan. וחטמא [18:25] Da mundar boldï ol yer da (11)savindim
- (12)günähini üstünä da kustu ol yer oturïvčïlarïnï. ושמרתם [18:26] Da saklaŋïz siz
- (13)räsimlärimni da šara'atlarimni da kilmaniz žümlä ušbu ikrahliklardan ol
- verli da ol varip ol tirilgän ortanizda. בי [18:27] Zira ǯümlä ušbu ïkrahlïknï (14)
- (15)kïldïlar kišiläri ol yernin ki sizdän burun da mundar boldï ol yer. ולא [18:28]
- (16)Da kusmasın ol yer sizni da mundar etkäninizdä anı nečiki kustu ol

¹⁷² JSul.IV.02A: Unvocalized text.

¹⁷³ JSul.IV.02A: Unvocalized text.

¹⁷⁴ JSul.IV.02A: 'αγϊριης'; a typographical error. | BSMS 288: αγιβιπ. | JSul.III.01: αγιβιπ. | ADub.III.73: ayipin.

¹⁷⁵ JSul.IV.02A: Unvocalized text.

- (17) ulusnï ki sizdän burun. ¹⁷⁶ c [18:29] Ki saḥi här kimki (gizli¹⁷⁷) ķīlma ǯümlä ušbu
- (18) ikraḥliklardan kesilirlär ol kilyan žanlar ortasindan uluslarinin. ושמרתם [18:30]
- (19) Da saklanız saklovumnı kilmamaya kanunlarından ol ikrahlıklarnın ki kilindilər
- (20) aldığızya da mundar bolmanız alar bilan menmin YWY Tenriniz.

Chapter 19

- (21) נפּרשׁת קדושׁים ¹⁷⁸ו (22...) ניִט) נויְדַבֵּר יוי אֶל משֶׁה לֵאמר¹⁷⁹ו
- (...22) [19:1] Da sözlädi YWY Mošegä demä.
- (23) דבר [19:2] Sözlägin ǯümlä ǯamaʿatïna oylanlarïnnï Yisra'elnin
- (24) da aytkin alarya ayruhsilar boluniz ki ayruhsidir men YWY Tenriniz. איש

- (1) [19:3] Här kiši anasïndan da atasïndan korkuŋiz da šabatlarimni saklaŋiz menmin YWY
- (2) Teŋriŋiz. אל [19:4] Kayïrilmanïz ol yoklïklarya da tökmä abak kilmaŋïz özüŋizgä
- (3) menmin YWY Teŋriŋiz. ובל [19:5] Da egär korban etsäŋiz šelamim korbanïnï YWY-ya
- (4) moradiniz učun ķorban etiniz ani. ביום [19:6] Korban etkän gününizdä ašalsin
- (5) da sabaḥindan da ol kalyan ol üčünži güngä degin otka küydürülsin. ואם
- (6) [19:7] Da egär ašalma ašalsa ol üčünži gündä bayatdir (pasuldir¹⁸⁰) ol šelamim
- (7) kabul bolmastir. ואוכליו [19:8] Da (bilip¹⁸¹) ašavčilari günäḥini čekär zira
- (8) kodešin YWY-nïŋ yäŋil etti da kesilir ol ǯan uluslarïndan. ובקצרכם
- (9) [19:9] Da oryanığızda orayın yeriniznin tavusmayın küyürin tarluvunnın ormaya da başayın
- (10) orayïŋnïŋ bašaklamayïn. וברמד [19:10] Da borlalïyïŋnï četimlämägin da danäsin borlalïyïŋnïŋ

¹⁷⁶ JSul.IV.02A: deest. | BSMS 288: יב. | JSul.III.01: יב. | ADub.III.73: יב. |

¹⁷⁷ JSul.IV.02A: Unvocalized text.

¹⁷⁸ The weekly Torah portion: Parashat Kedoshim (Lev 19:1–20:27).

¹⁷⁹ Lev 19:1 in Biblical Hebrew.

^{180 [}Sul.IV.02A: Unvocalized text.

¹⁸¹ JSul.IV.02A: Unvocalized text.

- (11)čöplämägin yarlïya da yaripkä kemiškin alarnï menmin YWY Tenriniz. לא [19:11] Hïrsïzlïk
- etmäniz da tanmaniz da aldamaniz kimsä karšidakisini. ולא [19:12] Da ant (12)etmäniz
- adim bilän valvanya da venil etmägin adin Tenrinnin menmin YWY. לא [19:13] (13)Zülümlämägin
- (14)dostunnï da dutup almayïn konmasïn yanïna hakï ïryatïnnïn ertägä degin. לא
- (15)[19:14] Karvamayın sayırnı da aldına sokurnın vermagın sürünmak da korkkin Tenrindän menmin
- (16)YWY. לא [19:15] Kilmaniz kinyirlik šaraʻatta yüz etmägin yüzlärin yarlinin
- (17) da sïylamayïn yüzlärin zenginnin doyrulïk bilän šara'at etkin dostuna. לא
- (18)[19:16] Yürümäniz kambaz ulusinda turmayin kani üstünä dostunnin menmin YWY.
- (19)לא [19:17] Dušman tutmayin kardašinni gönlindä ügütlämä ügütlägin dostunni
- ki čekmägäysin onin učun ǯürüm. לא [19:18] Öč almayin da kin kovmayin (20)oylanlarïna
- (21) ulusïnnïn da sevgin arkardašïnnï gendinni gibi menmin YWY. את [19:19] Resimlärimni
- (22)saklanız tuvarını košmayın eki žins tarlovunnı sačmayın eki žins da uprak
- eki ǯins šaʻatnez čikmasin üstü[n]ä¹⁸². ואיש [19:20] Da kiši ki yatsa hatinni (23)
- (24)tökmägin urluknin da ol karavaš olup keläšingän bašina da vulunma vulunmadï
- (25) ya azatlik [f]ihatï¹⁸³ verilmedi anar täftiš bolsin ölmäsinlär egär azat
- (26)bolmadï isä. והביא [19:21] Da ketirsin pešmanlïyïnï YWY-ya ešiginä ohel moʻed-

- (1) nin kočkar ašamya. וכפר [19:22] Da kapara etsin anïn učun ol kohen kočkarï
- (2) bilän ol ašamnïn aldïna YWY-nïn yazïyï učun ki yazïklï boldï da bošatïlïr
- (3) anar yazïyïndan ki yazïklï boldï. וכי [19:23] Egär gelsäniz ol yergä da tiksäniz här
- dürli yemiš ayači da aklafli sayiniz aklafini yaʻni yemišini üč yillar bolsin **(4)**
- (5) sizgä ʿarellär gibi ašalmasïn. ובשנה [19:24] Da ol dördünǯi yïlda bolsïn
- žümlä yemiši kodeš mahtovlar YWY-ya. ובשנה [19:25] Da ol bešinži yilda (6)
- ašanïz vemišini arttïrmaya sizgä ma[ḥ]sulunï¹⁸⁴ menmin YWY Teŋriŋiz. לא **(7)** [19:26] Ašamanïz

^{182 |} Sul.IV.02A: *üstünä*; probably a typographical error. | BSMS 288: *üstünä*. | JSul.III.01: *istine*. | ADub. III.73: üstüya.

¹⁸³ JSul.IV.02A: kiḥatï; a typographical error.

^{184 |} Sul.IV.02A: maksuluni; a typographical error. | BSMS 288: tahilin. | JSul.III.01: bitisin anin. | ADub. III.73: bitišin anïn.

- (8) ol kan bilän kušnašlik etmäniz da bulutka bakmaniz. לא [19:27] Kuršalamaniz
- (9) et[raf]in¹⁸⁵ bašiniznin da čaypamaniz kenarindaki sakalinnin. ושרט [19:28] Da yïrtmak ölü
- (10)učun vermäniz etinizdä da tamyalï yazï vermäniz özünizdä menmin YWY. אל
- [19:29] Yenil etmägin kizinni azdirmaya ani da azmasin ol ver halki da tolmasin (11)ol
- (12)ver zinalik. את [19:30] Šabatlarimni saklaniz da mikdašimdan korkuniz menmin YWY.
- (13)אל [19:31] Kayïrïlmanïz ol kamčïlarya da ol bildiǯilärgä izlämäniz mundar bolmava
- (14)alar bilän menmin YWY Tenriniz. מכני [19:32] Aldïndan pirnin turyïn da sïvlavïn
- (15)yüzlärin kartnın da korkkın Tenrindan menmin YWY. וכי [19:33] Da egär tirilsä
- (16)birgänä yarip yerinizdä kïynamanïz anï. באזרח [19:34] Yerli gibi sizdän bolsïn
- (17)sizgä ol yarip ol tirilgän birgänizgä da sevgin ani gendinni gibi zira
- (18)yariplär ediniz Mïsïr yerindä menmin YWY Tenriniz. לא [19:35] Kïlmanïz kïnyïrlïk
- (19)šaraʻatda ölčädä miskalda täräzidä. מאוני [19:36] Doyru teräzi doyru taš
- doyru kebič da doyru seyik bolsïn sizgä menmin YWY Tenriniz ki čïyardïm (20)
- (21)sizni Mïsïr yerindän. ושמרתם [19:37] Da saklanız žümlä räsimlärimni da žümlä
- (22)šara atlarimni da kiliniz alarni menmin YWY.

Chapter 20

- (ב) וידבר [20:1] Da sözlädi YWY Mošegä demä. ואל [20:2] Da ovlanlarïna Yisra'el-(23)
- (24)nin aytkin kiši kiši oylanlarindan Yisraelnin da ol yariptän ol
- (25)tirilgän Yisrael da ki versä urluyindan Molehke ölmä öldürülsin
- (26)ulusï ol yernin töpäläsinlär anï taš bilän. ואני [20:3] Da men veri[r]min¹⁸⁶ hïšïmïmnï

- (1) ol (ıgizli vergän¹¹⁸⁷) kišidä da kesärmin ani ortasindan ulusinin ki urluyindan
- verdi Molehke mundar etmäk učun mikdašimni da yenil etmägä ayruhsi (2) adïmnï.

¹⁸⁵ JSul.IV.02A: etarfin; a typographical error. | BSMS 288: kiyirin. | JSul.III.01: kiriyin. | ADub.III.73: kiriyin.

¹⁸⁶ JSul.IV.02A: verimin; probably a tendency towards consonant deletion (see 2.2.2.2). | BSMS 288: berirmin. | JSul.III.01: berimen. | ADub.III.73: berirmen.

¹⁸⁷ JSul.IV.02A: Unvocalized text.

- (3) ואם [20:4] Da egär örtmä örtsälär ulusi ol yernin gözlärini ol kišidän ačiktan
- (4) vergänindä urluyindan Molehkä öldürmämäk[k]ä¹⁸⁸ ani. ושמתי [20:5] Da koyarmïn men
- hišimimni ol kišiga da mišpahasina da kesarmin ani da žumla ol azyanlarni (5)
- artïndan azmaya ardïndan ol Molehnin ortasindan uluslarinin. והנפש (6)
- **(7)** [20:6] Da ol ǯan ki kayïrïlsa ol kamčïlarya da ol bildäǯilärgä azma artlarïndan
- da veri[r]min¹⁸⁹ hišimimni ol žanya da kesärmin ani ortasindan ulusinin. (8) והתקדשתם
- (9) [20:7] Da ayruhsi boluniz da boluniz ayruhsilar ki menmin YWY Tenriniz. ושמרתם
- (10)[20:8] Da saklanız räsimlärimni da kiliniz alarnı menmin YWY ayruhsı etivči sizni.
- (11)[20:9] Ki kiši kiši ki karyasa atasïnï ya anasïnï ölmä öldürülsin
- (12)atasın ya anasın karyadı kanları basına ola. ואיש [20:10] Da kisi ki no'eflik
- (13)etsä hatini bilän kišinin ki no'eflik etsä hatini bilän arkadašinin
- ölmä üldürülsin¹⁹⁰ ol no'eflik etkän kiši da ol no'eflik etkän hatïn. (14)
- ואיש [20:11] Da kiši ki yatsa hatïnï bilän atasïnïŋ 'ayïbïn atasïnïŋ ačtï ölmä (15)
- öldürülsinlär ekisi kanlarï bašlarïna ola. ואיש [20:12] Da kiši ki yatsa (16)
- kelini bilän ölmä öldürülsinlär ekisi ikrahlik kildilar kanlari bašlarina (17)
- (18)ola. ואוש [20:13] Da kiši ki yatsa erkäk bilän yatuvun hatinnin ikrahlik
- (19)kïldïlar ekisi ölmä öldürülsinlär kanlarï bašlarïna. ואיש [20:14] Da kiši
- ki alsa hatïnnî da anasînî iränčilikdir ol otka küydürsinlär anî da birni (20)
- alardan da bolmasïn iränčilik ortanizda. ואיש [20:15] Da kiši ki versä yatuvun (21)
- (22)tuvarya ölmä öldürülsin da ol tuvarnï da öldürüniz. ואשה [20:16] Da hatïn ki
- yuvuklašsa žümlä tuvarnin birinä dört ayakla[r]¹⁹¹ yatmaya ani da öldürgin ol (23)
- hatïnnï da ol tuvarnï ölmä öldürülsinlär kanlarï bašlarïna. ואיש [20:17] Da kiši (24)
- (25)ki alsa kiz kardašini kizin atasinin ya kizin anasinin da görsä 'ayibini da ol
- (26)görsä anin 'ayibini iränčiliktir ol da kesilsinlär gözlärinčä oylanlarinin

- (1) uluslarinin 'ayibin kiz kardašinin ačti günähini čeksin. ואיש [20:18] Da kiši
- (2) ki yatsa nida hatïnnï da ačsa 'ayïbïnï čoyrayïnï ačtï da ol ačtï kanlarïnïn

¹⁸⁸ [Sul.IV.02A: öldürmämäkä; an orthographical tendency (see 2.1.3).

^{189 [}Sul.IV.02A: verimin; probably a tendency towards consonant deletion (see 2.2.2.2). | BSMS 288: berirmin. | JSul.III.01: berimen. | ADub.III.73: berirmen.

^{190 [}Sul.IV.02A: üldürüläsin; a typographical error. | BSMS 288: öldürülsin. | [Sul.III.01: eltirilsin. | ADub.III.73: öltürülsün.

¹⁹¹ JSul.IV.02A: *ayaklap*; probably a typographical error.

- (3) čoyrayïnï da kesilsinlär ekisi ortasïndan uluslarïnïŋ. וערות [20:19] Da ʿayïbïn kïz
- (4) kardašinin [anannin da kiz kardašinin]¹⁹² atannin ačmayin kim ki yuvuyinin ayibini ačti günählärin čeksinlär.
- (5) ואיש [20:20] Da kiši ki yatsa yeŋgäčäsini aɣačasïnïŋ ʿayïbïnï ačtï yazïklarïn čeksinlär
- (6) maḥrīmlar ölsinlär. ואיש [20:21] Da kiši ki alsa kardašīnīn hatīnīnī nida gibi-
- (7) dir ol kardašinin ʻayibini ačti mahrimlar bolsinlar. ושמרחם [20:22] Da saklaniz
- (8) ǯümlä räsimlärimni da ǯümlä šaraʻatlarïmni da kiliniz alarni da kusmasin
- (9) sizni ol yer ki men getiräydirmin sizni or[a]ya¹⁹³ oturmaya anda. אלא [20:23]
- (10) Da yürümäŋiz räsimläri bilän ol ulusnïŋ ki men süräydirmin aldïŋïzdan zira
- (11) žümlä bularnï kildilar da bezdim alardan. ואמר [20:24] Da ayttim sizgä siz
- (12) meräslänjiz yerlärini da men veräyim anï sizgä meräslämägä anï yer ayayturyan süt da bal
- (13) menmin YWY Teŋriŋiz ki ayïrdïm sizni ol uluslardan. והבדלתם [20:25] Da ayïrïŋïz
- (14) arasïna ol helal tuvarnïn mundar tuvarya da arasïna ol
- (15) mundar kušnin helalya da iränči etmäniz žanlarinizni tuvar bilän da kuš bilän
- (16) ya ǯümlä bilän ki kï[y]mïldar¹⁹⁴ ol yer üstünä ki ayirdim sizgä mundar
- (17) etmägä. והייתם [20:26] Da boluniz mana ayruhsilar ki ayruhsidir m[e]n¹⁹⁵ YWY
- (18) da ayïrdïm sizni ol uluslardan bolmaya menim. ואישׁ [20:27] Da kiši ya hatïn ki
- (19) bolsa alarda kamči ya bildiži ölmä öldürülsinlär taš bilän tašlasinlar
- (20) alarnï kanlarï bašlarïna.

(21)	וַפּרשׁת קדושׁים ^{196ז}
(22)	(בא) עַויאמֶר וֹיָו אֶל משֶׁה אֱמוֹר אֶל הַכֹּהֲנִים בְּנֵי אהָרן וְאָמַרְתָּ אֲלֵהֶם
(23)	לְנֶפָשׁ לֹא יִטַמְא בְּעַמְיו ^{ז 197}
(23)	[21:1] Da ayttï YWY Mošegä aytķïn
(24)	ol kohenlärgä oylanlarina Aharonnin da aytkin alarva ölügä mundar bolmasin

¹⁹² JSul.IV.02A: deest, added on the basis of BSMS 288: anaŋnïŋ da kiz kardašinïŋ. | JSul.III.01: anannïn da tuvduyunun. | ADub.III.73: anaynïn da tuvduyunun.

¹⁹³ JSul.IV.02A: orya; a typographical error. | BSMS 288: anda. | JSul.III.01: ari. | ADub.III.73: arï.

¹⁹⁴ JSul.IV.02A: *kirmüldar*; probably a typographical error. | BSMS 288: *kiymüldar*. | JSul.III.01: *tebrenedi*. | ADub.III.73: *tebrańadi*.

¹⁹⁵ JSul.IV.02A: $m\ddot{u}n \sim min$; probably a typographical error. | BSMS 288: men. | JSul.III.01: men. | ADub. III.73: men.

¹⁹⁶ The weekly Torah portion: Parashat Emor (Lev 21:1–24:23).

¹⁹⁷ Lev 21:1 in Biblical Hebrew.

(1)	vluslarïnda. ۲	ים [21:2] Ki	i ančaķ ya	aķīnīna o	l yuvu	ķ aŋar a	anasïna ya	da	atasïna
-----	----------------	--------------	------------	-----------	--------	----------	------------	----	---------

- (2) ya oylina ya kizina ya kardašina. ולאחוחו [21:3] Da kiz kardašina ol boy kiz
- (3) ol vuvuk anar ki bolmadi kožava anar tivip mundar bolsin. לא [21:4]
- (4) Mundar bolmasin koža (tivip hatinina) uluslarinda yenil bolmaya ol. לא
- [21:5] Yurkmasınlar yur[k]mak¹⁹⁸ başlarında da kenarındaki sakallarının tiraş (5) idmäsinlär
- da etlärindä čizmasinlar čizmak. קדושים [21:6] Ayruhsilar bolsinlar Tenrilärinä (6)
- **(7)** da yenil etmäsinlär adin Tenrilärinin zira otlu korbanlarin YWY-nin korbanin
- Tenrilärinin alar yuvuklaštiraydirlar da bolsinlar ayruhsi. אשה [21:7] Zona (8) hatïnnï
- (9) ne bozuk yolluni almasinlar ne sürülgän hatinni erindän almasinlar zira
- (10)ayruhsidir ol Tenrisinä. וקדשתו [21:8] Da ayruhsi etkin ani zira korbanin
- Tenrinnin ol yuvuklaštiraydir ayruhsi bolsin sana ki ayruhsidir men YWY (11)
- (12)ayruhsï etivči sizni. ובת [21:9] Da kïzï kohen kišinin egär bašlasa azmaya
- atasïnïn kohenligini ol pasul etävdir otka küvdürülsin. והכהז [21:10] Da ol (13)
- böyük kohen kardašlarından ki kuyulsa başı üstünä ol silmäk yayı ve doldursa (14)
- koluni giymägä ol kodeš upraklarini bašini ačmasin da upraklarini yirtmasin. (15)
- ועל [21:11] Da hič öli žanya gelmäsin dahï atasïna ne anasïna mundar bolmasïn. (16)
- (17)ומן [21:12] Da ol mikdašdan čikmasin da yenil etmäsin mikdašin Tenrisinin zira
- tažī silmāk yayīnīŋ Teŋrisiniŋ üstünādir menmin YWY. והוא [21:13] Da ol (18)hatïnnï
- (19)boyliklari bilän alsin. אלמנה [21:14] Tulni ne sürülgänni ne bozuk yolluni ne zonanï
- (20)bularni almasin ki ančak boy kizni uluslarindan alsin özünä hatinya. ולא
- (21) Da yenil etmäsin urluyini uluslarinda ki menmin YWY ayruhsi etivči ani.
- (22)וידבר [21:16] Da sözlädi YWY Mošegä demä. דבר [21:17] Sözlägin Aharonya demä kiši
- (23)urluyindan dävürlärinä ki bolsa anda hillä yuvuklašmasin yuvuklaštirma korbanïn
- (24) Tenrisinin. בי [21:18] Ki ǯümlä kiši ki anda ḥillä yuvuklašmasïn sokur kiši
- (25) ne topal ne eksik buvumli ne artik buvumli. או [21:19] Ya kiši ki bolsa
- (26)anda sïnïk ayak ya čolak kol. או [21:20] Ya kambur ya inǯä (bodïr) ya ak

^{198 [}Sul.IV.02A: yurmak; a typographical error. | BSMS 288: yulkmak. | [Sul.III.01: yulkuv. | ADub.III.73: yulķuv.

- (1) tüškän gözinä ya koturli ya egri buvumli ya tešen taša[k]li¹¹⁹⁹. כל [21:21] 3ümlä
- (2) kiši ki anda ḥillä urluyïndan Aharon ol kohenniŋ yuvuklašmasïn yuvuklaštïrmaya
- (3) otlu korbanların YWY-nın hillä isä anda korbanın Tenrisinin yuvuklasmasın
- (4) yuvuklaštirmaya. לחם [21:22] Korbanin Tenrisinin kodešlärindän ol kodeslärnin
- (5) lakin ol kodešlärdän ašasïn. אד [21:23] Tek ol pärdägä gelmäsin da ol mizbeah-
- (6) ķa yuvuķlašmasīn zira Ļḥillä v[a]r anda¹²⁰⁰ da yeŋil etmäsin miķdašlarīmnī ki
- (7) menmin YWY ayruhsï etivči alarnï. וידבר [21:24] Da sözlädi Moše Aharonya
- (8) da oylanlarina da žümlä oylanlarina Yisraelnin.

- (9) (בב) וידבר (בב) Da sözlädi YWY Mošegä demä. דבר [22:2] Sözlägin Aharonya
- (10) da oylanlarina da ayirilsinlar kodešlärindän oylanlarinin Yisra'elnin da yenil
- (11) etmäsinlär ayruhsi adimni ki alar kodeš etäydirlär mana menmin YWY. אמר
- (12) [22:3] Aytkin alarya dävürlärinizgä jumlä kiši ki yuvuklassa jumlä urluyunizdan
- (13) ol kodešlärgä ki kodeš etärlär oylanlarï Yisraelnin YWY-ya da mundarlïyï
- (14) bolsa üstünä da kesilir ol ǯan aldïmdan menmin YWY. איש [22:4] Kiši
- (15) kiši urluyindan Aharonnin da ol žüzam derdli ya zav kodešlärdän ašamasin
- (16) deginčä ki temiz bolïr da ol tiygän ǯümlä mundar ǯanlïya ya kišigä ki
- (17) čiķsa andan tökmägi urluķniņ. אל [22:5] Ya kišigä ki tiysä ǯümlä
- (18) kozlayanya ki mundar bolir anin bilan ya adamya ki mundar bolir anin bilan
- (19) ǯümlä mundarliyina. נפש [22:6] ǯan ki tiysä anar da mundar bolsin ol ahšam-
- (20) ya degin da ašamasïn ol kodešlärdän ki ančak yuvsa etini suvlar bilän.
- (21) ובא [22:7] Da batsa ol kuyaš da temiz olïr da andan sonra ašasïn ol kodešlärdän
- (22) zira ašïdïr ol. נבלה [22:8] Nevelanï ne terefa ašamasïn mundar bolmaya
- (23) aniŋ bilän menmin YWY. ושמרו [22:9] Da saklasınlar saklovumnı da čekmäsinlär anın
- (24) učun günäh ǯürümüni da ölärlär anı̈n bilän egär yenil etsälär anı̈ menmin YWY
- (25) ayruḫsï etivči alarnï. וכל [22:10] Da hič yabanǯï ašamasïn kodešni müsäfiri kohenniŋ
- (26) ne ïryatï ašamasïn kodešni. וכהן [22:11] Da kohen egär satïn alsa ǯan satïn

¹⁹⁹ JSul.IV.02A: Illegible text; reconstructed on the basis of another printed copy of the edition: *tāšākli*. | BSMS 288: *tešan*. | JSul.III.01: *sisken ayipli*. | ADub.III.73: *šiškan ayipli*.

²⁰⁰ JSul.IV.02A: *hillā ver anda*; a typographical error. | BSMS 288: *ayīp anda*. | JSul.III.01: *ayip anda*. | ADub.III.73: *ayip anda*.

- alyanın ahčasının ol asasın andan da doyyanı evinin alar asasınlar asından. (1)
- (2) ובת [22:12] Da kizi kohennin ki bolsa yat kišigä ol ayirmayindan ol kodeš-
- (3) lärnin ašamasïn. ובת [22:13] Da kïzï kohennin ki bolsa tul va sürülgän da urluk
- (4) bolmasa anar da kaytsa evinä atasïnïn yašlïklarï gibi ötmägindän atasïnïn
- (5) ašasïn da hič yabanžï ašamasïn andan. ואיש [22:14] Da kiši ki ašasa kodešni vanlïšlïk
- (6) bilän da arttïrsïn bešinžisin üstünä da versin kohengä ol kodešni.
- **(7)** ולא [22:15] Da yenil etmäsinlär kodešlärin oylanlarïnïn Yisraelnin neni ki
- (8) ayïrsalar YWY-ya. והשיאו [22:16] Da čektärtsinlär alarya pešmanlik žürümüni
- (9) ašayanlarında kodeşlarından ki menmin YWY ayruhsı etivci alarnı.
- (10)וידבר [22:17] Da sözlädi YWY Mošegä demä. דבר [22:18] Sözlägin Aharonya da oylanlarina
- (11)da žümlä oylanlarina Yisraelnin da aytkin alarya kiši kiši žama atindan
- (12)Yisraelnin da ol yariptän Yisraeldä ki yuvuklaštirsa korbanini [ʒ]ümlä²⁰¹ invätlärini da ǯümlä
- žomartliklarini ki yuvuklaštirsalar YWY-ya ʻolaya. לרצוגכם [22:19] Kiläginiz (13)
- bilän saylam erkäkni sïyïrdan koylardan ya da ečkilärdän. בל [22:20] Šümlä ki (14)
- (15)anda hille yuvuklaštirmaniz zira kabullikka bolmaz sizgä. ואיש
- (16)[22:21] Da kiši ki yuvuklaštirsa šelamim korbanini YWY-ya ayirmaya inyät ya
- žomartlikka siyirdan ya koydan saylam bolsin kabullikka hič hille (17)
- bolmasin anda. עורת [22:22] Sokurni ne kirikni ne sakatni ne sinirlini ne (18)
- (19)oyuzluni ne egri buvumlini yuvuklaštirmaniz bularni YWY-ya da otlu korban
- (20)vermäniz alardan ol mizbeah üstünä YWY-ya. ושור [22:23] Da ögüz ya koy artïklï ya
- (21)eksikli žomartlik kilyin ani da inyätkä kabul bolmastir. ומעוד
- (22)[22:24] Da ezilgänni ne yančilyanni nä üzülgänni ne bičilgänni yuvuklaštirmaniz YWY-ya
- (23)da yerinizdä kilmaniz. ומיד [22:25] Da kolundan yat ulusnin yuvuklaštirmaniz korbanïn
- (24)Tenriniznin yümlä bulardan zira ki čaypalmaklari alarda hille alarda kabul
- (25)bolmaslardïr sizgä. וידבר [22:26] Da sözlädi YWY Mošegä demä. שור [22:27] Ögüz
- (26)ya koy ya ečki ki doysa da bolsïn yedi günlär anasïnïn yanïnda da ol
- (27) sekizinži gündän da ötegä kabul bolïr korbanya otlu korban YWY-ya. ושור

- (1) [22:28] Da ögüz ya koy ani da balasini soymaniz bir gündä. וכי [22:29] Da egär korban
- (2) etsäŋiz šükürlik korbanïnï YWY-ya muradïŋïz učun korban etiŋiz. ביום [22:30] Ol
- (3) gündä ašalsin kaldirmaniz andan ertägä degin menmin YWY. ושמרתם
- (4) [22:31] Da saklanjiz mičvalarimni da kilinjiz alarni menmin YWY. ולא [22:32] Da venil etmäniz
- (5) ayruhsi adimni da ayruhsi bolirmin ortasinda oylanlarinin Yisra'elnin
- (6) menmin YWY ayruḫsï etivči sizni. המוציא [22:33] Ol čïyaryan sizni Mïsïr yerindän
- (7) bolma sizgä Tenrigä menmin YWY.

- (8) (בג) וידבר (בג) Da sözlädi YWY Mošegä demä. דבר [23:2] Sözlägin oylanlarïna
- (9) Yisra'elnin da aytkin alarya va'däläri YWY-nin ki čakiryaysiz
- (10) alarnı čaķırmakları kodešnin bulardırlar alar va'dalarım. ששׁת [23:3] Altı günlar
- (11) külünsün iš da ol yedinži gündä šabat šabaton čakürmak kodeš hič iš
- (12) kïlmanız šabatdir ol YWY-ya ǯümlä oturašları̈nızda. אלה [23:4] Bulardı̈rlar
- vaʻdäläri YWY-nïŋ čaķïrmaklarï kodešniŋ ki čakïryaysïz alarnï vaʻdälärindä.
- (14) [23:5] Ol burunyï avda on dördün¾i günündä ol avnïn ol eki ahšam arasïna
- (15) pesaḥ YWY-ya. ובחמשה [23:6] Da on bešinži günündä ušbu aynïŋ ḥagï ol
- (16) mačalarnïŋ YWY-ya yedi günlär mačalar ašaŋïz. ביים [23:7] Ol burunyï gündä čakïrmak
- (17) kodeš bolsīn sizgā hič kulluk išini kīlmanīz. והקרבתם [23:8] Da yuvuklaštīrīnīz
- (18) otlu korban YWY-ya yedi günlär ol yedinži gündä čakirmak kodeš hič
- (19) kulluk išini kilmanjiz. וידבר [23:9] Da sözlädi YWY Mošegä demä. דבר [23:10] Sözlägin
- (20) oylanlarına Yisra'elnin da aytkın alarya ki gelsäniz ol yerge ki men veräydirmin
- (21) sizgä da orsaniz orayini da getiriniz ilk orayiniznin kültäsini ol kohengä.
- (22) והניף [23:11] Da sallasïn ol kültäni önünä YWY-nïŋ moradïŋïz učun sabaḥïndan ol šabat-
- (23) nïŋ sallasïn anï ol kohen. ועשיהם [23:12] Da kiliŋiz sallayan günüŋizdä ol kültäni
- (24) saylam koy bir yašar 'olaya YWY-ya. ומנחתו [23:13] Da minhasï eki payï onnïn
- (25) özek karısılyan yay bilan otlu korban YWY-ya kokusı kabullıknın da kuymayı
- (26) yanı šarap dördünği payı ol siyiknin. ולחם [23:14] Da ekmäk ne kavurulan arıs ne arpa

- bašī ašamanīz gendisinā degin ušbu günnin getirgāninizgā degin korbanīn (1)
- (2) Tenriniznin räsimi dunyanin dävürlärinizgä žümlä oturašlarinizda. וספרתם
- (3) [23:15] Da sananız özünizgä sabahından ol šabatnın getirgan gününizdan ol sallamak
- **(4)** kültäsini yedi šabatlar tamamlar bolsïnlar. עד [23:16] Sabahïna degin ol yedinǯi
- (5) šabatnin sananiz elli gün da vuvuklaštiriniz vani minha YWY-va. ממושבותיכם
- [23:17] Oturašlarinizdan getiriniz sallamak ötmägini eki eki ülüši onnin özek (6)
- **(7)** bolsïnlar hameč pišsinlär ilklär²⁰² korbanï YWY-ya. והקרבתם [23:18] Da yuvuklaštiriniz
- (8) ol ötmäk bilän yedi saylam koylar birär yašarlar da buna siyir balasi bir
- (9) da kočkarlar eki bolsïnlar 'ola YWY-ya da minhalarï da kuymaklarï otlu korban
- (10)kokusï kabullïknïn YWY-ya. ועשיתם [23:19] Da kïlïnïz ulayïn ečkilärnin birni hatat-
- (11)ka da eki koylar birär yašarlar šelamim korbanïna. והניף [23:20] Da sallasïn ol kohen
- alarnı ol ilklär ötmägi bilän sallamak önü[n]ä²⁰³ YWY-nın eki koylar bilän (12)
- kodeš bolsïnlar YWY-ya ol kohengä. וקראחם [23:21] Da čaķïrïnïz gendisindä (13)ušbu
- (14)günnin čakirmak kodeš bolsin sizgā hič kulluk išini kilmaniz räsimi
- (15)dunyanın jümlä oturašlarınızda dävürlärinızga. ובקצרכם [23:22] Da oryan-
- (16)yäriniznin orayini tavusmaniz kiyirin tarlovunnin oryaninda da bašayin orayïŋnïŋ
- (17)bašaklamayın yarlıya da yarıpka kemiškin alarnı menmin YWY Tenriniz. וידבר
- (18)[23:23] Da sözlädi YWY Mošegä demä. דבר [23:24] Sözlägin oylanlarina Yisraelnin demä
- (19)ol yedinži ayda birindä ol aynin bolsin sizgä šabaton sayinmakliyi
- kičķirmaķnin čaķirmaķ ķodeš. כל [23:25] Hič kulluk išini ķilmaniz da (20)vuvuklaštiriniz
- (21)otlu korban YWY-ya. וידבר [23:26] Da sözlädi YWY Mošegä demä. אד
- (22)[23:27] Tek onunda ušbu yedinži aynin ol yulmaklar günüdir ol čakirmak kodeš
- bolsïn sizgä da kïvnanïz žanlarïnïznï da vuvuklaštïrïnïz otlu korban YWY-va. (23)
- ובל [23:28] Da hič iš kïlmanïz gendisindä ušbu günnin zira günü yulmaklarnïndïr (24)
- (25)ol kapara etmägä üstünizgä aldina YWY Tenriniznin. בי [23:29] Ki ǯümlä
- ol žan egär kïynalmasa gendisindä ušbu günnin kesilir uluslarïndan. ובל (26)

²⁰² JSul.IV.02A: Spelled אֵילִיכְלֵר; a typographical error.

^{203 [}Sul.IV.02A: önünä; a typographical error. | BSMS 288: aldīna. | JSul.III.01: alnīnda. | ADub.III.73: alnïnda.

- [23:30] Da žümlä ol žan ki kilsa hič iš gendisindä ušbu günnin da kavip etärmin (1)
- (2) ol žanni ortasindan ulusinin. בל [23:31] Hič iš kilmaniz räsimi dunyanin
- däyürlärinizgä žümlä oturašlarïnïzda. שבת [23:32] Šabat šabatondïr ol sizgä (3)
- (4) da kïynanïz ǯanlarïnïznï tokuzïnda ol aynïn ahšamda ahšamdan ahšamya
- (5) degin šabat idiniz šabatinizni. וירבר [23:33] Da sözlädi YWY Mošegä demä.
- (6) דבר [23:34] Sözlägin oylanlarina Yisraelnin demä on bešinži günindä ušbu vedinži
- **(7)** aynın hagi ol sukalarnın yedi günlar YWY-ya. ביום [23:35] Ol burun i gündä
- (8) čakïrmak kodeš hič kulluk išini kïlmanïz. שבעת [23:36] Yedi günlär
- (9) yuvuklaštiriniz otlu korban YWY-ya ol sekizinži gündä čakirmak kodeš bolsin
- (10)sizgä da yuvuklaštïrïnïz otlu korban YWY-ya tiyilmäktir ol hič kulluk išini
- (11)kilmaniz. אלה [23:37] Bulardirlar vadäläri YWY-nin ki čaķiryaysiz alarni čakïrmaklarï
- (12)kodešnin yuvuklaštirmaya otlu korban YWY-ya 'ola da minha šelamim da kuvmaklar
- kemin günnin günündä. מלבד [23:38] Šabatları̈ndan baška YWY-nı̈n (13)bahšïšlarïnïzdan
- (14)baška ki versäniz YWY-ya. אד [23:39] Tek on bešinži günündä ol yedinži
- (15)aynın toplayanınızda ol yernin mahsulunı hag etiniz hagın YWY-nın yedi
- günlär ol burunži gündä šabaton da ol sekizinži gündä šabaton. ולקחתם (16)
- [23:40] Da aliniz özünizgä ol burunţi gündän burun (sukalik²04) yemišin siyli (17)ayačnin
- hurmalar yapraklarını da butayın kalın yapraklı teräknin da talların özännin (18)da sevininiz
- (19)aldïna YWY-nïn yedi günlär. וחגתם [23:41] Da hag etiniz anï hag YWY-ya yedi günlär
- (20)yïlda räsimi dunyanïn dävürlärinizgä ol yedinži ayda hag etiniz anï.
- בסכות [23:42] Sukalarda oturunïz yedi günlär ǯümlä ol yerli Yisra'eldä (21)
- (22)otursunlar sukalarda. למען [23:43] Anïn učun bilgäylär dävürläriniz ki čalašlarda
- (23)oturyuzdim Yisra'el oylanlarini čiyaryanimda alarni Misir yerindan menmin
- (24)Tenriniz. וידבר [23:44] Da sözlädi Moše vadälärin YWY-nin Yisra'el oylanlarina.

- (25)(בד) [24:1] Da sözlädi YWY Mošegä demä. וידבר (בד) [24:2] Sïmarlayïn Yisrael
- (26) oylanlarına da alsınlar sana temiz zeytün yayı iskanğadan cıkma

(1)	y[a]rīķķa ²⁰⁵ yandīrma čīraķ dayīm. מחוץ [24:3] Čīḫartīn pārdāsinā ol
	šähadätliknin

- ohel moʻeddä varaštirsin ani Aharon ahšamdan ertägä degin aldina YWY-nin (2)
- (3) dayim räsimi dunyanin dävürlärinizgä. על [24:4] Ol temiz altin šamidan üstünä
- **(4)** yaraštirsin ol čiraklarni aldina YWY-nin dayim. ולקחת [24:5] Da alyin özek
- da piširgin anī on eki kalīn ekmäklär eki ülüši onnīn bolsīn ol bir (5)
- kalïn ekmäk. ושמת [24:6] Da koyyïn alarnï eki yäräštirmäklär altï ol (6) väräštirmäkni
- **(7)** ol temiz terapiz üstünä aldïna YWY-nïn. ונחת [24:7] Da vergin ol yaraštïrmak
- (8) üstünä temiz timyan da bolsin korbanya tütsügä otlu korban YWY-ya. ביום
- (9) [24:8] Ol šabat gündä ol šabat gündä yaraštirsin ani aldina YWY-nin dayim
- (10)katından oylanlarının Yısraelnın šartı dunyanın, והיתה [24:9] Da bolsın Aharonya
- (11)da oylanlarına da asasınlar anı ayruhsı yerda ki kodesi kodeslarnındir ol
- anar otlu korbanlarından YWY-nın resimi dunyanın. ניצא [24:10] Da čıktı oylı (12)
- Yisra'el hatinnin da ol oyli Misirli kišinin Yisra'el oylanlarinin arasından (13)
- da talaštilar avulda oylu ol Yisrael hatinnin da ol Yisrael kiši. (14)
- (15) זיקב [24:11] Da belgili etti oylï ol Yisra'el hatïnnïn ol šemni da karyadï da getirdilär
- anï Mošegä da atï anasïnïn Šelomit kizi Dibrinin ševetindän Dannïn. ויניחוהו (16)
- [24:12] Da koydilar ani saklovda beyin olmaya alarya buyruyi bilan YWY-nin. (17)וידבר
- [24:13] Da sözlädi YWY Mošegä demä. הוצא [24:14] Čïyaryïn ol karyavčïnï (18)avuldan čihari
- (19)da tayasınlar yümlä ol eşitkänlar kollarını başı üstünä da töpäläsinlar anı
- (20)žümlä ol žamaʿat. ואל [24:15] Da oylanlarïna Yisra'elnin sözlägin demä kiši
- (21)kiši ki karyasa Tenrisini da čeksin günähini. ונקב [24:16] Da karyavči adïn YWY-nïŋ
- (22)ölmä öldürülsin taš atma taš atsinlar üstünä žümlä ol žama'at nečiki yarip
- alay yerli karyayanı̈nda šemni öldürülsin. ואיש [24:17] Da kiši ki ursa (23)
- (24)žümlä žanïn adamnïn ölmä öldürülsin. ומכה [24:18] Da uruvčï žanïn tuvarnïn
- ödesin anï ǯan ornïna ǯan. ואישׁ [24:19] Da kiši ki versä hillä (25)
- (26)dostïna nečiki kildi alay kilinsin anar. שבר [24:20] Sinik ornina sinik

^{205 [}Sul.IV.02A: yerikka; a typographical error. | BSMS 288: yarikka. | JSul.III.01: yariklikka. | ADub. III.73: yarïķlïķķa.

(1)			ornina					

- (2) aŋar. מכה [24:21] Da uruvči tuvarni ödäsin ani da uruvči adamni öldürülsin.
- (3) משפט [24:22] Bir šaraʻat bolsïn sizgä nečiki yarip alay yerli bolsïn ki menmin
- (4) YWY Teŋriŋiz. וידבר [24:23] Da sözlädi Moše oylanlarïna Yisra'elniŋ da čïyardïlar ol
- (5) karyavčini avuldan čihari da töpelädilär ani taš bilän da oylanlari Yisra'elnin
- (6) kildilar nečiki simarladi YWY Mošegä.

- (7) $_{\rm l}$ פרשׁתּ בהר²⁰⁶ר... (8...) $_{\rm l}$ משֶׁה בָּהַר סִינַי לֵאמר^{ז 207}ר... מַנְיְדָבֵּר יֹּוְי אֶל משֶׁה בְּהַר סִינַי לֵאמר^{ז 207}ר...
- (...8) [25:1] Da sözlädi YWY Mošegä
- (9) tayı̈nda Sinaynı̈n demä. דבר [25:2] Sözlägin oylanları̈na Yisraʾel-
- (10) niŋ da aytḳïn alarɣa ki gelsäŋiz ol yergä ki men ver[ä]ydirmin²⁰⁸ sizgä da šemita
- (11) bolsïn ol yer šemita YWY-ya. שׁשׁ [25:3] Altï yïllar sačkïn tarluvuŋnï da altï
- (12) yïllar butayïn borlalïyïŋnï da toplayïn maḥsulïnï. ובשנה [25:4] Da ol yedinǯi yïlda
- (13) šabat šabaton bolsin yergä šemita YWY-ya tarlovunni sačmayin da borlaliyinni
- (14) butamayın. את [25:5] Orayınnın kiyigini ormayın da danelarin borlalarınnın
- (15) čöplämägin šemita yili bolsin yergä. והיתה [25:6] Da bolsin šemitasi ol
- (16) vernin sizgä ašamaya sana da kuluna da karayašïna da ïryatya da müsäfirgä
- (17) ol tirilgänlär birgänä. ולבהמתך [25:7] Da tuvarïŋa da kiyik[k]ä²⁰⁹ ki yeriŋdä bolsïn
- (18) yümlä tahili ašamaya. וספרת [25:8] Da sanayin özünä yedi šemitalarin yillarnin
- (19) yedi yillar yedi kerätlär da bolarlar sana günläri yedi šemitalarinin ol yillarnin
- (20) kirk tokuz yilda. והעברת [25:9] Da gečirgin kičkirmak šofar sesini ol yedinži
- (21) ayda onunda ol aynın ol kipurim günündä gečiriniz šofar sesini
- (22) žümlä verinizdä. וקדשתם [25:10] Da ayruhsï etiniz ol ellinǯi yïlnïŋ senesini
- (23) da čaķīrīnīz maʻaflīk yerde ǯümlä oturīvčīlarīna yoveldir ol bolsīn sizgä

²⁰⁶ The weekly Torah portion: Parashat Behar (Lev 25:1–26:2).

²⁰⁷ Lev 25:1 in Biblical Hebrew.

²⁰⁸ JSul.IV.02A: *veriydirmin*; probably a typographical error. | BSMS 288: *beräydirmen*. | JSul.III.01: *beremen*. | ADub.III.73: *beramen*.

²⁰⁹ JSul.IV.02A: kiyikä; an orthographical tendency (see 2.1.3).

- (1) da kaytïnïz här kiši tutuvlïyïna da här kiši mišpahasïna kaytïnïz. יובל [25:11] Yovel-
- (2) dir ol yili ol ellinji yilnin bolsin sizgä sačmaniz da ormaniz kiyiklerini
- (3) da čöplämäniz danälärini (ambarlarya²¹⁰). בי [25:12] Ki yoveldir ol kodeš bolsïn
- sizgä ol tarlovdan alïp ašanïz kivik mahsulïnï. בשנת [25:13] Yïlïnda (4)
- ušbu yovelnin kaytiniz här kiši tutuvliyina. וכי [25:14] Da egär satsaniz satuv (5)
- (6) dostuna ya satin alma satin alsan kolundan dostunnin kiynamaniz kiši
- **(7)** kardašini. במספר [25:15] Sani bilän yillarnin ol yoveldän sonra satin alyin
- (8) (₁vovelgä degin¹²¹¹) katindan dostunnin sani bilän mahsul yillarinin satsin sana.
- (9) לפי [25:16] Čoklïyïna görä ol yïllarnïn čok etkin satuvunï da azlïyïna görä
- ol yïllarnïn az etkin satuvunï zira sanïn mahsullarnïn ol satïyïr sana. (10)
- ולא [25:17] Da kïynamanïz kiši kar[šïda]kini²¹² da korkkïn Tenrinden zira (11)menmin YWY
- Tenriniz. ועשיתם [25:18] Da kïlïnïz räsimlärimni da šara'atlarïmnï saklanïz da (12)kïlïnïz
- (13)alarnï da oturïrsïz ol yer üstünä eminlik bilän. ונחנה [25:19] Da verir ol yer
- (14)mahsulunï da ašarsïz toyyunča da oturursïz eminlik bilän üstünä. ובי
- [25:20] Da egär aytsanïz ne ašalïm ol yedinži yilda muna sačmasak da (15)toplamasak
- (16)tahilimizni. וצויתי [25:21] Da simarlarmin alyišimni sizgä ol altinǯi yilda
- (17)da kïlar ol tahïlnï (mamur²¹³) üč ol yïllarya. וורעתם [25:22] Da sačarsïn ol sekizinži
- (18)yïlda da ašarsïz ol tahïldan eskini ol dokuzïnǯï yïlya degin yeriškinǯä
- (19)geleǯäk maḥsulï ašarsïz eskini. והארץ [25:23] Da ol yer satïlmasïn bašbatra
- (20)(ömürlik²¹⁴) zira menimdir ol yer anža yariplär gibi da oturašlar gibi (oturïrsïz²¹⁵)
- (21)sizlär birgämä. ובכל [25:24] Da ǯümlä yerindä tutuvluyïŋïznïŋ hïlaslïk veriniz
- (22)ol yergä. בי [25:25] Ki zügürtläsä kardašin da satsa tutuvluyindan
- (23)da gelsä hilas etivčisi ol yuvuk anar da hilas idsin satkanin kardašinin. ואיש

²¹⁰ JSul.IV.02A: Unvocalized text.

²¹¹ JSul.IV.02A: Unvocalized text.

^{212 [}Sul.IV.02A: kardašidakini; a typographical error. | BSMS 288: dostun. | JSul.III.01: dostun. | ADub. III.73: dostun.

^{213 |} ISul.IV.02A: Unvocalized text.

²¹⁴ JSul.IV.02A: A partially unvocalized text.

²¹⁵ JSul.IV.02A: A partially unvocalized text.

- (24) [25:26] Da kiši ki bolmasa aŋar ḥïlas etivči da yetsä kuvatï da yerišsä hïlaslïyïnǯa.
- (25) וחשב [25:27] Da ḥesab etsin yïllarïn satuvunïŋ da kaytarsïn ol artkannï ol kišigä ki

- (1) sattī aŋar da kaytsīn tutuvluyīna. ואם [25:28] Da egär yetmäsä kuvatī kaytarmaya aŋar
- (2) da bolsin satuvu kolunda ol satin alivčinin ani ol yovel yili[n]a²¹⁶ degin
- (3) da čiķsin yoveldä da ķaytsin tutuvluyina. ואיש [25:29] Da kiši ki satsa oturaš ev
- (4) kalalı saharda da bolsın va dası hılaslıyının tamam bolyanına degin yılı satuvunın
- (5) bir yil bolsin vaʻdäsi hilasliyinin ואם [25:30] Da egär hilas olunmasa dolyinža aŋar
- (6) tamam yil da mukam bolsin ol ev ki ol šähärdä ki var anar kala bašbatra
- (7) (ömürlik) satīn alīvčīya anī dävürlärinä hilas čiķmasīn yoveldä. ובתי [25:31] Da evläri
- (8) ol salalarnın ki yoktır alarya kala čüpčüvrä tüzü bilän ol yernin sayılır
- (9) hïlaslïk bolsïn anar da yoveldä hïlas čïksïn. וערי [25:32] Da šähärläri ol Levi-
- (10) lilärnin evläri šähärlärinin tutuvliklarinin ömürlik [hlïlaslivi²¹⁷ bolsin Levi-
- (11) lilärgä. ואשר [25:33] Da egär hïlas idsä birsi ol Levilärdän da hïlas čïksïn
- (12) satuvu evnin da šähäri tutuvluyïnïn yoveldä zira evläri šähärlärinin ol Levi-
- (13) lärnin oldir tutuvliklari ortasinda oylanlarinin Yisra'elnin. ושרה
- (14) [25:34] Da tarlovu salasïnin šäḥärlärinin satilmasin ki tutuvluyi dunyanindir ol alarya.
- (15) ובי [25:35] Da egär zügürtläsä dindaš ķardašīŋ da taysa ķolu birgāŋā da ķuvat[l] andïryīn²¹⁸ anï
- (16) gerek yaripni gerek müsäfirni da gečinsin birgänä. אל [25:36] Almayïn yanından faiz ne
- (17) mamele faizni da korkkin Teŋriŋizdän da gečinsin kardašiŋ birgäŋä. את [25:37] Ahčaŋnï
- vermägin aŋar faizgä da faydaya vermägin ašïŋnï. אני [25:38] Menmin YWY Teŋriniz

²¹⁶ JSul.IV.02A: yiliŋa; probably a typographical error. | BSMS 288: yilina. | JSul.III.01: yilina. | ADub. III.73: yilina.

²¹⁷ JSul.IV.02A: kiläsligi; probably a typographical error. | BSMS 288: yulovu. | JSul.III.01: yulunmak. | ADub.III.73: yulumak.

²¹⁸ JSul.IV.02A: kuvatnandiryin; a typographical error. | BSMS 288: kip tutkin. | JSul.III.01: kiplegin. | ADub.III.73: kiplagin.

- (19)ki čïyardïm sizni Mïsïr yerindän yermä sizgä Kena'an yerini bolma sizgä
- (20)Tenrigä. וכי [25:39] Da egär zügürtläsä dindaš kardašin ki birgänä da satilsa sana kullanmayin
- anï kulluyïn kulnïn. בשכיר [25:40] Ïryat gibi müsäfir gibi bolsïn birgänä yïlïna (21)
- degin ol vovelnin kulluk etsin birgänä. ויצא [25:41] Da čiksin vanindan ol da (22)oylanlarï
- (23)birgäsinä da kaytsïn mišpahasïna da tutuvluyïna atalarïnïn kaytsïn. בי [25:42]
- (24)kullarımdır alar ki çıyardım alarnı Misir yerindan satılmasınlar satılmayın kulnïn.
- (25)נעבדך [25:43] Erklänmägin anar zor bilän da korkk[i]n²¹⁹ Tenrinizdän. ועבדך [25:44] Da kulun da karavašin

- (1) ki bolsalar sana yanından ol uluslarnın ki čüpčüvrälärinizgä alardan satın
- alïnïz kul da karavaš. וגם [25:45] Da dayïn oylanlarïndan ol oturašlarnïn ol (2) tirilgänlär
- (3) birgänizgä alardan satïn alïnïz da mišpahalarïndan ki birgänizgä ki doyursalar
- **(4)** yerinizdä da bolsïnlar sizgä tutuvlïkka. והתנחלתם [25:46] Da üliš alïp üläširsiz alarnï
- (5) oylanlarinizya artinizdan meräslämägä tutuvlik dunyaya degin alarni kullanïnïz
- da kardašlarinizya oylanlari Yisra'elnin kiši kardašina erklänmägin anar zor (6) bilän.
- **(7)** ובי [25:47] Da anar yetsä kuvati yaripnin ya oturašnin birgänä da zügürtläsä kardašin ki
- (8) birgäsinä da satïlsa yaripkä oturaška ki birgänä ya goy temelinä mišpahasïna
- yaripnin. אחרי [25:48] Satilyanindan sonra hilaslik bolsin anar birsi (9) kardašlarindan
- (10)hïlas idsin anï. או [25:49] Ya ayačasï ya oylï ayačasïnïŋ hïlas idsin ya yuvuyïndan
- (11)teninin mišpaḥasïndan hilas idsin ani ya yetsä kuvati da özi hilas ulinsin. וחשב
- [25:50] Da hesap etsin satin alïvčisi bilän satildiyi yilindan anar yilina degin ol (12)yovelnin
- (13)da bolsin gümüši satuvunin sani bilän yillarnin günläri gibi iryatnin bolsin birgäsinä.

²¹⁹ JSul.IV.02A: korkkan; a typographical error. | BSMS 288: korkkin. | JSul.III.01: korkkun. | ADub. III.73: korkkun.

- (14) אם [25:51] Egär dayïn čok kaldï esä yillardan alarya görä kaytarsin hilasliyini gümüšindän
- (15) satuvunin. ואם [25:52] Da egär az kaldi esä yillardan yilina degin ol yovelnin da hesab
- (16) etsin anar yïllarya görä da kaytarsïn hïlaslïyïnï. בשכיר [25:53] Ïryat gibi yïldan
- yïlya bolsïn birgäsinä erklänmäsin aŋar zor bilän gözläriŋčä. ואם [25:54] Da egär
- (18) hïlas olmasa bular bilän da čïksïn yïlïnda ol yovelnin ol da oylanlarï
- (19) birgäsinä. בי [25:55] Zira mana oylanlarï Yisra'elnin kullar kullarïmdïr alar
- (20) ki čiyardim alarni Misir yerindan menmin YWY Tanriniz.

Chapter 26

- (21) (בוּ) א' [26:1] Ķīlmaŋīz özüŋizgä abaklar da pesel da mačeva turɣuzmaŋīz özüŋizgä da bušamak
- (22) taš vermāniz yerinizdā baš urmaya üstünā ki menmin YWY Tānriniz.
- (23) את [26:2] Šabatlarïmnï saklanïz da mikdašimdan korkunïz menmin YWY.

119 rº

- נאם בַּחָקוֹתֵי תֵלֶכוּ וָאֶת מְצִוֹתֵי תִּשְׁמְרוּ וַעֲשִיתֵם אֹתַם²²⁰ן...)
- (...1) אם [26:3] Egär räsimlärim
- (2) bilän yürüsäŋiz da mičvalarïmnï saklasaŋïz da kilsaŋiz alarnï. ונתתי [26:4] Da veri[r]min²²¹
- (3) yamyurlarinizni vahtlarinda da verir ol yer mahsulini da ayači ol tüznin verir vemišini.
- (4) והשיג [26:5] Da yetär sizgä indir basmakָ נbay bozumu[n]a¹²²² kadar da bay bozumu yetär urluk
- (5) säčmäk[k]ä²²³ ķadar da ašarsïz ašïŋïznï toyyunča da oturursïz eminlik bilän yerinizdä.
- (6) ונחתי [26:6] Da veri[r]min²²⁴ esänlik ol yerdä da yatarsïz da bolmaz kaltratïvčï da kesärmin

²²⁰ Lev 26:3 in Biblical Hebrew. It is the beginning of a weekly Torah portion: Parashat Bechukotai (Lev 26:3–27:34).

²²¹ JSul.IV.02A: *verimin*; probably a tendency towards consonant deletion (see 2.2.2.2). | BSMS 288: *berirmin*. | JSul.III.01: *berimen*. | ADub.III.73: *berirmen*.

²²² JSul.IV.02A: *bay bozumuŋa*; a typographical error. | BSMS 288: *borla čöplämäkkä.* | JSul.III.01: *ïstüryan birtikke.* | ADub.III.73: *yïštürmakka.*

^{223 [}Sul.IV.02A: säčmäkä; an orthographical tendency (see 2.1.3).

²²⁴ JSul.IV.02A: *verimin*; probably a tendency towards consonant deletion (see 2.2.2.2). | BSMS 288: *berirmin*. | JSul.III.01: *berimen*. | ADub.III.73: *berirmen*.

- **(7)** yaman kiyikni ol yerdän da kïlič gečmäz yerinizdä. ורדפתם [26:7] Da kuvarsïz dušmanlarinizni
- (8) da tüšärlär aldïnïzya kïlič bilän. ורדפו [26:8] Da kuvarlar sizdän beš kiši yüzni
- da yüz kiši sizdän tümänni kuvarlar da tüšärlär dušmanlariniz aldinizya kilič (9)
- bilän, ופניתי [26:9] Da kayrïlïrmïn sizgä da yayïldïrï[r]mïn²²⁵ sizni da (10)köbäytirmin sizni
- (11)da turyuzurmïn šartïmnï birgänizgä. ואכלתם [26:10] Da ašarsïz eskini eskirgänni
- (12)da eskini aldından yanının čıyarıp tökarsız. ונחתי [26:11] Da veri[r]min²²⁶ miškanimni ortanizda
- (13)da hor idmäz moradim sizni. והתהלכתי [26:12] Da yürürmin ortanızda da bolurmïn
- (14)sizgä Tenrigä da siz bolursïz mana uluska. אני [26:13] Menmin YWY Tenriniz ki
- (15)čiyardim sizni Misir yerindän bolmaktan alarya kullar da sindirdim čomačalarin
- (16)boyunsanıznın da yürüttim sizni tik boy bilän. ואם [26:14] Da egär ešitmäsäniz
- (17)da kïlmasanïz ǯümlä ušbu mičvalarnï. ואם [26:15] Da egär räsimlärimni hor etsäniz
- (18)da egär šara atlarımnı hor idsä žanınız kılmamaka žumla mičvalarımnı buzmaya
- siz šartïmnï. אף [26:16] Dayïn men kïlarmïn munï sizgä da tayin etärmin (19)üstünizgä
- kaltramak ol suvuk hast[a]lïknï²²⁷ da ol kïzdïrma hast[a]lïknï²²⁸ tavusïvčïlar (20)gözlärni
- (21)da sïzlatïvčïlar ǯannï da sačarsïz boška urluyïŋïznï da ašarlar anï dušmanlariniz.
- (22)ונתחי [26:17] Da veri[r]min²²⁹ hূišimimni sizdä da kirilirsiz aldina dušmanlariniznin
- (23)da erklänirlär sizgä dušmanlarïnïz da kačarsïz da bolmaz kuvuvčï sizni. ואם

^{225 [}Sul.IV.02A: yayildirimin; probably a tendency towards consonant deletion (see 2.2.2.2). | BSMS 288: yayildirirmin. | ISul.III.01: yaydirirmen. | ADub.III.73: yayarmen.

^{226 [}Sul.IV.02A: verimin; probably a tendency towards consonant deletion (see 2.2.2.2). | BSMS 288: berirmin. | JSul.III.01: berimen. | ADub.III.73: berirmen.

^{227 [}Sul.IV.02A: hastliknii; a typographical error. | BSMS 288: hastaliknii. | [Sul.III.01: hastaliknii. | ADub. III.73: hastalikni.

²²⁸ JSul.IV.02A: hastlikni; a typographical error. | BSMS 288: hastalikni. | JSul.III.01: hastalikni. | ADub. III.73: hastalïknï.

^{229 [}Sul.IV.02A: verimin; probably a tendency towards consonant deletion (see 2.2.2.2). | BSMS 288: berirmin. | JSul.III.01: berirmen. | ADub.III.73: berirmen.

- (24) [26:18] Da egär bularya degin ešitmäsäniz mana da arttiri[r]min²³⁰ ügütlämä sizni yedi kazev
- (25) yazıklarınız učun. ושברתי [26:19] Da sındırı[r]mın²³¹ öktamlığın kuvatınıznın da veri[r]min²³²

- (1) gökläriŋizni demir gibi da yeriŋizni baķīr gibi. חתם [26:20] Da bitār bošķa ķuvatīŋīz
- (2) da vermäz yeriŋiz maḥsulïnï da aɣačï ol yerniŋ vermäz yemišini. ואם [26:21] Da egär yürüsäŋiz
- (3) birgämä učur bilän da kilämäsäniz ešitmä mana da arttïrï[r]mïn²³³ üstünizgä
- (4) urmaķ yedi ķazev yazīķlarīŋīz učun. והשלחתי [26:22] Da [yibi]ri[r]min²³⁴ sizgä ol tüzniŋ kiyigini
- (5) da tuv etär sizni da kesär tuvarïŋïznï da az etär sizni da veran bolïrlar yollarïŋïz.
- (6) ואם [26:23] Da egär bular bilän ügütlänmäsäniz maŋa da yürüsäniz birgämä učur bilän.
- (7) והלכתי [26:24] Da yürürmin dayïn men birgäŋizgä učur bilän da urarmïn sizni dayïn men
- yedi kazev yazıklarınız učun. והבאתי [26:25] Da getiri[r]min²³⁵ üstünizgä kılıč oč alıvčı
- (9) öčün šartnïŋ da topla[n]ïrsïz²³⁶ šaḥarlarïŋïzya da yibiri[r]min²³⁷ ölät ortaŋïzda da verili[r]siz²³⁸

²³⁰ JSul.IV.02A: *arttïrïmïn*; probably a tendency towards consonant deletion (see 2.2.2.2). | BSMS 288: *arttïrïrmïn*. | JSul.III.01: *arttïrïrmen*. | ADub.III.73: *arttïrïrmen*.

²³¹ JSul.IV.02A: *sindirimin*; probably a tendency towards consonant deletion (see 2.2.2.2). | BSMS 288: *sindirimin*. | JSul.III.01: *sindirimen*. | ADub.III.73: *sindirimen*.

²³² JSul.IV.02A: *verimin*; probably a tendency towards consonant deletion (see 2.2.2.2). | BSMS 288: *berirmin*. | JSul.III.01: *berimen*. | ADub.III.73: *berirmen*.

²³³ JSul.IV.02A: *arttirimin*; probably a tendency towards consonant deletion (see 2.2.2.2). | BSMS 288: *arttirirmin*. | JSul.III.01: *arttirirmen*. | ADub.III.73: *arttirirmen*.

²³⁴ JSul.IV.02A: *biyirimin*; probably a typographical error. | BSMS 288: *yibirmin*. | JSul.III.01: *iydirirmen*. | ADub.III.73: *iyarmen*.

²³⁵ JSul.IV.02A: *getirimin*; probably a tendency towards consonant deletion (see 2.2.2.2). | BSMS 288: *ketirirmin*. | JSul.III.01: *keltirimen*. | ADub.III.73: *keltirirmen*.

²³⁶ JSul.IV.02A: *toplaŋïrs*ïz; probably a typographical error. | BSMS 288: *čöplänirsiz.* | JSul.III.01: ïs*tïrïnïsiz.* | ADub.III.73: yiš*tïrïlsa*yiz.

²³⁷ JSul.IV.02A: *yibirimin*; probably a tendency towards consonant deletion (see 2.2.2.2). | BSMS 288: *yibirirmin*. | JSul.III.01: *iydirimen*. | ADub.III.73: *iyarmen*.

²³⁸ JSul.IV.02A: verilisiz; probably a tendency towards consonant deletion (see 2.2.2.2). | BSMS 288: berilirsiz. | JSul.III.01: berilisiz. | ADub.III.73: berilirsiz.

- (10)kolu[n]a²³⁹ dušmannin. בשברי [26:26] Sindiryanimda sizgä ötmäk kuvatini da piširirlär
- on hatïnlar ekmäginizni bir tandurda da kaytarïrlar ašïnïznï čeki bilän da (11)ašarsïz
- (12)da toymazsız. ואם [26:27] Da egär munin bilän ešitmäsäniz mana da vürüsäniz birgämä učur
- (13)bilän. והלכתי [26:28] Da yürürmin birgänizgä učur kaheri bilän da ügütlärmin
- (14)dayın men yedi kazev yazıklarınız učun. ואכלתם [26:29] Da ašarsız oylanlariniznin
- (15)etini da kïzlarïŋïznïŋ etini ašarsïz. והשמדתי [26:30] Da kayïp idärmin bamalarinizni
- da kesärmin kuyaš sïfatlarïnïznï da veri[r]min²⁴⁰ gövdälärinizni gövdäleri (16)üstünä
- (17)iränčilikläriniznin da hor idär kilägim sizni. ונחתי [26:31] Da veri[r]min²⁴¹ šaharlarinizni veran
- da veran etärmin mikdašlarinizni da kabul etmämdir korbanlariniznin (18)kokusïnï. והשמתי
- (19)[26:32] Da veran etärmin men ol verni da maymunlanirlar üstünä dušmanlariniz ol oturyanlar
- anda. ואתכם [26:33] Da sizni sačarmin uluslarda da suvuri[r]min²⁴² ardinizdan (20)kïlïč
- da bolïr yeriniz veran da šaḥarlarïniz bolurlar ḥarab. אז [26:34] Ol vaḥtta (21)tamam etär
- (22)ol yer šemitalarini žümlä günlärindä veranliyinin siz yerindä olip dušmanlariniznin
- (23)ol vahtta tïnč bolïr ol ver da tamam etär šemitalarïnï. בל [26:35] Šümlä günlärindä
- (24)veranliyinin tinč bolir neni ki tinč bolmadi šemitalarinizda oturyaninizda
- üstünä. והנשארים [26:36] Da ol kalyanlar sizdä da getiri[r]min²⁴³ yïmšaklïk (25)gönüllärindä

^{239 [}Sul.IV.02A: koluna; a typographical error. | BSMS 288: koluna. | [Sul.III.01: koluna. | ADub.III.73: koluna.

^{240 [}Sul.IV.02A: verimin; probably a tendency towards consonant deletion (see 2.2.2.2). | BSMS 288: berirmin. | JSul.III.01: berimen. | ADub.III.73: berirmen.

^{241 [}Sul.IV.02A: verimin; probably a tendency towards consonant deletion (see 2.2.2.2). | BSMS 288: berirmin. | [Sul.III.01: berimen. | ADub.III.73: berirmen.

²⁴² JSul.IV.02A: suvurimin; probably a tendency towards consonant deletion (see 2.2.2.2). | BSMS 288: suvurirmin. | JSul.III.01: suvurumen. | ADub.III.73: suvururmen.

²⁴³ JSul.IV.02A: getirimin; probably a tendency towards consonant deletion (see 2.2.2.2). | BSMS 288: ketirirmin. | JSul.III.01: keltirimen. | ADub.III.73: keltirirmen.

120 rº

- (1) yerlärindä dušmanlarinin da kuvar alarni avazi šuvuldayan yapraknin da kačarlar kïlïčtan
- (2) kačmasï gibi da tüšärlär da bolmaz kuvuvči. וכשלו [26:37] Da sürünürlär här kiši kardašï
- (3) bilän tutki aldindan kiličnin da kuvuvči yoktir da bolmaz sizgä turmak aldina
- dušmanlariniznin, ואבדתם [26:38] Da tas bolirsiz ortasinda hanliklarnin da (4) tavusur sizni yeri dušmanlariniznin. 1244 והנשארים [26:39] Da ol kalyanlar sizdä čürirlar günähläri bilän
- yerlärindä dušmanlariniznin da dayin günähläri bilän atalarinin birgälärinä (5)
- (6) והתודו [26:40] Da ikrar etirlär günählärini da günähin atalarïnïn tanmaklarï bilän ki
- tandïlar mana da dayïn neni ki yürüdilär birgämä učur bilän. אף [26:41] Dayïn **(7)** men yürürmin
- birgälärinä učur bilän da getiri[r]min²⁴⁵ alarni yerinä dušmanlarinin da ol (8) vahtta sïnïyïr
- (9) ol yabuk gönülläri da ol vahtta bittirirlär günählärinin žürümüni. יוברתי
- [26:42] Da sayınırmın šartımnı ki Yaʻakov bilan da dayın šartımnı ki Yichak (10)bilän da dayïn
- (11)šartïmnï ki Avraḥam bilän sayïnïrmïn da ol yerni da sayïnïrmïn. והארץ [26:43] Da ol yer
- kemišilir alardan da tamam etär šemitalarini veran bolyaninda alardan da (12)alar
- (13)bittirirlär günählärinin jürümüni anın učun ki sara atlarımnı hor ettilär
- (14)da anın učun ki räsimlärimni hor itdi žanları. ואף [26:44] Da dayın bunı kïlarmïn
- (15)bolyanlarında yerindä dušmanlarının ki hor etmämdir alarnı da iranmamdir
- (16)tavusmaya alarni buzmaya šartimni birgälärinä zira menmin YWY Tenriläri. וזכרתי
- (17)[26:45] Da sayınırmın alarya šartın burunyılarnın ki ciyardım alarnı Misir verindän gözlärinčä
- ol uluslarnin bolmaya alarya Tenrigä menmin YWY. אלה [26:46] Bulardirlar ol (18)räsimlär

^{244 [}Sul.IV.02A: deest. Reconstructed on the basis of ADub.III.73: מבדתם Da taspolursiz ortasïnda hanliklarnin da tavusur sizni yeri dušmanlariyiznin. | BSMS 288: deest. | JSul.III.01: ואבדתם Da taspolusiz hanliklar arasına da tavusur sizni yeri dusmanlarınıznın.

^{245 [}Sul.IV.02A: getirimen; probably a tendency towards consonant deletion (see 2.2.2.2). | BSMS 288: ketirirmin. | JSul.III.01: keltirimen. | ADub.III.73: keltirirmen.

- (19)da ol šaraʻatlar da ol toralar ki verdi YWY özünin arasïna da arasïna ovlanlarinin
- Yisraelnin tayında Sinaynın kolu bilan Mošenin. (20)

Chapter 27

- (21)(בו) ודבר [27:1] Da sözlädi YWY Mošegä demä. דבר [27:2] Sözlägin oylanlarïna Yisrael-
- (22)nin da aytkin alarya kiši ki ayirsa inyät kiyasin bilän žanlar YWY-
- (23)ya. והיה [27:3] Da bolsïn kïyasïn ol erkäk yegirmi yaštan da altmïš yaška degin
- da bolsïn kïyasïn elli miskal gümüš miskalï bilän ol kodešnin. ואם [27:4] Da (24)egär
- (25)tiši esä ol da bolsïn kïvasïn otuz meskal. ואם [27:5] Da egär beš vaštan da vigirmi

120 v°

- (1) yäškä degin da bolsïn kïyasïn ol erkäk yigirmi miskal da tišigä on miskal.
- (2) ואם [27:6] Da egär bir aydan da beš yäškä degin da bolsïn kïyasïn ol erkäk beš
- (3) gümüš da tišigä kïyasïŋ üč miskal gümüš. ואם [27:7] Da egär altmïš yaštan da voyarï
- (4) egär erkäk isä da bolsïn kïyasïn on beš miskal da tišigä on miskal. ואם [27:8] Da egär
- (5) yarlı esä ol kıyasından da turyuzsın anı aldına ol kohennin da kıyaslasın anı
- ol kohen negä görä ki yetsä kuvati ol inyät etkännin kiyaslasin ani ol kohen. (6)
- ואם [27:9] Da egär tuvar isä ki yuvuklaštïrïrlar andan korban YWY-ya her ne ki **(7)** versä
- (8) andan YWY-va bolsïn kodeš. לא [27:10] Täbdil idmäsin anï da degišmäsin anï
- (9) yahšini yamanya ya yamanni yahšiya da egär degištirmä degištirsä tuvarni tuvarya
- (10)da bolsïn ol da degištirmäsi bolsïn kodeš. ואם [27:11] Da egär ǯümlä mundar tuvar isä
- (11)ki yuvuklaštirmaslar andan korban YWY-ya da turyuzsin ol tuvarni aldina ol
- (12)nin. והעריך [27:12] Da kïyaslasïn ol kohen anï geräk yahšïnï geräk yamannï ķīyasīŋča ey kohen
- (13)alay bolsïn. ואם [27:13] Da egär hilas idmä hilas idsä ani da arttirsin bešinžisini
- (14)kïyasïn üstünä. ואיש [27:14] Da kiši ki kodeš etsä evini kodeš YWY-ya da kïyaslasïn anï

- (15)ol kohen geräk yahšini da geräk yamanni ne kadar ki kiyaslasa ani ol kohen alav tursïn. ואמ
- (16)[27:15] Da egär ol kodeš etkän hilas idersä evini da arttirsin bešinži gümüš kïyasïn üstünä
- da bolsin anin. ואם [27:16] Da egär tarlovindan tutuvluvinin kodeš etsä kiši (17)YWY-ya
- da bolsin kiyasin urluyina görä urluyi sabunin arpalarnin²⁴⁶ elli miskal (18)kümüškä.
- (19)אם [27:17] Egär yilindan ol yovelnin kodeš etsä tarlovini kiyasinča tursin. ואם
- (20)[27:18] Da egär ol yoveldän sonra kodeš etsä tarlovini da hesap etsin anar ol kohen ol
- (21)gümüšni ol kalyan yillarya görä yilina degin ol yovelnin da eksilsin kiyasindan.
- (22)ואם [27:19] Da egär hïlas idmä hïlas idsä ol tarlovnï ol kodeš etkän anï da arttïrsïn
- (23)bešinži gümüš kïyasïn üstünä da mukam bolsïn anar. ואם [27:20] Da egär hïlas idmäsä ol
- (24)tarlovnï da egär satsa ol tarlovnï öngä kišigä hilas olmasin artik. היה
- (25)[27:21] Da bolsïn ol tarlov va'däsi čikkaninda yoveldä kodeš YWY-ya tarlovu gibi ol herem-

121 r°

- (1) nin kohengä bolsïn tutuvluyï. ואם [27:22] Da egär satïn alan tarlovïnï ki dügül tarluvindan
- (2) tutuvluyinin kodeš etsä YWY-ya. וחשב [27:23] Da hesap etsin anar ol
- kohen kararın ol kıyasının yılı [n]a²⁴⁷ degin ol yovelnin da versin kıyasının ol (3)
- (4) gündä kodeš YWY-ya. בשנת [27:24] Yïlïnda ol yovelnin kaytsïn ol tarlov
- (5) anar ki satin aldi ani yanindan anar ki anin tutuvluyi ol yernin.
- (6) ובל [27:25] Da ǯümlä ķïyasïn bolsïn ol kodeš miskalï bilän yigirmi
- čegirdäk bolsïn ol miskal. אד [27:26] Tek tunyuč ki tunyuč bolsa YWY-ya ol **(7)**
- (8) tuvarda kodeš etmäsin kiši ani geräk ögüz geräk koy YWY-nindir ol.
- (9) ואם [27:27] Da egär ol mundar tuvardan isä da hïlas idsin kïyasïŋ bilän
- (10)da arttirsin bešin[ǯ]isini²⁴⁸ üstünä da egär hilas ulunmasa da satilsin kiyasin
- (11)bilän. אך [27:28] Tek ǯümlä herem ki herem etsä kiši YWY-ya ǯümlädän

^{246 [}Sul.IV.02A: arparlarnin; probably a typographical error. | BSMS 288: arpalarnin, | [Sul.III.01: arpalar. | ADub.III.73: arpalar.

²⁴⁷ JSul.IV.02A: yïlïŋa; probably a typographical error. | BSMS 288: yïlïna. | JSul.III.01: yïlïna. | ADub. III.73: yïlïna.

^{248 [}Sul.IV.02A: bešingisini; a typographical error. | BSMS 288: bešinžisini. | [Sul.III.01: besinci ilisini. | ADub.III.73: bešinči ülüšün.

(12)	ki anın adamdan ya tuvardan ya tarlovundan tutuvluyinin satilmasin da hilas
(13)	ulunmasïn her ḥerem ķodeši ķodešlärniŋdir ol YWY-ɣa. כל [27:29] Här
(14)	ḥerem ki ḥerem bolsa ol adamdan ḫïlas ulunmasïn ölmä öldürülsin.
(15)	ובל [27:30] Da ǯümlä ondasï ol yerniŋ urluyïndan ol yerniŋ yemišindän ol
(16)	ayačnïŋ YWY-nïŋdïr ol k̞odeš YWY-ya. ואם [27:31] Da egär ḫïlas idmä ḫïlas
(17)	idsä kiši ondasïndan bešinǯisin arttïrsïn üstünä. וכל [27:32] Da ǯümlä
(18)	ondasï sïɣïrnïŋ ya k̞oynïŋ här ne ki gečsä tibinä ol tayak̞nïŋ ol
(19)	onunžï bolsïn kodeš YWY-γa. לא [27:33] Aramasïn arasïna yaḫšïnïŋ yamanya
(20)	da degištirmäsin anï da egär degištirmä degištirsä anï da bolsïn ol
(21)	da degiškä[n]i ²⁴⁹ bolsïn ķodeš ḫïlas olunmasïn אלה [27:34] Bulardïrlar ol
	mičvalar
(22)	ki sïmarladï YWY Mošegä oylanlarïna Yisra'elniŋ tayïnda Sinaynïŋ.
(22)	ואַלֶּה
(23)	הַמִּצְות אשֶׁר צִוָה יֹוָי אֶת משֶׁה אֶל בְּנֵי יִשׁראָאֵל בְּהַר סִינְי ^{ז 250}
(24)	ַנבָרוּדְ יֹנְי לְעוֹלֶם אָמֵן וְאָמֵן ²⁵¹

²⁴⁹ JSul.IV.02A: degiškāŋi; a typographical error. | BSMS 288: degištirmāgi. | JSul.III.01: alīsķanī. | ADub. III.73: alïšķanï.

²⁵⁰ Lev 27:34 in Biblical Hebrew.

²⁵¹ Psalm 89:52 in Biblical Hebrew: 'Blessed be the LORD forever! Amen and amen'.

4 Translation

4.1 Preliminary Remarks

The main strategies concerning our translation of the collected data into English have been briefly mentioned (see 1.1). In this section, we delve into the details of our translation process for further clarity.

Although the line numbers of the folios are clearly indicated in the transcription, they have been intentionally omitted from the English translation. This is due to inherent discrepancies in the syntactic arrangement between the Karaim text and the English translation, resulting in instances where our translation might not precisely mirror the original line-by-line structure.

The application of certain prepositions and case governance, diverging from typical English characteristics, is not explicitly indicated, as these elements have been adapted to align with English standards, e.g., [Lev 6:23] *otka küydürülsin* 'it shall be burned in fire'; lit. 'it shall be burned to fire'.

Variations in verb selection have consistently been highlighted in the footnotes, e.g., [Lev 16:13] *versin ol tütsini ol ot üstünä* 'he shall put the incense on the fire', lit. 'he shall give the incense on the fire'.

The adaptation of plurality or singularity to English norms has not been noted in the footnotes, e.g., [Lev 16:24] *yuvsïn etini suvlar bilän* 'he shall wash his flesh with water', lit. 'he shall wash his flesh with waters'.

4.2 Translation of the Book of Leviticus from the Gözleve Bible (1841)

93 r°

Chapter 1

[1:1] And the Lord called Moses, and spoke to him from the tent of meeting, saying, [1:2] 'Speak to the sons of Israel and say to them, "If Lany man from you¹²⁵² were to bring forward an offering to the Lord, you shall bring your offering from the livestock, from the cattle, or from the flock.²⁵³ [1:3] If his offering is a burnt offering from the cattle, the shall take a healthy male and bring it forward¹²⁵⁴ to the door of the tent of meeting for his acceptance before the Lord. [1:4] And he shall prop up his hand on the head of the burnt offering, and it will be accepted for him to make atonement for him. [1:5] And he

²⁵² Lit. 'man from yourselves'.

²⁵³ Lit. 'sheep'; a partial mistranslation, see WTT (B.Heb) *son*; 'flock; sheep'.

²⁵⁴ Lit. 'by taking a healthy male he shall bring it forward'.

shall slaughter the young bull before the Lord, and the sons of Aaron, the priests, shall bring the blood and sprinkle the blood round about on the altar that is by the door of the tent of meeting. [1:6] And he shall skin the burnt offering and shall cut it linto as many pieces as possible 1255. [1:7] And the sons of Aaron, the priests, 1shall put 1256 fire on the altar, and arrange wood on the fire. [1:8] And the sons of Aaron, the priests, shall arrange the pieces, |together| with the head, and the stomach fat on the wood

93 v°

that is on the fire which is on the altar. [1:9] And he shall wash its stomach and its legs with water. And the priest shall burn all on the altar. It is a burnt offering, a sacrifice by fire, an aroma of acceptance to the Lord, [1:10] And if his sacrifice is from the flock²⁵⁷ of the sheep or of the goats, the shall take a healthy male and bring it forward 1258. [1:11] And he shall slaughter it by the edge of the altar that is on the north side before the Lord, and the sons of Aaron, the priests, shall sprinkle its blood round about on the altar. [1:12] And he shall cut it linto as many pieces as possible 1259, and its head and its stomach fat and the priest shall arrange them on the wood that is on the fire which is on the altar. [1:13] And he shall wash the stomach and the legs with water, and the priest shall bring all of it and burn it on the altar. It is a burnt offering, an offering made by fire, an aroma of acceptance to the Lord. [1:14] And if his burnt sacrifice to the Lord is of birds, then he shall bring his offering of turtledoves or of young pigeons. [1:15] And the priest shall bring it forward to the altar and cut its head and burn it on the altar, and its blood shall be drained out 1260 on the wall of the altar. [1:16] And he shall remove its stomach with its feathers and cast it beside the altar on the east side, in the place where ashes are thrown away. [1:17] And he shall tear it open by its wings (by its back), |but| shall not divide it, and the priest shall burn it on the altar, on the wood that is on the fire. It is a burnt offering, sacrifice made by fire, an aroma of acceptance to the Lord.

Chapter 2

[2:1] And if a soul brings a grain offering to the Lord, his offering shall be of wheat flour, and he shall pour oil on it and put²⁶¹ incense on it. [2:2] And he shall bring it to the sons of Aaron, the priests. And he shall take out a handful 1262 of its wheat flour and of its oil,

²⁵⁵ Lit. 'according to its joints'.

²⁵⁶ Lit. 'they shall give'.

²⁵⁷ Lit. 'sheep'; a partial mistranslation, see WTT (B.Heb) ṣōn; 'flock; sheep'.

²⁵⁸ Lit. 'by taking a healthy male he shall bring it forward'.

²⁵⁹ Lit. 'according to its joints'.

²⁶⁰ Lit. 'dripped down'.

²⁶¹ Lit. 'he shall give'.

²⁶² Lit. 'grasp the full palm of his hand of it'.

with all its incense. And the priest shall burn its incense on the altar, |it is| an offering made by fire, of an aroma of acceptance to the Lord. [2:3] And the remnant of the grain offering is Aaron's and his sons'. It is the holy of holies of the burnt offerings of the Lord. [2:4] And if you bring an offering of a grain offering baked in the oven,

94 r°

|it shall be| unleavened cakes 1263 of wheat flour mixed with oil or unleavened thin bread anointed with oil. [2:5] And if your offering is a grain offering | baked | on a pan. it shall be of unleavened wheat flour bread mixed with oil. [2:6] You shall break it into pieces¹²⁶⁴ and pour²⁶⁵ oil on it. It is a grain offering. [2:7] And if your offering is a grain offering baked in a saucepan, it shall be made of wheat flour with oil. [2:8] And you shall bring the grain offering |that is made| of these |things| to the Lord and bring it forward to the priest, and he shall bring it to the altar. [2:9] And the priest shall separate from the grain offering its incense and shall burn it on the altar. It is an offering made by fire, an aroma of acceptance to the Lord. [2:10] And the remnant of the grain offering is Aaron's and his sons'. It is the holy of holies of the burnt offerings of the Lord. [2:11] If you bring any grain offering to the Lord, it shall surely not be made leavened, | because | you shall never burn sour leaven or honey²⁶⁶ | as | an offering made by fire to the Lord. [2:12] |As for | the offering of the firstfruits 1267, bring them to the Lord, but they shall not go up to the altar for an aroma of acceptance. [2:13] And you shall salt¹²⁶⁸ all your grain offerings and you shall not let the salt of the covenant of your God cease from your grain offering; you shall bring salt on all your offerings. [2:14] And if you bring forward a grain offering of I firstfruits 1269 to the Lord, you shall bring forward ears of barley scorched by the fire, fresh barley groats |for| a grain offering of your tfirstfruits¹²⁷⁰. [2:15] And tyou shall put¹²⁷¹ oil on it and lay on it incense. It is a grain offering. [2:16] And the priest shall burn its incense, of the groats and of the oil with all the incense |as| an offering by fire to the Lord.

²⁶³ Lit. 'thick unleavened bread'.

²⁶⁴ Lit. 'slicing you shall slice it |into| pieces'. A construction which has an intensifying function (see 2.3.1.3) and is usually attributed to Biblical Hebrew influence.

²⁶⁵ Lit. 'put'.

²⁶⁶ Lit. 'grape molasses'.

²⁶⁷ Lit. 'first offering'.

²⁶⁸ Lit. 'you shall salt with salt'.

²⁶⁹ Lit. 'firsts'.

²⁷⁰ Lit. 'firsts'.

²⁷¹ Lit. 'you shall give'.

Chapter 3

[3:1] And if his offering is a sacrifice of a peace offering, if he brings it forward of the cattle, either a male or female, he shall bring forward a healthy one before the Lord. [3:2] And he shall prop up his hand on the head of his offering and slaughter it at the door of the tent of meeting; and Aaron's sons the priests shall sprinkle the blood on the altar round about. [3:3] And he shall bring it forward from the sacrifice of the peace offering |as| an offering by fire to the Lord, the fat that covers the stomach and all the fat that is on the stomach. [3:4] And the two kidneys

94 v°

and the fat that is on them, that is on the entrails, and the extra above the liver; he shall take them away along with the kidneys. [3:5] And Aaron's sons shall burn it on the altar on the burnt sacrifice which is on the wood that is on the fire, |it is| an offering by fire, an aroma of acceptance to the Lord. [3:6] And if his offering for a sacrifice of peace offering to the Lord is of the sheep, either male or female, he shall bring forward a healthy one. [3:7] If he brings forward a lamb for his offering, then he shall bring it forward before the Lord. [3:8] And he shall prop up his hand on the head of his offering and slaughter it before the tent of meeting, and Aaron's sons shall sprinkle the blood on the altar round about. [3:9] And he shall bring it forward from the sacrifice of the peace offering |as| an offering made by fire to the Lord, he shall take away the whole fat of the tail from opposite the backbone and the fat that covers the stomach and all the fat that is upon the stomach. [3:10] And the two kidneys and the fat that is on them, which is at the entrails, and the extra above the liver: he shall take them away along with the kidneys. [3:11] And the priest shall burn it on the altar, |it is | an offering by fire to the Lord. [3:12] If his offering is a goat, then he shall offer it before the Lord. [3:13] And he shall prop up his hand over its head and slaughter before the tent of meeting, and the sons of Aaron shall sprinkle its blood on the altar round about. [3:14] And he shall bring it forward from his offering, |as| an offering made by fire to the Lord: the fat that covers the stomach, and all the fat that is on the stomach. [3:15] And the two kidneys, and the fat that is on them, which is at the entrails, and the extra above the liver: he shall take them away along with the kidneys. [3:16] And the priest shall burn them on the altar; |it is | an offering made by fire, an aroma of acceptance. All fat is the Lord's. [3:17] | As | an eternal statute throughout your generations, in all your dwellings: you shall not eat any fat and any blood.

Chapter 4

[4:1] And the Lord spoke to Moses, saying, [4:2] 'Speak to the sons of Israel, saying, "If a soul becomes sinful through a mistake against any of the commandments

95 r°

of the Lord that are not to be done, and does any one of them. [4:3] If the anointed priest becomes sinful, for the iniquities of the people, then he shall bring forward | an offering | for his sin which he has committed, a healthy young bull of cattle, to the Lord for a sin offering. [4:4] And he shall bring the bull to the door of the tent of meeting before the Lord and shall prop up his hand on the bull's head and slaughter the bull before the Lord, [4:5] And the anointed priest shall take of the bull's blood and bring it to the tent of meeting. [4:6] And the priest shall dip his finger in the blood and sprinkle some of the blood seven times before the Lord, before the veil of the sanctuary²⁷². [4:7] And the priest $_L$ shall put 1273 some of the blood on the horns 274 of the altar of $_L$ sweet incense 1275 before the Lord in the tent of meeting and shall pour all the blood of the bull at the base of the altar of the burnt offering, which is at the door of the tent of meeting, [4:8] And he shall remove all the fat of the bull of the sin offering, the fat that covers the stomach, and all the fat that is on the stomach. [4:9] And the two kidneys and the fat that is on them, which is on the entrails, and the extra above the liver: he shall take them away along with the kidneys, [4:10] As it is separated from the ox of the sacrifice of peace offerings, the priest shall burn them on the altar of the burnt offering. [4:11] And the skin of the bull and all its flesh, along with its head, its legs, and its stomach and its dung. [4:12] And he shall carry the whole bull outside the camp to a clean place, to the place where the ashes are poured out 1276, and burn it on the wood with fire: it shall be burned at the place where the ashes are poured out 1277. [4:13] And if the whole congregation of Israel errs, and if something becomes hidden from the eyes of the assembly, and if they do any of the commandments of the Lord that are not to be done, and if they become guilty, [4:14] And if the sin which they have committed is known, the congregation shall bring forward a bull, the young of cattle for a sin offering, and bring it before the tent of meeting. [4:15] And the elders of the congregation shall prop up their hands on the head of the bull before the Lord, and they shall slaughter the bull before the Lord.

95 v°

[4:16] And the anointed priest shall bring some of the bull's blood to the tent of meeting. [4:17] And the priest shall dip his finger in the blood and sprinkle it seven times before

²⁷² Lit. 'holy'.

²⁷³ Lit. 'he shall give'.

²⁷⁴ Lit. 'hollow corners'.

²⁷⁵ Lit. 'incense of the spices'.

²⁷⁶ Lit. 'to a clean place, to the place, which pours out the ash'.

²⁷⁷ Lit. 'on the place, which pours out the ash'.

the Lord, before the veil. [4:18] And the shall put 1278 some of the blood on the horns 279 of the altar which is before the Lord that is in the tent of meeting and shall pour all the blood at the base of the altar of the burnt offering, which is at the door of the tent of meeting. [4:19] And he shall separate all its fat from it and burn it on the altar. [4:20] And he shall do to the bull as he did to the bull of the sin offering, so he shall do it in that way, and the priest shall make atonement for them, then it will be forgiven them. [4:21] And he shall carry the bull outside the camp and burn it as he burned the first bull. It is a sin offering of the assembly, [4:22] If a leader 280 becomes sinful and does one of any commandments of the Lord his God that are not to be done by mistake, and if he becomes guilty [4:23] Or if his sin which he has committed is known to him, then he shall bring his offering, a kid of the goats, a healthy male. [4:24] And he shall prop up his hand on the head of the kid and slaughter it in the place where he slaughters the burnt offering before the Lord: it is a sin offering. [4:25] And the priest shall take some of the blood of the sin offering with his finger and put²⁸¹ it on the horns²⁸² of the altar of burnt offering and shall pour out its blood at the base of the altar of burnt offering. [4:26] And he shall burn all its fat on the altar as the fat of the sacrifice of peace offerings, and the priest shall make atonement for him concerning his sin, then it will be forgiven him. [4:27] And if a soul of his nation of the land becomes sinful through a mistake, when he did one of the commandments of the Lord which are not to be done, and if he becomes guilty, [4:28] Or if his sin which he has committed is known to him, then he shall bring his offering, a kid of the goats, a healthy one, for his sin which he has committed. [4:29] And he shall prop up his hand on the head of the sin offering and slaughter the sin offering in the place of the burnt offering. [4:30] And the priest shall take some of the blood with his finger and put²⁸³ it on the horns²⁸⁴ of the altar of burnt offering and shall pour all of its blood at the base of the altar. [4:31] And he shall take away all its fat, just as the fat was taken away from

96 rº

the sacrifice of peace offerings, and the priest shall burn it on the altar for an aroma of acceptance to the Lord, and the priest shall make atonement for him, then it will be forgiven him. [4:32] And if he brings a lamb | as | his sacrifice for a sin offering, he shall bring a healthy female. [4:33] And he shall prop up his hand on the head of the sin

²⁷⁸ Lit. 'he shall give'.

²⁷⁹ Lit. 'hollow corners'.

²⁸⁰ Elder brother; a form of address to an older man (CKED, 33).

²⁸¹ Lit. 'he shall give'.

²⁸² Lit. 'hollow corners'.

²⁸³ Lit. 'he shall give'.

²⁸⁴ Lit. 'hollow corners'.

offering and slaughter it for a sin offering in the place where he slaughters the burnt offering. [4:34] And the priest shall take some of the blood of the sin offering with his finger and put it on the horns of the altar of burnt offering and shall pour all of its blood at the base of the altar. [4:35] And he shall take away all its fat, as the fat of the lamb is taken away from the sacrifice of the peace offerings, and the priest shall burn them on the altar, on the offerings made by fire to the Lord, and the priest shall make atonement for his sin that he has committed, then it will be forgiven him.

Chapter 5

[5:1] And if a soul becomes sinful and hears the voice of an oath | when | he is a witness, whether he has seen or known |of it|, if he does not tell |of it|, then he shall bear his iniquity. [5:2] Or if a soul touches any unclean thing, whether it is a carcass of an unclean wild animal or a carcass of an unclean cattle or a carcass of an unclean swarming thing¹²⁸⁵, and if it becomes hidden from him, then the will be unclean and guilty¹²⁸⁶, [5:3] Or if he touches the uncleanness of a man, of any kind of uncleanness that he becomes unclean with it, and if it becomes hidden from him, and the knows¹²⁸⁷ lof it l, then the will be 1288 guilty. [5:4] Or if a soul swears speaking with lips to do evil or to do good, whatsoever it be¹²⁸⁹ that a man says with an oath, and if it becomes hidden from him, |when| the knows¹²⁹⁰ of it the will be¹²⁹¹ guilty in |one| of these |things|. [5:5] And it shall be, if he becomes repentant in one of these |things| and if he admits that he has sinned in that thing 1292, [5:6] Then he shall bring his repentance to the Lord for his sin which he has committed, a female from the flock, a lamb or a kid of the goats, for a sin offering, and the priest shall make atonement for him concerning his sin. [5:7] And if the cannot afford 1293 a lamb, then he shall bring | as | his repentance | for the sin | which he has committed two turtledoves or two young pigeons to the Lord, one for a sin offering and one for a burnt offering. [5:8] And he shall bring them to the priest, and he shall offer one of them which is for the sin offering first, and nip off

²⁸⁵ Lit. 'the one which lays eggs'.

²⁸⁶ Lit. 'he became unclean and became guilty'.

²⁸⁷ Lit. 'he knew'.

²⁸⁸ Lit, 'he became'.

²⁸⁹ Lit. 'to all'.

²⁹⁰ Lit. 'he knew'.

²⁹¹ Lit. 'he became'.

²⁹² Lit. 'for it'.

²⁹³ Lit. 'his power does not suffice'.

96 v°

its head from²⁹⁴ its neck, but shall not separate it. [5:9] And he shall sprinkle some of the blood of the sin offering on the wall of the altar and drip out the rest of the blood at the base of the altar. It is a sin offering. [5:10] And he shall do the second for a burnt offering according to the regulation, and the priest shall make atonement for him concerning his sin which he has committed, and it will be forgiven him. [5:11] But if the cannot afford¹²⁹⁵ two turtledoves or two young pigeons, then he shall bring his offering | for the sin| which he has committed as the tenth part of a *kebič*²⁹⁶ of wheat flour. He shall not put oil on it and shall not put incense on it, because it is a sin offering, [5:12] And he shall bring it to the priest, and the priest shall take out his handful¹²⁹⁷ of the incense and burn it on the altar, on the offerings made by fire to the Lord. It is a sin offering. [5:13] And the priest shall make atonement for him for his sin that he has committed in one of these | things |, then it will be forgiven him. And the remainder 1298 shall be the priest's, like the grain offering. [5:14] And the Lord spoke to Moses, saying, [5:15] 'If a soul misleads¹²⁹⁹ and becomes sinful through a mistake in the holy things of the Lord, then he shall bring his repentance to the Lord, a healthy ram out of the flock, together with silver mithgals in your valuation, with the mithgal of the holy, for a guilt offering. [5:16] And he shall pay for what he has become sinful from the holy thing and shall add fifth part to it and give it to the priest, and the priest shall make atonement for him with the ram of the guilt offering, then it will be forgiven him. [5:17] And if a soul becomes sinful and does one of the commandments of the Lord which are not be done. and did not know |it| and became guilty, then he shall bear his iniquity. [5:18] And he shall bring a healthy ram out of the flock with your valuation for a guilt offering to the priest, and the priest shall make atonement for him for the mistake he erred and did not know |it|, then it will be forgiven him. [5:19] It is a guilt offering, he certainly has become guilty¹³⁰⁰ | against | the Lord. [5:20] And the Lord spoke to Moses, saying, [5:21] 'If a soul becomes sinful and misleads¹³⁰¹ the Lord and deceives his friend | in a matter of | deposit or | in a matter of something | which has been pledged, or | in a matter of something | by oppression or if he has taken away | something | from his friend, [5:22] Or if he finds something lost and deceives about it and if he swears to a falsehood for one of any of these that man does being sinful by them,

²⁹⁴ Lit. 'from the opposite of'.

²⁹⁵ Lit. 'his power does not suffice'.

²⁹⁶ A measure; an amount of wheat which is given to miller in exchange for grinding (ÖTS 3, 2513).

²⁹⁷ Lit. 'grasp of it with his full palm'.

²⁹⁸ Lit. 'it'.

²⁹⁹ Lit. 'misleads |a| misleading |act|'.

³⁰⁰ Lit. 'becoming guilty he became guilty'. Probably a calque of a Biblical Hebrew construction, which has an intensifying function (see 2.3.1.3).

³⁰¹ Lit. 'misleads |a| misleading |act|'.

97 r°

[5:23] Then it shall be, if he becomes sinful and repentant, then he shall restore what he got by oppression¹³⁰² or the thing that he plundered¹³⁰³ or the deposit that was committed to him¹³⁰⁴ or the lost thing that he found, [5:24] Or anything about which he swears to a falsehood for it, then he shall pay it in full³⁰⁵ and shall add a fifth to it and give it to him to whom it belongs, on the day of his repentance. [5:25] And he shall bring his guilt offering to the Lord, a healthy ram out of the flock with your valuation, for a guilt offering, to the priest. [5:26] And the priest shall make atonement for him before the Lord, then it will be forgiven him for any thing out of all that he does, and if | thus | becomes guilty through it'.

Chapter 6

[6:1] And the Lord spoke to Moses, saying, [6:2] 'Command Aaron and his sons, saying, "This is the law of the burnt offering: it is the burnt offering on the hearth on the altar all night until the morning, and the fire of the altar shall burn there. [6:3] And the priest shall put on his linen clothes, and he shall put his linen trousers on his flesh and separate the ashes which the fire covers with the burnt offering on the altar and he shall put them beside the altar. [6:4] And he shall put off his garments and put on other garments and take the ashes outside the camp to a clean place. [6:5] And the fire on the altar shall burn on it, and it shall not go out, and the priest shall burn wood on it levery morning¹³⁰⁶ and arrange the burnt offering on it, and he shall burn on it the fat of the peace offerings. [6:6] The fire shall burn on the altar continually, it shall not go out. [6:7] And this is the law of the grain offering: a son of Aaron Ishall certainly bring it forward 1307 before the Lord, before the altar. [6:8] And he shall separate from it a handful³⁰⁸ of the wheat flour of the grain offering

97 v°

and its oil and all the incense, which is on the grain offering, and shall burn it on the altar, |as| an aroma of acceptance to the Lord. [6:9] And Aaron and his sons shall eat the remainder. Unleavened bread shall be eaten in the holy place, they shall eat it in the

³⁰² Lit. 'the oppression which he oppressed'.

³⁰³ Lit. '| the thing | which is taken by holding which he took it by holding'.

³⁰⁴ Lit. 'the committal which was committed him'.

³⁰⁵ Lit. 'with his head'.

³⁰⁶ Lit. 'with morning with morning'. Probably calque of Biblical Hebrew (see 2.3.1.2).

³⁰⁷ Lit. 'bringing forward he shall bring forward'. A construction which has an intensifying function and is usually attributed to Biblical Hebrew influence (see 2.3.1.3).

³⁰⁸ Lit. 'with his palm'.

courtyard of the tent of meeting. [6:10] It shall not be baked | with | leaven, I have given it |as| their portions of my offerings by fire, it is the holy of holies, like the sin offering and like the guilt offering. [6:11] All the males among the sons of Aaron shall eat it, |as| an Leternal statute 1309 for your generations, from the offerings of the Lord made by fire; every one who touches them shall be holy." [6:12] And the Lord spoke to Moses, saying, [6:13] 'This is the offering of Aaron and of his sons which they shall offer to the Lord after the day of anointment if |the Lord| anoints Aaron³¹⁰: a tenth of a kebič³¹¹ of wheat flour | for | a grain offering continually, a half of it in the morning, and a half of it at night. [6:14] It shall be made with oil into a pan, you shall bring³¹² the thing¹³¹³ which is fried and you shall bring it (the cooked ones) forward, you shall bring forward the portions of the grain offering for an aroma of acceptance to the Lord. [6:15] And the anointed priest | who will be | in his place from among his sons shall do it to the Lord |as| an ₁eternal statute¹³¹⁴, it shall be a wholly burnt. [6:16] And every grain offering for the priest shall be wholly burnt, it shall not be eaten'. [6:17] And the Lord spoke to Moses, saying, [6:18] 'Speak to Aaron and to his sons, saying, "This is the law of the sin offering: in the place where the burnt offering is slaughtered, the burnt offering shall be slaughtered before the Lord, it is the holy of holies. [6:19] The priest who makes the sin offering shall eat it. It shall be eaten in the holy place, in the courtyard of the tent of meeting, [6:20] If anything touches its flesh, it shall be holy, and if some of its blood is sprinkled on a garment, if it is sprinkled on it, you shall wash in the holy place. [6:21] And the earthen³¹⁵ vessel in which it is boiled³¹⁶ shall be broken, and if it is boiled³¹⁷ in a copper vessel, then it shall be broken and washed with water. [6:22] Every male among the priests shall eat it. It is the holy of holies. [6:23] And every sin offering from which | any of | the blood is brought to the tent of meeting to make atonement in the holy |place|: it shall not be eaten, it shall be burnt in fire.

Chapter 7

[7:1] And this is the law of the guilt offering. It is the holy of holies.

³⁰⁹ Lit. 'statue of world'.

³¹⁰ Lit. 'him'.

^{311 &#}x27;A measure; an amount of wheat which was given to miller in exchange for grinding' (ÖTS 3, 2513).

³¹² Lit. 'make | someone | bring'.

³¹³ Lit. 'it'.

³¹⁴ Lit. 'statue of world'.

³¹⁵ Lit. 'tile'.

³¹⁶ Lit. 'cooked'.

³¹⁷ Lit. 'cooked'.

98 rº

[7:2] In the place where they slaughter the burnt offering, they shall slaughter the guilt offering, and he shall sprinkle its blood on the altar round about. [7:3] And he shall bring forward all its fat; the tail fat and the fat that covers the stomach, [7:4] And the two kidneys and the fat that is on them, that is on the entrails, and the extra above the liver: he shall take them away along with the kidneys. [7:5] And the priest shall burn them on the altar for an offering made by fire to the Lord. It is a guilt offering, [7:6] Every male among the priests shall eat it. It shall be eaten in the holy place. It is the holy of holies. [7:7] As the sin offering is, so is the guilt offering, there is one law for them: if the priest makes atonement with it, the shall have it 1318. [7:8] And the priest who brings forward any person's burnt offering, ishall have 1319 the skin of the burnt offering which he has brought forward. [7:9] And all the grain offering, if it is baked in the oven, and all that is prepared in the saucepan or in the frying pan, the priest who brings it forward shall have it¹³²⁰. [7:10] And all the sons of Aaron shall have¹³²¹ every grain offering mixed with oil or dry, it shall be for every person fraternally³²². [7:11] And this is the law of the sacrifice of peace offerings if |someone| brings it forward to the Lord. [7:12] If he brings it forward for thanksgiving, he shall bring it forward with the sacrifice of thanksgiving unleavened cakes mixed with oil and unleavened thin breads anointed with oil and cooked cakes of wheat flour mixed with oil. [7:13] He shall bring forward his offering with the leavened thick bread, beside the sacrifice of thanksgiving of his peace offerings. [7:14] And from it, he shall bring forward one bread from each type³²³ of offering breads as an offering to the Lord, and it shall be the priest's who sprinkles the blood of the peace offerings. [7:15] And the flesh of the sacrifice of his peace offerings for thanksgiving shall be eaten on the day that it is offered, it shall not be left out of it until the morning. [7:16] But if the sacrifice of his offering is a vow³²⁴ or a generosity offering, it shall be eaten the day that he offers his sacrifice, and ion the next morning¹³²⁵ the remainder of it shall be eaten. [7:17] And the remainder of the flesh of the sacrifice shall be burnt with fire on the third day. [7:18] And if the flesh of the sacrifice of his peace offerings Lis indeed eaten 1326 on the third day, it will not be accepted

³¹⁸ Lit. 'it shall be to him'.

³¹⁹ Lit. 'it shall be to him'.

³²⁰ Lit. 'it shall be to him'.

³²¹ Lit. 'it shall be to all the sons of Aaron'.

³²² Lit. like his brother'.

³²³ Lit. 'family; lineage; race'.

³²⁴ Lit. 'intention'.

³²⁵ Lit. 'its morning'.

³²⁶ Lit. 'being eaten if it is eaten'. Probably a calque of a Biblical Hebrew construction, which has an intensifying function (see 2.3.1.3).

98 v°

and it shall not be counted as an offer for the one who offered it 1327. It will be a profanation (unfit), and the soul who eats of it shall bear his iniquity. [7:19] And if the flesh touches any kind of unclean thing, it shall not be eaten; it shall be burnt with fire. And the holy flesh: every clean person shall eat the holy flesh. [7:20] But if the soul eats of the flesh of the sacrifice of peace offerings, that is the Lord's, and if he has his uncleanness on him, then the soul will be cut off from his people. [7:21] And if a soul touches any unclean thing, the uncleanness of man or unclean cattle or any unclean abominable thing, and secretly eats the flesh of the sacrifice of peace offerings that is the Lord's, the soul will be cut off from his people". [7:22] And the Lord spoke to Moses, saying, [7:23] 'Speak to the sons of Israel, saying, "You shall not eat any of the fat of ox or of sheep or of goat. [7:24] And the fat of nevala³²⁸ and the fat of terefa³²⁹ may be used in lany other use1330, but Lyou shall definitely not eat it1331. [7:25] Because | for | anybody who eats the fat from the animal from which one would bring forward an offering made by fire to the Lord; the soul that eats secretly will be cut off from his people. [7:26] And you shall not eat any blood in all of your dwelling places, neither of a bird nor a cattle. [7:27] If any soul eats any blood, then the soul will be cut off from his people". [7:28] And the Lord spoke to Moses, saying, [7:29] 'Speak to the sons of Israel, saying, "The one who brings forward the sacrifice from his peace offerings to the Lord shall bring his offering to the Lord of the sacrifice of his peace offerings. [7:30] |With| his |own| hands |he| shall bring the offerings of the Lord made by fire, he shall bring the fat with the breast, the breast to wave as³³² a wave offering before the Lord. [7:31] And the priest shall burn the fat on the altar, and the breast shall be for Aaron and his sons. [7:32] And you shall give the right thigh to the priest for a heave offering of the sacrifices of your peace offerings. [7:33] The one who brings forward the blood of the peace offerings and the fat from among the sons of Aaron Lishall have 1333 the right thigh as his part. [7:34] For I have taken the breast of the wave offering and the thigh of the heave offering of the children of Israel from the sacrifices of their peace offerings and I have given them to Aaron, the priest, and to his sons as an Leternal statute 1334 from the children of Israel." [7:35] This is the greatness portion of Aaron and greatness

³²⁷ Lit. 'him'.

³²⁸ An animal that died a natural death (CEDHL, 402).

³²⁹ An animal torn by wild beasts (CEDHL, 252).

³³⁰ Lit. 'to every work'.

³³¹ Lit. 'eating you shall not eat it'. Probably a calque of a Biblical Hebrew construction which has an intensifying function (see 2.3.1.3).

³³² Lit. 'before'.

³³³ Lit. 'it shall be to him'.

³³⁴ Lit. 'to statue of world'.

99 rº

portion of his sons, from the offerings of the Lord made by fire, from the day he brought them forward to serve as priests to the Lord, [7:36] Which the Lord commanded to be given them from the day that he anointed them from among the children of Israel, as an eternal statute throughout their generations." [7:37] This is the law of the burnt offering, for the grain offering, and for the sin offering, and for the guilt offering, and for the ordination offering, and for the sacrifice of the peace offerings, [7:38] Which the Lord commanded Moses on Mount Sinai on the day that he commanded the sons of Israel to bring forward their offerings to the Lord in the wilderness of Sinai.

Chapter 8

[8:1] And the Lord spoke to Moses, saying, [8:2] You shall take Aaron and his sons with him, and the clothes, and the anointing oil, and the bull of the sin offering, and two rams, and the basket of unleavened bread. [8:3] And gather all the congregation together to the door of the tent of meeting'. [8:4] And Moses did as the Lord commanded him, and the congregation was gathered to the door of the tent of meeting, [8:5] And Moses said to the congregation, 'This is the word which the Lord commanded to do'. [8:6] And Moses brought Aaron and his sons and washed them with water. [8:7] And the put¹³³⁵ the shirt on him and girded him with the belt and clothed him with the mantle and put³³⁶ the ephod on him. Then he girded him with the belt of the ephod and tied him with it. [8:8] And he put the breastplate on him, and he put in the breastplate the Urim and the Thummim. [8:9] And he put the turban on his head and on the turban, on opposing its front, he put the golden plate³³⁷, the holy crown, as the Lord commanded Moses. [8:10] And Moses took the anointing oil and anointed the tabernacle and all that was in it and sanctified them. [8:11] And he sprinkled some of it on the altar seven times and anointed the altar and all its tools, the pitcher, and its bowl to sanctify them. [8:12] And he poured of the anointing oil upon Aaron's head and anointed him to sanctify him. [8:13] And Moses brought forward Aaron's sons and dressed them in shirts

99 v°

girded them with belts and dressed them in skullcaps³³⁸, as the Lord commanded Moses. [8:14] And he brought forward the bull of the sin offering, and Aaron and his sons propped up their hands on the head of the bull of the sin offering. [8:15] And he

³³⁵ Lit. 'he gave'.

³³⁶ Lit. 'he gave'.

³³⁷ Lit. 'flower'.

^{338 &#}x27;Tall sheepskin hat'.

slaughtered it, and Moses took the blood and put³³⁹ it on the corners of the altar round about with his finger and sprinkled the altar and poured the blood at the base of the altar and sanctified it to make atonement for it. [8:16] And he took all the fat that was on the stomach and the extra of the liver and the two kidneys and their fat, and Moses burned it on the altar, [8:17] And he burned the bull, and its skin and its flesh and its dung in fire outside the camp, as the Lord commanded Moses. [8:18] And he offered the ram of the burnt offering, and Aaron and his sons propped up their hands on the head of the ram. [8:19] And he slaughtered it, and Moses sprinkled the blood on the altar round about. [8:20] And he portioned out the ram into as many pieces as possible 1340, and Moses burned the head and the pieces³⁴¹ and the fat of the stomach. [8:21] And he washed the stomach and the legs with water, then Moses burned the whole ram on the altar. It is a burnt sacrifice, an aroma of acceptance, an offering made by fire to the Lord, as the Lord commanded Moses. [8:22] And he offered the second ram, the ram of ordination, and Aaron and his sons propped up their hands on the head of the ram. [8:23] And he slaughtered it, and Moses took some of the blood of it and put it on the lobe³⁴² of Aaron's right ear and on the thumb of his right hand and on the big toe of his right foot. [8:24] And he brought forward the sons of Aaron, and Moses put some of the blood on the lobe³⁴³ of their right ears and on the thumbs of their right hands and on the big toes of their right feet, and Moses sprinkled the blood on the altar round about. [8:25] And he took the fat and the tail and all the fat that was on the stomach, and the extra of the liver and the two kidneys, and their fat and the right thigh. [8:26] And from the basket of unleavened breads that was before the Lord.

100 r°

he took a thick unleavened bread and a thick oiled bread and a thin bread, and put them on the fat and on the right thigh. [8:27] And he put all upon the palms of Aaron and upon the palms of his sons and waved them as³⁴⁴ a wave offering before the Lord. [8:28] And Moses took them from their palms and burned them on the altar on the burnt offering. They are ordination offering, an aroma, an offering made by fire to the Lord. [8:29] And Moses took the breast and waved it for a wave offering before the Lord. It became Moses's portion of the ram of ordination, as the Lord commanded Moses. [8:30] And Moses took of the anointing oil and of the blood which was on the altar and sprinkled it on Aaron and on his garments and on his sons and on the garments of his sons

³³⁹ Lit. 'he gave'.

³⁴⁰ Lit. 'according to its joints'.

³⁴¹ Lit. 'joints'.

³⁴² Lit. 'its soft | place | '.

³⁴³ Lit. 'its soft | place | '.

³⁴⁴ Lit. 'in front of'.

with him, and sanctified Aaron and his garments and his sons and the garments of his sons with him. [8:31] And Moses said to Aaron and to his sons, 'Boil the flesh at the door of the tent of meeting and eat it there, and |eat| the bread that is in the basket of ordination, as I commanded, saying, "Aaron and his sons shall eat it." [8:32] And you shall burn the remainder of the flesh and of the bread in fire. [8:33] And you shall not go out of the door of the tent of meeting for seven days, until the days of your ordination end. For the will consecrate you for seven days. 1345 [8:34] As he has done this day, so the Lord has commanded to do, to make atonement for you. [8:35] And you shall sit at the door of the tent of meeting day and night for seven days and you shall keep the testament of the Lord so you do not die, for I have been commanded so'. [8:36] And Aaron and his sons did all the words that the Lord commanded by the hand of Moses.

Chapter 9

[9:1] And it was on the eighth day |that| Moses called Aaron and his sons and the elders of

100 v°

Israel. [9:2] And he said to Aaron, 'Take for yourself a young calf of the cattle for a sin offering and a ram for burnt offering, the healthy ones, and offer them before the Lord. [9:3] And speak to the sons of Israel, saying, "You shall take a kid of the goats for a sin offering and a calf and a lamb, healthy one-year-olds, for a burnt offering. [9:4] And an ox and a ram for peace offerings to sacrifice before the Lord, and a grain offering mixed with oil. Because, truly, today the divine presence of the Lord will appear to you. [9:5] And they took what Moses commanded before the tent of meeting, and all the congregation came near and stood before the Lord. [9:6] And Moses said, 'This is the word which the Lord commanded that you shall do, and the divine presence of the Lord shall be evident to vou'. [9:7] And Moses said to Aaron, 'Come forward to the altar and make your sin offering and your burnt offering and make atonement for yourself and for the people, and make the offering of the people and make atonement for them, as the Lord commanded. [9:8] And Aaron came near to the altar and slaughtered the calf of the sin offering which was for himself. [9:9] And the sons of Aaron brought forward the blood to him, and he dipped his finger in the blood and put³⁴⁶ it on the corners of the altar and poured out the blood at the base of the altar. [9:10] And he burned the fat and the kidneys and the extra above the liver of the sin offering on the altar, as the Lord commanded Moses. [9:11] And he burned the flesh and the skin in fire outside the

³⁴⁵ Lit. 'he will make your hand accustomed seven days by filling |it|'. A calque of B.Heb שָׁבָעַת יָמִים יָמֶלֶּא את־יַדְכַם; lit. 'seven of days he shall fill your hand'.

³⁴⁶ Lit. 'he gave'.

camp. [9:12] And he slaughtered the burnt offering, and Aaron's sons brought the blood to him, and he sprinkled on the altar round about. [9:13] And they brought the burnt offering to him in as many pieces as possible 1347 and the head, and he burned them on the altar. [9:14] And he washed the stomach and the legs and burned them on the altar. [9:15] And he brought the people's offering and took the kid of the sin offering that was for the people and slaughtered it and made a sin offering like the first. [9:16] And he brought forward the burnt offering Land offered 1348 it according to the regulation. [9:17] And he brought the grain offering tand took out a handful 1349 of it and burned it on the altar beside the burnt sacrifice of the morning.

101 ro

[9:18] And he slaughtered the ox and the ram for a sacrifice of peace offerings which was for the people, and Aaron's sons brought him the blood which he sprinkled on the altar round about. [9:19] And the fat of the ox and of the ram, the |fat| tail and that which covers | the entrails | and the kidneys and the extra of the liver (they divided). [9:20] They put the fat on the breasts, and he burned the fat on the altar. [9:21] And Aaron waved the breasts and the right thigh as³⁵⁰ a wave offering before the Lord, as the Lord commanded Moses. [9:22] And Aaron lifted up his hands toward the people and blessed them, and after³⁵¹ he came down from making the sin offering and the burnt offering and peace offerings. [9:23] And Moses and Aaron came to the tent of meeting and came out and blessed the people, and the divine presence of the Lord became evident to all the people. [9:24] And then fire came out from before the Lord and consumed the burnt offering and the fat on the altar, and all the people saw this and they shouted and fell on their faces.

Chapter 10

[10:1] And Nadab and Abihu, the sons of Aaron, leach of them 1352 took his censer, and put³⁵³ fire in them and put incense on them, and they offered strange fire before the Lord, which he had not commanded them. [10:2] And fire came out from before the Lord and consumed them, and they died before the Lord. [10:3] And Moses said to Aaron, 'This is it that the Lord spoke, saying, "I will be sanctified to those who are near to me, and I will be glorified before all the people", and Aaron kept silent. [10:4] And

³⁴⁷ Lit. 'according to its joints'.

³⁴⁸ Lit. 'and he did'.

³⁴⁹ Lit. 'and he filled his palm'.

³⁵⁰ Lit. 'before'.

³⁵¹ Lit. 'first; beforehand; initially'.

³⁵² Lit. 'every person'.

³⁵³ Lit. 'they gave'.

Moses called Mishael and Elzaphan, the sons of Uzziel, the uncle of Aaron, and said to them, 'Come near, carry³⁵⁴ your brothers from before the surfaces of sanctuary out of the camp'. [10:5] And they came near and carried³⁵⁵ them, with their shirts, out of the camp, as Moses had said. [10:6] And Moses said to Aaron and to Eleazar and to Ithamar, his sons, 'Do not uncover your heads and do not rip your clothes, lest you die and lest he be angry at all the congregation. But your brothers, the whole congregation of Israel, shall weep for the burning which the Lord has kindled. [10:7] And you shall not go out from the door of the tent of meeting or you will die, because the anointing oil of the Lord is on you'. And they did

101 v°

according to the word of Moses. [10:8] And the Lord spoke to Aaron, saying, [10:9] 'Do not drink new wine nor old wine, neither you nor your sons with you, before you go into the tent of meeting, lest you die. It shall be a statute forever throughout your generations. [10:10] In the same way¹³⁵⁶ | when | it comes to distinguish between holy and worthless and between unclean and clean [10:11] And |when| it comes to teach the sons of Israel all the statutes which the Lord has spoken to them by the hand of Moses'. [10:12] And Moses spoke to Aaron and to Eleazar and to Ithamar, his sons who were left, Take the grain offering, the remainder of the offerings of the Lord made by fire, and eat it unleavened beside the altar, because it is the holy of holies. [10:13] And you shall eat it in the holy place, because it is your share and the share of your sons, of the sacrifices of the Lord made by fire. Because I have been commanded so. [10:14] And you shall eat the breast of the wave offering and the thigh of the partial offering in a clean place, you and your sons, and your daughters with you. Because it is your share and the share of your sons which were given out of the sacrifices of peace offerings of the sons of Israel. [10:15] They shall bring the thigh of the partial offering and the breast of the wave offering with the offerings made by fire of the fat to offer it for a wave offering before the Lord, and it shall be yours and your sons' with you by a statute forever, as the Lord has commanded'. [10:16] And Moses Idiligently sought 1357 the goat of the sin offering and, lo, it was burnt, and he was angry at Eleazar and Ithamar, the sons of Aaron who remained, saying, [10:17] 'Why have you not eaten the sin offering in the holy place? Because it is the holy of the holies, and |God| has given it to you to bear the iniquity of the congregation, to make atonement for them before the Lord. [10:18] Lo, the blood

³⁵⁴ Lit. 'lift'.

³⁵⁵ Lit. 'lift'.

³⁵⁶ In that way.

³⁵⁷ Lit. 'seeking he sought'. Probably a calque of a Biblical Hebrew construction which has an intensifying function (see 2.3.1.3).

of it was not brought into the holy place, you shall indeed have eaten it 1358 in the holy place, as I commanded'. [10:19] And Aaron said to Moses, 'Lo, today they offered their sin offerings and their burnt offerings before the Lord, and |things| like these have befallen me, and if I had eaten the sin offering today, would it have been good in the Lord's eves?' [10:20] And Moses heard | that |, and it appeared³⁵⁹ good in his eyes.

Chapter 11

[11:1] And the Lord spoke to Moses and to Aaron, saying to them,

102 ro

[11:2] 'Speak to the sons of Israel, saying, "These are the animals that you shall eat among all the livestock that are on the earth. [11:3] All that have divided hoofs and are cloven-hoofed and that chew the cud among the livestock you shall eat." [11:4] But among those that chew the cud or have divided hoofs, you shall not eat these: the camel, because³⁶⁰ it chews the cud, but is not completely cloven-hoofed, it is unclean to you. [11:5] And the rabbit³⁶¹ (hedgehog); although it chews the cud, but it does not part the complete hoof, it is unclean to you. [11:6] And the hare; although it chews the cud, but it does³⁶² not part the complete |hoof|, it is unclean to you. [11:7] And the pig (swine); although it does have a divided hoof and is cloven-hoofed³⁶³, but it does not chew the cud, it is unclean to you. [11:8] You shall not eat of their flesh and do not touch their carcasses, they are forbidden to you. [11:9] You shall eat these of all that are in the water: everything that has 1364 fins 365 and scales in the water, in the seas, and in the rivers, you shall eat them. [11:10] And Leverything that has 1366 no fins and scales in the sea, in the rivers, of all creatures of the water that swarm³⁶⁷ and of all the living creatures³⁶⁸ that are in the waters: they are detestable to you. [11:11] And they shall be detestable to you. You shall not eat of their flesh and abominate their carcasses. [11:12] Leverything that

³⁵⁸ Lit. 'eating you shall eat it'. Probably a calque of a Biblical Hebrew construction which has an intensifying function (see 2.3.1.3).

³⁵⁹ Lit. 'became'.

³⁶⁰ Lit. 'although'.

³⁶¹ Lit. 'island rabbit'.

³⁶² Lit. 'did'.

³⁶³ Lit. 'it completely parts its hoof's dividing | part | '.

³⁶⁴ Lit. 'everything which to him'.

³⁶⁵ Lit. 'wing'.

³⁶⁶ Lit. 'everything which there is no to him'.

³⁶⁷ Lit. 'lay eggs'.

³⁶⁸ Lit. 'soul'.

has¹³⁶⁹ no fins and scales in the water shall be detestable to you. [11:13] And you shall abominate these among the birds, they shall not be eaten, they are detestable: the eagle (black bird) and the bearded vulture and the sea eagle [11:14] And the vulture and the kite by its kind. [11:15] Every raven by its kind, [11:16] And the ostrich and the owl and the cuckoo and the falcon by its kind. [11:17] And the little owl¹³⁷⁰ and the cormorant and the screech owl¹³⁷¹ [11:18] And the swan and the pelican and the raham³⁷² [11:19] And the stork and the heron by its kind, and the hoopoe and the bat. [11:20] And every flying insect 1373 that goes on four legs shall be detestable to you. [11:21] Among all creatures that have been born of the flying insects¹³⁷⁴, you shall eat only those which go on four legs, which have knees above their feet to leap by them on the earth 1375, [11:22] You shall eat these of them: the locust by its kind and the cicada by its kind and the hargol³⁷⁶ by its kind and hagav³⁷⁷ by its kind. [11:23] And all the |creatures| that were born of those insects³⁷⁸ which have four feet, it shall be detestable

102 v°

to you. [11:24] And you will be unclean by touching these: anyone who touches their carcasses shall be unclean until the evening. [11:25] And the one who (the one who carries) lifts their carcasses shall wash his clothes and be unclean until the evening. [11:26] Every animal that has a divided hoof and is not cloven-hoofed and does not chew the cud, they are unclean to you. Everyone who touches their carcasses shall be unclean until the evening. [11:27] And all that walks Jupon its paws¹³⁸⁰ of all beasts that go on four legs, those are forbidden to you; whoever touches their carcasses shall be unclean until the evening. [11:28] And the one who lifts the carcasses of them shall wash his clothes and be unclean until the evening. They are forbidden to you. [11:29] And this is forbidden to you: the creatures that were born and that swarm³⁸¹ on the earth: the weasel and the rat and the tortoise by its kind, [11:30] And the shrew mouse and the sun lizard and the star lizard and the lizard and the mole. [11:31] These are the for-

³⁶⁹ Lit. 'everything which there is no to him'.

³⁷⁰ Eagle owl.

³⁷¹ Uncertain translation; 'a species of owl; an owl' (WAED, 372, CPED, 804).

³⁷² Probably 'carrion vulture' (vultur percnopterus) (CEDHL, 613).

³⁷³ Lit. 'flying bird'.

³⁷⁴ Lit. 'flying bird'.

³⁷⁵ Lit. 'to him knees from above to its feet to leap with them on the land'.

³⁷⁶ Probably a kind of locust (CEDHL, 230).

³⁷⁷ Probably 'locust' or 'grasshopper' (CEDHL, 207).

³⁷⁸ Lit. 'bird'.

³⁷⁹ Lit. 'a complete division it does not divide'.

³⁸⁰ Lit. 'on its soles'.

³⁸¹ Lit. 'lay eggs'.

bidden | things | to you | among | all that were born. Whoever touches them after they died shall be unclean until the evening. [11:32] And anything on which |any| of them falls after they have died shall be forbidden, |whether| it is any equipment (vessel) of wood or clothing or skin or sack, whatever equipment that could be used for work with them, shall be put into water, and it shall be unclean until the evening, then it becomes clean. [11:33] And every pot³⁸² into which any of them falls, whatever that is inside of it shall be unclean, and you shall break the pot. [11:34] Of all food which is eaten on which water comes, it will be unclean, and all drink that is drunk in every vessel will be unclean. [11:35] And anything that any part of their carcass falls on will be unclean. The oven and the hearth: they shall be destroyed, they are unclean and shall be unclean to you. [11:36] Only: a spring or a cistern, a concentration of water will be clean, and whatever touches their carcasses will be unclean. [11:37] But if | any part of | their carcasses falls on any sowing seed which is sown, it is clean. [11:38] And if any water is put 1383 on the seed and | any part of | their carcass falls on it, it is unclean to you. [11:39] And if any of livestock which is clean to eat for you dies, the one who touches its carcass shall be unclean until the evening. [11:40] And the one who eats

103 rº

of its carcass shall wash his clothes and will be unclean until the evening, and the one who carries³⁸⁴ its carcass shall wash his clothes and will be unclean until the evening. [11:41] And everything that was born, that is born on the earth is detestable. It shall not be eaten. [11:42] And every thing which walks on a belly and every thing that walks on four legs, among all creatures that were born, that are born on the earth: you shall not eat them, because they are detestable things. [11:43] You shall not make your souls disgusted with any of the creatures that were born, that lay eggs, and you shall not be unclean with them, because your mind will be closed by them. [11:44] Because I am the Lord your God, you shall Lconsecrate yourselves 1385 and be holy, because I am holy, and you shall not defile your souls with any creature that was born and that moves on the earth. [11:45] Because I am the Lord who brought you up out of the land of Egypt to be your God, therefore be holy, because I am holy". [11:46] This is the law of the livestock, and of the bird, and of every living soul that moves in the water, and of every soul that gives birth on the earth, [11:47] To distinguish between the forbidden and the clean t and between the animal that will be eaten and the animal 1387 that will not be eaten.

³⁸² Flowerpot vessel.

³⁸³ Lit. 'it was given'.

³⁸⁴ Lit. 'lifts'.

³⁸⁵ Lit. 'you shall be holy'.

³⁸⁶ Lit. 'between the clean'.

³⁸⁷ Lit. 'between the animal'.

Chapter 12

[12:1] And the Lord spoke to Moses, saying, [12:2] 'Speak to the sons of Israel, saying, "If a woman conceives and bears a male |child|, then she shall be unclean seven days, as in the days of her menstruation illness, she shall be unclean. [12:3] And on the eighth day the flesh of his foreskin shall be circumcised. [12:4] And thirty-three days she shall sit with the blood of her purification, she shall not touch |anything| holy, nor come into the sanctuary until the days of her purification be fulfilled. [12:5] But if she bears a female | child |, then she will be unclean two weeks, tas in her menstruation 1388, and sixty-six days she shall sit for the blood of her purification. [12:6] And when the days of her purification are fulfilled for a son or for a daughter, she shall bring a lamb of the first year for a burnt offering and a young pigeon or a turtledove for a sin offering to the door of the tabernacle

103 v°

of meeting, to the priest. [12:7] And he shall bring it forward before the Lord and make atonement for her, and she shall be clean from the flow³⁸⁹ of her blood. This is the law for the one who bears either a male or a female. [12:8] And if she cannot afford a lamb, then she shall take two turtledoves or two young pigeons, one for the burnt offering and one for the sin offering, and the priest shall make atonement for her, then she will be clean."

Chapter 13

[13:1] And the Lord spoke to Moses and Aaron, saying, [13:2] 'If a man has in the skin of his flesh a swelling, a lichen, or a white spot, and if it becomes a disease of leprosy in the skin of his flesh, then he shall be brought to Aaron the priest or to one of his sons, the priests. [13:3] And the priest shall look on the disease in the skin of his flesh, and if the hair in the disease is changed into white and the appearance of the disease is deeper than the skin of his flesh, it is the disease of leprosy and if the priest looks on him, then he shall pronounce³⁹¹ him unclean. [13:4] And if it is the white spot which is on the skin of his flesh, and if its appearance is not deeper than the skin and the hair has not changed into white, then the priest shall shut up the disease seven days. [13:5] And the priest shall look on him on the seventh day, and, lo, if the disease in its color has stopped and the disease has not spread on the skin, then the priest shall shut him up seven days a second |time|. [13:6] And the priest shall look on him on the seventh day

³⁸⁸ Lit. 'for her menstruation'.

³⁸⁹ Lit. 'fountain; spring'.

³⁹⁰ Lit. 'her power does not suffice'.

³⁹¹ Lit. 'make'.

for the second time, and, lo, if the disease is dim and if the disease has not spread on the skin, the priest shall pronounce³⁹² him clean. It is a lichen, and he shall wash his clothes and shall be clean. [13:7] But if the lichen spreads farther on the skin, after he has shown himself to the priest, after his cleansing, he shall show himself to the priest for a second time. [13:8] And if the priest looks on, and, lo, if the lichen has spread on the skin, then the priest shall pronounce³⁹⁴ him unclean. It is a leprosy. [13:9] If the disease of leprosy is in a man, then he shall be brought to the priest. [13:10] And the priest shall look, and, lo, |if| there is a white swelling on the skin and it has changed the hair into white, and there is a living³⁹⁵ raw flesh in the swelling, [13:11] It is an aging leprosy in the skin of his flesh, and the priest shall pronounce³⁹⁶ him unclean and shall not shut him up, because he is

104 r°

unclean. [13:12] And if the leprosy tspreads farther on the skin and if the leprosy covers all the skin of | the one with | the disease from his head to his foot, to wherever it is within sight of the priest's eyes¹³⁹⁸, [13:13] And the priest shall look, and, lo, |if| the leprosy has covered all his flesh, he shall pronounce³⁹⁹ | the one with | the disease clean. It has all changed and turned white. He is clean. [13:14] And on the day the raw flesh appears on him, he shall be unclean. [13:15] And the priest shall look on the raw flesh and pronounce⁴⁰⁰ him unclean. | because | the raw flesh is unclean, it is the disease of leprosy. [13:16] Or if the raw flesh turns | again | and is changed to white, he shall come to the priest. [13:17] And the priest shall look him, and, lo, if the disease is turned to white, the priest shall pronounce⁴⁰¹ | the one with | the disease clean. He is clean. [13:18] And if there is a flesh in the skin of which there is an abscess, and it heals, [13:19] And if there is a white swelling or a white-reddish spot in the place of the abscess, it shall be seen by the priest. [13:20] And the priest shall look, and lo, if its appearance is lower than the skin and its hair has changed into white, the priest shall pronounce⁴⁰² him

³⁹² Lit. 'make'.

³⁹³ Lit. 'spreading if it spreads'. Probably a calque of a Biblical Hebrew construction, which has an intensifying function (see 2.3.1.3).

³⁹⁴ Lit. 'make'.

³⁹⁵ Lit. 'the health of...'.

³⁹⁶ Lit. 'make'.

³⁹⁷ Lit. 'spreading if it spreads'. Probably a calque of a Biblical Hebrew construction which has an intensifying function (see 2.3.1.3).

³⁹⁸ Lit. 'to all appearance of eyes of the priest'.

³⁹⁹ Lit. 'make'.

⁴⁰⁰ Lit. 'make'.

⁴⁰¹ Lit. 'make'.

⁴⁰² Lit. 'make'.

unclean. It is the disease of leprosy, it spread in the boil. [13:21] But if the priest looks at it, and, lo, there is no white hairs in it, and if it is not lower than the skin and is dim, then the priest shall shut him up seven days. [13:22] And if it spreads⁴⁰³ on the skin, then the priest shall pronounce⁴⁰⁴ him unclean. It is a disease. [13:23] And if the bright spot stays in its place and does not spread, it is the burn of the abscess, and the priest shall pronounce⁴⁰⁵ him clean. [13:24] Or if there is a flesh, in the skin of which there is a burn of a fire, and the living⁴⁰⁶ raw |flesh| of the burn has a white-reddish or white spot, [13:25] Then the priest shall look on it, and, lo, if the hair in the spot has turned white and its appearance is deeper than the skin, it is a leprosy spread in the burn, and the priest shall pronounce⁴⁰⁷ him unclean. It is the disease of leprosy. [13:26] But if the priest looks at it, and, lo, there is no white hair in the spot, and it is no lower than the skin and is dim, then the priest shall shut him up seven days. [13:27] And the priest shall look on him on the seventh day, and if it lspreads farther¹⁴⁰⁸ on the skin, then the priest shall pronounce⁴⁰⁹ him unclean. It is the disease of

104 v°

leprosy. [13:28] And if the spot stays in its place and does not spread on the skin and is dim, it is a swelling of the burn, then the priest shall pronounce⁴¹⁰ him clean. Because it is a scar⁴¹¹ of the burn. [13:29] If a man or woman has a disease on the head or the beard, [13:30] Then the priest shall look on the disease, and, lo, if its appearance is deeper than the skin and there is in it yellow thin hair, then the priest shall pronounce⁴¹² him unclean. It is a scab, a leprosy of the head or the beard. [13:31] And if the priest looks at the disease of the scab, and, lo, if its appearance is deeper than the skin and there is no black hair in it, then the priest shall shut up |the one with| the disease of the scab seven days. [13:32] And the priest shall look at the disease on the seventh day, and, lo, if the scab has not spread and there is no yellow hair in it and the appearance of the scab is not deeper than the skin, [13:33] Then he shall shave himself, but he shall not shave the scab, and the priest shall shut up |the one with| the scab seven days a second time.

⁴⁰³ Lit. 'spreading if it spreads'. Probably a calque of a Biblical Hebrew construction which has an intensifying function (see 2.3.1.3).

⁴⁰⁴ Lit. 'make'.

⁴⁰⁵ Lit. 'make'.

⁴⁰⁶ Lit. 'its health'.

⁴⁰⁷ Lit. 'make'.

⁴⁰⁸ Lit. 'spreading if it spreads'. Probably a calque of a Biblical Hebrew construction which has an intensifying function (see 2.3.1.3).

⁴⁰⁹ Lit. 'make'.

⁴¹⁰ Lit. 'make'.

⁴¹¹ Lit. 'burn'.

⁴¹² Lit. 'make'.

[13:34] And the priest shall look at the scab on the seventh day, and, lo, if the scab has not spread on the skin and its appearance is not deeper than the skin, then the priest shall pronounce⁴¹³ him clean, and he shall wash his clothes and he will be clean, [13:35] And if the scab spreads farther 1414 on the skin after his cleansing, [13:36] Then the priest shall look at him, and, lo, if the scab has spread on the skin, |then| the priest shall not inspect for yellow hair, he is unclean. [13:37] And if the scab stays in its color and black hair has grown in it, |then| the scab is healed, |then| he is clean, and the priest shall pronounce⁴¹⁵ him clean. [13:38] And if a man or a woman has spots, white spots in the skin of their flesh. [13:39] Then the priest shall see, and, lo, |if| the spots on the skin of their flesh are dim white, |then| it is a bohak⁴¹⁶ that has spread on the body. He is clean. [13:40] And if a man's hair is fallen off, he is bald. He is clean. [13:41] And if his hair has fallen off from the part of his head |towards| his face, |then| he is gibeah417, he is clean. [13:42] And if there is a white-reddish disease on the back of |his head| or on the front of | his head |, it is a leprosy spreading on the back of | his head | or on the front of | his head |. [13:43] And the priest shall look on it, and, lo, if the swelling of the disease appears white-reddish, on the back of |his head|

105 r°

or on the front of |his head|, like the appearance of leprosy in his skin of the flesh, [13:44] He is a leprous man, he is unclean, the priest shall pronounce⁴¹⁸ him unclean. His disease is in his head. [13:45] And the leprous |man| in whom the disease is: his clothes shall be ripped and his head shall be bare, and he shall cover over his moustache and shall cry out, "Unclean, unclean!", [13:46] All the days in which the disease shall be in him, he is unclean. He shall dwell alone, his dwelling Ishall be¹⁴¹⁹ outside the camp. [13:47] And the garment in which the disease of leprosy is, |whether| in garment of wool or in garment of linen, [13:48] Either in the warp or in the weft of the linen or of the wool or in leather or in lany item that is made of leather 1420. [13:49] And if the disease is greenish or reddish in the garment or in the skin, or in the warp or in the weft, or in any item of skin: it is the disease of leprosy, and it shall be shown to the priest. [13:50] And the priest shall look on the disease and shut up the disease seven

⁴¹³ Lit. 'make'.

⁴¹⁴ Lit. 'spreading if it spreads'. Probably a calque of a Biblical Hebrew construction which has an intensifying function (see 2.3.1.3).

⁴¹⁵ Lit. 'make'.

⁴¹⁶ A kind of disease (CEDHL, 65); harmless eruption of the skin, skin-disease' (LVTL, 111).

⁴¹⁷ Bald on the forehead (CEDHL, 89).

⁴¹⁸ Lit. 'make'.

⁴¹⁹ Lit. 'is'.

⁴²⁰ Lit. 'in all leather work'.

days. [13:51] And he shall see the disease on the seventh day. If the disease has spread in the garment, either in warp or in weft, or in the leather or in lany item that is made of leather¹⁴²¹: the disease is a pain causing leprosy, it is unclean. [13:52] And he shall burn that garment or the weft or the woof, that is of woollen or linen, or lany item that is made of leather 1422 if there is disease in them. Because it is a pain-causing leprosy, it shall be burned in the fire. [13:53] And if the priest sees it, and, lo, the disease has not spread in the garment or in the warp, or in the weft or in tany item that is made of leather¹⁴²³, [13:54] Then the priest shall command, and they wash the thing in which there is the disease, and he shall shut it in seven days a second time. [13:55] And the priest shall look at the disease after it has been washed from it, and, lo, the disease has not changed its color and the disease has not spread: it is unclean. You shall burn it in the fire: it is a sunken spot, | whether | on the back or on the front. [13:56] And if the priest sees it, and, lo, the disease is dim after it was washed, then he shall tear it out of the garment, or out of the leather or out of the weft or out of the woof. [13:57] And if it still appears in the garment or in the weft, or in the woof, or in any item of

105 v°

skin: it is a spreading disease, you shall burn in fire that in which the disease is. [13:58] And the garment or the weft, or the woof or any leather item: if you wash | them | and if the disease departs from them, then it shall be washed a second time and shall be clean'. [13:59] This is the law of the disease of leprosy in a garment of wool or linen, or weft or woof, or in any leather item, to pronounce⁴²⁴ it clean or to pronounce⁴²⁵ it unclean.

Chapter 14

[14:1] And the Lord spoke to Moses, saying, [14:2] 'This shall be the law of the disease of leprosy on the day of his cleansing: And he shall be brought to the priest. [14:3] And the priest shall go out of the camp, and the priest shall look on, and, lo, if the disease of leprosy has been healed from the one who has leprosy, [14:4] Then the priest shall command, and |one| shall take for the one who is going to be cleansed: the two clean living⁴²⁶ birds and cypress wood and scarlet silk and hyssop. [14:5] And the priest shall command and he shall slay tone of the birds¹⁴²⁷ in an earthen vessel over fresh⁴²⁸

⁴²¹ Lit. 'in all leather work'.

⁴²² Lit. 'in all leather work'.

⁴²³ Lit, 'in all leather work'.

⁴²⁴ Lit. 'make'.

⁴²⁵ Lit. 'make'.

⁴²⁶ Lit. 'wild'.

⁴²⁷ Lit. 'the one bird'.

⁴²⁸ Lit. 'sweet'.

water. [14:6] The living⁴²⁹ bird: he shall take it and the cypress wood and the scarlet silk and the hyssop and shall dip them and the living⁴³⁰ bird in the blood of the bird that was slain over the fresh⁴³¹ water. [14:7] And he shall sprinkle on the one who is to be cleansed from the leprosy seven times, and shall pronounce⁴³² him clean and shall let the living⁴³³ bird go over the surface of the field. [14:8] And the one being cleansed shall wash his clothes and shave off all his hair and wash himself with water, then shall be clean. And after that he shall come into the camp and shall live outside of his tent seven days. [14:9] And it will be on the seventh day that he shall shave all his hair, his head, and his beard, and the eyelashes of his eyes. He shall shave off all his hair and he shall wash his clothes and he shall wash his flesh with water, and he shall be clean. [14:10] And on the eighth day he shall take

106 ro

two healthy |male | lambs and one healthy one-year-old female lamb and three tenths of wheat flour, mixed with oil, and one seyik⁴³⁴ oil. [14:11] And the priest who makes | him | clean shall set the man who is being cleaned and those things 1435 before the Lord at the door of the tent of meeting. [14:12] And the priest shall take one lamb and offer it for a guilt offering, and the $seyik^{436}$ oil and wave them for a wave offering before the Lord. [14:13] And he shall slay the lamb in the place where he slays the sin offering and the burnt offering in the holy |place|, because the guilt offering is like the sin offering, it is the priest's, it is the holy of holies. [14:14] And the priest shall take some of the blood of the guilt offering, and the priest shall put 1437 it on the lobe 438 of the right ear of the one who is to be cleansed, and on the thumb of his right hand and on the big toe of his right foot. [14:15] And the priest shall take some from the seyik⁴³⁹ oil and pour it into the palm of the priest's (his own) left hand. [14:16] And the priest shall dip the finger of his right hand in the oil that is on his left palm, and shall sprinkle some of the oil with his finger seven times before the Lord. [14:17] And the rest of the oil that is on his palm,

⁴²⁹ Lit. 'wild'.

⁴³⁰ Lit. 'wild'.

⁴³¹ Lit. 'sweet'.

⁴³² Lit. 'make'.

⁴³³ Lit. 'wild'.

⁴³⁴ The capacity of a bucket (CKED, 348).

⁴³⁵ Lit. 'them'.

⁴³⁶ The capacity of a bucket (CKED, 348).

⁴³⁷ Lit. 'he shall give'.

⁴³⁸ Lit. 'its soft | place | '.

⁴³⁹ The capacity of a bucket (CKED, 348).

the priest shall put 1440 it on the lobe 441 of the right ear of the one who is to be cleansed, and on the thumb of his right hand and on the big toe of his right foot, over the blood of the guilt offering. [14:18] And he shall put⁴⁴² the remnant of the oil that is on the priest's palm on the head of the one being cleansed, and the priest shall make atonement for him before the Lord. [14:19] And the priest shall make the offering and make atonement for the one who is to be cleansed from his uncleanness, and afterward he shall slay the burnt offering. [14:20] And the priest shall bring out the burnt offering and the grain offering to the altar, and the priest shall make atonement for him, and he shall be clean. [14:21] And if he is poor and Lif he cannot afford 1443, then he shall take one lamb for the guilt offering to be a wave offering to make atonement for himself, and one tenth of wheat flour mixed with oil for a grain offering and a seyik⁴⁴⁴ oil, [14:22] And two turtledoves or two young pigeons, Lwhichever he can afford 1445; and one shall be a sin offering and one shall be a burnt offering. [14:23] And he shall bring them on the eighth day for his cleansing to the priest to the door

106 v°

of the tent of meeting before the Lord. [14:24] And the priest shall take the lamb of the guilt offering and the $seyik^{446}$ oil, and the priest shall wave them as a wave offering before the Lord. [14:25] And he shall slay the lamb of the guilt offering, and the priest shall take some of the blood of the guilt offering, and the priest shall put 1447 it on the lobe 448 of the right ear of the one who is to be cleansed, and on the thumb of his right hand and on the big toe of his right foot. [14:26] And the priest shall pour some of the oil into the palm of his (own) left hand. [14:27] And the priest shall sprinkle with his right finger some of the oil that is on his left palm seven times before the Lord. [14:28] And the priest shall put⁴⁴⁹ some of the oil that is on his palm, on the lobe⁴⁵⁰ of the right ear of the one who is to be cleansed, and on the thumb of his right hand, and on the big toe of his right foot, over the place of the blood of the guilt offering. [14:29] And the shall put 1451 the remnant of the oil that is on the priest's palm on the head of the one who is to be cleansed, to make

⁴⁴⁰ Lit. 'he shall give'.

⁴⁴¹ Lit. 'its soft | place | '.

⁴⁴² Lit. 'he shall give'.

⁴⁴³ Lit. 'if his power does not suffice'.

⁴⁴⁴ The capacity of a bucket (CKED, 348).

⁴⁴⁵ Lit. 'to what if his power suffices'.

⁴⁴⁶ The capacity of a bucket (CKED, 348).

⁴⁴⁷ Lit. 'he shall give'.

⁴⁴⁸ Lit. 'its soft |place|'.

⁴⁴⁹ Lit. 'he gives'.

⁴⁵⁰ Lit. 'its soft | place | '.

⁴⁵¹ Lit. 'he shall give'.

atonement for him before the Lord. [14:30] And he shall offer⁴⁵² one of the turtledoves or of the young pigeons, whichever he can afford¹⁴⁵³. [14:31] Whichever he can afford¹⁴⁵⁴: one for a sin offering and the other for a burnt offering with the grain offering. Then the priest shall make atonement for the one who is to be cleansed before the Lord. [14:32] This is the law of him in whom is the disease of leprosy, and who Icannot afford 1455 for his cleansing'. [14:33] And the Lord spoke to Moses and to Aaron, saving, [14:34] 'If you come to the land of Canaan which I am giving to you for a possession, and if I give the disease of leprosy to a house of the land of your possession, [14:35] Then the one who owns the house shall come and explain to the priest, saying, "It appeared like a disease to me in the house." [14:36] Then the priest shall command, and they shall empty the house before the priest comes to see the disease, so that all that is in the house shall not become unclean, and after that the priest shall come to see the house. [14:37] And he shall look on the disease, and, lo, if the disease is on the walls of the house | with | strips⁴⁵⁶ | appearing | greenish⁴⁵⁷ or reddish⁴⁵⁸ and their appearances are deeper⁴⁵⁹ than the wall. [14:38] Then the priest shall go out of the house to the door of the house and shut the house up seven days. [14:39] And the priest shall come back

107 ro

on the seventh day, and if he sees, and, lo, the disease was spread in the walls of the house. [14:40] Then the priest shall command, and they shall pull out the stones in which the disease is and they shall cast them into an unclean place outside the city. [14:41] And he shall scrape⁴⁶⁰ the house inside round about, and they shall pour out the earth that they scraped⁴⁶¹ outside the city into an unclean place. [14:42] And they shall take other stones and bring them to the place of those stones, and he shall take other earth and shall smear the house. [14:43] And if the disease comes back and appears⁴⁶² in the house after that he has I taken away 1463 the stones and after he has scraped 464 the house and after he has smeared it, [14:44] Then if the priest comes and sees, and, lo, the

⁴⁵² Lit. 'do'.

⁴⁵³ Lit. 'from what if his power suffices'.

⁴⁵⁴ Lit. 'to what if his power suffices'.

⁴⁵⁵ Lit. 'if his power does not suffice'.

⁴⁵⁶ Lit. 'road road'.

⁴⁵⁷ Lit. 'greens'.

⁴⁵⁸ Lit. 'reds'.

⁴⁵⁹ Lit. 'low'.

⁴⁶⁰ Lit. 'break'.

⁴⁶¹ Lit. 'broke'.

⁴⁶² Lit. 'buds'.

⁴⁶³ Lit. 'pulled out'.

⁴⁶⁴ Lit. 'broke'.

disease has spread in the house: it is a pain-causing leprosy in the house, it is unclean. [14:45] And he shall destroy the house, its stones and its wood and all the earth of the house, and he shall take them out of the camp into an unclean place. [14:46] And the one who comes into the house during all the days when it is shut up, shall be unclean until the evening. [14:47] And the one who lies in the house shall wash his clothes, and the one who eats in the house shall wash his clothes. [14:48] And if the priest comes⁴⁶⁵ in and looks, and, lo, the disease has not spread in the house after the house was smeared, then the priest shall pronounce⁴⁶⁶ the house clean, because the disease was healed. [14:49] And to cleanse⁴⁶⁷ the house, he shall take two birds and cypress wood and scarlet silk and hyssop. [14:50] And he shall slay one of the birds over an earthen vessel over fresh⁴⁶⁸ water. [14:51] And he shall take the cypress wood and the hyssop and the scarlet silk and the living⁴⁶⁹ bird, and dip them in the blood of the slaughtered bird and in the fresh⁴⁷⁰ water, and sprinkle it at the house seven times. [14:52] And he shall cleanse⁴⁷¹ the house with the blood of the bird and with the fresh⁴⁷² water and with the living⁴⁷³ bird and with the cypress wood and with the hyssop and with the scarlet silk. [14:53] But he shall let go the living⁴⁷⁴ bird out of the city over the surface of the field and make atonement for the house, and it shall be clean'. [14:54] This is the law for all |kind of | disease of leprosy and for a scab, [14:55] And for the leprosy

107 v°

of a garment and for a house, [14:56] And for a swelling and for a lichen and for a spot, [14:57] To teach when it is unclean 1475 and when it is clean 1476; this is the law of the disease of leprosy.

⁴⁶⁵ Lit. 'coming if he comes'. Probably a calque of a Biblical Hebrew construction which has an intensifying function (see 2.3.1.3).

⁴⁶⁶ Lit. 'make'.

⁴⁶⁷ Lit. 'to sprinkle'.

⁴⁶⁸ Lit. 'sweet'.

⁴⁶⁹ Lit. 'wild'.

⁴⁷⁰ Lit. 'sweet'.

⁴⁷¹ Lit. 'to sprinkle'.

⁴⁷² Lit. 'sweet'.

⁴⁷³ Lit. 'wild'.

⁴⁷⁴ Lit. 'wild'.

⁴⁷⁵ Lit. 'the unclean time'.

⁴⁷⁶ Lit. 'the clean time'.

Chapter 15

[15:1] And the Lord spoke to Moses and to Aaron, saying, [15:2] 'Speak to the sons of Israel and say to them, "If a person⁴⁷⁷ has a discharge out of his flesh, |because of | his discharge he is unclean. [15:3] And this shall be his uncleanness for his discharge: whether the liquid has flowed from his sexual organ¹⁴⁷⁸ or it has flowed thickly and covered his sexual organ¹⁴⁷⁹ from his discharge, it is unclean. [15:4] If he lies on any bed which has the discharge, it shall be unclean, and if he sits on any item⁴⁸⁰ | which has the discharge |, it shall be unclean. [15:5] And if his head touches his bed, he shall wash his clothes and himself with water and he shall be unclean until the evening, [15:6] And if the one who sits on |any| item on which the one who has the discharge sits, he shall wash his clothes and shall wash himself with water and shall be unclean until the evening. [15:7] And the one who touches the flesh of the one who has the discharge, he shall wash his clothes and shall wash himself with water and shall be unclean until the evening. [15:8] If the one who has the discharge spits on him who is clean, he shall wash his clothes and wash himself with water and shall be unclean until the evening. [15:9] And any saddle which was used⁴⁸¹ by the one who has the discharge, it shall be unclean. [15:10] And anybody who touches anything that was under him, he shall be unclean until the evening, and the one who carries those | things | shall wash his clothes and wash himself with water, he shall be unclean until the evening. [15:11] And anyone whom the one who has the discharge touches and has not washed himself with water, he shall wash his clothes and wash himself with water and he shall be unclean until the evening. [15:12] And if the one who has the discharge touches an earthen vessel, it shall be broken, and every wooden vessel shall be washed with water. [15:13] And if the one who has a discharge is cleansed 1482 of his discharge, then he shall count for himself seven days for his cleansing and wash his clothes and wash his flesh in fresh⁴⁸³ water, and he shall be clean. [15:14] And on the eighth day he shall take for himself two turtledoves or two young pigeons and come before the Lord to the door of the tent of meeting and give them to the priest.

⁴⁷⁷ Lit. 'person person'. Probably a calque of Biblical Hebrew (see 2.3.1.1).

⁴⁷⁸ Lit. 'his shameful flesh'.

⁴⁷⁹ Lit. 'his shameful flesh'.

⁴⁸⁰ Lit. 'vessel'.

⁴⁸¹ Lit. 'be jumped'; 'be leaped'.

⁴⁸² Lit. 'remains clean'.

⁴⁸³ Lit. 'sweet'.

108 rº

[15:15] And the priest shall offer⁴⁸⁴ them: one for a sin offering and the other for a burnt offering. And the priest shall make atonement for him before the Lord for his discharge. [15:16] And if a drop of a man's semen comes out from him, he shall wash all his flesh with water and be unclean until the evening, [15:17] And if there exists a drop of semen on any garment and any leather, it shall be washed with water and it shall be unclean until the evening. [15:18] And if a man who has a drop of semen lies with a woman, they shall wash themselves with water and be unclean until the evening. [15:19] And if a woman has a discharge, if her discharge from her flesh is blood, there shall be seven days for her menstruation 1485, and anyone who touches her shall be unclean until the evening. [15:20] And anything on which she lies during her menstrual impurity shall be unclean and anything on which she sits shall be unclean. [15:21] And anyone who touches her bed shall wash his clothes and wash himself with water, and he shall be unclean until the evening. [15:22] And anyone who touches any kind of vessel on which she sits shall wash his clothes and wash himself with water, and he shall be unclean until the evening. [15:23] And if it is on her bed or on any vessel on which she is sitting, when he touches it, he shall be unclean until the evening. [15:24] And if any man lies⁴⁸⁶ with her and her menstruation is on him, he shall be unclean seven days. And any bed on which he lies shall be unclean. [15:25] And if a woman whose Lblood flows 1487 for many days, not at the time of her menstruation, or if it flows beyond⁴⁸⁸ the time of her menstruation, all the days of the discharge of her uncleanness shall be as the days of her menstruation, she shall be unclean. [15:26] If she lies on any bed during all the days of her discharge, it shall be to her as the bed of her menstruation, and any item⁴⁸⁹ that she sits on shall be unclean, like the uncleanness of her menstruation. [15:27] And everyone who touches them shall be unclean and shall wash his clothes and wash himself with water, and he shall be unclean until the evening. [15:28] And if she is cleansed⁴⁹⁰ of her discharge, she shall count for herself seven days and after

⁴⁸⁴ Lit. 'do'.

⁴⁸⁵ Lit. 'for her being away'.

⁴⁸⁶ Lit. 'lying if he lies'. Probably a calque of a Biblical Hebrew construction which has an intensifying function (see 2.3.1.3).

⁴⁸⁷ Lit. 'if flows the fluid of her blood'.

⁴⁸⁸ Lit. 'more'.

⁴⁸⁹ Lit. 'vessel'.

⁴⁹⁰ Lit. 'remains clean'.

108 v°

that she shall be clean. [15:29] And on the eighth day she shall take for herself two turtledoves or two young pigeons and bring them to the priest, to the door of the tent of meeting, [15:30] And the priest shall offer⁴⁹¹ one for a sin offering and one for a burnt offering, and the priest shall make atonement for her before the Lord for the discharge of her uncleanness. [15:31] And you shall separate the children of Israel from their uncleanness, lest they die with their uncleanness when they defile my tabernacle that is among them." [15:32] This is the law of him who has a discharge and of him from whom a drop of semen goes out, |so as| to become unclean by it, [15:33] And of her who is away in her menstruation, and of the one who has discharge, a discharge of a man and of a woman, and of the person who lies with an unclean woman.

Chapter 16

[16:1] And the Lord spoke to Moses after two sons of Aaron had died, when they came forward before the Lord and died. [16:2] And the Lord said to Moses, 'Speak to Aaron, vour brother, that⁴⁹² he shall not come at all times to the holy |place| within the veil before the cover which is over the ark, lest he die, because I will appear in the cloud over the cover. [16:3] Aaron shall come into the holy |place | with a young bull from the herd for a sin offering and a ram for a burnt offering. [16:4] He shall put on the holy linen shirt and the linen trousers shall be upon his flesh, and he shall be girded with a linen belt and he shall be wrapped with the linen turban. These are holy garments, and he shall wash his flesh with water and put them on. [16:5] And he shall take two kids of the goats from the congregation of the sons of Israel for a sin offering and one ram for a burnt offering. [16:6] And Aaron shall offer his bull of the sin offering which is for himself and make atonement for himself and for his house. [16:7] And he shall take the two goats and set them before the Lord at the door of the tent of meeting. [16:8] And Aaron shall cast⁴⁹³

109 rº

lots over the two goats, one lot for the Lord and one lot for Azazel. [16:9] And Aaron shall offer the goat on which the lot for Lord arose, and he shall make it a sin offering. [16:10] And the goat on which the lot for Azazel arose shall be stood alive before the Lord to make for atonement over it, to let him go to Azazel, to the wilderness. [16:11] And Aaron shall bring the bull of the sin offering which is for himself and make atonement for

⁴⁹¹ Lit. 'do'.

⁴⁹² Lit. 'and'.

⁴⁹³ Lit. 'he shall give'.

himself and for his house and shall slay the bull of the sin offering which is for himself. [16:12] And he shall take a censer 494 full of embers of fire off from the altar before the Lord and a handful⁴⁹⁵ of fragrant incense, and he shall bring it within the yeil, [16:13] And he shall put⁴⁹⁶ the incense on the fire before the Lord, |so that|⁴⁹⁷ the cloud of the incense may obscure the cover that is on the testimony, lest he die. [16:14] And he shall take of the blood of the calf and sprinkle it with his finger before the cover eastward, and he shall sprinkle of the blood with his finger before the cover seven times. [16:15] Then he shall slay the goat of the sin offering that is for the people, and bring its blood within the veil and do | with | its blood as he did with the blood of the calf, and he shall sprinkle it on the cover and before the cover. [16:16] And he shall make atonement for the holy | place |, for the uncleanness of the children of Israel, and for their deceits in all their sins, and he shall do so for the tent of meeting that dwells with them in the midst of their uncleanness. [16:17] And there shall be no man in the tent of meeting when he goes in to make atonement in the holy |place| until he comes out. He shall make atonement for himself and for his house and for all the congregation of Israel. [16:18] And he shall go out to the altar that is before the Lord and make atonement for it, and he shall take of the blood of the bull, and of the blood of the goat, and put⁴⁹⁸ it on the corners of the altar round about. [16:19] And he shall sprinkle of the blood on it with his finger seven times and cleanse it and make it holy from the uncleanness of the sons of Israel. [16:20] And he shall stop atoning for the holy |place| and the tent of meeting and the altar. He shall bring the live goat.

109 v°

[16:21] And Aaron shall lay both his hands on the head of the live goat and confess over him all their iniquities. He shall put⁴⁹⁹ them on the head of the goat, and he shall send him away by the hand of a ready man into the wilderness. [16:22] And the goat shall carry on itself all their iniquities to a ruined place, and he shall let go the goat into the wilderness. [16:23] And Aaron shall come into the tent of meeting and shall take off the linen garments which he had put on when he came into the holy |place| and shall put them there. [16:24] And he shall wash his flesh with water in the holy |place| and put on his garments and come out, and make his burnt offering and the burnt offering of the people, and make atonement for himself and for the people. [16:25] And the fat of the sin offering he shall burn on the altar. [16:26] And the one who let go the goat

⁴⁹⁴ Lit. 'firepan'.

⁴⁹⁵ Lit. 'his full palms'.

⁴⁹⁶ Lit. 'give'.

⁴⁹⁷ Lit. 'and'.

⁴⁹⁸ Lit. 'he shall give'.

⁴⁹⁹ Lit. 'he shall give'.

to Azazel shall wash his clothes and wash his flesh with water and after that come into the camp. [16:27] And the bull of the sin offering and the goat of the sin offering whose blood was brought in to make atonement in the holy |place|, one shall carry |them| out outside the camp, and with fire they shall burn their skin and their flesh and their dung. [16:28] And the one who burns them shall wash his clothes and wash his flesh with water, and after that he shall come into the camp. [16:29] And this shall be a statute forever¹⁵⁰⁰ to you: in the seventh month, on the tenth day of the month, you shall afflict your souls and shall not work at all, either a local or a stranger that lives among you. [16:30] Because on that day the priest makes atonement for you to cleanse you from all your sins. You shall be clean before the Lord. [16:31] It is a Sabbath of solemn rest to you, and you shall afflict your souls by a statute forever 1501. [16:32] And the priest whom | one | shall anoint and who will fill his hand to serve as a priest in his father's place shall make atonement and put on the linen clothes, the holy clothes. [16:33] And he shall make atonement for the holy sanctuary and for the tent of meeting, and he shall make atonement for the altar, and he shall make atonement for the priests and for all the people of the congregation. [16:34] And this shall be, a statute forever 1502 to you to make atonement for the sons of Israel for all their sins once a year'. And he did as the Lord commanded Moses.

110 r°

Chapter 17

[17:1] And the Lord spoke to Moses, saying, [17:2] 'Speak to Aaron, and to his sons, and to all the sons of Israel, and say to them, "This is the word which the Lord has commanded, saying, [17:3] 'If lany man¹⁵⁰³ of the congregation of Israel slays cattle or a lamb or a goat in the camp, or slays outside the camp, [17:4] And if he does not bring it to the door of the tent of meeting to offer an offering to the Lord before the tabernacle of the Lord, bloodshed⁵⁰⁴ will be counted to that person, |as if| he shed the blood |of someone, and that person shall be cut off from among his people, [17:5] Therefore the children of Israel shall bring their sacrifices (their shechitas) which they offer (shechita) over the surface of the fields, and they shall bring them to the Lord, to the door of the tent of meeting, to the priest, and sacrifice them for peace offerings to the Lord. [17:6] And the priest shall sprinkle the blood on the altar of the Lord at the door of the tent of meeting and burn the fat for an aroma of acceptance to the Lord. [17:7] And they shall

⁵⁰⁰ Lit. 'to statue of world'.

⁵⁰¹ Lit. 'statue of world'.

⁵⁰² Lit. 'to statue of world'.

⁵⁰³ Lit. 'person person'. Probably a calque of Biblical Hebrew (see 2.3.1.1).

⁵⁰⁴ Lit. 'blood'.

no more offer their sacrifices to devils (1to their goat faces 1505) after whom they are going astray. This shall be a statute forever 1506 to them throughout their generations. [17:8] And you shall say to them, "If lany person¹⁵⁰⁷ from the congregation of Israel or of the strangers lives among them brings out a burn offering or a sacrifice, [17:9] And if he does not bring it to the door of the tent of meeting to make it to the Lord, then that man shall be cut off from among his people. [17:10] If any person 1508 from the congregation of Israel or of the strangers who live among them eats any blood, then I will set1509 my wrath against that soul who eats blood and will cut him off from among his people. [17:11] Because the soul of the flesh is |covered| in blood, and I have given it to you on the altar to make atonement for your souls. Because it is the blood that makes atonement for the soul." [17:12] Therefore I have said to the children of Israel: "No soul among you shall eat blood, nor shall the stranger that lives among you eat blood." [17:13] And if lany person¹⁵¹⁰ from the children of Israel or from the strangers who live among them hunts game, either an animal or a bird that may be eaten, and if he pours out its blood, he shall cover it with earth. [17:14] Because the life of all living creatures

110 v°

is its blood along with its soul (mixed), and I said to the children of Israel: "You shall not eat the blood of any living creatures, because the life of all living creatures is its blood; every one of those who eat it shall be cut off." [17:15] And every soul who (by mistake) eats nevala⁵¹¹ or terefa⁵¹², whether it is a local or a stranger, he shall wash his clothes and shall wash his flesh with water and shall be unclean until the evening, then he shall be clean. [17:16] But if he does not wash his clothes and his flesh, then he will bear his iniquity".

Chapter 18

[18:1] And the Lord spoke to Moses, saying, [18:2] 'Speak to the sons of Israel and say to them, "I am the Lord your God. [18:3] You shall not do like what is done in the land of Egypt¹⁵¹³, wherein you dwelt, and you shall not do like what is done in the land of

⁵⁰⁵ Lit. 'to their kid faces' (here the 'kid' refers the animal).

⁵⁰⁶ Lit. 'statue for life'.

⁵⁰⁷ Lit. 'person person'. Probably a calque of Biblical Hebrew (see 2.3.1.1).

⁵⁰⁸ Lit. 'person person'. Probably a calque of Biblical Hebrew (see 2.3.1.1).

⁵⁰⁹ Lit. 'and I give'.

⁵¹⁰ Lit. 'person person'. Probably a calque of Biblical Hebrew (see 2.3.1.1).

⁵¹¹ An animal that died a natural death (CEDHL, 402).

⁵¹² An animal torn by wild beasts (CEDHL, 252).

⁵¹³ Lit. 'as deed of the place of Egypt'.

Canaan¹⁵¹⁴, to where I am bringing you, and you shall not walk by their statutes. [18:4] You shall do my judgments and keep my statutes to walk by them. I am the Lord your God. [18:5] And you shall keep my statutes and my judgments. If a man does them, then he will live by them. I am the Lord. [18:6] LAny man¹⁵¹⁵ to any close |relative| of his flesh; you shall not come close to uncover nakedness⁵¹⁶. I am the Lord, [18:7] You shall not uncover the nakedness⁵¹⁷ of your father, that is to say, the nakedness⁵¹⁸ of your mother. She is your mother. You shall not uncover her nakedness⁵¹⁹. [18:8] You shall not uncover the nakedness⁵²⁰ of your father's wife. It is your father's nakedness⁵²¹. [18:9] The nakedness⁵²² of your sister, the daughter of your father or the daughter of your mother, whether she was born at home (from your father) or born outside (from somebody else): you shall not uncover her nakedness⁵²³. [18:10] The nakedness⁵²⁴ of your son's daughter or of your daughter's daughter: you shall not uncover their nakedness⁵²⁵. Because they are your nakedness⁵²⁶. [18:11] The nakedness⁵²⁷ of your father's wife's daughter: she is regarded as begotten of your father. She is your sister, you shall not uncover her nakedness⁵²⁸. [18:12] You shall not uncover the nakedness⁵²⁹ of your father's sister, because she is a relative of your father. [18:13] You shall not uncover the nakedness⁵³⁰ of your mother's sister, because she is your mother's relative. [18:14] You shall not uncover the nakedness⁵³¹ of your father's brother, (that is to say) you shall not approach his wife, she is your aunt-in-law. [18:15] You shall not uncover the nakedness⁵³² of your daughter-in-law. She is your son's wife. You shall not uncover her nakedness⁵³³. [18:16] You shall not uncover the nakedness⁵³⁴ of your brother's wife. It is your

```
514 Lit. 'as deed of the place of Canaan'.
515 Lit. 'person person'. Probably a calque of Biblical Hebrew (see 2.3.1.1).
516 Lit. 'shame'; 'defect'.
517 Lit. 'shame': 'defect'.
518 Lit. 'shame': 'defect'.
519 Lit. 'shame'; 'defect'.
520 Lit. 'shame'; 'defect'.
521 Lit. 'shame': 'defect'.
522 Lit. 'shame'; 'defect'.
523 Lit. 'shames'; 'defects'.
524 Lit. 'shame'; 'defect'.
525 Lit. 'shame'; 'defect'.
526 Lit. 'shame'; 'defect'.
527 Lit. 'shame'; 'defect'.
528 Lit. 'shame'; 'defect'.
529 Lit. 'shame'; 'defect'.
530 Lit. 'shame'; 'defect'.
531 Lit. 'shame'; 'defect'.
532 Lit. 'shame'; 'defect'.
533 Lit. 'shame'; 'defect'.
```

534 Lit. 'shame'; 'defect'.

brother's nakedness⁵³⁵. [18:17] You shall not uncover the nakedness⁵³⁶ of a woman and her daughter. You shall not take either her son's daughter or her daughter's daughter. You shall not uncover her nakedness⁵³⁷; they are relatives.

111 rº

It is an abominable |thing| (to take). [18:18] And you shall not take a woman to her sister to make her a co-wife to uncover her⁵³⁸ nakedness⁵³⁹ before her⁵⁴⁰ when she⁵⁴¹ is alive⁵⁴². [18:19] And you shall not come close to a woman in the time of her menstrual uncleanness to uncover her nakedness⁵⁴³. [18:20] And you shall not give your bed to your friend's (when that person is healthy 1544) wife for offspring, to become unclean by it. [18:21] And you shall not let 1545 any of your offspring pass through the fire to Molech, nor disrespect the name of your God. I am the Lord. [18:22] And you shall not lie with a man |like| lying with a woman. It is an abomination. [18:23] And you shall not give your bed to any animal to become unclean by it, nor shall |any| woman stand before an animal to join with it. It is an abomination. [18:24] You shall not become unclean by any of these, because by all these the nations that I am driving out before you have become unclean. [18:25] And the land has become unclean, therefore I thought about its iniquity, and the land vomited out its inhabitants. [18:26] And you shall keep my statutes and my judgments and shall not do any of these abominations, neither the local or the stranger that lives among you. [18:27] Because all the people of the land who were before you did all these abominable things, and the land became unclean. [18:28] So the land shall not vomit you out when you make it unclean, as it vomited out the nations that were before you. [18:29] Because, trully, anyone who does (secretly) any of these abominable things: the souls that did those will be cut off from among their nations. [18:30] And you shall keep my testament not to do any one of these abominable laws which were done before you, and you shall not become unclean by them. I am the Lord your God.

⁵³⁵ Lit. 'shame'; 'defect'.

⁵³⁶ Lit. 'shame'; 'defect'.

⁵³⁷ Lit. 'shame'; 'defect'.

⁵³⁸ The co-wife's.

⁵³⁹ Lit. 'shame'; 'defect'.

⁵⁴⁰ The first wife.

⁵⁴¹ The first wife

⁵⁴² Lit. 'healthy'.

⁵⁴³ Lit. 'shame'; 'defect'.

⁵⁴⁴ Lit. 'in the health of your opposite | person | '.

⁵⁴⁵ Lit. 'you shall not give'.

Chapter 19

[19:1] And the Lord spoke to Moses, saying, [19:2] 'Speak to all the congregation of the sons of Israel and say to them, "Be holy, because I, the Lord your God, am holy.

111 v°

[19:3] Every person shall fear his mother and his father, and you shall keep my Sabbaths. I am the Lord your God. [19:4] Do not turn to idols, 546 and you shall not make to yourselves molten idols. I am the Lord your God. [19:5] And if you do a sacrifice of peace offerings before the Lord, you shall offer it at your will. [19:6] It shall be eaten on the day that you offer it and the Lnext day 1547 and the remainder until the third day, it shall be burned in the fire. [19:7] And Lif it is eaten at all 1548 on the third day, it is a profanation (it is unfit), that peace offering shall not be accepted. [19:8] And its eaters (those who have been eaten it by choice)¹⁵⁴⁹ bear their iniquity, because he has despised the Holy of the Lord, and that soul will be cut off from among his nation. [19:9] And when you reap the harvest of your land, you shall not finish harvesting the edge of your field, and you shall not collect the leftover ears of your harvest. [19:10] And you shall not glean your vineyard and you shall not collect the seed of your vineyard, but you shall leave them to the poor and the stranger. I am the Lord your God. [19:11] You shall not steal and not deceive, and nobody shall cheat the other one. [19:12] And you shall not swear by my name falsely and shall not disrespect the name of your God. I am the Lord. [19:13] You shall not oppress your friend and you shall not rob, a hired worker's wages shall not stay with you¹⁵⁵⁰ until the morning. [19:14] You shall not curse the deaf and you shall not put⁵⁵¹ an obstacle before the blind and you shall fear your God. I am the Lord. [19:15] You shall not do injustice in judgement, Lyou shall not contempt the poor¹⁵⁵², and Lyou shall not favor the rich¹⁵⁵³. You shall judge your fellow with justice. [19:16] You shall not walk |as| a slanderer among your people, you shall not stand by at your fellow's blood. I am the Lord. [19:17] You shall not regard your brother in your heart as an enemy, you Ishall surely admonish 1554 your friend, lest you bear iniquity because of

⁵⁴⁶ Lit. 'nonexistences'.

⁵⁴⁷ Lit. 'from its morning'.

⁵⁴⁸ Lit. 'being eaten if it is eaten'. Probably a calque of a Biblical Hebrew construction which has an intensifying function (see 2.3.1.3).

⁵⁴⁹ Lit. 'knowingly'.

⁵⁵⁰ Lit. 'be put to your side'.

⁵⁵¹ Lit. 'you shall not give'.

⁵⁵² Lit. 'you shall not do face the faces of the poor'.

⁵⁵³ Lit. 'you shall not respect the faces of the rich'.

⁵⁵⁴ Lit. 'admonishing you shall admonish'. Probably a calque of a Biblical Hebrew construction which has an intensifying function (see 2.3.1.3).

him. [19:18] You shall not take revenge and you shall not hate⁵⁵⁵ the sons of your people and you shall love your friend as |you do| yourself. I am the Lord. [19:19] You shall keep my statutes. You shall not mate your cattle two kinds. You shall not sow your field two kinds. And a garment of two kinds, *shaatnez*⁵⁵⁶: it shall not go on you. [19:20] And if a person lies sexually⁵⁵⁷ with a woman who is a slave |and| engaged to la man¹⁵⁵⁸, and lishe has not been redeemed at all¹⁵⁵⁹ or the price of her freedom has not been given to her, there shall be an investigation, they shall not be killed if she was not free. [19:21] And he shall bring his guilt offering to the Lord, to the door of the tent of meeting,

112 r°

a ram for a guilt offering. [19:22] And the priest shall make atonement for him with the ram of the guilt offering before the Lord for his sin which he has committed, then it will be forgiven for him concerning his sin that he has committed. [19:23] And if you come to the land and plant any kind of fruit trees, you shall regard its uncircumcision, that is its fruit, as uncircumcised. It shall be | unclean for | three years to you, it shall not be eaten like the ones uncircumcised. [19:24] But in the fourth year all the fruit shall be holy | and offered as | praises for the Lord. [19:25] And in the fifth year you shall eat of its fruit to increase its product for you. I am the Lord your God. [19:26] You shall not eat with the blood, you shall not do fortune-telling, and Lyou shall not do soothsaying 1560. [19:27] Lyou shall not shave around 1561 the sides of your head and not weaken the edges of your beard. [19:28] [You shall not make¹⁵⁶² a tear in your flesh for the dead and not make a tattoo⁵⁶³ on you. I am the Lord. [19:29] You shall not despise your daughter to make her a prostitute, lest the people of the land be mistaken and the land become full of adultery. [19:30] You shall keep my Sabbaths and fear my sanctuary. I am the Lord. [19:31] You shall not turn to soothsayers and not seek the sorcerers to become unclean by them. I am the Lord your God. [19:32] You shall stand before an aged person and you shall respect the face of an old man and fear your God. I am the Lord. [19:33] And if a stranger lives with you in your land, you shall not oppress him. [19:34] The stranger that lives among you shall be to you like one of you, and and you shall love him as |you do| yourself, because you | too | were strangers in the land of Egypt. I am the Lord your God.

⁵⁵⁵ Lit. 'drive away hatred'.

⁵⁵⁶ Mixed stuff; mixed linen (CKED, 370).

⁵⁵⁷ Lit. 'spill of semen'.

⁵⁵⁸ Lit. 'to his head'.

⁵⁵⁹ Lit. 'redeeming she has not been redeemed'. Probably a calque of a Biblical Hebrew construction which has an intensifying function (see 2.3.1.3).

⁵⁶⁰ Lit. 'you shall not look at cloud'.

⁵⁶¹ Lit. 'you shall not encircle'.

⁵⁶² Lit. 'you shall not give'.

⁵⁶³ Lit. 'brand-marked writing'.

[19:35] You shall not do injustice in judgment, in measurements, in weights, in scales. [19:36] There shall be true scale, true stone, a true $kebic^{564}$, and a true $seyik^{565}$ for you. I am the Lord your God who brought you out of the land of Egypt. [19:37] And you shall keep all my statutes and all my judgments and do them. I am the Lord."

Chapter 20

[20:1] And the Lord spoke to Moses, saying, [20:2] 'And say to the sons of Israel, "¡Any person¹⁵⁶⁶ of the sons of Israel or of the strangers who live in Israel: if he gives of his offspring to Molech, the shall surely be killed 1567, the people of the land shall stone him with stones. [20:3] LAnd I will set 1568 my wrath

112 v°

against that (the one who gives secretly) man, and I will cut him off from among his people, because he has given of his offspring to Molech to make my sanctuary unclean and to despise my holy name. [20:4] And if the nation of the land close⁵⁶⁹ their eyes to that person when he openly gives of his offspring to Molech, not to kill him, [20:5] Then I will set 1570 my wrath against that man and against his family and will cut off him and all who go astray after him, to go astray after Molech, from among their people. [20:6] And if the soul turns to the soothsayers and the sorcerers, going astray after them, then I will set¹⁵⁷¹ my wrath against that soul and will cut him off from among his people. [20:7] And you shall be consecrated⁵⁷², and |therefore| you shall be holy because I am the Lord your God. [20:8] And you shall keep my statutes, and do them, because I am the Lord who makes you holy. [20:9] For everyone⁵⁷³ who curses his father or his mother shall surely be killed¹⁵⁷⁴; he has cursed his father or his mother, his blood shall be on his head. [20:10] And if a person commits adultery with | another | man's wife, commits adultery with his friend's wife, the person who commits adultery and the woman who

⁵⁶⁴ An amount of wheat which was given to miller in exchange for grinding (ÖTS 3, 2513).

⁵⁶⁵ The capacity of a bucket (CKED, 348).

⁵⁶⁶ Lit. 'person person'. Probably a calque of Biblical Hebrew (see 2.3.1.1).

⁵⁶⁷ Lit. 'dying he shall be killed'. Probably a calque of a Biblical Hebrew construction which has an intensifying function (see 2.3.1.3).

⁵⁶⁸ Lit. 'And I will give'.

⁵⁶⁹ Lit. 'covering if they cover'. Probably a calque of a Biblical Hebrew construction which has an intensifying function (see 2.3.1.3).

⁵⁷⁰ Lit. 'And I will give'.

⁵⁷¹ Lit. 'And I will give'.

⁵⁷² Lit. 'holy'.

⁵⁷³ Lit. 'person person'. Probably a calque of Biblical Hebrew (see 2.3.1.1).

⁵⁷⁴ Lit. 'dying he shall be killed'. Probably a calque of a Biblical Hebrew construction which has an intensifying function (see 2.3.1.3).

commits adultery shall surely be killed¹⁵⁷⁵. [20:11] And if a person lies with his father's wife, |then| he has uncovered his father's nakedness⁵⁷⁶, 1both of them shall surely be killed¹⁵⁷⁷. Their blood shall be on their heads. [20:12] And if a person lies with his daughter-in-law, tboth of them shall surely be killed 1578, they have done a disgusting thing, their blood shall be on their heads. [20:13] And if a person lies with a man like lying | with | a woman, 1both of them shall surely be killed 1579. They have done a disgusting | thing |, their blood | shall be | on their heads. [20:14] And if a person takes a wife and her mother: it is an abomination. They shall be burned with fire, he and one of them, so there shall be no abomination among you. [20:15] And if a person lies with 1580 an animal, the shall surely be killed 1581, and you shall kill the animal. [20:16] And if a woman approaches any four-footed animal to sleep with it, then kill the woman and the animal. [They shall surely be killed 1582, their blood | shall be | on their heads. [20:17] And if a person takes his sister, his father's daughter or his mother's daughter, and sees her nakedness⁵⁸³, and she sees his nakedness⁵⁸⁴, it is an abomination and they shall be cut off in the sight of the sons of

113 r°

their people. He has uncovered his sister's nakedness⁵⁸⁵, he shall bear his iniquity. [20:18] And if a man lies with a menstruating woman and uncovers her nakedness⁵⁸⁶, he has exposed her flow⁵⁸⁷, and she has uncovered the flow⁵⁸⁸ of her blood. And both of them shall be cut off from among their people. [20:19] And you shall not uncover the

⁵⁷⁵ Lit. 'dying he shall be killed'. Probably a calque of a Biblical Hebrew construction which has an intensifying function (see 2.3.1.3).

⁵⁷⁶ Lit. 'shame'; 'defect'.

⁵⁷⁷ Lit. 'dying they shall be killed two of them'. Probably a calque of a Biblical Hebrew construction which has an intensifying function (see 2.3.1.3).

⁵⁷⁸ Lit. 'dying they shall be killed two of them'. Probably a calque of a Biblical Hebrew construction which has an intensifying function (see 2.3.1.3).

⁵⁷⁹ Lit. 'dying they shall be killed'. Probably a calque of a Biblical Hebrew construction which has an intensifying function (see 2.3.1.3).

⁵⁸⁰ Lit. 'gives his bed to'.

⁵⁸¹ Lit. 'dying he shall be killed'. Probably a calque of a Biblical Hebrew construction which has an intensifying function (see 2.3.1.3).

⁵⁸² Lit. 'dying they shall be killed'. Probably a calque of a Biblical Hebrew construction which has an intensifying function (see 2.3.1.3).

⁵⁸³ Lit. 'shame'; 'defect'.

⁵⁸⁴ Lit. 'shame'; 'defect'.

⁵⁸⁵ Lit. 'shame'; 'defect'.

⁵⁸⁶ Lit. 'shame'; 'defect'.

⁵⁸⁷ Lit. 'fountain; spring'.

⁵⁸⁸ Lit. 'fountain; spring'.

nakedness⁵⁸⁹ of your mother's sister and of your father's sister. Whoever uncovered the nakedness⁵⁹⁰ of his relative: they shall bear their iniquity. [20:20] And if a man lies with the wife of his uncle, |then| he has uncovered his uncle's nakedness. They shall bear their iniquity, they shall die childless¹⁵⁹¹. [20:21] And if a man takes the wife of his brother, it is like the menstrual impurity. He has uncovered his brother's nakedness, they shall be childless⁵⁹². [20:22] And you shall keep all my statutes and all my iudgments and do them 150 that 1593 the place where I am bringing you to dwell therein may not vomit you out. [20:23] And you shall not walk by the statutes of the nation which I am driving out before you, because they have done all these |things|, and I have been disgusted by them, [20:24] But I have said to you: 'You shall inherit their land, and I shall give it to you to inherit it, a land flowing | with | milk and grape molasses. I am the Lord your God, who has separated you from the nations. [20:25] You shall make a distinction between the clean animal and the unclean animal and between the unclean bird and the clean |bird|, and you shall not make your souls abominable by animal or by bird or by all that moves on the ground which I have separated for you to pronounce⁵⁹⁴ unclean. [20:26] And you shall be holy to me, because I, the Lord, am holy and have separated you from other people to be mine. [20:27] And if a man or a woman is a sorcerer or a healer, they shall surely be killed 1595, they shall stone them with stones 1596, their blood | shall be | on their heads.

Chapter 21

[21:1] And the Lord said to Moses, 'Speak to the priests, the sons of Aaron, and say to them that "One shall not be unclean

113 v°

for a dead | person | among his people, [21:2] But for his relative, that is near unto him, for his father or for his mother or for his son or for his daughter or for his brother. [21:3] And for his unmarried sister who is near unto him who has not been a husband's, he may become unclean by touching her. [21:4] A husband shall not be unclean (by touching his wife) among his people to disrespect | himself |. [21:5] They shall not pluck the hair on

⁵⁸⁹ Lit. 'shame'; 'defect'.

⁵⁹⁰ Lit. 'shame'; 'defect'.

⁵⁹¹ Lit. 'they shall die | being | depraved | of children | '.

⁵⁹² Lit. 'deprived (plural) | of children | '.

⁵⁹³ Lit. 'and'.

⁵⁹⁴ Lit. 'make'.

⁵⁹⁵ Lit. 'dying they shall be killed'. Probably a calque of a Biblical Hebrew construction which has an intensifying function (see 2.3.1.3).

⁵⁹⁶ Lit. 'they shall stone with stone'.

their heads¹⁵⁹⁷ and they shall not shave off the edge of their beards, nor shall they draw | any | lines in their flesh, [21:6] They shall be holies to their God and not disrespect the name of their God, because they are bringing forward the offerings of the Lord made by fire, the offerings of their God, and they shall be holy. [21:7] They shall not take a prostitute or a depraved one 1598 and they shall not take a woman divorced from 1599 her husband, because he is holy to his God. [21:8] And you shall sanctify him, because he is bringing forward the offerings of your God, he shall be holy to you, because I, the Lord, who makes you holy, am holy. [21:9] And if the daughter of a priest begins to go astray, she is defiling her father's priesthood. She shall be burned in fire. [21:10] And if the anointing oil is poured on the one who is the superior priest among his brothers and he fills his hand to wear the holy garments, he shall not uncover his head nor tear his clothes. [21:11] He shall not come to any dead soul, not even for his father and for his mother. He shall not be unclean. [21:12] He shall not go out of the sanctuary, and defile the sanctuary of his God, because the crown of the anointing oil of his God is on him. I am the Lord. [21:13] And he shall take a wife in her virginity. [21:14] A widow or a divorced⁶⁰⁰ |woman| or a depraved⁶⁰¹ |woman| or a prostitute: he shall not take these, but he shall only take a virgin girl of his own people as a wife for himself. [21:15] And he shall not defile his offspring among his people, because I am the Lord who makes him holy." [21:16] And the Lord spoke to Moses, saying, [21:17] 'Speak to Aaron, saying, "If a person from your offspring throughout their generations, has any defect 1602, he shall not approach to offer the offerings of his God. [21:18] Because any person who has lany defect¹⁶⁰³ shall not come near: |neither| a blind man, nor lame, nor the one who has | any | missing joints, nor the one who has | any | additional joints, [21:19] Or if a person has a broken foot or a missing hand, [21:20] Or he is humped or slender (short) or has a _Idefect

114 r°

in his eyes¹⁶⁰⁴ or scabies or a curved joint or pierced testicles. [21:21] Any person two has any defect¹⁶⁰⁵ from the offspring of Aaron the priest shall not come near to bring forward the offerings of the Lord made by fire, if the has any defect¹⁶⁰⁶, he shall not

⁵⁹⁷ Lit. 'they shall not pluck pluck'.

⁵⁹⁸ Lit. '|one| with a vicious path'.

⁵⁹⁹ Lit. 'driven out by'.

⁶⁰⁰ Lit. 'expelled'.

⁶⁰¹ Lit. '| the one | with a vicious path'.

⁶⁰² Lit. 'if becomes trick in him'.

⁶⁰³ Lit. 'in him trick'.

⁶⁰⁴ Lit. 'one in whose eye white has fallen'.

⁶⁰⁵ Lit. 'in him trick'.

⁶⁰⁶ Lit. 'trick in him'.

come near to bring forward the offering of his God, [21:22] But he may eat of the offerings of his God from the holies of holies. [21:23] Only: he shall not come to the veil and approach the altar, because the has a defect 1607, and he shall not disrespect my sanctuary, because I am the Lord who makes them holy." [21:24] And Moses spoke to Aaron and to his sons and to all the sons of Israel.

Chapter 22

[22:1] And the Lord spoke to Moses, saying, [22:2] 'Speak to Aaron and his sons that 608 they shall be separated from the holy things of the sons of Israel, and | that | they shall not disrespect my holy name, because they are making | them | holy for me. I am the Lord. [22:3] Say to them, to your generations, "If any person from your offspring approaches to the holy | things | which the sons of Israel make holy for the Lord, and his uncleanness appears on them, he will be cut off from before me. I am the Lord. [22:4] Any person¹⁶⁰⁹ from the offspring of Aaron who is leprous or has a discharge, shall not eat of the holy |things| until he is clean. And the one who touches any unclean creatures or a person from whom a drop of semen thas come out 1610, [22:5] Or a soul, who touches any creature that swarms⁶¹¹ and becomes unclean by them, or touches a man and becomes unclean by them, whatever his uncleanness¹⁶¹²: [22:6] If a soul touches such a thing 1613, he shall be unclean until the evening and shall not eat of the holy |things| unless he washes his body with water. [22:7] And if the sun goes down, then he becomes clean, and afterward he shall eat of the holy |things|, because those are his food. [22:8] He shall not eat $nevala^{614}$ nor $terefa^{615}$ to become unclean by it. I am the Lord. [22:9] And they shall keep my testament, and they shall not bear the punishment of the sin for it and they die therefore⁶¹⁶ if they disrespect it. I am the Lord who makes them holy. [22:10] And any stranger shall not eat the holy |thing|: a guest of the priest or a hired servant shall not eat the holy |thing|. [22:11] But if a priest buys a soul, the one who is bought

⁶⁰⁷ Lit. 'there is trick in him'.

⁶⁰⁸ Lit. 'and'.

⁶⁰⁹ Lit. 'person person'. Probably a calque of Biblical Hebrew (see 2.3.1.1).

⁶¹⁰ Lit. 'comes out'.

⁶¹¹ Lit. 'lays eggs'.

⁶¹² Lit. 'to all his uncleanness'.

⁶¹³ Lit. 'it'.

⁶¹⁴ An animal that died a natural death (CEDHL, 402).

⁶¹⁵ An animal torn by wild beasts (CEDHL, 252).

⁶¹⁶ Lit. 'with them'.

114 v°

with his money may eat of it. And those who are born in his house, they may eat of his food. [22:12] And if a priest's daughter lis married to a foreigner 1617, she may not eat of the offering part of the holy things. [22:13] And if a priest's daughter becomes a widow or divorced⁶¹⁸ and has no offspring and returns to her father's house, as in her youth, she shall eat of her father's bread. But no foreigner shall eat of it. [22:14] And if a person eats of a holy |thing| by mistake, he shall add its fifth part of it to it and give the holy thing to the priest. [22:15] And they shall not disrespect the holy things of the sons of Israel which they separate to the Lord. [22:16] And they shall make them bear the iniquity for the guilt⁶¹⁹ when they eat their holy |things|. Because I am the Lord who makes them holy." [22:17] And the Lord spoke to Moses, saying, [22:18] 'Speak to Aaron and his sons and all the sons of Israel and say to them, "If a person 1620 of the congregation of Israel or of the strangers in Israel offers his offering, for all his vows⁶²¹ and for all his generosity | offerings | which he offers to the Lord for a burnt offering, [22:19] Together with your |own| will, |you shall bring forward| a healthy male of the cattle, of the lambs, or of the goats. [22:20] You shall not offer anything that that a blemish 1622. Because it will not be acceptable for you. [22:21] And if a person offers a peace offering to the Lord to dedicate a vow⁶²³ or as generosity | offering | from the cattle or from the sheep, it shall be healthy to be accepted; there shall be no blemish⁶²⁴ in it. [22:22] Blind or broken or defective or disabled, or one with a curved joint, or one with a lichen: you shall not bring these as an offer to the Lord and you shall not give as an offering made by fire of them on the altar to the Lord. [22:23] A bull or a sheep that has lany additional joints¹⁶²⁵ or _Lany missing joints¹⁶²⁶: you may do it for a generosity | offering |, but for a vow⁶²⁷, it will not be accepted. [22:24] And that which is crushed or broken or suffering or cut: you shall not offer to the Lord, nor do it in your land. [22:25] And from a stranger's hand you shall not offer an offering of your God of any of these, because their defect is in them, a blemish⁶²⁸ is in them; they will not be accepted for you." [22:6] And the Lord spoke to Moses, saying, [22:27] "If a bull or a lamb or a goat is born, then

⁶¹⁷ Lit. 'becomes to |a| stranger'.

⁶¹⁸ Lit. 'expelled'.

⁶¹⁹ Lit. 'regret',

⁶²⁰ Lit. 'person person'. Probably a calque of Biblical Hebrew (see 2.3.1.1).

⁶²¹ Lit. 'intentions'.

⁶²² Lit. 'in him trick'.

⁶²³ Lit. 'intention'.

⁶²⁴ Lit. 'trick'.

⁶²⁵ Lit. 'with extra'.

⁶²⁶ Lit. 'with absent'.

⁶²⁷ Lit. 'intention'.

⁶²⁸ Lit. 'trick'.

it shall be next to its mother seven days, and from the eighth day and thereafter it will be accepted | for you | as an offering by fire to the Lord.

115 r°

[22:28] And a bull or a sheep: you shall not slay it and its young on the same day¹⁶²⁹ [22:29] And if you offer a sacrifice of thanksgiving to the Lord, sacrifice it for your |own| will. [22:30] On that day it shall be eaten, you shall not leave |any| of it until morning. I am the Lord. [22:31] And you shall keep my commandments and do them. I am the Lord. [22:32] And you shall not disrespect my holy name, and I will be holy among the children of Israel; I am the Lord who sanctifies you, [22:33] Who brought you out of the land of Egypt to be your God, I am the Lord'.

Chapter 23

[23:1] And the Lord spoke to Moses, saying, [23:2] 'Speak to the sons of Israel and say to them. "The appointed times of the Lord, which you shall call holy convocations, these are my appointed times: [23:3] Six days work shall be done, and on the seventh day is a Sabbath of solemn rest, a holy convocation, do not do any work. It is the Sabbath to the Lord in all your dwelling places. [23:4] These are the appointed times of the Lord, the holy convocations which you shall call in their appointed times: [23:5] In the first month, on the fourteenth day of the month, at twilight 1630 is the Passover to Lord. [23:6] And on the fifteenth day of this month is the feast of unleavened bread to the Lord. You shall eat unleavened bread seven days. [23:7] On the first day it shall be a holy convocation to you: you shall not do any work of service. [23:8] And you shall offer an offering by fire to the Lord seven days. On the seventh day is a holy convocation: you shall not do any work of service." [23:9] And the Lord spoke to Moses, saying, [23:10] 'Speak to the sons of Israel and say to them, "If you come to the land that I am giving you and reap its harvest, bring the sheaf of the first of your harvest to the priest, [23:11] And he shall wave the sheaf before the Lord, for your wish, ton the next day after the Sabbath 1631 the priest shall offer it. [23:12] And that day when you wave the sheaf you shall do a healthy one-year-old lamb for a burnt offering to the Lord. [23:13] And its grain offering | shall be | two parts of ten of wheat flour mixed with oil, an offering by fire to the Lord | with | an aroma of acceptance. And its drink offering | shall be | a wine offering, a fourth part of a $siyik^{632}$ ". [23:14] And you shall not eat bread or groats, or heads of barley

⁶²⁹ Lit. 'in one day'.

⁶³⁰ Lit. 'to between two evenings'.

⁶³¹ Lit. 'from the morning of the Sabbath'.

⁶³² A measure of liquid (CKED, 358).

115 v°

until the selfsame day, until you have brought a offering of your God; it is a statute forever¹⁶³³ throughout your generations in all your dwellings. [23:15] And you shall count for yourselves I from the next day after the Sabbath 1634, from the day that you brought the sheaf of wave offering: seven Sabbaths shall be complete. [23:16] You shall count until the day after 1635 the seventh Sabbath fifty days and you shall bring forward a new grain offering to the Lord. [23:17] You shall bring from your dwelling places two breads for the wave offering, two parts of ten. They shall be of wheat flour, they shall be baked leavened, they are the firstfruits⁶³⁶ to the Lord. [23:18] And you shall offer with the bread seven healthy lambs one year old, and to these |you shall add| a calf and two rams: they shall be a burnt offering to the Lord with their grain offerings and their drink offerings, an offering by fire, |with| an aroma of acceptance to the Lord. [23:19] And you shall offer⁶³⁷ one kid of the goats for a sin offering and two one-year-old lambs for a sacrifice of peace offerings. [23:20] And the priest shall wave them with the bread of the firstfruits⁶³⁸ for a wave offering before the Lord with the two lambs. They shall be holy to the Lord, for the priest. [23:21] And you shall proclaim on the selfsame day, it may be a holy convocation to you: you shall not do any work of service. |It is | a statute forever¹⁶³⁹ | for you | in all your dwelling places throughout your generations. [23:22] And when you reap the harvest of your land, you shall not reap 1640 the edge of your field when you reap and you shall not collect the remains of your harvest: you shall leave them for a poor and for a stranger: I am the Lord your God." [23:23] And the Lord spoke to Moses, saying, [23:24] 'Speak to the children of Israel, saying, "In the seventh month, on the first day of the month, it shall be Sabbath, a memorial of praise⁶⁴¹, a holy convocation for you. [23:25] You shall not do any work of service, and offer an offering by fire to the Lord." [23:26] And the Lord spoke to Moses, saying, [23:27] 'Only on the tenth day of this seventh month is the day of atonement: it shall be a holy convocation for you and you shall trouble your souls and offer an offering to the Lord. [23:28] And you shall not do any work on that very day, because it is a day of atonement, to make atonement for you before the Lord your God. [23:29] Because if any soul does not trouble himself on that very day, |then| he will be cut off from his people.

⁶³³ Lit. 'statue of world'.

⁶³⁴ Lit. 'from the morning of the Sabbath'.

⁶³⁵ Lit. 'the morning of'.

⁶³⁶ Lit. 'the offering of firsts'.

⁶³⁷ Lit. 'do'.

⁶³⁸ Lit. 'firsts'.

⁶³⁹ Lit. 'statue of world'.

⁶⁴⁰ Lit. 'you shall not finish'.

^{641 &#}x27;Shout; cry'.

116 rº

[23:30] And whoever does any work on that very day, I will destroy that soul from among his people. [23:31] You shall not do any work, it is a statute forever throughout your generations in all your dwelling places. [23:32] It shall be a Sabbath of solemn rest for you, and you shall trouble your souls. On the ninth day of the month at evening, from evening to evening you shall tkeep your Sabbath [642]. [23:33] And the Lord spoke to Moses, saying, [23:34] 'Speak to the sons of Israel, saying, "On the fifteenth day of this seventh month is the feast of Sukkoth, seven days to the Lord. [23:35] On the first day | it shall be | a holy convocation: you shall not do any work of service. [23:36] Seven days you shall bring forward an offering by fire to the Lord, on the eighth day there shall be a holy convocation to you, and you shall bring forward an offering by fire to the Lord. It is a break⁶⁴³; you shall not do any work of service. [23:37] These are the appointed times of the Lord which you shall call the holy convocations to offer an offering by fire to the Lord, a burnt offering and a grain offering, a sacrifice offering and drink offerings, on its appointed day, [23:38] Besides the Lord's Sabbaths and besides your gifts which you give to the Lord. [23:39] Only: on the fifteenth day of the seventh month, when you have gathered the produce of the land, celebrate the feast of the Lord seven days. On the first day is a Sabbath, and on the eighth day is a Sabbath. [23:40] And you shall take for yourselves before the first day the trees of choice fruits (for a booth), the leaves of date palms, and the branches of thick leafy trees and willows of the river, and you shall rejoice before the Lord seven days. [23:41] And celebrate it as a feast to the Lord seven days in the year. It is a statute forever 1644 throughout your generations, celebrate it in the seventh month. [23:42] You shall dwell in booths seven days. All locals in Israel shall dwell in booths, [23:43] So that your generations may know that I made the sons of Israel dwell in shelters when I brought them out of the land of Egypt. I am the Lord your God". [23:44] And Moses spoke the appointed times of the Lord to the sons of Israel.

Chapter 24

[24:1] And the Lord spoke to Moses, saying, [24:2] 'Command the sons of Israel and they shall bring pure oil from beaten olives

116 v°

for the lamp to you to burn the candle constantly. [24:3] Outside the veil of the testimony, in the tabernacle of meeting, Aaron shall arrange it from evening to morning

⁶⁴² Lit. 'do Sabbath your Sabbath'.

⁶⁴³ Lit. 'delay; constipation'.

⁶⁴⁴ Lit. 'statue of world'.

before the Lord constantly to be a statute forever¹⁶⁴⁵ throughout your generations. [24:4] He shall arrange the candles on a clean candlestick before the Lord continually, [24:5] And you shall take wheat flour and bake twelve thick bread: each thick bread shall be two parts of ten. [24:6] And you shall set them in two rows, six in a row, on the clean table before the Lord. [24:7] And you shall put pure incense on |each| row, and it shall be for an offering, for the incense, an offering by fire to the Lord. [24:8] On every Sabbath day¹⁶⁴⁶ he shall arrange it before the Lord always, from the sons¹⁶⁴⁷ of Israel | by | an reverlasting covenant 1648, [24:9] And it shall be for Aaron and his sons, and they shall eat it in a holy place, because it is the holy of holies to him from the Lord's offerings by fire, a statute forever¹⁶⁴⁹. [24:10] And a son of an Israelite woman | who was also | a son of an Egyptian man went out among the sons of Israel, and the son of the Israelite woman and an Israelite man fought in the camp. [24:11] And the Israelite woman's son specified the Name and cursed. And they brought him to Moses. And his mother's name was Shelomith, the daughter of Dibri, of the tribe of Dan. [24:12] And they put him under guard, to determine 1650 it for them, by the Lord's command. [24:13] And the Lord spoke to Moses, saying, [24:14] 'Bring the curser out of the camp, and all who heard | him | shall lay their hands on his head and all the congregation shall stone him. [24:15] And you shall speak to the sons of Israel, saying, if a person 1651 curses his God, then he shall bear his sin. [24:16] And the one who curses the Name, shall surely be put to death¹⁶⁵². All the congregation I shall certainly stone him¹⁶⁵³, as well the stranger, as the native: when he curses the Name, he shall be put to death. [24:17] And if a person kills any man's life, the shall surely be put to death [24:18] [And the killer of an animal's life¹⁶⁵⁵ shall pay for it: a life for a life. [24:19] And if a person causes a blemish¹⁶⁵⁶ in his fellow: as he has done, so shall it be done to him. [24:20] Fracture for fracture 1657,

⁶⁴⁵ Lit. 'statue of world'.

⁶⁴⁶ Lit. 'on the Sabbath day on the Sabbath day'. Probably a calque of Biblical Hebrew (see 2.3.1.1).

⁶⁴⁷ Lit. 'the side of the sons'.

⁶⁴⁸ Lit. 'covenant of world'.

⁶⁴⁹ Lit. 'statue of world'.

⁶⁵⁰ Lit. 'to be brain'.

⁶⁵¹ Lit. 'person person'. Probably a calque of Biblical Hebrew (see 2.3.1.1).

⁶⁵² Lit. 'dying he shall be killed'. Probably a calque of a Biblical Hebrew construction which has an intensifying function (see 2.3.1.3).

⁶⁵³ Lit. 'stoning they shall stone'. Probably a calque of a Biblical Hebrew construction which has an intensifying function (see 2.3.1.3).

⁶⁵⁴ Lit. 'dying he shall be killed'. Probably a calque of a Biblical Hebrew construction which has an intensifying function (see 2.3.1.3).

⁶⁵⁵ Lit. 'and |the| beater of animal's life'.

⁶⁵⁶ Lit. 'if he gives trick'.

⁶⁵⁷ Lit. 'fracture instead of fracture'.

117 rº

eve for eye1658, tooth for tooth1659; as the has caused a blemish1660 in a man, so shall it be done¹⁶⁶¹ to him. [24:21] Land the killer of an animal¹⁶⁶² shall pay for it, Land the killer of a man¹⁶⁶³ shall be put to death. [24:22] There shall be one law for you, it shall be as well for the stranger, as for the native. Because I am the Lord your God". [24:23] And Moses spoke to the children of Israel, and they brought the curser to the outside of the camp and stoned him with stones and the children of Israel did as the Lord commanded Moses.

Chapter 25

[25:1] And the Lord spoke to Moses on Mount Sinai, saying, [25:2] 'Speak to the sons of Israel and say to them, "If you come to the land that I am giving you, then the land shall have a remitting, a remitting to the Lord. [25:3] Six years you shall sow your field and six years you shall prune your vineyard and gather its produce. [25:4] And in the seventh year there shall be the Sabbath of solemn rest for the land, a remitting to the Lord. You shall not sow your field and prune your vineyard. [25:5] You shall not reap your wild harvest and you shall not gather the grapes⁶⁶⁴ of your vineyard. There shall be a year of a remitting to the land. [25:6] And the remitting of the land shall be food⁶⁶⁵ for you and for your servants and for maidservants and for your hired hand, and for those guests who live with you. [25:7] And for your cattle and for the beasts that are in your land: all its produce | shall be | to eat. [25:8] And you shall count for yourself seven | weeks of | remitting of years: seven years seven times. And the days of the seven |weeks of | remitting of years will be forty-nine years for you. [25:9] And you shall blow the trumpet of crying¹⁶⁶⁶ in the seventh month, on the tenth day of the month: on the day of atonement Iyou shall blow the trumpet of crying 1667 through all your land. [25:10] And you shall sanctify the year of the fiftieth year and proclaim liberty in the land to all its inhabitants. It is a jubilee, it shall be for you.

⁶⁵⁸ Lit. 'eye instead of eye'.

⁶⁵⁹ Lit. 'tooth instead of tooth'.

⁶⁶⁰ Lit. 'if he gives trick'.

⁶⁶¹ Lit. 'it shall be given'.

⁶⁶² Lit. 'and | the | beater of animal'.

⁶⁶³ Lit. 'and | the | beater of man'.

⁶⁶⁴ Lit. 'seeds'.

⁶⁶⁵ Lit. 'to eat'.

⁶⁶⁶ Lit. 'you shall pass the voice of the trumpet of crying'.

⁶⁶⁷ Lit. 'you shall pass the voice of the trumpet of crying'.

117 v°

And you shall return every person to his possession and every person to his family. [25:11] That year of the fiftieth year is a jubilee for you: you shall not sow and not reap the wild ones and not gather the grapes⁶⁶⁸ (to storehouses), [25:12] Because it is a jubilee, it shall be holy to you. You shall take the wild produce from the field | and | eat it. [25:13] In the year of this jubilee you shall return every person to his possession. [25:14] And if you make a sale 1669 to your friend or make a purchase 1670 from your friend¹⁶⁷¹, you shall not harass one his brother. [25:15] You shall buy from your fellow by the number of years after the jubilee (until the jubilee), by the number of years of crops he shall sell to you: [25:16] According to the multitude of years you shall increase its selling price 1672 and according to the fewness of years you shall decrease its selling price¹⁶⁷³. Because he sells you |according to | the number |of years | of crops. [25:17] A person shall not torment one another, and you shall fear your God. Because I am the Lord your God. [25:18] And you shall do my statutes and keep my judgments and do them, then you will dwell in the land securely. [25:19] And the land will give its produce, and you will eat your fill and dwell in it securely." [25:20] And if you say, "What shall we eat in the seventh year, behold, if we do not sow or gather in our produce?" [25:21] Then I will command my blessing on you in the sixth year, and it will produce⁶⁷⁴ a crop (ripe) for three years. [25:22] And you will sow in the eighth year and eat the old produce until the ninth year: you will eat the old one until its produce arrives. [25:23] And the land shall not be sold completely (for a lifetime), because the land is mine, you are only like strangers and like dwellers (you dwell) with me. [25:24] And in all the land of your possession you shall give a redemption for the land. [25:25] Because if your brother becomes poor and sells |a part of | his property, and his redeemer who is close to him comes, then he shall redeem what his brother has sold. [25:26] And if a person has no redeemer, but Lis able to redeem it by himself¹⁶⁷⁵ and Lfinds enough¹⁶⁷⁶ Lfor his redemption¹⁶⁷⁷: [25:27] Then he shall count the years of his sale and restore the remainder to the person to whom

⁶⁶⁸ Lit. 'seeds'.

⁶⁶⁹ Lit. 'if you sell sale'.

⁶⁷⁰ Lit. 'buying if you buy'. A construction which is usually attributed to a Biblical Hebrew influence (see 2.3.1.3).

⁶⁷¹ Lit. 'the hand of your friend'.

⁶⁷² Lit. 'sale'.

⁶⁷³ Lit. 'sale'.

⁶⁷⁴ Lit. 'do'.

⁶⁷⁵ Lit. 'his power does suffice'.

⁶⁷⁶ Lit. 'if attains'.

⁶⁷⁷ Lit. 'according to his redemption'.

118 rº

he sold it and he shall return to his possession. [25:28] And if the cannot afford to return it to him, his sale shall be in the hand of the one who bought it until the year of jubilee, and it shall come out in the jubilee, and he shall return to his possession. [25:29] And if a person sells a dwelling house in a walled city, he shall have a redemption period⁶⁷⁹ until the year of its sale ends. His redemption period⁶⁸⁰ shall be for a year. [25:30] And if it is not redeemed by the completion of a full year, then the house that is in the walled city¹⁶⁸¹ shall completely (for a life time) be a residence to the one who bought it throughout his generations. It shall not be released in the jubilee. [25:31] And the village houses that have no wall around them shall be counted as the fields of the country. It shall have redemption, and the redemption shall come out in the jubilee. [25:32] And the cities of the Levites, the houses of the cities of their possession: the Levites shall have eternal redemption. [25:33] And if one of the Levites redeems, then the redemption shall come out, a sale of a house or a city of his possession, in the jubilee, because the houses of the cities of the Levites are their possession among the sons of Israel. [25:34] And the fields of the villages of their cities shall not be sold, because it is their possession forever¹⁶⁸². [25:35] And if your co-religionist brother becomes poor and his hand slips with you, then you shall strengthen him, whether he is a stranger or a guest, and he shall live with you. [25:36] You shall not take interest or usury from him and you shall fear your God, and your brother shall live with you. [25:37] You shall not lend him your money for interest and you shall not give him your food for profit. [25:38] I am the Lord your God, who brought you out of the land of Egypt to give you the land of Canaan, to be God to you. [25:39] And if your co-religionist brother becomes poor beside you and is sold to you, you shall not use him for a servant's work. [25:40] He shall be with you like a hired hand, like a guest, he shall serve you until the year of the jubilee. [25:41] And then he shall go out from you, he and his children with him, and shall return to his own family and to the possession of his fathers shall he return. [25:42] Because they are my servants, whom I brought out from the land of Egypt. They shall not be sold like the sale of a servant. [25:43] You shall not rule over him tby force 1683 and fear your God. [25:44] And your servants and maidservants:

⁶⁷⁸ Lit. 'his power does not suffice'.

⁶⁷⁹ Lit. 'deadline'.

⁶⁸⁰ Lit. 'deadline'.

⁶⁸¹ Lit. 'in the city which there is not to it wall'.

⁶⁸² Lit. 'possession of world'.

⁶⁸³ Lit. 'by hard'.

118 v°

if they become yours, |they shall be | from the nations that are around you, you shall buy servants and maidservants from them. [25:45] And also from the children of the settlers who live with you; you shall buy from them and of their families that are with you, whom they begat in your land. And they shall become a posession for you. [25:46] And you shall take them as a heritage and share them for your children after you, to inherit as a possession. You shall use them forever⁶⁸⁴. But your brothers, the children of Israel, a man toward his brother: you shall not rule over them oppressively ⁶⁸⁵. [25:47] And if a stranger or a settler with you tcan afford it 1686, and your brother with him becomes poor and is sold to the stranger | and | settler with you or to a member⁶⁸⁷ of a gentile of a stranger's family: [25:48] After he is sold the shall have redemption 1688. One of his brothers shall redeem him. [25:49] Either his uncle or his uncle's son shall redeem him or a close relative 1689 of his family shall redeem him, or if the can afford it 1690, he shall be redeemed | by himself | . [25:50] And he shall calculate | himself | with his buyer from the year that he was sold to him until the year of jubilee, and the silver of his sale shall be according to 1691 the number of years. It shall be with him like the days of a hired worker. [25:51] If there are still many years left, he shall return |money| according to them for his redemption from the silver of his sale. [25:52] And if there remain a few years until the year of jubilee, he shall calculate it for him according to |his| years to return money for his redemption. [25:53] And like a hired servant he shall be with him year by year, and he shall not rule over him oppressively⁶⁹² in your sight. [25:54] And if he is not redeemed by these | years |, he shall go out in the year of jubilee, he and his sons with him. [25:55] Because the sons of Israel are servants to me. They are my servants, whom I brought out from the land of Egypt. I am the Lord your God.

Chapter 26

[26:1] You shall not make idols for yourselves, and you shall not set up an idol or a pillar for yourselves and Lyou shall not set up¹⁶⁹³ a figured stone in your land to bow down over it, because I am the Lord your God. [26:2] You shall keep my Sabbaths and fear my sanctuary. I am the Lord.

⁶⁸⁴ Lit. 'until word'.

⁶⁸⁵ Lit. 'by hard'.

⁶⁸⁶ Lit. 'his strength suffices'.

⁶⁸⁷ Lit. 'base'.

⁶⁸⁸ Lit. 'redemption shall become to him'.

⁶⁸⁹ Lit. 'from his relative of his body'.

⁶⁹⁰ Lit. 'his strength suffices'.

⁶⁹¹ Lit. 'by'.

⁶⁹² lit. 'by hard'.

⁶⁹³ Lit. 'you shall not give'.

119 rº

[26:3] If you walk by my statutes and if you keep my commandments and do them: [26:4] Then I will give you your rains in their time and the land will give its crop, and the tree of the field will give its fruit. [26:5] And the threshing will be enough for you until the grape gathering | time |, and the grape gathering will be enough for you to the sowing⁶⁹⁴ | time |: and you will eat your food to the full and you will dwell in your land safely. [26:6] And I will give peace in the land, and you will lie down, and there will be no one threatening you, and I will cut off evil wild animals out of the land, and a sword will not pass through your land. [26:7] And you will drive away your enemies, and they will fall before you by the sword. [26:8] And five of you will drive away a hundred, and a hundred of you will drive away ten thousand, and your enemies will fall before you by the sword. [26:9] And I will turn to you and I will make you spread and I will multiply you and I will establish my covenant with you. [26:10] And you will eat the old getting older, and you will take out the old before the new. [26:11] And I will set 1695 my tabernacle among you, and my will will not despise you. [26:12] And I will walk among you and I will be a God to you, and you will be a people to me. [26:13] I am the Lord your God, who brought you out from the land of Egypt, from being servants to them, and I have broken the wedges of your yoke and I made you walk by keeping your head up high¹⁶⁹⁶. [26:14] And if you will not listen to me and will not do all these commandments, [26:15] And if you despise my statutes, or if your soul despise my judgments not to do all my commandments, to break my covenant: [26:16] I also will do this to you: I will even appoint over you trembling, cold disease and fever⁶⁹⁷ that consume eyes and make the soul ache, and you will sow your seed in vain, and your enemies will eat it. [26:17] And I will set my wrath against you, and you will die before your enemies, and your enemies will reign over you, and you will flee teven if 1698 there is none who drives away you. [26:18] And if until this time 1699 you do not listen to me, then I will discipline you seven times |more| for your sins. [26:19] And I will break the pride of your power, and ₁I will make¹⁷⁰⁰

⁶⁹⁴ Lit. 'seed sowing'.

⁶⁹⁵ Lit. 'I give'.

⁶⁹⁶ Lit. 'with upright stature'.

⁶⁹⁷ Lit. 'heat | causing | disease'.

⁶⁹⁸ Lit. 'and'.

⁶⁹⁹ Lit. 'these'.

⁷⁰⁰ Lit. 'I give'.

119 v°

your heavens as iron and your earth as copper. [26:20] And your strength will come to an end in vain, and your land will not give its crop, and the tree of the land will not give its fruits. [26:21] And if you walk with me with resistance and you will not want to listen to me, then I will increase the striking on you seven times |more| for your sins. [26:22] And I will send the wild animals of the fields on you, and they will slash you and they will slay your cattle and they will make you few in number, and your roads will be ruined. [26:23] And if you are not disciplined to me by these | things | and if you walk with me with resistance, [26:24] Then I will also walk with you with resistance and also will strike you seven times for your sins. [26:25] And I will bring a sword over you that takes vengeance, the vengeance of my covenant. And you will be gathered to your cities, I will send the plague among you, and you will be given to the hand of the enemy. [26:26] And when I break the strength of bread, then ten women will bake your bread in one oven, and they shall give back your bread by weight, and you will eat but not be full. [26:27] And if, despite all this 1701, you do not listen to me and you walk with me with resistance. [26:28] Then I will walk with you in anger of resistance and I will also discipline you seven times for your sins. [26:29] And you will eat the flesh of your sons and you will eat the flesh of your daughters. [26:30] And I will destroy your hills¹⁷⁰² and I will cut off your sun-images and I will cast 1703 your carcasses on the carcasses of your idols⁷⁰⁴, and my spirit will despise you. [26:31] And I will ruin your cities and I will ruin your sanctuaries and I will not accept the aroma of your offerings. [26:32] And I will ruin the land, and your enemies who dwell there will be frightened. [26:33] I will scatter you among the nations and I will draw out a sword after you, and your land will be ruined and your cities will be destroyed. [26:34] Then⁷⁰⁵ the land will complete its remittings in all the days of its desolation, and you will be in the land of your enemies, then⁷⁰⁶ the land will rest and complete its remittings. [26:35] In all the days of its desolation it will rest, the rest that it did not have on your remittings when you dwelt in it. [26:36] And those of you who are left, I will send softness into their hearts

120 r°

in the lands of their enemies. And the sound of a rustling leaf will drive away them, and they will run away as running away from a sword and they will fall, and there shall

⁷⁰¹ Lit. 'with this'.

⁷⁰² Lit. 'I make your high places disappear'.

⁷⁰³ Lit. 'I give'.

⁷⁰⁴ Lit. 'disgustingness'.

⁷⁰⁵ Lit. 'at that time'.

⁷⁰⁶ Lit. 'at that time'.

be no one who drives away you. [26:37] And they will stumble over 10ne other 1707, as if |to escape| before a sword, when 708 there is no one who drives away, and you will have no |strength| to stop before your enemies. [26:38] And you will perish among the kingdoms, and the land of your enemies will destroy you. [26:39] And those of you who remain will rot for their iniquity in your enemies' lands and also for the iniquities of their fathers, they will rot with them. [26:40] And they will confess their iniquity and the iniquity of their fathers for their trespass which they trespassed against me, and also that they have walked |contrary| to me with resistance, [26:41] And I also will walk with them with resistance and I will bring them into the land of their enemies. And then their closed hearts will bow down, and then they will fulfil the punishment of their iniguity. [26:42] And I will remember my covenant that |I made| with Jacob and also my covenant that |I made| with Isaac and also I will remember my covenant that |I made| with Abraham, and I will remember this land. [26:43] And the land will be abandoned by them and it will complete its remittings when it is ruined without them, and they will fulfill the punishments of their sins because they despised my laws and because their souls despised my commandments. [26:44] And I will do to them this: when they are in the land of their enemies, I will not despise them and I will not hate them to destroy them, to break my covenant with them, because I am the Lord their God. [26:45] And I will remember for them the covenant of the first ones, whom I brought out from the land of Egypt in the sight of the nations, to be God to them. I am the Lord." [26:46] These are the statutes and rights and laws that the Lord gave between him and the sons of Israel on Mount Sinai by the hand of Moses.

Chapter 27

[27:1] And the Lord spoke to Moses, saying, [27:2] 'Speak to the children of Israel, and say to them, "If a person makes⁷⁰⁹ a special vow⁷¹⁰ by your valuation of souls for the Lord. [27:3] Then your valuation shall be this: | If it is | a male from twenty years old up to sixty years old, then your valuation shall be fifty mithgals of silver, by the mithgal of the Holy. [27:4] And if it is a female, then your valuation shall be thirty mithgals. [27:5] And if it is from five years old up to twenty

120 v°

years old, then your valuation shall be this: |for| a male twenty mithgals and for a female ten mithgals. [27:6] And if it is from a month old up to five years old, then your

⁷⁰⁷ Lit. 'every person with his brother'.

⁷⁰⁸ Lit. 'and'.

⁷⁰⁹ Lit. 'separates'.

⁷¹⁰ Lit. 'intention'.

valuation shall be this: |for| a male five mithgals of silver and for a female three mithgals of silver. [27:7] And if it is from sixty years old or above: if it is a male, then your valuation shall be fifteen mithgals and for a female ten mithgals. [27:8] But if he is poorer than your valuation, then one shall stand him before the priest, and the priest shall value him. According to what the vower tcan afford¹⁷¹¹ shall the priest value him. [27:9] And if it is from a cattle that they bring forward as an offering to the Lord. all of it that he gives of it to the Lord shall be holy. [27:10] He shall not exchange it or change it, good for bad or bad for good. And if he exchanges cattle for cattle, then it and the one exchanged shall be holy. [27:11] And if it is any unclean cattle from which they do not offer as an offering to the Lord, then one shall stand the animal before the priest. [27:12] And the priest shall value it, whether it is good or bad, according to your valuation, oh priest, so shall it be. [27:13] And if he redeems it, then he shall add a fifth to your valuation. [27:14] And if a person makes his house holy to the Lord, then the priest shall value it as either good or bad: as the priest values it, so shall it stand. [27:15] And if the one who makes it holy redeems his house, then he shall add the fifth of the silver to your valuation, and it shall be his. [27:16] And if a person makes | a part of | his field that is his possession holy to the Lord, then your valuation shall be according to its seed. A stalk of barley seed shall be fifty shekels of silver. [27:17] If he makes his field holy from the year of jubilee, he shall stand according to your valuation. [27:18] And if he makes his field holy after the jubilee, then the priest shall count for him the silver according to the years that remain until the year of jubilee, and it shall be deducted from the valuation. [27:19] And if the one who makes the field holy redeems⁷¹² it, then he shall add a fifth of silver to your valuation, and it shall be a residence to him. [27:20] And if he does not redeem the field and if he sells the field to another person, it shall not be redeemed anymore. [27:21] And the field, when it is released in the jubilee, shall be holy to the Lord like a devoted field:

121 rº

its possession shall be the priest's. [27:22] And if a buyer of a field, that is not a field of his possession, makes it holy to the Lord. [27:23] Then the priest shall count the amount of your valuation until the year of jubilee, and he shall give your valuation on that day as a holy |thing| to the Lord. [27:24] In the year of jubilee the field shall return to him who bought it from him, to him who has a possession of the land. [27:25] And all your valuations shall be by the mithgal of the Holy: twenty stones of a fruit shall make a shekel. [27:26] Just: a firstborn, which as a firstborn from the cattle to the Lord: a person

⁷¹¹ Lit. 'if his power suffices'.

⁷¹² Lit. 'redeeming if he redeems'. Probably a calque of a Biblical Hebrew construction which has an intensifying function (see 2.3.1.3).

shall not make it holy whether it is an ox or a sheep, it is the Lord's. [27:27] And if it is an unclean animal of the cattle, then he shall redeem it at your valuation and add a fifth to it, and if it is not redeemed, then it shall be sold at your valuation. [27:28] Just: if a person devotes any devoted |thing| to the Lord of all that he has from human or cattle or from a field of his possession, it shall not be sold nor redeemed: every devoted |thing| is a holy of holies to the Lord. [27:29] Anyone devoted who has been devoted from a human shall not be redeemed, the shall be killed¹⁷¹³. [27:30] And all the tithe of the land, from of the seed of the land, from the fruit of the tree, is the Lord's, It is holy to the Lord. [27:31] And if a person redeems⁷¹⁴ some of his tithe, he shall add a fifth to it. [27:32] And all the tithe of the cattle or of the sheep, everything that passes under the rod, the tenth shall be holy to the Lord. [27:33] One shall not search between good and bad, and change it; and lif he does change it 1715, then it and its substitute shall be holy. It shall not be redeemed." [27:34] These are the commands which the Lord commanded Moses for the sons of Israel on Mount Sinai.

⁷¹³ Lit. 'dying he shall be killed'. Probably a calque of a Biblical Hebrew construction which has an intensifying function (see 2.3.1.3).

⁷¹⁴ Lit. 'redeeming if he redeems'. Probably a calque of a Biblical Hebrew construction which has an intensifying function (see 2.3.1.3).

⁷¹⁵ Lit. 'changing if he changes'. Probably a calque of a Biblical Hebrew construction which has an intensifying function (see 2.3.1.3).

Bibliography

Unpublished Primary Sources

- ADub.III.73: The oldest known North-Western Karaim translation of Biblical texts. The Torah was critically edited by Németh (2021) and The Book of Ruth by Németh (2015b).
- Ali Bey 1665 = Cod. Or. 1101a–f: Kept in the Warner Collection at Leiden University, this manuscript is an Ottoman Turkish translation of the Bible produced by Ali Bey (ca. 1610–1675), also known under the names Ali Ufkî, Wojciech Bobowski, and Albert Bobowski. He was a Polish polyglot, as well as a musician and translator at the court of Sultan Murad IV. Crafted between the years 1662 and 1664 in Istanbul, this copy was subsequently printed in Leiden in 1665. Although it is not the first-ever translation of the Bible into Ottoman Turkish, it is the first comprehensive translation, encompassing the entirety of the Old Testament, including of the Apocrypha as well as the New Testament (Pawlina 2006, 34).
- BSMS 288: A nearly complete translation of the Tanakh, excluding 1–2 Chronicles, into Eastern Karaim, it was transcribed in four volumes during the eighteenth century. Some parts of this translation were subsequently edited by Jankowski, Aqtay, Cegiołka, Çulha, and Németh (2019) in two volumes (see CrKB in Secondary Literature).
- H 170: A nineteenth-century Crimean Karaim Bible translation that includes portions of the Torah (Genesis 1:1 Deuteronomy 32:51). Some parts of this translation were edited by Jankowski (1997).
- JSul.III.01: A mid-nineteenth-century Halych Karaim Bible translation of the Torah and the Haftarah, digitally published by Johan, Cegiołka and Sulimowicz-Keruth (2022).

Published Primary Sources

Göz. 1841: The subject of the study (see 1.4.1), the Gözlebe Bible (1841). Original publication: Tiriškan, Mordechai (ed.). 1841. ספר תרגום תורה בלשון טטר Sefer Targum Torah bi-lešon Ṭaṭar. Vol. 1–4. Gözleve (Eupatoria). Transcription of the Torah Part was digitally shared by Işık (2022).

JSul.IV.02A: The original copy of the first volume of Göz. 1841, kept in the private archive of Józef Sulimowicz. Kieffer 1827 = 4B.Or.131-1: A revision of Ali Bey's Ottoman Bible translation from 1665, republished by Jean Daniel Kieffer in 1827 in two volumes, kept in the collection of the Bayerische Staatsbibliothek in Munich. The revision of Ali Bey's translation was undertaken by Baron H. F. von Diez, commissioned by the British Bible Society in 1814. Following his passing in 1817, Jean Daniel Kieffer continued Diez's work. Kieffer incorporated the first four books of Ali Bey's Pentateuch, previously edited by Diez, along with a revised version of the translation of the New Testament from 1819 (Privratsky 2014, 44).

NAS 1977: New American Standard 1977 (via Bible Works 9).

RSO 1876: Russian Synodal Orthodox Version (via Bible Works 9).

WTT: Leningrad Hebrew Old Testament (via Bible Works 9).

Secondary Literature

Abish, Aynur. 2022. "Kazakh and Karakalpak." In *Turkic Languages*, edited by Lars Johanson and Éva Á. Csató, 337–353. London and New York: Routledge.

Ankori, Zvi. 1968. Karaites in Byzantium: The Formative Years, 970–1100. New York: AMS Press.

⊗ Open Access. © 2024 the author(s), published by De Gruyter. © DENNISHD This work is licensed under the Creative Commons Attribution-NonCommercial-NoDerivatives 4.0 International License. https://doi.org/10.1515/9783111391779-005

- Aqtay, Gülayhan. 2009. Eliyahu ben Yosef Qılcı's Anthology of Crimean Karaim and Turkish Literature. İstanbul: Mehmet Ölmez Yavınları.
- Astren, Fred. 2003. "Karaite Historiography And Historical Consciousness." In Karaite Judaism. A Guide to Its History and Literary Sources, edited by Meira Polliack, 25-69. Leiden, Boston: Brill.
- Astren, Fred. 2004. Karaite Judaism and Historical Understanding. Columbia: University of South Carolina
- Barthold, Vasily Vladimirovich, 2004, Orta Asva Türk Tarihi Dersleri (Translated by Dağ Hüsevin), Ankara: Cağlar Yavınları.
- Berta Árpád. 1996. Deverbale Wortbildung im Mittelkiptschakisch-Türkischen. [Turcologica 24]. Wiesbaden: Harrassowitz Verlag.
- Berta, Árpád, and Csató Éva Á. 2022a. "Middle Kipchak." In The Turkic Languages, edited by Lars Johanson and Éva Á. Csató, 152–159. London and New York: Routledge.
- Berta, Árpád and Csató Éva Á. 2022b. "West Kipchak Languages." In *The Turkic Language*s, edited by Lars Johanson and Éva Á. Csató, 320–336. London and New York: Routledge.
- Besalel, Yusuf. 2001. Yahudilik Ansiklopedisi. Vol. III. İstanbul: Gözlem Yayıncılık.
- Cansdale, George Soper. 1970. Animals of Bible Lands. Exeter: Paternoster.
- CC = Grønbech, Kaare. 1942. Komanisches Wörterbuch. Türkischer Wortindex zu Codex Cumanicus [Monumenta Linguarum Asiae Maioris Subsidia 1]. Copenhagen: Munksgaard.
- CEDHL = Klein, Ernest. 1987. A Comprehensive Etymological Dictionary of the Hebrew Language for Readers of English. Israel: Carta Jerusalem.
- Chafuz, Mark Èzrovič. 1995. Russko-karaimskij slovaŕ. Krymskij dialekt. Moscow: Rossijskaja Akademija Nauk.
- CKED = Agtay, Gülayhan, and Jankowski Henryk, 2015. A Crimean Karaim-English Dictionary. Poznań: Uniwersytet im. Adama Mickiewicza w Poznaniu. Katedra Studiów Azjatyckich. Wydział Neofilologii.
- CPED = Steingass, Francis. 1963. A Comprehensive Persian-English Dictionary. London: Routledge & Kegan Paul Limited.
- CrKB = Jankowski Henryk, Agtay Gülayhan, Cegiołka Dorota, Çulha Tülay and Németh Michał. 2019. The Crimean Karaim Bible. Vol. I-II. Wiesbaden: Harrossowitz Verlag.
- Coşar, Mevhibe A. 2015. "Bir Kimlik İsaretleyicisi Olarak Dil ve Trabzon Ağızlarında Arkaik Hususiyetler." Karadeniz Arastırmaları Enstitüsü Deraisi 1 (1): 241-253.
- Csató, Éva Á. 2006. "The Karaims: The Smallest Group of Turkic-Speaking People." In The Turkic Speaking Peoples. 2,000 Years of Art and Culture from Inner Asia to the Balkans, edited by Ergun Çağatay and Doğan Kuban, 384-403. Munich, Berlin, London, New York: Prestel.
- Csató, Éva Á. 2011. "Word order properties in Trakai Karaim biblical translations." In Puzzles of Language: Essays in Honour of Karl Zimmer, edited by Eser Erguvanlı Taylan and Bengisu Rona, 169–186. Wiesbaden: Harrossowitz Verlag.
- Culha, Tülay. 2006. Karaycanın Kısa Söz Varlığı. Karayca-Türkce Kısa Sözlük [Dil ve Edebiyat Dizisi 6]. İstanbul: Kebikeç Yayınları.
- Çulha, Tülay. 2010. *Kırım Karaycasının Katık Mecuması. Metin-Sözlük-Dizin*. İstanbul: Mehmet Ölmez Yayınları.
- Çulha, Tülay. 2019. *Karaycanın Karşılaştırmalı Grameri. Fonetik-Morfoloji (Kırım Ağzı Esasında*). Ankara: Türk Dil Kurumu Yayınları.
- Danon, Abraham. 1925. "The Karaites in European Turkey. Contributions to Their History Based Chiefly on Unpublished Documents." The Jewish Quarterly Review 15 (3): 285-360.
- Doerfer, Gerhard. 1959a. "Das Krimosmanische." In Philologiae Turcicae Fundamenta, edited by Jean Deny et al., 272-280. Wiesbaden: F. Steiner.
- Doerfer, Gerhard. 1959b. "Das Krimtatarische." In Philologiae Turcicae Fundamenta, edited by Jean Deny et al., 369-390. Wiesbaden: F. Steiner.
- DS = 1993. Türkiye'de Halk Ağzından Derleme Sözlüğü. Vol 1–12. Ankara: Türk Dil Kurumu Yayınları.
- Dubiński, Aleksander. 1991. "Die Karaimen. Eine türkische Minderheit des alttestamentischen Glaubens." Acta Orientalia Belgica 6: 213-225.

- Dubiński, Aleksander. 1993. "Lokalizacja języka karaimskiego w świetle jego rozwoju historycznego." Przegląd Orientalistyczny 165–166: 37–42.
- EDPT = Clauson, Sir Gerard. 1972. An Etymological Dictionary of Pre-Thirteenth Century Turkish. Oxford: The Clarendon Press.
- Ebenezer, Henderson. 1826. *Biblical Researches and Travels in Russia, Including a Tour in the Crimea and the Passage of the Caucasus*. London: James Nisbet.
- Erdal, Marcel. 1991. Old Turkic Word Formation. Vol. I [Turcologica 7]. Wiesbaden: Otto Harrassowitz.
- Erdal, Marcel. 2004. A Grammar of Old Turkic. Leiden: Brill.
- ETD = Redhouse, J. W. 1856. English and Turkish Dictionary. London: Bernard Quaritch.
- Ferguson, Walter. 1974. Living Animals of the Bible. New York: Scribner.
- Fisher, W. Alan, 1978. Crimean Tatars. California: Hoover Institution Press.
- Golden, Peter. 2001. "Khazars." In *Turkish-Jewish Encounters*, edited by Mehmet Tütüncü 29–49. Haarlem: Stichting SOTA.
- Gordlevskij, Vladimir Aleksandrovič. 1928. "Leksika karaimskogo perevoda Biblii." *Doklady Akademii Nauk SSSR* 5: 87–91.
- Grzegorzewski, Jan. 1913. "Ein türk-tatarischer Dialekt in Galizien. Vokalharmonie in den entlehnten Wörtern der karaitischen Sprache in Halicz. (Mit Einleitung, Texten und Erklärungen zu den Texten)." Sitzungsberichte der kais[erlichen] Akademie der Wissenschaften in Wien Philosophisch-historische Klasse 146: 1–80.
- Grzegorzewski, Jan. 1916–1918. "Caraimica. Język Łach-Karaitów." Rocznik Oryentalistyczny 1/2: 252–296.
- Gülsevin, Selma. 2013. "Karay Türkçesinin Kendisine Has Özellikleri ve Türk Lehçeleri Arasındaki Yeri." Karadeniz Araştırmaları Kış, 36: 207–222.
- Gülsevin, Selma. 2016. Karay Türklerinin Dili (Troki Diyalekti). Ankara: Türk Dil Kurumu Yayınları.
- Hagopian, V. H. 1907. Ottoman-Turkish Conversation. London: Samson Loro Marston.
- Harkavy, Abraham. 1904. "Karaites and Karaism." In *The Jewish Encyclopedia*, edited by Isidore Singer, 553–556. New York, London: Funk and Wagnalls Company.
- Harkavy, Abraham, and Strack Hermann L. 1875. *Catalog der hebräischen Bibelhandschriften der Kaiserlichen Öffentlichen Bibliothek in St. Petersburg*. Vol. 1–2. St. Petersburg: Ricker.
- Harviainen, Tapani. 2003. "The Karaites in Eastern Europe and the Crimea: An Overview." In *Karaite Judaism*. *A Guide to its History and Literary Sources*, edited by Meira Polliack, 633–655. Leiden, Boston: Brill.
- Harviainen, Tapani. 2013. "Karaite Pronunciation TraditioNS, Modern." In *Encyclopedia of Hebrew Language* and *Linguistics*, edited by Geoffrey Khan et al., 453–457. Leiden, Boston: Brill.
- Işık, Murat. 2018. "Oghuzic and Kipchak Characteristics in the Book of Leviticus, Gözleve Bible (1841)." *Rocznik Orientalistyczny* LXXI/2: 66–76.
- Işık, Murat. 2020a. "The Animal Names in the Book of Leviticus of the Gözleve Bible (1841). Part I: Mammal, Insect and Reptile Species." In *Ottomans Crimea Jochids. Studies in Honour of Mária Ivanics*, edited by István Zimonyi, 145–163. Szeged: University of Szeged, Department of Altaic Studies.
- Işık, Murat. 2020b. "Some Biblical Hebrew Influence on the Karaim Bible Translations: The Book of Leviticus, Gözleve Bible (1841)." *Mediterrán Tanulmányok XXX*, edited by Balázs Balatoni and Dorottya Mihályi, 115–130. Szeged: University of Szeged, Department of Modern History and Mediterranean Studies.
- Işık, Murat. 2021. "The Animal Names in the Book of Leviticus of the Gözleve Bible (1841). Part II: Bird Species." *Acta Orientalia Academiae Scientiarum Hungaricae* 74 (2): 345–372.
- Işık, Murat. 2022. "A digital edition of the Gözleve Bible (1841)." In *A database of Middle Turkic documents*, edited by László Károly and Michał Németh. Uppsala: Department of linguistics and philology. Accessed 30 Apr 2024 . https://middleturkic.lingfil.uu.se/manuscripts/middle-karaim/JSul.IV.02A
- Jankowski, Henryk. 1994. "Jak krymscy Karaimowie czytali pataḥ i co z tego wynika?" In *Studia Orientalia Thaddaeo Lewicki Oblata*, edited by Elżbieta Górska and Barbara Ostafin, 107–114. Kraków: The Enigma Press.

- Jankowski, Henryk. 1997. "A Bible Translation into the Northern Crimean Dialect of Karaim." Studia Orientalia 82: 1-84.
- Jankowski, Henryk. 2003a. "On the Language Varieties of Karaims in the Crimea." Studia Orientalia 95: 109-130.
- Jankowski, Henryk. 2003b. "Position of Karaim among the Turkic Languages." Studia Orientalia 95: 131–153.
- Jankowski, Henryk. 2004. "Karaims of the Crimea and Eastern Europe: Some Questions of Ethnicity and Identification." Studia Orientalia 99: 83-92.
- Jankowski, Henryk. 2008. "The Question of the Existence of Crimean Karaim and Its Relation to Western Karaim." In Orientas Lietuvos Didžiosios Kunigaikštijos visuomenes tradicijoje: totoriai irkaraimai. Orient in the Social Tradition of the Grand Duchy of Lithuania: Tatars and Karaims. Orient w tradycji społeczeństwa litewskiego: Tatarzy i Karaimi, edited by Tamara Bairašauskaite, Halina Kobeckaite, and Galina Miškiniene, 161-168. Vilnius: Universiteto Leidykla.
- Jankowski, Henryk. 2009. "Translations of the Bible into Karaim." Religion Compass 3/4: 502–523.
- Jankowski, Henryk. 2010. Język krymskotatarski. Warszawa: Dialog.
- lankowski. Henryk. 2012. "Literatura krymskokaraimska." Przealad Orientalistyczny 1–2: 50–68.
- Jankowski, Henryk. 2013. "Karaim mejumas in Eupatoria." In Unknown Treasures of the Altaic Worldin Libraries, Archives and Museums: 53rd Annual Meeting of the Permanent International Altaistic Conference, Institute of Oriental Manuscripts, RAS St. Petersburg, July 25-30, 2010, edited by Tatiana Pang, Simone-Christiane Raschmann, and Gerd Winkelhane. Berlin: Klaus Schwarz, 245–262.
- Jankowski, Henryk. 2014. "Bikenesh Bakkal's Proverbs and Some Features of Crimean Karaim." In Turcology and Linquistics: Éva Ágnes Csató Festschrift, edited by Nurettin Demir, Birsel Karakoç and Astrid Menz, 237–251. Ankara: Hacettepe Üniversitesi Basımevi.
- Jankowski, Henryk. 2015a. "Crimean Turkish Karaim and the Old North-western Turkic Tradition of the Karaites." Acta Orientalia Academiae Scientiarum Hungaricae 68/2: 199–214.
- Jankowski, Henryk. 2015b. "Karaim and Krymchak." In Handbook of Jewish Languages, edited by Lily Kahn and Aaron Rubin, 451-488. Leiden, Boston: Brill.
- Jankowski, Henryk. 2018. "Translation of the Tanakh into Crimean Karaim: History, Manuscripts, and Language." In: Jewish Languages in Historical Perspective. [IJS Studies in Judaica. Vol. 17.], edited by Lily Kahn, 39-61. Leiden: Brill.
- Jankowski Henryk, Agtay Gülayhan, Cegiołka Dorota, Çulha Tülay and Németh Michał. 2019. The Crimean Karaim Bible. Vol. I–II. Wiesbaden: Harrossowitz Verlag.
- Jankowski, Henryk. 2022. "Crimean Karaim and Krymchak Obadiah." Journal of Turkish Studies Marcel Erdal Armağanı Özel Sayı I, 163-184.
- Johan, Zsuzsanna, Dorota Cegiołka and Anna Sulimowicz-Keruth. 2022. "A digital edition of the Karaim biblical manuscript JSul.III.01." In A database of Middle Turkic documents, edited by László Károly and Michał Németh. Uppsala: Department of linguistics and philology. Accessed 30 Apr 2024. https:// middleturkic.lingfil.uu.se/manuscripts/middle-karaim/JSul.III.01
- Johanson, Lars. 2021. Turkic. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- Johanson, Lars. 2022a. "The Structure of Turkic." In The Turkic Languages, edited by Lars Johanson and Éva Á. Csató, 26–59. London and New York: Routledge.
- Johanson, Lars. 2022b. "The History of Turkic." In The Turkic Languages, edited by Lars Johanson and Éva Á. Csató, 83-120. London and New York: Routledge.
- Johanson, Lars. 2022c. "East Old Turkic." In The Turkic Languages, edited by Lars Johanson and Éva Á. Csató, 132-144. London and New York: Routledge.
- Joosten, Jan. 2009. "Three Remarks on Infinitival Paronomasia in Biblical Hebrew." In Zaphenath-Paneah. Linquistic Studies Presentedto Elisha Qimron on the Occasion of his Sixty-Fifth Birthday, edited by D. Sivan, D. Talshir & C. Cohen, Negev, 99-113. Beer Sheva: Ben-Gurion University of the Negev.
- Karakoç, Birsel. 2022. "Turkmen." In *The Turkic Languages*, edited by Lars Johanson and Éva Á. Csató, 262–286. London and New York: Routledge.

- Károly, László. 2012. "History of the Intervocalic Velars in the Turkic Languages." *Turkic Languages* 16 (1): 3–24.
- Kavitskaya, Darya. 2010. Crimean Tatar. Munich: Lincom Europa.
- Kerslake, Celia. 2022. "Ottoman Turkish." In *The Turkic Languages*, edited by Lars Johanson and Éva Á. Csató, 174–194. London and New York: Routledge.
- Kissling, Hans Joachim. 1960. Osmanisch-Türkische Grammatik. Wiesbaden: Otto Harrassowtiz.
- Kizilov, Mikhail. 2009. The Karaites of Galicia: An Ethnoreligious Minority Among the Ashkenazim, the Turks, and the Slavs, 1772–1945. Leiden: Brill.
- Kizilov, Mikhail. 2013. "Critical Notes On Zsuzsanna Olach's study of The Halicz (Halych) Karaim Translation of Hebrew Biblical Texts." In *Archivum Eurasiae Medii Aevi*, edited by T. T. Allsen, P. B. Golden, R. K. Kovalev, A. P. Martinez, 245–248. Wiesbaden: Harrassowitz Verlag.
- Kocaoğlu, Timur. 2006. Karay: The Trakai Dialect. Munich: LINCOM GmbH.
- Kohler, Kaufmann, and Harkavy Abraham. 1904. "Karaites And Karaism." In *The Jewish Encyclopedia*, edited by Isidore Singer et al., 438–447. New York, London: Funk and Wagnalls Company.
- Kowalski, Tadeusz 1929. Karaimische Texte im Dialekt von Troki. Krakow: Polska Akademja Umiejętności.
- KRPS = Baskakov N. A., Zajączkowski A., Shapshal S. M. 1974. *Karaimsko-Russko-Pol'skij Slovar'*. Moskva: Russkij Jazyk.
- KRUS = Useinov, S. M. 2008. Krymskotatarsko-Russko-Ukrainskiy Slovar'. Aqmescit: Tezis Neshriyat Evi.
- Kuzgun, Şaban. 2015. Hazar ve Karay Türkleri. İstanbul: Bilge Kültür Sanat.
- LET = Redhouse, J. W. 1884. A Lexicon, English and Turkish. Constantinople: A. H. Boyajian.
- Lewis, Bernard. 1956. "A Karaite Itinerary Through Turkey in 1641-1642." Vakıflar Dergisi 3: 315-327.
- LVTL = Koehler, Ludwig, and Baumgartner Walter. 1985. *Lexicon in Veteris Testamenti Libros*. Vol. 1–2. Leiden: E. J. Brill.
- Mann, Jacob. 1935. *Texts and Studies in Jewish History and Literature*. Vol. II. Philadelphia: The Jewish Publication Society of America.
- Miller, Philip. 1993. Karaite Separatism in Nineteenth-Century Russia. Joseph Solomon Lutski's Epistle of Israeli's Deliverance. Cincinnati: Hebrew Union College Press.
- Musaev, Kenesbaj Musaevič. 1964. Grammatika karaimskogo jazyka. Fonetika i morfologija. Moscow: Nauka.
- Musaev, Kenesbaj Musaevič. 1977. Kratkiy grammaticheskiy ocherk karaimskogo yazyka. Moscow: Nauka.
- Musayev, Kenesbay Musayeviç. 2002. "Karaim Türkçesi." (translated by Mevlüt Gültekin). *TÜBAR* XI–Bahar, 197–230.
- Musaev, Kenesbaj Musaevič. 2004. Sintaksis karaimskogo jazyka. Moscow: Nauka.
- Németh, Michał. 2006. Nieznane wiersze karaimskie Sergiusza Rudkowskiego(dialekt łucko-halicki). Edycja krytyczna [Unpublished Master's Thesis]. Department of Turkish Philology, Jagiellonian University.
- Németh, Michał. 2011a. *Unknown Lutsk Karaim Letters in Hebrew Script* (19th–20th Centuries): A Critical Edition. Krakow: Wydawnictwo Uniwersytetu Jagiellońskiego.
- Németh, Michał. 2011b. *Zwięzła gramatyka języka zachodniokaraimskiego z ćwiczeniami*. Poznań: Katedra Studiów Azjatyckich.
- Németh, Michał. 2014a. "A Historical Phonology of Western Karaim. Alveolars And Front Labials in the South-Western Dialect." Studia Linguistica Universitatis Iagellonicae Cracoviensis 131: 247–267.
- Németh, Michał. 2014b. "A Historical Phonology of Western Karaim. The Evolution of Consonant Harmony in The North-Western Dialect." Studia Linguistica Universitatis Iagellonicae Cracoviensis 131: 353–369.
- Németh, Michał. 2014c. "An Early North-Western Karaim Bible Translation from 1720. Part 1. The Torah." Karaite Archives 2: 109–141.
- Németh, Michał. 2015a. "A Historical Phonology of Western Karaim. The Process of Its Diversification into Dialects." Studia Linquistica Universitatis Iagellonicae Cracoviensis 132: 167–185.
- Németh, Michał. 2015b. "An Early North-Western Karaim Bible Translation From 1720. Part 2. The Book Of Ruth." *Karaite Archives* 3: 49–102.

- Németh, Michał. 2015c. "An Early North-Western Karaim Bible Translation from 1720. Part 3. A Contribution to the Question of the Stemma Codicum of the Eupatorian Print from 1841." Karaite Archives 3: 103-118.
- Németh, Michał. 2015d. "Nowy słownik jezyka krymskokaraimskiego Gulayhan Agtay i Henryka lankowskiego (2015) z dyskusia nad odrebnościa tegojezyka w klasyfikacji jezyków w tle." Almanach Karaimski 4: 7-17.
- Németh, Michał. 2016. "A Crimean Handwritten Translation of the Book of Ruth Dating from before 1678." Türk Dilleri Araştırmaları 26 (2): 161-226.
- Németh, Michał. 2020b. "MiddleWestern Karaim. A Critical Edition and Linguistic Analysis of Pre-19thcentury Karaim Interpretations of Hebrew Piyyutim." [Languages of Asia 22]. Leiden, Boston: Brill.
- Németh, Michał, 2020b. "A digital edition of the Karaim biblical manuscript ADub.III.73." In A database of Middle Turkic documents edited by László Károly and Michał Németh. Uppsala: Department of linguistics and philology. Accessed 30 Apr 2024. https://middleturkic.lingfil.uu.se/manuscripts/ middle-karaim/ADub.III.73
- Németh, Michał. 2021. The Western Karaim Torah. A Critical Edition of a Manuscript from 1720. Volume I-II. Leiden, Boston: Brill.
- Németh, Michał. 2024. "The Turkic Language Family." In The Languages and Linguistics of Northern Asia Volume 1, edited by Edward Vajda, 3–73. Berlin, Boston: De Gruyter Mouton.
- Nemoy, Leon. 1950. "Early Karaism (The Need for a New Approach)." In The Jewish Quarterly Review, edited by Abraham A. Neuman and Cyrus Adler, 307–315. Philadelphia: University of Pennsylvania Press.
- Nemoy, Leon. 1952. Karaite Anthology: Excerpts from the Early Literature. New Haven: Yale University Press.
- Nemoy, Leon. 1978. "Karaites." In The Encyclopaedia of Islam, edited by Emeri Van Donzel, Bernard Lewis and Charles Pellat, 603-608. Leiden, Boston: Brill.
- NS = Sevan, Nişanyan. 2022. *Nişanyan Sözlük*. İstanbul: Liberus Kitap.
- Olach, Zsuzsanna. 2013. A Halich Karaim Translation of Hebrew Biblical Texts. Wiesbaden: Harrassowitz Verlag.
- Olach, Zsuzsanna. 2016. "A karaim nyelvű Gözlevei Biblia nyelvészeti tanulságai." Keletkutatás ősz: 29–52.
- ÖTS = Cağbayır, Yasar, 2007, *Ötüken Türkce Sözlük*, Vol. 1–5, İstanbul: Ötüken Nesriyat,
- Öztürk, Abdulkadir. 2019. Karay Türkçesinde İsim. Ankara: Fenomen Yayınları.
- Pawlina, Agata. 2016. "The Pole Who Translated the Bible for the Turks." The Polish Journal of Biblical Research 15/2: 31-37.
- Poznański, Samuel. 1909. "Die karäische Literatur der letzten dreissig Jahre (1878–1908)." Zeitschrift für hebräische Bibliographie 13: 110–118, 140–151, 180–181.
- Poznański, Samuel. 1910. "Die karäische Literatur der letzten dreissig Jahre (1878–1908)." Zeitschrift für hebräische Bibliographie 14: 57-61, 93-95, 112-115, 153-154.
- Poznański, Samuel. 1913. "Karäisch-tatarische Literatur." Keleti Szemle 13: 37–47.
- Poznański, Samuel. 1915. "Karaites." In The Encyclopaedia of Religion and Ethics, edited by James Hastings, 662-672. New York: Charles Scribner's Sons; Edinburgh: T&T Clark,
- Poznański, Samuel. 1916. "Karäische Kopisten und Besitzer von Handschriften." Zeitschrift für Hebräische Bibliographie 19: 79-122.
- Prik, OÍga Jakovlevna. 1976. *Očerk grammatiki karaimskogo jazyka (krymskij dialekt*). Makhachkala: Dagestanskoe Učebno-Pedagogičeskoe Izdateľstvo.
- Pritsak, Omeljan. 1959. "Das Karaimische." In Philologiae Turcicae Fundamenta, edited by Jean Deny et al., 318-340. Wiesbaden: F. Steiner.
- Privratsky, Bruce G. 2014. "A History of Turkish Bible Translations." [Online access: https:// historyofturkishbible.wordpress.com; 08/04/2024].
- Prohorov, Dmitriy Anatolyevich. 2013. "XIX. Yüzyılın İkinci Yarısı XX. Yüzyılın Başlarında Tavriya Vilayeti Karaim Türklerinin Etnik Ve Dil Durumu." (Translated by Emine Atmaca and Reshide Adzhumerova). Gazi Türkiyat Güz, 13: 209-214.
- Putnam, Frederic Clarke. 2010. A New Grammar of Biblical Hebrew. Sheffield: Sheffield Phoenix Pres.

- Radloff, Wilhelm. 1896. *Proben der Volkslitteratur der Nördlichen Türkischen Stämme. Theil VII.Die Mundarten der Krym.* St. Petersburg: Eggers et Co.
- Ragagnin, Elisabetta. 2022. "Azeri." In *The Turkic Languages*, *edited by* Lars Johanson and Éva Á. Csató, 242–261. London and New York: Routledge.
- Róna-Tas, András. 2022a. "The Reconstruction of Proto-Turkic and the Genealogical Question." In *The Turkic Languages*, edited by Lars Johanson and Éva Á. Csató, 60–74. London and New York: Routledge.
- Róna-Tas, András. 2022b. "Turkic Writing Systems." In *The Turkic Languages*, edited by Lars Johanson and Éva Á. Csató, 121–131. London and New York: Routledge.
- Ryding, C. Karin. 2005. *A Reference Grammar of Modern Standard Arabic*. New York: Cambridge University Press.
- Samojlovič, Aleksandr Nikolajevič. 1917 [2000]. "O materialah Radlova po narodnoj slovesnosti krymski tatar i karaimov." In *Izbrannye trudy o Kryme*, edited by Aleksandr Nikolajevič Samojlovič, 112–121. Simferopol: Dolja.
- Schönig, Claus. 2010. "Osmanische Einflüsse auf das Krim-Areal." In *Studies on the Turkic World. A Festschrift* for Professor Stanislaw Stachowski on the Occasion of his 80th Birthday, edited by Mancak-Wohlfeld Elżbieta and Barbara Podolak, 107–119. Krakow: Jagiellonian University Press.
- Schur, Nathan. 1992. History of the Karaites. Frankfurt/Main: Peter Lang.
- Shapira, Dan. 2001. "A Karaite Poem in Crimean-Tatar from Mangup: A Source for Jewish-Turkish History (Judaeo-Turcica III)." In *Turkish-Jewish Encounters*, *edited by* Mehmet Tütüncü, 79–98. Haarlem: Stichting SOTA.
- Shapira, Dan. 2003. "The Turkic Languages And Literatures of the East European Karaites." In *Karaite Judaism. A Guide to Its History and Literary Sources*, edited by Meira Polliack, 657–707. Leiden, Boston: Brill.
- Shapira, Dan. 2006. "סיגול לשוני בתרגומי התנ"ך ללשונות תורכיות של הקראים". "סיגול לשוני בתרגומי התנ"ך ללשונות הוכיות
- Shapira, Dan. 2013. "The Karaim Translation of the Book of Nehemia Copied in the 17th Century's Crimea and Printed in 1840/1841 at Gözleve, on the Copyist of the Manuscript, and Some Related Issues." Karaite Archives 1: 133–198.
- Sklare David. 2003. "A Guide to Collections of Karaite Manuscripts." In *Karaite Judaism. A Guide to Its History and Literary Sources*, edited by Meira Polliack, 893–924. Leiden, Boston: Brill.
- Smętek, Dorota. 2012. "Crimean Karaim Version Of Melukhat Sha'ul. Critical Edition and Linguistic Analysis." [PhD Dissertation]. Poznań: Uniwersytet im. Adama Mickiewiczaw Poznaniu Wydział Neofilologii Katedra Studiów Azjatyckich Zakład Turkologii, Mongolistyki i Koreanistyki.
- Smętek, Dorota. 2016. "Some Lexical and Phonological Features of the Language of a Crimean Karaim Bible Translation." *Türk Dilleri Araştırması Derajsi* 26 (2): 227–240.
- Steinschneider, Moritz. 1871. "Karaitische Handschriften Anhang." Hebräische Bibliographie 11: 37–46.
- Sulimowicz, Józef. 1972. "Materiał leksykalny krymskokaraimskiego zabytku językowego (druk z 1734 r.) I." *Rocznik Orientalistyczny* 35, 1: 37–76.
- Szyszman, Simon. 1980. Le Karaïsme: Ses Doctrines et son Histoire. Lausanne: L'Age d'homme.
- Tenišev, Ė. R. 1984. Sravnitel'no-istoričeskaja grammatika tjurkskix jazykov Fonetika. Moscow: Nauka.
- TLO = Meninski, Franciscus à Mesgnien. 1680. *Thesaurus Linguarum Orientalium Turcicae-Arabicae-Persicae: Lexicon*. Vol. I–IV. Viennæ.
- Togan, Zeki Velidi. 1964. "Hazarlar." İslam Ansiklopedisi. Vol. 5. İstanbul: Milli Eğitim Bakanlığı Yayınları, 397–408.
- WAED = Wortabet, William Thomson, Porter Harvey, and Wortabet John 1984. Wortabet's Arabic-English Dictionary. Beirut: Librairie du Liban.
- Walfish, Barry D., and Kizilov, Mikhail. 2011. *Bibliographia Karaitica*: *An Annotated Bibliography of Karaites and Karaism*. Leiden: Brill.
- Walfish, Barry D. 2003. "A Guide to Collections of Karaite Manuscripts." In *Karaite Judaism. A Guide to Its History and Literary Sources*, edited by Meira Polliack, 925–959. Leiden, Boston: Brill.

Waltke Bruce, and O'Connor Michael. 1990. An Introduction to Biblical Hebrew Syntax. Winona Lake: Eisenbrauns.

Wenham, Gordon J. 1979. The Book of Leviticus. Michigan: Eerdmans.

Wexler, Paul 1983. "Is Karaite a Jewish Language?" Mediterranean Language Review. Vol 1: 27-54.

Viguier, Pierre François 1790. Éléments de la Langue Turque. Constantinople.

Yağmur, Ömer 2017. "Progression of Palatal /ŋ/ and Some Remarks on Palatalization in the 18th Century Istanbul Turkish According to Viguier." Rocznik Orientalistyczny LXX/1: 33-50.

YTL = Bahaeddin, M. 1927. Yeni Türkçe Lügat. İstanbul: Evkaf-ı İslamiye Matbaası.

Zajączkowski, Ananiasz 1926. "Literatura Karaimska (Szkic bibliograficzny)." Myśl Karaimska. Vol. 1, No. 3: 7-17.

Zajączkowski, Ananiasz 1931. Krótki wykład gramatyki języka zachodnio-karaimskiego (narzecze łucko-halickie). Aleksander Mardkowicz: Łuck.

Zajączkowski, Ananiasz 1932. Sufiksy imienne i czasownikowe w języku zachodniokaraimskim (przyczynek do morfologji języków tureckich). Les suffixes nominaux et verbaux dans la langue des Karaïms occidentaux (contribution à la morphologie des langues turques) [Prace Komisji Orjentalistycznej Polskiej Akademji Umiejętności 15]. Kraków: Nakładem Polskiej Akademii Umiejętności.

Zajączkowski, Ananiasz 1961. Karaims in Poland. History, Language, Folklore, Science. Warsaw: Państwowe Wydawnictwo Naukowe.

Zajączkowski, Ananiasz 1964. "Die karaimische Literatur." In Philologiae Turcicae Fundamenta, edited by Luis Bazin et al., 793-801. Wiesbaden: Franz Steiner.

Zajączkowski, Ananiasz 1978. "Karaites." In: The Encyclopaedia of Islam Vol. IV, edited by Emeri Van Donzel, Bernard Lewis and Charles Pellat, 608-609. Leiden, Boston: Brill.

Facsimiles

93 r°



נַיִּלְרָּא שָּל משָה וְיִבְבּר יִנָּ אַלִּיוֹ מֵאֹהֶל מוֹעֵר לֵאמר: דַצַּקְיְרְיִי משֶׁה גַּא אֹהֶל מוֹעֵר לַאמר: דבר כוּוְלְנֵין אוֹגְלְנַלְרִינָה יְשְרָאֵל נִיגוּ דַמַה: דבר כוּוְלַנֵין אוֹגְלַנַלְרִינָה יְשְרָאֵל נִיגוּ דַאַבְּין אַלְרָנָה וּ אָדָם נְגִּיִינְיוֹן אַגָּר יוֹבוּקְלַשְׁשִירְנֵין אוֹל סִיגִיְרָדִן יַא אוֹל סוֹיָרן ו יובוּקְלַשְׁשִירְנִיוֹ קָרְבְּנִיעִוֹנִי : אם אוֹל תּוֹוֹרְרֵן אוֹל סִיגִיְרָדִן וַ סְנֵלם אָרְבַּנִייְ אַיִּי יִבּיקּלְשְׁשִירְסִין אַנִּיוֹ אַשְּׁינִינִא אֹהֶל מוֹעֵר נִיג יוֹבוּקְלַשְּשִירְסִין אַנִיוֹ וַבְּבּוֹלְלוּגְינָה אַלְרִינָה יְנִי גִּיג וֹ וֹסִבְּּע אַיִּרְכִין אַנִּיוֹ בְּשִׁי אוֹסְטוּנְהַין אַנִּיוֹ וַבְּבַּבְּיִלְּלוּגְינָה אַלְּרִינָה יְּנָי אוֹסְיבִין קוֹלְנִייְ בָּשִׁי אוֹסְטוּנְהַין בַּלִּין אַנִי וֹ דַקְבּוֹל אוֹלִנִיר אַבְּרְבְּבְּי אַמְחַנְה בְּטִין מוֹלְנִיר אַבְּרְבְּיִבְּי אַבְּרִינְ בִּיּוֹ אוֹל מִינִירְנִיגּ אַלְּרִינָה יְּיָּי אוֹלְנַלְרִי אַבְּרוֹן נִיג אוֹל כֹּוֹן לֵי בִּי אַשְׁינִיְרְסִינְלֵר אוֹל מִנְבְּי אוֹלְנִילְר אוֹלְנִילְר אוֹלְנִילְר אוֹלְנִילְר אוֹלְנִילְר אוֹלְנִילְר אוֹל בִּין עִיבְּיבְיִין מִינִיםין סִייִּבְטוֹ אוֹל בּוֹן נִיג אוֹל כֹּוְבָּי אַבְּילְרְי אַבְּרְוֹנִי בְּי אִינִינְרָה אֹּלְירִי אַבְּלְרְי אַבְּיִלְר אוֹל בִּיְם מִייִרְסִין אוֹל בּוֹן נִיג אוֹל כִּוֹבְּי אַבְּילְר אוֹלְיר אוֹל מוֹבְּין וְבִין לְנִינִי וּ אוֹל בִּים בִּיִלְרְי אַבְּלר אוֹל מוֹבְיתְי וְבִּין נְיִנִי וֹ אוֹל בִּשׁ בִּילְן נְיִינִי וֹ אוֹל בִּיבִין נְיִינִי וּ אוֹל בֵּשׁ בִּילְן רָאוֹל מְרִין יְיִינְיִי וֹ אוֹל בּוֹבִים בְּבִּים וְנִינִי וּ אוֹל בַּשׁ בִּילְן נְיִנְי וְיִינְי וְ אוֹלְבְּיִי וְ אוֹל בִּי בְּיוֹי נִינִי וֹ אוֹל בְּיִי וְיִינִי וּ אוֹל בִּי בְּוֹי בְּיוֹי וְיִנִיי וֹ אוֹל בִּיבִיין וְשִּבּי וּעִים בְּיִבְי וּ אוֹל בִּים בִּיבְּין בְּיִי וְיִינְי וְשְּבְּיוֹי בְּיִי בְּיִבְיי אִיוֹם בּים בִּיבְּיוֹי בְּיוֹ בְּיוֹי בְּיוֹי בְּיוֹי בְּיוֹי בְּיוֹי בְּיוֹי בְּיוֹי בְּיוֹינְיי בְּיוֹי בְּיוֹי בְּיוֹי בְּיוֹי בְּיוֹי בְּיוֹים מְיבְּיוֹי בְּיוֹי בְּיוֹי בְּיוֹי בְּיוֹב בְּייִייְיוֹי בְּיוֹי בְּיוֹי בְּיוֹי בְּיוֹי בְּיוֹי בְּיִיבְיוּי בְּיוֹי בְּיוֹי בְּיי

ארוב.

ויקרא

פי אול אוש אוסְשונה ו פִי אול מִוֹפַת אוסְשונא : וקרבו דַקריניני דַאַיַקלריני יוּכְסִין כּוֹבְלַר בִּילו ו דַשִּשַשְּסִין אוֹל בּהָן אוֹל ג׳וּסְלא נִי אוֹל מְוְבַּחַשֵּהועוֹרָה הִיר אולו אושְלוּ בֶּרְבֵּן כּוֹיםִי קַבּוּלְלִיקְנִיג יֹנְי נַא : ואם רַאַנַר אוֹל כּוְיְדַן אָכָה כְּרְבָּנִי ו אול קוילרדן יא אול אַצְבּילַרְדֵן עוֹלְנֵה ו בַנְיַם אָרְכֵּב נִי אַלִיפּ יובוּקְלַשְּׁמִיְרְסִין אַני : ושחם דַסוֹיָסין אַנִי אוג׳ו יַנִינְדֵא אול מִיְבָּחַ נִיג ו כִּי צְפוּן טַרַפִּינָרא אַלְרִינָה יוֹי נִיג ו דַסַצְּסִינְלַר אוֹגְלַנֶלַרִי אַהֶּרן נִיג אוֹל כַּהַן לַרַ קַנִינֵי ו אוֹל כָּוְבַּחַ אָסְמוּנַה צָפְּצוּבְרָה : ונתח דַבּוּבוּמְלֹסִין אַנִי בּוּבוּמְלַרִינְנֵיַה ו דַאבּשִׁין דַא בריו נגיני ו בירשְטִירְסִיו אול כּהֵן אַלרְנִי ו אול אַנְצֵלְר אוֹכְטוֹנָא ו כִּי אול אוט אוּכְטוּנֵא וֹ בִּי אוֹל מִוְבֵּחַ אוּסְטוּנֵא : והקרב דאול קריְנְנִי דַאוֹל אַיְקְלַרְנִי יוּבְסִין סוּבְלַר בִּילֵן ו דִיובוּקְלַשְּׁמִירְסִין אוֹל בּהֵן אוֹל גו׳מְלַאנִי ו דַמוּמַמְסִין אוֹל סְוְבָּחַ טַה ו עוּלְרֵיר אוֹל ו אוֹטְלוּ קָרְבַּן קוֹסִיכִי קַבּוּלְלִיק נִיג יַיַ נַה : ואם ואם ַ דַאָנַר אול קוּשְׁשֵן אָסָה ו עולָה בְּרָבְנִי יֹנָי נַה ו דַיוּבְוְקְרַשְׁשִירְסִין אול קיְמְרוּלַרָרַן וּ יַאַ אוֹ כּוֹנְוּרְצִין בּּלַלַרִינְדַן קָרְבּנָינִי : והקריבו דיובוְקַלַשְׁמִירְסִין אַנִי אול כֹהון אול מִוְבֵּחַ קַה ו הַא בַּכְּמִין בַּשִׁינִי ו דַמוּמַמְמִין אוֹל מִוְבַּחַמַה ו דַדַמְלַנִילְסִין ַקְנִי וּ דובַרִי אוֹסְשוּנַה אוֹל מִוְבֵּחַ נִיג : והסיר דַבְּשַׁרְסִין קּרְנִינִי יוני בּילו ז רַפַשְׁלַסִין אַנִי יַנִינָה אול מְוְבָחַ נִיג גון דוגושִי פַרַאף קאו אול פול טופַלַן יִרְגַה : ושסע : בַיִרְמָסִין אַנִי קַנַמְלַרִינְדַן (סירטינדן) אַיִּירְמַסִין ו דטושַטְסִין אַנִי אוֹל כּהָן אוֹל מִיְבַּחַטַה ו אוֹל אַנַצְלַר אוּסְטוּנַה בִּי אוֹל אוֹט אוסְטוּנַא ו עוֹלָה רִיִר אוֹלו אוֹמְלוּ הָרְבּן קוֹקוֹסִי קבּוְלְלְקְנִיג יוֹיָ גַה ב ונפש. דנ׳ן כּי יובוקרַשְׁמִירְכַא קַרְכַּן מִנְחָה יָנִי גַא ו אווָכּ אוּלְסִין

רפש דיין פּי יובוקלשְטִירְכַא קָרְפַן מִנְחָה יָיָּי גַא ו אוֹזָפּ אוֹלְסִין קּרְבָּנְלַרִינָה אַבְּחוֹן אוּסְטוּנָה זֵג דְוֹדְסִין אוּסְטוּנָא מִמְיַין : והביאה דָּגְטִירְסִין אַנִּי אוֹנְלְנְלַרִינָה אַהַרן נִיג אוֹל פּהֵן לַרְנַה וֹ דַאבוּצְלַסִין אַנְּדְ דוֹלוּ אַבוּצִינִי אוֹנִינְדְן דַיִּגִינְּדְן גִיוֹמְלָא מִסְייֵנִי בִּילוו דְטוּשִׁמְסִין אוֹל פּהֵן מוּמְאִדְמַסִינִי אוֹל מִנְּחָב וֹ אוֹמָלוּ בָּהְבָּן קוֹקוֹסִי קַפּוּלְלִיקְנִיג ייָּי גַא : והנותרת דַאוֹל מִנְחָה דֵן אִמְלוּ בָּרְנִי אוֹל מִנְחָה דֵן אַהְרן גַה דַאוּגְלַנְלַרִינָא דִיר וֹ קוֹדְשִׁי קוֹרְשׁ לַרְנִיג אוֹמְלוּ לַרְיִנָּא דִיר וֹ קוֹדְשִׁי קוֹרְשׁ לַרְנִיג אוֹמְלוּ בִּיעִירְמַס. בְּאַרְ יוּבוּקְלַשְּמִירְכַּג קְרְבָּן מִנְחָה תַנְּדְוֹר פּיִשִירְמַס.

ויקרא י

אווַבּ קַליון מַצְלַר קַרִישִּׁלְגַנְּלַר יַג בִּילַן וֹ דֵיוּפְּקא מַצְלַר סִילִינְגַנְלַר יַג בִּילַן: ואם דַאָנֵר מְנְחָה אוֹל שַנָה אִיצִינְרָא אֵסָה לֶקְבְּנִיג ו אוֹבַ קַרִישִׁילְנוֹ יַג בִּילֵן מַצְה בולסין : פתות שילימלמה שילימלגין אני שילימלרובקיינין איסשונה יג ו מְנְחָה דִיר אוֹל : ואם דַאָגַר שַנְיַיַרָא פִּישׁן מִנְיָסִי אָסַה ְקְרַכּנוָג ו איַיַב יג בּיַלן קילינְסִין : והכאת בבּמִירְגִין אול מְנְחָה נִי בּוּלְרְבַן יָנִי נַה ו דיובוקלשְאִירְסִין אַנִי אוֹל כּהָן נָה וּ דִיוּבוּקְלשְׁמִירְכִין אַנִי אוֹל מְוְבָּחַ קַה : והרים דַאַיִירְסִין אול כּהָן אול מנחָה בן שושְׁסוּסִינִי ו בשושַשְסִין אול מִוְבַּחַשַה ו אושלוּ קָרְבָּן קוֹקוּסִי קבּוּלְלִיקְנִיג יֹנָי נָה : והנותרת דאוֹל קּלְנִנְנִי אוֹל מִנְחָה דַן ו אַהָרן גַא דַאוגְלַנַלְרִינָה דִיר ו קוֶרְשִׁי קוֹרֶשׁ לַרְנִינִ אוֹמְלוֹי קּרְבְּנְלְרִינְהוֹ יִיִּי נִיג : כל הַרָּ אול מִנְחָה כָּי יוּבָקְלַשְׁמִירְסַגִּיז יָני בַה ו מִילִינְמַמִין חָמֵץ ו מִישְׁלַק הִיץ אַצִי כַמוּר דַהִיץ בַּבְּמֵוֹ ו מוַמִּמְמֵנִיו אַנְדֵן אומְלוּ קָּרְבָּן ינְי נַה : קרבן אילָב קרְבָּנִי יוּבוּקְלַשְׁמִירִיגִיז אַלַרְנִי ינִי נַא ו באור מוְבִּחַ קה צִיקְמַסִינְלַר קוקוסינא קבוקליקניג : וכל בג׳ומלא מנְקה קרְבָּנִיגְנִי טוּוֹ בִּילוֹ טוּוֹלִין וֹ דַאַבְּסִימִּסֵגִין שַׁרָש שוּזִין שִנְרִינְנִיג ו אוּסְשוּנְרן מִנְחַנְנִיג ו חַר ,קרְבָּנִיג אוּסְשוּנַא יוּבוּקלשְׁמִירְגִין מוּז : ואם דַאָגרַ יוּבוּקלשְמִירְכַג אִילְכְּלַר מִנְחָה סִינִי יני גה ואַרְפַּה בַּשׁי ציְרְבִּיְנָגן אוּשְׁקה טַוֹי אַרְפַא בּוּרְפַּסיוויבוְּקלְשְׁשִירְגין אִלְּכְּלַריְנְנִיג מנחה סיני : ונתתי דורגין איסטינא יג ו דקייגין איסטינא מְקִייַן ו מְנְחָה דיר אול : והקשיר בשושאַסין אול פּהָן שושְנוּסִינִי פּורְפַּסִינְדַן דיַגִּינְדַן ו ג'וּמְלַא מְסְיֵינִי בִּילַן אוֹמְלוּ ְקְרָבֵּן יֹנִי נַה :

נואם דאגר שְלְמִים קָרְבְּנִי אִסַה קְרְבְּנִי וּ אָגַרַ אוֹל סִיגיְרְדַן אוֹל וּבּקְלְשְׁמִירִיר אָסַה וּ גֵרַכּ אַרְבָּנִי וּ אָגַרַ אוֹל סִיגיְרְדַן אוֹל יוּבּוּקְלְשְׁמִירִיר אָסַה וּ גֵרַכּ אַרְבָּכּ גִּרַכּ דיִשִּׁי סַגְּלָם נִי יוּבּוְקּלְשְׁמִירְסִן אַנִי אַלְרִינֵא יִנִי נִיג וּ וֹסמְךְ דַּטְיַסִין קוֹלוּנִי בַּשִׁי אוּסְטוּנָה קְרְבְּנִיג וּ דַסוּיסִין אַנִי אִשִּׁינִירָד אֹהֶל מוֹער נִיג וּ דַסַצְּסִינְלַר אוֹגְלַנְלַרִי אַהָרן נִיג אוֹל כּהֵּן לָר וּ אוֹל קַנְיִנִי אוֹל מִוְבָּן מוֹער נִיג וֹ דַסְצְּסִינְלַר אוֹל יַנְנִי אוֹל יַנְנִי אוֹל מִרְבָּן וֹ אוֹשְלוֹי קְרְבְּן יִייְּ נַהוֹ אוֹל יַנְנִי אוֹל יַבְּנִי וּ כִּי אוֹל קַרְין אוֹסְטוּנִא : וֹאת דָּא אָבִּי אוֹל בּוּנְרַכְּלְרְנִי וּ בִּי אוֹל בּוֹנְרַלְרְנִי וֹ בִּי אוֹל בּוֹנְרַלְּרְנִי וֹ אוֹל יִנְנִי וּ בִּי אוֹל בּוֹנְרַלְּרְנִי וֹ אוֹסְטוּנִא : וֹאת דָּא אַבְּי אוֹל בּוּנְרַבְּלְרְנִי וּ

V. 200

דַאל יַנְנִי כִּי אוּסְטְלָרִינְרָאוֹכִי אול אָמִיוְלַר אוּסְטוּנַא ו רָאוֹל אַרְטִיְקְסִינִי כִּי אול בַּגִיר אוּסְמִינָא ו אול בּוְגַרַכְּלֵר בִּילַן כִּמַרְסִין אַנִי : והקמירו דַמוּשַאְסִינְלַה אַנִי אוּנְלַנְלַרֵי אַהַרן נִיג אול מִוְבַּחַשַּה אול עוֹלָה אִנְסְשׁנַא וֹ כִּי אול אַנַצְלַר אִנְסְשׁינַאוֹ בִּי אוֹל אוֹט אוּסְשׁינַא ו אוֹשְלוּ קָרְבָּן קוֹקוֹסִי קַבּוּלְלִיְקנִינ יָיָּר נָה : ואם דַאָנַרְ אול קוְרָן אָסָה קָרְבָּנִיו שְׁלָמִים ,קרְבָּניַנה יני גַה ו אַרְבַּב יַא מִישִׁי ו סַנְלֹם נִי יובוּקְלַשְׁטִירְסִין אַנִי: אם אָגַר קוזוּ אול יובוּקְלַשְׁטִירִיר אָסַה קָרְבָּנִינִי ו דיובוּקְלְשְׁטִירְסִין אַנִי אַלְרִינַה זֹנְי נִיג : וסמך דַשַׂיַסִין סולוּנִי בַּשִׁי אוּסְשוּנַא קָרְבָּנִינִיג וֹ דַכּוֹיְסִין אַנִי אַלְרִינַה אֹהֶל מוֹעֵר נִיג ו דַסַצְּסִינְלַר אוגְרְגַלְרֵי אַהְרן נִיג קניני אול מִוְבַחַ אוּסְטוּנַה צוּפְצוּבְרֵה : והקריב _ דיוּבוּקְלַשְׁמִיְרִסִין אוֹל שְׁלְמִים קָרְבָּנִינָדן אוֹטְלוּ קָרְבַּן יִינִי נַתוּ הָטָם אוֹל קויְרוּק ינֵינִי ו קַרְשִׁיסִינַה אוֹל יוּסוּלְנַנְנִיג בּמַרְסִין אַנִי ו דאול יַנְנִי אול יַפְּקו אול סַרִינִנִי ו דַא ג׳וּמְלֹא אוֹל יַנְנִי בִּי אוֹל קרין אוסטונה : ואת דא אָבִי אוֹל בּוֹגְרַכְּלַרְנִי וֹ דַאוֹל יַגְנִי כִּי אוּסְטְלַרִינַאוֹ בי אול אַמִיוְלַר אוסְטוּנַאו כא אַרְטִיקְסִינִי אול בַּגִיר אוּסְטוּנָא ו אול בּוֹגְרַבְּלַר בִּילַן בַּמַרְסִין אַנִי : והקשירו דַישוּשִקְסִין אַני אול כּהָן אול מִובַחַשַה ו אושְלוּ קָרָבָּן זְּיָר נָא : ואם דאַנַר אָצְבָּי אָסָה קָרָבְּנִי ו דִיובוּקְלַשְׁטִיְרְסִין אַנִי אַלְדִינַא יניג : וסמך דַמַיִּסִין קולוני בַשִּי אוּסְמונה ו דַכוּיְסִין אַנִי אַלְרִינַה אֹהֶל מוֵער : נִיג וּ דַסַצְסִינְלַר אוֹגְלַנְלָרִי אַהַרן נִיג קַנִינִי אוֹל מִוְבֵּחַ אוּסְטוּנַא צוְפְצוּבְרַא והקריב דיובוּקלשְטִירְסִין אַנְדֵן קְרְבָּנִינִין אוֹמְלוּ קְרְבָּן יִיְּי נַחו אול יַנְנִי אול יַפְּקוֹ אוֹל קרינְנִי דַא ג׳וּמְלַא אוֹל יַנְנִי וֹ כִּי אוֹל קַרִין אוּסְטוּנַה : ואת בא אַבּי אוֹל בּוּנְרַכְּלַרְנִי ו דַאוֹל יַנְנִי בִּי אוֹסְטְלֵרִינַה ו כִּי אוֹל אָמִיזְלֵר אוּסְטוּנַא ו בא אַרְטִילְסִינִי כִּי אוֹל בַּגִיר אַנְסְטוּנַא ו אוֹל בּוֹנְרַכְּלַר בִּילַן בִּטַרְסִין אַנִי : והקטירם דַשוּטַאַסִין אַלְרָנִי אוֹל כּהָן אוֹל מִוְבַּחַטַה ו אוֹשְלוּ הָרְבַּן קוֹקוּסִינַא קַבּוּלְלִיקְנֵיג וֹ ג׳וּמְלַא יַנְגִי יָיָר גַה : חקת אומוְרלִיבּ רְסְים דווּרְלֵריגִיוְנַא וֹ ג׳ומְלַא אוטורשְלַרִיגִיוָרַא ו הַאְ יגִנִי דַהַאְ קוֹ גִי אַשְׁמַגִיז : וירבר בסוולרי יני משה נא דמה : דבר סוולנין אוגלנלרינא

ישְרָאֵל נִיג רַמָה ו בִ׳ן בִּי יַזִיקְלִי בּוּלְסַה יַגְלִישׁלִיק בִּילֵן ו ג׳וּמְלֵא מִצְוָה לרינדן

זיקרא י

לַרִינְרָן יייָ נִינ כִּי קִילִינְמַסְלַרְדִיר ו דַקִילְסֵא בִּירְסִנִי בִּיְרָדו אַלַרְדָן ו אם אָנַר אול סִירִינָנן כּהָן יַזִיקְלִי בּוּלְכַה גוּנַחִי אוצון אול אולוּבְנִיג ו דיובַקְלשְׁמִירְכִין יַזִיגִי אוצון כּי יַזִיקְלִי בּוּלְדִי ו בּוֹנָה בַּלַכִין סִינִירְנִיג סַנְּלֹם נִיז יֹיָי נַאוֹחַטְאת קה: והכיא דַכַּטירָסין אול בּוַגני אַשׁיגִינַא אֹהֶל מוֹעֵר נִיג אַלְרִינַה יָיָּר נִיג ו דַאַיִּסִין קולוני בַּשִׁי אוּכְטוּנַא אול בּוּנַנִיג ו דַכוּיְסִין אול בּוּנַנִי אַלְדִינַה יָּר נִינ : ולקח באַלְסִין אול סִילִינְגַן כּהַוֹ קנִינָרן אול בּוּגנִיג וּ דַגִירְגיִיוְסִין אַנִי אהָל סוֹער גַא: וטבל דַמַנְצְסִין אול כּהַן בַּרְמַנִינִי אול קַנְנֵא ו דַסַצְסִין אול קּנָדן יְרִי בּרְטַלַר אַלְרִינַה יְינָ נִיג וּ אַלְרִינַא פַּרְדַסִינִיג אול קוֹרֶשׁ נִיג : ונחן דְוַרְסִין אוֹל כּהַן אול בַנְרַן קווש בּושַׁרֵי איִסְטוּנַא אול אוֹשְיְמְלֵר טוּמְסוּסִי מוּבְּחַיִנִיג אַלְרִינַא לָרָ נִיג ו כִּי אֹהֶל סִּיּעֵר דָה ו רַא ג׳וּסְלָא קַנִין אול בּוּנַנִיג ו פוּבְּסִין מַסַלִינָא מִוְבֵּחַ הִיניָג אול עוּלְנִיג כִּי אַשִּׁינִינָרא אֹהֶל מוער נִיג : ואת רַא ג׳וְמְלַא יַנִין אול חַטָאת בּוּנַסִינִיג אַיִּרְסִין אַנְרַן וּ אול יַנְנִי אול יַפַּקן אול סֵרִין אוסטונא דא ג'וסלא אול יָגני כּי אול קרין אוסטונא : ואת דא אָבי אול בּוּנְכַכְּלַרְנִי וַ דַאוֹל יַנְנִי בִּי אוֹסְטְלַרִינָא ו בִּי אוֹל אָמִיְזְלֵר אוּכְשוּנָא ו רַאוֹל אַרְמִיקְּקִינִי כִּי אוֹל בַּנִיר אוּסְמוּנָא ו אוֹל בּוֹנְרַכְּלֵר בִּילוְ בִּמַרְסִין אַנִי : כאשר נָצִיכִּי אַיִרִילִיר אוגוּוִינְרַן אוֹל שְׁלְמִים קָרְבְנִינִיג ו דַטוּשַטְסִין אַלְרְנִי אוֹל בהן מוְבַּחַי אוּסְשִּינָה אוֹל עוֹלְנִיג : ואת דא שִרִיסִין אוֹל בּינַנִיג דא ג׳וּמְלֵא אָמִין ז בַּשִׁין אַיַקְלַרִי בִּילַז דַקָרִינִין דַמָּוַגִּין : והוציא דִּצִיגַרְסִין הַבְּּמִיל אול בּוּגַנִי אַבוּלְרַן צִיכָרִי ו מַמִיו וַרְגַה אול בּוּל מוֹבַן יַרְנַה ו דַבּוּיְדוּרְסִין אַנִי אַנַאַלַר אוּסְשוּנַה אוֹשְקָאו אוֹל כּוּל שוֹכֵן יַרְדֵא כּוּיִדוּרוּלְסִין: ואם דַאָנַר ג׳וְמְלֵא גִ׳מַעִמִי יִשְׂרָאַל נִיג יַיִגיּלְסַלָּרו דַיַשִּירִין בּוּלְסַא בִּיר שִׁיי גוּוְלַרִינְדַן אול קָהַל נִיג וֹ רָסִילְסַלֵר בִּיר נִי גִימְלָא מִצְנָה לֵרִינְרַן יְיֹי נִיג פּי קיִלינְמַסְלֹרְרִיר ו דַנוּנַחְלִי אוּלְסַלֵּר: ונורעה דַבִּילִינְסַא אול יַזִיק בּי יַזִיק בּוּלְרִיכֵר אַנִיג אוצון ו דיוכוקלשְאַיְרְסִינְכַר אול בָּהָל בּוֹנֵה סִינִיר בּלַסִוֹנִי חַאָאת כַּה ו דַנְאִירְסִינְלַר אַנִי אַלְרִינָה אֹהֶל מוֹעֵר נִיג : וסמכו דַשַּׁיִסיְנַלֵר קַרְשְלֵרי אוֹל גַ׳מַעְשִנִיג קוֹלְלַרִינָי בַשׁי אָסְאַנָא אוֹל בּוּנְגִיג אַלְרִינָה יֹנָי נִיג ו דַכוּיִסִין אוֹל בּוּגָנִי אַלְרִינָה יֹנִי נִיג וּ והביאו

ויקרא

והביאר דַנִירְנִיוְסִין אוֹל סִילִינְנוַ כּהֵן קַנִינְרַן אוֹל בּוּנַנִיגו אֹהֶל מוֹער נַא : ושבל דַמַנְצְּסִין אול כּהָן בַּרְמַנִינִי אול קַנְדַן ו דַסַצְסִין יְהִי כָּרַשְׁלֵר אַלְרִינֵא יֹנֵי נִג ו אַלְרִינֵא אול פַּרְדַנִיג : ומן דאול קנְדַן וֹרְסִין בּוּצְקַקְלֵרִי אוּסְשׁינֵא אול מִוְכַּחַ נִיגוּ כִּי אַלְרִינָא יֹנִי נִיג כִּי אֹהֶל מוֹעַר רַה וֹרָא ג׳וּמְלָא אול קּנְנִי ו מוּכְסִין בִּנְיִמִינַא מִוְבַּחִינִיג אול עוֹלָה נִיג ו בִּי אַשִׁינִינַדה אֹהֶל מוִער נִיג: ואת דַא ג'ומְלַא יַנִינִי אַיִּרְסִין אַנְדֵן ו דַמּשְּמָסִין אוֹל מְוֹבֵּחַטַה: ועשה דַקּילְסִין אול בוּגנָא נְצִיבִּי קִילְרִי בּוּגַסִינָא אול חַמָאת נִיג וַעליַ קּילְסִין אַנַר ו דַבְּפְּרַת אָטְסִין אוּסְטְלַרֵינאַ אול כּהָן ו דַבּושַׁטִיליִר אַלרְגַהַ : והוציא דַצִיגַרְסין אול בּינַגִּי אַב וְּלַדֵן צִיבֵּרי ו דַבּוּיְדוּרְסִין אַנִי ו גִצִיבִּי בּוּיְדוּרְדִי אוֹל בּוּרוּנְגִי בּוּגַנִי ו חַאָאתִי אוֹל קּהְרַ נִיג דִיר אול: אשר אָגַר אַנָה יַזִּיְקְלִי בּוֹלְסַא וַ דַקִילְסַה בִּירְנִי ג׳וּמְלַא מִצְיָה לַרִינְדַן יְיּ מַגְרִיִסִינִיג וּ בִּי קִירִיְנְמַסְלַרְרִיר וּ יַגְלִישְׁלִיק בִּילַן ו דַגוּנְחְלִי בּוֹלְטַה : או יַא בִּילִינְסַה אַגַר יַזִיגִי ו כִּי יַזִיקְלִי בּוּלְרִי אַנִיג אוּצוּן ו דַגִּשִירְסִין קְרְבָּנִינִי אוּלְגִין אַצְבּילַרְנִיג סַנְלָם אַרְבַּב : וסמך דַשַּׁיִסִין קולוּנִי בַשִּׁי אוּסְשׁינַא אול אוּלְקְנִיג ו : דַסױְסִין אַנִינָא וַהָרַה כִּי סױְסַה אוֹל עוֹלָנִי אַלְּרִינַה יֹיָי נִיג) חַטְאת דִיר אול ולקח בַאַלְסִין אול כּהַן קַנִינְרַן אול חַמְאת נִיג בַּרְמַנִי בִּילַן ו דַוֹרָסִין קווש בּוֹשֵׁבַרִי איִסְבּוּנָא מִוְבַּחִינִיג אול עולנִיג ו דַא קנִיגִי פוּבְסִין מִפַּלִי נַא מִוְבַּחַינִיג אול עולניג : ואת דא ג'ומְלָא יגִיני מוּמַמְסִין אול מִוְבַחַ שַה ו יַנִי גִיבּי לַרְבָּנִינִיג אוֹל שְׁלָמִים לַרְנִיגוּ דַבְּבָּבָרַת אַמְסִין אוּסְמוּנֵא אוֹל כּהֵן ו נוְיגִינְרַן דַבשַׁטִילִיר אַנֵר : ואם דַאָנַר בִּיר נֵ׳ן יַוִיקְלִי בּוּלְסַה יַנְלִישְׁלִיק בִּילֵן אוּלּוּסִינְרַן אול יֵרְנִיג וּ מִּילְנֵגיְנִדָה בִּיר נִי מִצְנָה לַרִינְרַן יֹנִי נִיג וּ כִּי מִילִינְמַסְלַרְרִירוּ דַגוּנַחְלִּיּ בּוֹלְפָה : אוֹ יִא בִּילִינִפָּה אַגֵּר יַזִינִי כִּי יַזִיְּקְלִי בּוֹלְרִי וּ דַגְמִירְסִין קְּרְבָּנִינִי אולנין אצבילרניג סַגַלְמְנִי ו יוַיגִי אוצון כִּי יוַיְקְלִי בּוֹלְרִי : וסמך דְּטַיַּסִין קולוני בַּשִׁי אוּסְפוּנאַ אול חַמָּאת נִיג ו בַסוֹיְסִין אול חַמְאת נִי יְרִינְדָה אול עולניג : ולקח דאַלְסִין אול כּוֹחן סַנִינְרַן בַּרְמַנִי בּילַן ו בַוֹרְסָן קווש כּוְשֵׁלֵרי אוּסְטוּנֵא מִוֹבַּחִינִיג אול עוּלְנִיג ו דַא ג'וּמְלַא קְנִינִי טוְבַסִין טָמְלִינַא אול מוֹבֶּחַ נִיג : ואת . בא ג׳ומְלא יַגִינִי בּשַרְסִין ו גַּאִיבִּי בַּשַרִילְדִי יַנ אּוּסְטוּנְרַן יי קרא

לְרְבָּנִינִיג אוֹל שְׁלְמִים לַרְנִיג ו דַמוּמַסְסִין אוֹל כּהַן אוֹל מִוְבַּח מַה קוֹקוֹכִינַה קבּוּלְלִיקְנִיג ו דַבְּפָּרָת אָטְסִין אוּכְמוּנַא אוֹל כּהַן ו דְבּוֹשְׁטִילִיר אַגר: ואם דַאָגר קווּוּ נִמִירְסַה לְּרְבָּנִינִ הַשְּׁאת לַה וֹסְגְּקם מִישִׁינִי גִּמִירְסִין אַנִי : וֹכמְּךְ בַּיֵּיסֵין קוֹוּנִּג בְּשִׁי אוֹכְמוּנַא אוֹל חַמְאת נִיג ו דַכּוֹיְסִין אַנִי חַמְאת לָה ו נָא יַבְּיַמְנִי בִּילַן ו דַנַרְסִין בּוּצְקַקְלַרִי אוֹכְמוּנַא מִוְבּּחִינִיג אוֹל עוֹלְנִי : וֹלקח רַאַלְסִין אוֹל כּהַן קנִינְרן אוֹל חַמְאת נִיג בּרְסֵנִי בִּיְנִימִינָה אוֹל מִוְבָּנִי אוֹכְמוּנֵא מִוּבְּחִינִיג אוֹל עוֹלְנִיג רָא ג׳וִסְלָּא קּנִינִ בְּשִּרְסִין וּ בּוּצְקַקְלַרִי אוּכְמוּנַא מִוּבְּחִינִיג אוֹל עוֹלְנִיג רָא ג׳וִמְלָא יָנִינִ בְּמִירְסִין וּ אוֹל קוְיְנִיג קְרְבְּנִינְרַן אוֹל שְׁלְמִים לַּרְנִיג ו דַבּפְּכָּרָה אִמְסִין אוֹל מִוְבָּחִילִיר יַנִי אוֹל מִוְבָּחַמָּה ו אוֹמְלוּ לְרְבָּנִינִן אוֹל שִׁלְנִיג וּ דְבּא גִיוֹמְים לְרְנִיג וּ בַּמְרְמִין אוֹל בָּוֹן אוֹל בְּנִינְינִי אוֹל מִוְבָּחָים וּ אוֹל בְּיִמְים וֹ בְּנִימִים לַּרְנִיג וּ בִּמְבְּיִילִיוֹם אוֹלוּ לְרָבְּנִינְן אוֹל מִוְבָּחָמִים וּ אוֹלְנִיג אוֹל מִוְבָּחַמִּה וּ אוֹל מִיְבְּבָּרָה אוֹלְנִי בְּנִינְין אוֹל הָּנְבְּנְיִי אוֹל מִוְבָּחִים וּנִיג לְרִי אוּכְמִים לְרְנִיג וּ בַּבְּבָּרָה אִוֹם אוֹים בְּרָנִינִי אוֹל מִוְבָּחָמָה וּ אוֹמְלוּ לְנִינְב לְּרִי אוֹכְנִי אוֹל מִוְבָּחָמָה וּ אוֹמְלוּי לְּנִינְ אוֹל מִוְבָּחַמְה וּ אוֹל מִוְבָּחַמָּה וּ אוֹל מִינְבְים אוֹל מִוּבְּחַמְים וּיִינִי אוֹל מִוְבָּחְנִיב וּ אוֹם מִבְּיִילִין אוֹל מִּיְבְּינִין אוֹנִיג בְּיִים בְּיִבְינִים אוֹב בְּבְּינִינִן אוֹין בּיִבּים בּיִים בּיוֹם בְּינִינִי אוֹים בְּינִינִי אוֹיל מִוְבְּחָמָם וּ אִנְינִי אוֹנְינִי אוֹי מִבְּיִים בְּינִינִי אוֹבּיים בּיִינְיים מִּיבּייִינִינִי אוֹיל מִיְבְּינִים אוֹל מִבְּנִינְים מִיּים בְּינִינִים מִּים בְּינִינִי אוֹים בְּינִים מִינִים בְּינִינִי בּיינִים מִּבְּינִינְים בּיוֹים בּיוּבְייִי אוֹבְייִים בְּיִים בְּיִינִיים בּייִים בְּיִים בְּיִינִים בְּיִים בְּיִים בְּיִים בְּיִנְייִים בְּינִבְיים בְּיִים בְּיִּים בְּיִיםּים בְּיִינִים בְּי

אוּכְשׁיֵנִא אוֹל כּהֵן יַזִיגִּי אוֹצוּן כִּי יַזִיּקְלִי בּוּלְדִיוֹ דַבּוֹשַׁטְיִלר אַגַּר:

(ה) ונפש דַגַּ׳ן כִּי יַזִיּקלִי בּוֹלְסַה וּ דַאֵשִׁישְׁסַה אַנִיון אַנְטְנִיג וּ דַאוֹל שַׁחַר (ה) ונפש דַגַ׳ן כִּי יַזִיּקלִי בּוֹלְסַה וּ דַאֵשִׁישְׁסַה אַנִיון אַנְטְנִיג וּ דַאוֹל שַׁחַר

יַא גורְדִי יַא בִּילְדִי וּ אָנֵר אַנְלַמְסַכַה דַכּוּמִרְסִין גוּנַחִין : או יא ג׳ן כִּי שִׁיְכָה ג׳וּמְלַא מוּנְדַר גַמַגַה ו יַא גובְדַסִינַה מוּנְדַר כִּיִּכְנִיג ו יַא גוְבַרִסִינֵה מוּנָרַר הַנוְרָנִיג ו יַא גוֹבְרַסִינְרה מוּנְרֵר קוְזְלַגְנְנִיג ו דֵישִׁירִיךְ בּוּלְְכֵּה אַנְרַן וּ רַאוּל מוּנְדַר בּוּלְרִי רַגוּנַחְלִי בּוְלְרִי : אוֹ נֵא כִּי טִיְיכָה מוְנַדְרְלְגְּנֵה אָרָם נִיג ו ג׳וּמְלֵא מוּנְרַדְלִינִינְגֵ׳ה ו כִּי מוְנָדר בּוֹלִיר אַנִיג בִּילֵן ו רַיְשִׁירִין בּוֹלְסַה אַנְדֵן וּ דַאוֹל בִּיְלְרִי דַגוּנַחְלִי בּוֹלְרִי : אוֹ יַא גַ׳ן בּי אַנְם אָטְסָה סוּוְלַמֵּה אָרִינְלַר בִּילַן יַמַן אָטְמַה יַא יַכְשִׁי אִטְמַה ו ג׳ומְלַגַא בִּי סוּוְלֵד אוֹל אָדְם אַנְם בִּילֵן ו דִישִירִין בּוּלְסַה אַנְבַן וַדְאוֹל בִּילְרִי דַגוּנַחְלִי בּוּלְרִי בִּירְנַה בּוּלְרִבן: והיה דפולְגִי בִּי פִּשְׁמַן בּוּלְכַה בִּירְגַה פּוּלֹרָדֵן ו דַאַקְרַר אַשְּׁמַה כִּי יַזִיּקְלִי בּוּלְרִי אַנִיג אוצון :' והביא דַגְמִירְמִין פִּשְׁמַנְלִינִינִי יָנִי נַא יַזִינִי אוצון בִּי לַוֹיקְלִי בּוּלְרִי ו פִישִׁינִי אוֹל קוְיָרַוִ ו קווּ יָא אוּלַגִּין אַצְבִּיכְרְנִיג חַטְאת קאו דַכְפַּרַת אַטְסִין אוּסְטוּנַא אוֹל כּהַן יַזִיגְינְרַן : ואם דַאַגַר יִטְסַכַּה קּוּבַטִּי קוּיְנָה ו דַגמירְסִין פַּשְׁמַנְלִיגִינִי כִּי יַזִיקְלִי בּוּלְרִי ו אָבִּי קוּמְרוּצַר יַא אָבִּי בַּלַצְרוּן גוגוּרְצוּנִנִיג יָנִי נַה ו בִּיְרָנִי חַטְאת קַה דְבִּיְרְנִי עוֹלְנֵה ו והביא דַבּּטִירְסִוֹן אַלְרְנִי אוֹל כּהָן נָא ו דִיובוְקְלְשְׁטִירְסִין בּוְרְנִי כּי חַטְאח נִיג בּוּרוּן ו דְמְלִיְקה ויסטא

1.200

אַמְסִין בַּשִּׁינִי קּרְשִׁיסִינְרַן אַנְסַסִינִיג דַאַיִּרְמַסִין : והוה דַסַצְסִין קנִינַרן אול חַטְאת נִיג דוּבַרִי אוּסְטוּנַא אוֹל מִוְבֶּחַ נִיג וֹ דַאוֹל קַלְנַן אוֹל קַנְדַן וֹטַקְסִין בִּנְיַיִטִינַא אול מְוַבֵּח נִיגוַחַשָּאת דִיר אוֹל : ואת דאול אַבּיְנְגִינִי קּיְלְסִין עוֹלָה פורַצֵא ו דַבַּבְּרָה אַמְסִין אוּסְסוּנַה אוֹל בּהָן ו וַיִוּגְינַרן בִּי וַיִּיְקְלִי בּוֹלְרִי דַבּוֹשְׁמִילִיר אַנר : ואם דאַגר קּבָפִי וְשְמַסַה אָבִי סִיְמְלַרְגַא יָא אָבִּי בַּלַלְרִינַה גוגוּרְצוּנְנִיג וּ דַגִּשִירְסִין בָּרְבָּנִינִי ו כִּי חַיִּקְלִי בּוּלְרִיו אונוּנְנְיִי פַּיִין אול בְּבִּיצְנִיג ו אווַכּ חַטְאת בַּה ו קוּימָסִין אוּסְשוּנַה יַג דַוֹרֶשָּסוֹ אָסְשָנה מִמְיַן ווּיִראַ הַשָּאת דִיר אול: ותביאה דַגְּטִירְסִין אַנִי אוֹל בּהָן גַא דַאַבוּצְלָסן אוֹל בּהָן אַנְדן דוֹלוּ אבוצוּ בִּילַןטוּטְסוּסי נִיוּ רַשׁישִׁמְין אוֹל מִוּבָחַמֵּה ו אוְשְׁלוּ קְרְבְּנְלֵרִי אוּסְשׁינַא יְיִי נִיג ו חַמְאת ְדִיר אוֹל: וכפר דַבַּפַּרָה אָשְׁסִין אוְסְשׁעַה אוֹל בַהַן ו יַזִיגִי אוצוּן בִּי יַזִיְקְלִי בּוְּלְרִיוֹ בּיַרְסִינָרן בּיַלַרְרָן וּ רַבּוֹשַׁמִיקִיר אַנֵר וֹ רַבּוֹלְסִין אוֹל כּהָן גַא מִנְחָה נִיבִּי : וירבר דַסוֹוְלְרֵי יוֹיָ משָה נֵא דַמָה : נפש נֵין כִּי מַנְסַא מַנְמַק ו דַיִּיוּקְלִי בּוּלְסַא יַנְלִישְׁלִיִּקְ בִּירַוּ ו קורשׁ צַרִינְרָן יֹנֶי נִיגּוּ דַגְמִירְסִין פִּשְׁמַנְלִיגִינִי יָנִי נָה ו סַנְּלַם קוֹצְקַר אוֹל קוֹיַדן! קוִיםִטִיג בִּילֵן גומוש מסְקַל לַר ו מִסְקָלִי בִּילַן אוֹל קוֹדֶשׁ נִיג אָשָׁם נַא : ואת רַא נָנֵי כִּי יַזִיקְלִי בּוּרָרִי אוֹל קוָרְשׁ רַן אוֹרָקִין ו רַא בֵּשִׁינְנִיי פַאײַני אַרְטְטִירָסן אָסְטוּנִא וּ דֵוֹרָסִין אַנִי כּהֵן נַה וּ דַאוֹל כּהַן כַּפְּרָה אַטְסִין אוּסְטוּנאַ וֹ קוֹצְקַרִי בִּילן אוֹל אָשֶׁם נִיג וֹ דַבּוֹשַׁטִילָר אַנֵר: ואם דַאָנַר נֵ׳ן כִּי יַנִיקְלִי בּוּלְטַה וּ דַקִּילְסַהְ בִּירְנִי ג׳וּמְלַא מִצְוֹהָ לַרִינְדָן יִינְי נִיג בִּי קִילִינְמְסְלְרְדִיר ו דַבּיִלְמַדִי דַגוּנַחַלִי בּוּלְדִי ו דַצֵּבְּסִין ג׳וּרוּמִין: והביא דַגִּמִירְסִין קוּצְקַר סַגְּלַם אול קוירו ו קייסיג בילו אָשָׁם נַה אול כּהָן נַא ו דַכַּפְּרָה אַטִסין אוסטונַא אול פהן ו יגלישליני אוצון פּי יַגילְדִי ו רַאוֹל בִּילְמַדִי דַבּוֹשְׁטִילִר אַגר : אשם אָשָׁם דִיר אוֹלו גוּנַחְלִי בּוּלְמָא גוּנַחְלִי בּוּלְמָא גוּנַחְלִי בּוּלְרִי יִיָּר בָּוֹ משֶׁת נַאַ דַמָּה : נפּשׁ נֵ׳ן כִּי יַוִיקְלִי בּוּלְסָאוֹ דַטַנְסָא מַוְמַק יְיִּי נַאוּדַמִּנְסָא דוְסְטִינָא אַמַנְטְקָא וּ יָא קוּל בִּילוֹ קוּיְנַנְנָא וִיא זוּלוֹם בִּילֵן יֵא דוֹמוּפּ אַלְרִי אִיסָא רוֹסְמִינְּרֵן : אוֹ יֵא מַפְּבָא מֵס בּוֹלְנִנְיִי וֹ דַמִּנְסֵא אַנֵר דַאִנְטְ אָמְסַה יִלְנְנְנֵא וּ ביר אוצון ג'ומלאדן בי קילר אול אָרָם ו יויְקלי בולמה אָלַר בּילן : והיה

ויכרא

דַבּוּלְגֵי כִּי יַוְיִקְלִי בּוּלְכַה דַבּשְּׁמֵן בּוּלְכַא ו דַקִישֵׁרְסִין אוֹל זוּלוּסְנִי כִּי זוּלוּסְלַרִי וּ
יַא אוֹל דוּטוּפּ אַלְּמָקְנִי כִּי דוּטוּפּ אַלְרִי וּ יַא אוֹל אַמַנְטְנִי כִּי אַמֵנֵט קווּוְלְרִי בִּיְרָגַסִינָא וּ יַא אוֹל מָס בּוּלְנֵנִי כִּי שַפְּטִי : או יַא ג'וּמְלַאדֵן כִּי אַנְט אָמְסָה אַנִיג אוֹצוּן יַלְנַנְנָה וּ דַאוֹדְסִין אַנִי בַשׁי בִּילן וּ דְבָּשִׁינְנִייִסִין אַרְמְטִוּרְסִין אַנִיג וְרְסִין אַנִי בַשְׁי בּילן וּ דְבָּשִׁינְנִי אוֹל אַנְיִ בִּי אוֹל אַנִיג וְרְסִין אַנִי בַשְׁי בּוֹלְ וְ אַשְׁם בּוּלְנֵן גונוּנְדֵא : ואת דַא אוֹל בּהֵן יִיי גַה וּ סַנְּלַם קוּצְקר אוֹל קוֹיְדֵן וּ מִיַּסִיג בִּילן אָשְׁם בְּשְׁמִינְיִינִי גַּטִיְּרָסִין יְיִי נָה וּ סַנְּלַם קוּצְקר אוֹל קוֹיְדֵן וּ מִיַּסִיג בִּילן אָשְׁם בְּּבְּרָה אוֹל בּהֵן נַּא בּרְן וּ אַלְרִינַה בּיִּים אוֹל בּהֵן נַיִּי בִּעִּי אוֹנִי בְּבִּי אוֹצוּן ג'וּסְלַאדֵן בִּי קִיְרִר וּ גוּנְחָלֵי זִי נִיג דַבּוּשְׁמִילִר אַגַּר וּ בּיְרְסִי אוּצוּן ג'וּסְלַאדֵן בִּי קִיְרִר וּ גוּנְיְלִי וּ גוּיְלְבִי וּ בּוֹלְכֵּה בִּיְלְסִי אוּצוּן ג'וּסְלַאדֵן בִּי קִיִר וּ גוּנְיִיל וּ גוּיִלְר אַנִיל בִּוֹן בִּי אוֹצוּן ג'וּסְלַאדֵן בִּי קִיר וּ גוּנְלְיִים וּ בּוּלְמָה אַנִיל הִי בִּנְי מִיכִּר וּ בּוֹיִבְיִילר אַנִיך וּ בּיִיכְי אִנִינְ בִּיְיִים בּיִּים בּיִּלְי אִינִים בּוֹים בּיִילְר אַנִי בּיל בִּין בְּיִי אוּנִין בּיִים בּיִּבְייִבְייִינִי בּינִים בּיִּבְּיִייִילִי וּיִּים בּיּבְּיִילִיך וּיִים בּּיִבְּיִים בּיּבּיִבּילר אַנִיך בּּיים בּיִילְים בּיּיִבְייִים בּיּים בּיִּילְי אַנִים בּי בּיִילְים בּי בּיִּים בּי בּיִּים בּין בּיִים בּי בִּיִים בּי בּיִבְים בּי בּיִבְּים בּיִּבְים בּיִים בּין בּיִים בּי בּילְים בּי בּילְים בּיּים בּייִבּים בּיין בּיים בּייִים בּיי בּילְן בּי בּילְן בּי בּילְן בּי בְּיבְים בּי בּילְים בּי בּילְן בּי בִּיבְים בּי בּילְן בּי בִּיבְים בּי בּילְנִי בּי בּילְּנִים בּי בּילְים בּי בּילְם בּי בּילְם בּי בּילְים בּי בְּיִבּים בּי בּילְים בּי בּייִבּים בּיי בּילְים בְּי בְּיבְּים בּייִים בּייִים בְּיִיוּיִיים בּיייוּים בּייִייִייִים בּייִים בּיי בּייבְּים בְּיבְּים בְּיִיבְּים בּייִים בְּיִייִּיְיִייִי

פרשת צו

וירבר יני אָל משָה לֵאמר : דַסוּיְלֵרִי יְנִי משָה גַא דַמָה :

צו סִימְרְלְנִין אַהָרן נַא דַאוֹגְלַנְלְרִינַא דָמָה ו בּוּדִיר חוּכְסִי אוֹל עוּלְנִיג ו אוֹלְרִיר אוֹל עוּלְה אוצני אוּסְמִינא בּיִאוֹל מִוְבֶּח אוֹסְמוּנָא וֹ גִינְיִסִין אוֹל נַצְא אוֹל אַרְמֵּנָה דְנִין ו דַאוֹמוּ אוֹל מַוְבֶּח נִיג יַנְסִין אַנְּדָה : וּלבשׁ דֵּנִיִסִין אוֹל כַּהָּן בִּיּסִיִי אוּפְּרַק ו דַבִּיסִיִי כּוּנְצַב בִּיִיסִין אַפִּי אוּסְמוּנָא וֹ דַאִירְסִין אַנִּי וֹ בִּי אוֹרְמַר אוֹל אוֹם אוֹל עוֹלְנִי אוֹלְנִי וְדַנְיְסִין אוֹל כָּהָן נִיג: ופשׁם דַצְשְׁסִין אוּפְּרַקְלְרִינִי ו דַגְיִיְסִין אוֹל כָּהְלָין אַנִּלְּךְ אַבּוּלְרַן צִיכָּרִי ו אַרוֹב וְיְנָי אוֹל מִוְבָּח נִיג וֹ אוֹם אוֹל מִוְבָּח צִּיְלְרִי אוֹל מִוְבָּח אוֹלְנִי אַנְיִין אוֹל כָּוְלָין אַנְּרָן דְּיִרְשְׁמִירְסִין אוּסְטוּנָא אוֹל עוֹלְנִי וֹ דַיבוּמְטִסִין אוּסְטוּנָא אוֹל עוֹלְנִי וֹ דַשוּמַאְסִין אוּסְטוּנָא אוֹל עוֹלְנִי וֹ דַשוּמַאְסִין אוּסְטוּנָא אוֹל עוֹלְנִי וֹ דַשוּמַאְסִין אוּסְטוּנָא בּיִרְם אוֹסְטוּנָא אוֹל עוֹלְנִי וֹ דִירְשְׁמִירְסִין אוּסְטוּנָא אוֹל עוֹלְנִי וֹ דִּיבְשְׁמִירְסִין אוּסְטוּנָא אוֹל עוֹלְנִי וֹ דִשוּמַאְסִין אוּסְטוּנָא בּיִרְם אוֹלְנִייִם לְרִינִיג : אוֹלְנְיִי בְּיִים אִשְׁיִבְים לְרִינִיג : אִם דְיִיר חִוֹים אַנִשְׁירְסִין אוֹלְנְלְרִי נִיג אַנְיִים לְנִינִי נִיג אַנְיִים אוֹל מִנְחָי אִנִים אוֹלְנְלְרִי נִיג אִבּירִן אוֹל מִנְחָם בִּירִים אוֹנְלְנְלְרִי נִיג אַנְרִינָה עִיג וּ יִנִין אוֹל מִנְחָה נִיג וֹ וֹהִים דְּיִבּי אִוֹלְנִין אוֹל מִנְחָם אוֹלְנִים בְּיִים אוֹנְלְנְלְיִי עִיג אַבְּיִין אוֹל מִנְחָם אוֹלְשְּיִייְסִין אַנִּי בִּיּנְ אַנִייְרָם אוֹל מִנְחָם אוֹל מִנְחָם בִּיוֹ מִינִים בִּיִרְים אוֹל מִנְחָי אַנִין אוֹנִייְן אוֹל מְנְחָי אָבוֹי מִינִי בְּיִים אוֹנִייְנִין אוֹל מְנְיִם אוֹים בּינִים אוּיִנְי בְּיוֹ אוֹנִייְנְן אוֹנִייְנִין אוֹינִייְ בָּן אוֹנִייְן אוֹל מְיְבָּים בְּיוֹי בְּיוֹ אוֹנְיְיְנִים בְּיִים אוֹנְין אַנְיְיִים וֹ בְּיִי מִין בְּיִי בְּיִים בְּיִים אוֹים בְּיִים אִינִיים אִינְים בְּיִים אוֹינִיים אוֹים בּיי בִייְ בִּי אִינְים אִייִים בְיוֹים בְּיִייִי מִייִים אוֹים בּי בּייִים אוֹנִיים בּיין אִינִים

בינינדן ו דא ניומרא אול ממיינני ו פו אול מנחה איסטינא ו דמוממסין אול - סִוּבְּחַטַאוֹ קוקיִסוֹ קַבּוּרְלִיְקנִיג פוּשְסוּסי ינוֹ נה : והנותרת דאול בּלְנְנִנִי צַנְבְוֹו שַּשְׁבְּרוֹ בַאוֹנְלַנַלְבִי מַצְלַר אַשַׁלְסִין אַנְרוֹכְסִי יְבְרַהוּ אַוְבַּרִינְדָה אֹהֶל מוֹער ניג אַשַׁכִינְלַר אַנִי : לא פִּישְׁמַכִּין הָמֵץ וּ פַּיְלַרִינִי וַרְדִים אַנִי אוֹטְלוּ סָרְבָּנְלְרִימְכזּ וִקּוֹהֶשִׁי קוֹהֶשׁ לַרָנִיג דִיר אול ו חַמְאת גוִבִּי דַאָשְׁם גִּיבִּי : כל ג׳וסְלֵא אַרְכַּב כִּי אוֹגְלַנְלָרִינְדָה אַהָרו נִיג אַשׁסִין אַנִי ו רַסִימִי דוּנְיַנִיג דַווּרְלַרִינְיְנָהוּ אושְלוּ בָּרְבַּנְלַרִינְבוּן יוֹי נִיגּוּ הַר בִּוֹם בִּי שִוְיַבָּה אָלַרְגַה אַיְרוּנְכִם בּוּלְסִין : וידְבר דַכוֹוְלַרִי יִי משֶׁה גַא דָמַה : זה בּוּדִיר קָרְבָּנִי אַהְרן נִיג דַאוֹגְלַנְלַרִינִיג ו בִּי יובוּקְלַשְׁטִירְנַיָּלַר יוֹיָ נַהַ וּ סִילִינְגַן גוּנְרַן סוּגְרַא בִּי סִילְסַא אַנִי וּ אונוּנְנִיִי פַּיִי אוֹל כָּבִּיצְנִיג אוֹנַכּ מִנְחָה דַיִּים ו יַרִימִיסָן אֵרְטַה דַא ו דַיַרִימִיסִין עַרְשׁמִּרָא: על פַוָה אוצונַה יַג בִּילַן קִילִינְסִן ו קַווּרולְנגְנִי גַפִירְטְגִין אַנִי ופִּישְׁמַבְּלַרִין) ינשְׁמִירָגִין דִילִימְלָר מִנְחָה בִינִי ו יובוּקְלַשְׁמִירְגִין קוֹקוּסִינַא קבּוּלְלִיְקְנִיג ינִי נָה בּ באול סילינגן כהן אורנינא אוגלנלרינדן קילסין אַני ו בסימי רוניניג יוי נַאו הַכְּמִיל מוּטַמִּיְהַן ו וכל דַהַר מִנְחָסִי כּהַן נִיג ו הַכְּמִיל אַטֵּשֵא בּוֹלְסִין ו אַשַּׁלְמַסִין : וידבר דַסווְלַרִי יְנִי משֶׁה גַא דֵמַה : דבר כווּלַנִין אַהָרן נַה רַאוֹנְלַנְלַרִינַא רַמַה ו בּוּרִיר תוֹרָסִי אול חַטְאת נִיג ו נֵא יֹהְרַה בִּי סויוּלְטַה אוֹל עוֹכָה ו טויִרְסִין אוֹל חַטְאת אַלְדִינַה יוֹיָי נִיג ו קוֹדֶשִׁי קוֹדֶשׁ לַרְנִיג דיר אול : הכהן אול כהו אול הַטְאת אַמְכּן אַנִי אַשַׁסִין אַנִי ו אַיְרוּכְסִי וַרְדַה אַשַּלְסִין ו אַוְבָּרִינְרַה אֹהֶל מוֹעֵר נִיג : כל בר גא בִּי מִייְסַה אָמִינַה אַיְרוּכְסִי בּוֹלְמִין וֹ דַאָגַר מַצִּלְסָא קַנִינְדֵן אול אוּפָרַק אוּסְטוּנַא וֹ כִּי סַצִילְסַה אוּסְטוּנַה ו יוֹכְגִין אַיְרִוּכְסִי יִרְדָה : וכל דַצורַפּ סַגִים כִּי פִישְׁסַה אָיצִינְדָא סִינְדִירִילְסִין וּ דאַגר בַּקִיר כַּנִישְׁבַה בּיְשַׁסֵא ו דַקִירִילְסִין דַיְיַמְלְסִין סוְּכַלֵּר בִּיַלן : כּל הַר אָרְבַּבּ בּהֵן לַרְבָה אַשַׁסִין אַנִי ו קוָרְשִׁי קוֹרְשָׁ לַרְנִיג דִיר אוֹל : וכל דַהַר חַטְאת קנינרן אֹהֶל מוער נַה ו כְּפְרַת אַטְמנָה קוֹהָשׁ רַה י אַשַׁלְמַסִין ו אושְקַה כּוּיְרורוּלְסָן

וואת דבוריר תורֶסי אול אָשָׁם ניג ו קוֹרְשׁי קוֹרָשׁ לַרְנִיג דִיר אוֹל:

במקום נא וְרָרָה בִּי סוְיְסַיֵּר אוֹל עוֹלָה נִי ו סויְסִינְלַר אוֹל אָשְׁם נִי ו דַא קניני סַצְסִין אול מִוּבֶחַ אוּסְשוּנה צוּפְצוּכְרַה : ואת רַא ג׳וּסְלאּ יַנִיניּ יובוקָלַשְטִירְסִין אַנְרַן ואוֹל קויְרָקְנִי דַאוֹל יַנְנִי אוֹל יַפְּקוֹ אוֹל קַרִינְנִי : ואת רא אָבִי אוֹל בּוְנַרְבְּלֹרְנִי ו דַאוֹל יַנְנִי בִּי אוּסְטְלַרִינַה ו בִּי אוֹל אָמִיזְלַר אוּסְטֹנֵנה ו ראול אַרְמִיקְסִינִי אוֹל בַּנִיר אוּסְמוּנַה ו אוֹל בּוֹנְרַכְּלֵר בִּילַן בְּמַרְסִין אַנִי : והקמיר דַמוּמַטְסְין אַלַרְנִי אוֹל כּהֵן אוֹל מִוְבֵּחַמַה ו אוֹמְלוּ כְּרָבֵן ינִי נַה ו אָשְׁם דִיר אול : כל הַר אַרְכַּבּ פּהָן לַרְרַה -אַשַּׁסִין אַנִי וֹ אַיְרנּכְסִי - יֵרְדַה אַשַּׁרְסִין וֹ קוֹדָשִׁי קוֹרֶשׁ לַרְנִיג דִיר אוֹל : כחמאת נְצִיכִּי חַמְאת עַרֵי אָשְׁם בִּיר תּוְרָה אַלַרְנַה וּ אול כהו כִּי כַּפְּרָה אַמְסַה אַנִיג בִילַן וּ אַגַר בּוּלְסִין : והכהן ראול כהן אול יובוקלשְאַירְגַן בּישִׁינִיג עוּלְסִינִי ו מֵרִיסִי אוֹל עוֹלְנִיג אוֹ כּהָן נַא כִּי יוביְקלַשְׁמִירְּדִי אַנִיואַגַר בּוּלְכִין: וִכל דַהַר מִנְחָה בִּי פִּישְׁכַה תַּנְדְוּרְרַה ו דַהַר מִילִינְגַן פּנְנִירַבָּה יַאַ פוּהַ אִיצִינְדָא אוֹל כַּהָן נֵא אוֹל יובוּקְלַשְׁפִירְנַן אַנִיואַנֵּר בּוּלְסִין \$ וכל בהר מנְחָה קרִישִׁילְנַן יַג בִּילַן יַא קורו ו ג׳ומְלַא אוֹגְלנַלְרִינַא אַהַרן נִיג בּוּלְסִין וַ הַר בִּישִינֵא קַרְרַשִׁי גִיבִּי : ווֹאת דַבּוּדִיר תוֹרְסִי אוֹל שְׁרָסִים קָרְבָּנִינִיג ו בִּי יוּבוּקְלַשְׁמִירְכַא יֹנִי גַה : אם אָגַר שוֹכּוְּרְלִיב אוצון יובוּקְלַשְׁמִירְכַה אני ו דיובוקלשְמִירְסִין אוֹל שוֹבּוּרְלִיבּ קָרְבָּנִי בִּילַן פַּלִין סִצְלַר בּוְרִישׁילְגנְלַר יג בִּילן ו דַיוּפְּקא מַצְלַר סִילִינְגְנַלֹר יַג בּיַלן ו דַבּקוּרוּיְלְגן אוֹנִגי ו בּּלִינְלַר קרִישִׁילְגנְלַר יַג בִּילַן : על חָמֶץ קּלִין אומְמַבְּלר בִּילַן יוּבוּבְּּלַשְׁמִירְסִין קּרְבְּנִינִיוּ שוכורְלִיכּ שְׁלָמִים קָרְבָּנִי נִיג יַנִינַא : והקריב ביובוּקְלַשְׁמִירְּסִין אַנַדַן בִּירֵר אַבְּסָב הַר בִּיר סויְ קְרָבְּן אַבְּסִגִינְרַן וּאַייְרְמַק ייִי נַא ו אול בהן נַה אוֹל סַצְקַן אול שְׁלְמִים קַנִינִי אַנֵר בּוּלְסִין : ובשר דאָמִי שוּבּוּרְלָבּ קַרְבְּנִינִיג שׁלְמִים לַרִינֵיג וּ קָרְבַּן אַמְבַּן גונוּנְדָה אַשְּׁלְסִין וּ קוּנְפַסִין אַנְּדֵּן אַרְטַנָּה דָגִין : ואם דַאַנַר אָנְיַים יַא ג׳ומרְמָלִיק אָסַה שְׁלָמִים קָרְבָּנִי וֹ יובּוּקְלַשְׁמִירְדִיגִי גוּנְדַה קָרְבָּנִינִי אַשַּלְסִין דַסַבַּחִינַדַראו אוֹל קלנון אַנדַן אַשַּלְסִין : והנותר דאוֹל קלנו אוֹל שַׁלְמִים אַטִינְהַן ו אוֹל אוצִוּנְגִיי נּוּנְדָה ו אוֹטְקָה פוּיְדוּרוּלְסִין : ואם באַנַּר אַשְּלְמָא אַשַּׁלְכָה אָמִינְדָן שְּלְמִים קָרְבָּנִינִיג אוֹל אוצוּנְנְיִי גוּנְדָה מַקְבוּל בּוּלְמַכְמִיהּו

אול יוביקלשְטִירְנוּ אַנִי קַרְבּן בִייִלְמוֹ אַנֵרוּ בַּיִם ופכולו בוּלִיר ו דַאוֹל נֵ׳ן אול אַשַנּן אָנְדַן גוּנַחִינִי צָבָּר: וחכשר דאול אָשׁנּן אָנְדַן גוּנַחִינִי צָבָּר: וחכשר כוּנְבַר שִׁיְינִיג אַשַׁלְמַסִין ו אומָקה כּוּיְדוּרוּלְסִין ו דאול קודש אַפִּי הַר מָמִיוּ פּישִׁי אַשַּׁכִין לַרָשׁ אִטִינִי : והנפשׁ דַאוֹל נֵ׳ן כִּי אַשַּׁכַא אַט ו אול שְּלְמִים בָּרְבָּנִינְבוֹ כִּי ינִי נַא ו בַמוּנְבַרְלִיגִי אוֹלְסָא אוּזַבִינְרַא ו בַבְּסִילֵר אוֹל גֵ׳ן אוֹלוּסְלַרִינְרַן: וגפש דַנֵּין כִּי מִיְיסָא ג׳וּמְלָא מוַינְדַרְנָה ו מוּנְדַרְלִיגִינַא אֶדְם נִיג ו יַא מוּנְדַר העורנא ו יַא ג׳ומְלַא מוּנְדר אִירַנְצִינַה ו דַגיוְלִי אַשַׁסָה אָטִינְרן אול שְׁלְמִים בָּרְבְּנִינִיג כִּי יָיָּי נַא ו בִּסִילִיר אוֹל גַ׳ן אוֹלוּסְלַרִינְדֵן : וירבר דַסוּוְלַדִי יִּיְּ משֶׁה נַא דֵמַה : דבר סוּוְלַנֵין אוֹגְלַנְלַרִינַא יִשְּׁרָאֵל נִיג דֵמַה וַ הִּץ יַגֵין אוֹגוּוְיָנִיג נַא קוֹיָנִיג גַא אַצְבִּינִיג אַשְּׁמַנִיז : וחלב דַיַנִי נְבַלְה נִיג דַיַנִי מְדָבָּה נִיג קילינסין הַר אישְׁכַּה אַנצָא אַשְׁמַה אַשְׁמַנִיז אַני : כי זיַרא הַר אַשְׁגַן כִּימְסַא יַג אול תוורָדו ו כִּי יוביְקרַשְׁשִירִיר אַנְדֵן אושְלוּ קָרְבַּן יָיָי גַא ו בּסִילִיר אול ביולי אַשַּבוּן ב׳ן אולוסְלרִינְרַן : וכל בהין קו ני אַשַּמגיז ו ג׳ומְרַא אופורשְלַרָגְוָרָא וּ נָא קּוּשְׁפֵּן נָא דַתּוּוּרְרַן : כל ג'וּמְלַא גַ'ן כִּי אַשַּׁסַח הִץ קוּ דַבָּסִילִיר אוֹל גַ'ן אוּלוּסְלְרִינְרַן : וירבר דַכּוֹזְלַרִיייי משֶׁה נָא דַמַה בָּ דבר פוולנין אוגלנלרינא ישראל גיג ואול יובוקלשטירנן שלמים קרפניני יני בַּהוֹ גִּשִׁירְסִין בָּרְבָּנִינִי יָנִי נַה בְּרְבָּנִינְרוֹ שְׁלְמִים לַרְנִיג : יריו קולְלֵרִי גַשִּׁירְסִינְלֵר אוֹטְלוּ , ַקרְבְּנַלְריִן יִנִי נִיג ו אוֹל יַנְנִי אוֹל טוֹשׁ בִּילַן נְטִיְרְסִין אַנִי ו אוֹל פושני פללמגא אַני אוגונא פללמק אַלדינא יני ניג : והקטיר דַמוּטִמְסין אול פהן אול יגני אול מובחשהודפולסיןאול טוש אהרן גה דאוגלנלרינא: ואת דא אול אוג בּוּשְנִי וֹהֵיגִיז כּושַרִיפּ סָלְלַמַקאול כּהַוֹגַהַוֹ קַרְבְּנָלְרֵינְדִן שְּלְמָיְסלריַגִיזִנּיְגָ:המקריב אול יובוּקלשְׁמִירְגַן אול שְׁלְמִים ַקנִינִי ו רַאוֹל יַנְנִי ו אוֹגְלַנְלַרִינְרַן אַהֶרן נִיגּ ו אַגַר בּוּלְסִין אול אוג בּוש בּוְגַה : כי זירָא אול אוגונא סַלְלַמַק טושיני דַא אול יוקרי פַלְלַמַק בּוּשוני ו אַלְרִים יַאנִינְרַן אוֹנְלַנְלֵרינִיג יִשְׁרָאֵל נִיג ו שְׁלְמִים קָרְבְּנְלֵרִינְדוֹ וְ דַוֹבְרִים אַלַרְנִי אַהָּרוֹ אוֹל כּהָוֹ גָה וֹ דַאוֹגְכַנְלַרִינַה דַסִימִינַא דוּנְיַנִינוֹ יאנינקן אוגלנלריניג ישראל ניג: זאת בוריר בויובלים פאיי אחרן ניג דבויובלים

פַּאִי אוּגְלַגִּלְרִינִיג וּ אוֹשְלוּ קָּרְבְּגַלְרִינְרֵן יִינְי נִיג וּ יוּבוּקְלַשְׁשִּירְגַן גוּנְרֵן אַלְרָנִי בּהַ הַיְלְרִינִי בּהַ הַיְלְרִינִי בּהַ הַיְלְרִינִי בּהַ הַיְלְרִינִי בּהַ הַיְלְרִינִי בּיִבְּי אַלְרָנִי וּ נַאנִינְרַן אוֹגְלְנַלַרִינִיג יְשְׂרָאֵל נִיג אוּמִיְרְלִיכּ רְסִימִי דַווּר לַרִינַה : גוּנְרַן אַלְרָנִי וּ נַאנִינְרַן אוֹגְלְנַלַרִינִיג יְשְׂרָאֵל נִיג אוֹמִיְרְלִיכּ רְסִימִי דְווּר לַרִינַה : זאת בּוּרִיר אוֹל תְּרָה וּ עוֹלְגַה מְנְחָגָה וּ רַחַשְּאת קַה רַאָּשְׁם גַּה וּ דַאוֹל שְׁלְמִים קָרְבָּנִינַה : אשר בִּי סִימַרְלַדִי ייָי משָׁה גַּא רַמְלוּאִים גַּה וּ דַאוֹל שְׁלְמִים קָרְבָּנִינָה : אשר בִּי סִימַרְלַדִי ייִי משָּה גַּא פִּגִינָה סִינִי גִיג וּ סִמְרְלַרִינִי גוּנְרָא אוֹגְלַנְלַרִינֵא יִשְּרָאֵל נִיג וּ יוּבוּקְלַשְּׁמִירְמַגְּה כִּינִי נִיג :

וירבר דַסוּוְלַדִי יָּי משֶׁה גַא דִמַה : קח אַלְגִין אַהרן נִי דַא אוּל בִילְטַבּ נַגִינִי וּ דַאוֹל אוּפְּרַקְלַרְנִי דַא אוֹל בִילְטַבּ נַגִינִי וּ

באול חַשָאת בּוּגַסְיגִי דַא אָבִּי אוֹל קוֹצְקרְלַרְנִי וּ דַאוֹל מַצַלַר מַלְלֵיסִינִי : ואת רַא ג'וּמְלַא אול נַ'מַעַמְנִי מוּפְּלָגִין וּ אָשִׁיגִינָה אֹהֶל מוּער נִיג : ויעש דַקּילְרִי משֶׁה גַצִיבִּי סִימַרְלַרִי ינִי אַגַר ו דַשוּפְלַנְרי אול גַיַמַעט אַשִּׁיגִינַה אֹהֶל מוער ניג : ויאמר דַאַיְטְמִי משָה אוֹל גַ׳מַעַטְקַה ו בּוּדִיר אוֹל סוו בִּי סִימַרְלַדִי יני קוּקְמַגַה : ויקרב דיובוּקּלַשְטִירְרִי משֶה אָהַרן גִי בא אוּגְלַגַּלַרִינִיוּ דִיוּבְרִי אַלַרני סוּכַלָּר בִּילַן : ויתן דורדי אוסטונא אול גולמבני ו דַקוּשָׁרִי אַני אָנְצָקִיר בִּילַן ו דַגִּייְרִירִי אַגַר אול שוּשְׁמַנְניִ ו דְוַרְרִי אוּסְמוּנַא אול אָפּדׁ נִי ו דקושרי אַני בַנִי בִּילן אול אָפור נִינ ו דַבַּנְלֵרי אַנִי אַנִיג בִּילן : וישם _דקוירי אוְסַמוּנֵא אוֹל חשֶׁן נִי ו דַוְרָדִי אוֹל חשֶׁן נַא אוֹל אוּרִים נִי דַאוֹל חוּמִים נִי : דַקוֹיְרִי אוֹל סַרִיק נִי בַּשִׁי אוּסְטוּגַא ו דַקוֹיְרִי אוֹל סַרִיק אוּסְטוּגַא קַרְשִׁיסִינַה יוּוְלַרִינִיג אוֹל אַלְטִין צִיצַבּ נִי אוֹל קוֹרֶשׁ טִנִינִי ו נִצִיבִּי סִיסַרְלַדִי יְיָי משֶה גַא : ויקח דַאַלְרָי משֶה אול סִילְמַכּ ינֵינִי ו דַּסִוּלְרִי אול מִשְּבְּנְנִי בא ג'ומְלַא נִי כִּי אַנְרַה וּ רַאַירוּכְסִי אַמְאַי אַלַרְנִי : ויוּ דַסַצְטִי אַנְרָן אוֹל מְוַבַּח אוּסְטוּנַא יְרִי בַּרְשְׁלֵר ו דַּבִּילְרִי אוֹל מִוְבַּח נִי דָא ג׳ומְלַא פַּרְסְלֵרִינִי באול קוְמְנְנְנִי בַא מַסְלַבֵּנִינִי אַיְרוּכְסִי אִשְׁמַנָה אַלְרְנִי : ויצק בַשוּבְטִי יָגִינְרוֹ אול סִילְמַבְּנִיג וּ בָּשִׁי אוּסְטוּנַא אַהַרן נִיג וּ דַסִילְרי אַנִּי אַיְרוּכְסִי אַטְמֵנַה אַנִּי : ויהרב דַיובוּקלשְטִירָדִי משֶה אוּגְלְנַקריו אַהרו נִיגוֹדְנִייִריִי אַלְרְנַה גוּלְמַבְּלֹר וּ קושרי אַלרְגי אינְצְקּוֹר בִּילֵן ו דַגְיְרִירְרִי אַלְרָגַא אוֹבְּסֵכ קבוּקְלֵר ו גַצִיבִּי סִימַרְלַדִי יני משָה גַא : ויגש דיוכוּקלַשְּׁמִיְרְדִי אוֹל חַמְאת בּוּגַסִינִי ו דַמַיִרי אַהַרוֹ דַאוֹגְלַנְלֵרִי קוֹלְלַרִינִי בַּשִׁי אוּכְטוּנָא אוֹל חַטָאת בּוּנַסִינִיג : וישחט דַסוֹיָרי דַאַלְרִי מֹשֶׁה אוֹל קּנְנִי ו דַוֹרָדִי בּוּצְקַקְלַרִי אוּסְטוּנַא אוֹל מִוְבַח נִיג צוּפְצוּבְרַה בּרָמֵני בּילוּ ו דַכּצְמִי אוֹל מְוָבַחַ נִי ו דַאוֹל קַנְנִי מוְבַּמִי מִמַלִינַא אוֹל מְוְבַחַ נִיג ו דַאַרוּכְסִי אִטְטִי אַנִי כְּפָּרַת אַטְמַבְּכָּא אוּסְטוּנַא : ויקח דַאַלְרִי ג'וּסְלֵא אוֹל יַנְנִי בּי אוֹל קַרִין אוּסְטוּנַא ו דַא אוֹל בַּגִירְנִיג אַרְטִיקְסִיסִינִי ו דַא אוֹל בּוֹנְרבְּלְרְנֵי בא יַגְלרִינִי ו דַטוּשַטְטִי משָה אוֹל מִוְבָּחַשַה : ואת דַאוֹל בּוּגַנִי דָא שָׁרִיסִינַי בא אָשִינִי בא שִוּגִינִי פּוּיְדוּרְדִי אוּשְקַה ו אַבוּלְדֵן צִיכַרִי ו גַּצִיפִּי סִימַרְלַדִי יָנִי משה בא : ויקרב דיוביקלשְמִירִדי אול עולה קוצְקריני ו דַמַיִרילַר אַהַהוּ דאוגלנלרי קוללריני בשי אוסשונא אול קוצהרניג: וישחם בסויְדי דַסְצְמִי משה אול קַנְנִי וְ אוֹל מִוְבָּחַ אוּסְטוּנָא צוּפְצוּכְרַה : ואת דאול קוּצְקּרְנִי בּוֹבוּמְלַדִי בּוֹבוּמְלַרִינָצִ׳ה ו דַשוּשִׁשְשִׁי משָה אול בַּשְׁנִי דַאוֹל בּוֹבוּמְלַרְנִי דַאוֹל קרין יַנְינִי : ואת באול קרינְנִי דַאול אַיַקְלַרְנִי יוּבְרִי כוּבְלַר בִּילָן ו דַשוּשַּאְשׁי משָה הַבְּמִיל אול קוֹצְקַרְנִי אול מִיְבְּחַמַה ו עוֹלָה דיר אול קוקיסינה קבּוּלְלִיקְנִיגוּ אוֹמְלוּ קְרָבְּן דִיר אוֹל יִינָּי נָא ן גַּצִיבִּי סִימַרְלֵדִי יְינִי משֶׁה גַא : ויקרב דַיוּבוּקְרַשְׁטִיְרָדִי אול אַבִּינְגִיי קוּצְקַרָנִי אול מְלוּאִים קוּצְקַרִינִי ו דַטַיַרִילַר אַהָרן דַאוֹרָלְנַלַרִי קּוֹלְיֵרִינִי בַּשִׁי אוֹסְמוּנַא אוֹל קוֹצְקַרְנִיג : וישׁחם דַכּוֹיְדִי דַאַלְדִי בושה בונינדו ו דורדי יקשני אוסשונא אול אוג קולניניג אַהרו ניג ו דַבּשׁבּרְמַנִי אוסְטוּנָא אוֹל אוג קולוּגִיג ו דַבַּשׁ בַּרְסַגִּי אוּסְטוּנַא אוֹל אוג אַיגִינִיג : ויקרב ביוּבוּקְלַשְׁמִירְדִי אוֹגְלַנְלַרִין אַהֶרן נִיג ו דַוֹרָדִי מֹשֶׁה אוֹל קַנְדֵן יִמְשַׁגִי אוּסְטוּנַא אוֹל אוג קוּלַקְלַרִינִיג וּ דַבָּשׁ בַּרְמֵגי אוּסְטוּנַא אוֹל אוֹג קוֹלְלַרִינִיג וּ דַבָּשׁ בַּרְמַגִּי אוסְטוּנַא אול אוג אַיַקְלַרִינִיג ו דַסַצְאַי משֶׁה אול קַנְנִי אול מְוְבֵּחַ אוּסְטוּנַא צוּפְצוּבְרַה : ויקח דאַרְדִי אוֹל יַנְנִי דַאוֹל קוּיְרוּקְנִי ו דַא ג׳וּמְלַא אוֹל יַנְנִי בִּי אול סַרִין אוּסְטוּנָא ו דַאוּל בַנִיְרְנִיג אַרְטִיקְסִיסִינִי וֹדַא אָבֵּי אוֹל בּוּנְרַבְּלַרְנִי וֹ דַא ינַלְרִינִי דַאוּל אוג בּוּטְנִי : וססל דַאוֹל מַצְלַר סַלְרֵיסִינְרוּ כִּי אַלְרִינָה יְיָּי

100 r°

- 13

ניג ו אַלְרי בִּיר קּלִין מִצָּה ו דַבִּיר קּלִין יַנְּלִי אוֹשְׁמַבּ ו דַבִּיר יוְפַקָה וַדַקוּוְרִי אול יַנְלֵר אוּסְשוּנַא דַאוֹל אוֹג בּוּט אוּסְשוּנַה : ויתן דַוַרָּדִי אוֹל ג׳וּסְלַנַיּ אַבוּצְלַרִי אוּכְפוּנֵא אָהָרן נִיגוּ דַאַבוּצְלַרִי אוּסְטונַא אוּגְלַנּלַרינִיג וּ דַסַּלְלַרִי אַלְרנָי אוגונא כַלְלַמַק אַלְרינַה יני ניג: ויקח דַאַרְדי משֶׁה אַלַרְנִי אַבוּצְלַרִי אוּסְטוּנְרַן ז דַטוּטְטַאַי אול מִוְבָּחַטַה אול עולָה אוּסְטוּגא ו מְלוּאִים דִיר אַלַר קוקוּסְיַּנה קבּוּלְלִיקְנִיג ו אוֹמְלוּ קָרְבְּנְדִיר אול יָיי נַא : ויקח דַאַלְדִי משָה אול טושְׁנִי דַבַּלְלַרִי אַנִי בַּלְרָמֵק אַלְרִינָה יֹנָי נִיג ו קוצְקָרִינָדן אול מְלוּאִים נִיג ו משֶה נָא בּוּלְרִי בּּיְנָה וֹ נִצִיבִּי סִימַרְלַרִי יָיִי משָה נֵא : ויקח דַאַלְרִי משֶה יַנִּינְרַן אוֹל סִילְמַבְּנִיג וּ דַאוֹל קַנְדֵן בִּי אוֹל מִוְבֵּחַ אוּסְטוּנַא וּ דַסַצְטִי אַהְרן אוּסְטוּנַא אוּפְּרַקְלֵרי אוּסְטוּנַא וּ דַאוֹגְלַנְלַרִי אוּסְטוּנַא דַאוּפְּרַקְלַרִי אוּסְטוּנַא אוּגְלַנְלַרִינִיג בִּירְנַסינַה וּ דַאַירוּכְסִי אָטְטִי אַהְרן נִי אוּפְּרַקְלַרִינִי וֹ דַא אוּגְלַנְלַרִינִי דֵא אוּגְלַנְלַרִינִיג אוּפְרַקְלַרִינִי בִּירְנַסִינַה : ויאמר דַאַנְשְׁמִי משֶה אַבֶּרן נַא דַאוֹנְלַנְלַרִינַה ו פִּישִירִיגִיז אוֹל אַסְנִי אַשִּׁינִינָרַה אהָל מוער נִיג ו רַאַנְרַה אַשַּנִיז אַנִי-ו רַאול אוּטְמַכְּנִי כִּי אול מָלוֹאִים מַלְלֵיסִינָרא ו גַצִיכִּי סִימַרְלַרִים רֵמַה ו אַהְרן דַאוֹגְלַנְלַרִי אַשְּׁסִיְנַלַר אָני : והנותר דאול קלננני אול אַמַרַן דַאוֹל אומַמַבְּמַן ו אומַקָּה בּוּיְדוּרוּנְיִז : ומפתח אַשִּׁינִינְרַן אֹהֶל מוֹעֵר נִיג צִיקְמַנִיז יָרִי גוּנְלֵר הַמַם בּוֹלְגַן גונינַה רָגִין מְלָאִים. גוּנְלַרִי גִיז ו זִירַא יִדִי גוּנְלַר טוּלְרוּרִים אַלִּישְׁטִירִיר קוֹלוּנִיזְנֵי : כאשר גַּצִיכִּי קילְדִי אוּשְׁבּוּ גוּנְדַה סִימַרְלַדִי יֹנִי קִילְסָנֵה בַּפְּרָה אִמְמַה אוֹסְטוּגִיזְנֵה : ופתח רָאָשִׁיגִינָרָה אֹהֶל מוער נִיג אופורוגִיז גון רַגַּצַה יְרִי גוּנְלַר זֹ דַסַקְּלְנִיז סַקְּלוֹבִין יני ניג דאולְמַגִיז ו זִירַא עַלֵּי כִימַרְלַנָרים : ויעש דַקּוֹלְרִי אַהַרן דַאוּגְלַנְלַרִי וּ ביומְלֵא אול סווְלַרְנִי בִּי סִמְרַלַרִי יָי קולוּ בִּילַן משָה נִיג :

פרשת שמיני

ם בּיִזִינְנִי גוּנְדַה ו צַקּוְרָרִי משָׁה אָהָרוֹ וּלְבָנִיוֹ וּלְזְקְנֵי יִשְּׂרָאֵל : רַאַרְשְׁלֹרִיוֹ ט בִיזִינְנִי גוּנְדַה ו צַקּוְרָרִי משָׁה אָהָרוֹ נִי דַאוּנְלַנְלַרִינִי דַקּרְשְּׁלֹרִיוֹ שׁׁרָאל ישראל

9599200

יַשְּׂרָאַל נִיג : ויאמר דַאַיְאָשִׁי אַהֶרן גאַ אַלְנִין אווונה בּיווב בּלַסִין סינִירְנִיג חַטָּאת קַה ן דַקוּצָקַר עוֹלָגַה בַּנְרַקְלרְגִיו ריַיִּבוּקְלַשְטִירְגִין אַלְרִינַה יֹנֵי נִיג : ואל באוֹנְלַנְלַרִינִא יִשְּׂרָאֵל נִיג סווַּכְגִין דָכָּוֹה ו אַלִינִיז אוּלַגִין אַצְבּיַלְרְנִיג חַטְאת קה ו דַבּיווֹכ דַקוֹי בִּיַרַר יַשִּׁרְלֵר סַנְּלָמלר ניִ עוֹלְנֵה : ושור דַאוֹגוּוֹ דַקוּצְקַר שְּׁלָמִים לַרְגַה וּ בֶּרָבֵּן אָאֲמָה אַלְרִינַה ינִי נִיגוּ דִמְנְחָה קַרִישִׁילְגַּן יַג בִּילַן וּ בִּי סַחִי בוגון בָּבוֹרִי ינָי נִיג אַשְבַרַה בּוֹלוּנִיר סִיוְנַה : ויקחו דַאַיְדִילַר נְנֵי כִּי סִימַרְלַדִי משָה אַלְרִינַא אֹהֶל מוער נִיג ו דַיוּבוְּקְלַשְׁמִילֵר ג׳וּמְלֵא אול גַ׳מַעַט ו דַטּוּרְרִילֻרַ אַלְדִינַא יוֹיָ נִיג : ויאמר דַאַיְמְטִי משָה בּוּדִיר אוֹל סוז כִּי סִימַרְלֵרִי יוֹיָ קיליגיז ו דַאַשְׁבַּרָה בּוּלְסִין סִיוְגָה בְּכוֹרִי יוֹיָ נִיג : ויאמר דאַיְמְאִי משֶׁה צַהַרן גַאַ ו יוּכוּקְלַשְּקון אול מִוְבֶּחַ קַה רַקּילְגִין חַשְאחִינְנִי רַעוּלְגָנִי ו רַבַּפְּרָה אִמְבִין גַּנְדִיג אוצון דַאול אולום אוצון ו דַקּילְגִין אול אולוסְנִיג קַרְבְּנִינִי ו דַבּבְּרָה אַטְבִין אַלַר אוצון ונָצִיבִּי סִימַרְלַרֵי יוֹי : ויקרב דֵיובוּקְלַשְטִי אַהָרן אול מִוְבֵּחָ קַה ו דַסוּיְרִי אוֹל חַשְּאת בִּיזוֹבוּנִי כִּי אַנִיג : ויקריבו דַיוּבוּקְלַשְּשִייְרְדִילֵר אוגְלַנְלָרִי אַהָרן נִיג אול קנְנִי אַנֵר ו דַמַנְצְמִי בּרְמַגִינִיאול קנְנַהוֹדַוֹרְרִי בּוּצְקּקְלַרִי אסטונה אול- מובח ניג ו דאול קנני מוכמי ו בניימינא אול מובח ניג : ואת דאול יַנְנִי דַאוֹל בּוּנַרְכָּלְרְנִי דַאוֹל אַרְטִיקְסִינִי אוֹל בַּנִיְרָדַן אוֹל חַטְאת דַן ו מושטין אול מְוָבַחַטַא ו נֵצִיבִּי מִימַרְלַרִי יוֹיָ משָה נָא : ואת דאול אַטְנִי דַאוֹל מֵרִינִי ו כּוּיְרוּרְדִי אוֹמְקָה אַכּוּלְדֵן צִיכַרִי : וישחט דַכּוּיְרִי אוֹל עולְנִי ו דַיִרישְׁמִיְרְדִילֵר אוֹגְלַנְלָרֵי אַהֶרן נִיג אַנֵר אוֹל קַנְנִי דַסַצְמִי אַנִי אוֹל מְוָבַּח אוּסְמוּנֵא צוּפְצוּבְרָה : ואת בָאוֹל עוֹלְנִי יֵרִישְׁטִיְרְדִילֵר אַנֵר בּוּבוּמְלַרִינְנֵ׳ה ו דַאוֹל בַּשְׁנִי דַטוּטַטְטִי אוֹל מִוְבַּחַ אוּסְטוּנַא : וירחץ דֵיוּבְרִי אוֹל קּרִינְנִי דַאוֹל אַיַקְלרָגִי וּ דַשוּשַּשְשִׁי אוֹל עולָה אוּקְשוּנֵא אוֹל מִזְבֵּחַשֵה : ויקרב דַיוּבוּקְלַשְשִייְרְדִי כָּרְבָּנִין אוֹל אוּלוּסְנִיג ו דַאַלְדִי אוֹל חַטְאת אוּלַגִינִי כִּי אוּלוּסְנִיג ו דַסוְיְדִי אַנִי דַחַטָּאת אָטְאַי אָנִי בּוּרוּנְגִינִי גִיבִּי : ויקרב ביובוּקְלַשְּׁאַיְרָרִי אוֹל עוֹלְנִי רַקּיְלְרִי אַנִי שָׁרַעִמְצַא : ויסרב דַיוּבוּקְלַשְׁמִירְדִי אוֹל מִנְחָנִי וֹ דַמוּלְדוּרְדִי אַבוּצִינִיאַנְדֵן ו דַמוּמַאְטִי אוֹל כּוְבָּהַ אוּכְטוּנָא וֹ עוּלְסִינְרָן בַּשְׁקָה אוֹל אַרְטֵה נִיג : וישחם דסוידי

דַכוּירָי אוֹל אוֹגוּיְנִי דאַוֹל קוֹצְקּרְנִי ואוֹל שְׁלְמִים בְּרְכָּנִינִי כִּי אוּלוּסְנִיג ו בוֹרִישְׁעִירְדִילֵר אונְלַנְלֵרִי אַהָרן נִיג אוֹל קַנְנִי אַנֶר וֹ דַסַצְשִׁי אַנִי אוֹל מִוְבָּח אוֹסְטִינָא צוּפְצוּבְרַאַ: ואת באול יגַלרני אול אוגוורן באול קוצְקררן ו אול קיירוּקני באול יפּּקוּגי דאול בּוְנַרְפַּלְרִנִי וֹ דַאַרְאֵיְקְסִיסִין אוֹל בַּנִיְרְנִיג (אייררילר) :וישיטו _דקוְיְדִילַר אוֹל ַיְגַלְרְנוּ אול טושְלַר אוּכְטוּנַה ו דַכּוּשַׁמְשׁ אוֹל יַנְלַרְנִי אוֹל מִוֹבֶּחַשָּה: ואת דאוֹל טושְלַרְנִי דאול אוג בּוּמְנִי ו סַלְלַדִי אַהַרן סַלְלָמַק אוגונה יוֹנְי נִיג ו נֵצִיכִּי סִימֹרְלַדִי יוֹנָי משֶת נַא: וישָא רַבושַרְדִי אַהַרן קוּלְלַרִינִי אוֹל אוּלוּכְקָה דַאַּלְנִישְׁלֵרִי אַלְרְנִי וּ ראַכְבל אַנְדי קּילְמַקְטַן אוֹל חַטָּאת נִי רַאוֹל עוֹלְנִי רַאוֹל שְׁלְמִים לַרְנִי : ויבא וּ בַּגְלְרִי מֹשֶׁה דַאַבְּרון אֹהֶל מוער נַא ו דַצִיקְמִילַר דַאַלְגִישְׁלְרֵילֵר אוֹל אוּלוּסְנִי דַאַשְבַרַה בּוּלְרִי בָּבוּדִי יָנִי נִיג ג'וּמְלַא אוֹל אוּלוּמְקַה : ותצא דַצִּיקְמָי אוֹט אַלְרִינְרֵן יֹניְ נִיג וֹ דַיַקְמִי אוֹל מִוְבֶּחַ אִיְסְטוֹנָא וֹ אוֹל עוֹלָה,ני ראוֹל יַנְרַרְנִי ו רַגוּרְרִי ג׳וּבְילָא אול אוּלוס דַקוּצְקוּרְדִילר ו דַשׁוּשְׁשִׁילר אוּסְטוּנַא : ויקחו דַאַלְדִילר אוֹגְלַנְלַרִי אַהַרן נִיג נָרָכ דַאָבִיהוּאַ הַר כִּישִׁי מַחְמָּסִינִי ו דַוֹרְרִילֵר אַלֹּרְרָה אוֹט ו דָקוּיְרִילֵר אוּסְשוּגַא שוּשְׁסוּ וֹ דֵיוּבוּקְלַשְׁשִׁיְרְדִילֵר אַלְרִינַה יֹנְי נִיג יִט אוש וֹ כִּי סימרלמרי אלרנא : ותצא דציקטי אוט אַלְרִינְרן יני ביקטי אַלרְנִי אַ דַאוּלְרִילַר אַלְדִינַאַ יֹנָי נִיג : ויאמר דַאַיְמְמִי מֹשֶׁה אַהָּרן גאַ ו אוֹלְדִיר נֵא פי סוֹלְלִי יִנִּי דְמַה ו יובוְקלרִימֵא אַיְרוּכְסִי בּוֹלִירְמִין וּ דַאַּלְרִינֵא ג׳וּסְלָא אוֹל אולוסְנִינ חוֹרְמַמְלַנִירְחִין וֹ דַסוּכְמוּ אַחַרן : ויקרא דצַקּירְדִי משָׁה מִישְׁאֵל נִי דאַ עפן ני אונלנלבין עויאל אַנאַסי ניג אברן ניג ו באַנטטי אלרגא ו יוכוקרשיגיז בּלְרִירִיגִיז ַקְרָבִשְׁלַרִייִינְגִי ז יַאָּנְיְנָרן יוּזְלַרִינִיג אוֹל קּוָרָשׁ נִיג ז אַבוּלְרַן ציבַרִי : ויקרבו דֵיוּבוּקְלַשְאוֹלֵר דַקּלְדְרִילֵר אַלְרָגִי גוּלְמַבְּלֶרִי בִּילֵן ו אַבוּלְדֵן צִיגַרִי ו נָצִיבִּי כּוֹלְדִי כּוְשָׁה : ויאמר דַאִיְמְטִי משֶׁה אַבְרוֹ נַה ו דַאָּלְעִיָּר נַאַ דַאִיהָּמֶּר אוגלנלרינא ו בשלריגיוני אַאִכיגיז ו דאופרקלריגיוני יִרְמִמְגִיז ו דאולמגיז ו דג׳ומְלַא אול נַ׳מַעם אוסְמוּנַה עַצוּבְלנִמַסִין וַ דַפִּרְבִישְׁלרִיגִיז ג׳וּמְלַא נַ׳מַעמִי יִשְׂרָאֵל ניג ו יילַסִינְלַר אול פּוּיְמַפְנִי פִּי פּוּיְרוּרְרִי יִייֹי: ומפַתח דַאַשִּינְיְנַדְן אֹהֶל מוֹעֵר

נִיג צִיקְמַנִיז אוּלְמִיא אוּלַרָסִיז ו זִירַא סִילְמַבּ ינֵי יֹנִי אוּסְמִיגִיזְרַה ו דַקּוּלְרִילֵר

כווינצא

גיכול

333760

סונינצא משה ניג : וידבר בסולדי יו אהרן נא דמה: יין יני שרפ גא אַכְבִּי שַׁרָפּ אִיצְפַגִּין וּ נַאַ כוּן נָא כַאוֹנְלַנֹלְרִיג פִּיִרְגַאַ ז נִיְרִייְנִינִיןְרַוֹ בורון אֹהֶל מוער גַא ראוּלְמַנִיז ו אומוּרְלִיבּ בַּכִּים דַווּרְלַרִינִיזְנַה : ולהבריל דַעַנִיי אַייִרְמַנַה גַּלִיפּ אַרַפִּינַא אול קוֹרֶשׁ נִיג דַאַרַסִינַה אול יִגִילְנִיג וּ דַאַרַסִינַא אול מוּנְדַרְנִיג דַאַרַסִינַה אול אַרוּבְּנִיג : ולהורות דאוּגְרַשְמַנַא גַּלִיפּ אוּגְרַנְלַרִינַא יִשְרָאֵל נִיג וּ ג׳וּמְלֵא אול רַבִּימְלַרְנִי וּ בִּי כוּוְלַרִי ינִי אַלַרְגַה קולו בִּילַן משֶה נִיג : וידבר דַכוְזְלַדִי מֹשֶׁה אַהַרן גָא ו דַאֶּלְעָזָר גַא דַאִיתְטֶר אוּגְלַנְלַרִינַא אול קּרְנְגַלְרְנָה וּ אַלִיגִיז אול קּלְגָן מִנְחָה נִי אוֹמֲלוּ כְּרְבָּנְלַרִינְרוּ יְיֹי נִיגוּ רַאַשְׁגִיז אַנִי מַצְלַר נַנִינַא אוֹל מִוְבָּחַ נִיג ו זִירַא קּוֶרְשִׁי קּוֹרֶשׁ לַרְנִיגְרִיר אוֹל: ואכלתם דאַשׁינִיז אַנִי אַיְרוּכְּסִי יִרֶבה וּ זִירַא חַקְקִיג דַחַקְסִי אוֹגַקְנַלְרִיגְנַיְגָדִיר אוֹל וּ אושְלוּי קָרְבְּנְלַרִינְרוֹ יָנִי נִיג וֹ בִּי עַלִי סִימְרַלְנְרִים : ואת ראול סַלְלַמַק טושיני רַא אול אַיִירְטַק בּוּשוּנִי אַשַּנִיז מֵמְיוֹ וַרְדַה וּ מֵן רַאוֹגְלַנְלַרִיג רַקִּיוְלַרִיג בְּיִרְגַנָה וּ בִּי חַקְּקִיג דַחַקְּקִי אוֹגְלַנְלַרִינְנִיג וְבֵילְדִילַר וּ שְּלְמִים קָרְבַּנְלַרִינְדָן אוֹגְלַנְלַרִינִיג יִשְּרָאֵל ניג : שוק אול אַיִירְמַק בּוּטוני דַאוֹל סַלְלַמַק טוּשִׁינִי אוֹמְלוּ קָרְבְּנְלַרִי בִּילַן אול יַגְלַרְנִיג גַּמִירְכִינְלַר ו בַּלְלַמֵנה בַּרְלַמֵק אַלְרִינֵה זְיָי נִיג ו דַבּוֹלְכִין סַנֵה דאוְגַלְנְלַרִינֵא בּירְגַגַא אומוּרְלִיפּ רַסִימְגַא ו גַעִיפִּי סִימַרְלַדִי יֹנְיי : ואת דא אול חַמָאת אוּלַגִינִי אַרַמַא אַרַארִי משָה ו דַמוּנָא פּוּיְרוּרוּלְרִי ו דַעַצוּבְלַנְרִי אָלְעָזָר אוּכְטוּנַא דַאִיתְמֶר אוּסְשׁונַא אוֹל קַלְנַן אוֹגְלַנְלַרִי אַהָרן נִיג דְמַה : מרוע נוצון אַשְׁמֵרִינִייֹ אוֹל תַפָּאת נִי אוֹל פוֹר,שׁ אוּרְנִינְרָהַ וּ כִּי קוֹר,שׁי קוֹר,שׁ לַרְנְיגִרְיר אוֹ וֹ דַאַנִי וַרְרִי פּיוְנַה ו פּוֹשַרְמַגַה גוּנַהִין אוֹל גַ׳מַעַשַנִיג ו בְּפָרַתּ אַמְטַנֵּא אַלַר אוִצין אַלְרִינָא יני ניג : הן מונה קני גירגיזילמדי אול קוֹדֶשׁ גַּא אִיצְפַּרִי ו אַשַּׁמָא אֲשׁנִיוֹ אַנִּי אַיְרוּכְסִי וַרְדַא ו גַצִיפֵּי סִימַרְלָרִים: וידבר דַכּוֹזְלַרִי אַהַרן משֶׁה גַא וּ כוונה בוגון יובוקלשפירדילר חַפָאת לרני כא עוללריני אַלרִינא יין ניג ו דאוצרַרילר מַנָה בּוּלֵר גִיבִּי דַאַשַׁכֵם אֵירִים נַחָטָאת אַטִינִי בּוּגוּן וַיְבְשׁי בּוּלִירְמִי אָדי ענייִמְלַרִינָא יוֹי נִיג : וישמע דַאָשִׁימְמִי משֶׁה ו דַיְכָשׁי בּוְּלְדִי גוּוְלַרִינָא וידכר דַסוְלַרָי יוֹר משָה נָא רַאָּהָרן נָא דַמָא אַלרְנָה :

שמיני .

דברו בוולניו אוולרלרינא ישראלין דמא בודור או דוניונט בי ייסיוג ומלא או תוורדן בי או ור אוורינא : כל הר צטל מירנקליי ואייריג'יני איירסגין פּיְרַנַקְנִין גַּוְשֶׁמַבּ גָּטִירָנָנִי תּוּוְרָדָא אינו אַשַאנִיז : אַךְּ אַמְמָא גַּוְשֵׁמַבּ גָטירילֶרְרוֹ נִשִירָנִק צַשְּלְלִילְרַרוֹ בּוּלַרִי יָמֶנֶסִיזואוֹ דַיִוֹנִי פּרְזַם כִּי גַוֹּןשֶׁר אַמְמַא הַמַם אַיְירִי מִירְנַקְלִי הַגִּיל הִירוּ מוּרְרֵר הִיר או כִּיוַא: ואת וֵאוֹ אַדַא טַוּוּשֵׁן (בּירְפִי) נִי פַרְזַם כִּי או גוּוְשֵׁר אַמְמַא תַּמַם שִירְנַק אַיִירְמַווֹמִיּרְרַרִיר אוֹ סִוָּא: ואת ואו פַוושַני פַּרְוַם כִּי גוּוְשֶׁר אַמְמַא תּמַם טִירְנַק אַיִרְמַדִי וּמוּרְדַרְדִיר או סִיזָא : ואת נאו הִינְזִירִי (חַזִירְנִי) פַּרְזַם כִּי צַטֵּל מִירְנַקְלִירֵיר וַהַּמֵּם אַיִּרִיר אַיִירְמַסִין פִירְנָקנוּן אַמְמֵא או נֵווְשֵׁמָא נָוְשִׁמֶּו ו מּוְּדַרְרְדִיר או סִיוַא : מבשרם אַשְלַרִינְרַן יָמָגִיז וַלְשְׁלַרִינָא הַנְמָגִיז הָרָם דִיר אוֹלַר סִיוָא : את בּונוּ יֵיְסֵיז ביומלא דן כי סוב דא חר שיי כי אונא קנט ופול סובדא דגיולרדא באוונקרדא אולרי ייסיז : וכל נחר שיי כי יוק אונא קנט ופול דגיולרדא אוונלרכא ג׳וּמֶלֵא קוֹוְלַמַסִינְּרַן סוּבְנוּון וָג׳וּמְלַא אוֹ דִירִי נַ׳ן דַן בִּי סוּבְּדַא ו מִיקְרוּח דִיר אולר סְיֵזֹא : ושקץ וַמַקְרוּח אולְסונְכַר כִיזָא ו אַטְלַרְנַרן יַמִיסִיז וַלְשְׁלֵרִינִי אִיְקְרָח אִירַסִיז : כל הָר שֶׁיִי כִּי יוֹק אונא קַנַט וַפּוּל כוּבְרַרָא מִיקְרוּח דִיר או סִיוָא : ואת וָבּוּלַרִי אִיקְרַח אִיִרינִיז או קוּשְׁמַן אַשׁלְמַסִינְלַר מִיקְרוּח דִיר אולר ו או קרשלני (קרא קושני) נאירועני ודגיז קרשליני : ואת נאק בבני וֹא צַיְלְקְנִי נְ׳יְנְסִינְנִ׳א : את הַר קּוּזְנוּנִי נִ׳יְנְסִינְצֵא : ואת וֹדֵוֹא קּוֹשׁוּנִי וַבַּיִי קוּשִׁינִי וַקוּקוּ קוּשִׁינִי וַדוּגַנִי נִ׳נְסִינִצֵא : ואת ־ וַאוּנִי קוֹשׁוּנִי וַקרַא בַּמַקנִי וְפוּיִינִי : ואת וַקּוֹגוּנִי וַקְשִׁיקְצִי קוּשִׁינִי וַרַחַמִינִי : ואת וַלְנְלְנְנִי וַבַּלִים צִינִי נְיָנְסִינְצֵא וָהִוּד הוּדִינִי וְשֶׁפֵּרָנִי : כל וָדֵּר אוּצֵן קושוּ דוְרִם אַיִיק אוּוְרִינַא נְזָן וּ מִיקְרוּח דִיר אוֹ סִיוָא : אך סַלְט בּונוּ יָיִסִיז ג'וּמְלַא דוֹגוּרְרוּגוּוְדַן אוֹ קוּשְׁנִינ או גַון דורָט אַיַיק אווַרִינָא ו כִּי אוֹנָא דִיוְלַר יוֹסָרִידַן אַייַקְלַרִינַא ו סָצְירַטָא אולר אילן או יר אוזרינא : את בולרני אולר דן אשניו או צבירטבני בּינְסִינְנֵיא וֹ גַג׳וּדְנ׳יִדִינִי גִ׳ינְסִינְצֵא וֹ וֹחֵרְגוּלְנִי גִ׳ינְסִינְנֵא וֹ הַגִּינְסִינְנֵא וֹ וֹחַרְגוּלְנִי גִ׳ינְסִינְנֵא וֹ הַגִּירָנִי גִיינְסִינְנֵא : וכל וגיומלא דוגורְדוגו או קושון ניג כי אונא דורם אייקלרו מיקרות דיר או כיוא

שמיני

פיוא : ולאלה ובולר גא טיים טונדר אולורסיו ו הר הנגן לשהרינא טונדר אוּלְסִין או עַכְשַׁמַא דָגִין : ובל נאו (טַשְׁיֵין) קּלְרִירֵן לַשְּלַרִינְדַן יִיַקְסִין אוּרְבַּלַרִינִי וכונְדֵר אוּלְכוּון אול עַכִּשְׁמַא דְגִין: לכל הַר הַיְיוַן בִּי אוֹ צַפֵּל פִירְנַקְלִי דִיר וַהַמָם אַיִּרְמַיוֹר וָגֵוּשְׁמֵבּ גַמִירְמֵיִיר מוּרְבַרְלַר דִיר אוֹלַר סִינָא ו הַר דְגָּגוּן לַשְּׁלֵרִינַא מוּנְדֵר אוּלְסִין או. אַכְשַׁמַא דִגִּין : וכל ג'וּמְלַא גַּזַן טַבּּנְלַרִי אוורינאוג'יפְלא ג'נווֹרָדא אוֹגוּן דוְרט אַיִיק אוורינאו חָרְמְלַר או לר פיואו ג'ימְלא או פּיְיגון לִשְלֵרִינָא ומוּנְדַר אוֹלְכוּן אוֹ אַכְשַׁמַא דָגִין : והנשא נאו בַקְּלִריכַן לַשְׁלֵרִינִי יִיקָּסִין רוּבַּלַרינִי רַמוְעַרַר אולְכוּן או אַכְשַׁמַא קַבַר ו קַרְמְלַר דִיר אולַר סיוא: ווה ובורור סיוא או חָרֶם דוגגן דַא או קוולַגן או יֵר אוורינַא ו או גַלינְצִיבּ וָאוֹ סִיצַן וָאוֹ קַפְּלִי בַּנָא גִיינְסִינְגַ׳א : והאנקה וַסִיכְרִי סִיצַן וגינש בַּלַרָסִי וַיִּלְרִיז בָּלַרָסִי וַבָּרְטָּן בָּלָסִי וַנִּוֹז מובַא : אלה בּוּלַר או חַרַמְלַר סיוָא ג׳וּסְלַא או דוּנְגַן דא ו ג׳וּסְלַא או דַּגְגַן אוֹלַרִיפְּלְרֵינְרָן כוּרָא הַרָם אוּלְסוּן אוּ אַכְשַׁמַא הַגִּין : וכל וְהֵר שֵׁיִיְ כִּי דוּשֶׁרְסֵא אוּוְרֵינָאַ אוּלַרְרַן אוּלְרוּבְּלַרִינְדַן סוֹרָא חַרָם אוּלְסוּן וּ ג'ומְלַא אַנֵּץ עַבְּדְגָּלִיקְרַן (כַּגִּימְמַן) יַכוּר אָקְפָפַּ נַא דֵרָי יַא צווַל הַר עָבְדַנְלִיק כִּי יַפּוּלוּר אִיש אוֹלַר אִילַן ו כּוּבְלֵיבא גירניזילסין וחבס אולסון או אַבְשַׁמַא קבר ופַק אולור: וכל וְנ׳וְסְלֵא סַקְסִיּ קפי בּי דוּשֶׁרְכֵּא בּירִיסִי אוֹלְרָרָן אִיצֶרִיסִינַא ו הַר גֵא בִּי אִיצֵרִיסִינָרא חַרַם אולְסוֹן דאַו קּפָּני קורִינִיז : מכל ג'וּמְלַא או יֵמֵבּ דַן כִּי אַשַׁלִיר כִּי גַלִירְסֵא אוּוְרֵיגָא סוּב הַבס אולור ו וניוסְלא אִיצְבִי כִּי אִיצִילִיר הַר. קפ אִיצִינְרֵא חַרָם אולור : וכל ובר שיי כי דושרםא אווריגא לשלרינדן דעם אולור פורון נאוצק בווולסון חַבְמְלֵר דִיר אוֹלֵר ו וַחַבְמְלֵר אוֹלְסוּנְלֵר סִיזַא : וכי מָבּ צִשְׁמֵא וֵכַרְנִיץ דַוושירילְמֵכִי כּוּבְנהן אולור הֶלַל ו וַהָנְגָן לֶשְׁלֶרינָגא דַרַם אולור : וכי בַאֵנַר רושרטא לַשְּׁלֶרינְבוֹ הַר דוּרְלוּ אָבִּילְמִישׁ אַבִּין אוּוָבֵינָא כִּי אָבִּילְמָא ו הָלַל רִיר או : וכי נָאָנַר נָריִלְפָא סוב תורום אוֹוָרִינַא וַרוֹשֵׁרְסַא לְשְׁלֵרִינְרַן אוּוְרֵינָא ו חָרֶם דִיר אוֹ סִיוָא : ופּי דַאָנֵר אולוּרְסַא אוֹ מוּווּרְדֵן כִּי חַלֵּל דִיר אוֹ סִיֵא ימוא ו או דּנְבוּן לְשִׁינִא חָרָם אולָסוּן או אַכְשַׁמַא כַּרַר : והאכל נאי יוו לשינדן

שמיני

לַשְּינְבֵן יָקְסִין אוּרְבּלַרִינִי דַמוּנְבֵר אוּלְסוּן אוּ אָכְשַׁמֵא קַרַר וַנֵאוּ כַּלְרִינִי דַמוּנְדַר אוּלְסוּן או אַבְשַׁמֵא קַרָר : וכל נֵג'וּיִילֵא או דִוּנְגן שִייִּי כִּי רוּגַיִיר או יִר אוּוֹרִינָא ו מִיְּקרוּח שֵיִי דִיר יִיּלְמְסִין : כל הַר נִגַּן קוּרְיַסֵא אוֹתִינָא ווֹמִייַסִיו אוֹלָרִי זִירָא מִיְּקרוּח שֵיִי דִיר אוֹלַר : אל אִיְּקרוּ ווֹמֵיַיסִיו אוֹלָר זִירָא מִיְּקרוּח שֵיִי דִיר אוֹלַר : אל אִיְּקרח אוֹלְנִינְא ווֹמֵיַיסִיו אוֹלָר זִייִּי בִּיִרי אִילַן או דוּגְּגן נִיג כִּי מְוֹלִיירוַ בַּמוּנְדֵר אוֹלוּנְמָנִיוֹ אוֹלַר זִירָא בַפְּנִיר אַקּילְינִיוֹ אוֹלַר אִילֵן אוֹ דוֹגְנן נִיג כִּי מָן מִן יִנִּי שַּנְרִיגִּיוֹ אוֹלְנִי אוֹלְר זִירָא בְּפַּנִיר אִילְלִינִיוֹ אוֹלַר אִילַן : כִי כִּי מֵן מִן מִוֹ יְנִי שַּנְרִיגִּיוֹ אוֹלַר אִילַן אוֹ בִי בְּבָּרְינִין אוֹ בִּילְרְנִין אוֹלֵר אִילַן אוֹי בִי בְּיִבְּילְינִין אוֹ בִּילְרְנִין אוֹ בִּילְרְנִין אוֹ בִי בִּי מֵן מִן יִינִּי אוֹבְרִינִין אוֹ בִּילְרְנִין אוֹ בִּילְרְנִין אוֹ בִּילְרְנִין אוֹ בִּוֹלְרְנִין אוֹ בּוֹלְרְנִין אוֹ מִינְרְיִין מִיבְּלְרְבָאוֹ ווֹנִיץ בִּינִין מִיבְּלַרְבָאוֹ ווֹנִיץ בּוֹבְין מִיבְּלְרְבָאוֹ ווֹבּיוֹלְנִין אוֹ בִּילְרְבִין מִיבְלְרְבָאוֹ ווֹבּיִלְבְיין מוֹבְּלְרְבָאוּ ווֹבּייִנְמִי מִינִינְן אוֹ בִּילְרְבַאוֹ ווֹבּיִין מִיבְּלְרְבָאוֹ ווֹבּיִינִנְא אוֹ חְנִבְין אוֹבְּלְרְבָּאוֹ ווֹבִייִנְם מִּיבְלְרְבַאוֹ וּנִינִיץ אוֹ בִּלְלְרֵבּאוֹ ווֹבּיִינִינִין מִינִינִין מוֹ נִינִנִי נִייִנְיִין מוֹינִנְיִי בְּיִילְרְבִּין וּבִּילְרְבִּין בִּיוֹלְבִין מִילְרְבִין אוֹ בִּילְרְבִין מִימִילְרָייִן וּ מִּבְּלְרְבִּאוֹ נִינִנְין אוֹ בְּבּלְינִין בְּיוֹינִין אוֹ בִּילְרְבִין בּיבּלְרְבִין בְּיוֹינְיִין בְּיוֹינְינִין אוֹ בִּילְרְבִין מוֹינִנְיא בּיינִינִין אוֹ בִּינִינִים בְּיוֹבְייוֹי בְּיוֹי בְּיִילְנִינִין בְּיוֹי בְּינִבְיוֹי בְּיוֹינִין אִייִינְנִין בְּיוֹים בְּיוֹבְי בְּיוֹי בְּיוֹייִבְייוֹ בְּיוֹי בְּיוֹין בְּיוֹי בְּיוֹי בְּיוֹייִין אוֹבְיין בּי בְּיוֹבְייוֹן בְּייוֹי בְּיוֹין בְּיוֹייְנִיין בְּיוֹים בְּיוֹין בְּייִין בְּיוֹייִייִין אִינִיין אוֹייִין אוֹיינִין אוֹים בְּיוֹי בְּיוֹייִילְיינִין בְּיוֹי בְּיוֹין בְּיוֹי

פרשת תזריע ב וְיִרַרֶּךְ יִּנְיָּ אֶל משָה לֵאמר : דַּכּוּזְלַרִי יִּנְיָּ משָׁה נַא דַמַה : דבּר סוֹיַלַגִין אוֹנְלַנְלַרִינַה ישִׁרָאֵל נִיג דַמַה ו בַּמִין בִּי אוּרְלוֹּק אָמְסַה

דרוגורסה אַרְכַּבּו דַמוּנְדֵר בּוּלְסִין יְדִי גוּנְלֵר ו גוּנְלֵרִי נִיבּי אַרְסִיזְלִינִינְג נְדָה לִיגִינִג מוּנְדֵר בּוּלְסִין : וביום דַאוֹל מַבְּיוֹינְג'י גוּנְדַה ו מַנִּמְלְנְסִין אַמִּי אַקְלְפִינִג : ושלשים דַאוֹמוּז אוּץ גוּנְלַר ו אוֹמוּרְסִין קַנְּלָרִי בִּילָן מַמִיז לִיקְנִיג ו הִיץ קוֹדְשׁ גַּה מִיְיַמָסִין ו דַאוֹל מִקְרָשׁ קּה גַּלְמַסִין ו הַמַם בּוּלְנִנִינָה דִּגִּין גוּנְלַרִי מֵמִיז לִינִינִיג : ואם דַאָּגַר מִישִׁינִי דוֹגוּרְסָאו דַמוּנְדֵר בּוּלְסִין אָבִי הַפְּמֵא גוּנְלַרִי מֵמִיז לִינִינִיג : ואם דַאָּבַר מִישִׁינִי דוֹגוּרְסָאו דַמוּנְדֵר בּוּלְסִין אָבִּי הַפְּמֵא נִדְּה לִיגִי אוּצוּן ו דַאַלְמִישׁ אַלְמִי גוּנְלֵר אוֹמוּרְסִין קַנְלַרִי אוּצוּן מַמְיּזּלְנִינְה ה גוּנְלֵר אוֹמוּרְסִין קַנְלַרִי אוּצוּן מַמְיזּלְנִינְה גוּנִלְי מִמֹי גוּנְלַרִי מִמִּים בּוּלְנִנִינְה גוּנְלַרִי מִמִּיל נִינְינִג אוֹנִינָה גוּ מִּמִיל בּוֹינִינָה אָהַל בִּיר יַשֵּׁר קוֹי עוּלְנִא ו רְבּלְסֵין גוּגוּרְצִינְנִג יְא קוֹמְרוּ חַמָּאַת כַּה ו אָשִּינִינָה אָהל מִין עוֹלְנִא ו רְבּלְסִין גוּגוּרְצִינְנִג בְּי מִמִּיל בְּיִינְינִג אוֹנִינְ בְּיּ בְּיִבְּי בְּיִינִינִי אוֹנִינִי אַ מִּיִי עוֹלְנִא ו רְבּלְיםן גוּגוּנְינִיג בְּיִנְינִי גּיִי אוֹנִיה אָהל

חזריע

מוער ניג אול פּהָן נַה : והקריבו דייבוּקלְשְׁטִירָסִין אַנִי אַלְרִינַא יְיָּי נִיג דַפּפְּרָה אַסְסִין אוּסְטִינָא ו דַארוב פּוּלְסִין צוּקְרַגִּינְדֵן קַנְּלַרִינִיג ו פּוּדִיר הּוּרְסִי אוֹל דוגוּרְגַנְנִיג ו אַרְפַּנְינִי יָא מִישִׁינִי : ואם דאָגר יִטְסַסָא קּיבַטִי קוּיְגַה ו דַאַלְסִין אָבִי קּיסְרוּלֵר יֵא אָבִּי בַּלַלַרִין פּוּגוּרְצִינְנִיג בִּיְרְגִי עוֹלְנָא דַבִּיְרְנִי חַשָּאת קַה ו דַבּפְּרָה אַסְסִין אוּלוּר:

נידבר דַסוּוְלַרִי ינִי משָׁה נַא דַאַהָרן גַה דַמַה אדם אָרָם כִּי 🕽 🕹 בוּלְסָא מַרִיסִינָדה אָשִינִיג שִישִיק יַא אויוו יַא אַק לִכָּא ו רבולְכַא מַרִיסִינָרה אָמִינִיג כַסְמַלִינִי ג׳ווַם דֵרְדְלִיבְנִיג ו דַגִמִירִילְסִין אַדְרן אול פהן נה ויא בּיִרְסִינַה אוּנְלנְלַרִינָרון אול כהן לַרְגַה : וראה דגוּרְסִין אול כהן אול בַּסְטַליַקְנִי מַרִיסִינְרַה אול אָשְנִיג ו דַסַץ בַסְטַליִקְטַה רֵגִישִׁירִילְרִי אִיסֵא אַק ו דגורומי אול כַסְשַלִּיקְנִיג מָרן אַיסָא מָרִיסִינְרן אָשִינִיג ו כַסְשַלִיגִי ג'וּוַם הַרְּרְלִיפְּנִיג אול ו דגורְסַא אַנִּי אול פּהָן דַסוּנְרַר אָסְסִין אַנִי : ואס דאגר אַק הָבֶּא אָסָה אוֹל מָרִיסִינְּדָה אָמִינִיג ו דַמֵרן דוֹגוּל אָסַה גוֹרוֹמִי אוֹל מַרִירַן ו דַסַצִי דגישירילְמַדִי אָמַא אָק וּ דַבּבְּלַמִין אול כּוֹהָן אול כַּסְמַלִיקְגִי יְדִי גוּנְלַר : וראהו דַגוּרְסִין אָנִי אוֹל כּהָן אוֹל יְרִינְגִי גוּנְרָה וֹ דַסונַא אוֹל כַסְטַלִיק פּוּרְדִי הִינְבּינָראו יַיַלֶּמְדִי אוֹל כַסְמַלִיק מֵרִידַהוּ דַבְּבְּלַסִין אַנִי אוֹל בּהַן יְדִי גוּנְכָר אָבִינְגִי : וראה דַנורְסִין אוֹל כּהָן אַנִי אוֹל יָהֵינְנִיי נוּנְרָה אֵבִּינְנִיִי בַּרְטִּ ו דַמוּנַה סונוּבְּבַן אול כַסְאַלִיק וּ דַיִילְמַדִי אוֹל כַסְמַלִיק מַרִידָה וּ מַמִיז אַמְסִין אַנִי אוֹל כּהָן אויווֹ דיר אוֹל וּ דַיוּבְּסִין אוּפַרְקְלַרִין דַמֵּמִיוֹ בּוֹלְסִין : ואם דַאָּגַר יִיִּקְמַה יַיַלְטָה אול אויוו שָרִירַה ו גורוּנְגַנִינְרַן סוֹנְרָה אול בּהֵן נַה מִמִיז בּוּלְגַנִינְרַן סוֹנָרָה וֹ דַגורונְסִין אָבִינְגִיי בֶּרָשְׁ אוֹל כֹּהֵן נָה : וראה דַגורְסָא אוֹל כֹּהֵן דַמוּנָא יִילְרִי אוּל אויוּוּ מָרִידָה ו דַמוּנְדֵר אֵשְׁסִין אַנִי אוּל כֹהֵן ג'וּוַם הַרְדְלִיבְּדִיר אול : נגע בַּסְשַרִינִי ג׳ווַס הַרְדְּלִיכּ כִי בּוֹלְסַה אָדָס הַה וֹ הַגַּשִירִילְסִין אול בּהֵן גַה : זראה דַנורְסִין אול כּהַן דַמונה אַק שִׁישִׁיבּ מַרִירַה ו דַאוֹל דְנִישְׁטִי אַק סֵץ וֹ דַסְגַלִיגִי צִיְי אָשְנִיג שִׁישִיק דַה: צרעת אַסְבִּיְרַגַן ג׳נַוֹם דְרְדְּלִיבְּרִיר אול מַרִיסִינְדַה אָשִינִיג ו דַסנְנַדר אַטְסִין אָנִי אול כּהַן ו בְּכְּלָמַסִין אַנִי זִירָא מוּנַדר דיר

תזריע

דיר אול: ואם ראגר יילְכַא יילָכָא אול ג׳מַם דְרְרְלִיכּ בַּרִידָה וַ דַיִּפְּכָא אוֹל גיוום הַרְהָלִיבּ ג'וּמְלֵא פַרִיכִין אול בַסְפַלִּיקְנִיג וּ בַּשְׁינֶרוֹ רַאִיקְלֹרִינַה בִגִּין וּ ג'וּמְלֹא גורונינא גוולרעיג אול פהן ניג: וראה דגורסין אול פהן דמונה ופמי אול ג'ונים דְּרְרָלִיכּ ג'וּסְלֵא אָשִינִי וּ שִמְיז אָשְׁכִין אוֹל כַּסְשַלִּיקִנִי וּ ג'וּמְלַאְסִי הַגִּישְׁדִי אַק ו כָּמִי דִיר אול : וביום דגורונְגַן גוּנְדַא אַנְדַה צַיִּי אָט וֹמוּנְדַר בּוּלְכִין: וראה דַגורָסין אול בַהָן אול צְיִי אָמְנִי דַמנּנְדַר אַמְסין אַנִי ו אול ציי אט מונדנדיר אולוג'ווס דרדליפדיר אול ו או נא בי קימסה אול ציי אט דַרגישׁירִילְרִי אִיפָא אַקְקָהוּ דַגּלְפִין אוֹל כּהַן גַה : וראה דגורָסין אַנִי אוֹל פהן ו דַמונה דְגִישִירִילְרִי אוֹל כַסְמַלִיק אַק בָקה ו דַמַמִיז אַמְבוּן אוֹל פּהָן אוֹל בַּכְּטֵּלִיקְנִי טִמִיז דִיר אול : וכשר דאָם פִּי בּוֹלְכַה אַנֵרה טֵרִיסְיְנֵרה צִיבְן ו ראוגלְסַה : והיה רבּולְסַה וֵרונְרַה אול צִיבּוְנִיג אַק שִישׁיבּ ו יַא אַק לְבָּא ו קירמיזג׳א דגורונְסִין אול כּהַן גַא : וראה דגורִסִין אול כהַן דַמונַא גורומי אַלְצַק אול מֵרִידַן ו דַכַצִי דְגִישְׁרִי אַק ו דַמוּנְדַר אַמְסִין אַנִי אול פּהֵן כַּסְטֵּלִיגִי ג׳וּוָם דֵרְדְלִיכּ נִיג דִיר אול ו צִיבָּנַדָה יִילָדִי : ואם דַּרְדְלִיכּ נִיג דִיר אול ו צִיבָּנַדָה יִילָדִי : ואם דַּרְדְלִיכּ נִיג דִיר אול כּהַן ו דַכונה יוּקְטִיר אַנְדַה אַק כִץ וּ דַאַלְצַק דוגיּלְדִיר אוֹל פַּרִידַוּ דָאוֹל כונוּבָּבַן וּ דַבּבְּכַיִסִין אַנִּי אוֹל כַּהַן יָרִי גוּנְלַר : ואם דַאַגר יִיּלְמַה יִיּלְכַאּ פַרִירָה דַמוּנָרַר אַטְסִין אוֹל כּהָן אַנִי כַסְטֵלִיק דיר אוֹל : ואם דַאַנַר יֵרִינַרָא -פוּרַסָה אול אַק לַבָּא יִילְמַכַה וֹ כּוּיוּגִי אוֹל צִיבַּנְנִיְגְדִיה אוֹל וַדְמַמִיז אַמְסִין אַנְי אול כהן: או נא אַט בּי בּוּלְסַה מֵרִיסִינָרא בּוְיַגְנִי אֹטְנִיג וּ דַבּוּלְסַה צִיְי סַנִי אול פּוּיְנַנְנֵיג בַּיַוְצֵא קִירְסִיוִיטַא לַפַּאויַא אַק : וראה דגורְסִין אַנִי אול פהן ו דמונא הגישירילהי אק סי ב דה ו דגורומי הרן אול מרידן ו ג'ווס דַרְדְרִיְבְּדִיר אוֹל ו בּוּיוּבְּדָא זַיִּרְדִי ו דַמוּנְדַר אַמְסִין אַנִי אוֹל בּהֵן ו כַּמְשַׁלִיגִי גִינַים הַרְרָלִיכּ נִיג דִיר אוֹל : ואם רַאַגַר גוְרָסַה אַנִי אוֹל כּהַן ו דַמוּנַה יוַקְמִיר לֵכָּא רא אַק סִץ ו רַאַלְצַק דוּנוּל דִיר אול מֵרִיכון וֹ באול סונוּכְּבֵן : דָבּבּלְסֵון אַניִּ אול פהן יְדִי גוּנְלֹרַ : וראהו דַגוּרְסִין אַנִי אוֹל פּהַן אוֹל יִדִינְנִיִי גוּנְהַה וּ אַנַר יַיִלְפָּה יַיִּלְפָא מִרִידָא ו דַמוּנְרַר אַמְּפִין אול כּהון אַני ו כַּסְשַלִּינִי ג׳ווַם הַּרְדְלִיבְּנְיְגִרִיר אול

הוריע

אול : ואם דאנר ירינדא מורסא אול לכא ז יילמסא מריכה דאול כונוּבְּבֵּן ו שִׁישִׁיגִי אוּל פּוּיוּבְּנִיג דִיר אוּל ו דַמַמִיז אַמְסִין אַנִי אוּל כּהַן ו זִירַא פֿוּיוּגִי אוֹל פּוּיוּבְּגִיגְרִיר אוּל : ואיש דַבִּישִׁי יַא בַמִּין פִּי בּוֹלְכָה אַנְרַה כַּסְמַלִּיק ו בַּשְׁמֵא יַא סָקַלְרַה : וראה דַגוּרְסִין אוֹל כּהֵן אוֹל כַּסְמַלִּיקְנִי ו דַמוּנַה גורוּמִיּ פורן אול פרידן דאנדה סרי סין אינג׳א ו דמונדר אַשְסין אני אול כהן נחק. דיר אול ג'ווַם הַרְרִירְלִיגִי אול בַשְׁנִיג יַא אול בַקְלַנִינְדִיר אול : וכי דאָגַר גורְסַא אול פהן בַסְשַלִיגִין אול נָחֶק נִיג וּ דַמוּנַה דוגוּלְרִיר גורוּמִי טַרַן אול מַרִירוֹ דַקַרָה סֵין יוקְמִיר אַנְדָה ו דַבּּבְּלַסִין אול בּהוֹ כַּסְמַלִיגִין אול נָחָק נִיג יָרִי גוּנְלֵר : וראה דַגוֹרְסִין אוֹל כּהֵן אוֹל כַּסְשַלִּיְקְנִי אוֹל וֵדִינְגִיִי גוּנְרַה ו דַמוּנַה יַיִּלְמַרִי אוֹל גָתֶק ו דַבּוֹלְמַרִי אַנְדַה יַבִּרי בַץ ו דַגורומִי אוֹל גָתֶק נִיג ו מַרוּ דוגול אול מָרִיבַן : והתגלח בַשִירַשׁ אוֹלְסִין באוֹל גָּחֶק נִי שִירַשׁ אִיְרְמַסִין וּ דַבֶּבְּלְפִין אוֹל בַהַן אוֹל בָתָק נִי -ו יְדִי גוּנְלַר אַבִּינְגִיי בַּרַפ : וראה דַגוּרְסִוֹן אול פהן אול נחק ני אול ירינטי גינדה ו במינה יולפרי אול נחק פרידה ו בגורמי פַרן דוגול אול פַרִידן ו בַפַמִיז אַמְסִין אַנִ אול פּהַן ו דַיוּבְסִין אוּפָרַקַלְרין טַמִיז בּוּלִיר : ואם דַאָנַר ייַלְמַא ייַלְמַא אוֹל נַחָק טֵּרִירָא מַמְיוֹ בּוְלַגַנִינְרון סוֹנְרֵא : וראהו דגוְרְסִין אַנִי אוֹל בַּהֵן ו דַמוֹנַה יֵיְלְרִי אוֹל נֶתֶק טְרֵירָא ו אָרַאמַסִין אוֹל כַּהָן אוֹל כַרִי כַצְקָה ו מוּנַדַר דִיר אוֹל :: ואם באגר בובינדא טורדי אכה אול נחק ו בפרה כין ביטשי אבא אנבחו אונלדי אול נָתָק פַנִייִין דִיר אולו דאַרוב אַנְסִין אַנִי אול פַתַן : ואיש דַבִּישִׁי נָא כַפִּין בִּי בּוּדְטָה טִרִיסִינְרָה אָטְרָרִינִיג לְפַּאלַר אַק הָבָּאלַר : וראה דַגוּרְהִין אול בּהָן במונא מרוסינה אמלריניג אק לבאלר סונוקבנלר ו בהקדיר אול ו יילדי מַרִירָה מִמִיז דִיר אול : ואיש דַבִּישִׁי בִּי יוּיְרְהוּלְסַא סַצִי בַּשִׁינִיגוּ קַרְחַדִיר אול מַמִיז דִיר אוֹל : ואם דאֵנֵר יוּוְלַרְינִיג נַיַרְפִּינְבוְ וּיְרְקוּלְכַה כַּצִי הַשׁינִיג וּ גָבֶּתַ דִיר שָּמִיוְדִיר אוֹל : וכי דַאָגַר בּוֹלְכַה אַרְטְמַה יַא אַלְרְדָה בַּסְמַלִּיק אַקּ קִירִימִיוְינִ׳א וַיִיִלִּי מוּרְגָּן ג'וּזָם דֵּרְדָלִיבּ אוֹלוַיְיְרִדְיְנַדה יא אַלְרִיְנַדה : וראה בַדגוֹרְטוּן אַני אור בּהָן דַמוּנָא שִׁישִׁינֵי אוֹל כַּסְטָּלִיקְנִיג אָק קּיְרְמִיוִינֵיא ו אַרְרִינְרַא יַא אלדינדא

אַלְרינָרַאוֹגוֹרוּמִי גִיבִּי ג'ווַם הַרְרָלִיבּ מַרִיסִינִיג אָטְנִיג : איש ג'ווַם הַרְרְלִיבְּרִיר אול מונְדֵר דִיר אוֹל 1 מונְדַר אַשְׁמַא מונְדַר אַשְׁמָן אַנִי אוֹל כּהָו ו בַּשִּׁינְדַת דיר כַּסְשַׁלִיגִי : והצרוע באול ג׳ווָם הַרַרְלִי כִּי אַנְרֵא אוֹל כַסְשַׁלִיק ו אופּרַקּלַרִי בּוֹלְסִינְלֶר יִרְטִילְגַנְלֶר ו דַבָּשִׁי בּוֹלְסִין אַצִיק ו דַמִייִק גָי בַּרְסִין ו דַמוּנְדַרְרְדִיר מונְדַרְדִיר צַקִירְסִין : כל ג׳וּמְלַא גוְנַלֵר כִּי אוֹל כַסְטַלִיק אַנְדַה ו מונַדר בּוּלְסִין מונְדַר דִיר אוֹל ו יַלְגִיז אומוּרְסִין וּ אַבוּלְדֵן צִיכַרִי אומורַשִׁי : והבגד רַאוֹל אופָרק כִּי בּוּלְסָא אַנְרַת. כַּסְטֵּלִיגִי ג'וּזַס בַרְרְלִיכּ נִיגויוּן אוּפְרַקְטֵא יֵא אוּסְבּוּלוּ אוּפְרַקְרֵה: או נא בּוֹיְרַה נַא אַרְקוּכָרָא אוֹסְבּוּלוּרַן דֵיוֹנְרַן ו נַא מֵרִירַה נַא ג׳וּמְלֵא מֵרַי אַישִׁינְרָא : והִיה רַבּוּלְפַה אוֹל כַּסְשַלִיק יַשִּילְנֵיא יַא קיְרְמִיוִיגַ׳א ו אוּפְּרַקְשַה יַא פָרִידַא יַא פּוֹיְדָה יָא אַרְּקּוּבְדָא ו יַא ג׳וּמְלֵא פֵרִי פַקּמְדָה ו כַּקְּמְלִיגִי ג׳וּוֹם דֵּרְדְלִיבְּנִיג דיר אול ז בגורוּנְסִין אוֹל כּהָן גַא : וראה בגורַסִין אוֹל כּהָן אוֹל כַסְשַלְיָקְנִינ בַבּבְּלַמִין אול כַמְשַלִיקְנִי יְרִי גוּנְלַר : וראה בגורְמִין אול בַּמְשַלִיקְנִי אול יִרִינְגִי גוּנְרַה וֹ כִּי יֵילְרִי אוֹל כַסְשַׁלִיק אוּפְּרָקְשַׁה וֹ יַא בּוְיַרָה יַא אַרְקוּבְרַא יַא שִׁרְיֹרָה וֹ ג'וּקְלַא גַה בִּי קוּלִינִיר אוֹל מֵרָי אִישְׁבַה ו סִוּזְלְמִינִי ג'נַוֹם הַרְדִיֹּלִיבְּדִירַ אול כַסְמַלִּיִקּ וּ מוּנְדַרָּרִיר אול : ושרף דַבּוּידְוּרְסִין אול אוּבְּרַקְנוַ יַא אוֹר בּוְינִיּ יַא אוֹל אַרְקוּבְנִי בִּי יוּנְדָן יַא אוּסְבּוּלוּרֵן ו יַאַ ג׳וּמְלַא אוֹל מִרִי מַקְמָנִי ו בִּי בּוֹלְסָא אַנְרָא אוֹל כַּסְשַלִיקוּ זִירָא סִיוְלַמִינִי ג'וַוֹּס בַּרְרְלִיבְּרִיר אוֹל ו אוְשַקא פּוּיְדוּרוּדַסִין : ואם דַאָגַר גורְסַא אול פּהָן דַמונַא יֵילְמַדִי אוֹל כַסְמַלִיק ו אופְרַקְטַא יַא בּוְיָרַא יַא אַרְקוּבְרָא ו יַא ג׳וּמְלַא מָרִי מַקְמְרָה : וצוה דַסִימַרְלַסִין אול כהן דיובסינָלר גני בי אַנְדָא אול בַסְטַלִיק ו דַבּבְּלַסִין אַנִי יִדִי גוּנלֵר אָבִינְגִ'י בַּרַט : וראה דגורָסין אול כּהֵן יוּבוּלְגַנִינָדן סוְגַרא אול כַסְטִילִיקְגִי דַמוּנַא דַגִּישְׁמַרִי אוֹל כַסְמַלִיה רַנְבִּינִי ו דַאוֹל כַסְמַלִיק יַיִלְמַרִי ו מוּנְרַרְרִיר אוֹל אוטְקָה כּוְיְדוּרְגִין אַנִי וְ פְּחֶתֶת דִיר אול ו אַרְטִיְנֵדה יֵא אַלְדְינְרֵה : ואם דַאָּגַר גוְרַסַא אול כּהֵן ו דַמִינַא סונוּבְּכֵּן אוֹל כַּסְטַלִית ו יוּכּוּלְנֶנִינָדַן כוּנָרַא אול ו דַירְשְׁסִין אַנִי אול אופַרַקְטוּן יא אוֹל טֵרידָן ו יַא אוֹל בּוֹיְדַן יֵא אוֹל אַרְקוּבְרַן: ואם דַאַנֶר גורונְסַא דַנִין אופְרָקְטֵה יַא בּוְירֵה יָא אַרְקּיבְדֵא יַא גיוּמְלֵא טֵרֶי דֹלת מקמרה

129299

פַּקּמְדָהוּ יֵיֵלְגַּן הַרְדְדִיר אול ואוטְקַא פּוּיְדוּרְגִין אַנִּי נְגֵּי כִּי אַנְּדֵא אול כַּקְּמַלֹיק:
והבגר רַאול אוּפְּרַק יַא אול פּוּן יַא אול אַרְקוב יַא ג׳ומְלַא אול מֶרִי פַּקום
פִּי װּבְּסֵג וּ דַבּּקְסְיֵא אַלְּרָדַן אול כַּקְּמַלִּיק וּ דַיוּבוּיְלְסִין אָבּיְגְג׳י כָּרַט דַמְמִיי בּוֹלְסִין: זאת בּוּדִיר תּוּדְסִי בַּסְּמַלִיגִינִיג ג׳וּיַם דַרְדְלִיבְּנִיג אוֹל יוּן אוּפְּרַקְנִיג נייַם דַרְדְלִיבְּנִיג אוֹל יוּן אוּפְרַקְנִיג וּ אוֹל אוֹקְבִּנִיג אוֹל אוֹל בּוּיְגִיג יָא אוֹל אַרְקוּבְנִיג יַא ג׳וּסְלַא מֵרִי מַקּקְנִיג וּ מַנִין אַמְסַגַּא אַנִי יַא מוּנְדֵר אַמְסְגַּה אַנִי:

פרשת מצורע

זר נורבר בסוולדי יני משה גא במה : זאת בו בוקסין תורסי אול ג׳ווַם דַרְרָלְבְּנִיג מִמְיוֹ בּוֹלַגֵ׳ק גוּנוּנְרָה 1 דַבְּמִירִילְכִין אול כּהָן נַה : ויצא בַצִיקְסִין אול כּהָן אֲבוּלְכן צִיכַרִי דַגוּרְסִין אול כּהָן ו דמונה אוגלהי בסשליגי אול ג'ינים הרְדֶלִיפְנִיג ו אול ג'ינים הרְדְלי בּוּלְנַנְדוֹ : וצוה דַסִימרְלַסִין אוֹל כּהַן דַאַלְסִין טִמִיז בּוֹלְגֵיִק אוּצוּן אָבִּי יַבַּנִי הַלַל קוּשְׁלַרִי וּ רַסְלְנִי אַגַצִי דַקִירִימִיִי אִירַנְקָלִי יִיפָּבּ דַאַזוֹב : וצוה דַסִימַרְלַסִין אול כּּהַוֹ ! דַכויְכִין אול בִּיר קּוּשְׁנִי צורַפּ סַנִישְרָה ו טַאְלִי כוּבְלַר אוּסְטוּנַה : את אול יַבּן קוּשְנִי אַלְסִין אַנִי ו רַאוֹל סַלְוִי אַנְצְנִי ו רַאוֹל קּיְרְסִוִי אִירַנְּקְּלִי יִיּבְּבְּנִי באול אַזוֹב נִי ו דַמָּנְצָסִין אַלַרְנִי דָאוֹל יַבַּן קּוּשְׁנִי ו קַנִינַה אול סוְיוּלְנַן קּוּשְׁנִיג אול שַקְינִ סוּכְלַר אוּסְטוּנַא : והוה דַסַאְסִין אוֹל שִקּיוְלַנְגַן אוּסְטוּנַא ! אול ג׳וּיַם הַרְדְלִילִיקִפוּן יְדִי בּרְשְׁרָר ו דַשְּׁמִיז אַמְסִין אַנִי ו דַיִבִּירְסִין אול יַבּּן קישָׁנִי יוווּ אוֹםְמוּנֵא אוֹל דוּוְנִינ : וכבס דיוּכְפִין אוֹל מָמִיז בּוֹלְגַן אוּפְּרַקְלֹרֵינִיוּ דַמִירַשׁ אִירְסִין ג׳וְמָלֵא סַצִיגִי דַיוּבוּנְסִין סוְבְלַר בִּילַן דַמָּמִיז בּוּלְסִיו ו דַאַנְרַוֹ כוֹנְרָה גַּיְסִין אוֹל אַכוּלְגַה ו דַאוֹמוּרְסִין צַרִירִינְרַן צִיכָרִי יְרִי גוּנְלַר : והיה רַבּוּלְנֵי אוֹל יִדִינְנִי גוּנְרַה טִרַשׁ אִידְסִין ג'וִמְלֵא סַצִיגִי ו בַּשִׁינִי דֵא סַקּלִינִי רַא פּירְפּּקְלַרִין גווּלָרִינִג ו בַא ג׳וּמְלַא כַצִינִי מִירַשׁ אִירְסִין ו דִיוּבְסִין אוּפְּרַקּלַרִינִי וֹ דיובסין אַטִינִי סוב בּילו דַמֵּמִיו בּוּלְסִין: וביום דאול סִבּיזנְנְיִי נוּנְדָה אַלְסִין

כוצירע

אבי בַגַּלָם קוֹיְלַר ו דַבִּיר טִישִׁי קוֹיְ בִּיר יַשַׁר בַנְלָם ו דַאוּץ פַּאיִי אונגִיג ו אווַבּ קרישִיקְגוּן יֵג בִּילַן ו דַבִּיר מִייָבּ יַג : והעמיד דַשִּיְרגוּוְסִין אוֹל ו מַמִיז אַטָבּן בּהַן אול מַטִייְלַנְנִן בִּישִׁינִי דַאַלְרָנִי ו אַלְרִינַה יֹיָי נִיג אַשִּׁינִינָרא אֹהֶל מוער ניג : ולקח דַאַלְסִין אול כּהַן אול בִּיר קוְינִי ו דַיוּבוְּקְלַשְּׁמִירְסִין אַנִּי אַשָּׁם נַא וַ דַאול סֵיִבּ וַנְגִי וַ דַסַלְלַסִין אַלַרְנִי סַלְלַמַק אוֹנוּנַא יֹנֶי נִיג : ושחם דַכּוּיְסָן אול קוְינִי נֵא יִרָדָה כִּי סויַר אול חַטְאת נִי דַאול עולנֵי יִרִינְדַה אול קורש ניג ו כּי חַבְּאת נִיכִּי דִיר אול אָשָׁם אולכּהָן גַּה ו קורָשִׁי קורָשׁ לַרְנִינְדִיר אוֹל : ולקח רַאַלְכִין אול כּהָן קַנִינְרַן אול אָשָׁם נִיג ו רַוַרְסִין אול פהן יִּמְשׁגִי אוּסְשוֹנַא אוֹג קוּלַגִינִיג אוֹל שָמִיז בּוּלְגַנִיג דַבַּשׁ בּּרְמַגִּי אוּסְשוּנַא אוֹג קולונִיג ו דַבַּשׁ בַּדְּמָנִי אוּסְשׁינַה אוֹג אַיַנִינִיג: ולקח דַאַּלְסִין אוֹל בּהָן אול סֵיִיפּ יַגְרָן ו דַקוֹיְכִין אוֹל כוֹל אַכוצוּ אוּסְטוּנַא (אוֹזוּניג) אוֹל כַּהָן נִיג : ומבל דַמַנְצְמִין אול כּהֵן אוֹג כַּרְמַגִינִי אול יַנְדַן כִּי אוֹל סוֹל אַבוצוּ אוּכְמוּנַא ו דַסַצְסִין אוֹל יַנְדַן בַּרְטַגִי בִּילֵן יְדִי בַּרַטְלַר אַלְדִינַא יֹנְי נִיג : ומיתר דַּכַּלְנוּ אור יַנְדַן כִּי אַבוּצוּ אוּסְטוּנַא ו וַרְסִין אול כהַן יִסְשֵׁנִי אוּסְטוּנַא אוג קוּלגִינִינ אול מַמִיז בּוֹלְגנָנִיג וּ דַבַּשׁ בַּרְמַנִי אוּסְטוּנַא אוֹג . קולונִיג וּ דַבַּשׁ בַּרְמַנִי אוֹכְשִוּנָא אוֹג אַנָינִיג ו אוֹל אָשָׁם קנִינִיג וַיִרִי אוּסְשִינַא : והנותר דַאוֹל קלגוני יגַרן כִּי אַבוצו אוסְטונא אול כּהַן נִיג ו וַנְיְסִין כַּשִׁי אוסְטונא אול שִמיו בּוֹלְגַנְנִיג וֹ דַבּבָּבָרָה אִשְׁסִין אוּסְטוּנַא אוֹל כּהַן אַלְרִינַא יֹנְיֹ נִיג : ועשה דַקּוּלְסִין אוֹל כַהָן אוֹל הַטְאת נִי ו דַכַּפְּרָה אַטְסִין אוֹל טֵמִיז בּוּלְנֵן אוּצוּן כוּנְדַרְלִיגִינְדַן ו דַאַנְדַן כוּנְרָא כוּיְסִיוֹ אוֹל עוֹלְנִי : והעלה דַצִיגַרְסִין אוֹל כּהָן אול עולני ו דַאול מנְחָה נִי אול מִוְבֵּח כַה וֹ דַבּפְּרָה אַמְסִין אוסְסוּנַה אוֹל כּהֵנ רַמֶּמִיז בּוּלְסִין : ואם רַאָּגַר יַרְלִי אָכַה אוֹל דַקוּבַמִי יִמְמַז אַכָּה וּ דַאַלְסִין בִּיר קון אָשֶׁם גַא סַלְלַמָקהָא בַּפּרָה אָמִקא אוּקְמונַא דרָאוֹנְדָא בִּיר פַּאיי אווַבּ קרִישִׁילְנַן יַג בִּילַן מִנְחָנָה דַסִיִּבּ יַג : ושתי דַאָּבִּי קּוּמְרוּלֵר יֵא אָבִּי בַּלַרֵרִין כּוּגוּרְצִּנְנִיג נגא בי ימסה קיבמי ו דבולסין בירסי חמאת דאול בירסי עולה : והביא דַנְטִירְסִין אַלַרְנִי אוֹל סַבִּיוִינְגִיי גּוּנְדָא טְמִיוֹ בּוּלְנָנִינֵא אוֹל בּהֵן נָא ו אַשִׁינִינַא

תזריע

אֹהֶל מוֹעֵר נִיג שַּלְרִינַה יני נִיג : ולקח _ רַשַּלְמִין אול כהן אול אָשָׁם קויונִי רַאול פֵינֶבּ יַנְנִי וֹ דַסַלְלְסִין אַלַרְנִי אול כָּהָן סַלְלָפַק אַלְרינַא יַנִּי נִיג : ושחם דַכויְכִין אול אָשָׁם בַויונִי ו דַאַלְכִין אול כַּהֵן כַּנִינְרַן אול אָשָׁם נִיג ו דַוֹרְכִין יִמְשׁגִי אוּכְטוּנֵא אוֹג קוּלַגִינִיג אוֹל טִמִיז בּוֹלְגַנְיג ו דַבַּשׁ בַּרְטֵגִי אוסטונא אוג קורוניג ו דַבַּשׁ בַּרָמַגִי אוסְמוּנַא אוג אַיַגִיניג : ומן דאול יַנְדן קוְיָסִין אול כּהָן אול כול אַבוצו אוסְמונא ואווונינט אול כּהָן נִיג: והוה דַסְצְּסִין אול פהן אול אוג קולוניג בּרְמַגִי בִּילַן אול יגַרְן ו כִּי אול סול אַכוּצוּ אוּקטוּנַא וּ יְרִי כֵּרַטְלַר אַלְרִינַה יֹנִי נִיג : ונתן דֵוְרְסִין אול כּהַן אול יַנְרַן בי אכוצו אוקטונא ו יִקשׁנִי אוּקטונא אוג קולַנִינִיג אול מִמִיז בּוּלְגַנְגִיג רַבַּשׁ בּרָטִנִי אוּסְטונַא אוג קוֹלוּנִיג דַכָּשׁ בַּרְטַנִי אוּסְטוּנַא אוג אַיַגִינִיג ו אוֹרְנִי אוּסְטוּנַא קניניג אול אָשֶׁם נִיג : והנותר באול קלנגִי אול יַנְרְן כִּי אַכוּצוּ אוּכְסוּנַא אל פהן ניג ו וַרְסִין בַשִּׁי אוּסְשוּנֵא אוֹל שֵמִיז פוּלְגנְנִיג ו בַּפְּרָה אִטְּמֵה אָקְמַנַא אַלְרינֵה יָיֹי נִיג : ועשה בַקִילְסִין בִּירְנִי אֹל תּורְלַרְבון ו נָא בַּלַלְרינְבון אֹל פוגורְצָנְנִיג גַדן כִּי יִשְׁסַה קוּבַשִי : את גַנַא כִּי יִשְׁסַה קוּבַשִי אֹל בִּירְנִי חַשְאתו דַאל בִּיְרָנִי עוּלָה אֹל מִנְחָה אָסְטִנַה ו דַכַפְּרָה אַטְסִין אֹל כּהָן אֹל מַנְחָה בּוּלְגַּן אָסְטִנִא אַלְרִינַה יֹנְיִ נִיג : זאת בּוּרִיר תוֹרָסִי בִּיִמְנִיג כִּי אַנְרַה בַּסְטֵּלִיגִי ג'עַזִּס הַרְדְלִיפְּנִיג וּ דַבִּיבְנִיג בִּי יִטְמַסָה קוֹבַטִי שָמִיז בּוּלְגַנִינַדה : וידבר דַסוֹוְלֵדִי יני משה נא באהרן גא המה : כי פי גדפגיו ירינה פנען ניג פי מן ורן דירמו בּיוָנָה שושוּבְלִיקְקָה ו דַוֹרֶסָם כַּסְשֵלִי גִּין ג׳ווַם דֵרְרְלִיבְנִיג ו אַויְנְדַה יֵרִינִיג שושוּבְלוּגִיגיוָנִיז : וכא דגלפין פים פי אניג אול אב ודאנלמסין אול פהן גא דמה ו בסמלים גִיבִּי גורונְרִי מַנַה אִוְרַה : וצוה רַסִימַרְלַסִין אול כהו רַבּושַמְסִינְלַרַ אול אָוְנִי ו בּּלְמָסִינְבוֹ בּוּרוֹן אוֹל כּהָן גורְמַגַה אוֹל כַסְמֵלִיקְנִי וֹ כִּי מוּנְדֵר בּוּלְמַגֵּי ג׳וּסְלַא כּי אול אַנְרָה וּ רַאַנְרָן סַוּנְרָה גַּלְסִין אול כּהֵן גוּרְסַגַּה אול אַנְנִי : וראה דַגוּרְסִין אול בַּסְשֵלִיקְנִי ו דַמוּנָה אול בַסְשַלִיק דוּבַרְלַרִינְרָה אול אַוְנִיג יוֹל יוֹל נַשִּילְלַר יַא קַרְיִכְּוֹיְלַר וֹ דַגוּרוּמְלַרִי אַלְצַק אול דובַרְדַן : ויצא דַצִיקְקון אול כּהָן אול אורן אשיגועה אול אוניג ו דַפַּבְּלְכִין אול אוני וְדִי גוּנְרַר : ושב דַקּוְמְכִין אול

מצורע

אול כּהֵן אול יְדִינְנְ׳י גונְדַהְ דַגוְרַסָא ו דַמוּנַה יֵילְדִי אוֹל בַסְטֵּלִיק דוּבְּרְלֵרינָדַה אול אַוְנִיג : וצוה דַסִימַרְלַסִין אוֹל כֹּהֵן דַסוּבוּרְסִינְלֵר אוֹל מַשְׁלְרנִי כִּי אַלְרַדָּה אול בַּסְטֵלִיק וֹ דַמֵּשְׁלַסִינְלַר אַלַרְנִי שַׁחַרְבָן צִיכֵרי מוּנְדֵר וִרְגַה : ואת דאול אַוְנִי קִירְסִין אִיצְבּּרְטִין צוּבְּצוֹבְרַה ו דַטוּבְּסִינְלֵר אוֹל טוּבְּרַקְנִי כִּי קּיְרְדִילֵר וּ שַׁחַרְרַן צִיכַרִי מּוּנָרַד יִרְגָה : ולקחו דַאַלְסִינְלַר אוֹגְגַה טַשְׁלַר ו דַבָּמִיְרְסִינְלַר אוֹרְנִינַה אוֹל מַשְׁלַרְנִיג ו דַאוֹגְנָה מוֹפְּרֵק אַלְסִין דַסִילַסִין אוֹל אַוְנִי : ואם דַאַנַר קַיְמְסַה אוֹל כַסְמַלִיק דַבִּימְסָה אוֹל אַוְרָה ו כּוּבוּרְגַנִינְרַן כוֹגָרַה אוֹל טַשְׁלַרְנִי ו דַקירגנינרן כוּנְרָה אוֹל אֵוְנִי ו דַסִילנִנִינְרַן כוּנְרָה : וכא דַגַלְפָא-אוֹל כּהָן דגורסא ו במונה יילדי אול כסשליק אול אורה ו סיולמיג'י ג'ווס ברדליבריר אולו אול אוְרֵאו מינְרַרְרִיר אול: ונתץ דַיִּקְמִין אול אַוְנִי פַשְּׁלַרִינִי דַאול אַנְצְלַרִינִי דַא ג׳וּמְלַא טוּפַרְגִין אוֹל אַוְנִיג וּ דַצִיגְרְסִין שַׁדַּרְדַן צִיכַרִי סוּנְדֵר וַרְגַה : ותבא באול בּּלְגַן אול אַוְגַא ו ג'וִמְלַא בּבְּלַגַן גוּנְלַרְכַא אַנִי ו מוּנְרַר בּוֹלְסִין אוֹל עַכְשַׁם גַא הָגִין : והשוכב ראוֹל יִשְקן אוֹל אָוְדָה יוּבְּסִין אוּפְּרַקְלַרִינִי דַאוֹל אַשַׁגַן אוֹל אַוָרָה ו יוּבְסִין אוּפְרַקלַרִינִי : ואס דַאָגר גּרְמַה גַּלְפַה אוֹל פּהָן וּ הַגוֹרְסָא הַמוּנַה וַיִּלְמֵרִי אוֹל כַּסְטַלִיק אוֹל אַוְדַא סִילנִנִינְבַן סוגָרא אול אַוְגִי וֹ דַמָּמִיוּ אַמְסִין אוֹל כּהֵן אוֹל אַוְגִי וּ זִירַא אוֹגַלְרִי אוֹל כַסְשַּלִיקּ: ולקח דַאַלְסִין סַצְּמַנָא אול אַוְנִי אָבִּי קוּשְׁלַר וֹ דַסַלְנִי אַנַצִי דַקִּירִימְנִי אִירָגְכְּלִי ייפב דאווב : ושחש - דַסוְיְסִין אוֹל בִּיר קוּשְׁנִי צוֹרַפּ סִנִיְטְקָה ו טְאַלי סוּבְלַר איסטונא : ולקח באַלְסין אול סַלְנִי אַנַצִינִי באול אַזוֹב נִי בַאוֹל קּיְרְסִיזִי אירגפלי יופכני באול יבן קושני ו דפונצסין אלרני קנינא אול סויולנן קושניג דאול מַמְלִי סוּכְלַרְגַה ו דַסַצְסִין אול אוְגַה יְדִי בִּרַמְלַר ו וחמא דַסַצְסִין אול אוני קני בילן אול קושניג ו דאול מַמְלי סוּבְלַר בִּילַן ו דאול יַבּן סוּשׁוּ בּילן ו כאול סַלְוּי אַנְצִי בִּילן דַאָּװכ בּילן דַאול קירִימוּי אִירַנְבָּלִי יִּפָּבּ בִּילוּ : ושלח ביבירסין אול יבן קושני שחרדן ציברי ו יוזו אוסמינא אול דווניג ו דַבֶּפַרָה אַמְסִין אוֹל אַב אוצון דַמָּמִיז בּוֹלְסִין : זאת בּודִיר אוֹל תוֹרָה הַר בַּסְטְרִיגִינֵא אוֹל ג'נַיִם רַרְדְלִיפְנִיג דַנָּתָק קה : ולצרעת רָג'וּוּם דֵרְרְלִיגִינַא אוֹל י אופרקניג י

מצורע

אוּפְרַקְנִיג רַאַוְיָגַא: ולשׁאַת רַשִּישִיק כַּא רַאויוּוְגַא רַלַבָּא נַא : להורות אוגְרַטְטַנָה אול מונדר וַקִּישִנִי דַאוֹל שָמִיז וַקִּישְנִי וֹ בּוּדִיר תוֹדֶסִי אוֹל ג'ווַם דֵרְדְלִיבְּנִיג: וירבר דַכוּוְלַדִי יני משֶה גַא דַאַהַרוְ גַא דַמָּה : דברו בוּוְלַגִין אוּגַלְנָלַרִינַה יִשְּרָאֵל נִיג רַאַיְטִיגִיו אַלְרנַה וֹ כִּישִׁי כִּישִׁי כִּי בּוֹלְסָה אַקְקּוּ אַטינָדן זָכ דִיגִי | מוּנְדַרְרִיר אוֹל : ווֹאת דַבּוּ אוֹלֵא מוּנְדַרְלִיגִי זָב לִיגִינְדַן ! סובן אַקשִי אִיסָא אַיִּיפְּרִי אָטִינָרן אַקְמֵנִי ו יַא קויוּ אַקיפּ קפָּרִי אִיכַא אַיִיפּ אָמִינִי אַקְמַנִינְרַן וּבּמוּנְרַרְרִיר אוֹל : כל ג׳וּמְלָא אוֹל טושׁבּ כִּי יַשְׂטָא אוּקְטוּנָא אול זָב מוּנְדֵר בּוּלְסִין ו דַג׳וֹמְלַא אול סַגִים כִּי אוטוּרְסָא אוּסְטוּנָא מוּנָדר בּוּלְפִין: ואיש דַבִּישִי בִּי מִייְפַה פוּשַׁגִינַה ז יוּכְפִין אוּפְרָקְלַרִינִי דַיוֹבֹוְנָהִין סובלר בילן ו דמונְדַר בּוֹלְסִין אוֹל עַכְשַׁם גַא דִגִין: והיושב באול אוֹשוּרְגַּן אול סַגִּיט אוּסְשוּנַא ו כִּי אוֹשוּרְסַא אוּסְשוּנַא אוֹל זָב ויוּבְסִין אוּפְּרַקְלֹרִיגִּי דיובונסין סיבלר בּילון דמונדר בולסין אור עבשם נא דגין : והנוגע דאול פִייְגַן אָפִינַה אול נָב נֵיג ו ייבָסִין איפְּרַקְלֹרִינִי דִיוּבוּנְסִין סוּבְלֵּר בִּילן ו דמוּנְדֵר בולפין אול עַכְשַׁם גַא הַגִּין : וכי דַבָּי טובוּרְסַא אוֹל זָב טִמִיוֹנָא ו דֵיוּבְסִין אוּבְּרַקְלַרִינִי ו ביובוּנְסִין סוּבְלַר בּיַלוו דַמוּנְדֵר בּוּלְסִין אוֹל עַכְשֵׁם גַא דָגִין : וכל דג'ימְלא אוֹל בּיִנִבּ בִּי אַמְלְנְמָא אוּסְשוּנַא אוֹל זָב ו מוּנְדֵר בּוּלְסִין : וכל דג׳ומְלַא אול מִיְינַן ג׳ומְלַגַא בִּי בּוּלְסֵא מִיבִּינַא ו מוּנְדַר בּוּלְסִיז אול עַרְשֵׁם נא דגין ו דאול פושַרְגן אַלַרְנִי ו יוּבְסִין אוּפַרַקְלֵרִינִי דַיוּבוּנְסִין סוּבְלֵר כִּילון דמונְדר בּוֹלְסִין אוֹל עַכְשַׁם גַא דְנִין: וכל דַג׳וְמַלַא בִּי מִייְסָא אַנֵר אוֹל יָב וּ דַגגָּרִיסִין יַיָּקְמָּרִי סִיבְּלַר בִּילַן ו דַיוּבְסִין אוּפְּרַקְּלַרִין ו דַיוּבוּנְסִין סוּבְּלַר בִּילַן דמונְבר בּוֹלְסִין אוֹל עַכְשׁם נַא דֵנִין : וכלי דַצוֹרַפּ סַנִים כּיִ טִיְיַסָה אַנֵּר אוֹל זָב סִינְרִירִילְסִין ו דַג׳וּבְּעָלָא אַגִין סַנִים נוְקַלְסִיו כוּבְלֵר בִּירֵן : וכי דַאָּגַר מָמִיז קּלִירְסַא אוֹל זָב אַקמַסִינְרן ו דַפַּיְסִין אווּנאַ יְדִי גוּנְלַר מֵּמִיזְלִינִי אוּצין ו דיובְקין אוּפְּרַקְּלַרִינִי דִיוּכְסִין אָמִינִי טַמְלִי כוֹבְלַר כּיֹלֵן דַמָּמִיז בּוּלְסִין : וֹביִום דאול מַבּיוֹינְגִי׳ גוּנְרָא אַקְסִין אווונה אָבִי קוֹמְרוּלְרַוּ יַא אָבִּי בַּלַלַרִין גוגוּרְצְנְנִינּ וּ דַגלְפִין אַלְרִינָא יוֹי נִיגו אָשִׁיגִינָא אַהָּל מוֹעֵר נִיג ו דֵוֹרְפִין אַלְרְנִי אוֹל פֹּהֵן גַה: ועשה

מצורע

ועשה דַקּילְסִין אַלַרְנִי אוֹל כּהַן ו בִּירְנִי חַמָאת דַאוֹל בִּירְנִי עוֹלְה ו דַבַּפְּרָה אַמְסִין אוּכְטִינִא אוֹל כּהַן ו אַלְרִינַא יוֹי נִיג וָבְלִינִינְרַן : ואִישׁ דַבְּישׁי כִּי צִיקְםָא אַנְרַן טוּבְּטַגִי אוֹרְלוּקְנִיג וּ דַיוּבְפִין סוּבְלַר בִּילַן ג׳וּסְרַא אַטִיגִי וּ דַמוּנְּדַר בּוּלְכִין אול עַכְשַם נַא דָגִין : ובּל דַנִיוּמְלֵא אוּפְרַק דַניוּמְלֵא טֵרי בִּי בּוּלְכַה אוּסְשוּנֵא שוּבְּשִׁנִי אוּרְלוְקנִיגּ ו דַ־יוּבוּלְכֵין סוּבְּלֵר בִּילַן ו דַטוּנְדר בּוֹלְכִין אוֹל עַכְשַׁם נָא דִגִין : ואשה דַכַמִין כִּי יַמְּסֵא כִּישִׁי אַנִי מִוּבְּסֵגִין אוּרְלוּקנִיג ו דַיוּבוּנְקִינְּיַר בוּבְלַר בִּילֵן ו הַמוּנְהַר בּוּלְסִינְלֵר אול עַכְשַׁם נַא הַגִּין : ואשה הַכַּמִין בִּי בּוּלְפַה זָבָה ו אַן בּוּלְפָה אַקּאָנִי אַשִּינְרַן ו יְרִי נְּוּנְלֵר בּוּלְפִין יִירַקּלְינִי אִיצִוּן וַ דַג׳וּמְלַאַ אול מִייְגַן אַנרו מוּנְדֵר בּוֹלְסִין אוֹל עַכְשָׁם גַאַ דַגֵּין : ובל דַהַר נֵא כִּי יַמְסַה אוּסְטוּנַאַ נָדַה לִיגִינָדָה ו מוּנְדַר בּוּלְסִין וַדְהַר נָא כִי אוטוּרְסַא אוּסְטוּנַאַ ו מוּנָדַר בּוֹלְסִין : וכל דָג׳וּמְלֵא אול טִיְיַנַן טוּשַׁנִינַא ו יוּבְּסִין אופּרַקְלַרִינִי ז דַיובוּנְסִין כוּכְלֵר בִּילֵן ז דַפוּנְדֵר בּוֹלְסִין אול עַכְשֵׁם גַא דָגִין : וכל דג'ומלא אול מִיְיגַן הַר דּוֹרְלִי סַגִיְמְקָה בִּי אוֹמוּרְסַה אוּכְמוֹנֵא וִ יוּבְסִין אופְרַקְלַרִינִי דַיוּבוּנְסִין בֿוּבְלַר בִּילֵן דַמוּנְדֵר בּוֹלְסִין אוֹל עַכְשַׁם נַא דַגִּין : ואם דַאָּגַר אוֹל מוֹשַׁבּ אוֹסְמוּנַה אָסָה אוֹל ו יַא אוֹל סָגִים אוֹכְמוּנַה ו כִּי אוֹל אושוריְרִיר אוּקשונאַזוּ פִיְינֵנִינְרָא אַנְרוּ מוּנְדֵר בּוּלְסִין אול עַכְשַׁם נַא דְּנִין : ואס דָאָגַר יַמְמַה יַמְפַה פִּישִׁי אָנִי דַכּוּלְפַא נָרָה לִינִי אוּסְמוּנַא ו דַמוּנְדַר בּוּלְפִיו וְרִי גינְלַר ו דַג'וְמָלֵא אול מושב כִּי יַמְסָה אוּסְמוּנַה מוּנְדַר בּוֹלְסִין : ואשה דַכַּמִין כִּי אַקְסָא אַקְּקנִי קַנִינִיג צוֹק גוּנְלַר ו דוגול וַבְּמִי כִּילַן נַדְה לִיגִינִיג ו יא בּי אַקְפַא זַיַיַרע נָרָה לִינִי וַקִּישִׁי אוּסְשוּנַא וּ ג'וּמְלַא נוּוְלְרֵינְדָא אַקּקנִינִינ מונְדַרְלִינִינִיג ו גוּנְלַרִי גִיבִּי נִדְה לִינִינִיג בּוֹלְסִין ו מונְדַרְדִיר אוֹל : כל ג׳וּמְלֵא אול פושב כי יַאְסַה אוּסְשוּנַא ג׳וּמְלַא גוּנְלַרִינָרא זַבְלִיגִינִג ו פושני גיבּי נְרָה ליגיניג בּוּלְסִין אַגַר ו דַג׳וּמְלָא אוֹל סַגִּים כִּי אושוּרְסָא אוּסְשוּנָא ו מוּנְדַר בּוּלְסִין טוּנְדַרְלִיגִי גִיבִּי נִדָה לִיגִינִיג : וכּל דַג׳וּמְלַא אול מִיְיגַן אַלַרְגַה מוּנְדַר בּוֹלְסִין ו דַיוּבְסִין אוּפְרַקְלַרִינִי דַיוּבוּנְסִין סוּבְלַר בִּילֵן ו דַמוּנְדַר בּוּלְסִין אוֹל עַבְשֵׁם גַא הגין: ואם הַאָגר מַמִיז קַלִּירָסָא אַקסַנִינָרן ו רַסַיְסִין אוזוּנַה יְרֵי גּיְנַלֵּר רַאַנְרַן סוגרא

מצורע

סוְּרָא מִּטְיוֹ בּוֹלְסִין: וביום דַאוֹל סְבִּיוֹיְהְגֹ׳ גוּנְדֵה אַלְסִין אווּנַא אַבִּי סוְּיָרָא מִטְיוֹ בּוֹלְסִין : וביום דַאוֹל סְבִּיוֹיְהְגֹ׳ גוֹנְדֵה אַלְסִין בְּזֹוֹ נָהוֹ אֵשִינִינַה אָהֶל מוֹעֵר נִיג : ועשה דַקּילְסִין אוֹל בּהָן אוֹל בּיְהָן אוֹל בּיְרָנִי חַשְאת דַאוֹל בִּיְרְנִי עוֹיָה וּ דַבּבֶּבָרָה אִשְׁכִין אוּסְטִינַה אוֹל בּהָן אַלְרִינַא יֹנֵי נִיג וּ זַבְלִיגִינְבָן מוּנְדְרְלִיִּנְנִיג: יוֹהורתם דַאַיִירִיגִיז אוֹנְלַנְלַרִין יִשְּׁרָאֵל נִיג מוּנְדַרְלִיקְלַרִינְבָן וּ דַאוֹלְנַלְרִין יִשְּׁרָאֵל נִיג מוּנְדַרְלִיקְלַרִינְבָן וּ דַאוֹלְמַסִּינְלָ מוּנְדַרְלִיקְלַרִי בִּילַן וּ מוּנְדֵר אַשְּבַנְּלְיִנְרָה מִשְׁבְּנִיסְנִי כִּי אוֹרְטַלֵּרינְבָא : זאת בּוֹלְמַה אַנִיג בִּילַן : והרוח דאוֹל נִדָּה יִנְקְינְנְרָה וּ דַאוֹל וְבָּל נְיִבְּר וּ בְּאִינְינְרָה וּ אַרְבַּה בִּילֵן : והרוח דאוֹל נִדְה יִנְקְינְנְרָה וּ דְבאוֹל וְבָר בְּטִין בִּילְן בִּין בִילְן בִּילְן בִּיִּים בִּי צִיקְסֵה מוּנְדֵר כַּטִין בִּילְן בִּילְן בִּילְנִיבְר וּ בִּעִישִׁיגַה וּ דַבְּיִשְׁינִי בִּי וְבִּישִׁינִה וּ דְבִּישִׁינִת בִּין בִּיִּיבְר בְּטִין בְּילַן בִּין בּיִלְן בּילִוּ בִּילְנִינְרַה וּ בַּבְּישִׁינִי בִּין וּבְיוֹלְינִינְרה וּ בַּבְישִׁינִא בִּי יַשְׁסָה מוּנְדֵר כַּטִין בִּילָן בִילְן : בַּבְּישִׁינֵא בִי נְבַיְם מוֹנְדֵר כַטִין בְּילֵן : בּילְן : בּבִּישִׁינִא בִּי בְּיִם בּיּי בְּיִבְּינְינְרָה וּיִבְים מוּנְדֵר כַטִין בְּילֵן:

פרשת אחרי מות

יוֹ נֵיְרֶבֶּרְ יִיִּי אָלָ מְשָׁה אַחֲרֵי מוֹת שְׁנֵי בְּנֵי אַהֶּרְן בְּקְרְבָּחָם לְּבְּנִי יִיִּ משְׁה גַא אוֹלְנֵינִיבְן מוֹנְרָה אֵבִּי אוֹגְלְנֵלְרִי יִיְּ משְׁה גַא אוֹלְנֵינִיבְן מוֹנְרָה אֵבִּי אוֹגְלְנֵלְרִי יִיְּ משְׁה גַא אוֹלְנֵינִיבְן מוֹנְרָה אֵבְי אוֹלְנַלְרִי מְשָׁה גַּה מוֹיְלְנִין אַהְרֹן מַרְרַשְׁיבָה וֹ דְּנִיְרָמִטִין הוֹל מַנְּחָין אוֹל מַּרְרָנִה אוֹל קַפְּאָק איסְטוּנַה : בּוֹאת מוּנִיג בִּילֹן אִיצְבְּרְטִין אוֹל מִּנְיְבָּי אוֹל קּבָּאָק איסְטוּנַה : בּוֹאת מוּנִיג בִּילֹן נִיבְּרוֹ אַשְּׁבְּרָה בּוֹלְן אוֹל קַפָּאָן גִּיְבְיוֹ בְּנִינִיג הַשְּׁאת מוּנִיג בִּילֹן נִיבְּי בּוֹלְי אַבְּרָר בִּילְן אֲבִי בְּלְּבְיִי בַּיְּשְׁבְּיִינִיג אוֹלְקְלֵיי בִּילְן אֵבְי בִּילְן אַבְּי בְּוֹבְי בְּיִלְן אֲבִי בּילְן אַבְי בִּילְן אַבְּי בִוֹלְרִי בִילְן הַבְּילִי בִּילְן אֲבִי אוֹלְקְלִיי בִּילְן אֲבִי בִּילְן אֲבִי אוֹלְקְלְיִי בִּילְן אֲבִי אוֹלְקְלְיִי אַבְּילְרִי בִיּלְן מִבְּין מִיבְּלְרִי בִיּלְן אֲמִינִי בִּיְיְשְׁיִבְיִין אוֹל חַבְּאת בּוּבְּקוֹן מִבְּילִי אִבְּיִלְרִי בִּילְן בְּבִילִי אַנְבְיִן אַבְּיִן אַבְיִין אוֹלְם בְּרִנִי בְּיִלְן אֲשִׁינִי בִּילְוֹי אַלְבְיִי בִּין מִבְּילִי בְּיִלְן אֲשִׁנִייִבְין אַבְּילְרִי בִּילְן בְּבִּילִי אִבְּיִן אַבְּיִן בְּבִּילִי אַבְּבְייִי אִבְּבְּן בְּבִּילְייִי אַבְּבְין אוֹלְין בִּבְּבְּרִי עוֹלְנִי בְּבִין אוֹבְּין בְּבִּילְישְׁמִייְסִין אַבְּין אוֹבְין אַבְּיִן אָבִיין אוֹבְּין בִּבְּיִי אַלְבִייִי בְּיִּבְי אִינִּין בְּבִין אוֹבְין בִּיּבְי אִבּין בִּיּבְין בִּיבְין בִּבְּבְּרָי בִיוֹבְין בְּבִּין בְּבִין בְּבִּין בְּבִּין בְּיִין בְּבִּין בְּיִין בְּבִּין בְּיִבְין בְּבִין בְּבִין בְּיִין בְּבִין בִּין בְּבִין בּיבְּין בִּין בְּבִין בְּבִּין בְּבִין בְּבִין בְּבִין בְּבִין בְּבְּין בְּבְייִי בְּבְּבְיוֹ בְּבְיוֹ בְּבְיוֹ בְּבְין בְּבְּיוֹ בְּבְּבְּיוּ בְּבְּבְיוֹ בְּבְּין בְּבְיוֹ בְּבְּיוֹי בְּבְּיוֹ בְּבְייִי בְּבְּבְיוֹ בְּבְּיוֹ בְּבְּיוֹ בְּבְּיוֹ בְּבְּיוֹ בְּבְּיוֹ בְּבְּבְיוֹ בְּבְּיוֹ בְּבְיוֹ בְּבְּיוֹ בְּבְּבְיוֹ בְּבְּבְיוֹ בְּבְיוֹ בְּבְּבְיוּ בְּבְּבְיוֹ בְּבְּבְיוּ בְּבְּבְּיוֹ בְּבְּבְיוּבְיוּ בְּבְיוּ בְּבְּבְּים בְּבְּבְּבְי

אחרי מ'ת

אַהַרן אָבֶּי אוֹל אוּלַקְלָר אוּסְשׁינַא צָבְּלָר ו בִּיר צָבּ יָיִי נַא דְבִּיר צָבּ עוַאוּל נַה : והקריב ביובוקלשְפִירְקין אַהרן אול אולַקנִי כִּי צִיְקְטִי אוּקְטוּנַה אול צֶּב יניעה ו דַקילְסִין אַנִי חַסָאת : והשעיר דאול אנדס בּי צִיקְטִי אוּסְטוּנָא אול צָבּ עוַאוֵל גַה ו טוּרְגוּווּלְסִין דִירִי אַלְרִינָה יָנִי נִיג פַּפְּרָה אַטְמַה אוּסְמוּנָא ו יִבּיִרְמֵנָה אַנִּי עַנָאוֹל גַא אול יַבּנְגַה: והקריב דיוּבוּקְלַשְׁטִירְסן אַהֶרן אול הַבְּנָבה: כי אַנִיג ו הַבַּפְּרָה אַטְסִין גְנֶרִי אוצון דַאוֹי, אוצון ו דַכוּיְכוּן אול חַטְאת בּוּנִסְינִי בי אניג : ולקח דאלפין דולו אור מַחְמָה נִי כּוו אוֹשְלַר אוּכְטוּנְרֵן אוֹל מִוּבֵּתְ ניג אַלְרִינְדָן יֹנָי גִיג וּ דַרולוּ אַבוּצְלַרִינִי טוּטְסוּסִין אוטְיַטְלַרְנִיג אִינָטָא וּ דַגִּירְגִיוָסִין אִיצְבּרְטִין אוֹל פַּרְדַגַה : ונתן דַוֹרְסֵין אול מוּמְסִנִי אול אום אוּסְמוּנַה אַלְרִינָא ינִי נִיג ו דַיַפְּסִין בּוּלוּטִי אוֹל מומַסוּגוָג אוֹל קפַקְנִי כִּי אוֹר שַׁחַרְתְּלִיב אוסְטוּנָא רַאולְטַסִין : ולקח רַאַלְסִין קנִינְרַן אול בּוּגַנִיג ו רַכַּאָסִין בַּרְמֵוּנְי פילן אַלְרִינַא אול קפַקניג גון דוגושי נא ו דַאַלְרִינָא אול קפַקניג סַצְקין יְרִי בַּרַמְלֵר וֹ אוֹל קַנְרַן בַּרְמַגִּי בִּילו : ושׁחם דַכּוּיְמִין אוּלַגִין אוֹל חַמְאת נִיג בִּי אולוסְנִיג וֹ דַנִיְרְנִיזְסִין קנִיגִי אִיצְבַּרְטִין אוֹל פַּרְרַנַה וֹ דַקּילְסִין קנִיגִי נָצִיבִּי קּוְלְרִי קנינא אול בונניג ו דַסַצְסִין אַנִי אול קפַק אוסְסוּנַא ו דַאַלְרִינַא אול קפַק נִיג: זכבר דַכַּפְּרָה אָמְסִין איל קוֹדֶשׁ אוצוּן מוּנְדַרְלִיקְּלַרִינְדֵן אוּנְקנְלַרִינִיג ישְׁרָאֵל ניג ו דַטַנְמַקּלרִינְרַן ג'וּמְלָא יַזִיקְלָרִינָה ו דַעָלֵי הִילְסִין אֹהֶל מוער גַה ו אול מוּכְמַנִּן בִּירְנַלָרִינָא ו אוּרְשַפּוּנָרה מוּנְדַרְלִיקְלַרִינִיג : וכל דַהִּין אָדָם בּוֹלְמַסִין אהל מוער דה ו גירריגינרא פּפָרָה אִיְמִנְגה קֹדֶשׁ רַה צִיְקְקוּינָא דֵּנִין ו דַפַּפְּרָה אַמְסִין גַנְרָי אוצון דַאָּנִי אוצון ו דַג'ינְיַלָא סָרָכִי אוצון יִשְׁרָאֵל נִיג : ויצא דַצִּיקְּכִין אול ,מוְכָּחַ קַה ו כִּי אַלְרִינִא יְיָּי נִיג ו דַכַּפְּרָה אָמְסִין אַנִיג אוּצִין ו דַאַלְסִין קַנִּינָרן אול בּוּגַנִיג דַקַנִינָרן אול אוּלַקְנִיג ו דַוֹרְסִין בּוּצְקַקְלֵרִי אוּסְטוּנַא אול מובום ניג צופציברה : והזה דַפַצְסִין אוּסְשונַא אול קַנְדֵן ו בַּרְמַנִי בילן יְדִי פַּרַמְלֵר ו דַמֵּמִיו אַמְסִין אַנִי דַאַרְוֹכְסִי אַמְסִין אַנִי מונְדַרְלִיק לַרִינְרַן אוגַלנּלַרִינִיג יִשְׂרָאֵל נִיג : וכלה דַבּיִשְׁשִׁירְסִין בּפַּרָה אִשְּׁמַבְּשֵּן אוֹל קוֹרֶשׁ נִי בא אהל מוער ני באול מובח ני ו היובוקלשמירסין אול מירי אולקני : וסמך דמיסין

אדרי מית

דַטוֹפון אַהרון אַבִּי קוּלְלְרִינִי בַשִּׁי אִיּקְטוּנָא אול טִירִי אִילְקְנִינ וֹ דַאִיְקְבַר אָטְקִין אוספונא ו ג'ומְלַא יַוִיקְרַרִינִי וּ דַוֹרְסִין אַלַרְנִי פַשִּׁי אוֹסְפוּנַא אול אוּלְקְנִיג וּ דַּוֹבּיְרְסִין קוֹלוּ בִּילַן חַרִיר בִּישִׁינִיג אוֹל יַבַּנְגַא : וגשא בַבּוּשַרְסִין אוֹל אוֹלַק אווי אוסְפוּנא ג׳וּמְלָא גוּנְחַלַרִינִי וַרַן יִרָנא וֹ דַּיִבּיְרָסִין אוֹל אוּלַקְנִי יַבּנְנַא : ובא דַּגַּלְסִין אַהָרן אֹהֶל מוער גַה ו דַצִשְׁסִין אול בִּיסֵיי אוּפְרֵקלֹרְנִי בִּי .נְיִידִי גִּיְרָדיגִּינְּדַא אול קוֹרֶשׁ גאַ וּ דַקוֹיְסוֹן אַלַרְנִי אַנְרַה : ורחץ דַיוּבְסִין אַטִּינִי סּיבְלַר בִּילֹּוּ אַנְרוּפְּסִי וִרְבַא וֹ דַגְיִיסִין אוְפַּרַקְלַרינִי וֹ דַצִיְקְסִין דַקּוֹלְסִין עוֹלְסִינִי בַא שׁבְּסִין אול אולוְכְנִיג וּ דַבַּפְּרָה אָמְכִין גַנְדִי אוצוּן דאול אולום אוצון : ואת דא ינִין אול הַשְּאת נִיג פופַשְּסִין אול מִוְבַּהַשְּה: והמשלח באול יִבּיְרָגַן אול אוּלַקְנִי עָנְאוֹל נֵא ו יוּבְסִין אוּפְרַקְלַרִינִי ו דַיוּבְסִין אָטִינִי כוּכְלַר בִּילַן ו דַאַנַדן כוּנְרַא גּירְפִין אול אַכוּלְגַה : ואת דַא אוֹל חַמְאת בּוּגַסִינִי דַא אול חַמְאת אולגיני ו כִּי גִיְרְגִיזִילְדִי קּנְקָרִי כַּפַּרָה אָמַסנַא קוֹדְשׁ דַה צִיגרְסִין אַבוּלְדֵן צִיכֹרִיוּ דַבּנייְדְירְכִינְלַר אוֹשְׁקָא ו שָרִילַרִינִי דֵא אָטְלַרִינִי דֵא מֵוְבְּלַרִינִי : והשרף דַאוֹל בּוּיְדוּרְגַן אַלֹרְנִי יוּבְּסִין אוּפְּרַקּלַרִינִי ו דֵיוּבְסִין אָשִׁינִי סוּבְלַר בִּילוֹ ו דַאַנְדַן סוגרָה גַּלְסִין אוֹל אַבוּלְגַה : והיתה דַבּוּלְסִין סִיוָגה רַסִימִיגַה דוּנְיַגִיג ו אוֹל יְדינְגִי׳י שַיְבַה אונוּנְבַה אול שַיְנִיג ו קּיְיָנְנִיז גַ׳נְלַרִיגִיזְנִי ו דַהָץ אִישׁ קּולְפַגָּיז ו אול יֵרְלי דאול גַרִיפ אול דִירִילְגַן אוּרְטַגִּיוְדַה : כי כִּי אוּשְׁבוּ גוּנְדַא בּפְּרָה אִטִּר אוּסְטוּגִיוְנַה מֵּמִיז אָמְמַנַא סִיְנִי וּ ג׳ומְלַא יַוֹיְקְלֵריגִיוְדַן אַלְרִינַא יֹנְי נִיג שִמִיז בולוגיז : שבת שַבְּתוּ שַבְּתוּ דִיר אוֹל פוּדָן בּוֹ דַקּוְינֵגִיז גַ׳נְּלְרִיגִּיזְגִי ו רַסִימִי דוּנְינִיגְי : וכפר רַבְּפְּרָה אַמְסִין אוֹל כּוָדִן כִּוֹ סִילְסַא אַנִּי רַכִּי דוֹלְדוֹרְסַא קוֹלוּנִי פהנליפ אמסנא אמסיניג ורינא ו הגייסין אול פיסיי אופרקלרני אול קוהש אפּרַקְלַרִינִי : וכפר דַכַּפְּרָה אָטְסִין מִקְרָשִׁין אוֹל קוֹרָשׁ נִיג ו בא אֹהֶל מוִער נִי ו דַאוּל מִוְבַּחַ נִי בַּפַּרָה אֵמְכִין ו דַאוֹל בּרָנְלַר אוּצִין ו דַג'ומְלַא אוּלוֹכִי אוצין אול קָהָל נִיג כַּפְּרָה אַטְסִין : והיתה דַבּוּלְסִין בּוּ סִיוְגַה רַסִימִינַא דוּנְינִיג וּ בַּבְּרָה אִמְּמָה אוּנְלַנְלָרִי אוּצִין יִשְׂרָאֵל נִיג ג׳וּמְלַא יַזִיְקְלַרִינְדן וּ בִּיר בֹּרָט יִילְדַה וּ דָקִילְרִי נָצִיבִּי סִימִרְלַרִי יְיֵי משֶה נֵא :

וידבר

אחרי מות

וירבר דַסוֹוְלַדִי ייני משָה גַה דָמַא : דבר כוּוְלַגִין אַהָרן גַא דאוגְלנְלַרִינַא ו דַג׳וּמְלָא אוּגְלַנְלַרִינַא יִשְׁרָאַל נִיג ו דַאַיְטְקִין אַלְרָנַה פּוּדִיר אוֹל כווֹ כִּי סִימַרְלְרִי יָּיָי בָמָה : איש בּישִׁי בִּישִׁי נִיְמַעִּמְנְדּן יִשְּׁרְאֵל נִיג ו אַנֵר סויְכָא אוגוּוּ יַאַ קוֹיְ יַא אַצְבָּי אַבוּלְרַה ו יַאַ כּי סויְכָה אַפּוּלְרַן צִיכַרִי : ואל דַאָשִיגִינַא אַהָּל מוער נִיג גָטִירְמַסַא אַנִי יוּבוּקְלַשְטִירְמַנַא ו קָרְכּּן ינָי גא ו אַלְרִינָא מְשְׁבִּנִינִיג יֹנָי נִיג ו כַּון סַאייַלִיר אול בִישִׁינַא כַּון טוּבְטִי ו דַבֶּסִילְסִין אוֹל בִּישִׁי אוֹרְטַסִינְדַן אוּלוּסְלַרִינִיג: למען אַנִיג אוּצוּן בִּי בַּמִירְנַיְלַר אוּגְלנְלַרִי יִשְׂרָאֵל נִיג קָרְבְּנְלַרִינִי (שחישלריני) כּּי אַלַר קּרְבּּן (שחישה) אָשֵיְרִירְלַר יווו אוסטונא אול מווניג ודגשירסינלר אַלרני יני גא ו אשינינא אהל מוער נִיג אול כּהֵן נַא ו דַקּרְכַּן אֵטְכַּוְלַר אַלַרְנִי קָרְבְּנְלַרִין שְׁלְמִים לַרְנִיג יְיָּי נַה : וזרק דַסַּצְסִין אול כּהֵן אול קַנְנִי מִוֹבָּחַ אוסְטוּנַא יְיָּי נִיג ו אָשִינִינְרַה אהֶל מוער ניגו דַטוּשַטְסִין אול נַגָני קוקוסינא קבּוּלְליקניג יָיָי נַא : ולא בַקּרְבָּן אַשְּׁמַסִינְלַר אַרְמִיק קָרְבַּנְלָרִינִי שִׁיְשִׁנְלַרְינִי שִׁיְשִׁנְלַרְינָא (אוּלק סופשלרינא) ו כִּי אַלַר אַזְיִדִירְלַּר אַרְדַלְרִינָדן ו אומוּרְלִיכּ רַסִים בּוּלְכִין בּוּ אַלְרְגַא דְווּרְלַרְיַנָא: ואלהם דַאַלְרְגַה אַיְמְקוֹן בִּישׁי בּישׁי בַּמַעמִינְרַן יִשְּׁרָאֵל נִיג ו יַא אול בַרִיפְמַן כִּי דִירִילְמַא אוּרְטְלְרִינְדָא וּ אָגָר צִינִרְסָה עוּלָה יַא קרְבַּן : ואל דאַשִיגִינַה אהֶל מוער נִיג בַּאִירְמַסַה אַנִי ו קּילְמַנֵא אַנִי יָנִי נַה ו דַבּּסִילְסִין אוּל בִּישִׁי אוּלוּסְלַרִינְדַן : דַבּישׁי בִּישִׁי גַ׳מַעִּטִינְרַן יִשְּרָאֵל נִיג ו נַא אול גַרִיפְּטֵן אוֹל טִירילְגַן אוּרְשַלַרִינְדָה וּ אָגַר אַשַּׁסַה הָץ קוֹ וֹ דֵוֹרִימִין כִישִׁימִימְנִי אוֹל קַנְנִי אַשַּׁגַן נֵ׳נְנָה רַבֶּבַרְמִין אַנִי אורְטַסִינְרַן אוּלוּסִינִיג : כי זירַא גַינִי אול אַמְנִיג אול קן אִיצִינְרַא דִיר אוֹל ו דַמָּן וַרָדִים אַנִי סִיזְגָה אוֹל מִזְבֵּחַ אוּסְטוּנַא ו כַּפְּרָה אָטְמַנַה גַ׳נְלַרֵיגִיז אוצון ו בִּי אול קן אוֹל גַ׳ן אוצון כּפְּרָה אָטֵר : על אַנִיג אוצון אַיְטְטִים אוּבְרַנְלַרִינַא יִשְרָאֵל נִיג וּ הִץ בִ׳ן סִיְוַרן אַשְׁמַסִין ַקּן וּ דַאוֹל בַּרִים אוֹל מִירִילְבּן אוּרְטַגיוֹנְרָה אַשַׁמִסִין קון : ואיש רַכִּישִׁי בִּישִׁי אוּגְלַנְלַרִינְרַן יִשְּׁרָאֵל נִיג ו רַאוּל גַריפָטַן אול מִירִילְגַן אוּרְטַלַרִינְרָה וֹ כִּי אַוְלַסָה אַוּוּן כִּיִיכְנִיג יא קוּשְׁנִיג כִּי אַשְׁלִירו במוכסא עווני ו ופטון אני מופרל בינן : בי זובא דּוֹני רוּטְלְא שׁנְנוּנ

אלר

אחרי מות

קני ניני פּילן וַקְרִישִּיקוּ הִיר אוֹל ו דַאַיְטְטִים אוֹנְלְגַּלְרִיגַא יִשְׂרָאֵל נִיג ו חִיץ בּנְגְיג קַנְינִי אַשְּׁמָנִיז ו זִירָא נִינִי הַר מִנְנִיג קַנִיִּדִר אוֹל ו ג׳וּמְלֵא אַשְּבְצִירֵרי בּנְגְיג קַנִּינִי אַשְּׁמָנִיז ו זִירָא נִינִי הַר מֵנְנִיג קַנִיִּדִר אוֹל ו ג׳וּמְלֵא אַשְּבְצִירֵרי בּמִלְסִין: וכּל הַהַר ג׳ן כּיִ ייגִיליפּו אַשְּׁסַה נְבְּלְהנִי נִיאְשְׁהַבְּנִי וּיִבְּמְּחָ וּ בִּמּנְי כוּבְלַה בִּילן ו הַמוּנְר בּמִיְּר אוֹל עַרְשׁם גַּא הְגִין הַמְמִיז בּוֹלְסִין: ואם דַאַנֵר אוּפְרַקְרֵרִינִי יוּבְמַסָה בּוֹלְסִין אוֹל עַרְשׁם גַּא הְגִין הַמְּסָה ו גִינְחִינִי צַבְּר :

ירבר בסווְלַנִי ינִי משָה גַה בִמַה בר כווּלַגִין אוּגְלַנְלַרִינַה

יִשְׂרָאַל גִיג דַאַיִּמְקון אַלַרְגַה ו מֵנְמִין יוני מֵנְרִיגִיז : כמעשה אִישִי גַיבּי מִיסִיר וָרִינִיג בִּי אושִירְרוּגִיז אַנְרָה קּוֹלְמֵגִיז וּ רַאִישִׁי גִיבּי בְּגַען וִרִינִיג כי מו גמירייריקון סיוני אוכעא קילמגיז ו דקנונלהי בילן גומגיז : את שַׁרַעְשְּׁרֵרִימְנִי קּיִלִיגִיז וּ דַא רַסִימְרָרִימְנִי סַקְּלְגִיז גַּוְמַנַא אַלַר בִּילוּ וּ מִנְמִין יני מַנְרִינִיז : ושמרתם דַסַקלנִיז רַסִימְלַרִימְנִי רַא שַרַעְמְלַרִימְנִי וּ בִּי קִילְסָה אַלַרְנִי אוֹל אָדֶם דַפִּירִילִיר אַלַר בִּילַן ז מַנְמִין יָיי : איש בִּישִׁי בִּישִׁי הִישִּי יובונינה פּנִינִיג ו יובוקּקשְׁמַנִיוֹ אַשְּׁבּרְמְמַנֵא עַיִיפּ ו מֵנְמִין עָיִי ערות צייפון אָשַנְנִיג יַענִי עִיפִן אַנגְנִיג אַנְסְנִין אַנגְדִיר אוֹל ו אַצְמַנִין עַיִּפְּינִי : ערות עייבין בַּמִינִינִיג אַשַּלְנִיג אַצְּמַנִין וּ עִייבִּי אָשַּנְנִינְדִיר אוֹל : ערות עניבין קיו קררשינניג קיוי אַשְנָניג יַא קיוי אַנְנְנִיג וֹ גָרַב דוֹנְנְנִי אַוְנִיג (אשנדוּ) גָרַכּ דוגְגָנִי צִיבַרִינִיג (גִייריסינדן) ו אַצְסַגִין עַייִפְּלַרִינִי: ערוּת עַייִבִּין קיניניג אוגְלוּגנְיג ו נַא קווִינִיג קוויגְנִיג ו אַצְּטְנִין עִיפְּלְרִינִי ו זִירָא עַיִיבִּינְרִיר אַר : ערות עיבּין קיוִינִיג כַשִּינִינִיג אַשַּינְנִיג ו דוגורְשְקנִי אַשַּגְנִיג סַאיִילִיר ו קוז קררשיניר אול ז אַצְמָגון עייבּיני : ערות עייבּין קיז קרְרַשִּׁינִיג אַמַּגְנִיג אַצְמָנִין ז זִירָא יוּכוּגִי אַצַּנְיִיג דִיר אול : ערות עֵיִיבִּין קִיז ַקְרַרְשִׁינִיג אַנַנְנִיג אַצְמַגִּין זִירָא יוּבוּגִּי אַנְנְנִיג דִיר אוֹל : ערות עִיפִין קַרְרַשִּׁינִיג אַמַּגְנִיג אַצְמַגִּין וֹ (יעני) כַמִינִינַא יובוְּקלַשְּׁמַגִּין וֹ יִנְנַצַּגְּרִיר אוֹל : ערות עַיִּבִּין בּלינינְנִיג אַצְּמַנִיןוֹ כַּמִינִי אוֹגְלוּנְנִיג דִיר אוֹלו אַצְמָנִין עִייִבִּין : ערות עִיִּבִּין בַטִינִינִיג קַרְרַשִּׁינְנִיג אַצְטַגיון וּ עַיִיבִּי קַרְרַשִּׁינְנִיגְרִיר אוֹל : ערות עַיִיבִּיון כַטִּינְנִיג הקוזיניג אַצַמַגין נא קיוין אוּגְלוּנִיג נא קיוין קיויניג אַלְמַגִּין אַצְמַגַּה עַיִיבּינִין יובוּקְמִיר

111 rº

אחרי מות

אַלַר ו אִירַנְצִילִיכְמִיר אוֹל ואלמק) : ואשה דַכַּמִין קיז קַרְדַשִׁי איְסְטוּנַא אַלְמָגִין וּ פּוּנְדַשׁ אִירְמָגַא אַנַרַ סַנְלִיגִינְרַא וּ אַצְּמְנַא אַיפִיגִי אַנִיג אַלְרִינַא : ואל דַכַמִינְגַה גִּדָה לִיגִינָרה מוּנְדַרְלִיגִינִג ו יוּבנְקלשְׁמַנִין אַצְמַגַא עֵיִבּינִי ואל דַכַּמִינִינַה דוֹסְמוגְנִיג (קרשירפּיגניג סְגְּדִיגְיַנַדא) וַרְמַגִין יַשִּיבוּגְנִי אוּרְלוּק וִירְטַגָּא וֹ מוּנְדֵר בּוֹלְטַגַּה אַנִיג בִּילוֹ : ומזרעה דַאוּרְלוּנִינְרוֹ וִרְסַגִּין אֲמֵשׁ דַן בַּצִירְמַנָּא מֹלֶךְ בַּא ו דַיִגִיל אַשְׁמַנִין מֵנְרִינְנִיג אַרִינִי ו מֵנְמִין את דארָבַּבּ בִּיצוֹ יַשְּׁמִנִין יַשִּׁיבוּן כַטִּינְנִיג ו אִיְקְרַחְלִיקְטִיר אוֹל : ובכל דַהִיץ תוַרְגַה וַרְמַגִין יַמוּבוּנְגִי ו מוּנְדֵר בּוּלְמֵגַה אַנִיג בּילן ו דַכַמִין מוּרְמַסִין אַלְרינָא תוּורַנִיג קושוּלְמֵגַה אַנַר ו אִיקְרַחְלִיקְשִיר אוֹל : אל מוְנַדר בּוֹלְמֵגִיז ג׳וּמְלֵא בּוּלֵר בִּילָן ו זִירַא ג׳וּמְלַא בּוּלַר בִּילָן מוּנְדַר בּוְלְרִילַר אול אוּלוּסְלַר ו בִּי מֵן סוּרַיָּרִירְמֵן אַלְּרִיגִיוְרַן: ותשמא דַמונדָר בּוֹלְרִי אוֹל יֵר ו דַסַגִינְרִים גוּנַחִינִי אוּסְמוּנַה וֹ דַקוּסְמוּ אוֹל ֵיִר אוֹמוּרִיוֹצְלַרִינִי : ושמרתם דַסַקּלֹנֵיז סִיּז רַסִימַלְרִימְנִי דַא שַׁרַעַמְלַרִימְנִי וּ דַקּיְלְמַנִיוֹ ג׳וּמְלַא אוּשְׁבוּ אִיקְבַחְליִקּלַרְבוֹ וּ אוֹל וַרְלִי רַאוֹל גַרִים אוֹל מִירִילְגַן אוְרַמִּגִיוְרַה : כי זִירָא ג׳וּמְלֵא אוּשְׁכוּ אִיְקרַחְלִיקְנִיוֹ קילְרִילַר בּישִׁילַרִי אוֹל יִרְנִיג כִּי סִיוְרַן בּוּרוּן ו דַמוּנְרֵר בּוֹקְרִי אוֹל יִר : וֹלא דַקּיְסְמַסִין אוֹל יֵר סִיוְנִידֵא ו מוּנְדַר אַאְפַנִיגִיזְדָה אַנִי ו נִצִיבּ קּיְסְמוּ אוֹל אולוסְנִי בִּי סִיזְרַן בּוּרוּן : כִּי סַחִי הַר בִּימְבִי וגיזלי) קייְסָח ו ג׳וּמְלֵא אישְׁבוּ אַיקרחַלִיקלרָדוֹ ו בּסִילרְלַר אוֹל הִילְגוֹ גֹיְנַלר אוֹרְטַסִינְדוֹ אוּלוּסְלַרִינִיג : ושמרתם דַסַקְלְגִיז סַקְּלובוּמְנִי ז קִילְמַמֵּנָה קַנוּנְלַרִינָרן אוּל אִיקְכַחְלִיקְלְרָנִיג בִּי קִילְינְרִילֵר אַלְרִיגִיוְגָה ו דַמוּנְדַר בּוּלְמַנִיוֹ אַלַר בּיַלוֹ ו מַנְמִין יוֹי מַנְרִינִיוֹ :

פרשת קרושים

⁽ים) וַיְרַבֶּר יָיָּי מְשֶׁה גַא משָׁה לֵאמר: דַכּוְיַלֵּרי יִיִּי משֶׁה גַא דַּמַה : דבר סוְלָגִין ג'וְמְלָא גַ'מַעִמִינַה אוְגְלְנְלְרִינִגִּי יְשְׁרָאֵל גִיג וּ דַאַיְמָּקִין אַלְרְגַה אַיְרוּכְסִילֵר בּוֹלוּגִיז וּ בִּי אַיְרוּכְסִי דִיר מֵן יֹנְי מֵנְרִיגִיו: איש הר

קרושם

הר בּישׁי אַנִסינַרן רַאַפַּכִינַרן קורקוּגִיז ו דַא שׁכַּת לַרִימְנֵי כַכְלַגִּיז ו בַּיְנְמִין יְיִי פַּבְרַינִיז : אל בּיִירִילְמַנִיז אוֹל יוֹקְלִיקְלֹרְנַאוֹ דַמוּבְּמֵא אַבַּק קוּלְמַנִיז אוווּנִיוְנַהּ ו םנְמִין זֹינָ שִנְרִינִיז : וכי דַאַנֵר קַרְבָּן אַמְסַנִיז שְׁלְמִים קַרְבְּנִינִי יֹנָי נָה וּ מוֹרַרִיגִיז אוּצוּן קּרָבָּן אָשִינִיז אַנִי : ביום קּרָבָּן אִיְבִּין הַאַשְׁלְסִין דַסַבַּחִינַדָן וּ דַאוֹל קַלְנַן אוֹל אוצוּנְגִ׳י גוּנְגַה דֵגִין וּ אוֹטְקַה כּוּיְדוּרוּלְסִין: ואם ראַנר אַשׁלְמַה אַשׁלְמַה אוֹל אוּצוּנְגִיי גוּנְרַה ו בּיַמְדִיר וּפּסוּלריר) אוֹל שְׁלְמִיםו קבול בוּלְמַסְטִיר : ואוכליו בא (ביריפ) אַשְׁבְצִילֵרי גוּנַחִינִי צַבּר ! זִירַא קרָשִׁין יוֹי נִיג וָגִיל אַמְמִי ו רַכֵּמִילִיר אוֹל גַ׳ן אוּרוּסְלַרִינְדַן : ובקצרכם באורְגנִיגיוְדָה אוֹרַגִין יִרִיגִיוְנִיג ו שַבּוּסְמֵנין מִיִּרִין שַרְלוֹבִינְנִיג אוּרְמַנַה ו דַבּשׁנִין אורגיגניג בַּשַקלמגין: וכּרמף דבוֹרְלַלִיגיְגנִי צִמִימְלַמגִין דַדַנִּסִין בּוֹרְלַלִיגיְגְנִי צוֹפְלַמגִין וּ יַרְלִיגַה דַגַרִיפְּבָּה בֵּמִישְׁבִּין אַלַרְנִי מִנְמִיו יְנִי מִנְרִינִיז : לא בִירְסִיוְלִיק אַטְמַגִיז וּ דַשַּנְמַגִיז דַאַלְרַמַגִיז בָּמְכָא מַרְשִׁידַבִּיסִינִי : ולא דַאַנְם אַטְמַגִיז אַרים בּילו ילגְנְנָהוּ בִיגִיל אַמְמֵנִין אַרִין מְנְרינְנִיגּ ו מִנְמִין יני : לא זולומְלמנין דוֹסְשוֹגְנִי רַדוֹשוֹפּ אַלְמַגִּין ו קוֹנְמַסִין יַנִינַא חַקּי אִירְגַשִּיגְנִיג אָרְשַנַה דִגִּין : לא אַרְגַמָגין סַגִירָנִי ו דַאַלְרִינַה סוקוּרְנִיג וַרְמַנִין סורונְמַבּ ו דַקוֹרְקְקוֹן מִגְרִינָדן מַנְסִין יוּז אַמְמַגִּין יוּזְלַרִין יַרְלִיגִינ אָנְיַרָיִק שַׁרַעַמְשַׁה ו יוּז אַמְמַגִּין יוּזְלַרִין יַרְלִיגִינ : לא דַסִייְלַמַגִין יוּוְלַרִין זַנְגִין נִיג ו דוגְרוּלִיק בִּילַן שַׁרַעט אַטְבִין דוּסְטוּגַה : לא יוּרוּמַגִּיז קַמְבַּז אוּלוּסִינְרָה ו פוּרְמַגִּין קָנִי אוּסְפוּנַא דוֹסְפוּנְגִיג ו מִנְמִין יְיָי לא דושְמַן פוּשְמַגִין הַרְדַשִּׁיגְנִי גוֹגְלִיגְדַה ו אוּגוּשְלַמָה אוּגוּשְלַגִין דוְכְטוּגְנִי ו פּי צַבְּּמַנִייְמִין אוֹנִיג אוצון ג׳ורום: לא אוץ אַלְמַנִין דַבִּין קובְכַיגין אוּגְרַנְלַרִינַה אולוְסִינְנִיג וּ דַכַּוְגִין אַרָּקרָדְשִׁינְנִי גַנְרִיג נִי גִיבִּי וּ מִנְמִין יֹנֵי : את רַכִּימְלֹרִימְנִי סַקְלַנִיז ו תּווַרִיגְנִי סִישְׁמַנִין אָבִי נִיינְסְו שַׁרְלובוּנְנִי סַצְמָגִין אָבִּי גִיינְסְו דַאוּפְּרַס אַבּי גִ׳ינִּים שְׁצַשְׁנִוּ וּ צִיקְמָסִין אוּסְטוּנַא : ואיש דַבּישׁי בִּי יַשְׁכַה כַּטִינְנִי פוּבְּמֵנִין אוּרְלוּקְנִיג ו דָאוֹל קַרָבְשׁ אוֹלוּפּ בֵּלְשִׁינְנֵן בִּשׁנָה ו דִיוּלוּנְמַה יולוּנְמֵרִי ו נא אַנְטְרִיק כּיחַטִּי וַרִילְמָרִי אַנֵר ו מַפְּמִישׁ בּוּלְסִין וּ אוֹלְמַסִינְלַר וּ אַנֵּר אַנֵּם בּוּלְסִין וּ אוֹלְמַסִינְלַר וּ אַנֵּר אַנֵּם בּוּלְסִין נִי אָים אוֹלְסוֹעֵר

קרושים כ

נינ ו קוצקר אָשֶׁם נַא : וכפר ' דַכַּפְּרָה אִמְסִין אַניג אוצון אול כּוֹהן קוֹצְקַרַי בילן אול אָשֶׁם נִיג אַלְרִינַה יָנִי נִיג וּ נִיוֹנִי אוֹצוּן כִּי יַזִּיְקְלִי בּוּלְרִי וּ דְבּוֹשׁטִילִר אַגר וּ יַזּיגיְנְרַן פּי יַזִיְּקְי בּוּלְרִי : וכי אָגַר גַּלְפַגִּיז אוֹל יִרְגַה דַטִּיבְּסַגִיז הַר דוּרְלִי יֵמִישׁ אַנָצִי ו דַאַּקְלַפְּלִי סַיִינִיז אַקּלַפִינִי יַענִי יִמִישׁינִי ו אוּץ יִיְלַלַר בּוּדְסִין פוְזְנַה טָרֵל כַּר גִיבִּיו אֲשַׁלְמַפִין וּ ובשנה באול דוֹרְדוּנְגִיי יִילְרָא בּוֹלְסִין ניוְמָלֵא יָמִישִׁי קּרֶשׁ וּ מַכְּמוֹכְלַר יֹנִי נֵא : ובשנה דאול בַּשִּׁינְנִיי יִילְדַה וּ אַשׁנִיז יָמִישִׁינִי אַרְטְטִירָמַגַה סִיוָגַה מַכְּסוּלוּנִי מַנְמִין יֹנֶי מֵנְרִינִיז : לא אַשׁמַגִּיז אול קן בילן ו קושְנַשְׁלִיק אִסְכִנִיוֹ ו דַבּוּלוְמְקַה בַּקְמַנִיוֹ : לא קוְרַשַׁלַמַנִיוֹ אַמַרְפִּין בַּשִּׁיגִיְונִיג ו דַצַיְפַּמָגִין בָּנַרִין דַכִי כַּקְלִיגְנִיג : ושרם דַיִירְמְטַק אוֹלוּ ארצון וַרְמַגִיז אַשִיגִיוְבַה ו בַשִּמְגַלִי יַאזִי ו וַרְמַגִיז אוווגִיוְדַה ו מַנְמִין ינָי : אל יגיל אַשְּׂסָגין קוזִיגְנִי אַוְדִירְסַגַּה אַנִי וּ דַאַוְסַבִּין אוֹל יֵיר חַלְּקִי וּ דַפוּלְסַבִין אוֹל יֵר זִינַאלִים : את שַׁבָּת דַרִימְנִי סַקְּרַנִיז ו דַמִּקְרָשִׁימְדַן מוֹרְקוּנִיז ו מִנְמִין יָיֵי אל קוירילְמַגִיז אול קַמְצִילַרְגַה רַאוֹל בִּילְרָגִ׳ילַרְגַה וּ אִיְזְלַמַגִּיז מוּנְדֵר בּוֹלְמַגַּה אַלָר בִּילַן וּ מַנְמִין יוֹנִי מִנְרִיגִיז : מכני אַלְרִינְדֵן בִּירְנִיג שוּרְגִין וּ דַסְיִילִנִין יוּוֹלַריוֹ קַרְשְנִיג ו דַקוּרְקָקיוֹ מָגְריגְרַן מַנְמִין יוֹי : וכי דַאָגר מִירִילְסַה בּירְנַנָה גַרִיפּ יֵרִיגִיוְרָה וּ קּיְנַמַגִיז אַנִי : כאורח יַרְלִי גִיבִּי סִיוְרַן בּוּלְסִיןּ כִיוָנָה ו אוֹל גַרִיפּ אוֹל טִירִילְנֵן בִּירְנָגִיוְנָה ו דַכּוְגִין אַנִּי גַנְריְגִיִּי גִיבּי ו זְיֵרֹא גַריפָלַר אָדינִיז מִיסִיר וַרִינְדַה ו מִנְמִין יני מָנְרינִיז : לא קּלְמַנִיז קוּנְגיְרלִיק שַׁרַעִשְׁרָה וּ אוֹלְצַרָה מִסְּקּל דָא דַשַּׁרַוִירַה : מאוני דוֹנְרוּ מֵּרַזִּי דוֹנְרוּ מֵשׁ וּ דוגרו בַבִּיץ דַדוגָרוּ סָיִבּ בּוּלְסִין סִיוְנַה ו מֵנְמִין יִינְי מֵגְרִיגִיז ו בִּי צִינַרְדִים סִיוְנִי מִיסִיר וֵרִיְנַדָן : ושמרתם דַסַקְלַנִיז ג'וּמְלַא רַסִימְלַרִיכְינִי ו דַא ג'וּמְלַא

שַרַעַסְלַרִיסְנִי זּ דַקּיִלְיגִיז אַלַרְנִי זּ מִנְמִין יְּיָוֹי :

(כ) וירבר דַסוזְלָרִי יִּיְּ משָה גַא בַמַה : ואל דַאוּגְלַגַּלַרִינַה יִשְׂרָאֵל

נִיג אַיְמַקּין בִּישִׁי בִּישִׁי אוּגְלַנְלַרִינְדֵן יִשְׂרָאֵל נִיג זּ דַאוֹל גַרִיפְּמוּ אוּל

טִיריְלְגַן יִשְׂרָאֵל דַא זּ כִּי וְרָסַה אוּרְלוּנִינָדו מוֹלֶךְ בֵּא ז אוֹלְמֵה אוֹלְרוּרוּלְסִין זּ

אולוּסִי אול וְרָנִיג מוּפַּלְסִיְנְלַר אַנִי מֵשׁ בִּילַן : ואני דַמֵן וְרִימִין כִּישִׁימִימְנִי אוֹל

אול

קרושם

אול וגיולי וירגן) בּישִׁירַה וַ דַבָּכַרְמִין אַנִי אוֹרְצַּמִינְרן אוּלוּמִינִיג ו בּּי אוְרלוּגִינְרן נַרָרַי כוֹלֶךְ בָאוֹ מוּנְרַר אֲמְמַב איצון מִקְרָשִׁימְנִי וֹ דֵוגִיל אַמְמַנַה אַרוכְסִי אַריסְנִי : ואם דאָנַר אוּרְטָמָא אוּרְטָמַלָר אוּלוּסִי אוֹל יַרְנִיג גווְלְרֵינִי אוֹל כִּישִּׁידְן וּ אַצִּיקְטַן וַרְצַנִינְרָה אוּרְלוּנִינְבן מוֹלֶך בַּא אוּלְרוּרְמַמֵּבָה אַנִי : ושמתי דקוירמין מן כִישִׁימִימְנִי אוֹל בִּישִׁינַה דַמִשְׁבְּחָסִינַה ו דַבְּכַרְמִין אַנִי דַא ג'וּמְלַא אוֹל אַוֹגְנְלַרְנִי אַרְטִינְרֵן וּ אַנְמַגָּה אַרְרִינְרֵן אוֹל מוּלֶךְ נִיג ו אוְרְשַׁסִינְרַן אוֹלוּמְלַרִינִיג : והנפשׁ באול ג׳ן כָּי קוירִילְפַה אול קּמְצִילַרְגַה באול בִּיְלַרַגִ׳ילְרַגָּה אַוְמַה אַרְטְלֵרינְבוּן וּ הַנֵרִימִין בִישִׁימִימָנִי אוֹל גַיְנָגה ו הַבָּסְרְמִין אַני אוֹרְאַסִינְרַן אולוסִינִיג: והתקרשתם דַאָּירוּכְסִי בּוּלוּגִיז דַבּוּלוּגִיז אַיְרוּכְסִילֵר ו כִּי מִנְמִין יַנְיֹ מֵנְריגִיז : ושמרתם דַבַּקְלַנִיוּ רַבִּימְלְרַיְמְנִי וּ דָקּוֹלִינִיוּ אַלַרְנִי וּ מַנְמִין יֹנִי אַיְרוּכִסְי אַמִיוְצִי סִיזְנִי : פי פי פישי פישי פי קרגפה אַשַּקינִי יא אַנַסיני אוּלְמַא אוּלְרוּרוּלְסִיןוֹ אַטַסִין יַא אַנַסִין קרְגַרִי ו קּנְלֹרֵי כַּשִׁינַא אוֹלָא : ואיש רַכּּישִׁי כִּי נואָפְּלִיכּ אַמְסַה כַּטִינֵי בִּילן בִישִׁינִיג ו בִּי נואָפְלִיבּ אַמְסַה ו כַטִינִי בִּילן אַרַקרשִׁינִיג א אוּלְמַה אוּלְדוּרוּלַסִין ו אוֹל נואָפְּלִיב אָמְכַן כִּישׁי דַאוֹל נואָפְלִיב אַמְכַן כַּמִין : ואיש דַבִּישִׁי כּי יַמְסַה כָּטִינִי בִּילן אַטַ־ִינִיג ו עַייבִין אַטַּסְינִיג אַיְטִי ו אוֹלְטֵא אולַרורולַסִינַלר אַבִּיסִי ו קַנְלַרִי בַּשְׁלַרִינַא אולַא : וא'שׁ דַבִּישִׁי בִּי יַטְסַא בּלִינִי ו בִּילֵן אוּלְכֵא אוּלְרורוּלְסִינְלַר אָבִיסִי ו אִיקְרַחְלִיק קִילְרִילַר ו בּוְלַרִי בַּשְּׁלַרִינַה אולא: ואוש דבישי בו ימסה ארבב בילן ישובון בטינניג ו איקכחלים מִילְרִילַר אַבִּיסִי ז אוּלְמַה אוּלְרוּרוּלְסִינְלַר ז קַנְלַרִי בַשְּׁלַרִינַא : ואיש רַבִּישִׁי בִּי אַלְּסַה כַּשִּינְנִי דַא אַנַסִינִי אָיַרְנָצִילִיכְּדִיר אול ו אושְקַה בּוּיְדוּרְסִינְלַר אַנִי דִבּירְנִי אַלְרָבוֹ וֹ דַבּּוֹלְפַסְיוֹ אִיבַנְצִילִיבּ אוֹרְטַנִיוְרָה : ואישׁ דַבִּישׁי בִּי וַרְסַה וַשִּיבין תנורנה ו אולְמה אוֹלְדוּרוּיִלְפִין ו דַאוֹל תּוּוֹרָנִי בַאוֹלְרֶרְנִיוֹ: ואשה דַכַּמִין כִּי יובוקלישָפַה ג'ומָלָא תּווַרְנִיג בִּירִינָא דורְט אַיַיְקְלפּ ישָטַגַא אַנִי ו דַאוּלְדֶרְגִין אול בַּמִינְנוֹ דַאוֹל תּוּנַרְנִי זו אוֹלְמָה אוֹלְרוּרוּלְסִינְלַר לֹנְלַרִי בַּשְׁלַרִינַא: ואשׁ דַבִּישִׁי בי אַלְסַה קיוֹ קַרְרַשִׁינִי נ קִיוִין אַשַּסִינִיג יַא קיוִין אַנַסִינִיגו דַגוּרְסַה עַיִיבּינִי דַאוֹל גורסה אַנִיג עִייבּינִיו אִפּנְאִילִיכְּטִיר אול ו דַבְּסִילְסִינְלַר אוֹלְרִינְצָה אוֹגְלְנְלַרִינִיג אולוסלריניג

113 r°

קרו שים כא

אילוסלריניג ו עייפין קיז קררשיניג אַצְאַי ו גונחיני צַבְּסִין : ואיש בבִּישִׁי בּי יַמֶּסָה נָדָה כַמִּינְנִי דַאַצְסַא עַיִיבִּינִי וצוֹנְרַנִינִי אַצְאַי וּ דַאוֹל אַצְמִי קַנְלַרינִיגֹּ צוּגְרַגִינִי וּ דַבָּסִילְסִינְלַר אַבִּיסִי אוּרְמַסִינְדָן אוּלוּסְלְרֵינִיג : וערות דַעיִיבִּין קיז בַּרְרַשִׁינִיג אַשַּוְנְיָג אַצְּמָגִין ובִּים בִּי יוּבוּגִינִיג אַיִבּיֹנִי אַצְמִי ו גוַנְּחְלַרין צִּבְּסִיְּלֵר: ואיש דַבּישׁי בִּי יַשְׁסָה וְגָגַעַכְנֵי וֹ אַנַצַסִינִיג עַייִבּינִי אַצְשִי ו יַזִיְקְלֵרִין צַבְּסִינְלַר ו מַחְרִימְלַר אוֹלְסִינְלַר : ואיש' בַּבִּישִׁי בִּי אַלְסַח קַרְבַשִּׁינִיג כַמִּינִינִי נְרָה גִיבִּי דיר אול ו קַרְרַשִׁינִיג עַיִּבְּינִי אַצְמִי וֹ מַחְרִימְלַרַ בּוֹלְסִיְנַלֵּר : ושמרתם דַּסַקּלַנִיז ג׳וֹמְלֵא רַסִימַלְרִימְנִי ו רַא ג׳וֹמְלֹא שַׁרַעַסְלַרִימְנִי דַקּילִיגִיז אַלַרְנִי ו דַקּיְסְמַסִין סִיוֹנִי אוֹל יֵר וֹ כִּי מֵן גַמִירַיִירִיְרְמָן סִיוְנִי אוֹרְגַא אוֹשוּרְמַגַא אַנְרָה : ולא דיורומגיו הסימלהי בילן אול אולוסניג כי מן סורוְהִירְמן אַלְריגיוְדן ו וִירַא ג'ומְלֵא בּוּלֹרְנִי מִילְרִילֵר ו דַבּּוְרִים אַלֹרְרַן : ואמר ראַיְמְמִים סִיזְנַה ו סִיז מַרְסְלֵגִיז יַרְלַרִינִי דִמָן וַרַיִים אַנִי סִיזְגַה מַרְסְלַמֵּגַה אַנִי וֹ יֵיר אַגַי פוּרְגַן סוּט דַבֵּל ו מַנְמִין יוֹיָ מַגְרִיגִיז ו כִּי אַיִרְרִים סִיוֹנִי אול אוּלוּסְלַרְרֵן: והכדלתם דַאַיִירִיגִיז אַרַסִינַה אול הַלָּל תּוּוְרְגִיג מוּנָדר תוּוֵר גַא ו דַאַרְסִינַה אוֹל מוּנְדַר קוּשְׁנִיג הַלַל גַא ו דַאִירַנְצִי אָמְמַנִיז בַיְּלְרֵיגִיוְנִי תּנוּרְבִּילַן דַא קושׁ בִּילַן יַא ג׳ומְלא בִּילַוְבִּי ,קּרְמִילְדֵר אוֹל יִר אוּסְמוּנַה ו בִּי אַיִירְדִים סִיְּגַה מוּנָדר אַמְמַגַה : והייתם דַבּוּלוּגִיז מַגַה אַיְרוּכְסִילֵר ו בִּי אַיְרוּכְסִידִיר מָן יֹנְיִי ו רַאַיִרְרִים סִיוְנִי אול אוּלוּסְלַרְרַן בּוּלְמַנֵה מֵנִים : ואיש דַבִּישִׁי יַא כַמִין בִּי בּוּלְכַה אַלֹרְרֵה לַמְצִי יַא בִּיּלְרְגִי ו אוּ מָה אוּלְדוּרוּיְלְסִינְלֵר ו טְשׁ בִּילַן טְשְׁלַסְיְנְלֵר יאַלַרְנִי קַנְּלַרִי בַּשְׁלַרִינַא :

ה פרשת אמור

כא ניאבֶּור ייָּ אֶל משֶה אָמור אָל הַכּהַנִים בְּנֵי אַהַרן וְאָמַרְתְּ אַלֹהָם לְנִבֶּשׁ לֹא יִשְׁמָא בְּעַמִיוֹ : דַאַנְמְשִׁי יִיִּי משֶׁה נַה וּ אַיְמְקִיןּ אוֹל בּהַן לְרָנָה אוֹגְלְנְלָרִינָא אַהְרן נִיג רַאַיְמְקוֹ אַלְרְנָה וּ בּאוֹלוּנָה מִנְּדֵר בּוּלְמְסִין אוֹל בּהַן לְרָנָה אוֹגְלְנְלַרִינָא אַהְרן נִיג רַאַיְמְקוֹ אַלְרְנָה וּ בּאוֹלוּנָה מִנְּדֵר בּוּלְמְסִין וּאוֹ

מכור

אורוסקררינְדַה : כי כִּי אַנְצַק יַקִינִינָה אול יוכוק אַנַר וּ אַנְסִינַה יָא רַאַטַסִינָה וּ יא אוגלינא נא קיונה נא קררשינה : ולאחותו בקיו קררשינא אול פון ניו אול יובוק אַגַר ו כִּי בּוּלְמַרִי קוּגַ׳א גַה ו אַגַר מִייָפּ מוְנַדר בּוּלְסִין: כִא כיינדר בולפסין קונא ושיים בשינינהו אולוסלרינדה ו גניל בולמנה אול : לא יורְקְמַסִינְלַר יוּרְטַק בּשְׁלַרִינְרָה וּ דַבָּנַרִין דַכִי בַּקְלְלַרִינִיג שִּׁירַשׁ אָרְטַסִינְלַר וּ דַאָּטְלַרִינְדָה צִיוְמָסִינְלַר צִיְוֹמֵה : קרושים אַיְרוּכְסִילֵר בּוּלְסִיגְלַר טְגְרִילַרִינָה וּ דיגיל אַשְּׁכַסִינְלַר אַדִּיוֹ שֵגְרִילַרִינִיג וּ זִירַא אוֹשְלוּ קּרְבְּנְלְרֵין יוֹיָ נִיג קּרְבְּנִין מַנְרִילַרִינִיג אַלֵּר יוּבוּקְלַשְּמִירִיְרִירָלַר וּ הַבּוּלְסִינְלַר אַיְרוּכְסִי : אשה זוֹנָה כַּשִּׁינְנִי נֵא בּוזוּק יוּלְלוּנִי אַלְמַכִּינְלֵר נָא כוּרוּלְנַן כַמִינְגי אַרִינְדַן אַלְמַכִּנְלֵר וּ זִירַא אַירוּכְסִיִדִיר אוֹל מֵנְרִיסִינַא : וקרשתו דַאַיְרוּכְסִי אָשְׁבִּין אַנִּי וּ זִירַא קּרְבָּנְיֵן בַּנְרִינְנִיג אוֹל יובוְקַלַשְׁמִירִייְדִיר ו אַיְרוּכְסִי בּוּלְסִין בַּנָה ו כִּי אַיְרוּכְסִידִיר מֵן יֹיֶי אַיְרוּכְסִי אַמִּיְנְצִי סִיוְנִי : ובת דַקִינִי כַּהָן כִּישִׁינִיג אַנַר כַּשְׁלַסָא אַנְּסַנָה ו אַמַסִינִיג כּהַנְלִינִינִי אוֹל פָּסוּל אָמַיְרִיר ו אוּמְקַה פּוּיְדורוּלְסִין : והכהן דַאוֹל בּויוֹכּ כּהָן קרְבִשְׁלֵרִינָדן וֹ כִּי קוּיוּלְכָה בַּשׁי אוּסְטוּנַה אוֹל סִילְמַבּ יַנִי וּ וָדִוּלְרוּוְּסָה : קולוני גייְמַגַה אול קובֶשׁ אוּפְּרַקְלָרָנִי וּ בַּשִׁינִי אַצְמַסִין דַאוּפְּרַקְלַרִינִי וְרְשְׁמַסִין ועל דַהִיץ אוֹלִי גַ׳ן גַא גַּלְמַסִין וּ דַכִי אַמַסִינַה נֵא אַנַסִינַה מוּנְדַר בּוֹלְמַכִּיוְ : ומן דָאוֹל מִקְרָשׁ רַן צִיקְמַסִין וּ דַיִגִיל אַמְסַסִין מִקְרָשִׁין מִגְרִיסִינִיג וּ זִיַרַא ט׳גי סִילְמַבּ יגֵינִיג שִנְרִיסִינִיג אוּכְשוּנַה דִירו מנֵמִין יני : והוא דַאורוכַשִּינְנִי בּוֹיְלִיקְלַרִי בִּילַן אַלְסִין : אלמנהי מּיּרְנִי נֵא כּוּרוּלְנֵנְנִי נֵא בּוזוּק יוֹלְלְוּנִי נֵאִיזּנַנְיוּ בּוּלרָנִי אַלְמָסִין וּ בִּי אַנְצַק בּוְי קִיזְנִי אוּלוּסְלַרִינְרַן אַלְסִין אווונַא כַּמִין נַא : ולא ביגיל אַטְמַכִּין אוּרְלוּגִינִי אוּלּוּכְלַרִינְדַה ו כִּי מִנְמִין יוֹיָ אַיְרוּכְסִי אָטִיוֹצִי אַנִי נירבר דַכווְלַדִי יני משֶה גַא דַמָה : דבר כווְלָגִין אַהַרן גַה דַמַה ו כִּישִׁי אוּרְלוּגִינְרַן דַווּרָלַרִינַה כִּי כּוֹלְסַה אַנְרַה חִילְכַא יובוּקְלַשְּמַכִין יובוּקְלַשְׁמִירְמַה כָּי מַנְרִיִםינִיג : כי כי ג׳וְמָלָא בִישׁי בִּי אַנְרַה חִילְלֵא יוֹבוְקְלְשׁמַסִין וּוֹ סוֹקוּר כִישׁי נא טופל נא אַכְּסִיכּ בּובוּמְלוּ נֵא אַרְמִיקּ בּובוּמְלוּ : או נא בִּישִׁי בִּי בּוּלְסַה אַנְרָה סִינִיק אַיָּק יַא צולק קול : או יַא קַמְפוּר יַא אִינְיַא וכורִיר) יַא אַק מושכן

אמנר

פוּשְׁבּן גוּוִינַה יַא קומורָלִי יַא אַגְרִי בּובוּמְלִי יַא פֵשׁן בּיֹבּי כּל בּ'וֹמְלֹא פּישׁן בּי אַנְרָה חִילְלֹא אוֹרְלוֹגִינְדְן אַהְרן אוֹל כּהֵן נִיג וֹ יוּבּוּקְלַשְׁמַסִין יוּבּוּקּלַשְׁמִסִין אוֹל פָּהָן אוֹל פּהָן נִיג וֹ יוּבּוּקּלַשְׁמַסִין יוּבּוּקּלַשְׁמַסִין יוּבּוּקּלַשְׁמַסִין יוּבּוּקּלַשְׁמַסִין מְּרָבְּנִן מִגְּרִיסִינִיג ווּבּוּקּלַשְּׁמַסִין יוּבּוּקלַשְׁמַסִין מַנְּרָבְּנִן מִגְּרִיסְינִיג ווּבּוּקלשְׁמַסִין לַתְּבָּנוּן מִגְּרִיסְינִיג קוֹרָשׁ לַרִינְן אוֹל קוֹרָשׁ לַרְרָן אַשַּסִין : אך מַבְּ אוֹל פּרְדְגַה גֹּלְמַסִין וֹ זִירָא חִילְלָא וֵר אַנְּדָה וֹ דִיגִיל אַמְסֵקִין מִקְּרְשׁ לַרִימְנִי וֹ כִּי מִנְּחִי וֹ זִירָא חִילְלָא וֵר אַנְּדָה וֹ דִיגִיל אַמְסֵקִין מִקְּרְשׁ לַרִימְנִי וֹ כִּי מִנְּחִי אַבְּרְנִי : וידבר דַסוֹלְּרִי משָׁה אַהָּרן גַה מִנְמִין זֹיִּיְ אַיְרִבְּּסִי אַמִיוְצִי אַלְרְנִי : וידבר דַסוֹלְרִי משָׁה אַהָרן גַה

באוּגְלַנְלַרִינַא וּ דַג׳וּסְלֵא אוֹגְלַנְלַרִינָא יִשְׂרָאֵל נִיג :

בב וירבר דַכוּוְלַרִי ינִי משֶה גַא דָמַה : רבר מוּוְלְגִין אַהָרוּ נַה דאוּגַלּנְלַרִינָא דַאַיִרִילְסִיְנַלַר קוֹדֶשׁ לַרִינְדון אוּגְלַנְלַרִינִיג יִשְׂרָאֵל נִיג ו דֵיגִיל אַטְמַסִינְלַר אַיְרוּכְסִי אַרְמָנִי ו כִּי אַלַר קוָרָשׁ אַטַיְרִיְרַלַר מַנַח מִנְמִין ייִ י אמר אַיְמְקוּן אַלַרְגַה דַווּרְלַרִינִיוְנָה ו ג'וּמְלַא כִּישִׁי כִּי יוּבוּמְלַשְׁסֵא ג'ומְלַא אוּרְלוֹגְנְוְדְןוּ אול קורש לַרְגַה בִּי קוֹרֶש אַשַּרְלֵר אוֹגְלַנְלֵרִי יִשְׁרָאֵד נִיג יֹנְי נַה ו דַמוּנְרַרְלִיגִי בּוּלְכַא אוּסְטוּנַה ו דַבָּסִילִיר אול גַ׳ן אַלְדִימָדַן ו מִנְמִין יָיוֹי : איש בִּישִׁי פּישִׁי אִיּרְלוּגִינְרַוֹ אַהָּרוֹ נִיג וּ דַאוֹל ג'ווַם דְרְרָלִי יַא זָב וּ קוֹרְשׁ לַרְרַן אַשְׁמַסִין וּ דְנִינְצֵא בִּי מֵבִייו בּוּלִיר ו דַאוֹל טִיְינֵן ג׳וּמְלַא מוּנְדֵר ג׳נְליגַא ו יַא בִּישׁי נַא בִּי ציקָסָה אַנְדֵן טוּכְּמַנִי אוּרְלוּקְנִיג : או יַא כִּישִׁי גַא כִּי מִיְיַסָא ג'ומְלֵא קון לננגא כי מונדר בוליר אניג בילו ו נא אָדָם נהכי מונדר בוליר אניג בילן ג'ומלא מונדרליגינה: נפש ג'ן כּי מְיְיַסָה אַנר וּ דַמוּנְדַר בּוֹלְסִין אוֹל עַכְשֵׁם נא הגין ו דַאַשַׁמַסִין אול קוֹרֶשׁ לַרְכוֹ וֹכִּי אַנְצַק יוּבְסַה אַטִינִי סוכלר בִּילַן : ובא דַבַּמְּסָה אוֹל קוַיש דַמְּמִיו אוֹלִיר דַאַנְרַן סוֹנְרַה אַשַׁסִין אוֹל קוֹרָשׁ לַרְרַן וּ זירא אשידיר אול : נכלה נבלה ני גא מרפה אשמסין מונדר בולמנה אַניג בּילן וּ סגִמִין יָּיָי : ושמרו דַסַקלַסינְלַר סְקלובומנִי ו דאַ צְבְּמַסִינְלַר אַנִיג אוצהן נונח ביורה מוני דאוקרלר אניג פילן אנר יגיל אישסלר אני ו מנמין שני אַירוֹכִסי אַמִּיוְצִי אַלַרְנִי : וכל דַהִּץ יַבּנְנְיִי אַשְׁמַסִין קוֹדֶשׁ נִיוּוּמוּסַפִּירִי בּהַן נִינ נא אירנטי אַשַּׁמַטין קודָשׁ ני : וכהן דַּבּהוֹ אַנַר בַטִּין אַלְּסַה נֵ׳ן סַפִּין שלבנין

7:DN

י אַלְגַנִין אַכְצַקִינִיג אול אַשַׁכִין אַנְדַן ו דַרוּגְנֵנִי אַנִינִג אַלַר אַשַּׁכִינְלַר אַשִּׁינְרַן : ובת בקיני כהן גיג כי בולכה ים כישינה ו אור אוירמגינדן אול קורש לַרְנִיג אַשַּׁמֵהִיו : ובת בַקִינִי כּהָן נִיג כִּי בּוּלְכַה בוּל יַא כוּרוּלְגַן ו דַאוּרְלוּק בּוּלְמַמַה אַנֵּר וּ דַקּוְ שְׁמַה אִוינַה אַמַּסִינִיג יַשְׁלִיקְלַרִי גִיבִּי וּ אוּשְׁמַנִינְדַן אַמַסִינִיג אַשַׁכִין וּ דַהִין יַבּנְגִיי אַשַׁטַכִין אַנְדן: ואיש דַבִּישִׁי כִּי אַשַּׁסַה קוֹרֶשׁ נִי יַנְלִישְׁלִיק : בַּיַלן ו דַאַרְמְּטִירְסִין בּשִׁינְגִיִסִיו אוּסְטוּנַה ו דַוַרְסִין בּהַן נַא אוּל קורָש נִי ולא דַיָגִיל אַסְמַסִינְלַר קוֹרֶשׁ לַרִין אוֹגְלנַלְרֵינִיג יְשְׂרָאֵל נִיג ו נְנֵי כִּי אַיִּרְסַלָּר יָנִי נַה : וָהשׁיאוּ דַצִּכְּּטִרְטְסִינְלַר אַלַרְגַא פִּשְׁמַגְלִיקּ ג׳ורומוּנִי ו אַשַּגנְלַרִינְרָה קוֹדֶשׁ לַרִין רַן ו כִּי מֵנְמִין יֹנְי אַרוּכְסִי אָטִיוְצִי אַלְרְנִי : וידבר דַסוְּלַרִי יִיָּי משָה נַא דַמַה : דבר כוּוְלַגִין אַהַרן נַא דָאוּגְלִנְלַרִינַה ו דַג׳יִמְלַא אוגְלַנְלַרִינַה יִשְׂרָאל נִיג דַאִימְקון אַלַרְגַה ו בִּישִׁי בִּישִׁי גַ׳סַעִּמִינְרָן יַשְׂרָאֵ נִיגוּ דַאוֹל גַרִיפְטַן יִשְׁרָאֵ דַאוּבִּי יובוּ זַלְשְׁטוְרַסֵה כְּרָבְּנִינִי וגוּמְלֵא אִיְנַיִיטּלְרַיִנִּ דַגְ׳וּמְלֵא ג׳ומַרְמְלִיְקְלַרִינִי ו כִּי יובוּקְלַשְׁמִירְסַלַר יוֹ נֵא עוֹלְנָה : לרצונכם בִּילַנִינִיוֹ בְּיַלֵן מַנְּלֶם אָרְכַּבּ נִי סִיגִירְרָן קוּיְלַרְרָן יֵא רַאַצְבָּילֵרְרַן : כל ג'ומְלָא בִּי אַנְרָה חִילְלֵי יובוּקְלַשְׁטִירְמַנִיז וּ זִירָא קַבּוּלְלִיְקְקָא בּוֹלְמֵז סִיוְנָא : ואיש דַבּוֹשִׁי בִּי יובוּקְלַשְׁאַיְרָסַה שְׁלָמִים קְרָבְּנִינִי יְנִי נֵא ו אָיִירְמַנָה אִינִיטַ יַא ג'וֹמִירְמָלּיְקְקָה ו סִיגִירְהַוֹ יַא קוֹיָדֵן ו סַגְּלָם בּוֹלְסִין קבּוּלְלִיקְקָה ו הֹץ חִירְּגִי בּוּלְמַסִין אַנַרה : עורת סוקור נִי נֵא קיַרְקנִי נֵא סַקְמְנִי נֵא סִינִירְלִינִי נֵא אויווּלוּנִי נִא אָנְרִי בּובוּמְלִינִי ו וּוּבוּקְלַשְׁמִירְמַנִיז בּוּלַרְנִי יַנִּי נַא אָנְרִי בּוּבוּמְלִינִי ו וּוּבוּקְלַשְׁמִירְמַנִיז בּוּלַרְנִי יַנִּי נַא ו דַאוּמְלוּ קְּרָבְּן וֹרָמַנִיז אַלְרָכן אול מִוּבַח אוּסְמוּנַא יוֹי נָא : ושור דאוגוּז נַא קוֹי אַרְמִיקְלִי נַא אַבְּסִיבְּלִי וּ ג'ומַרְמָלִיק קִילְנִין אַנִי וּ דַאִינְיַמְבַּה קבול בּוּלְמַסְמִיר : ומעוד דַאָּוֹילְגַן נִי גָא יַנְצִילְנַן נִי נָא אַהוּלָגן נִי גָא בּוְצִילָגן ני ויובוּקְלְשְׁטִירְמַנִיו יֹנְי נָא ו בוריגיוְדַה קִילְמַגִיו : ומיד בַקוּלוּגְדַן יַט אוּלוּסְנִיג יוּבוְקְלַשְׁמִירְמַגִּיו קָרְבָּנִין באַריגיוניג ג׳וּמְלֵא בּוּלַרָדוּן ו זירַא בּי צֵיפּלְמַקְלַרי אַלְרָדָה חִילְלֵי אַכַרְדָה ו קבּוּל בּוּלְמַסְלְרְדִיר סִיוְנָה : ויֹדבר דַסוּוְלֵרִי יִנְי משה גַא דֵמַה : שור אוגוּוּ אַ קוּי יִאַ אִצְבִּי כִּי דוֹנְסַהַ וּ דַבּוּלְסִין יְדִי גוּנְלֶר אַנַסִינִיג יַאנִינִדְא וּ דַאוֹל' בַּכּיוִינְגִיי גוּנְרָן דַאוֹמֵא גַא קבול בוליר קַרְבְּנְנָה וֹ אוֹמְלוּ קַרְבַּן ינִי גַא : ושור דאוגוו

אבור

רַאוגױ נא קוּיָ וּ אַנִּי רַא בַּלַסִינִי וּ סוְיְמַגִּיוּ בִּיר גוּנְרַה : וכי דַאַנַר קְרְבָּן אַבְּרַינִי יָּיי גַא וּ מוּרַדִיגִין איצון קָרְבָּן אַפִּיגִיו : ביום אוֹל גוּנְרַה אַשְּלְבִיוֹ וּ קַּלְרִינְי יָּיי גַא וּ מוּרַדִיגִין איצון קָרְבָּן אַפְּיגִיו : ביום אוֹל גוּנְרַה אַשְּלְבִיוֹ וּ קַלְרִינִי אַנְרַן אַרְפַנַה דֵּנִין וּ מַנְמִין יִיָּי : ולא דֵיגִיל אַמְמַגִּיז בַּקְלְנִי וּ בַקּלְגִיז מִצְּוָה לַרִיכְנִי וּ דַאַיְרוּכְסִי בּוֹלִירְמִין אוּרְמַסִינְרַה אוֹנְלַלְרִינִיג יִשְּרָאֵל נִיג וּ בַּקְּמִין יוֹיָּי אַרְנִי וּ בַּאַרְנִי וּ בִּאַרְנִי וּ בּוֹלִייְ אַנְרַוּ אוֹרְמַסִינְרָה אוֹנְלַלְרִינִיג יִשְּרָאֵל נִיג וּ וּ מַנְמִין יוֹיָּי אַרְנִי כִּיִבְּרוּ נִייִבְּרוּן בִּיוֹנְי מִיִּרְרַכְּי אַמִּיוֹנְצִי כִּיְוֹנִי : המוציא אול צינַרְנַן סִיוּנִי מִיסִיר וֹרִינָּדְוּוֹ בּּוֹלְי מִנְיִי בִּוֹלְמַה סִינְה מָנִין יוֹיָי בִּילְמַה סִינְה מָנִין בּיוֹנִי : המוציא אול צינַרְנַן סִיוּנִי מִיסִיר וֹרִינְרָוּ

(בַנ) וידבר דַסוְלַרִי ייָר מֹשֶׁה נָא דַמַה : דבר כוּוְלַנִין אוּגְלְנַלִרינַה

יִשְׂרָאֵל נִיג כָאוְשְׁקִין אַלְרָגַה ו וַעַרַלַרִי יִנְיֹי נִיג כָּי צַקִּירְגַיְסִיז אַלְרני צַקּירְטַקְלַרִי קוֹרָשׁ נִיג ו בּוּלַרְדִירְלַר אַלַר וַערַלַרִים: ששת אַלְטִי גוּנְלַר קילינקין איש ו באול ורינגיי גונרה שבת שבתון צקירמק קורש ו הץ איש קּילְמַגִּיז וּ שַׁבָּת דִיר אוֹל יָנָי נַאוּ ג׳ומְרָא אומורַשְּׁלַרִיגִיז דַא : אלה בּוּלַרְדִירְלַר וערקרי יני גיג צַקירְסַקּלַרִי קוֹרֶשׁ נִיג וּ כִּי צַקּירְגַיְסִיז אַלַרְגִי נערַקרינְרָה: בחרש אול בורונני עידה און דורְדוּנְגִ׳י גוּנוְיָדָה אול עיניג ו אול אָבִי עַכְשַׁם אַרַכִינָה ו פָּסַח יָיָי נַאַ : ובחמשה דאון כֵּשִׁינְגִיי גוּנוּנְרַה אוּשְׁבּוּ עַיְנִינ ו חַגִּי אוֹל מַצְלַרְנִיג יֹיָרָ גַא ו יָדִי גוּנְלַר מַצְלַר אַשַׁגִיז : ביום אול בּוּרוִנְגִי גוּנְדַה צַקּירְמַקּ קורש בּוּלְסִין סִיוְגַהו הַץ קוּלְלוּק אִישִׁינִי קִילְמַגִיז: והקרבתם דַיוּבוּקְלַשְׁמִירִיגִיז אוְטַלוּ קָרְכָּן יִינִי נִיץ יִדִי גוּנְלֵר ו אול יְדִינְגִיי גוּנְרָה צֵקִירְמַק קוֹרֶשׁ ו הץ קוּלְלוּק אִישִׁינִי קִילְמַנִיז : וידבר דַכוּוְלֵדִי יוֹרָ משֶׁה נֵא דַמַה : דבַר פוּוְלַנִין אוגלילרינה ישראל ניג דאושקון אלרנה ובי גלסגיו אור ירגה ובי מן וריידירמן סיונה באורסגיו אורגיני ו בגמיריגיו אילפ אורגיניוגיג פולמסיני אול פהן גא ו והניף דַכּלְלַסִין אוֹל כּוּלְמֵנִי אוֹגוּנָה ינִי נִיג מוֹרַדִיגִיז אוצוּןו כַבַּחִינְרַן אֹל שַׁבְּת ניגן סַלְלַסִין אַנִי אול כַהַן: ועשיתם דַקּיִלינִיז כַּלְלַגַן גונונְיְזָדה אול כּוֹלְטֵנִי בנלם קון ביר ישר עולגה יון גא : ומנחתו דמנחכי אבי פאיי אונניג ו אוב קרישולנו יג בילו ו אומלו קרבו יוי נה קוקוכי קבולליקניג ו דַקויפני יני שַרַפּ דוּרְדוּנְנִי פַאִי אול סִייבְּנִיג : ולחם דַאַבְּמַב נֵא קוורוּלֵן אַרִישׁ נֵא אַרְפָּה בשי

7 2%

בַשִּׁי אַשַּׁמַגִּיוֹ 1 גַּנְּדִיסִינַה דָנִין אישְבוּ נוּנְנִיג 1 נַמִירְגַנִיגִיוְגַא דָגִין הָרְבָּנִין באַרִיגִיזְנִיג ו דַסִימִי דוּנְיַנִיג דַװּרְלַרִיגִיזְגַה ו ג׳וּמְלַא אומורַשְׁלַרִיגִיז דַא: וספרתם דַכַנגִיז אוווּגִיוְגַה סַבַּּחִינְדַן אול שַבָּת נִיגוּ גַטִירְגַן גוּנוּגִיוְדַן אול סַלְלַמַּק פוּלְמַסִינִי וּ יְרִי שַׁבָּת לֵר הָּמָמְלֶר בּוּלְסִיְנֵלר : עד בַבַּחינַה דְגִין אול יִדינְגְ׳י שַׁבָּת נִיג ו סַנגִיז אֵלְלִי גוּן ו דַיובוּקלַשְׁמִירִינִיז יַנִי מִנְחָה יָּיִי נֵה : ממושבותיכם אופורשלהיגיודן גפיריגיז פּלְלָפַק אומְפַגִינִי אָבִי ו אָבּי אולושי אוֹנְנִיג ו אוֹבּ בּוּלְסִינְלַר חָמֵץ פִּישְׁסִינְלַרו אִילְיבְּלַר קָרְבָּנִי יִנְי גַה : והקרבתם דיובוּקְרַשְּׁטִירִינִיז אול אומְמַבּ בּילַן ו יְרִי סַגְלָם קוְיְלֵר בִּירֵר יַשַּׁרְלַר ו רַבּוּגַה סִיגִיר בַּלְסִי בִּירו בַקוֹצְקרָלר אָבִי ו בּוּלְסִינְלָר עולה יני בַה ו דַמְנְחָה לַרִי דַקוּיְמְקְלַרִי אוֹשְׁלוּ כָּרְבַּוֹ קוקוסי קבּוּלְלִיקְנִיג יני נֵא : ועשיתם דַקּילִינִיז אוּלַגִין אַצְבּילַרְנִיג בִּירְנִי חַטְאת קה ו האבי קוילר בירר ישרלר שלמים קרבנינה : והניף ביסללסין אול בהן אַלַרְנִי אוֹל אִיּלְבָּלֵר אוּשְמֵנִי בִּילַן סַלְלַמֵק אוגוּנְא יִנְי נִיג ו אָבִּי קוּיְלַר בִּילַן וּ קוֹדֶשׁ בּוֹלְסִינְלַר יָיָי גַה ו אוֹל כּהָן גַה : וקראתם דַצַקִירִיגִין גְנְרִיסִיתְרָא אוּשְׁבִּּוּ גונְנֵיג צַקירָמַק קורָשׁ בּוּלְפון פִיזְנָה ו הָץ קוּלְלוּק אִישִׁינִי קּוּלְמַגְיז ו רַבִּיפִי דוּנְיַנִיג ג׳וּסְלַא אוֹפוּרְשְׁלַרִינִיז רַאַ דוּוּרְלַרִינִיזְנֵה : ובקצרכם דַאוּרְנַנִינִיזְרָה יַרִיגִיזְנִיג אוֹרַגִינִי ו טַבוּסְמַנִין קִיירִין טַרְלוֹבוּגָנִיג אוֹרְגנִיגָרה ו דַבַּשׁנִין אורַנִיגְנִיג בַּשַׁקלמִנִין וּ יַרְלִינֵה רַגַרִיפְּבָה בֵּמִישְׁכִּין אַלַרְנִי וּ מֵנְמִין יֹנְי מַגְרִינִיו : וידבר רַכּר פֿוּןלַרִי יוֹיָ משֶׁה נַא דָמַה : רבר פוּוּלַנִין אונְלַנְרֵריַנא יִשְׂרָאֵל נִיג דָמָה ו אול וְרִינְגִי עִיְרַה בִּירִינְרַה אול עִינִיג ו בּוּלְסִין סִיְגַה שַׁבָּחון ו סַנִּינְסַקְלִיגִי אַנְצְקּירְמַקְנִיג צַקּירָמָק קוֹרֶשׁ : כל הין קּיּלְלוּק אִישׁינִי קּילְמַנְיוֹ ו דַיוּבוּקְלַשְׁמִירִינְיוֹ אוֹמְלוּ בָּרָבָּוּ יִיָּי גַה : וירבר דַסוְוּלַרִי יִיָּדְ סשֶׁה נַה דֵּסֵה : אך מַבּ אוֹנוּנְרָה אַיִּשְבּוּ יְדִינְנִיי עֵינִינ וּ אוֹל יוּלְמִקְלַר נונו דִיר אוֹל זְצַקּיְרְמָק קוֹרְשׁ בּוּלְסִין סִיוְנָה וּ דַקּיִנְנִיז נַ׳נְלַרִינִיוְנִי וּ דַיִוּבוּקְלַשְּטִירִינִיז אוֹטְלוּ קְרָבַּן יָיִי גַה וכל בהץ איש קילְפַנִיז נְנְרִיסִינְרָה אושְבּוּ גוּנְנִיג וֹ זִירַא גוּנוּ יוּיְפַקּלַרְנִינְרִיר אול ז בַּפַּרָה אַמְמֵנה אוִסְמוּנִיוְנַה ז אַלְרִינַה יְנִי מִנְרִינִיז נִיג : כו בּי ב'וְמְלֵא אול ג׳ן אָנֶר קיְינַיְסְסָה נִנְדִיסְינְרָה אישְׁבּוּ גוּנְנִיג ו בְּסִילִיר אוּלוְסְלַרִינְרַן : וכל ר'וסלא

כר

KOIT

תניתים אול נין כי קירפה הץ איש גנריסונדה אישפי גונניג ו דקים אפרסיו אול גיפני אורשקינרן אולוקינינ: כל הין איש קולמניו ו דסיפי דוניניג חַוּהְלַרִינִיזְנָה וֹ ג'וִמְלֹא אופּיְרְשַׁלַרִינִיז רַא :שבת שַׁבְּת שַׁבְּחון דִיר אוֹד בּיזְנָה ז דַּאָּיְענִיוֹ גַ׳נְּלַרִיגִיְנִי וּ פּוּקוּוִינָרָה אול עִינִיג עַּכְשָׁם רַאוּ עַכְשָׁם דַּוּן עַכְשַׁם בַּא דּגין יו שַבָּת אִירִיגיוּ שִׁפַּתִיגיוּ נִי : וירכר בפוּוְלַרִי יַנְי מֹשֶׁה נַא רַפַּה : רפר פווְלְבִין אוּנְכַנְלַרִינָה יְשֶׁרְאֵל נִיג דְכָה ואון בַּשׁוְנְגִיי גוּנְינְרָה אוּשְׁפּוּ יִריְנְגִיי אַנְיג וּ חַגִּי אוֹל כַבְּלַרְנִיג וּ יְרִיגוּנְלָר יֹנְי גַה : ביום אול בּוּרוּנְנָ" גוּוְדַה צַקּירָמַק קוֹרְשׁ וּ הַין קוּלְלוּק אִישִיני קילְמַנִּיוֹ : שבעת יְרי בּוּנַלר יובוקלישְאַירִיגִיז אואָלוּ בֶּקבּן יֹנִי בַה ו אול בִבּיזינְגִיי גוּנְרַה צַקּירָסק קוֹרְשׁ פּוֹלְסִיּן פּיוְנֵה זּ דַיוּבוּקְלַשְטִירִיגִיז אוֹשְלוּ קַרְבּן יְנִי נֵה פּוִילְמַבְּמִיר אוֹל זּ הִץ קּילְלוּק אִישִׁינֵי קּילְמִגִיז : אלה בּוּלַחְרִירְלַר וַדַּלְרִי יִנָּי נִיג זּ בִּי צַקִירְנַיְסִיז אַלְרָנִי צַקּירְמַקְלַרִי קורש ניג ו יויבוקלשְטִירְמַנַה אוטְרוּ סְרָבּן ינוֹי נַהוּעוֹלָה רַמְנְחָה שְׁלְמִים דַקּיְּמַלְּרוּ בָּמִין גוּנְנוּג גוּנוּנְרַה : מלבר שַבַּת לַרִינְרַן בַּשְׁקַה יָנִי נִיג ו דַבּּלְשִׁישְׁבֵרינִיזְבַן פּשְׁפָּה וֹ כִּי זַרְכַנִּיז יֹנְיָ גַה : אך מַב און בִּשִׁינְגִיי גיננּנְנְחה אול יְרִינְגִיי עַנְינִינְיוָרה אול יִרְינְגִיי וּ יחַג אָטִינְיז יַרְנִין יָיִי נִיג יְרִי גיינלר ו אול ביחינג׳י גינרה שבתה ודאול בפיוינג׳י גינרה שבתון: ולקחתם דַאַלִיגִיז אוווּגִיוְגַה אול בּוּרוּנָגִי גוּנְרַן בּוּרוּן ו וסבהליק: יָסִישִׁין בַיְילִי אַנַצְנִיב כוּרְמַלֵּר יַפְּרַקְלַרִינִי כַבּּוּטַגַיָן קַלִּיוֹ יַפְּרַקְלִי מִכּבְנִיג הַשַּלְלַרִין אווַגְנִיג ו דַבּוּינִיגִיז אַלְרִינֵה יָּדְי נִיג יְרִי גוּנְלַר : וחגחם דַחַג אָפִיגִיז אַנִי חַג יְיִי גוּנְלַר יִלְבַח וּ כַסִימִי דוּנְעָנִיג בַוּוּרְלַרִיגִיוְגַה וּ אוֹל יְרִינְגְ׳י עוְבַה חֵג אָטִינִיז אַנִי : בסכות סַבָּה לַרְרַא אוטורוגיז יְדִי גוּנְלֵר וֹ ב׳וֹמְלֵא אוֹל יְרֶלִי יִשְׂרָאֵל הַה אושיהַסוּנְלַר סָבָּה לַרְרָא : למען אַניִג אוצוּן בִּילְנְיָלַר דַווּרְלַרִיגִיז בִּי צַלְשְׁלַרְדַא אושירגיוְדִים יִשְׂרָאֵל אוֹגְלַנְלָרִינִי ז צִיגַרְנִנִיקְרָה אַלַרְנִי מִיכִיר יִבִינְדְןּוּ מִנְמִין יֹנְיּ יַפְּנְרִיגִיז : וידבר דַפּוּוְלַדִי משָה וַדַלַרין ייִי נִיג ו יִשְׁרָאַל אוֹנְלְנְלַרִינַא : בר וידבר בסוולבי ידי משה גא המה : צו סימרלגין ישראל אוּנְלַנְלַרִינָה ו דַאַרְסִינְלָר סנָה מַמִּיוֹ וְיִתוֹן יֵנִי אִיסְבַנְנִידֵן צִירְמָא יריקקה

コンジャ

יָבִיקְקָה יַנְרִירְמָה צִירַק דַיִּיִם : מחויין ציבַרְשִין פַּרְדַסִינַה אול שַׁחַדַּתְּלַיְּכְּנִיג אהל מוער בא ו יבשְטִירָסִין אַנִי אַהָרו עַכְשַׁם דַן אַרְשַנַה דֵנִין אַלְרינַה יָיִי נִיג וַ רָסִימִי דונְיַנִיג דַווּרְלָרִיגוּוְגַה : על אול טָמִיז אַלְטִין שַמִידן אָסְאַנָא ו יַרַשְּׁטִירְסִין אוֹל צִירַקְלַרְנִי אַלְרִינֵה יְנִי נִיג דַיִים : ולקחת דַאַלְגִין אווָכּ הַפּישִירְגִין אַנִי און אַבִּי קַלון אַבְּטַבְּרַרוּ אַבִּי אוּלוּשִׁי אוּנְנִיג פּוּלְסִין אול בִּיר קלין אַבְּמַב : ושמת דַקּוְיגִין אַלַרְנִי אָבִי וַרַשְּמִירְמַבְּלַר ו אַלְמִי אוֹל יַרַשְׁמִירְמַבְּנִיוֹ אול ממין מרפיז אוקשינה אַלְדִינַה יָני נִיג : ונתת דורְגין אול יַרְשְׁמִירְמַק אוְסְטוּנֵה מִמְיוֹ טִמְיוֹ וֹ דַבּוּלְסִין קּרְבּנְנָה טוּמְסוּגַה אוֹמְלוּ קַרְבּּן יָיָי נַה : ביום אול שַבְּת גונְרָה אול שַבְּת גונְרָה יַרַשְׁמִירְסִין אַנִי אֲלְרִינַה יֹנְי נִיג רַיִיִם ו קַמִינְדַן אוּגְלַנְלַרִינִיג ישְּׁרָאֵל נִיג שַׁרְטִי דוּנְיֵינִיג : והיתה דַבּוּלְסִין אַהַרן גַה דאוגְלנְלַנְלַנְינָא וַ דַאַשַּׁסִינְלָר אַנִי אַיְרוּכְסִי וִרְדָה וַ כִּי קוֹדֶשִׁי קוֹדֶשׁ לַרְנִיגְדִיר אוֹל אַנֶר ו אוֹמְלוּ ,ַקרְבָּנְלַרִינְרַן ינִי נִיג וַ רָבִיםִי דונְיינִיג : ויצא רַצִיִקמִי אוֹנְלִי יִשְׂרָאֵל כַמִינְנִיג וּ דַאוֹל אוֹגְלִי מִיסִירְלִי בִּישִׁינִיג וּ יִשֹּׂרָאֵל אוֹגְלָנְלַרִינִיג אַרַסִינְדַןוּ נַמַלַשְּמִילֵר אַבּוּלְרָה ו אוּגְלוּ אוֹל יִשְׂרָאֵל כַמִינְנִיג ו דַאוֹל יִשְׂרָאֵל כִּישִׁי : ויקב דַבֶּלְגִילִי אַטְטִי אוּגְלִי אוֹל יִשְׂרָאֵל כַטִינְנִיג אוֹל שֵׁם נִי דַקּרְגַרִי ו דַגַּטִירְדִילֵר אַנִי משֶה נַא ורַאַטִי אַנַבִּינֵיג שְׁלֹמִית קִיזֵי רְבְרִי נִיג שֶׁבֶּמִינְרַן דְּן נִיג : ויניחוהו הַקוּיְרִילֵר אַנִי סַקְּלוּבְרָה וּ בַּיֵין אוּלְמֵנָה אַלַרְנֵה וּ בּוּיְרוּגִי בִּילַן יָיָי נִיג : וירבר דַכווְלַרִי יָּיָּ מֹשֶׁה נָא דַמַה: הוצא צִינַרְגִין אול קַרְנַבְצִינִי אַבוּלְדַן צִיכַרי ו דַּטַיַסִינּלֶר בּיּקְּלָא אוֹל אָשְׁמְבַּנְרֵר קוּרְלָרֵינִי בַּשִׁי אוּכְטוּנָא ו דַמוּפַּלְסִינְלֶר אַנִּי גיִּסְרָא אוֹל גַיִּמַעם: ואל דַאוּגְלְנַלְרִינַא יִשְׂרָאֵל נִיג סוּוְלְגִין רַמֵּה ו בּישִׁי בּישׁׁי בּי בַרְנַבָּא מִנְרִיסִינִי דַצְבָּסִין גונַחִינִי : ונקב דַקּרְנוֹצִי אַרִין יוֹי ניִג ו אוּלְמֵה אוֹיְרוּרוּלְסִין וֹמֵשׁ אַמְּמֶה מֵשׁ אַמְּסִיְנַלֵר אָסְמֵנא ג׳וּיְיֵלֵא אול נַ׳מַעם נִצִיבִי נַרִיפ עַלָּי יִרְלִי וּ צַרְעַגַעִינְדָה שֵׁם נִי אוּלְרורוּלְסִין: ואיש רַבִּישִׁי בִּי אוּרְסַה ג'ינילא ג'נין אָדָם ניג ואולְמַה אולדְוּרוּלְסִין : ומבה דאורוּבְצִי גַ'נִין הוּוְרְנִיג אוֹדֶסוֹן אַנִי וֹ גַּ׳ן אוּרְנִינַה בַּ׳ן : ואישׁ דַבִּישִׁי בִּי וַרְסַה חִילְלַא דוְסְטִינָא וֹ נָצִיבִּי קּוְלְרִי עַלִּי קּוּלִינְסִין אַנֵּך : שבר בינִיק אוְרָנִינָה סִינִיק ו

117 r°

אמור

גוו אוֹרְנִינָה גוו דִישׁ אוְרָנִינַה דִישׁ ! גַּצִיכִּי תַּרְסֵה חִילְלֵא־אָדְס גַּה עַלֵּי וַהִילְסִין:
אַגַר: ומכה דאורוּבְצִי תּוַוְרָנִי אוַרְסִין אַנָּי ! דָאוּרוּבְצִי אָדֶס נִי אוּלְרוּרוּלְסִין:
משפט בּיר שַׁרַעט בּוּלְסִין סִיְנָה ו גַּצִיבּ גַּרִיפּ עַלִי יֵרְלִי בּוּלְסִין ו כִּי מַנְּמִין
ייִי מִּנְרִיגִיז יִיִּדְכ אוֹל
מַּרְינִיג יִשְּרָאֵל נִיג ו דַצִיגַרְדִילֵר אוֹל
מַרְינִיג יִשְּרָאֵל נִיג ו דַצִיגַרְדִילֵר אוֹל
מַרְינִיג יִשְּרָאֵל נִיג ו דַצִיגַרְדִילֵר אוֹל
מַרְנִינִי אָבוּלְרַן צִיבַרי ו דַפּוּפְּלְרִילֵר אַנִי מֵשׁ בִּילַן ו דַאוּגְלַנְלֵרִי וְשְּרָאֵל נִיג
מִיּמְרָלִר נִצִיבִּי סִימַרְלַרִי יִיִּי מִשְׁה גַּה:

פרשת בהר

(כה) זַיְרַבֶּר יִינִי אַל משֶׁה בְּהַר סִינֵי לָאמר : בַּכּוזְכַרִי יְנִי משֶׁה נַה י טַגִינָרה כִינַ נִיג דָמַה: דבר כוּוְלַגִין אוֹגְלַנְלַרִינַה יִשְׂרָאֵל , נִיג דַאַיְטְּקוֹן אַלַרְגַה וּכִּי גַּלְסָגִיז אוֹל וַרְנַה כִּי מֵן וַרְיִדִירְמִין כִיוְנַה וּ דַשְּׁמְטְה בּוּרָסִין אוֹל יִר שְׁמִשְּה יָיִי גַה : שש אַלְמִי יִיְלְצֵר סַצְּקִין מַרְּלוּבוּגְנִי וּ דַאַּלְמִי יִלְלֵר בּוּשִׁגִּין בּוּרְלֵלִינִיגְנִי דַמוּפְּלַגִין מַכְּסוּלִינִי : ובשנה דאול יְדִינְנְיִי יִיְלְדֵה יּ שַׁבְּתוֹ שַבְּתוֹן בּוּלְסִין יִרְנַה וּ שִׁמְשָׁה יֹנָי נַה וּ שַרְלוֹבוּנְנִי בַאְסַנִין וּ דַבּוֹרְלֵלִינִינְנִי פּוּשַׂמַגִין : את אורַגִיגְנִיג פִּייגִינִי אוּרְמַגין וּ דַא דַגַּלַרִין פּוְרַלַלַרִיגְנִיג צוֹפְּלַמִגִין וּ שְׁמִמֶּה יִילִי בּוּלְסִין יִרְגַה : והיתה דַבּוּלְסִין שְׁמִמְּסִי אוֹל יָרָנִיג סִיזְגָה אַשַׁמַגַה ו סַגַּה דַקוּלוּגַה דַקַרַבַשִּינֵה ו דַאִירְנַמְנָא דַמוּסַבְּיְרְנָא אול פירילְנַיָּלַר בִּירְנַנָה : ולבהמתך דַתוורינַה דַבִּיְיבַה בִּי יִריגְדַהו בּוּלְכִין ג׳וְמְלֵא מַבִילִי אַשַׁמַגַה : וכפרת דַכַנַגִין אוווגה יְדִי שְמִשְׁה לַרִין יִילְלַרְנִיג ו יְדִי יִילְקַר יְדִי בַּכִּטְלֵר ו דַבּוּלְרְלֵר סַנֵה גוּנְלֵרִי יִדִי שְׁמְטָה צַרִינִיג אול יִילְלְרְנִיג קִירָק מוקוז יִיל רַא : והעברת דַגִּצִירְנִין קּיצְקוּרְמַק שוֹפֶּר בַסִינִי אוֹל יְדִינְגִי׳י עַיְרָה וּ אונוּנְרָה אוֹל עִינִיג אוֹל כְפוּרִים גוּנוּנְרָה וּ גַצִירִינְיז שׁוֹפֶּר בִסִינִּיּ ג'וְמְרָא יִרִינְיוָדָה : וקרשתם דַאַיְרוּכְסִי אָטִינִיז אול אַלְלִינְנִ׳י יִילְנִיג סֵנָה סְנָהוּ בצַקירינֵיז מַעַפְּלִיק יַרָדה ג׳וּמְלַא אוֹמוּריוְצִילַרִינַהוּ יוֹבֵּל דִיר אוֹל בּוֹלְסִין סִיזְנְהַוּ דקיטיגיז

בהר

דַקְּטְיגִיז הַר בִּישִׁי טושובְלִיגִינָה ז הַהַר בִּישִׁי מִשְׁבְּחַכִינָה קּוְמִיגִיז : יובל יובֵל דיר אול יילי אול אַלְרִינְגִ'י יִילְנִיג בּוּלְסִין כִּוְנַהוּ סַצְּמַנִיז דַאוֹרְמַגִיז בּּיִבְּכַרִינִיו דַצוֹפָּלְמַגִיז דַנַלַרִינִי ואמברלרגאז : כי בי יובל דִיר אוֹל ו קודֵש בּוּלְכִיז סִיוְנָה ו אול בַּיְלוֹכְדֵן אַלִיפּ אַשַׁנִיז כָיִיבּ בַיְכְכוּלוּנִי : בשׁנת יִיּלִינְרַה אוֹשְׁבּוּ יוֹבֵל נִיג ו קַנְשִׁיגִיז הַר בִּישִׁי פוּפוּבְלִיגִינַה: וכי דַאָגַר כַמְכַגִיז כַפוּב דוֹכְטוּגַה ו יַא כַטִין אַלְמַה כַטִין אַלְכָג קולוּנְדֵן דוכְטוּג נִיג ו קוְינַמַנֵיז כִּישִׁי קַרְדַשִּׁינִי : במכפר כַנִי בִּילַן יִילְכַרְנִיג אול יובַל דַן כוְנֶרָה ו כַמִּין אַלְגִין יובלגא דגין) קטינָרן דוְסְטוֹגְנִיג וּ כַנִי בִּיַלן מַבְכוּל יִילְלַרִינִיג סַמְסִין סַגַה : לפּי צוּקְלִיגִינַה גוֹרָה אול יִילְלַרְנִיג צוק אֲבְּבִין כַשוּבוּנִי ו רַדַאַוְלִיגִינַה גוֹרָה אול יילְלַרְנִיג או אָשְבִּין כַשוּבוּנִי וֹ זַיֵרא כַנִין כַפְּכוּלְלַרְנִיג אול סַבְּיִיר כַּגַּה זלא ַדַּבְיְנַסִנִיז בִּישִׁי בַּרְדַשִּׁי דַבִּינִי ו דַקּוּרְקְקִין מֵּנְרִינְרֵן ו זִירַא מֵנְמִין יֹנְי בּנְרינִיז : ועשׁיחם דַקִילִיגִיז רַסִימְלַרימְנִי וֹ דַא שַׁרַעְמְלַּרִמְנִי בַקּלְגִיז רַקּילִיגִיז אַלְרני וֹ דַאושוּרוּרְכָז אוֹל יֵר אוּכְטוּנַא אָמִינְלִיכּ בִּילַן : ונתנה דְוִירִיר אוֹל יֵר ַטַּכְכוּלוּנִי וֹ דַאַשַׁרְסִיז פּוֹיְגוּנְצַה וּ דַאופורוּיְרָסִיז אָמִינְלִיכּ בִּילַן אוּכְטוּנַא : וכי דַאָגַר אַיְשְׁכַּגִיז גַא אַשַׁלִים אוֹל יְרִינְגִ׳י יִילְרַה ו מוַנה סַצַמַכַק דַטוּפְּלַמַסַק פַבִילִימִיוְנִי : וצויתי דַסִיכַרְלַרְמָן אַרְגִישִׁיְמְנִי בִיוְנָה ו אוֹל אַלְמִינְגִיי יִילְרַהו דַקּוַלר אוֹל פַבִּיקְנִי וממורו אוּץ אוֹל יִילְלַרְנָה :וזרעתם דַכַּצַרְכִיז אוֹל כַבִּיזִיְנְגִ׳י יַיִּלְרֵא וּ דַאַשַׁרְסִיז אול מַבִּילְרַן אַסְבִינִי וּ אוֹל דוֹקוּזְיְנְגֵיי יִילְנָה דְנִין יֵרִישְׁבְּיְנְיֵא גַלְגַ'פּ מַכְּסוּלִי וּ אַשַּׁרְסִיז אָכְבִּינִי : והארץ דאול יֵר כַמִּילְמַסִין בַּשְּׁבַּמְרַה (אומורליב) זִירַא מָגִימָדָר אוֹל יִר ו אַנְגַ׳א גַרִיפְּלֶר גַיִבִּי דַאומורַשְׁלַר גַיִבִּי (אומורירסיז) בִיןְלַר בִּירָגמַא : ובכל דַגר׳ְמַלַא יִריְנַדה טוטוּבְלוּגִיגִיוְנִיג ו בִּילְסְלִיק וְרִיגִיז כי כִּי זוּגוּרְמְלַכַא קּרְדַשִּׁיגוּ דַסַמְּסֵה מוּמוּבְלוּגְיְנַדֵּן וּ דַגַּלְפַה כִילַם אָמִיבְצִיפִי אול יובוּק אַנֶר ו דַכִּילַם אִידְסִין כַמְּקְנִיג קַרְרַשִׁינִיג : ואיש דַבּישׁי בּי בּוּלְמַסָה אַגַר כִילָס אָמִבְצִי ו דֵוֹמְסָה קוַבּטִי ו דֵוִרישְׁסַא כִילַסְּיְגִינְגַ׳א וחשב דַהַפַּב אִמְסִין יִילְלַרִין כַּפוּבוּנֵיג ו דַקְיַפִיקין אול אַרְטְקַנְנִי אול בִּישִׁינֵה בִּי סממי

בהר

95

סַטְאַי אַגַר ו דַקּיְאָקין שוּשִיבְּלוּנִינה : ואם דַאָנר וִשְׁמַסָה קוַבִּאִי קּיְמִרְמֵיַה אַנֵר ו דבולְסִין סַמוּבוּ קולוּנְרָה אול סַמִין אַליִנְצִינִיג אַנִי ו אול יובל ייִלִינֵה דְּגִין ו דציְקסין יובל בא ו דַקִימְסין מוסובלוגינה: ואיש דַבּישִי בִּי סַאָסַה אומירַשׁ אַכּו קללי שַחַרְבַהוֹ דַבּוֹלְסִין וַעַדַסִי כִילַסְלִיגִינִיג וּ חַמַם בּוּלְנָגִינַה דְגַין יִילֵי בַּשוּבוּנִיגוּ בּיר ייִל בּוּלְסִין וַעבסִי כִילַסְלִיגִינִיג : ואם באַנֵּר כִילַס אוֹלוּנְמַסַא דוֹלְגִינְנֵיה אַנַר תַמַם יִיל ו דַמוּקִם בּוּלְסִין אוֹל אָב בִּי אוֹל שַׁחַרְדַה בִּי וַר אַנַר קַלָה ו בַּשְּבַּמְרַה (אומוּרְלִיבּ) פַמִין אַלִּיוְצִיגַה אַנִי דַווּרְלַרִינַה וֹכִילָס צִיקְמַסִין יובַל רַה: ובתי דַאַּוְלַרִי אול סַלַלְרָנִיג ו בִּי יוקְשִיר אַלְרַנָה קַרָה צוּפְצוּבְרַהו שוּוּי בִּילַן אול וַרְנִיג סַאּיִילִירו כילסליק בוּלְסין אַגַר ז דַיוֹבֶר דה כִילֵס צִיְקְסִין : וערי דשַחַרַלרי אול לֵוִי לִילַרְגִיג ו אַוְלַרֵי שַחַרְלַרִינִיג פוּשוּבְלִיקְלַרִינִיג ו אומוּרְלִיכּ בִּילַסְלִינִי בּוּלְפּין לֵוִי לילַרְנַה : ואשר דַאָנַר כִילָם אִירְסָא בִּיְרְסִי אוֹל לֵנִי לַרְדַן ו דַכִּילַס צִיקְסִין כשיבו אוניג דשחרי טובובלוגיניג יובל בא ז זירא אולרי שחרלריניג אול לוי לרגיג ו אוֹלְדִיר פוטוּבְלִיקלרי ו אוְרטַסִינֵרה אוֹגלְנֵרינִיג יִשְׂרָאֵל נִיג : ושרה דַמָּרלובוּ כַלַסִינִיג שַחַרְלַרִינִיג כַמִּילְמַסִין וּ כִּי מוּמוּבְלוּנִי דוּנְיַגִּינְדִיר אוֹל אַלַרְנַה: ובי בַאַנַר זוּגוּרְטְלַפַא דִינְדַשׁ בַּרְדַשִּׁיגוּדַפֵּיפָה כולוּ בִּירְגָנָה ו דַקוּנַמְנְגְרִירְגִין אַנִי ו גַרָכּ גַרִיפְנִי גַרָכּ מוּכַפִּירָנִי ו דַגַצִינָסִין בּירְנַגַה : אל אַלְמַגִין יַאנִיְנַרן פַאיִיז גָא מַמֵלֶא פַּאוֹנִי 1 דַקוֹרְקְקִין מִגְרינְרַן ו דַגִּצִינְסִין קַרְרַשִׁיג בְּיְרַנֵגה: את אַכְצְנְנִי וֹרְכַּגִין אַנֵר פַּאיִיוָנא ו דא פַּוְדַנא וֹרְכַּגִין אַשִׁינְנִי : אני כּנְמִין יַּיְי מֵנְריגִיז ו בּי צִיגַרְדִים סִיוְנִי מִיכִיר וֵרִיְנָדן ו וַרְמַה מִיוְנָה בְּנַעֵן וֵרִינִי וַ בּוֹלְמַה סִיוְנֵה מַנְריגַה : וכי הַאָגר זוגוְרְמְלַכָּא דִינְרַשׁ קַרְרַשִׁיג כּי בּיְרַגַגה דַסַמִילְסַה כַּגַהוּקוּלְלַנְמִגין אַנִי קוּלְלוּיִין קוּלְנִיג : כשכיר אִירְגַט גִיבִּי מוּסַפִּיר גִיבִּי בּוּלְסִין בִּירְגַנָהוּ יִירְיַנָה דָנִין אול יובל ניג קוּלְלוּק אָמְסִין בִּירְנַגַה: ויצא דַצִיקְסִין יַאנִינְדַן אול דַאוּגְלַנְקַרִי בּיְרַגִּסִינָה וּ דַקּיְמְסִין מִשְׁפְּדָסִינָה וּ דַמוּמוּבְּלוּגִינָה אַמַלְרִינִיג קִיְמְסִין : כי זִירַא קוּלְלַרִימְדִיר אַלַרו כִּי צִינַרְדִּים אַלַרְנִי מִיסִיר יִרינְדַן ו כַמִילְמַסִינְלַר כַמִילְמַנִין קוּלְנִיג : לא אַרְבָּלְנְמָגִין אַגַר זור בִּילָן ו דַקוֹרְקָקוֹ מְנְרִינְרָן : ועבדה דַקוּלוּגַ דַקרַבַּשִׁיג

בהר

פִּי בּוֹלְפַלֵר מַנָה ו יַאנִינְדֵן אול אוּלוּכְלַרְנִיג כִּי צוּפְצוּרְרַלַריגִיוְגַה ו אַלַרְדָן כַמִין אַליגיז קול דַקרבשׁ : וגם דַדגין אוֹגְלְנַררְיָנַדן אול אומורַשְׁלַרְנִיג אול מִירִילְגַנְלַר בּירָגַגיוְגַה ו אַלַרדַן כַשִּין אַלִיגִיז ו דַמִשְׁפָּחָה לַרִינְדן בִּי בִּירְגַגיוְגַה ובִּי דוגוְרְסַלַר יביגיוְבַהוֹ דַבּוֹלְסִינְלַר סִיוֹנָה טוֹשוּבְרִיקְקָה : והתנחלתם באוּלִישׁ אַלִיפ אוּלַשִּירְסִיז אַלְרְנִי אוּגְלַנְלֵרינִיוְנַה אַרְטִינִיוְבַן מֵרַסְלַמַנַה פוּטוּבְלִיק ו דוּנְיַנַה דִגִין אַלְרָנִי קוּלְלַנִינִיוּ בקרד שְלַריניוְנַה אוֹגְלַנְלָרִי יִשְׂרָאֵל נִיג פּישִׁי קַרְדַשִׁינַהוּ אַרְפְּלַנְמַגִּין אַגַר זור בּילן: וכי דאַגר וְטְבַא קובַאי גַריְפָּנִיג יַא אומורַשְׁנִיג פִּיְרָגַגַה ו דַזוּגוּיְרְטְלַכַא קַרְדַשִּׁיג פִּי בּיְרָגַסִינָה וּ דַכַמִיּיְלְסֵה גַּרִיפְּבָּה אומורַשְׁקַה בִּי בִּיְרְגַנַה וּ יֵא גוי מִמֶּלְיֵנא מִשְּׁפְּחָסִינַה גַרִיפּ נִיג : אחרי סַמִילְגַנִינָרן כוֹנְרָה כִילַסְלִיק בּוּלְסִין אַגַר ו בִּירְסִי קּרְרַשְׁלַריְנָרן בִילַם אִידְכִין אַנִי : או נא אַנּצַכִי נֵא אוגְלִי אַנַצַסִינִיג כִילַם אִידְכִין ו יַא יובוּגִינְרַן בַּנִינִיג מִשְׁפַּחְסִיְנַדן בִילַם אִירְסִין אַנִי וֹיֵא יִמְסַה קּיבַטִּי דַאוֹוי בִילַם אוּלִינְסִין: וחשב דַהַסַפּ אַמְסִין סַמִין אַלִּיוְצִיסִי בִּילַן וּסַמִילְרִיגִי יִיִּדִינְרַן אַגַר ו יִילִינַה דֵגִין אול יובל גִיג ו דַבּוּלְסִין גוּמוּשִׁי סַמִּיבוּנִיג סַנִּי בִּילַן יִילְלַרְנִיג וּגוּנְלַרִי גִיבִּי אִירְגַמְנִיג בּוֹלְסִין בּוְרַנַסִינַה: אם אָנַר דַגִּין צוּק קַּרָרִי אָסַה יִילְלַרְדַן ו אַלַרְנָה גוֹרֵה קַיְפֵּרְסִין כָיַלס דִיגִינִי גוּטושִׁינְרַן סַמוּבוּנִיג : ואם דַאָּגַר אַז קַלְרִי אָכַה יִילְלַרְרַוויִילִינַה בִגִּין אוֹל יובֵר נִיגוּ דַהֶּסֶכּ אַטְסִין אַגַר יִילְלַרינָה גוֹרַה דַקְיָשִׁרְסִין בִילַס לְיגִינִי : כשכיר אִירְנַט גִיבִּי יִילְכן יִילְנַה בּוּלְכִין בִּירְנַסִינַה וּ אָרְבְּלַנְמַסִין אַגַר זור בִּיַלן גווְלַרִיגְצַה : ואם דַאְנֵר בְיַלָם אוּלְמַבַא בּוּלֵר בִּילַן ו בַצִיקְסִין יִילִינְבַה אוֹל יוֹבֶל נִיג ו אוֹל בַאוֹנְלַנְלַרִי בּיְרְגַּסִינַא : כּי זִירַא מַגַּה אוּגְלַנְלֵרי יִשְׂרָאֵל נִיג קוּלְלֵר ו קּוּלְלַרִימְדִיר אַלַר ו בּי צִיגַרְדִים אַלְרְגִי מִיסִיר יִרִינְדַן ו מִנְמִין יֹנְי טַגְרִיגִיז :

(בו) לא קילְמֵגִיז אוזוּגִיזְגַה אַפַּקְלַר ו דַפָּמֶל דַמַּצִבָּה מוּיְרגּוּזְמֵגִיז אוזוּגִיזְגַה אַפַּקְלַר ו דַפָּמֶל דַמַצִבָּה מוּיְרגּוּזְמֵגִיז אוזוּגִיזְגַה אַפַּקְלַר ו דַפָּמֶל דַמַצִבְּה מוּיְרגּוּזְמֵגִיז אוזוּגִיזְגָה דַבּוּשַׁמַק משׁ וַרְמַגִּיז וּרִיגְיָזָה וּ בַּשׁ אוּרְמַגַה אוּסְמוּנֵא וּ כִּי מֵנְמֵין יוֹיְ פַוְּרִינִיז את שַׁבָּת לַרִימְנִי בַּקְלַגִיז וּ דַמִּקְרָשִׁימְבַן קוּרְקוּגִיז וּ מִנְמִין יוֹיְ פַוְּרִינִיז את שַׁבָּת לַרִימְנִי בַּקְלַגִיז וּ דַמִּקְרָשִׁימְבַן קוּרְקוּגִיז וּ מִנְמִין יוֹיִי בּיִּרְנַגִיז וּ

De general Contraction

בחקתי כז

DX בַּחַקוֹתִי תַלֵכוּ וְאֶת רִצְוֹתִי תִשְׁמְרוּ וַעִשִּׁיתָם אֹתָם: אַגַר רַבִּימְלַרִים בּילן יורוּסַגיז בא בִצְוָה לַריסְגִי סָקלַסָגיז וַדַּקּילְסַגִיז אַלַרְגִי: ונחתי דַוּרִימִין יַּמְנוּרְלָרִיגִיוּנָי וַבְּשְלַרִינְדָה וּ דַּוַיִרִיר אוֹל יֵר מַבְּסוּלִינִי וּ דַאַנַצִי אוֹל מוּוְנִיג וַרִיר יֵמִישִׁינִי: והשיג דַיָּפֶר סִייְנָה אָנְדִיר בַּסְמַק בַּג בּווומוּגַא קַרַרו דַבַּג בּווומוּ יָמֵר אוּרְלוּק סַצְמַכַּה הַבר וַ דַאַשַׁרְסִיז אַשִּׁיגִיוְנִי שוְיגוּנְצֵח וּ דַאושוּרוּרְסִיז אַמִינְלִיכּ בִּילֵן יִרֵיגיזְדָה: וגתתי דורימין אָפַנְלִיפּ אוֹל יֵרְכַה ו דַיַפַּרְסִיז דַבּוּלְמֵּז קַלְפְרַמִיְוָצִי ו דַא בָּפַרְמִין יַמַן בּיִיבְנִי אוּל יִרָבן וּ בַקִּילִיץ גַּצְאַ יִבִיגִיוְנַה : ורדפתם דַקּיבַרְסִיז דוּשְּׁמֵנְלַרִיגִיוְנִי דטושַרְלַר אַלְרִיגִיוְגַה קִילִיץ בִּילַן : ורדפּו דַקוּבַרְלַר סִיוְדֵן בֵּשׁ כִּישׁי יוּוְנִי ו דיוז בּישִי סִיזְרַן טוּמַנְנִי קוּבַרְלַר ו דַטוּשַׁרְלַר דוּשְׁמַנְלַרִיגִיז אַלְרִיגִיזְנַה ו קּילִיץ בּילֵן : ופּניתי - דַבּיְיִרילִיְרְמִין סִיְזְגַה ו דַנֵילְרִירִימִין סִיְנָנִי ו דַבּובּוְשִירְמִין סִיְזְנִי ו דַמּירְגוּזוּרְמִין שַׁרְמִימְנִי בִּיִרְנִגִיוְנָה : ואכלתם דַאַשַׁרְמִיז אָסְבּינִי אָסְבּירְנְנָנִי ו דאַקְבִּינִי אַלְרִינְדָן יגִינִיג צִיגַרִיפּ טוּבַּרְסִיז : ונתתי דַוִירִימָן מְשְׁבָּנִיְמְנִי אוֹרְטַגִּיוְדַהוּ דַכור אִירְמֵז מוַרַהִים סוִזגָי : והתהלכתי דַיורוּרְמִין אורְשַגִיוְדָה ו דַבּוֹלוּרְמִין בִיוְגַה מֵנְרִיגַה ו דַסִיז בּוּלוּרָסִיז מַגַה אוּלוּסְקָה : אני מַנְמִין יְנְיּ מֵנְרִיגִיז ו כִּי צִינַרְהִים פִיוְנִי מִיסִיר וַיִרִינְדַן בּוּלְמַקשַן אַלֹרְגַה קוּלְכֵר וּ דַסִיגְרִירְדִים צוּמַצַּלַרִין בּוּיוּנְסַגִּיזְגִיג וּ דַיוּרוּמְטָים סִיזְנִי טִיכּ בּוּיְ בִּילֵן : ואם דַאָּגַר אָשִׁימְסַנִיז סַגַהוּ דַקִילְמַכַגִיז ג׳וּמְלַא אוּשְׁבּוּ מִצְיָה לַרְנִי : ואם דַאִגַר רַסִימְלַרִימְנִי כור אָטְּכַגיִז ו דאַגר שרעטְלרָמְנִי כור אִירְסַא גַ׳נִיגיז ו קּילְמַמַקה ג׳וסְלָא מְצְוָה לַרִימְנִי ו בּוּיְמַגַּה סיו שַׁרְמִימְנִי : אף דַגִּין מֵן קּוֹלַרְמִין מוּנִי סִיְוַגַה ו דַטַיִין אָטַרְמִין אוּסְטוּגִיוְגַה הַלְּמָרַמַּק וֹ אוֹל כוּבוּק כַּקְמְלִיקְנִי וּ דַאוֹל קִיוְדִירְמַא כַּסְמְלִיקְנִי וּ מַבוּסִיוְצִילֵר גּוְזְלַרְנִי דַסִיוְלַמִינְצִילֵר גַ׳ נְנִי ו דַסַצִרְסִיז בּוֹשְׁקַה אוּרְלוּגִיגִיזְנִי ו דַאַשַּרְלֵר אַנִי דוּשְׁמַנְלְרִינִיז: ונתתי בורימין כִישִׁימִימְנִי סִיְזֵרה ו דִקירִילְרְסִיז אַלְרִינַה דוּשְׁמֵנַלַרִיגִיוְנִיג ו דאַרְבְּלַנִירְלַר סִיוּגָה דוּשְׁמַנְלַרִיגִיז וּ דַקַצַרְסִיז דַבּוּלְמַזַ קוּבוּכְצִי סִיוּנָי : ואם דַאָּגַר בּוּלַרְגַה דָגִין אָשִׁיבְמָכַנִיז מָנָה ו דַאַרְמְטִירִימִין אוּגוּמְלַמֵה סִיוְנִי ו יְרִי בּוּבּ יַזִיקְקָרִינִין אוצון : ושברתי דַסִינְדִירִימִן אוֹבְּטַמְלִינִין קּוּבַמִּינִיוְנֵיג ו דַוִרִימִין גוכלריגיוני

בחכתי

גוֹבְּלַרִיגיוָנִי בַמִיר גִיבִּי ו רָא יָרִיגִיוְנִי בַּקִיר גִיבִּי : ותם דַבִּישֵר בּוֹשְׁקַה קּיבִטְיגִיוו דַוּרָבַּזוֹ וֵרִיגִיזֹ מַבְּכוּלִינִי ו דַאַנַצִי אוֹל יָרָנִיג וַרְמַזוֹ יִמִישִׁינִי : ואם דַאָגַר יורוּסְגִיז בּירְנַמֵה אוצוּר בִּילַן ו דַבִּילַסְבִיז אֵשִיטְמַה מַנַה ו דַאַרְשְּטִירִימִין אוּסְטוּנִיזְנֵה אוּרְמַקּוֹ יְרִי ַקוָב יַנִיְקְלַרִיגִיז אוצון: והשלחתי דַבּיִירִימִן סִיוְגַא אול פּוּזְנִיג בּיִיגִינִיוּ דַשוּב אַשַּר סִיוְנִי וֹ דַבֶּסַר תּוּוַרִיגִיוְנִי וּרַאַז אַשַר סִיוְנִי וֹ דַוָּבוֹ בּוּלִיְרְכֵּר יוּלְלַרִיגִיז: ואם דאגר בולר בילן אוגומלנמסגיו מנה ו דיורוסגיו בירגמה אוצור בילן: והלכתי ביורוּרְמִין בַגִּין מֵן בִּירְנֵגִיוְנָה אוצוּר בִּילֵן ו בַאוּרְרְמִין סִיוְנִי בַּגִּין מֵן ז יָרִי קוֹבְ יַנִיְקְלַרִיגִיז אוּצוּן : והבאתי בַגַּמִירִימָן אוּסְמוּגִיזְגַה קִילִיץ אוץ אַליְוְצִי אוצון שַׁרְשַנִיג ו בַשוּפַלַגִירָסיז שַהַרְלֵריגיָוגַה ו דַיִבְּירִימָן אולַש אוְרַשַגיְוְדָהוּ דַוְרִילִיסִיז קולוגַה דוּשְׁמַנְנִיג : בשברי סִינְרִירְגַנִימְרַה סִיזְגַה אוֹשְמַב קוַמִּינִי ו דַּפִּישִׁירְלַר און בַמִינְלַר אַבְּמָגינִיוָנִי בִּיר תַּנְרוּרְרַה ו דַקְמַריְרַלר אָשׁיִגִיזני צִבִּי בִּילן ו דַאַשַּרְסִיז דַשוּיְמַוְסִיז : ואם דַאָּגַר מוּנִיג בִּילֵן אֵשִישְמַסֵנִיז מַגַּה וּ דֵיוּרוּסַנִּיז בִּיְרְגַמַה אוּצוּר בִּילַן : והלכתי דִיוּרוּרָמִין בִּיְרנַגִיזְנַה אוּצוּר קַחֵרִי בִּילַן וּ דַאוּגוּשְלַרְמִין סִיוְנִיּ דַגִּין מֵן וּ יִרִי קּוֹבְ יַזִיקְלַרִיגִיז אוצון : ואכלתם דַאַשַּׁרְסִיז אוֹגְלְנַלְרִיגִיןְנִיג אָטִינִי דַקּוְזַלַרִינִיוְנִיג אָטִינִי אַשַׁרְסִיז : והשמרתי דַקּוִיפּ אִיַרְמְיו בָּמָה לַרִינִיוְנִיו דַבּבַרְמִין קוּיַשׁ סִיפַּמְלַרִיגִיזְנִי : דַוָרִימִין גובְדַלַרִיגִיזְנִי וּ גובְדַכַרִי אוּסְטוּנַא אַירַנְצִילִפְּלַרִיגִיוְנִיג ו דַכור אַיַדר בִּילַגִים סִיזְנִי : ונחתי דַוֹרֵימִין שַׁחַרְלַרִיגִיוְנִי וַרַן דובן אַמַרְמִין מִקְּרָשׁ לַרִיגִיוְנִי ו בַקפוּל אַמְמַמְרִיר קְרְבְּנְלַרִיגִיוְנִיג קוֹקוּסְינִי:והשמתי דורן אַשַּרָמִין מָן אול וֶרְנִי ו דַּמַּגְמוּנְלְגַרְלַר אוּסְמוּנַה דוּשְׁמֵנְלַרִיגִיז ו אוֹל אומורְיגַּנְלַר אַנְדָה : ואתכם דַפִּיזְנִי סַצַרָמִין אורוּסְלַרְרַה ו דַסוּבוּרִימִין אַרְדִיגִיזְדַן קִילִיץ ו דַבּוּלִיר וֹרִינִיזוַרוֹ ו דַשְּׁחַרְלָרִינִיז בּוּלְרַלֵר חַרב : אז אוֹל וַכְאַמַה הַמַם אָמַר אול יר שְּׁמְשַׁלַרִינִי וג׳וּמָלַא גּוּנְלַרִינָדה וַרַנְלִיגִינִיג ו סִיו יִרֵינְדה אוֹלִיפּ דוּשְׁמַנְלַרִינְיְזנִיג ו אול וַכַּשְשַה שִּנְץ בּוּלֶר אול ירו דַתַּמָם אָשֵר שְׁמְשָה לַרִינִי : כל ג'וּמְלַא גּוּנְלַרינְדַה וָרַנְלִינִינִיג מִינִץ בּוּלֹרָ ו נָגִי בִּי מִינְץ בּוּלְמֵרִי שְׁמִשָּה לַרִיגִיוְרָה ו אומוּרְגַנִיגִיוְרָה איפטונה : והנשארים דאול קלנלר פיורה ו דגטירמן ימשקליק גוגוללרינְדה ו ירלריגדה

בחקתי כה

וָרֶלַרִינְבָה דּוּשְׁמַנְלַרִינִיג וּ דַקוּבַר אַלַרְנִי אַנוִי שׁוּבוּיְרָבֵּוְ יַפְּרַקְנִיג וּ דַקּצַרְלַר קִילְצְטַן קַצְאָמָסִי גִיבָּי ו דַמִּישַׁרְלַר דַבּוּלְמֵזוּ קובוּבְצִי : וכשלו דַסורונִיְרְלַר הַר בִּישִׁי קַרְרַשִׁי בּילַן ו פּוּשְבָּי אַלְרִינְדָן קּיִלִיצְנִיג ו דַקּיבוּבְצִי יוֹקְשִיר ו דַבּוֹלְמֵז סִיזְנַה מִירְמַק אַלְרִינַה ו צורירְלַר גוּנַחְלַרִי בִּילַן וּ דוֹשְׁמִנְּלַרִינִיוְנִיג : והנשארים דאול קלְגנְלַר סִיוְרָה וּ צוּרִירְלַר גוּנַחְלַרִי בִּילַן וּ וַרְלַרִינְדֵה דוּשְׁמַנְלַרִיגִיוְנָיג וּ דַדַגִּין גוּנַחְלֵרִי בּילן אַמַּדְרִינִיג בְּיְרגַלַרינַה צַּוּרִירָכר וּ והתודו דאיקרר אַשַּרְלַר גוּנחָלַרִינִי וּ כַא גוּנַחִין אַשַּלַרִינִיג וּ שַנְּמַקְּלָרִי בִּילַן בִּי פַנְרִילַר מַנָּה וּ דַרַגִין נְנֵי כִּי יוּרוּרִילַר בִּירְנַמַה אוצור בִּילַן : אף דַנִין מֵן יוּרוּרְמִין בִּירָנֵר אוצור בִּילַן ו דַגִּמִירִימִן אַלַרְנִי וָרֵינָה דוּשְׁמַנְלַרְיַנִיג ו דַאוֹל וַבְמְּטַה סִינְינִיר אול יבוק גונולְלַרִי ו דַאוֹל וַכְשְשַת בִּישְשִירִירְלַר גוּנַחְלָרִינוָג ג׳ורומוּגי : וזכרתי דַבַגִיניְרָמִין שַׁרְטִימְנִי כִּי יַעָקוֹב בִּיַלן ו דַדַנִין שַּרְטִימְנִי כִּי יַצְחָק בִּיַלן ו דַדַנִין שַרְטִימְנִי כִּי אַכְּרָהָם בִּילַן סנֵינִירְמִין דַאוֹל יֵרְנִידָא סַגִינִירְמִין : והארץ דַאוֹל יֵר בָּמִישִׁילִיר אַלַרְבון וּ בַתַּמָם אַמֵּר שְׁמִמְּה לַרֵינֵי וָבון בּוֹלְגַנִינְרה אַלַרְבון וּ בַאַלַר בּימְמִירִירְלַר גוּנַחְכַרִינִיג ג׳ורומוני ו אַנִיג אוצון כִּי שַרַעַמְלַרִימְנִי כור אִמְמִילַר ו דַא אַניג אוצון כּי רַסִימְלַרִימְנִי כור אַירְמִי גַ׳נְלַרִי : ואף דַרַגִּין בּוּנִי קּיַרְמִין בּוֹלְגַגַלְרִינָדָה יִרִינָדָה דוּשְׁמִנְלַרִינִיג וּ בִּי בור אָשְׁמַקְרִיר אַלְרְנִי דַאָּיַרְנָמְמְרִיר אַלְרְנִי מַבוּכְסְמָנָה אַלַרְנִי וּ בּוּזְמַנָה שַׁרְשִׁימְנִי בּּיְרַנּלֵרינַה וּ זִירַא מֵנְמִין יְיִּי מִנְרִילֵרִי : זוכרתי דַכַּגִינִירְמִן אַלַרְגַהְ שַׁרְמִין בּוּרוּגנִילַרְנִיג וּבִּי אִיגִרְרִים אַלַרְנִי מִיסִיר יִרִינְדן גוּזְלַרנְצֵא אול אולוסְלַרְנִינָ וֹ בּוְלְמֵגה אַלַרְגָא מִנְרִינָה וֹ מִנְמִין יָיָי : אלה בּולְרְרִירְלֵר אול רַסִימְלֵר דאול שַרַעִשְלַר דַאול תוּרֶלַר וֹכִּי וֹרֶרִי יִינָּי אווניג אַרַסִינַה ז דַאַרַסִינַה אוּגְלַנְלַרינִיג ישַׂרָאָל נִיג ו מַנִינְרָה סִינֵי נִיג קוֹלוּ בִּילַן משָׁה נִיג :

בן וידבר הַסוּזְלְרִי יָּנִי משֶה גַה הַמַה : דבר בּוּזְלְנִילְרִינָה יִשְׂרָאֵל בְּיֹנִיה יִשְׂרָאֵל בִּיגִים אַנְיִסִיג בִּילֵן בּיְצִיר יִשְּׁרָאֵל בִּינִים וּ קוַיִּסִיג בִּילֵן בּיְצִר יַּנְיּ בּוּלְם בִּינִים אַנִיִּסִיג בִּילֵן בּיְצִיר יַּנְיִּ בּוּלְם בִּינִים אַנְיִסִיג אַלְיִּ מִסְּקָל גּוּמוּש ו מִסְקָלִי בִּילֵן אוֹר קוָדְשׁ נִיג : ואם הַאָּגַר בְּנִין אַנְסִיג אַלְיִ מִסְקָל גוּמוּש ו מִסְקָלִי בִּילֵן אוֹר קוָדְשׁ נִיג : ואם הַאָּגַר בִּשְׁיַשְׁמוֹ הַיְנִיכִיי אָמָה אוֹל ו ַדְבּוּיְכִיין כִּיָּיָסִיג אומוּז מִסְקַל : ואם הַאָּגַר בִּשׁ יִשְׁמוֹ הַינִירָכִיי מִיִּיִּסִיג אומוּז מִסְקַל : ואם הַאָּגַר בִּשׁ יִשְׁמוֹ הַינִירָנִיי

ישבה

ב־קתי

יַשְּבַה הַגִּין וּ הַבּּוּלְסִין קייַסִיג אול אָרְכַבּ יִנְיְרְמִי מְהָכְל וּ דַמִישִׁינֵה אוֹן מִסְקּל : ואם באנר ביר עירן רבש נשבה הגין ורבולסין קניסיג אול אַרְבּבּ ובשׁ מִסְקּל גומוש ו בַּמִישִׁינֶה ַקיַסִיג אוץ מִסְקָל גומִשׁ : ואם בַאַנֵר אַלְטְמִישׁ יַשְׁמַן בַיוֹנֵרִי אַנַר אַרְבַּב אִיכַאוֹ דַבּוּלְסִין קַנִיסִיג און בֵּשׁ מְסְבַּל וֹ דַשִּישִינַה און מְסָקל : ואם דַאַנַר יַרְלִי אָפַה אול קיַיִסִינְרַן ו רַפוּרְגוּוְסִין אָנִי אַלְרִינַה אול פּהַן נִיג וּ דַקּיַיְסְלַסִין אַנִּי אול בּהן ו גַגַא גורַה בִּי וַשְׁבָּה קּוּבִשִי אוֹל אָנְייַט אַשְבְנָנִיג ו קייַסְלַסִין אַנִי אוֹל בּהַן : ואם דַאָּער תּוּורַ אִיפַא פִי וובּוּקְלַשְּׁמִירִירְלֵר אַנְרַן קּרְפַּן עָנִי נַת ו הַר נֵא פִּי וַרְפַה אַנְבֵן ינָי גַה בּוּלְסִין קוֹדֶשׁ : לא תַּכְדִיל אִידְמַסִין אַנִי בַּדְנִישְׁמַסִין אַנִי ו בּלְשִׁינִי וַסַנְגָא יא יַמַנְנִי יַכְשִׁינָה ו רַאַנַר הַגִּישְׁטִירְמַה הַגִּישְׁטִירְסַה תּוּוְרָנִי תּוּנַרְנַה דַבּוּלְסִין אוֹל דַדָּגִישְׁמִירְסַסִי בּוּלְסִין קוֹדֶשׁ : ואם רַבִּאַר ג׳וּסְלַא מוּנְדַר תּוַור אִיסַאו פּי יובוּקְלַשְׁמִירְמַסְלַר אַנְדַן קָרְפַּן יָיי נַה ו דַמוּרְגוּוֹסְין אוֹל תוּוַרְנִי אַלְרִינַה אוֹל כּנֹה דַקניסְלְסִין אוֹל כּהָן אַנִי ו גָרַכּ יַבְשִׁינִי גָרַכּ יַמַנְנִי . קייסִיגְצַה אִי כּהַן עלי בּוּלְמִין: ואם דַאָגר בִילַס אִיְרְמַא כִיכַס אִיְרְמַא אַנִי וּ דַאַרְמְטִירְסִין בֵּשִׁינְגִ׳יסִינִי קייַסְיג אוּסְטוּנה : ואיש בפִישִׁי בִּי קוֹרֶשׁ אַשְׁסַה אֵוִינִי קוֹרֶשׁ ינִי גַה ו דַקּיַיְסְלְסִין אַנִי אול בהן ו גרב יבשיני בגרב ימוני ו גקבר בי קיסלסה אני אול בהוועלי שורפין וואם דאַנַר אול קודשׁ אִשְבּוֹבִילַם אִידִרְכַא אֵוִינִיוֹדַאַרְשְשִיְרְכִין בַּשִּׁינְנִיִי גוּמוּשׁ קיַיִּסִיג אוּסְמוּנַהוּ דבוּלְסִין אַנִיג : ואם דַאַנַר שַרְלוּבִינְדַן שוּשוּבְלוּגִינִג קוֹרֶשׁ אַמְסַה כִּישִׁי ינֹיָ נַהוּ בבולְסין קייַסיג אוּרְקוּגִינַה גוַרהו אוּרלוּגִי סַבּוּנִיג אַרַפַּרְלַרְנִיג ו אַלְלִי מְפַּקל בּוּסוּשְׁבַה: אם אגר יילינְרַן אול יובל נִיג קוֹרֶשׁ אַשְּׁסַה שַׁרְלוֹבִינִי ו קוֹיִסִיגְאֲה שּוּרְסִין : ואס דָאַנֶר אול יוֹבֶל דַן סוֹנְרָה קוֹדֶשׁ אֵמְסָה מַרְלוֹבִינִי ו רַחַסַפּ אַמְסִין אַנַר אול כּחַן אול גומושְנִי ו אוֹל קַלְנֵן יִילְלַרְנָה גורַה ו יִילְנָיְנָה בוּנִין אוֹל יוֹבֵל נִיג ו דַאַכְּסִילְסִין קּיַיִסִינְרַן: ואם ראַנר כילַם אִירְמַא כִילַם אִירְמַא אוֹל מַרְלוֹבְנִי אוֹל קוֹרֶשׁ אֵשְׁכַּן אַנִי ו רַאַרְמְּמִירְסִין בַּשִּינְגְ׳׳ גומושׁ קיַסִיג אוסְשוּנַה רַמוּקָם בּוּלְכִין אַנַר: ואם רַאַנַר כִילַם אִירְשַּׁסַא אול פַּרְלוּבְנִי וֹ דַאַנֵר סַמְסַה אול פַרָלובנִי אוגנָה בִּישִיגה וֹ כִילַם אולְמַסֵין אַרְטִיק : והיה דַבּוּלְסִין אוֹל שַרְלוֹב וַערַסִי צִיקְקנִינְרָה יובל רַה קוֹרֶשׁ ינִי גַה ו שַּרְלוֹבוּ גִיבִּי אוֹל חֲרֶם

בחקתי כמ

נִיגוּפהַן גַה בּוּלְסִין מושוּבְלוּגִי : ואם באַגַר סַאִין אַכַן שַרְלוּבִינִ כִּי רוגוּל שַרְלוּבִינְקַן מימיקלונינין ו קורש אַשְּקה יוֹנְי גה : וחשב בחַסַפּ אַשְּקין אַנֵר אוֹל בּהָן ו קַרַרִין אוֹל קְיַיִסִיגְנִיג ו ייִלִינַה דְגין אוֹל יובל נִיג ו דַוַרְסִין קִייַסִיגְנִי אוֹל גוּנְדַה קוֹרֶש יִנִי נַה: בשנת יִילִינְדַה אוֹל יובל נִיג קִישְסִין אוֹל שַּרְלוֹב ו אַנֵר כִּי סַטִין אַלְרִי אַנִי יַאנִיְנַרן ו אַנֵּר כִּי אַנִיג טוּשיּבְלוּגִי אוֹל יְרָנִיג ו וכל דַג'ומְלֵא קייַסִיג ו בּוּלְסִין אוֹל קוֹרֶשׁ מִסְקְלִי בּילֵן וּ יְגִירְמִיּ צַנִירָרַבּ בּוּלְסִין אול מִסְקל : אך מַבּ טוּנְגוּץ בִּי טוּנְגוּץ בּוּלְסַה יני נַה אול התורבה ו קורש אַטְטַסִין כּישׁי אַנִי וֹ גַרַבּ אוֹגוּז גַרַבּ קוֹיְ יַנִי נִיג דִיר אוֹל : ואם דַאָנַר אול מוּנָדַר תּוּירְדֵן אִיפַאוֹדַכִילַם אִידְפִין הָנֵיסִיג בִּילַן ו דַאַרְטְטִירְסִין בּשִׁינְגִיסִינִי אוּסְטוּנַא ו דַאָנַר כִילַס אוּלוּנְמַסַא דַכַטִילְסִין קּיַיסִיג בּילַן : אך בִּיב ג׳וּמְלֵא חֶרֶם ו בִּי חֶרֶם אִשְׁסַה בִּישׁי יְיָּ גַה ג׳ומְלַארָן בִּי אַנִיג ו אָרָם דַן יַאַ תּוּנַרָדן יַאַ שַׁרְלוֹביּנְדַן טוּשוּבְלוּנִינִג ו סְשִׁילְמַסִין דַּכִּילַם אילוינְמַםין ו הַר חֶרֶם ו קוֶרְשִׁי קוֹרֶשׁ לרְנִינְרִיר אוֹל ינְיְ נַה : כל הַר הַנֶּם כִּי הָנֶם בּוּלְסַה אוֹל אָרָם רַן כִילָם אוֹלוּנְמַסֵין ו אוּלְמַה אוֹלְרוּרְוּלַסִין: ובל בג'ומלא אונדסי אול ירניג ו אררוגיגרן אול ירניג ימישינדן אול אַנְצְנִיג וּ יֹנְי נִיג דִיר אול קוֹרֶשׁ יָנִי גַה ; ואם דַאָנַר בִילָם אִירְמָא כִיַלִם אִירְכַא בִּישִׁי אוְנַדַסִינָדן וּ בִּשִּׁינְגִ׳יסִ׳ן אַרְשְׁאִירְסִין אוּסְשוּנָה : וכל דַג׳וּמְלַא אונְרַסִי סִינִירְנִיג יָא קּוְינִיג ו הַר נָא בִּי גָצְסַה מִיבִּינַה אוֹל מַיַקְנִיג ו אוֹל אונונג'י ו בולסין קורש יני גה : לא אַראמַסין אַרַסִינַה יַכְשִׁינִיג יַמַנְנַה דַרָגִישְׁמִירְמַסִין אַנִי ו דַאָנַר הַגִּישְׁמִירְמַה הַגִּישְׁמִירְסַה אַנִי ו דַבּוּלְסִין אול ברגישבגי בולסין קורשוכילם אולונְמַסִין : אלה בולַרְדִירְלַר אול מִצְוּלֵר ו כּי סִימַרְלַרִי יִינִי משָה גַה אוּגְלַנְלַרִינַה יִשְּׁרָאֵל נִיג ו מַנִינְרַה סִינִי נִיג : אֵלֶה המצות אַשֶּׁר צוָה יוֹרָ אֶת משָה אָל בְּנִי יִשְּׁרָאֵל בְּדְּרַ סִינְי :

בְּרוּךְ יָנִי לְשׁלָם אָמֵן וְאָמֵן ו